
Bailey: ‘Barring Any Setbacks, I’ll Be Out 
There’
By Stuart Zaas 
DenverBroncos.com 
November 27, 2013  

Cornerback Champ Bailey talked about his status for this week’s game at Kansas 
City. 

ENGLEWOOD, Colo. – After missing the past four games with a foot injury, 
cornerback Champ Bailey feels he’s getting closer to making his return this week at 
Kansas City. 

Bailey sat out the first five games of the season with a foot injury before reinjuring 
the foot at Indianapolis in Week 7.  

The patience required to let the foot heal is something that hasn’t come easily for 
the 15th-year veteran. 

“That’s the hardest thing for me,” Bailey said. “Any time something goes wrong, I 
want to be in there to try to help. But, I have to make sure I take care of my body. 
The foot is feeling a lot better. I’m going to keep progressing through the week to 
make sure that I’m ready for Sunday.” 

Bailey returned to practice on Wed., Nov. 13 and has been limited in each session 
since. He was listed as doubtful for the Week 11 game versus Kansas City and then 
questionable for Week 12 at New England. 

This week, he said his prognosis could be more positive. 

“I feel like barring any setbacks, I’ll be out there," Bailey said. "That’s the way I’m 
preparing myself this week – to play. And if nothing goes wrong, I’ll be there.” 

Bailey has been listening to the doctors’ advice as well as his own body as he 
rehabilitates the foot. That has meant easing his way back on to the field and 
making sure he doesn’t re-injure the foot by playing before it’s ready. 

“Yeah – obviously, I’m going to be the better judge out of anybody just because I 
feel it,” Bailey said. “I feel like it is good to go and one thing about our doctors – 
they are pretty good about knowing when I’d be back, and they pretty much 
guessed around this time. So, I’m pretty pleased with my progress and just trying 
to get better every day.” 



While that hasn’t been easy, given his nature, he knows patience is what is best for 
the long-term. 

“That’s pretty much who I am. I’m always competitive like that,” Bailey said. “But, 
obviously I have to make sure I’m 100 percent before I think I’m going to do 
anything like that. I have to take care of my body first.” 



Bailey Nominated for Salute to Service 
Award
By Brandon Moree 
DenverBroncos.com 
November 21, 2013 

Cornerback Champ Bailey has been nominated for the Salute to Service Award 
presented by USAA. 

ENGLEWOOD, Colo. – As a part of the Salute to Service campaign, the NFL and the 
USAA honor one individual with the Salute to Service Award for demonstrating 
demonstrate an exemplary commitment to honoring and supporting the military 
community. 

Each team has a nominee for the award and the Broncos’ nominee is cornerback 
Champ Bailey. The finalists for the award will be announced in January and the 
winner will be recognized at the “3rd Annual NFL Honors” awards show in New York 
City on Fox the night before Super Bowl XLVIII. 

Last summer, Bailey spent time with the Thunderbirds and flew around in a F-16 
pulling nine G’s. 

“From the outside looking in, you always have this level of appreciation but when 
you get out here and experience it a little bit it just goes up even more,” Bailey said 
during his visit with the Thunderbirds. “I appreciate everything these guys do – I 
don’t know how they do half the stuff they do but that’s part of their job and I’m 
glad they’re doing it.” 

Bailey, alongside linebacker Von Miller also went on a USO Tour earlier this year. 
With the USO, Bailey visited U.S. Military bases throughout the Middle East. That 
week-long tour was the continuation of a 45-year-old tradition of NFL players 
making morale-building trips overseas. 

This year is the third time the award has been given out. Chicago Bears cornerback 
Charles Tillman was named last year’s winner and the late Titans owner K.S. “Bud” 
Adams, a World War II veteran, won the inaugural award. 



Bailey Looking for Improvement 
By Stuart Zaas 
DenverBroncos.com 
October 17, 2013 

ENGLEWOOD, Colo. – After making his 2013 debut in Denver’s Week 6 win versus 
Jacksonville, cornerback Champ Bailey knows there is room for improvement. 

After all, he didn’t become a 12-time Pro Bowler by setting a low standard for 
himself. 

“I’m kind of a perfectionist when it comes to my game,” Bailey said after practice 
on Thursday. “It’s something I’ve been looking at and making sure I get a little 
better every week.” 

While he didn’t want to assign a letter grade to his performance in his first week 
back from a foot injury, Bailey admitted that it “wasn’t up to par.” 

On Monday, Head Coach John Fox agreed with the veteran that there was room to 
improve. 

“I think, overall, pretty good,” Fox said when asked to evaluate Bailey’s 
performance. “I thought we definitely cut down on our explosive passes, we cut 
down the point total, which are critical factors in winning and losing games. Like 
everybody, I think there’s room for improvement.” 

Last week Bailey spent time in coverage against second-year wideout Justin 
Blackmon, who at 23 years old is 12 years younger than Bailey. 

Sunday, Bailey could see time matched up against Colts wide receiver Reggie 
Wayne, who is just one year younger than Bailey. 

“Yeah we probably have more in common than all these other guys I’m going to be 
covering this season,” Bailey laughed. “I’m sure I’ll call him ‘old man’ at some point 
throughout the game.” 

Bailey and Wayne have seen plenty of one another throughout their 15 and 13-year 
careers, respectively. 

The difference in this matchup? 

It’ll be the first time that Bailey covers the wideout without Peyton Manning 
throwing Wayne the ball. 



“That is true,” Bailey said when that fact was presented to him. “And that’s what 
made it so tough. You’ve got a guy that can run great routes, but then also a 
quarterback that puts it right on the money. Yeah, those days back then – I don’t 
miss it.” 

Even without a four-time MVP throwing him the ball, Wayne has seen plenty of 
success over the past two years. He’s seventh in the league with 1,808 receiving 
yards since the Colts drafted Andrew Luck with the first overall pick of the 2012 NFL 
draft. 

“See, he can make all those throws as well,” Bailey said of Luck. “But I think what 
really makes him so dangerous is he when he pulls it down and can run for that 
first down and make guys miss here and there. He’s pretty good about that too.” 
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Bailey Returns 
By Brandon Moree 
DenverBroncos.com 
October 13, 2013 

CB Champ Bailey made his 2013 debut against the Jaguars. 

DENVER – After watching from the sidelines for the first five weeks of the season, 
veteran cornerback Champ Bailey made his 2013 debut against the Jacksonville 
Jaguars. 

Bailey completed his first practice of the 2013 regular season with full participation 
on Wednesday. 

“It was a tough challenge,” Bailey said of his first game back, a 35-19 win. “I’ll tell 
you that. It definitely wasn’t a cake walk. It was challenging but I’m glad I got one 
under my belt and I feel good going forward.” 

Late in the second quarter, Jacksonville’s linebacker Paul Posluszny returned an 
interception for a touchdown to draw the Jaguars within two points of the Broncos. 

But when the Jaguars attempted to tie the game before the half with a two-point 
conversion, Bailey jumped in front for an interception. 

Jaguars quarterback Chad Henne was trying to hit Justin Blackmon in the back of 
the end zone but Bailey hauled it in and got both feet in bounds to secure the pick. 
Though he won that particular battle, Bailey credited Blackmon for putting up a 
strong fight during the game. 

“He’s going to be a good receiver for a long time,” Bailey said. I really gave him 
props because he worked hard. He’s on a team that is (0-6) and guys can get down 
but that shows how special he is. He kept working and kept grinding.” 

Bailey finished the day with a game-high three passes defensed and six total 
tackles – tied for the third most on the team. 

But those numbers weren’t the only impact he had on the game. 

"It was fun to have Champ out there,” Dominique Rodgers-Cromartie said. “When 
he's out there, you tend to get balls your way. That's a challenge I was looking for 
today." 

Fellow cornerback Chris Harris Jr. added that playing with Bailey makes things 
easier because over the past two years they have developed strong communication 
skills – each knows what the other is thinking. 



Head Coach John Fox thought that the defense also benefitted from Bailey’s 
leadership on the field. 

“I think our guys felt his leadership.” Fox said. “When you’re out there playing the 
game, you need a calming effect. Champ definitely gives that to our defense, 
especially with Wesley Woodyard not out there really for two weeks in a row. It was 
very exciting to have him back.” 

Bailey said that he felt like he was in good shape but has some things he wants to 
work on moving forward. As far as the pain in his foot, it’s still there, it’s just not 
too much for him to handle. 

“Well my foot’s not the only thing that’s going to aggravate me,” Bailey said. 
“That’s just how this game is. You’re never going to get over things completely but 
it’s just something that I can deal with and it didn’t affect me as far as my 
performance. 

“That’s why I feel good about it.” 



Bailey: 'Time to Go to Work' 
By Andrew Mason 
DenverBroncos.com 
October 10, 2013 

Cornerback Champ Bailey talks about his prospects of playing on Sunday. 

ENGLEWOOD, Colo. -- Just because Champ Bailey has returned to full participation 
in practice does not mean that the pain in his foot has abated. 

"Well, I've said before: I don't think that pain is ever going to go away," he said, 
reiterating a sentiment he shared after he began practicing on a limited basis on 
Sept. 19. "It's just how much can I tolerate. And it's pretty tolerable right now. 

"They (doctors) kind of gave me a time frame on when they thought I'd be ready, 
but it's really based on how much I can tolerate," Bailey added later. "This is the 
best I've felt in a long time." 

Bailey had been limited in his practice work the last few weeks while recovering a 
midfoot injury that was a sprain, but not as severe as Ryan Clady's Lisfranc injury, 
which involved a tear of a joint in his left foot. 

Wednesday, Bailey intercepted a pass in his first full practice of the season, 
according to safety Duke Ihenacho. But even with that and a pair of full practices 
completed, the 15-year veteran was not ready to proclaim that he would definitely 
play Sunday against the Jaguars. 

"Well, I'm progressing towards that. That's the plan. I've kind of been planning on 
that for a few weeks, but this is the week I feel like I'm ready to go out there and 
do it," Bailey said. 

His return could be timely if a concussion suffered last Sunday sidelines cornerback 
Chris Harris, who was limited in practice Thursday. 

"(Bailey) will do his job, his part," said defensive coordinator Jack Del Rio. "Having 
him back at some point -- and Coach Fox will make that determination, Champ and 
Coach will let me know when I get him -- but I look forward to getting him back. 
Hopefully, it's this week. If it is, we expect him to come out there and help us play 
good defense." 

Exacerbating matters is the fact that the Jaguars are at full strength at wide 
receiver after losing Justin Blackmon to a four-game suspension to open the regular 
season. The combination of Blackmon and Cecil Shorts last Sunday in St. Louis 



provided one of the few bright spots in an otherwise dismal campaign to date; they 
combined for 210 of the Jaguars' 363 yards in a 34-20 loss. 

In that game, Jacksonville averaged 11.1 yards per play when its quarterbacks 
targeted Shorts or Blackmon, and 3.8 yards on all other snaps not directed toward 
one of their two top receivers. 

"We've got our hands full at the skill positions," said Bailey. "We've just got to 
make sure that we cover these guys -- whether it's one second or 10, it doesn't 
matter, we've just got to make sure we handle them." 

And the signs look promising for Bailey being a part of containing the Jaguars. 

"It's been a long time coming, it seems like," Bailey said. "Been on a long vacation. 
It's time to go to work." 



Bailey full participant at practice 
By Arnie Stapleton 
The Associated Press 
October 9, 2013 

ENGLEWOOD, Colo. (AP) — Champ Bailey provided a glimmer of hope to Denver's 
staggered secondary Wednesday when he practiced without limitations for the first 
time since Aug. 15. 

That was the final training camp practice, and two days later, he sprained his left 
foot in a preseason game at Seattle. 

"I feel pretty good. I feel like I'm definitely making progress," said Bailey, who 
sustained the dreaded Lisfranc injury, albeit a much milder version of the one that 
ended All-Pro left tackle Ryan Clady's season last month. 

"It's hard to be 100 percent when you come back from an injury like this but that's 
what I'm working toward and I feel pretty good about where I'm going," Bailey told 
The Associated Press after his first full practice in 56 days. 

Bailey hopes to make his 2013 debut Sunday when the Broncos (5-0) host the 
Jacksonville Jaguars (0-5), something team owner Pat Bowlen implored of him after 
Denver's 51-48 escape at Dallas. 

At 34, the 12-time Pro Bowl player has yet to have felt good enough on game day 
to give it a go, and he reiterated that he's not about to risk rushing back before his 
body is ready. 

"When I go out there on that field, I expect to play like I always play," Bailey said. 
"I'm not trying to take anything easy or light. I'm full-tilt if I'm on that field, so I 
don't know any other way to play." 

By all accounts, Bailey looked like his old self at practice. 

"He hasn't lost a step," safety Rahim Moore said. "He made a nice play today, too. 
So, I mean, he's the best corner ever, to me. So, I'm not worried about him. He's 
going to be all right." 

Three defensive starters who got hurt Sunday — middle linebacker Wesley 
Woodyard (neck) pass rusher Robert Ayers (left shoulder) and cornerback Chris 
Harris (concussion) — didn't participate in Wednesday's full-pads workout. 

The earliest Harris can return to practice, based on the league's concussion 
protocol, is Friday, but Harris said he felt fine and expects to play this weekend. He 



got hurt when teammate Shaun Phillips dived in on the tackle and smacked his 
helmet just before halftime. 

"I would say I took a hard hit. But I could still remember everything. So, it wasn't 
like a severe concussion," Harris said. "You know those cartoons where they just 
got those birds around their heads? That's how it was. I definitely had some birds, 
man."

The absences of Harris, Woodyard and Ayers helped turn what was looking like 
another rout into a shootout at Dallas as Tony Romo threw for 506 yards and five 
TDs, helping send the Broncos' pass defense to last in the league even though 
they're No. 1 against the run. 

They're also one of three 5-0 teams. 

"That's definitely bottom line," Bailey said. "You want to win. But winning these 
games doesn't put a ring on our fingers. I mean, we've got to get better. We know 
that. That's what it boils down to: how good are we going to get?" 

Bailey's return will help settle down the secondary that's had its hands full with 
opponents passing so much to try to keep up with Manning's monster start, and 
more help arrives next week when All-Pro linebacker Von Miller returns from his 
six-game drug suspension. 

"Aw man, I cannot wait," Harris said. "His presence just makes us better because 
teams have to really focus on him and that opens up for other people to make 
plays."

While Miller was banned from practice and games, he was allowed to attend 
meetings and weight-room sessions, and he looks noticeably thicker. 

"I'm like, 'Von, you look like you almost might just play D-end," said Harris, who 
added that Miller's had a personal trainer working him out at Dove Valley during his 
banishment, "so that alone shows that he's dedicated and he's trying to make 
himself better." 

Harris also said he thinks Miller has learned his lesson and won't risk another slip-
up.

"I can tell like when we're leaving to go on road games, it hurts him that he just 
can't go," Harris said. "You can just tell. He wants to play with us. So, I can tell that 
he's hungry. He's ready to play. I mean, he just comes up to me and he's counting 
down the days." 



Bailey Doesn’t Think He’s Lost A Step, 

Calls Recent Trouble ‘Unfortunate’ 
 

By Matthew J. Buettner 

CBSDenver.com 
July 10, 2013 

 
DENVER (CBS4) - Twelve-time Pro Bowler Champ Bailey has been around a long 
time and has seen it all. He’s also 35 years old, and after his subpar performance in 

the playoffs, some may wonder if he’s lost a step. 
 

Bailey says he hears the talk, but it doesn’t bother him. 
 
“Oh, no … I deal with that in the offseason, how I feel going in. But when I’m in it, I 

feel like I’m 23 years old, can still run, it doesn’t matter,” Bailey said on “The Jim 
Rome Show.” “You’ve got a guy in front of me that I have to defeat, I have all the 

confidence in the world that I can get it done.” 
 

For the past several years it seems like the Broncos have had a sense of urgency to 

get to the Super Bowl. Bailey is entering his 15th NFL season and Peyton Manning 
is 37. The Broncos had a stellar season last year but lost the heartbreaker to the 

Baltimore Ravens in the playoffs. Bailey said if the Broncos aren’t holding up the 
Vince Lombardi trophy come February, it will be another failed season for a team 
with high expectations. 

 
“I wouldn’t say ‘now or never,’ but I would say that if we don’t get to the point 

where we’re holding up that trophy, it’s a failed season for us,” Bailey said. 
“Ultimately, when you step on that field the first day of training camp, that’s all 

you’re thinking about.” 
 
With all the accomplishments that Bailey has made in his career, he’s still not made 

it to the Super Bowl. He said he would have hoped he’d been involved with a 
championship team by now. 

 
“I think that every athlete that puts on that uniform in this league dreams of 
playing in that game,” he said. “To this day I do think about that game, but it takes 

a lot of work to get there. I’ve seen the ups and downs of what it takes from a 
team. I feel like we’ve got a good shot and those dreams are still alive.” 

 
Bailey doesn’t know if this year’s team is better than last year’s, but he said he 
thinks the Broncos are definitely heading in a better direction. 

“We were never as smooth as we wanted to be and we understand that, and going 
forward we know how to handle that.” 

 
He said Manning’s confidence level is more visible going into his second year with 
Denver than it was in the first season. 



 
“Last year you could tell he would get frustrated in practice … I see more of a 

comfort level now, and that’s only going to help us because he’s got to feel his 
confidence and that rubs off on everybody.” 

 
The Broncos acknowledged what they call a “disturbing pattern” after news broke 
this week of two top executives facing drunk driving charges. Director of Player 

Personnel Matt Russell and Director of Pro Personnel Tom Heckert were both 
recently picked up on suspicion of driving while intoxicated. Bailey called it 

unfortunate. 
 
“It happens. It’s unfortunate that it happened to some guys in our organization, 

but you see it around the league every offseason. You just have to be more 
careful,” Bailey said. “Everybody has to abide by the same law no matter what 

uniform you put on.” 

  



Woodyard, Bailey, Wolfe Leaders on 

Defense 

Gray Caldwell 
DenverBroncos.com  

May 21, 2013 

Defensive Coordinator Jack Del Rio said three players stand out to him as the 

leaders of the Broncos defense.  

ENGLEWOOD, Colo. -- Earlier this offseason, Von Miller called the Broncos' locker 

room one of the best in the NFL. 

 

Part of that, Defensive Coordinator Jack Del Rio confirmed on Tuesday, is the 

abundance of leadership. 

 

Speaking specifically about the defensive side of the ball, Del Rio pointed out two 

Broncos in particular that the rest of the unit looks up to. 

 

"I think Wesley Woodyard stepped forward last year, became a leader for us," he 

said. "Champ Bailey, because of his stature, is a constant force here. So those are 

the two guys that jump to my mind." 

 

"Guys always emerge," he continued. "I try to talk about, 'Look, this is our defense, 

and you need to embrace it and make it your own. Take ownership.' Part of that is 

having leaders step up and take charge." 

 

Another player that the defensive coordinator expects to take a step toward that 

leadership role is second-year defensive lineman Derek Wolfe. 

 

While it was hard for him to be a leader as a rookie, Del Rio said Wolfe began to 

emerge as one as the year went on. Miller said Wolfe has completed that transition 

this offseason. 

 

"He's already the leader in the defensive line room," said Miller, who doesn't 

consider himself a vocal leader and prefers to let his "actions on the field speak for 

(him)." "I think everybody knew he was destined to be that right when we first 

brought him in." 

 

As for Woodyard, he said he "absolutely" prides himself on working his way from an 

undrafted free agent to a team captain and leader on defense. 



 

"It’s something that I’m excited about – getting a chance to be looked at as one of 

the leaders on the defense," he said. "I think that Champ has the back end and me 

up front – I think right now it’s going pretty good. These first few days, it’s too 

early to say anything, but we’re right where we want to be at right now. We have 

our same defense in and it feels comfortable and everybody is having fun. That’s 

what it’s all about." 

 



Bailey Shares Postseason Knowledge 

Sam Davis 

DenverBroncos.com 
January 3, 2013 

The 14th-year pro knows what it takes for Denver to advance in the playoffs. 

ENGLEWOOD, Colo. -- Entering his fifth postseason, cornerback Champ Bailey 

isn't sure how many more chances he'll get. The 14th-year veteran knows how 
substantial the upcoming opportunity is, and he is making sure his younger 
teammates know as well. 

"I think one thing I probably need to do more is just emphasize it to my 

teammates," Bailey said. "I was young in this league at one point and my first year 
I made the playoffs. After that, I didn't make it for the next four years. These 

opportunities don't come by that often. I think once everybody understands that, it 
gives everybody else a different perspective." 

Bailey has played in seven career playoff games - five with the Broncos - and has 

broken up nine passes, made 21 tackles and recorded two interceptions, including a 
career-long 100-yard interception return in 2005. He has made it to the conference 
championship game once, in 2005 with Denver. 

Though his resumé includes nearly every NFL achievement but a Super Bowl 

appearance, the 12-time Pro Bowler still knows what type of mentality it takes to 
get there. 

"Games are going to be closer," Bailey said. "Teams are going to be better. That's 

just how it is. We've got to make sure we play all 60 minutes." 

With advice like that, Bailey and other veterans on the team have been 
instrumental in Denver's 2012 success. But he believes that the younger players on 

the team are the key to advancing in the playoffs. That's why he is making sure 
everyone is clear on what's at stake. 

"I've said it before, we're only going to be as good as our young players play," 

Bailey said. "And if they don't play well, it's going to be hard for us to be a good 
team." 

As the quality of opposing teams will surely increase in the playoffs and the 
pressure continues to mount, Bailey can expect a tough matchup regardless of who 

Denver plays. He has defended the opponent's best receiver throughout most of his 
career, and in the playoffs, that receiver will likely be one of the best in the game. 

He isn't one to back down from those types of challenges. 

http://www.denverbroncos.com/team/roster/champ-bailey/e1617150-1aa6-4efa-b649-3467ecc2384a/
http://www.denverbroncos.com/news-and-blogs/article-1/Bailey-This-is-Why-I-Still-Play/1d5f1285-965d-4975-acad-bd871dcd64e8


"Everybody has a nice No. 1 receiver coming up and we're aware of it," Bailey said. 
"Whoever comes up, whoever wins, whoever loses - it doesn't matter. We're going 

to be ready for whoever comes up." 

But for the remainder of the week, Bailey and the Broncos don't know who that 
opponent is. So they've been looking in the mirror, perfecting their own craft and 

eliminating any and all mistakes that they can find. 

After Friday, he expects players to begin to shift their focus to the opponent. It 
begins with viewing the Wild Card Round with a thorough eye. 

"Right now, I think we need to focus on us," Bailey said. "Make sure we correct the 

things that we struggle with or things that we've had little problems with and then 
from there, we'll find out who our opponent is and then start preparing for them. 
But I think, as a professional, you should be watching these games. You should be 

paying attention to what's going on." 

http://www.denverbroncos.com/news-and-blogs/article-1/Broncos-Looking-in-the-Mirror/e50cd170-f363-464f-9838-0132dc177581
http://blog.denverbroncos.com/denverbroncos/how-the-broncos-will-watch-the-first-round/


KLEE: All-time best on a Broncos 
defense? It's Champ 

Paul Klee 
Colorado Springs Gazette 
December 29, 2012 
 
DENVER — In a teaching session with his Broncos defense, Jack Del Rio had a point 
to make. He asked Professor Champ to the front of the class. 

"Some of the younger guys were struggling on the board drawing up our defense,” 
said Del Rio, the "D" coordinator. “I called him up, and it was like... it was 
meticulous.” 

Count on two things Sunday when Denver hosts Kansas City at Sports Authority 
Field. Denver will win its 11th straight game, and at least one of the Chiefs will say 
Peyton Manning is "like a coach on the field." 

But there’s one on the other side, too. It’s just that — for reasons I can’t quite nail 
down — the most dominant defensive player in Broncos history rarely is viewed in 
those terms. 

"I think that comes with the territory of being a corner. You don’t get noticed unless 
you get beat," Broncos great Steve Atwater said from Atlanta. "Champ’s one of the 
greatest corners of all time. Guys that know, they know. 

"Him and Deion Sanders, those are really, really special athletes." 

It's a short list of candidates for this honor, the best defensive player in team 
history. Atwater is on it. Multiple players from the Broncos' 1997 and '98 world 
champions said Atwater, the wrecking-ball safety, was the unquestioned leader of 
their Super Bowl defenses. 

"I tell people all the time: My claim to fame is that I played with Steve Atwater,” 
former Bronco Alfred Williams said. 

Feel free to add your own, but others on the short list include Randy Gradishar, Karl 
Mecklenburg and Louis Wright. Rich "Tombstone" Jackson, another in the Ring of 
Fame, would be on there, Broncos PR guru Jim Saccomano tells me. 

I took a scientific, can’t-be-wrong poll Friday. I roamed Denver and asked 10 fans 
to name the best defensive player to play for the Broncos. One walked the other 
way. Only two said Champ. 



Is this like an artist, where we don't acknowledge their gift until decades after the 
fact? If that’s the case, I wanted to know how long Bailey is going to play, so it can 
be settled. 

"I don't really have an exit strategy yet,” he said. “I’ll know when it’s time for me to 
go.” 

It’s not time, not close to time. 

Bailey was named to the Pro Bowl for the 12th time. That ranks No. 1 all time 
among defensive backs. Only four NFL players, regardless of position, had more. As 
a Bronco, he’s been to the Pro Bowl eight times. Among Broncos, only Atwater 
(eight) and John Elway (nine) had that many. A Super Bowl appearance would be 
Bailey’s first. 

“It would mean everything. That’s why I play.” 

Deion Sanders (“As far as straight coverage ability”) and Rod Woodson (“In terms 
of all around”) are the best defensive backs he’s seen, Bailey told me. 

“Playing on the other side of Champ?” cornerback Tony Carter said. “You get all the 
action. They’re not throwing to his side.” 

Still? 

“When they do, it’s a surprise,” Carter said. 

When they do, it’s often a mistake. Quarterbacks completed only 37 of 76 passes 
thrown in Bailey’s direction. That completion percentage ranks sixth among 
defensive players targeted 75 or more times. 

“To play that many seasons still at corner and be one of the best, and he hasn’t 
moved to safety, it says a lot about him,” Atwater said. "I think what he’s learned is 
to play smarter. The guys that last in the league, they play smarter. He’s still very, 
very effective.” 

Bailey listed ex-Redskins Mark Carrier and Darrell Green as football influences. His 
life influence remains his father, Roland Bailey, who’s in the Mile High stands five or 
six times each season. 

“My dad, he always wanted us to be the best at what we did. That’s all he would tell 
us: I don’t care what you’re doing, be the best at it. He said, ‘If it’s legal or illegal, 
be the best at it,'" Champ said, laughing. “He didn’t want us to do anything illegal, 
but that simple point, I took it to heart since I was a kid. That’s the way I’ve tried 
to live every day.” 

In a meeting with his defense, Del Rio posed a question for Champ. 



In a locker room with his team, Champ was asked another: Are you the best 
defensive player to suit up for the Broncos? 

“I haven’t seen every guy that’s played on this defense in this organization,” he 
said. “But I would consider myself one of the top guys. The best? It’s debatable.” 

Actually, it’s Champ. 



Bailey basks in Broncos’ return to glory 

Andrew Mason  
Mile High Sports 
December 28, 2012 
 

ENGLEWOOD – When he had the chance to bail on the Broncos 22 months ago, 
Champ Bailey didn’t. Now, he’s tantalizingly close to reaping the ultimate reward of 

his faith in his team — an organization that, at one point in the recent past, 
probably didn’t deserve it. 

That was February 2011, weeks before that year’s offseason lockout put a stop to 

all contract negotiation. At that point, Bailey was due to become a free agent, and 
after toiling for a club that had become paralyzed by dysfunction, declining results 
and dismal draft hauls, Bailey had reason to wonder whether the last item on his 

career checklist — a Super Bowl — would ever be crossed off. 

It turned out to be the first test of John Elway and John Fox in their new jobs as 
executive vice president and head coach. One had been a mogul of car sales. The 

other had been a successful recruiter in his younger days as a college football 
coach. They knew how to sell; they knew how to close, and Fox’s reputation as a 
turnaround artist, as he showed in Carolina nine years earlier, and a coach who 

would shore up a flagging defense around Bailey were to be major selling points. 
The question was whether Bailey was willing to buy in to the new Broncos. 

Of course, he did. 

Bailey could have declined, hit free agency and taken what was perceived to be a 

quicker, easier path to the Super Bowl conversation. Teams like the Patriots, 
Falcons, Ravens and Bears, all of which had recent near-misses and a history of 

big-ticket signings, looked to be potential suitors. But that pursuit never happened. 

He could have been part of an elite-level contender elsewhere. But is it more 
gratifying to do so in Denver, where he has nine seasons of history and cemented 

his reputation as the best cover cornerback of his era? 

“Absolutely,” Bailey said.  

He’s back on the Pro Bowl roster again — his 12th appearance, the most for any 
defensive back. If he continues to be blessed with good health, it won’t be his last; 
he’s compensated for the loss of a half-step of straight-ahead speed with a more 

cerebral approach, fine-tuned by 14 seasons in the league. He reads receivers and 
developing routes quicker than he ever has — quicker than anyone in the game, it 

can be argued. 

And no one knows the Broncos’ defense better, as Bailey demonstrated during a 
recent meeting. 



“The other day, some of the younger guys were struggling on the board drawing up 
our defense. I called him up and I mean, it was meticulous,” said defensive 

coordinator Jack Del Rio. “He’s paying attention, and has been for long time. That’s 
one of the reasons — I’m sure, along with God-given ability — but he’s worked hard 

like a pro and been a great example for how to do it.” 

To Bailey, it’s nothing remarkable. 

“I don’t know any different,” he said. “One thing about my job: I take it serious, I 
don’t bring my problems from home to my job, and I don’t take my job home. I 

know how to separate the two, and that’s a big deal for a lot of young athletes. You 
can’t bring your problems to work.” 

There was a time two years ago when work was the problem. Negotiations for a 
contract extension stalled under Josh McDaniels’ watch. The Broncos collapsed, and 

Bailey was unable to do much to stop it; even though he played at a Pro Bowl level 
— and perhaps played the best single game of his career in that stretch, holding 

Kansas City’s Dwayne Bowe without a catch when the Chiefs wideout was at his 
apex, having just become just the fifth player in NFL history with 25 or more 
catches, 450 yards, seven touchdowns and three 100-yard games in a three-week 

span. Of course, the Broncos still lost that game on Dec. 5, 2010 by a 10-6 score.  

Thirteen months later, when the Broncos lost in the playoffs, no one was more 
crestfallen after the 45-10 divisional-round beatdown in New England than Bailey. It 

was another fruitless year, another chance lost, a fourth playoff appearance that 
fell short. 

Bailey’s first postseason shot came as a rookie with the Redskins, and ended in 

devastating fashion: a 14-13 divisional-round loss at Tampa Bay that was sealed 
when Dan Turk’s snap for a potential game-winning Brett Conway field-goal 
attempt sailed low. That, along with the Broncos’ 13-3 season in 2005 that ended 

with a 34-17 AFC Championship loss to Pittsburgh, represented Bailey’s best shots 
— until now. 

“When you’ve got guys that have been around the block a few times, 10-plus years, 

there’s several in our locker room that can tell them, ‘These opportunities don’t 
come (often),’” Bailey said. “I mean, you look at Keith Brooking. Prime example. A 

Super Bowl his first year (with Atlanta in 1998) and not even close since.  

“You see that around the league a lot. A lot of guys get close, and they don’t get 
back. You’ve got to take advantage of these opportunities.” 

Bailey could have pursued an opportunity elsewhere. But he showed faith that the 

philosophical and attitudinal transfusion from Fox and Elway would create the 
results he desired. Twenty-two months and another ace sales pitch — on Peyton 
Manning, of course — later, the grass is greener in Denver than wherever he could 

have landed. 



There’s a lesson there. 

“Guys get confused about how this league works,” Bailey said. “You can’t just go 
out trying to chase it, because you never know when your opportunity is going to 

come, wherever you are or wherever you end up.  

“So you’ve just got to keep playing football hard and believing in your teammates, 
your organization, and things will work out.” 

  



Five Broncos Selected to Pro Bowl 
 

Gray Caldwell and Stuart Zaas 

DenverBroncos.com 

December 26, 2012 

 

Peyton Manning, Champ Bailey, Von Miller, Elvis Dumervil and Ryan Clady 

have been selected to the 2013 Pro Bowl. 

ENGLEWOOD, Colo. -- With a chance to lock up a first-round bye this Sunday, the 
Broncos received more good news on Wednesday. 

Five Broncos have been selected to the 2013 Pro Bowl. 

Quarterback Peyton Manning, cornerback Champ Bailey and linebacker Von Miller 
have all been voted starters for the all-star game. Defensive end Elvis Dumervil and 
tackle Ryan Clady are also headed to Honolulu. 

Wide receiver Demaryius Thomas is a first-alternate for the game. Guards Chris 
Kuper (2nd) and Zane Beadles (3rd), wide receiver Eric Decker (5th) and special 
teamers David Bruton (3rd) and Britton Colquitt (3rd) are also alternates. 

QB PEYTON MANNING 

 Manning's 12 Pro Bowl selections are 

the most for a quarterback in NFL 

history. He is also the first 

quarterback to make a Pro Bowl one 

year removed from missing a full 

season due to injury or illness. 

 On the honor: "It’s a tremendous 

honor and I am very humbled to 

receive this recognition. Being voted 

to the Pro Bowl by your opponents, 

their coaches and of course the fans 

means a great deal to me, especially 

when you consider how many other 

quarterbacks in the AFC are having 

outstanding seasons. This recognition shows that our offensive line did a 

great job with protection. It shows that our wide receivers and tight ends 

made a lot of plays." 

CB CHAMP BAILEY 

BRONCOS PRO BOWL SELECTIONS 

PLAYER NO. 

Peyton Manning 12 

Champ Bailey 12 

Ryan Clady 3 

Elvis Dumervil 3 

Von Miller 2 

http://www.denverbroncos.com/team/roster/peyton-manning/5e49338e-cd44-4226-9451-f111c0eb767d/
http://www.denverbroncos.com/team/roster/champ-bailey/e1617150-1aa6-4efa-b649-3467ecc2384a/
http://www.denverbroncos.com/team/roster/von-miller/036470c3-df00-47e4-a936-86200f2c88dc/
http://www.denverbroncos.com/team/roster/elvis-dumervil/a4dbb5af-d1ab-4e6e-a48b-9aeb259e097d/
http://www.denverbroncos.com/team/roster/ryan-clady/8ff5aae9-bdbb-45f1-a082-8d6ae3aa896b/
http://www.denverbroncos.com/team/roster/demaryius-thomas/a951744a-72dd-4748-a461-02fc06668e12/
http://www.denverbroncos.com/team/roster/chris-kuper/306c3339-32be-4d9f-a694-8930baa7bc7b/
http://www.denverbroncos.com/team/roster/chris-kuper/306c3339-32be-4d9f-a694-8930baa7bc7b/
http://www.denverbroncos.com/team/roster/zane-beadles/e2efc58e-3d92-4666-97e0-79b6c692ea0b/
http://www.denverbroncos.com/team/roster/eric-decker/48c2a608-4961-41d8-81f5-9c43a132f25f/
http://www.denverbroncos.com/team/roster/david-bruton/4eb85e3d-502f-4a8b-b1af-b1d4b203bd57/
http://www.denverbroncos.com/team/roster/britton-colquitt/a4031f54-310e-43ce-962b-efe5b2293ed3/
http://www.denverbroncos.com/multimedia/videos/Manning-Reacts-to-Pro-Bowl-Selection/8ec1615d-a4b5-4b8f-9a03-aa0e56314933


 Bailey now holds the record for most Pro Bowls by a defensive back in NFL 

history. He was a four-time Pro Bowler with Washington before making the 

all-star game eight times as a Bronco. 

 On the honor: "I’ve done my thing over the years, but when you’re on a 

team like this and you play well, people are going to notice. It’s really just 

part of my team and what we’ve done. That’s pretty much why I’m in there. 

It’s definitely a team thing.” 

LB VON MILLER 

 The reigning Defensive Rookie of the Year is now the first player in franchise 

history to make a Pro Bowl in each of his first two seasons. 

 On the honor: “It’s cool. I think our eyes are on something a little bit bigger 

than the Pro Bowl. But it’s great to be 

voted in by your peers.” 

DE ELVIS DUMERVIL 

 Dumervil is just the second player 

since 2000 to make back-to-back Pro 

Bowls after missing a season due to 

injury or illness. He joins then-Vikings 

center Matt Birk with that distinction. 

 On the honor: “It’s a blessing. It 

wasn’t all pretty all year but I give 

thanks to the coaching staff, the fans, 

the guys I play with -- my 

teammates. I‘m not just representing 

myself but I’m representing guys that 

have been a part of it, from 

everybody in the building, the turf 

guys to equipment -- everybody." 

T RYAN CLADY 

 Clady becomes the fourth offensive 

lineman in NFL history to start every 

possible game and make it to three 

Pro Bowls in his first five seasons. 

 On the honor: “It feels pretty good. I worked hard this offseason and hard 

work pays off. I’m glad I was able to be selected. Being selected back-to-

back seasons is pretty solid." 

 

ALL-TIME PRO BOWL SELECTIONS 

RANK PLAYER NO. 

1 Bruce Matthews 14 

 Merlin Olsen 14 

3 Jerry Rice 13 

 Reggie White 13 

 Tony Gonzalez 13 

5 Champ Bailey 12 

 Peyton Manning 12 

 Ray Lewis 12 

 Randall McDaniel 12 

 Will Shields 12 



Champ Bailey, Peyton Manning make 

history with 12 Pro Bowls 

Jeff Legwold 
The Denver Post 

December 26, 2012 
 
Before Wednesday, only eight players since the AFL-NFL merger in 1970 had been 

named to at least 12 Pro Bowls. That was before the Broncos put two more names 
on the list. 

"And that," said Broncos defensive tackle Kevin Vickerson, "is the Hall of Fame right 

there. That's the Hall of Fame, no questions asked, about anything. Twelve Pro 
Bowls, c'mon, that's great year after great year after great year from those two 
guys." 

When the votes were counted the 12-3 Broncos, riding a 10-game winning streak, 
had five players selected to the NFL's all-star game with quarterback Peyton 
Manning and cornerback Champ Bailey each selected to their 12th, both a record 

for quarterbacks and defensive backs respectively in the post-merger era. 

Linebacker Von Miller, defensive end Elvis Dumervil and left tackle Ryan Clady were 
the other Broncos selected. Manning, Bailey and Miller, with his first Pro Bowl 

selection, were chosen as starters in the game. 

Wide receiver Demaryius Thomas, who is seventh in the league with 1,312 
receiving yards and tied for eighth in touchdowns with eight, was not selected at 

what is likely the most difficult position to make the cut. Only four receivers are 
selected for each team — AFC and NFC — and there are 15 receivers in the league 
with at least 1,000 yards through 15 games and 13 players with at least 80 

receptions. 

Thomas was chosen as a first alternate, meaning if one AFC wide receiver can not 
play in the game, Thomas would be added to the roster. Wesley Woodyard,with 110 

tackles, 5.5 sacks and three interceptions, was perhaps the biggest snub, given he 
was not chosen as an alternate. 

"There's a lot of guys on our team that deserve to make it," Manning said 

Wednesday afternoon. "I know that much." 

Guard Chris Kuper, who has missed nine games with injuries this season, was 
chosen as a second alternate while guard Zane Beadles, special teams ace David 
Bruton and punter Britton Colquitt were named third alternates. Wide receiver Eric 

Decker, who is tied for third in the league with 11 touchdowns, is a fifth alternate. 



Given a choice, however, all Broncos selected would rather be doing something else 
Jan. 27 when the Pro Bowl is scheduled in Honolulu. Teams participating in the 

Super Bowl will not send their players to Hawaii and those spots will be filled with 
alternates. 

With his 12th Pro Bowl selection, Manning passes Brett Favre for most selections by 

a quarterback. Bailey, who already held the record for most selections by a 
cornerback, has the most Pro Bowl selections by any defensive back since the AFL-

NFL merger. 

"I do my thing, and I've done my thing over the years, but when you're on a team 
like this and you play well, people are going to notice," Bailey said in a statement. 
"It's really just part of my team and what we've done. That's pretty much why I'm 

in there. It's definitely a team thing. At some point I want to be able to tell the 
people at the Pro Bowl that I'm not coming because I'm playing in the big game. 

That's really what my eyes are on, just making sure we keep winning and get to 
that big game." 

It marks the first time teammates have been selected to their 12th Pro Bowls in the 
same year. 

"One of the key components for being successful in this league, no matter what 
position you play, is consistency," said linebacker Keith Brooking, a 15th-year 
veteran. "That's not year to year, month to month, it's every day you come to work 

and have attention to detail in everything that you do, your approach to this game 
every day. 

"And in return what you get with guys that are talented, have the right mind-set 

and approach things the right way, you get guys like Peyton and Champ. And it 
doesn't surprise me at all, those two guys are first-ballot Hall of Fame." 

San Francisco (10-4-1) had the most players selected, nine, including six from its 

second-ranked defense, followed by Houston (12-3) with eight, including six players 
on offense. And in somewhat of an odd twist the 2-13 Chiefs had as many players 
as the Broncos — five — selected for the game, including running back Jamaal 

Charles and three players from its defense, safety Eric Berry, outside linebacker 
Tamba Hali and linebacker Derrick Johnson. 

Manning is the fourth Broncos quarterback to be selected for the Pro Bowl, joining 

John Elway, Brian Griese and Jay Cutler. Bailey has been named to the Pro Bowl 
eight times in his nine seasons with the Broncos. 

Only Elway, with nine Pro Bowls, and safety Steve Atwater have been named to at 

least eight Pro Bowls with the Broncos. 

"I had followed (Bailey and Manning) and watched their careers from afar before I 
signed here," Brooking said. "But to be here, to see them every day, how they 
approach things, how they handle their business day in and day out, it's no 



surprise. You admire them even more, respect them even more because you see 
that mind-set they have every day."  

 

Broncos Pro Bowlers 

QB Peyton Manning: In first season with Broncos, has thrown for franchise single-

season record 34 touchdowns with a game to play. 

CB Champ Bailey: Broncos usually start their coverage plans by slapping Bailey on 
opponent's best receiver. 

LB Von Miller: Is third in the league in sacks (17.5) and second in tackles for loss 

(26). 

DE Elvis Dumervil: With 11 sacks, he and Miller are only teammate tandem in 
league's top 10 in sacks. 

LT Ryan Clady: With free agency on the horizon, he is a fourth offensive lineman 

in NFL history to start every game in first five years and make at least three Pro 
Bowls. 

  



Broncos' Bailey still a champ at 

cornerback 

The Sports Xchange 

November 30, 2012 

 

Another week, another one-on-one matchup for Champ Bailey against one of the 

league's best wide receivers, with Tampa Bay's Vincent Jackson lurking on the 

horizon Sunday. Lather, rinse, repeat.  

After being occasionally placed solely at left cornerback, where teams could avoid 

him by simply shuttling their lesser receivers to that side, Bailey returned to his 

lock-down, singular-focus role of being primarily assigned to the opponent's top 

receiver to shut him down in one-on-one coverage this season.  

The results have been what one would expect from a perennial Pro Bowler like 

Bailey who appears destined for a quick induction into the Pro Football Hall of Fame 

-- but not what one would expect from a 34 year old who has been the subject of 

speculation the last two years that he would move to safety at some point before 

the end of his career.  

Sure, Rod Woodson did it, and Tampa Bay's Ronde Barber is doing it now after 

spending 16 years at cornerback. Neither did anything to damage their reputations; 

if anything, they were enhanced.  

"I kind of look up to them," said Bailey. "They show me how it's done as far as the 

move or taking care of themselves, just little things like that."  

But Bailey sees their move as being the wrong one for him -- although he didn't say 

he would never accept a shift to safety.  

"I don't plan on doing that," he said."  

And why would he? In spite of facing a succession of receivers that has included 

New Orleans' Marques Colston, Carolina's Steve Smith, Kansas City's Dwayne Bowe 

and Houston's Andre Johnson after a mid-game reassignment in Week 3, Bailey has 

only surrendered one touchdown in the Broncos' last 17 games, including the 

playoffs. That touchdown was scored by Cincinnati's A.J. Green, and Bailey 

responded by squaring the duel with an interception one quarter later.  

Furthermore, Bailey has taken the better of Jackson more often than not. In 12 

career games against the Broncos, Jackson has never broken the 100-yard mark 

and has averaged 3.1 receptions for 49.8 yards. Not bad, but nothing dominant, 

either.  

http://sports.yahoo.com/nfl/players/4655
http://sports.yahoo.com/nfl/players/7237


"You know, I think I got lucky a lot," Bailey said. The guy's a great player and he's 

proved it. You look at him this year, he looks different, he looks more motivated, 

like re-energized. He's playing at a higher level."  

The numbers bear that out; Jackson is on pace for career highs in every major 

statistical category for a wide receiver.  

"I think he battled some things the last couple of years in San Diego, so he looks 

fresh as can be," Bailey said.  

So does Bailey, who has seen everything -- including 11 different defensive 

coordinators. He's seen so many changes that he saw the same coordinator, Mike 

Nolan, in two seasons a decade apart (1999 with Washington, 2009 with the 

Broncos).  

But he hasn't seen life from the safety spot. And he hopes that remains the case for 

years to come. 

  



Champ Bailey: Still the Standard 

Gray Caldwell 

DenverBroncos.com 
November 27, 2012 

For 14 years in the NFL, cornerback Champ Bailey has taken on the best 

receivers in the league, and he's still loving every minute of it. 

Every Hall-of-Fame career has to start somewhere. 

It just so happened cornerback Champ Bailey’s started with an interception off a 
Hall of Fame quarterback. 

In the very first game of his career, Bailey – then a Washington Redskin – was 

matched up against another legend in Michael Irvin for the majority of the day 
against the Dallas Cowboys. 

“You’ve got to think, since I was little, Troy Aikman, Michael Irvin, Emmitt Smith, 
I’d looked up to them,” Bailey said. “That was a surreal moment. You don’t get an 

opportunity like that to play against guys you really watched and liked growing up.” 

He had mixed results in the contest, as Irvin notched five catches for 122 yards and 
two touchdowns. 

But Bailey, ever the competitor, wanted to make sure it was known that those 

scores weren’t against him – he was on the sideline late in the game with cramps. 
And in addition to five tackles in his first-ever game, he snared the Aikman 

interception – a fitting start for the now 11-time Pro Bowler. 

“I felt like I belonged at that moment,” he said. “You pick a Hall of Fame 
quarterback – not a lot of people can say they did that. It was a special moment for 
me.” 

From that game on, Bailey has never backed down from a challenge, battling 
opposing teams’ top receiver for more than a decade. 

“Back then it was just my raw ability and trying to learn as I go,” Bailey said. “Now 
it’s a lot more about my knowledge and my instincts. That never leaves.” 

MAINTAINING GREATNESS 

Nine games into his 14th season, Bailey has already squared off against wideouts 
the likes of Pittsburgh’s Mike Wallace, Atlanta’s Julio Jones, Houston’s Andre 
Johnson, New Orleans’ Marques Colston, Cincinnati’s A.J. Green and Carolina’s 

Steve Smith. 

http://www.denverbroncos.com/team/roster/champ-bailey/e1617150-1aa6-4efa-b649-3467ecc2384a/


None of them reached 100 receiving yards, and Bailey has surrendered just one 
touchdown this season. 

“That’s what allows us to be among the top of the league in sacks,” defensive end 

Elvis Dumervil said. “Having a guy like that, he still goes against the top guy every 
week.” 

So how has Bailey maintained such a high level of play for so long? 

“First of all, he’s just a smart player,” Dumervil said. “He used to be a student of 

the game, he may be a professor of the game now.” 

His position coach agreed. 

“Good genes,” Secondary Coach Ron Milus laughed, noting that Bailey also keeps 
himself in great shape. “He’s one of the guys that I kind of point to as a coach on 

the field, even though he’s playing. He knows exactly what’s going on at all times.” 

Dumervil said it’s not uncommon for Bailey to let the defense know what’s about to 
happen in a play before the snap. That comes from tireless preparation not only 

every week during the season, but throughout the offseason. 

“That’s why he has adjusted and why he’s lasted as long as he has and why he’s 
been such a centerpiece of the Broncos since he’s been here,” Executive Vice 

President of Football Operations John Elway said. 

Rules have changed – “They definitely favor the offense a lot,” Bailey said. 

Receivers have changed – “Everybody’s 6-3, 6-4, 220 (pounds).” 

But Bailey has continued to play at an elite level throughout it all. 

"I love Champ, how he plays and what he does," Cincinnati Bengals Head Coach 
Marvin Lewis said. "He's still doing it. I remember being on Georgia's campus when 

Champ came out. It's fun to see him still doing it the way he's doing it." 

And he’s done it within the rules. 

Bailey has been targeted 469 times since 2006. He has been penalized for pass 
interference on just three occasions – less than one percent of the times the ball 

has been thrown his direction. 

“I haven’t had to tweak my game a whole lot,” said Bailey, who leads all 
cornerbacks with 51 interceptions since his rookie season. “Even though I’m a 
physical corner, I’ve always tried to just play with my feet and not grab a lot, pull 

and depend on snatching people and trying to break the rules.” 

http://www.denverbroncos.com/team/roster/elvis-dumervil/a4dbb5af-d1ab-4e6e-a48b-9aeb259e097d/


That technique is what stands out to Bailey’s teammates, on offense and defense. 

“He’s able to get up and press you or play off,” wide receiver Eric Decker said. “It’s 
just that mix of you don’t know what he’s going to do. He’s very athletic, he can 

cover very well, he knows how bigger guys release compared to smaller guys, he 
knows how to play certain splits – he just knows how to play the game. That’s what 

I think as receivers we appreciate, because we get so much better going against 
him every day. It’s fun to watch him against the other team on Sundays.” 

At 6-foot-3, 229 pounds, wide receiver Demaryius Thomas has three inches, 37 

pounds and 10 years of youth on Bailey. But the 2010 first-round pick knew better 
than to underestimate the veteran corner when he first lined up opposite him in 
training camp. 

Just as Bailey grew up idolizing Dallas’ big three on offense, Thomas grew up with a 

great appreciation for what Bailey can do on defense. 

“I was dreading going against him when I first got here,” Thomas said. “But I knew 
it would make me better.” 

A DECADE-PLUS OF DOMINANCE 

When Bailey first got started in the league, he always dreamed of a decade. 

“That was a big thing,” he recalled. “I remember guys would always say that. ‘If I 
can just get 10 years in.’ I was one of them, I’m not going to lie. But as I 
approached 10, I thought, ‘I’m still playing at a high level. Why walk away from 

something I love to do? And I make a good living doing it.’” 

Prior to the 2011 season, Elway signed Bailey to a four-year contract extension with 
the team, essentially ensuring the cornerback will end his career in orange and 

blue. 

“Winning is going to happen a lot sooner than people think,” he said at the time. 

Twenty-two months later, the Broncos have their first playoff victory since the 2005 
season under their belts, and currently sit atop the AFC West again this season. 

“I’m not going to say I’m a genius,” Bailey laughed, “but once Elway took over, it 

kind of encouraged me to believe in the system and the team and where it’s going. 
I’m just glad I made my decision to stay here.” 

Now, he is serving as one of five team captains along with Peyton Manning, who he 

called “hands down” the best quarterback he has played with. 

With that type of talent and leadership on both sides of the ball, Bailey has 
welcomed the high expectations surrounding the club this season. 
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“When you’ve got guys in the building knowing that we’ve got a chance to go all the 
way, it makes you work a little harder,” he said. “It makes you want to come to 

work every day.” 

Bailey still covets his job and the challenge of going up against the best week-in 
and week-out. 

And he doesn’t plan on slowing down any time soon. 

"Story of my life for the past 14 years," he said. "I love it." 



CHAMP'S CHOICE 

 

John Elway's first real save came two years ago 

 

Chris Bianchi 

Mile High Sports 

November 18, 2012 

 

Two years ago, Broncos cornerback Champ Bailey was preparing himself to leave 

the team he'd spent the previous six-and-a-half years playing for. Playing in the 

final year of a seven-year deal that he signed after he was acquired from the 

Redskins back in 2004, Bailey and the Broncos abruptly broke off contract 

extension talks in October 2010, and the chances of the future Hall of Famer 

returning for year No. 8 looked slim to none. 

 

But then, John Elway stepped in and saved the day. 

 

"The reason I didn't re-sign was Josh (McDaniels) didn't want to re-sign me during 

the season," Bailey told me earlier this week. "So, I didn't know what to expect. I 

was preparing myself to leave, but once (John) Elway took over, the first thing that 

came out of his mouth was that he wanted to re-sign me. That's when my hopes 

became to grow again. I began to prepare myself for the worst, but it worked out." 

 

These days, the Broncos are busy leading the AFC West and can all but lock up the 

divisional crown with a win later today over the Chargers at Mile High. Most will 

point to Elway's more recent stroke of magic, convincing Peyton Manning to sign up 

with the Broncos back in March. And sure, the Broncos wouldn't be anywhere near 

6-3 without the remarkable Manning leading the charge. But without Elway's first 

order of business, getting Bailey to re-sign on a four-year deal in February 2011, 

the Broncos wouldn't have the sixth-ranked defense in the NFL (in yards allowed) 

and the 11th ranked passing defense heading into today's game. 

 

"It's funny because I talked to guys around the league during that time period and 

they all thought I should chase a ring somewhere; I was like, 'What's wrong with 

Denver?'" Bailey said. "At the time, of course, everything was wrong with Denver, 

but things turn around so fast. It's about the right guys being in the program, and 

once (John) Elway took over, I knew we'd get the right guys. I wasn't even 

worried." 

 

Hurricane McDaniels blew apart first-round picks, drafts altogether, and alienated a 

respected defensive coordinator (Mike Nolan) and several of the team's veteran 



players during his 23 months in charge between 2009 and 2010. Ultimately, he lost 

his locker room just weeks into the disastrous 4-12 2010 campaign. But perhaps 

chief (and most overlooked) amongst his laundry list of blunders, McDaniels 

managed to alienate the heart and soul of his defense by pulling a contract 

extension off of Bailey's table in October 2010.  

 

So it's no wonder that Bailey almost certainly wouldn't have come back had 

McDaniels stuck around as Chief Dictator. 

 

"I highly doubt it," Bailey said when asked if he would have returned had McDaniels 

remained coach. "Who knows?" 

 

Fortunately for Bailey, who said all along that he wanted to stay in Denver even 

with McDaniels leading the way, the Broncos cut the cord with McDaniels in early 

December 2010. And less than a month later, Elway was hired as the team's new 

vice president of football operations, and Bailey's return was tops on the priority 

list.  

 

"It wasn't in my hands, so to speak. It was, but it wasn't," Bailey said. "I wanted to 

be here. It was about making sure that the contract situation was taken care of, 

and I really didn't have a chance to talk to any other teams. I didn't know what was 

out there. They finally came with a good offer, and here I am." 

 

And these days, with the Broncos 6-3 and eyeing a Super Bowl run, Bailey is as 

excited about this Broncos team as any he's been a part of.  

 

"I think when you look at our quarterback situation, it's no comparison really (to 

2005, when the Broncos went 13-3 and lost to the Steelers in the AFC 

Championship Game)," Bailey said. "I mean, no offense to Jake (Plummer), looking 

at Peyton, and Peyton probably stands out as the best to have ever played, and 

he's still playing that way." 

 

In the end, Champ and the Broncos both made the right choice. 

  



Broncos camp report: Eternals Bailey, 

Manning have it covered on both sides 

Mike Freeman  
CBS Sports  

August 7, 2012  

ENGLEWOOD, Colo. -- Maybe the most physically gifted athlete in NFL history sits 
humbly, smiling. There are no proclamations of greatness. He doesn't need them. 
No cockiness, no smart ass-ness. Not his style. Just Champ Bailey talking football.  

Or, more to the point, longevity. The fact that Bailey has played the corner position, 
still covering the opposition's best receiver, week in and week out, remains one of 
the most incredible stories football has ever seen. It's difficult to quantify but Bailey 

joins an elite and small group that covered the best receiving weapons, one-on-
one, well into his 30s, and at a Pro Bowl level.  

One was Washington's Darrell Green, who played into his late 30s and until the day 

he retired covered the best receiving option. There are a few others, like Willie 
Brown, but what Bailey is doing might surpass even those Hall of Famers. As Bailey 
has aged, the speed of the game has changed dramatically. He's covering faster 

receivers than Green or Brown ever did, but still staying with them, stride for 
stride.  

Bailey is also dealing with rules changes that cause a defensive back to be flagged 

if a pinky grazes a shoulder pad. The football world Bailey still dominates is more 
complex than the ones his aged and skilled predecessors played in.  

"I remember five years ago people told me since I was getting to my 30s that I'd 

be retiring soon," the 34-year-old Bailey said in an interview. "Well, here I am."  

Here he is, indeed. While Peyton Manning may be the story of the Denver Broncos, 
it is Bailey, again, who is the non-aging centerpiece. Receivers have come and 

gone. Corners have come and gone. So have NFL commissioners, presidents, space 
stations and sitcoms. The Earth has warmed, oceans have risen, dynasties have 
fallen ... all during Bailey's career, which started in 1999.  

Bailey has stayed indestructible while still possessing incredible speed. He denied 

what a teammate told me, that Bailey plans to play two more years and then retire.  

"I'm planning year to year," he said. "Right now I feel too good to think about 
retiring."  

Maybe the best way to describe what Bailey has done is let another eternal do it for 

him.  



"I played against Champ three years in college, and so I remember him as a true 
freshman at Georgia," Manning said. "I remember how talented he was, and you 

just knew he was going to be a good player. I played against him my second year 
in Indy when he was with the Redskins, so I was telling somebody that the other 

day -- they're like, 'Champ played for the Redskins, and you played against him?' 
It's just like forever ago, I guess. But I think it's pretty well documented that every 
time I've played against him, you always get asked about Champ, and he's the best 

corner I've played against in my career, and he's been unbelievably consistent.  

"I've played the Broncos a number of times, and he always shows up, he's always 
ready to go. He presents an intense matchup problem. Champ has never 

intercepted me in the NFL, but I don't think I've ever thrown a touchdown on him 
either, so it's a pretty good battle. He got me in college one time on an 

interception, so I'm glad we're on the same team. [The Colts] always had healthy 
respect for Champ. We never threw away from a certain guy because we felt like 
we loved our receivers. With Marvin [Harrison] and Reggie [Wayne], we're going to 

throw to those guys, but you always knew where Champ was. If you couldn't set 
your feet into it, it wasn't worth throwing. If you threw behind him, he was going to 

make you pay. ..."  

And here he is ... again. 



Champ Bailey tackles the sky with 

Thunderbirds 

Trevor Brown  

Wyoming Tribune Eagle 
July 24, 2012 

CHEYENNE, Wyo. (AP) — Champ Bailey is used to the adrenaline bursts and 
unscripted chaos that comes with playing in the National Football League. 

But the Denver Broncos cornerback said nothing could have prepared him for the 

rush he experienced Monday when he joined the U.S. Air Force Thunderbirds in an 
F-16 flight over Cheyenne. 

"It's different," he said in comparing the hour-long flight to playing in a football 

game. "I can only imagine the type of preparation (the pilots) need to go through 
to get to that point to fly jets like that. 

"It's great, and it's a great feeling, but I wouldn't want to feel that every day." 

Bailey, who has been selected to the Pro Bowl 11 times, was chosen to participate 

in the ride-along that precedes the group's annual Cheyenne Frontier Days air 
show, which will be held Wednesday. 

Maj. J.R. Williams, who is the Thunderbirds' lead solo pilot, said Bailey's visit was a 

treat for the nearly 140-member Thunderbirds squadron. But he said it also is a 
way for the crew to share the military experience with people outside of the 
armed forces. 

"It is an opportunity for us to give a little taste of what the military is all about," he 

said. "Our job is to help represent the nearly 700,000 people voluntarily serving in 
the Air Force, and so if we can share that with somebody who can in turn share that 

message with their fans, that gets us fired up about it." 

Lt. Col. Jason Koltes, who is the operations officer for the team, flew Bailey in his 

two-seat jet. 

Koltes said he did his best to put Bailey "through the ringer" on their trip. That 

included exerting a force of more than nine times the force of gravity during the 
tough combat maneuvers and aerial rolls, dips, twists and turns. 

"Champ said, 'I could take anything you dish out,' so I tried," Koltes said. "And sure 

enough there was nothing I could do in the aircraft that he couldn't handle." 

Koltes added that many of the celebrities or other civilians who they take up can't 

withstand the high G-force maneuvers. 



"To put that in terms for you guys, since it is Cheyenne Frontier Days, that is like 
the weight of a bull sitting in your lap," he said. 

Even before they got off the ground, Bailey had to spend several hours getting a 

medical examination, learning about emergency and safety techniques, and 
attending a full flight briefing. Thunderbirds crew members also walked Bailey 

through all the details of the flight suit and other equipment he needed. 

Moments after Bailey landed on the Wyoming Air National Guard's runway, he said 

he thought the flight was going to be even worse because of the amount of safety 

precautions and sessions that included how to eject out of the plane. 

"I didn't know what to expect after going through the briefings," he said. "I was 

expecting worse, but it went smoother than I expected." 

But he added there were still "intense moments," especially when he felt the pull 

from the G-forces. 

"It feels like a bunch of people just pushing against your body," he said. "You can't 

really breathe, and it's like you are stuck." 

Following the flight, Bailey also reported that his stomach was able to hold up 
despite warnings that many lose their lunches when they take off on their first F-

16 flight. 

"You guys were hoping I would throw up," he joked. "But it's all good, and I 
stayed clean." 

Koltes also confirmed that Bailey outperformed many civilians who take the flight. 

"Flying in the aircraft is like running a marathon and riding a roller coaster all at 

once, so it's very demanding on your body," he said. "That's where it helps a 
professional athlete like (Bailey) who has done the training and is in peak shape 

and condition." 

Before and after the flight, Bailey spent time with many of the pilots and other crew 

members while signing autographs and posing for pictures. 

Bailey said the experience gave him an added appreciation for the men and women 

in the military. 

"I don't know how they do half the stuff they are supposed to do," he said. "But 

that is part of their job, and they are doing it." 
 

  



Broncos' Champ Bailey gets ride of his 

life in Thunderbirds' F-16 

Jeff Legwold 
The Denver Post 

July 24, 2012 
 
CHEYENNE — As Lt. Col. Jason Koltes zipped up his G suit, smiling at the prospects 

of another dance across the sky, he looked at Champ Bailey standing a few feet 
away and made a prediction. 

"It won't be like anything he has ever experienced; the ride of his life," Koltes said. 

"We're going to put him through the wringer. There's nothing like it." 

And with that, Koltes climbed into his F-16 fighter and took the Broncos' 11-time 
Pro Bowl selection for a ride Monday that capped Bailey's afternoon with the U.S. 

Air Force Thunderbirds. Bailey was airborne for roughly an hour, time spent at 
almost the speed of sound. Koltes said he topped out at 630 mph. 

"Yes, I was nervous," Bailey said afterward. "To see what these guys do up close 
was unbelievable. I've always wanted to do it." 

Maj. Nicholas Holmes, a Highlands Ranch High School graduate in his second year 
of  a two-stint with the Thunderbirds, said the "max climb," the vertical climb just 
after takeoff, is when those riding in the team's only two-seat jet realize what's in 

store. 

"The acceleration is ridiculous, just ridiculous, almost unfathomable," Holmes said. 
"You have a 30,000-pound aircraft that can climb vertically and still accelerate 

while you're doing it. It's not an ordinary experience." 

Bailey boldly made it where Broncos coach John Fox didn't go earlier this year. Fox 
had been scheduled to have a ride-along with the Thunderbirds in Colorado Springs 

in May, but a mechanical problem grounded the jet that day. Afterward, some 
members of the Thunderbirds team came to a Broncos minicamp practice. 

"That's when I met some of them and I told them I might be interested in trying to 
go," Bailey said. "Next thing I know, I'm in the room (Monday) and they're 

explaining how to eject if something happens. 

"I wasn't sure about all this when they were going through the procedures, how he 
would say 'Bail out' three times if something happened and how you had to pull the 

lever to eject and all that ... how we would just have a nice talk on the way down if 
the parachutes were out. 



"My life was in the best hands possible, and when we got in the cockpit I wasn't 
worried at all. I was just anxious, and then he hit it at the end of the runway, and it 

was 'Whoa.' We were straight up, and he rolled it over and you could see how far 
away the ground was already." 

Bailey started his day with a brief meeting with the Thunderbirds' flight surgeon, 

then was fitted with his G suit, helmet and other equipment. Bailey was then given 
the safety briefing, which included instruction on how to eject and what to do if he 

had to vomit in one of the three bags that were provided. 

"But no, I didn't throw up," Bailey said, laughing. 

Koltes then explained the flight plan, which included a flyover of Camp Guernsey, a 
joint training center in southeastern Wyoming. It also included some of the stunts 
the full team will do Wednesday at Cheyenne Frontier Days, as well as some 

combat maneuvers. 

Koltes said Bailey earned his "9G pin" for asking to try a maneuver that would 
cause the two to feel 9 G's, or nine times the force of gravity. 

"It was like having a bunch of people standing on you. You couldn't breathe, you 

couldn't move, you couldn't do anything. It was like you were frozen, smashed into 
the seat," Bailey said. "I don't know how those guys keep flying the plane, but (for 

Koltes it) was like he was parking a car. 

"But when he was acting like we were chasing somebody, that was intense. We 
were going 6 G's, 7 G's for like a full minute at a time." 

After the flight, Bailey posed for pictures, signed autographs and shook hands with 

the Thunderbirds ground crew and some members of Wyoming Air Guard who 
recently helped fight forest fires in Colorado. 

"I'll tell the other guys about this, but I'm going to scare 'em some, make them 
think I really did something," Bailey said. "I'm honored they took me along for the 

ride." 

  



Champ Bailey to fly with Thunderbirds 
 
KKTV.com 
July 12, 2012 

 
ENGLEWOOD, Colo. — Denver Broncos cornerback Champ Bailey will participate in 

an F-16 ride along with the U.S. Air Force Thunderbirds on July 23, in Cheyenne, 
Wyo.  
 

Bailey will take part in a three-hour training and briefing at Cheyenne Regional 
Airport before his opportunity to experience flight from a fighter pilot’s perspective 

during a one-hour ride along.  
 
The Thunderbirds is the Air Force’s official demonstration team. Its purpose is to 

showcase the integrity, selfless service and excellence embodied by American 
Airmen. Each year, the Thunderbirds team performs in Cheyenne for the city’s 

“Frontier Days” air show. 



Champ Bailey, Chauncey Billups, 
Todd Helton score big with charity 
work 
 
By Bruce DeBoskey 
The DeBoskey Group 
The Denver Post 
June 24, 2012 
 
Professional athletes are often criticized for being poor role models. Colorado has 
many athletes, however, who set an example of leadership with philanthropy. In 
order to understand why some of them dedicate their time outside the games to 
worthy causes, I asked three of Colorado's best-known professional sportsmen. 
 
Denver Broncos All-Pro cornerback Champ Bailey grew up in rural Georgia and first 
learned about philanthropy by watching his grandmother help others. Later, as a 
young player for the Washington Redskins, he was inspired by a senior teammate, 
Darrell Green, who taught him that "we're all role models, whether we want to be 
or not." 
 
Now, Champ tries to set a good example for younger players with his charitable 
initiatives. In Colorado, Bailey donates time and money to the Denver Rescue 
Mission, among others, and believes that volunteering has greater impact than his 
financial donations. 
 
Bailey believes that "every guy in our position should do something to benefit the 
community where they play or back home. It doesn't have to be big," Champ says, 
"but it's not hard to find something to be part of." 
 
Chauncey Billups, former George Washington High School, University of Colorado 
and Denver Nuggets All-Star — now with the L.A. Clippers — was an "inner-city kid" 
who spent all of his spare time at a rec center. Occasionally, an anonymous donor 
would send the kids to a concert, on a fishing trip or to some other activity they 
couldn't afford on their own. He remembers "what it felt like to be given to by 
someone else" and does the same for kids today. 
 
Billups' two principal efforts are the Porter-Billups Leadership Academy and the Elite 
Basketball Academy. In the offseason, Billups interacts with the kids and believes 
that by being accessible, he can have a significant impact on their lives. When his 
professional basketball career ends, Chauncey plans to return to Denver to "spend 
even more time with the kids" and his charitable efforts. 
 
Colorado Rockies first baseman Todd Helton is motivated to be charitable by the 
biblical admonition "To whom much is given, much is required." Having been 
"blessed in baseball and in life," Helton finds it "both a responsibility and a privilege 



to give back." 
 
Todd is private about his philanthropy and, working closely with his wife, Christy, 
focuses his charitable efforts on children "who deserve to be loved and nurtured" 
and on members of the U.S. Armed Forces whose service he admires and respects. 
He hopes to teach his daughters that "God wants us to help fulfill the needs of 
others less fortunate" and deeply believes that we "all have something of value to 
give back." 
 
Few of us have the resources of professional athletes such as Bailey, Billups and 
Helton. But no matter how we're motivated to act, each of us can activate or 
deepen our own commitment to philanthropy and contribute our time and money to 
worthy causes. 



Bailey wins Darrent Williams Good Guy award 

By Lindsay H. Jones 
The Denver Post  

December 29, 2011 

Young NFL players here in Denver and around the league could certainly a learn a 
thing or two from Champ Bailey, and not just about playing football — though with 

11 Pro Bowls to his credit, Bailey surely is the ultimate on-field role model. 

The collective Broncos media crew today honored Bailey for his professionalism off 
the field and in the locker room by naming Bailey the 2011 recipient of the Darrent 

Williams Good Guy Award. 

The media votes annually for the player who, ―handles the job with some 
professionalism, win or lose,‖ said the Denver Post‘s Jeff Legwold, who coordinates 
the award for the Denver chapter of the Pro Football Writers of America.  

―Anything with Darrent‘s name on it is special to me, because everybody knows 

what kind of player he was and what type of guy he was, so thanks a lot,‖ Bailey 
said. 

The PFWA started the award in 2007 as a way to honor Williams, the young 

Broncos cornerback who was murdered on Jan. 1, 2007 following a New Years Eve 
party downtown. Previous winners include John Lynch, Ebenezer Ekuban, Elvis 

Dumervil and Mario Haggan. 

Bailey joked to us that it was unexpected, because he didn‘t think he was too 
cooperative this year. 

I can speak for the rest of the media crew by saying that certainly was not the 

case. Bailey was available for interviews after each game, win or lose, and we 
appreciate his honesty and candor about his own performance as well as that of the 
team. He spoke to the media scrum — all the television cameras and radio 

microphones — weekly, and always makes himself available to print reporters, a 
rarity for a player of his experience and stature. 

As the longest-tenured Bronco, Bailey‘s voice is a respected one in the locker room, 

but also in the Broncos community at large. 
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Broncos' Champ Bailey one for the ages 

By Lindsay H. Jones  

The Denver Post 
September 11, 2011 

With the exception of the big news that Champ Bailey had signed a new, four-year 

contract with the Broncos in late February, the Broncos' star cornerback moved out 
of the spotlight. 

He spent time with his family, did a little traveling and learned to work out on his 
own terms for the first time in his 13-year career. When the NFL lockout ended in 

late July, Bailey returned to Denver feeling far more refreshed than any 33-year-old 
player should feel, which is good news for Broncos fans hoping to see a quick 

turnaround from the Denver defense. 

Q: When you were a rookie in 1999, could you picture playing a 13th season? 

A: I remember back then, we'd always say, "If I can just get to 10 years, that'll be 
good enough."  

But I'm way past that now.  

Q: And you just signed for four more years. 

A: Yeah, exactly. I'm set to play till I'm 36. 

Q: What do you know now that you wish you knew when you were 22? 

A: I would have taken care of my body better back then. I would have stretched 
more. Iced more. Just the little things, because then I would feel even more fresh 
now than I do. 

Q: What are some of the changes you've had to make now that you're in your 30s? 

A: I stretch more. I watch what I eat more. I warm up better. Just little things like 
that that I didn't have to do back then. I could just run on the field and be ready 
then, but not anymore. I don't feel like I'm old, let's just say that. I just feel like I 

can handle it. I don't feel like my play is tailing off or anything like that. When you 
get in your 30s, people like to remind you what your age is. But I don't care. 

Q: Does it bother you when the pundits rattle off the list of the best cornerbacks — 

Darrelle Revis, Nnamdi Asomugha — and don't include you anymore? 

A: They're great corners, no question about it, but people know what I've done. The 
guys in this locker room, people know what I do. And I know I'm one of the best. 
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Q: What does it mean to be elected team captain? 

A: It means you have the respect of the guys you play with and the guys you see 
every day. If you can earn that respect from them, it means more. 

Q: Does having that official title change the way you lead at all? 

A: Not necessarily. I'm more of a lead-by-example guy. With talking, I think that 
has developed as I got older. Whether I'm captain or not, I'm probably going to act 
the way I act. That's just me. 

Q: You probably don't have to talk as much because of Brian Dawkins, who seems 
to have that role covered. 

A: Exactly. He's always on point with the message. But the thing is, he listens too. 
That's what I like in a leader, someone who listens. That's what I want to be for 

these young guys. 

Q: What sort of workout regimen did you do during the lockout? 

A: In May, I started working out, hard at least. I had been doing some running 
before that. I was able to work at my own pace, and I had never done that before. 

It took some adjusting, but once I got into it, I wanted to keep doing it that way. 
But, obviously, it's a team sport, so we've got to work together. 

Q: Was too much made out of team workouts during the lockout? 

A: Maybe. It's good on certain levels, but when it comes down to it, it is all about 

individual attitudes, and all those individual attitudes develop together to make the 
team attitude. I don't care who you are, if you have that right attitude, you'll 

probably win. 
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Broncos' Champ Bailey eager for new 
challenge to play nickel too 

By Mike Klis 

The Denver Post 
August 24, 2011 
 

Used to be, nickel back was for kids. 

A rookie breaking in, a free agent on the cheap, a longtime starter trying to hang 
on. Whatever the pool, they were the third-best cornerback on an NFL team. 

John Elway, Jake Plummer and Jay Cutler were Broncos quarterbacks. Broncos 

nickel backs have been veterans such as Nate Jones, Ty Law and Dre Bly, kids such 
as Joshua Bell, Karl Paymah and Domonique Foxworth. 

The Broncos' nickel back in 2011? The one and only Champ. 

It's not what you think. Champ Bailey remains unquestionably the Broncos' best 

cornerback. At an annual average salary of $10.75 million, he is the highest-paid 
player on the team and third-highest defensive back in the league (behind the 

younger Nnamdi Asomugha and Darrelle Revis).  

This is not a demotion. It is a change in philosophy. 

"I'm tired of losing," Bailey said, "so I'm willing to try anything." 

As a left cornerback, which still is his position on first down and running downs, 
Bailey has played in a record 10 Pro Bowls — but zero Super Bowls. 

When the old dog was approached by Broncos defensive coordinator Dennis Allen 

about trying a new trick, Bailey was far from insulted. 

Truth is, nickel back is a rigorous new challenge for a 33-year-old who likely will 
one day deliver a speech in Canton, Ohio. Remember when Bailey signed his four-

year, $43 million contract extension in March with the idea that he could switch to 
safety in Year 3 or 4 of the deal? 

"Nickel back is almost like playing linebacker," Bailey said. 

For quick review, the nickel back usually doesn't play until the down-and-distance 

situation calls for a pass. The offense will bring in a third wide receiver, and the 
defense counters by bringing in a third cornerback. 
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In the Broncos' case, Bailey already is in the game as the left cornerback. It's 
Cassius Vaughn who comes in, but he takes Bailey's outside left cornerback 

position,  

 
Andre Goodman stays at right cornerback and Bailey slides inside to the nickel, 

where he picks up the slot receiver.  

"On third down, that's where the ball goes most of the time," Broncos quarterback 
Kyle Orton said. "So it's great to have a guy like Champ play in there, a guy who 

can cover pretty much everything." 

Because the nickel back plays closer to the middle of the field, and offenses like to 
run against the nickel package, it helps if the nickel back is his team's best-tackling 
defensive back. 

Bailey always has been known as one of the NFL's best-tackling cornerbacks. The 
nickel back also has more field to cover. Vaughn and Goodman can use the 
sidelines as boundaries. The nickel back covers the area from slot to opposite 

tackle. 

"There's a lot of things that go on in there," Allen said. "And Champ's a smart 
player. He's been through it all. He understands it all. With some of the young guys 

we've got playing corner, we just felt like it would be the best thing for our team to 
move him inside. We can use him in a role he hasn't been used in as much — 
pressure the quarterback, lock him down on the slot and do some different things 

outside. I think it gives us a lot of flexibility putting him in there." 

One reason Bailey embraced the move is he knows what the blitz feature of the 
nickel position has done for the careers of Tampa Bay's Ronde Barber and Green 

Bay's Charles Woodson. Barber essentially has played nickel back throughout his 
14-year career and is the all-time sacks leader, by a substantial margin, among NFL 

cornerbacks with 26. (Former Bronco Ray Crockett is tied for second with 15 1/2 
sacks.) 

Woodson didn't start playing the nickel until he moved from Oakland to Green Bay 
as he was about to turn 30. He has seven of his 13 1/2 sacks in his last three 

seasons. After getting only 17 interceptions in eight seasons with the Raiders, a 
supposedly past-his-cornerback-prime Woodson has 30 picks in the past five years 

with the Packers. 

Bailey leads active cornerbacks with 49 interceptions, but the opportunities have 
been fewer as his reputation has grown. And with the inside nickel position mixing 

in a pass rush with all that pass coverage, perhaps Bailey can go to work on his 
three career sacks. 

"It's different," Bailey said. "But I look at guys like Woodson and Barber and see 
how well that they do it. At the same time, you have to be tough to do it. You have 
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to be mentally tough to do it. I just think that at this point in my career, I can pick 
up things a lot faster than some of these younger guys. It's not easy. But I like it." 
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A Champ for the 2000s: Bailey the best cover 
man of decade 
 
By Nate Davis, USA TODAY 

Fifth installment in a month-long series about the NFL's All-Decade Team of the 
2000s. 

When it was time to determine best cornerback of the 2000s, Champ Bailey proved 
to be as good as his first name. 

Fresh off his ninth Pro Bowl selection — which tied Hall of Famer Mike Haynes for 
the most ever at the position — Bailey not only provides the capability as a 
"shutdown corner,", he brings a fearlessness to his post that's become increasingly 
rare. He's a willing run supporter and is consistently among his team's leading 
tacklers, including 98 stops — an astounding number for a corner — in 2006, 
according to the Denver Broncos. 

"It's missing in the game today," says Rod Woodson, a Hall-of-Fame defensive back 
who won Defensive Player of the Year honors in 1993 as a cornerback for the 
Pittsburgh Steelers. "Old-school players had that. If you're an old school guy, like 
Champ, a blue collar worker, you don't mind tackling." 

Woodson lauds Bailey's toughness while taking a playful swipe at his NFL Network 
colleague, Deion Sanders, who was famous for neutralizing the game's best 
wideouts but infamous for his lack of enthusiasm for tackling, characteristics the 
next generation often mimicked. "He's the godfather of it," says Woodson of 
Sanders, who won the Defensive Player of the Year award in 1994. 

But Bailey, whose 46 career interceptions rank third among active players, is more 
than a punishing hitter who can leave even the best receivers bitter.  

"What separates the great ones is their drive, applying their knowledge of the game 
to the field," says Woodson. "(Former Steelers coach) Chuck Noll told me the game 
is 85% mental. Guys who can take their coaching and film study and apply it, those 
guys are the ones who will separate themselves. That separates Champ from the 
rest of the corners in the league." 

Bailey, who was pried away from the Washington Redskins in 2004 in a trade 
involving running back Clinton Portis, has stayed at the top of his profession for 11 
years at one of the game's most demanding and coveted positions because he 
knows a trick or two. 

"Champ plays taller than he is. He has top-end speed. (But) he played the game 
understanding the angles," says Woodson. "He knows how to attack a receiver. 



"Good corners also play head games with receivers."  

That combination of ability and craftiness helped Bailey make arguably the most 
memorable play of his career when he picked off New England Patriots quarterback 
Tom Brady in the end zone during the divisional round of the 2005 playoffs — a 
theft Bailey returned 100 yards before being caught from behind by tight end Ben 
Watson, a former Georgia Bulldog like Bailey. 

Denver went on to win the game 27-13, the first time the Brady-led Patriots lost in 
the postseason after 10 consecutive victories and three Super Bowl titles. 

"He takes advantage of any mistakes by the offense," Brady said earlier this season 
before another loss to Bailey's Broncos in Denver.  

"A bad route or a bad throw, he's going to make the interception. He's not going to 
knock it away, he's going to intercept the ball.  

"He's one of the very best in the history of the league at playing cornerback. He 
plays well against all styles of receivers, too. It's not like you go in there saying, 
'Let's figure out if Champ can beat us,' because he usually can." 

***** 

A glance at the other cornerbacks voted in the top five of the 2000s by USA 
TODAY: 

Ronde Barber, Tampa Bay Buccaneers 

The twin brother of former New York Giants star running back Tiki Barber has put 
together his own Hall-of-Fame resume. A five-time Pro Bowler, Ronde Barber 
flourished in the Bucs' patented Tampa 2 defense as a mainstay of a unit that also 
featured defensive tackle Warren Sapp and linebacker Derrick Brooks. 

Though he's sometimes knocked as a system player, Barber's multi-faceted game 
was underscored in 2005 when he became the first cornerback in league history to 
amass 20 career sacks and 20 career interceptions.  

"What I like about Ronde, he was so versatile," Woodson says. "He could line up in 
the slot, play the corner, blitz guys, play nickel. If you wanted him to play safety, 
he could. And he could blitz like a linebacker."  

Barber also knows how to hit pay dirt; his 13 non-offensive touchdowns (seven INT 
returns, four fumble returns, one punt return, one blocked punt) are the most 
among active players and third all-time. And that doesn't include the 92-yard 
interception return for a score that sealed Tampa Bay's 2002 NFC Championship 
Game victory over the Philadelphia Eagles. 



"He has a nose for the end zone," Woodson says.  

"When you talk about pure toughness, you'd have to put Ronde's name right up 
there. When you're talking about corners, you're talking about players with the 
shutdown mentality that don't want to tackle. (But) when you talk about Ronde, 
you're talking about 'I'm gonna hit you.' 

"To me, he's a pure football player." 

Ty Law, New England Patriots/New York Jets/Kansas City Chiefs/Denver 
Broncos 

Among current players, Law's 53 interceptions are the most of any cornerback and 
trail only New Orleans Saints free safety Darren Sharper among all players. 

Though not blessed with the extraordinary physical gifts of a Prime Time, Law had a 
penchant for the prime-time play. He picked off St. Louis Rams quarterback Kurt 
Warner in Super Bowl XXXVI, returning it 47 yards for a touchdown in a game the 
Patriots would win 20-17 for their first NFL crown. Two years later, in the AFC 
Championship Game, Law swiped three Peyton Manning passes and abused 
Indianapolis Colts receiver Marvin Harrison in a game that would spur the league to 
re-examine how physically corners could play receivers downfield. 

"Ty wasn't the fastest, wasn't the tallest, wasn't the quickest, but he had a knack 
for making big plays in big games," says Woodson. "He had a great understanding 
for offensive systems and played that to his advantage. 

"As (Steelers defensive mastermind) Dick LeBeau says, it's a game of angles. I 
think Ty used that to his advantage.  

"He's physical, he's tough and on game day, he can run with almost any receiver 
(despite his lack of timed speed)." 

Charles Woodson, Oakland Raiders/Green Bay Packers 

At age 33, he's only getting better after winning Defensive Player of the Year 
honors in 2009, the first cornerback so honored since Sanders 15 years ago. 

Woodson's versatility as a cover corner, slot corner, or blitzing safety was 
accentuated by the Packers' 3-4 defense, installed this season by coordinator Dom 
Capers. He tied for the NFL lead with nine pickoffs, taking three to the house. 

"He has great instincts, probably some of the quickest feet I've ever seen. Great 
anticipation and no wasted movement. And he had a knack for stripping the 
football," says Rod Woodson, a teammate of Charles' with the Raiders in 2002 and 
2003.  



"I really would've liked to have seen what he would have done if he'd been in 
(Capers') system his whole career. It's fun, it's for athletes — it uses his talents and 
skill set to their advantage. It's inviting to let athletes make plays." 

Nnamdi Asomugha, Oakland Raiders 

Quietly regarded as one of the game's most stifling players for years, Asomugha 
finally broke through for his first All-Pro and Pro Bowl honors in 2008 and was 
elected as an all-star again in 2009. After eight interceptions in 2006, quarterbacks 
now rarely challenge Asomugha, who has one pick each of the last three seasons. 

He has adapted to a demanding role after a challenging transition in 2003 when he 
was a rookie and teammate of Charles and Rod Woodson. 

"He was similar to me — he played safety in college, and got moved to corner," 
says Rod Woodson. "For him, it was a learning curve. 'Can I do this? Do I want to 
do this?' He's proved to everyone that he can, and he's really good at it.  

"Bump-and-run 100% of the time in that defense. Cover the receivers, and that's 
your day. If you're an Oakland Raider corner, that's a tough day. Most teams don't 
play man-to-man like the Raiders do today." 

***** 

Voting in USA TODAY's balloting for All-Decade cornerbacks: 

1. Champ Bailey, 49 (nine first-place votes) 

2. Ronde Barber, 29 

3. Ty Law, 27 (one first-place vote) 

4. Charles Woodson, 16 

5. Nnamdi Asomugha 
 



Champ Bailey longs for a championship 
Eyes still on the prize 

By Jeff Legwold  
The Denver Post 
Posted: 07/31/2009 01:00:00 AM MDT 

It's easy to get fooled, easy to let the calm disguise the storm — to look at Champ 
Bailey and see an unlined face at peace with all that swirls around him.  

Easy to watch him run, in those rare fluid strides, and believe they were awarded rather 
than constructed. Easy to see cool.  

And you would be wrong, very wrong.  

"It keeps me awake at night now," Bailey said this week. "That is no lie. It makes me 
kind of crazy. I've been impatient for the last four, five years, but it gets crazier and 
crazier every year, I'm losing sleep over it now. I'm working harder myself; at the same 
time, I need to make sure the other 52 guys are working as hard as I am.  

"Because I want to play for a championship before I'm done. Pro Bowls and all that 
individual stuff is fine, but I want to play for a championship team in a championship 
game, and if other guys don't have that same thought I'm going to tell them how it 
needs to be. And if they get offended, get sensitive about it — oh, well — because 
nothing's forever."  

Calendars are funny that way. Just 12 pages, but in a football life they get a little 
heavier every year.  

And for a guy who's been named to eight Pro Bowls and is widely considered one of the 
best players of his generation, the missing piece is starting to wear on him. Because, 
truth be told, Bailey thought he would have won a Super Bowl by now.  

Bailey reported to Broncos training camp Thursday along with the rest of the veterans, 
but is on the active/physically unable to perform list despite participating in all the 
team's minicamps and saying earlier this week he felt "100 percent." Bailey had surgery 
on his elbow during the offseason.  

"Bottom line is he's the best guy I've ever been around in my 17 years of coaching in 
the NFL," said Bob Slowik, the former Broncos defensive coordinator and defensive 
backs coach. "The best. Just to watch him was a pleasure, to coach him unbelievable.  

"And I know for a fact it eats at him; there is no doubt, he wants that championship. He 
wants it so bad I think it tears him up, and he's going to ask other people to respond 
like he would to chase it."  



"It's been crazy to get here and watch him," Broncos cornerback Andre Goodman said. 
"To see him move the way he does 11 years in, how can you not be motivated to do 
something big? People aren't going to see many like him, let alone play alongside him."  

This will be Bailey's 11th NFL season, he's coming off a groin injury and elbow surgery, 
and he recently turned 31. Those are what Hall of Fame cornerback Mike Haynes once 
called the "mortality numbers" for an NFL defensive back.  

So Bailey knows time is getting shorter, and he now plays for a team that is stripping 
down its roster and trying to reconstruct it after a franchise-rattling coaching change in 
the offseason.  

Bailey has also watched the past three seasons dissolve down the stretch — 2-5 in the 
last seven games in 2006, 2-4 in '07 and 0-3 in '08 — into playoff misses.  

Last season, when Bailey missed seven games with a pulled groin muscle, was a 
particularly difficult one to be a bystander. Bailey had a front-row seat as the Broncos, 
needing only one more victory, lost their final three games to finish 8-8, and cost Mike 
Shanahan his job.  

"Definitely, I was super frustrated," Bailey said. "I was really frustrated not to be out 
there a lot of the time, but another thing is (when) you sit back and watch games from 
the sidelines, you pick up a lot. You see a lot. You notice what's going on out on the 
field, on the sideline, the look in guys' eyes.  

"And I just didn't see that fight in a lot of our players. And guys need to understand it. 
Once you lose that fight, it is hard to get that back. That was last year, this is this year, 
and if guys don't want to give it 130 percent, right now, today and every day, then they 
need to go somewhere else."  

Bailey's contract runs through the 2010 season. And certainly the decisions will come at 
that point.  

He said he likes Denver and signed a long-term deal with the Broncos after the 2004 
trade that brought him from the Redskins for Clinton Portis because he believed the 
team had a chance at the big trophy.  

And after playing in the AFC championship game in the 2005 season, Bailey believed 
there would be more opportunities, at least one more shot to get into the title game.  

"I've been through it several times in my career, changes like we've had here," Bailey 
said. "When Shanahan got fired, I wasn't happy about it at first, but I couldn't dwell on 
it. (McDaniels) comes from New England and everybody knows what they've done, but 
he's got a lot to prove and a lot of work to do. But I really have high hopes about what 
he can do for us. I'm very optimistic about where we can go, and I'm going to do my 
part.  

"Work hard. That's all you can ask of anyone, and that's what I'm asking, that we all 
work hard."  
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A hole where their heart was 
By Mark Kiszla 
The Denver Post 
Posted: 12/15/2008 12:30:00 AM MST 
 
CHARLOTTE, N.C. — Mr. Bailey, Mr. Champ Bailey, please pick up the white 
courtesy phone.  

This is an emergency call.  

Not to sound alarmist, but gritty gets an NFL team only so far.  

"I've never spent this long watching football in my life. And it's killing me," the 
injured Bailey said Sunday, when he could do nothing to prevent Carolina's 30-10 
beatdown of his teammates.  

Denver, whose Patchwork Orange defense was ripped to shreds by the Panthers, is 
going nowhere in the NFL playoffs with Bailey wearing a parka instead of a helmet.  

Check that.  

Unless Bailey comes to the rescue, the Broncos might not even make the playoffs.  

Shudder to think.  

It was the seventh time this season Denver has surrendered at least 30 points in a 
game. And it pained Bailey to watch from the visiting sideline.  

What hurt him most was not a groin injury that stubbornly refuses to heal, but a 
nagging, if unreasonable, sense of guilt that Bailey cannot seem to shake from his 
mind.  

"It's frustrating. My thing is accountability. To me, I feel I'm not being accountable 
by not being out there on the field. That's just the way I am," he said.  

Bailey has not played a down since limping off the field Oct. 20 in New England.  

Maybe the real question now is not when Bailey can make it back to the Denver 
lineup, but if he can get healthy enough again this season to be the true shutdown 
cornerback who causes offensive coordinators nightmares in the film room and 
forces opponents to alter their game plans.  

Bailey originally was projected to miss a maximum of six games. "Now that it's 
seven weeks, it's really, really killing me," he said.  

All NFL games count the same in the standings, but the results in December speak 
louder.  
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And what did this loss say about the Broncos?  

Can you handle the truth?  

"If you're going to lose a game, you at least want to go into the fourth quarter 
where it may be a one-possession game or a three-point game," Denver defensive 
end Ebenezer Ekuban said. "But the way we lost is something you don't want as a 
team, especially if you want to keep playing in December. We didn't put forth our 
best effort. And hopefully it's not a domino effect heading into next week.  

"The toughest challenge is us preparing ourselves to play and be hungry every 
Sunday, rather than just trying to worry about somebody else."  

If those harsh words were uttered between bites of a hot dog by an observer in the 
press box, my inbox would be filled with anger by Broncomaniacs faster than 
anybody could say: You've got mail.  

NFL veterans with the insight of experience, however, know this team's margin for 
error is as thin as a single turnover, one mental lapse or anything less than 100 
percent effort.  

In Bailey's absence, cornerback Dre Bly made huge plays in victories against 
Cleveland, the New York Jets and Kansas City. But confront the Broncos with a truly 
premier receiver, such as Carolina's Steve Smith, and watch what happens between 
the fingers covering your face. Nine catches for 165 yards.  

Denver seems doomed to surrender more than 400 points in back-to-back seasons 
for the first time since 1967-68. The Broncos are big on heart and soul, but short 
on Pro Bowlers.  

"It would be nice to have (Bailey) back. Just his presence alone nullifies what a lot 
of offenses want to do. He's an all-pro. He takes away half the field," Ekuban said. 
"Just his presence alone, whether Champ is 85 or 90 percent, would pay great 
dividends for us."  

We all can do the math. Denver could finish best in the AFC West without winning 
another game, thanks to a low brain voltage that operates the San Diego Chargers.  

Nevertheless, without Bailey, the Broncos do not look like they want anything to do 
with Petyon Manning, Reggie Wayne and an Indianapolis Colts team that could pack 
a nine-game winning streak on the road when the playoffs begin.  

"You've got to be smart about your body. But at the same time, when you're talking 
about playoffs, I'd go out there and push it," Bailey said. "You're talking do or die."  

Would begging help?  

Come back, Champ.  

Please.  



  

Aggressive style is Bailey's signature  
Small for position, cornerback proud of tackling ability 
By Jeff Legwold  

Tuesday, September 30, 2008  

It was an unlikely picture, a curious snapshot in a game gone awry for the Broncos. 

There, in the pile on Sunday, was cornerback Champ Bailey, one of the league's elite at a position many 
personnel executives say isn't always populated with those willing to roll up their sleeves and get dirty in 
the run game. 

All 192 pounds of Bailey, down low, flipping 230-pound Larry Johnson heels over head, to end a 3-yard 
gain for the Chiefs running back. 

"I'm smaller than most guys on the field," Bailey said. "I can't just hit everybody up high, they'll run 
right through me. So, low is where I go." 

In the expected post-loss hand- wringing since their return from Arrowhead Stadium, the Broncos - from 
coach Mike Shanahan on down - cited "missed tackles" for at least some of their defensive woes. 

And Bailey, an eight-time Pro Bowl selection, considers missed tackles one of the most repairable items 
a defense can have on its to-do list. 

That's because, as former Broncos defensive coordinator and current Buccaneers assistant head coach 
Larry Coyer has put it: 

"(Bailey is) an elite tackler. Not just good, great. Really great. Maybe nobody better." 

"Champ can do whatever you need to be done," Shanahan said. "Cover, tackle, play the pass, play the 
run. You don't see many like him." 

In addition to the tackle on Johnson, Bailey made an open- field stop on Chargers receiver Vincent 
Jackson in the third quarter of the Broncos' 39-38 victory Sept. 14. 

In the books, it was a 2-yard gain, but had Bailey not brought down the 241-pound Jackson in the open 
field, he likely would have scored because no other Broncos defender was visible in video on that side 
of the hashmarks. 

Bailey also currently leads the Broncos with two forced fumbles this season and is tied for sixth on the 
team in tackles, he and safety Marlon McCree each having made 21.
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"One thing I know, and I understand, I've got to be perfect," Bailey said. "Because any receiver gets the
ball in space, he can make a move and make you miss." 

Bailey has talked often of a similar-looking play to the one involving Jackson, in 2006, when then-
Eagles receiver Terrell Owens slipped a Bailey tackle in the open field and turned what was a quick-hit 
play toward the sideline into a 91-yard catch and run for a touchdown. 

"But if I do everything the right way, the receiver can't make me miss," Bailey said. "Just break down, 
get your feet under you, when he commits to a certain side, I've just got to make sure I'm there as quick 
as possible. 

"It's really, you've got to have some talent to do it, I'm not going to lie. But really, it's just an attitude. I 
learned a long time ago, people can't run if they don't have control of their legs. A basic thing. That's my 
key - get down, get their legs, then you stop them in their tracks, they can't go anywhere." 

The most significant injury Bailey has suffered in his career, a dislocated left shoulder he suffered in 
Miami in the 2005 opener, came on an open-field tackle of Ronnie Brown, a 232-pound Dolphins 
running back. 

Bailey stopped Brown on the play for no yards after contact and still wears a harness on the shoulder 
during games. 

That same year, Bailey suffered a hamstring injury while tackling former Chiefs fullback Tony 
Richardson. 

"You have to make those plays," Bailey said. "I take pride in tackling. I want to cover, I want to tackle. 
You win games when you do those kinds of things." 

Slow down the game video, and it's clear Bailey keeps his head up and eyes on the target longer than 
many players do. At times, players going for the big hit will drop their eyes just before contact. It's at 
that moment, even if a player is squared up to the ballcarrier, where a potential tackle can become a 
missed tackle. 

"It's second nature, when I go to hit guys, I like to see what I tackle," Bailey said. "If you put your head 
down, he can be a foot away from you and they can still make a move to get around you. 

"Don't leave any room to do anything. And go strong because guys like to put their hand into your face 
or on top of your helmet and push you down so you slide off. I don't like that." 

INJURY REPORT: The Broncos had several players in for treatment Tuesday, including receiver 
Clifford Russell, who suffered a sprained neck in Sunday's loss in Kansas City. 

Russell was taken from the field on a backboard after experiencing numbness on his right side and spent 
a few hours at a hospital before returning to Denver on the team's chartered flight. He is not expected to 
practice this week. 

Defensive tackle Dewayne Robertson, who did not play Sunday, also will be evaluated through the 
week. 

Leaders 
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Older brother
should bring out
best in Boss

By Mike Klis 
The Denver Post  

Article Last Updated: 07/20/2008 01:50:36 AM MDT

ORANGE PARK, Fla. — If father knows best, the  
Broncos will be pleased.   

Roland Bailey Sr. thinks it's best for all concerned  
that Boss Bailey will be playing alongside his older  
brother Champ, formally if not formerly known as  
Roland Bailey Jr., on the Broncos' defense.   

"I think Boss will play better, play harder," Roland  
Sr. said about his youngest son. "He won't want to  
let Champ down."  

Boss Bailey agrees with his father about the positive  
influence he will draw by often lining up just a few  
feet away from his older brother on the left side of  
the Broncos' defense. Champ plays left cornerback,  
and Boss, as a strongside linebacker, will often line  
up off the tight end on the left side.   

"Absolutely, I think having Champ as a teammate  
will elevate my game a lot," Boss said, "because he  
tries to be great in everything he does. And as the  
people down there might have told you, we're kind  
of joined at the hip. So, I plan on raising my game  
by being around him."  

Left on his own, Boss Bailey wasn't bad. He was a  
four-year starter with the Detroit Lions, playing at a  
high enough level to draw a five-year, $17.5 million  
contract from the Broncos on the free-agent market. 

The Broncos didn't sign Boss to appease Champ,  
although there is wisdom in a team taking care of its  
best player. Boss is primarily with the team because  
the Broncos play in a division — the AFC West — that  
features two of the game's premier tight ends in San  
Diego's Antonio Gates and Kansas City's Tony  
Gonzalez. 

"Boss is good in pass coverage," Roland Sr. said.  
"Looked like that's where they were lacking last year.  
They were always getting beat by the tight end. Boss  
has good foot speed."

In Champ's younger days, when he was at the  
University of Georgia and early in his NFL career  
with the Washington Redskins, he often would  
deflect praise by telling people his younger brother  
was a better athlete, would become a better player. 

For a couple of reasons, 
it didn't turn out that way. First, Champ was selling  
himself short. Boss may not be a better player than  
Champ, but who is? Second, whatever chance Boss  
had of surpassing his brother, his knees wouldn't  
let him. He blew out his knee in his senior year in  
high school, sophomore year in college and second  
year in the NFL.
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Post Poll - NFL brother combos

Which is the best NFL brother combo?

  CB Champ Bailey, Broncos, 
and LB Boss Bailey, Broncos 

  TE Shannon Sharpe, TE, 
Broncos, and WR Sterling Sharpe, Packers

  QB Peyton Manning, Colts, 
and QB Eli Manning, Giants

  RB Tiki Barber, Giants, and 
CB Ronde Barber, Buccaneers

WR Santana Moss,

"That's the thing, when I talk about Boss and give  
him all that praise, it's because he's been through  
more than I have," Champ said. "He's been through a  
lot, but he's always bouncing back. I give him a lot  
of credit for that. A lot of guys, they'll falter, they  
can't come back. As long as healthy, he's one of the  
best out there."
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Elaine Bailey with footballs that her 
three sons, Ron, Champ, and Boss 
Bailey earned while playing at the 
University of Georgia. (Jake Roth | 
Special to the Post)

broncos - the bailey brothers  

Georgia on their
minds

By Mike Klis 
The Denver Post  

Article Last Updated: 07/20/2008 09:18:53 AM MDT

FOLKSTON, Ga. — There wasn't much room for it,  
and there were the usual signs of neglect.   

No net. A rusted backboard. Bent rim. Nevertheless,
the transportable basketball hoop had become a  
magnet for neighborhood activities. It was around  
suppertime, between downpours on a midsummer  
day, and the air was sweating.   

Moving within a 10-foot radius of the ironed circle  

were five boys, all shirtless, not an ounce of fat  
anywhere. There were smiles during horseplay,  
although there were hints the game was but a few  
minutes shy of serious. Girls were approaching from  
both sides of the road, oblivious to the boys, intent  
on conversation. 

The nearby yards were covered with green grass,  
toys and bikes, randomly scattered outside tiny  
houses set on cement blocks, a foundation necessity
in the southern Georgia swampland. 

"This area here is where the boys grew up," said  
Elaine Bailey, who was serving as a tour guide from  
the passenger seat in the white rental car with the  
convertible black top. "This is pretty much where  
they hung out."

The new kids on the block seemed to know how  
good they had it. It wasn't that long ago, back in the  
day of Champ and Boss Bailey, this street was dirt,  
not blacktopped. 

"Any way to get dirty, that's pretty much what we  
did," Champ Bailey said. "That pretty much was all  
there was to do."

If there is a lesson Folkston kids received from the  
Bailey brothers, who grew up to become well- 
compensated defensive starters for the Broncos, it's  
that a child doesn't need much to have plenty. 

Colorado's kids should come here and see the  
narrow, sandy quagmire that passes for the varsity  
track at Charlton County High School. 

"Hey, we won a state championship (practicing) on  
that track," Champ said. 

"What I tell people about Folkston is, if you blink  
you'll miss it," Boss Bailey said. "And that while  
Folkston is a small town, a real small town, it's  
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Post Poll - NFL brother combos

Which is the best NFL brother combo?

  CB Champ Bailey, Broncos, 
and LB Boss Bailey, Broncos 

  TE Shannon Sharpe, TE, 
Broncos, and WR Sterling Sharpe, Packers

  QB Peyton Manning, Colts, 
and QB Eli Manning, Giants

  RB Tiki Barber, Giants, and 
CB Ronde Barber, Buccaneers

WR Santana Moss,

Advertisement

Champ Bailey at Georgia. (Jack Roth | 
Special to The Denver Post)

foremost a football town."  

Approximately 2,200 people have   
settled here near the Okefenokee Swamp, yet like the  

miracle of the loaves and fish near Bethsaida, the  
powerhouse football program built by Rich  
McWhorter will draw 3,000 to 4,000 for a Friday  
night game.   

Home cooking  

Folkston is a town of 23 churches and — Lord help  
its visitors — no bars. Main Street could also be  
called Only Street for all the storefronts or eating  
establishments located elsewhere. A $10 bill goes a  
long way. Elaine Bailey was told she could pick any  
restaurant, her guest would treat. Steak, lobster,  

whatever. 

She picked Quick Chic, where the golden shine on  
the fried chicken means more to the Bailey brothers  
than all those football artifacts in Mom's Georgia  
Bulldog-red room. 

"Man, I'm 

telling you, every time we come home, we go to that  
place," Champ said. "You can't get better chicken  
anywhere else."

Folkston could not stop the inevitability of  
McDonald's, Burger King and Sonic settling on its  
small strip of U.S. 1, which in turn required a third  
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Boss Bailey (Jake Roth | Special to The 
Denver Post )

stoplight to handle it all. But this is still a place that  
can be toured in 45 minutes, if only the tourists  
could be pulled away from train-watching at the  
Folkston Funnel.   

"I don't know if we're so much growing as we're  
reshaping a little bit," said McWhorter, who 20 years  
ago transplanted here from central Illinois. "But still,  
the joke around here is if you want a hamburger or  
you want a pizza, you have to go to a gas station to  
get it. The best pizza in town is at a   

gas station."  

From these humble roots sprouted a uniquely  
talented football family. Champ Bailey, the all-world  
cornerback, has been with the Broncos going on five  

years. This season, he will be joined by his younger  
but much bigger brother Boss, a strongside  
linebacker who received the Broncos' largest  
offseason contract at $17.5 million over five years. 

The Baileys will become the Broncos' first brother  
combination to start on the same side of the ball  
since Doug and Dave Widell shared the offensive  
line for eight games from 1990-92. 

Champ has already been to eight Pro Bowls and has  
been widely considered the league's most complete  
defensive back the past three seasons. Nothing has  
moved him, though, more than the anticipation of  
playing on the same team with his younger brother  
and best friend. 

"It's a significant part of my career," Champ said.  
"It's something I didn't think would ever happen  
until Boss was going into his contract year. I asked  
Coach (Mike) Shanahan about it and he said, 'Well,  
let's wait until next year.' He couldn't talk to him. We  
talked about it in the offseason, and I'm just glad we  
could get it done because it means a lot to me that  
he's on my team."

Parental influence

Roland and Elaine Bailey may have split up 15 years  
ago, but they are forever united through their  
children. Schedule-toting Elaine likes her day to go  
a certain way. Easy-going Roland will take it any old  
way. Elaine pauses to consider before she speaks.  
Roland accompanies conversation with an easy  
laugh. 

Elaine paid attention to how her guest took Diet  
Coke with his chicken one night so when she  
ordered pizza the next, a two-liter bottle was ready  
to pour. Later that night, Roland Sr. and his wife,  
Lawanda, decided rather than give directions from  
their Orange Park, Fla., home, they would make a  
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45-minute drive to escort their guest to his hotel  
parking lot.   

They just don't make people like that.   

"You lose your parents being together when there's  
a divorce, but you don't really lose anybody," Champ  
said. "I think the hardest part was trying to get  
comfortable with where we were living. But other  
than them not being together, everything went fine  
because we had so much support from the rest of  
our family."  

Elaine never played sports and, far as she knows,  
there wasn't much athletic prowess on her side of  
the family. Then again, Champ has such a strong  
physical resemblance to Elaine's father, John  
Atwater, there's reason to suspect there was  
considerable untapped athleticism in her lineage.   

Roland Sr. is a large man who played running back  
and linebacker — a cross between Champ and Boss  
— and was a sprinter at Charlton County High,  
where he graduated in 1972. But he's the first to  
admit he wasn't near the athlete his boys became.   

Think of those world-class athletes who had kids  
and as it turned out, it was Roland Sr. and Elaine  
Bailey who produced the freakish football talents of  
Ron, Champ and Boss.   

"Yeah, I think about that," Roland said. "I think  
about that all the time. And our daughter (Danielle)  
controls all of them."  

Said Elaine: "When I think back to when they were in
high school, I could only see my children going to  
college, getting a degree and just become a  
businessman, a businesswoman in the working  
world. But I never told any of my sons that you all  
are going to the NFL. I just looked at college being  
the stopping point. But then the next thing I know,  

there was all this talk about, 'the next level, the next  
level.' It started with Ron."

One that got away

The Baileys' story has its parallels to the Mannings'.  
Besides the famous Manning quarterbacks, Peyton
and Eli, older brother Cooper also was a terrific  
football player whose career was cut short in college  
by a neck injury. 

Broncos fans will follow every move of Champ and  
Boss, but older brother Ron was a two-year starting  
cornerback at Georgia before his career ended with  
a foot injury while representing the Tampa Bay  
Buccaneers in NFL Europe. 

Here in Folkston, it's not just Champ and Boss. The  
people don't talk about the Baileys' football prowess  
without also mentioning Ron. 

"They were all good kids," said Larry Allen, who  
coached all three Bailey boys when they were 11 and  
12 years old and now owns a hardware store located  
— where else? — on Main Street. "They were all good  
students. And they were all super athletes. For a  
small town like Folkston, you don't run across that  
type of family. Ron and Boss had to work for  
everything they got. And Champ, God blessed him in  
ways he doesn't bless many people. In his two  
seasons, I think he scored like 92 touchdowns."

Bringing it back

Champ and Boss don't get back as much as they'd  
like, but they never miss Easter. This year, the three  
Bailey brothers and a cousin hosted a three-day  
party. Good Friday was for friends and relatives who  
gathered at the two-story brick home Champ bought  
for his mother. Saturday night was a semi-formal,  
sit-down dinner at a large tent set up just outside  
town. It was open to all of Folkston and the  
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surrounding area. More than 300 showed up for the  
free food, free drink and free live music.   

Easter Sunday, word got around. Close to a  
thousand showed up for the all-day party.   

"I was out there for their Easter party," said Henry  
Minchey, who was happy to learn he lives in the  
same upstairs, three-bedroom apartment the four  
Bailey children once shared with their mother during  
Champ's high school years. "Seemed like the same  
old Champ and Boss to me."  

The Bailey boys say they probably won't ever move  
back to Folkston, but Mom isn't going anywhere, so  
they'll always go back.

"It was a great town to grow up in," Boss said.  
"Everybody knew each other and took care of each  
other. I wouldn't want to move back there, but it will  
always be home."  

Mike Klis: 303-954-1055 or mklis@denverpost. 
com

About Champ  

•Born Roland Bailey Jr. in Fort Campbell, Ky.   

•An energetic child, Mom nicknamed him "Champ"  
when he was about 2.   

•Perhaps the best student among the Baileys, he  
was placed in the Charlton County gifted program  
from the time he was in fifth grade.   

•While Ron and Boss redshirted and spent five  
years at Georgia, Champ was there for only three  
years, starting as a true freshman and entering the  
NFL draft after his junior year.   

•A few classes shy of earning his psychology

degree. 

About Boss 

•Born Rodney Bailey in Hopkinsville, Ky. 

•Nicknamed "Boss" because it was nickname of  
grandfather's favorite uncle. 

•The third of three Bailey quarterbacks at Charlton  
County High School. He was a sophomore who  
replaced Champ at QB midseason. Champ moved to  
running back. Boss was also the team's punter. 

•A few classes short of getting his sociology
degree. 

•He and wife, Amber, have three children. His son  
Khalil, who was born with a heart condition that has  
required two surgeries, recently hit a home run in a  
state championship Little League tournament. 

Meet the rest of the Bailey family

It took a family to help Champ and Boss Bailey get to  
the NFL and the Broncos' defense. A closer look at  
the Baileys from Folkston, Ga.:

Parents

Roland Sr. and Elaine Bailey. Both grew up in  
Folkston and became high school sweethearts. Dad  
spent nine years in the Army, where he was  
stationed in California, South Korea, Kentucky and  
Germany before tiring of moving his family around  
and deciding to return to Folkston. He spent 13  
years working the graveyard shift as a mail handler,  
making the 45-minute commute each day to a  
Jacksonville, Fla., post office. Elaine Bailey worked  
several years as a funeral home attendant and for a  
local seafood establishment. They have four  
children — Ronald, 33; Danielle, 32; Roland Jr.  
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(Champ), 30; and Rodney (Boss), 28.   

Ronald   

Born in Waycross, Ga., near Folkston. Graduated  
from Georgia with a degree in consumer economics.  
Currently a graphic artist living with his family in  
Atlanta. A quarterback, defensive back and kicker in  
high school, Ron was the first of the Baileys to  
become a Bulldog defensive player. "I'm a big  
believer in leading by example, and Ron is who I  
learned that from," Champ said. "You have a lot of  
people who talk it. There were a lot of vocal people  
in high school who were better athletes than Ron  
but they didn't make it past high school. He was a  
perfect example of what you should or should not  
do. He made it to the next level. He has a great job  
now. He was definitely a positive influence other  
than my parents."  

Danielle   

Born in San Luis Obispo, Calif. Graduated from  
Valdosta State University with a degree in sociology.  
She and her family live in Stockbridge, Ga. She  
organized the Bailey Brothers Football Camp, held  
July 11-12 in Duluth, Ga.   
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30th birthday doesn't mean pro bowler is slowing down
By FRANK SCHWAB THE GAZETTE

ENGLEWOOD - Champ Bailey won’t have a midlife crisis after he turns 30 today.  

“I don’t feel 30,” he said. “I feel like I can play 10 more years.”

The Denver Broncos cornerback isn’t worried he has lost a step. If he has any concern about turning 30, it’s that his time to 
reach a Super Bowl is shorter.  

He knows all about Charles Barkley, Patrick Ewing, Dan Marino and other superstars who never won a championship and 
doesn’t want to join the list.  

“I’m not going to lie, that crosses my mind a lot,” Bailey said. “I try to block it out. You look at a guy like (N.Y. Giants defensive
end Michael) Strahan. How long did he wait to get a ring? It takes awhile for some people. Some people get it in their first year. I 
think my time will come.”  

Bailey compiled a legitimate Hall of Fame resume while he was in his 20s. His eight Pro Bowl selections are tied for second all-
time among cornerbacks, behind Hall-of-Famer Mike Haynes’ nine. Bailey has 42 interceptions — tied for third-most among 
active players — which is impressive considering many teams don’t test him.  

“The Pro Bowls and everything are great, but it’s nothing like a (Super Bowl) ring,” Bailey said. “That solidifies your career.”

Bailey then wondered aloud if he has a winning record in his career. He does — his teams in Washington and Denver were 77-
67 — but he has only two playoff wins in nine seasons. He was close to a Super Bowl two seasons ago, but the Broncos lost in 
the AFC Championship Game. Denver didn’t make the playoffs the past two seasons, finishing 7-9 last year.  

Prognosticators aren’t picking the Broncos to win the AFC West. Bailey said he thinks the direction of the team is positive, but
the Broncos have many young players and patience might be needed.  

“I know we have a lot of work to do,” Bailey said. “Right now we just need to concentrate on being as good as we can be. We 
don’t need to get ahead of ourselves because we have a lot of work to do, a lot of improvement, and we have to see when the 
lights are on what some of these younger guys can do for us.”  

Bailey doesn’t think his career will be nearing its end by the time the young players mature. He never has had a major injury and
said he feels fine. Those around him see no signs that he is slowing or that he is turning 30.  

“He is? You can’t tell,” defensive coordinator Bob Slowik said.  

“I’d be surprised if I ever get to the day where I say ‘Dang, Champ is getting old,’” said linebacker Boss Bailey, Champ’s younger 
brother and new teammate. “I don’t know, it doesn’t seem like he’s turning 30.”  

Bailey is one of the more prepared players on the team, which can help extend his career. He admits when he came to the NFL 
he was “all skill.” Now, he says his game is about 60 percent skill and 40 percent mental. When Bailey was with the Redskins, 
he played with cornerbacks Deion Sanders and Darrell Green, who were 38 and 42 when they retired. They were also superior 
athletes who played long careers because of mental preparation.  

Bailey is signed with Denver through 2010. His representatives likely will start inquiring about an extension soon, given the high 
salaries some free agent cornerbacks have received the past two years. Bailey said he doesn’t know exactly how many more 
years he will play, but he’s not in a hurry to leave.  

“I don’t believe in that leaving on top stuff,” Bailey said. “That’s just not me. It’s a great business. It’s a job millions and millions of 
people would love to have. You’re doing something you love, making a lot of money doing it, why not keep playing? If they don’t
want you here, they’ll kick you out.”  

CONTACT THE WRITER: 476-4891 or frank.schwab@gazette.com. Check out our Broncos blog at 
gazettebroncos.freedomblogging.com



Broncos' Bailey in secondary school 
Cornerback studies lapse last season, plans to improve 
By Jeff Legwold

Wednesday, June 11, 2008

The numbers are a waterfall, a raging, swirling cascade of temple-rubbing badness. 

Yes, in 2007, the Broncos ranked 30th in the league in rushing defense, 31st defending scoring plays inside 
their 20-yard line and 28th in points allowed. 

It's a total that added up to a 7-9 finish, a playoff miss and a smattering of NFL scouts who said the team 
struggled so much on defense that even cornerback Champ Bailey wasn't the same. 

"Well, one thing about being on a bad defense, everybody looks bad," Bailey said Tuesday. "No matter how 
great you are, if we don't cover in the secondary, the front four is not going to get sacks, and if they don't get 
sacks - get pressure - we're not going to get any picks. 

"It all goes hand in hand. And we didn't get our hands on enough of any of it." 

The result: Assistant head coach/defense Jim Bates decided to leave the team instead of being reassigned to 
coaching linebackers after previously calling the defensive signals, and the Broncos have spent the offseason 
installing Bob Slowik's defense. 

And for Bailey, who always is sifting through the details as he studies opponents and himself, that has meant 
also trying to sort out how it all went so wrong. 

"I think we were just confused," Bailey said. "We were just so inconsistent. At times, we'd see good stuff, do 
some good things and all of a sudden, we'd look like the worst team in the NFL. You know you can't win games 
like that. 

"We were so successful before last year. We're kind of going back to that. . . . Things are not as complicated, we 
know what our responsibilities are and it's really helped us. We can concentrate on execution instead of just 
thinking about where we're supposed to be." 

Bailey will cross the double-figure mark on his career timeline as he enters his 10th season in the league. He has 
been selected to eight consecutive Pro Bowls - with one more, he will tie Hall of Famer Mike Haynes for most 
by a cornerback in league history - and his 24 interceptions during the past four seasons lead all players. 

"I just always looked up to him and make my game the way his is," Broncos rookie cornerback Jack Williams 
said. "He studies and he has talent like that. You try to do a lot of the little things he does, but a lot of the stuff is 
instinct. You can try to see what he sees, but you really can't duplicate what he does." 
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While Bailey always casts a discerning eye on the defense, he saves his harshest critiques for his own play. And 
this offseason has meant looking at why he went from eight interceptions in 2005 to 10 in 2006 to three last 
season.

His 10 interceptions in 2006 tied for the league lead despite the fact he said he had only 35 passes directed at 
him.

"So, yeah, I know people pick and choose when to challenge me, but that was true in (2006) and I still had 10 
picks, and it was true (in 2005)," Bailey said. "So I try to figure out what the problems were. I can't say I have 
full responsibility for what happened, but at the same time, I don't like to point fingers at anybody and I need to 
do what I can to make it better. 

"And I know I can do better. I mean, I had three picks; I have to make a lot more plays than that." 

Bailey said he likes the vibe after the change in the defensive scheme and that, for the first time since he was at 
the University of Georgia, he is a teammate with one of his brothers. 

Boss Bailey, a linebacker and Champ's younger brother, signed with the Broncos during the offseason and is 
working as the team's starting strong-side linebacker. 

"It's special to see him every day, to do things together again, all the time, like we've been doing our whole lives 
until we got to the NFL," Champ Bailey said. "I just feel like it can all be better this year. Last year, we had so 
much talent - potential - it was definitely frustrating. Nothing we did seemed to pan out for us as far as winning 
games.

"Hopefully, we change that." 

ETC.: Former Louisiana State punter Patrick Fisher was on the field Wednesday. Fisher hasn't been signed by 
the Broncos but is in for a two-day tryout. He will practice today as well. . . . Defensive tackle Dewayne 
Robertson didn't practice and isn't expected to practice today. Robertson has had knee troubles in the past. . . . 
Defensive tackle Nic Clemons left a pass-rushing drill after tweaking his right knee. 

© Rocky Mountain News 
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It’s often said that great players separate themselves from the good ones with 
their drive for excellence and relentless effort to improve. For Champ Bailey, that 
couldn’t be truer. 

The Denver Broncos cornerback has long been one of the best at his position, but he doesn’t view it that way. To him, his career is a 
constant work in progress and he can always get better. 

“Go into the Hall of Fame, win a couple Super Bowls, that’s pretty much it,” Bailey replied when 
asked of his desired legacy. 

When he entered the NFL in 1999, Bailey was drafted by a team which already had one of the 
most respected cornerbacks of all-time—Darrell Green of the Washington Redskins. Bailey, who 
“definitely” wants to go down as the best cornerback ever, called it an amazing opportunity to 
learn from Green, who despite being in the twilight of his career, still was playing at a high level.

Bailey was able to soak up even more knowledge the following year, when Deion Sanders joined 
the Redskins and shared a star-studded defensive backfield with Bailey and Green. Playing 
alongside the future Hall of Famers gave Bailey a chance to glean a wealth of football experience
from two greats. 

During his first few years in the league, Bailey blamed only himself if he didn’t go on to great 
things because of the resources at his disposal everyday. As a rookie for the Redskins, he 
announced his arrival by becoming the youngest player in NFL history to record three 
interceptions in a game. 

Now entering his 10th season, Bailey is the NFL’s modern-day version of Green and Sanders. Having gone to eight Pro Bowls (seven 
as a starter), Bailey has been a regular at the annual all-star game in Hawaii—regardless of what conference he’s playing in. 

“It never gets old. I’ve been over there a few times and I never want to stop,” he said of being a perennial Pro Bowler. 

Since being traded for Clinton Portis in a blockbuster deal in March 2004, Bailey merely has been an All-Pro selection in each of his 
four years in Denver. He has anchored the Broncos’ defensive unit and been the top contributor on a secondary that usually ranks
near the top of the league’s echelon. Like the great defensive backs before him, he takes pride in matching up with the premier wide 
receivers the NFL has to offer. 

“Every week there is that challenge. I can’t really pick one guy out for each category, but every week it’s a challenge,” he said. “It’s 
either a guy I know very well in the division or a guy I’m just playing for the first time. That’s the good thing about this league—
[there are] different challenges every week.” 

When Denver’s schedule is released, Bailey checks it and makes mental notes to himself about playing his best against certain wide 
receivers. Knowing he’ll draw the assignment of facing the other team’s No. 1 wideout—though teams rarely even throw in Bailey’s
direction—the Georgia native carries extra motivation into games against teams like the Bengals, Patriots and Texans. 

Why does he circle those games on the calendar? Because of Chad Johnson, Randy Moss and Andre Johnson, respectively. 

“When you play those guys, you’ve got to come with it. They’re good at everything they do,” Bailey said. 

Bailey’s athletic ability and physical style of play are traits that help put him in a class by himself among NFL cornerbacks. He is a 
sure tackler and one of the best at picking off errant passes. When he’s not advising younger players on the ins and outs of being a 
defensive back, he can sometimes be found in the face of opposing players, getting those competitive juices flowing. 

“I’m always all ears and ready to give advice if they ask for it, but when I notice 
something about a guy, I tell them,” Bailey said. “I always talk to Chad Johnson; 
we go back and forth about what we could do to each other. It’s friendly trash-
talk, but at the same time it’s helping each other out. We want to see the best 
from each other. That’s what I love about him—he’s always trying to pick my 
brain.” 

If Bailey is to fulfill his career goal of winning a Super Bowl, he knows that the 
Broncos have their work cut out for them. Though they play in the top-heavy 
AFC, Bailey sees too much potential on the roster for the team to miss the 
playoffs a third consecutive time in 2008. 

“I think we just need to play better,” he said. “We have too much talent across the board. Every week we’ve just got to put it 
together, because there’s no way we shouldn’t win every game we play,” Bailey continued. 

He singled out the team’s young quarterback as the player who will be critical to Denver’s success this season. 

“You look at (Jay) Cutler and he has a big-time arm and his confidence—the guy has all the ability in the world. We definitely wanted 
to get him in there so he could learn,” Bailey said. 

Bailey, who recorded 81 tackles and three interceptions last season, now has 643 tackles and 44 picks in his career. He turns 30 in 
June, but after learning about the keys to longevity and importance of preparation from Green, Bailey is expected to perform at a 
high level for many years to come. 

A Champ’s Pursuit of Greatness 
May 20, 2008 Email to a Friend  ›  |  Print page ›

Before the Hall of Fame, I've got to 
win a Super Bowl. I need a ring.  
-- Champ Bailey 
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Most importantly, he expects excellence out of himself. 

“Before the Hall of Fame, I’ve got to win a Super Bowl,” he said bluntly. “I’ve got the Pro Bowls, so I need a Super Bowl. I need a 
ring. That would help.” 
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Divided loyalties end for Baileys 
By Mike Klis 
The Denver Post
Article Last Updated: 03/08/2008 11:23:56 PM MST 

When listing the advantages of having two brothers play on the same team, there's no sense overlooking the 
obvious.  

"Now I don't have to pull a name out of the hat anymore to see who I'm going to watch," Elaine Bailey said from 
Folkston, Ga.  

Elaine is the mother of Roland Jr. and Rodney Bailey — otherwise known in football circles as Champ and Boss. 
Here in Denver's football circle, the Baileys are the Broncos' starting left cornerback (Champ) and strongside 
linebacker (Boss).  

It's going to be an Easter gathering like no other in two weeks at the Bailey house in Folkston, Ga., when the 
family celebrates the union of Champ and Boss as teammates. Champ Bailey has starred for the Broncos the past 
four years. Last week, Boss, the youngest of four Bailey children, signed a $17.5 million deal with the Broncos 
after playing his first five seasons as an outside linebacker for the Detroit Lions.  

"It's a father's dream," Roland Sr. said. "We kind of held out hope for this. I always wanted them to get at least 
one year together."  

The Bailey brothers grew up in Folkston, a town of 2,200 people and 23 churches. Train passengers from all 
destinations do not reach Florida without first passing through Folkston.  

Where did the Baileys get their football genes? Dad had a football scholarship to Albany State in Georgia but 
declined.  

Mom passed on her share of athleticism, too. "Participate in organized sports? No, I didn't. But I was the 
neighborhood girl athlete."Like his younger brothers, Ron Bailey played football at the University of Georgia, but 
a foot injury thwarted his hopes of an NFL career. Ron and older sister Danielle go by their given names. So how 
did Roland become Champ and Rodney become Boss?  

"(Champ) was so active as a child," mom Bailey said. "He would never take his time and just walk. He always 
had a little run in him. And when he would play in the house, he liked to jump over my couch. And one day I 

said, 'That's going to be my little Champ.' "

It stuck. Boss was named after the favorite uncle of his grandmother. "The baby became the biggest," Elaine 
said. "He grew into his name."  



broncos  

Champ Bailey gets
longtime wish

Brother's deal a family affair  

By Bill Williamson
The Denver Post   

Article Last Updated: 03/07/2008 02:27:52 AM MST

The Bailey reunion had been in the works for a  
while.

Last season, cornerback Champ Bailey — the  

Broncos' best player from the moment he  
was traded from Washington in 2004 — casually  
mentioned how he would love to be reunited with  
his younger brother, with whom he played in high  
school and college at Georgia. Boss was a  
looming free-agent linebacker at Detroit. 

Earlier this offseason, their agent, Jack Reale,  
wondered how good the brothers would look in  
the same uniform again. And once free agency  
began, the Broncos kept the vision alive by  
immediately setting up a visit for Boss. While  
finalizing smaller deals for receiver Keary  
Colbert and linebacker Niko Koutouvides, the  
Broncos, working under a tighter budget this  
offseason, made Boss Bailey their top target in  
free agency. 

Thursday, Reale and the team came to an accord  
after Champ Bailey, Dre Bly and others courted  
Boss Bailey at the Nuggets' game on  
Wednesday night. 

Bailey, who spent his first five NFL seasons with  
the Detroit Lions, signed a five-year deal worth  
$17.5 million and received a $4.3 million signing  
bonus. Bailey has escalators in the deal that  
could raise the value of the contract to $20.5  
million.

"It became clear this is something that everyone  
wanted to happen," Reale said. "It's a great  
opportunity for Champ and Boss to be together  
again. The team wanted Boss, and they are  
excited about the opportunities for everyone. It  
really is a perfect situation."
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Bailey will play strongside linebacker for Denver.  
The plan calls for D.J. Williams to move from the  
middle, where he spent last season, to weakside,  
replacing Ian Gold, who was released.  
Koutouvides will get the chance to start in the  
middle.   

This week, Champ Bailey, who is nearly 16  
months older than Boss, said the team needed  
his brother because of his athleticism, and he  
said Boss would be a perfect fit for the unit.  
Thursday, Champ was thrilled to see his team  
sign his brother.   

"I'm excited to have the chance to play with  
my brother, and I know that Boss' speed and  
versatility will have a great impact on our  
defense," Champ said. "I can't wait to get  
on the field with him."  

Bill Williamson: 303-954-1262 or
bwilliamson@denverpost.com
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LB Boss will join brother Champ on defense 
By Lee Rasizer

Thursday, March 6, 2008

Turns out, Champ Bailey is going to have to wear two 'C's' on his jersey. 

The Pro Bowl cornerback, already sporting the logo of team captain on his chest, will have to add another letter 
in front of his name on the back of his Broncos uniform to distinguish him from younger brother Boss, who 
signed with the team Thursday after a two-day visit. 

Boss Bailey's deal is for five years and will pay him $17.5 million, which could increase to as much as $20.5 
million based on playing time and team success. The first $8 million of the deal is guaranteed. 

Jack Reale, Bailey's agent, said the linebacker's visit didn't serve to merely rubber stamp a deal. 

"He came out there with an open mind, but there were other visits planned," Reale said. "The way things 
evolved it made sense and was a good fit but it wasn't a foregone conclusion." 

The five-year pro is the second free-agent linebacker in a week to join the Broncos, following Niko 
Koutouvides.

The move affords Bailey the opportunity to start on the strong side of what figures to be a revamped Broncos 
trio. 

The Broncos figure to give Koutouvides a shot to start in the middle, but D.J. Williams played the position last 
season and could remain there instead of switching to the weak side if the newcomer falters, with Jamie 
Winborn the other possible starter. 

Regardless, the Broncos have made it clear in the early stages of the open market what they view as one of their 
primary weaknesses. The Broncos finished 30th against the run last season. 

Boss Bailey, 28, has appeared in 58 career games, starting 51. He has 258 tackles (188 solo), seven sacks and 
two interceptions as well as 13 pass breakups. He had a career-best 31/2 sacks last season, starting 12 games on 
the strong side for Detroit. 

He's known as an athletic if somewhat undersized talent who can play nickel because he matches up well in 
pass coverage with running backs and tight ends. 

"I'm excited to have the chance to play with my brother, and I know that Boss' speed and versatility will have a 
great impact on our defense," Champ Bailey said in a statement through the team. "I can't wait to get on the 
field with him." 
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The Baileys become the ninth set of brothers to become teammates in the 21st century, according to the Elias 
Sports Bureau. 

Other sibling teammates: Darnell and Marquis Walker (Detroit, 2000); Darren/Troy Hambrick (Dallas, 2001); 
Aaron/Jason Glenn (New York Jets, 2001); Andre/Kevin Dyson (Tennessee, 2001, 2002); Dale Carter/Jake 
Reed (Minnesota, 2001, 2002); Brandon/Obafemi Ayenbadejo (Miami, 2003); Chris/Nic Clemons 
(Washington, 2005); and Akin/Remi Ayodele (Dallas, 2007). 

"One thing about it is I got to play with my older brother (Ronald) as well, and he didn't. Neither one of them 
played with each other. So I was the fortunate one," Champ Bailey said earlier this week. "And I know what 
he's capable of, and what to expect from him. That's always good because you try to build some kind of 
chemistry with your teammates and it's already there with me and him." 

Three pairs of brothers previously have played with the Broncos, two at the same time: Albert (1960, 1961) and 
Paul (1965) Carmichael; Eldon (1960 to 1965) and William (1960) Danenhauer; and Dave (1990 to 1994) and 
Doug (1989 to 1992) Widell. 

Meanwhile, Marlon McCree doesn't have an NFL sibling but soon will have his next pro destination, which 
could be Denver. 

The safety wrapped up his visit to the city and is likely to decide among the Broncos, Carolina Panthers and 
Buffalo Bills, perhaps as soon as today. 

McCree, 30, would provide an experienced hand to the back end of the Broncos defense and buttress what also 
was a thin position for the team last season. 

The Broncos re-signed John Lynch for one more season at age 36 and are hoping Hamza Abdullah develops 
after a late-season trial as a starter in 2007, but McCree would provide a hedge on both counts, especially with 
Nick Ferguson (free agent) not expected back. 

McCree had 67 tackles and three interceptions last season with the San Diego Chargers, but he was about to 
lose his starting job to Eric Weddle and requested a fresh start. 

"Being a veteran, you kind of see when the writing's on the wall, so I'm excited about having a fresh 
opportunity," McCree said. 

SHEPHERD SIGNS: The Broncos signed receiver Edell Shepherd, who has played for four previous teams 
and perhaps could help on special teams. 

Shepherd has only 13 career catches since 2002 but has 37 kickoff returns (21.9 average) and three punt returns 
(8.0) on his resume. 

© Rocky Mountain News 
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Through the Roster: Champ Bailey

Once more, Champ Bailey will start in the Pro Bowl. Once more, he finished the year among the elite at his position, earning 
second-team All-Pro honors. 

Yet the ninth season of Bailey’s exemplary career left him somewhat disheartened. He hadn’t been a part of a losing season 
since his final campaign with the Washington Redskins in 2003. 

Individually, his streak of Pro Bowl bids continued to expand, and with eight in succession, Bailey is beginning to approach the
territory at which Hall of Fame status becomes a legitimate possibility many years in the future. 

“I appreciate the respect I get, but it’s a little bittersweet when you think about the team goals not being reached,” Bailey said.
“It’s just one of those things. You’ve just got to live with it.” 

He also had to live with the fact that his season closed with three interceptions, his lowest total since 2004. As in previous years,
relatively few passes flew in his direction compared to the right side of the defense, manned by Dre’ Bly, but after he notched 18 
interceptions over the 2005 and 2006 seasons — eight in ‘05 and 10 in ‘06 — procuring just three passes seemed 
uncharacteristic to some. 

To Bailey, it was just one of the vagaries of his position. 

“Every year is a little bit different,” he said. “When you look at numbers, every year is a little different. My numbers are going to 
be good some years and not good some years. That’s just the way people attack me and the plays I make.  

“I think around the league when people look at the big picture, I get my job done. Plain and simple.” 

Which is why he has one more game left in his season — a game that once again he’ll be starting, but not the one in which he 
wants to play in February. 

“I’m never satisfied with where I finish the season,” Bailey said. “I think although Pro Bowls are great, I’m also striving to get to 
the Super Bowl. I’ve got to play well to get there, so I can’t go backwards any time.”
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Baileys ready for sibling revelry
Champ, Boss will be reunited on field in Detroit

By Jeff Legwold, Rocky Mountain News
November 1, 2007 

ENGLEWOOD - There is a chance that through the years, many of the roughly 2,100 people 
in Folkston, Ga., got the wrong idea about how things worked in the games people play. 

But all they had to go on was what they learned with the three R's.  

Ronald. Roland. And Rodney.  

And two of the Folkston Baileys - Broncos cornerback Champ, given name Roland, and 
Detroit Lions linebacker Boss, given name Rodney - will be inside Ford Field on Sunday.  

"Just extreme athletes," said Broncos receiver Glenn Martinez, who also has played for the Lions. "They're both fast, both 
smart, both hell of a football players. You can only think about what that must have looked like when they were young 
playing together.  

"People there probably thought everybody in the world was that fast because they were used to seeing those guys run all 
the time."  

Ronald, the oldest of the three, was a starter at Georgia and played a season in NFL Europe. Champ and Boss Bailey 
followed Ronald to Georgia, where they became All-Southeastern Conference players and Champ was an All-American.  

The brothers changed sports with the seasons, small-town heroes who long ago graduated from a place tucked near the 
Florida-Georgia border and entered the NFL's stage.  

"We were brought up to do things right," Champ Bailey said. "To appreciate what you have, but don't get complacent. So I've 
never taken any of this for granted. My dad always told us to be the best at what you do whatever that may be, be the best 
at what you do."  

Said Boss Bailey: "I think how we play, how we act comes from the way we were raised, a humble upbringing. South 
Georgia, that's just who we are. We're not going to be out there gloating, trying to be seen all the time. We were raised to be
very humble, not always trying to stand out there in front."  

But what they do often puts them out front. Champ Bailey is a seven-time Pro Bowl selection, considered by many in the 
league not only to be the best at his own position but one of the best when compared with any of the others.  

Boss Bailey, who had reconstructive knee surgery in high school and also missed a season at Georgia and in Detroit 
because of knee surgeries, still is one of the all-time best athletes to work out for scouts before any draft.  

In the weeks leading to the 2003 draft, Boss Bailey, at just more than 6-foot-3, 230 pounds, ran a 4.3-second 40-yard dash 
with a vertical jump of 44 1/2 inches. At the time, some teams had only timed three linebackers in the previous 10 years with 
a sub-4.5-second 40.  

"He's a great player - there's nothing he should be shy about how he got to where he is," Champ Bailey said. "He's 
overcome a lot of adversity with the surgeries. I'm just proud how he's overcome all that and has still gone on to be a great 
player.  

Rocky Mountain News
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"Thing is, I'm over a year older than Boss, but Boss was the same size as I was in the sixth or seventh grade. And 
everybody thought I was the best (athlete), but as Boss got older, he got more and more explosive. Sprint champion, 
hurdles, 200 dash, in high school. The way he did it, because of his size, I had some athletic awards, but I don't have 
anything like that."  

The two have remained close in their playing days, with Ronald Bailey shuttling between Denver and Detroit to see as many 
of their games as he can.  

Boss Bailey said he usually talks to Champ twice a week - "once at the beginning of the week and once at the end of the 
week."  

This weekend, the two will have several family members in the stands, and the brothers are hoping to see each other 
Saturday after the Broncos arrive in Detroit.  

"We've never really been competitive with each other, more with other people," Boss Bailey said. "We always played hard, 
but it was never like, 'I've got to beat you,' or anything like that. It's a great feeling to have that kind of relationship with your 
brothers, your family. We don't drift apart - we do what we can to be together as much as we can."  

Added Champ Bailey: "We're pretty close in age, so we probably influenced each other in a lot of ways. We played a lot of 
games together, did a lot of things together, that's what brought us so close. We've been around each other all our lives, all 
of us want to be part of each other's lives. That's family."  

Name game
The Bailey brothers and their nicknames.  

• Roland Bailey: Called Champ, nickname given to him by his mother.  

• Rodney Bailey: Called Boss, nickname given to him by his grandmother.  

"It's always been Champ and Boss, long as I can remember. Nobody uses our real names," Boss Bailey said.  

"Not ever," Champ Bailey said. "I mean, before anybody anywhere knew what our nicknames were, that's what we called 
each other. It was no big deal, we didn't know any different because we had heard that from Day 1."  

• Ronald Bailey, the oldest brother: Doesn't have a nickname.  

"He was the first, so maybe they didn't start getting creative until I came along," Champ Bailey said.  

Boss, on Champ
"I would say he's very competitive for one. He just knows what he's doing, a really, really smart player, who is very athletic.
He makes plays, I think you would agree with that one. He does his homework. In the offseason, we have conversations 
about that all the time. He just does his homework and it pays off for him on the field."  

Champ, on Boss
"Very athletic for one, he prides himself on being accountable. Studies hard, works hard. He's always been like that. He 
understands the game. I can call him and he'll know the things we're doing in our game - like he did after Monday night. He's 
a great player - he's one of the best at what he does."

Copyright 2007, Rocky Mountain News. All Rights Reserved.
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Secondary looking for more work
Bailey, Bly want to force Raiders to air things out

By Lee Rasizer, Rocky Mountain News
September 14, 2007 

ENGLEWOOD — The Maytag repairman is regularly harried more than the Broncos 
secondary was for much of its season opener. 

The safeties split the field deep. The cornerbacks played off the ball and kept plays in front of 
them. And the result was, they were rarely tested.  

Yawn.

"A lot of that is because those guys did a great job covering them, so there was nowhere to 
go as far as throwing down the field," said Broncos offensive coordinator Bob Slowik, who 
runs the secondary. "And the safeties did a nice job over the top with the big play."  

Buffalo finished with only 72 net yards after sacks were deducted. Bills wide receivers 
combined for 10 receptions for 65 yards, including three catches for three yards by starters 
Lee Evans and Peerless Price.  

When Broncos cornerback Dré Bly was matched one-on- one along the sideline with speedster Evans in the waning 
moments of the first half, it might as well have served as a bucket of water splashed upon him during a peaceful nap. Bly got 
his hand on the ball and deflected it away in the end zone.  

"When you have a reputation for making plays, they're going to pick and choose their poison, and sometimes they take their 
time before they attack you," Bly said. "So you have to stay disciplined in your coverage and stay in the game.  

"I've been pretty used to it in Detroit," added Bly, who was obtained from the Lions via trade March 2 and was playing in his 
first regular-season game with the Broncos. "Teams would pick and choose when they came after me and, when they did, 
they'd attack me with a double move or a deep route."  

The Broncos were fortunate on one such play, with less than three minutes remaining in the game. But Bills quarterback J.P. 
Losman overshot Evans, who had a step on All-Pro Champ Bailey and safety Hamza Abdullah.  

So Denver was good and lucky, too.  

Only Jacksonville (68) allowed fewer passing yards in Week 1. But the Jaguars gave up 282 yards rushing, so there was 
little need for their opponent to pass.  

Bailey called Denver's effort perhaps the most dominating overall performance by a defensive backfield with which he has 
been involved.

"What we did during the game they didn't see on film, so they didn't know how to adjust to it, I think," Bailey said. "We caught
them off-guard a little bit."  

The Oakland Raiders have a similar opportunity Sunday in the Broncos' home opener. New head coach Lane Kiffin has only 
one regular-season game to his credit, so his tendencies aren't really established.  

The Broncos have gone back to Kiffin's days as an offensive coordinator at Southern California to aid preparation, while also 
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studying Greg Knapp, head of Oakland's offense, at previous pro stops.  

But it might be a case of adjusting on the fly (pattern).  

Oakland threw the ball 40 times in its opener, though an early deficit might have been a factor in the wide-open attack. Still,
the Raiders only had seven passing touchdowns all of last season; quarterback Josh McCown had three last weekend 
against Detroit.  

"They're a group that I think last year, they were a little down," safety John Lynch said. "Their offense wasn't working and 
they weren't happy with what they were doing. But in Lane Kiffin and Greg Knapp, they have a method to what they're doing, 
and it shows on tape."  

Raiders running back La- Mont Jordan caught nine passes out of the backfield Sunday. Receiver Ronald Curry caught a 
league-high 10 passes. Jerry Porter has been dangerous in the past but was unusually silent in the opener and is looking to 
get cranked up.  

"I hope they throw it a lot, because that gives us an opportunity to make plays and do what we've been doing our entire 
career," Bly said. "We're going to try and eliminate the run and make them throw the football."  

Bailey and Bly already are feeding off one another so completely in only seven months that in the locker room this week, 
when Bly was playing chess, Bailey was sitting beside him offering tips.  

"It's about working together toward one common goal — to win," safety Nick Ferguson said, jokingly.  

So far, at least, a move that hasn't been made is benefiting both cornerbacks on a different strategic battleground.  

Jim Bates, who oversees Denver's defense, has been known to put his cornerbacks in press coverage to disrupt receivers' 
timing off the line of scrimmage. But against Buffalo, both were aligned off the ball and allowed to read plays as they unfold.

"I've had 18 picks doing that, so tell me, should I change?" said Bailey, referring to his interception numbers during the past
two years. "That would be stupid for him to do that. And I really appreciate the way he's handled that. Because why take 
something away from someone when they're successful doing it?"

But Bailey also knows that at least some bump coverage could be on the horizon.  

"We'll mix it up," he said. "I know he likes that, so we'll throw it in there every now and then."  

Now, if only opponents would do the same.  

Problem is, the Broncos secondary has set the bar to an unrealistic expectation level, even for a group that received so 
much preseason hype, given its Pro Bowl pedigree.  

Slowik joked he'll "absolutely" be expecting results similar to the Buffalo game on a regular basis.  

"We've seen the blueprint of what we could actually be, plus better," Ferguson said. "And it's all based on us and what we 
want to do."

Copyright 2007, Rocky Mountain News. All Rights Reserved.
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Broncos' cornerback duo looks to duplicate domination 
By FRANK SCHWAB
THE GAZETTE 
September 14, 2007 - 9:10PM 

ENGLEWOOD - When Champ Bailey got on the bus after the Denver Broncos’ win 
Sunday, he grabbed a statistics sheet.  

Bailey knew he and fellow cornerback Dre Bly played well, but he was surprised to see 
the final numbers. Lee Evans and Peerless Price, Buffalo’s top two receivers, combined 
for three catches and 3 yards.  

Even for a couple of former Pro Bowl cornerbacks, that kind of day is almost impossible 
in the NFL.  

“It’s pretty unheard of for that to happen,” Bailey said. “But we can duplicate it. Why 
not?”  

Once Bly was acquired in a trade with Detroit, Bailey proclaimed them the most talented 
tandem in the NFL. With a great performance, their confidence somehow got higher.  

“That’s what we expect every week, to kill them,” Bailey said. “We know we’re capable 
of doing it. We can shut down anybody in this league.”  

The duo will try to top their first-week feat Sunday against Oakland.  

“I’m not going to say it’s going to be like that every week, but we’re planning on making 
plays and making it tough on the opposition,” Bly said.  

Air Force pride  
Broncos general manager Ted Sundquist, who played for Air Force from 1980-83, 
attended the Falcons overtime upset win over Texas Christian on Thursday. He was 
thrilled at Air Force’s 3-0 start and impressed with coach Troy Calhoun, who was an 
assistant with the Broncos from 2003-05.  

“Troy has handled the transition with tremendous respect and class,” Sundquist 
said. “He understands how much Fisher (DeBerry) meant to that school, yet has still 
quickly moved forward and put his own mark on the program.”  

Sundquist said against TCU he could see a blend of traditional Air Force football with 
some new touches.  

“I could see his imprint all over the team,” Sundquist said.  

Injury update  
Cornerback Domonique Foxworth, who has a sprained ankle, returned to practice 
Friday. Shanahan said he will be a game-time decision.  

Defensive end Tim Crowder, who missed last week’s game with a sprained ankle, has 
improved and could be ready to play.  

You can read all of today's articles from The Gazette if you subscribe to the electronic 
edition. Click here for details or go straight to the login page if you are already a 
subscriber.  
See 'Sports' Archives 
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Pick your poison with Bronco CBs 
Bailey and Bly held Buffalo's top receivers to 3 catches, 3 yards 
Associated Press 
Friday, September 14, 2007

ENGLEWOOD — Champ Bailey is a hard cornerback to please. 

Bailey and Dre' Bly held Buffalo's top two receivers — Lee Evans and Peerless Price — to three catches 
for 3 yards Sunday and yet he was unimpressed. 

"That's what we expect to do every week," Bailey said Thursday. "We can shut down anybody in this 
league. That's what we have in us. We can duplicate it. Why not?" 

Their assignment this week will be Ronald Curry and Jerry Porter. Curry had 10 catches for 133 yards 
Sunday against Detroit. Porter was held in check, catching two passes for 26 yards. 

"(Porter) is screaming for the ball," Bailey said. "I expect a lot of production out of him this week." 

Not if Bly and Bailey two have anything to say about it. The Broncos have big expectations in the 
cornerback tandem that has nine Pro Bowl appearances between them. 

"That's the kind of players those guys are," John Lynch said. "Is that going to happen all year? No. But 
we're fortunate to have them." 

The Bills shied away from Bailey for the most part. That's what happens when a player has the most 
regular-season interceptions in the league (21) since 2004. 

Asked if teams are purposely staying away from Bailey, Oakland coach LaneKiffin said, "Yeah. They 
are. That's for sure." 

But the alternative is Bly, who has 33 interceptions since coming into the league in 1999. 

"We're going to feed off each other," Bly said. "We look forward to good weeks every week. We plan 
on making plays. Having an All-Pro caliber guy on the other side, it's going to raise my level." 

Bailey had no idea that he and Bly had shut down the Bills so thoroughly until they got on the bus after 
the game. 

"We're looking at the (stat) sheet and we couldn't believe it," Bailey said. "We knew they didn't make a 
lot of plays. It's pretty unheard of to have that happen." 

Bailey also had a message for fans who cringed at the sight of him playing special teams: Relax.
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"Football is football. I'm out there 60 plays on defense," Bailey said Thursday. "I can't worry about it on 
two or three on special teams." 

The Broncos found themselves a couple of players short Sunday at Buffalo with Karl Paymah 
recovering from a concussion and Domonique Foxworth going down with a high ankle sprain. 

So, Bailey played safety on kickoff coverage, serving as the last line of defense. One of his two tackles 
saved a touchdown in Denver's 15-14 win over the Bills. 

"I'll do whatever it takes," Bailey said. "I'll even kick if they want me to." 

© 2006 Daily Camera and Boulder Publishing, LLC.
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Bailey, Bly will give fits to opposing QBs 

Alex Marvez / FOXSports.com  
Posted: 20 hours ago 

Standing alongside each other following a recent joint practice with the Dallas Cowboys, Denver Broncos 
cornerbacks Champ Bailey and Dre' Bly are asked to name something they've learned about the other since 
the latter was acquired in an off-season trade with Detroit. 

Bly responds first, revealing that he thought Bailey was "just a quiet, All-Pro corner. I didn't know how silly the 
dude was."  

Bailey lived up to that billing with his answer.  

"I didn't know Dre' could sing," Bailey deadpanned. "He's a great singer. He's the next Milli Vanilli."  

When it comes to music, maybe Bly would be better off lip 
synching like that scandal-plagued 1980s pop duo. As for 
football, there's no doubt that Bailey and Bly are the real deal.  

And that may spell the difference in Denver returning to the Super Bowl for the first time in nine seasons.  

No team enters the 2007 campaign with a better tandem of starting cornerbacks than the Broncos. Bailey 
ranked second behind Miami defensive end Jason Taylor in 2006 NFL Defensive Player of the Year voting 
despite teams' best efforts to try and avoid throwing in his direction. Bailey still registered 10 interceptions 
and was credited with career highs in passes defensed (30) and tackles (98).  

Now, there is an equally unappealing option on the opposite side. Bly has the fourth-highest number of 
interceptions (33) of any NFL player since 1999 and is known for big plays, as evidenced by his eight career 
returns for touchdowns and 13 forced fumbles the past four seasons.  

"I know it means a lot because it will make our defense better for one," said Bailey, whose team's pass 
defense still ranked 21st in the NFL last season despite his efforts. "It will make my job a lot more interesting
on the other side because nobody is going to pick on Dre'."  

Said Bly: "I've been saying my whole career that there are only a few corners whose game I admire. What 
Champ has been able to do his first eight years, he's definitely one of those guys ... I know what I bring to the 
table. Having a chance to pair up with him is going to be frightening for opposing offenses."  

So pick your poison — and risk getting picked off like Cowboys quarterback Tony Romo did Saturday night 
when Bly snared an errant throw early in the second quarter of Denver's 31-20 preseason loss to Dallas.  

"To me, the best pair of cornerbacks were (Oakland's) Lester Hayes and Mike Haynes in the 1980s, and 
we're talking that kind of level with these guys," said former NFL defensive back Solomon Wilcots, who is an 
analyst for Sirius Satellite Radio.  

"There's a reason why Champ is going to be in the Hall of Fame, and on the other side is a ball hawk in Bly. 
Teams that say they're going to stay away from Bailey and pick on Bly had better be careful because it's a 
feast-or-famine type deal with the high number of interceptions he has."  

A taste of what Bly and Bailey can produce was evident in Thursday's practices with the Cowboys. After both 
nine-year veterans struggled at times the previous day — especially when matched against Dallas wide 
receiver Terrell Owens — Bly had an interception during the morning session and forced a fumble in 
afternoon drills. Bailey also generated a turnover by tipping a pass that was intercepted by free safety Nick 
Ferguson.  

Ironically, a reminder of why Bly is now a member of the Broncos surfaced that same day when Rosalind 
Williams met with the team. She is the mother of late Broncos cornerback Darrent Williams, the former starter 
who was killed in a drive-by shooting on New Year's Eve in Denver.  

While stressing happiness with young cornerbacks Domonique Foxworth and Karl Paymah, Broncos coach 
Mike Shanahan said his club was in the market to replace an emerging talent like Williams. When the Lions 
began shopping Bly because his skills weren't well suited for Detroit's cover-two defensive scheme, 
Shanahan said the Broncos "thought he was too good to pass up" even though Denver already has one of 
the NFL's highest-paid cornerbacks in Bailey.  

It cost the Broncos a 1,000-yard rusher (Tatum Bell) and a three-year starter at right tackle (George Foster) 
— combined with Bly's new $33 million contract that included $16 million guaranteed — to get Bly into the 
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fold.  

"Champ and I are man-to-man cover guys. We're not cover-two corners," Bly said. "I really feel like a cover-
two corner is a guy that can't cover. That's why they put him in that two-coverage because he's a tackler, not 
a coverer. That's our strength."  

Such skills are well-suited for the system being installed by new Broncos defensive coordinator Jim Bates, 
who had great success utilizing press corners Sam Madison and Patrick Surtain while running Miami's unit 
from 2000 to 2004. Shanahan said that he believes Denver's overall secondary is the best since he became 
head coach in 1995, but also warned that Bailey and Bly can't single-handedly carry the defense.  

"Your corners are only as good as your pass rush," Shanahan said. "If you can't put pressure on a 
quarterback, a corner can only cover a receiver for so long regardless of how good they are."  

Wilcots, though, said he believes Bailey and Bly should help improve Denver's pass rush much like the free-
agent signing of Charles Woodson did for Green Bay in 2006. Wilcots pointed out that pairing Woodson with 
fellow standout cornerback Al Harris was key in Packers defensive end Aaron Kampman raising his sack 
total from 6.5 in 2005 to 15.5 last season.  

"With cornerbacks like that, you force quarterbacks to hold onto the football a little longer," Wilcots said. "You 
can put eight guys in the box to stop the run and put more players around the line of scrimmage to pressure 
the quarterback. There's so many different things you can do when you have lock-down corners who can 
play man-to-man."  

Bailey and Bly can't wait for the Broncos to unveil those wrinkles during the regular season — and potentially 
beyond.  

"Champ has made all the Pro Bowls, intercepted a lot of balls and gotten a lot of recognition but the one thing 
he hasn't had a chance to compete in is the Super Bowl," said Bly, who won a championship ring with St. 
Louis as a rookie in 1999. "That's our goal. We're looking forward to trying and competing for that."  

Bailey sang the same tune.  

"All those individual (honors) will come," he said. "I want that Super Bowl."  
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By Milo Bryant
July 29, 2007 - 11:26PM 
Think for a moment. Really let the next sentence sink in.

During the 2006 season, Denver Broncos cornerback Champ Bailey was thrown at 35 times, 
defensing 21 of those pass attempts, intercepting 10 and allowing only four catches.

There are two ways to describe those numbers. Either the statistics are woefully incorrect or 
Bailey is ridiculously good at his job.

The former might be correct. There were several games last season when Bailey earned part 
of his $8 million salary by running wind sprints. Quarterbacks were afraid to throw his way. 

The latter, however, is as true as truth gets. Nobody in the NFL and few, if any, in league 
history have played cornerback better than Bailey, especially last season.

Bailey didn’t just dominate his side of the field. He was all over the field as his 98 tackles (84 
solo) demonstrate. That number trailed only linebackers Al Wilson (113) and Ian Gold (101) 
on the team. Six of Bailey’s interceptions came inside the Broncos’ 4-yard line, and three of 
those were in the end zone.

Backed up, your butt in your own end zone and not just preventing a score but taking the ball; 
that’s playing big when a team needs you to play big. Those are the kind of plays that are 
demoralizing for an opposing offense.

Add a fumble recovery, and Bailey led the league in takeaways.

Still, we get back to the numbers: 35, 21, 10 and 4.

“Yeah, that seems about right,” Bailey said.

Bailey didn’t know the amount of pass attempts thrown his way last year. Bailey smiled at the 
question and said: “Honestly, I really can’t say, but I’ll tell you this, I picked about a third of 
them.”  

An interception every three throws might make a quarterback a bit gun shy. They might test 
Bailey once, fail, and not go his way again.

“They’re going to have to,” Bailey said, not lacking an ounce of confidence. “They can’t just 
avoid me the whole game. I mean some quarterbacks don’t care. A lot of young quarterbacks, 
they think they can do it — I’m all for it. I don’t say anything during the week to discourage 
them from throwing it over there.”

Bailey finished second to Miami’s Jason Taylor in The Associated Press Defensive Player of 
the Year voting.

Taylor had a great season. Bailey’s was better. Considering the Broncos’ pass rush was pretty 
much nonexistent, quarterbacks had the opportunity to sit back and study the secondary. And 
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even with that, Bailey had a phenomenal year. 

Two years ago, Bailey’s biggest challenge came against big, physical receivers. Cincinnati’s 
Chad Johnson and Oakland’s Jerry Porter were two who bested Bailey on national television. 
That didn’t happen last season as Bailey shut down everybody opposite him.

Now, as training camp starts, one wonders how Bailey can improve. NFL players constantly 
talk about getting better. After last season, there can’t be much room for him to get better.

“I would agree with you, but I wouldn’t put anything passed him,” Broncos safety John 
Lynch said. “He feels like there is more out there for him to do.

“That’s what the great ones do — just when you think they’ve done everything they can do, 
they take it one notch higher.”

For Bailey to get to the next notch, he takes a step back to the basics and studies film.

“... I look at the tape and I’m not satisfied with everything I’ve done,” Bailey said. “I made a 
lot of plays. But I can make more. There were a lot of plays I left out there on that field that 
could’ve turned some games around.”

Think about that last sentence and who said it. For a moment, let that, too, sink in. 
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food  

Champ Bailey's team
aces bake-off  

By The Denver Post  

Article Last Updated: 07/17/2007 09:53:16 PM  
MDT

We'll see if his football team does as well:  
Denver Bronco Champ Bailey led his baking  
team to victory Wednesday in the Denver  
Rescue Mission's brownie bake-off.   

Bailey and the Hall, Bensen and Trasvinia  
families, residents in the mission's transitional  
living program, beat out nine other teams with  
their marshmallow-almond-butterscotch  
brownie recipe.   

Sponsored by Regis University and led by  
Grayston Bakery CEO Julius Walls, the contest  
was held at The Crossing.   

Grayston Bakery makes brownies for Ben &  
Jerry's ice cream and cakes for the White  
House, and Walls has made it his mission to  
employ "at-risk" people. He spoke to residents  
of the Denver Rescue Mission's New Life  
rehabilitation program about how to find a job.   

-The Denver Post
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food | recipe  

Champ Bailey-Style  
Brownies

Article Last Updated: 07/17/2007 08:27:32 PM  
MDT

Ingredients  

1 cup unbleached all-purpose flour   

3/4 cup unsweetened cocoa powder   

1 ounce finely chopped bittersweet chocolate   

1/2 teaspoon salt   

3/4 cup unsalted butter   

2 cups sugar   

3 eggs   

1 teaspoon vanilla extract   

1 cup mini marshmallows   

1/2 cup almonds   

1 cup butterscotch chips   

Directions

Preheat oven to 325 degrees and grease a 9- 
by-13-inch baking pan. 

In a mixing bowl, whisk flour, cocoa powder  
and salt. 

In a separate bowl, beat butter and sugar.  
Beat in the eggs, one at a time. Stir in vanilla  
extract. 

Gradually mix dry ingredients into butter  
mixture until they are well combined. 

Stir in half the chopped chocolate into batter. 

Add marshmallows, almonds and butterscotch  
chips. Spread evenly onto the baking sheet and  
top with the remaining chopped chocolate. 

Bake 30-40 minutes. Cut into squares.
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broncos notes

Cornerbacks with clout

Broncos see terrific tandem in Bly, Bailey

By Mike Klis  
Denver Post Staff Writer 
The Denver Post

Article Last Updated:05/23/2007 11:56:20 PM MDT

Bailey and Bly. Bly and Bailey.  

NFL quarterbacks can watch them on film, rewind every play and play it over and over again in hopes of finding a reason the 
Broncos don't have the league's best cornerback tandem in Champ Bailey and Dré Bly.  

Not even eyes shaded in Raiders black and silver are likely to find one. For NFL quarterbacks, these may become the saddest of 
words: Bailey and Bly. Bly and Bailey.  

"I definitely think above and beyond we are the best tandem," Bailey said. "We have to go play, but based on what we've done 
to this point ... "  

Whether evaluating through the naked eye, a subjective scout's gut or substantive data, the biggest question may not be 
whether Bailey and Bly, Bly and Bailey make up the No. 1 set of cornerbacks in 2007, but could they be the best in the past 
decade or two?  

"I would say I'm up on NFL history of the last 20 years," Bly said. "I know statistics are what we've done in the past, but one
guy (Bailey) has 39 picks, the other guy has 33 picks. We came out the same year, and I don't think there's been any other 
tandem who intercepted that many balls in their first eight years."  

In more ways than one, Bly is an excellent student of the game. A little more than 20 years ago, the Dallas Cowboys had the 
cornerback duo of Everson Walls and Dennis Thurman, who had 80 combined interceptions through their first eight years. Going 
back to the 1960s, the Detroit Lions had Hall of Famer Lem Barney and Dick LeBeau, who combined for 100 career 
interceptions, 78 after their first eight seasons.  

The careers of those notable tandems, though, were staggered, with Thurman breaking in before Walls and LeBeau well before 
Barney.  

Bailey and Bly broke in with the 1999 draft - Bailey in the first round to Washington, Bly in the second round to the St. Louis
Rams.  

Their connection grew the past three years, when Bly was a teammate in Detroit of linebacker Boss Bailey, Champ's younger 
brother.  

"Champ would come to Detroit during the offseason and I would be invited over for a picnic, cookouts," Bly said. "We went 
fishing a couple times."  

Covering all bases 

No active NFL cornerback tandem exceeded the combined eight-year total of 72 interceptions by Bailey and Bly, although 
Kansas City's Ty Law and Patrick Surtain matched it. Law broke in three years earlier than Surtain, though, and they will play 
the 2007 season at 33 and 31 years old, respectively.  

Bly didn't turn 30 until Tuesday, and Bailey will play this season at 29.  

"I don't see why they wouldn't be the league's best tandem," said Broncos quarterback Jay Cutler, who has been throwing 
against Bailey and Bly every day in mini-camp. "First of all, Champ's the best, period. And now you put a guy like Dré Bly over
on the other side - I can't imagine any tandem we face that can match their caliber."  
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Was it really just three years ago that Indianapolis Colts quarterback Peyton Manning picked apart Denver's secondary for five 
touchdown passes, two of them to Brandon Stokley, in a 41-10 playoff rout of the Broncos?  

"That's one of the reasons why we made some trades," said Broncos coach Mike Shanahan. "It gives you a chance to have a 
great defense if you have those corners. If you don't, normally you're going to struggle."  

When the Broncos fell short of their stated goal of winning the Super Bowl last season by failing to even make the playoffs, 
Shanahan's first of many moves was to replace defensive coaching boss Larry Coyer with Jim Bates. Once Bates settled in, the 
consensus was the greatest needs on defense were a better pass rush and a bigger interior, and those issues were eventually 
addressed.  

The first player move of the offseason, though, was to acquire Bly, who like most "cover" corners is a ballhawk first, tackler 
second.  

Pass the pressure 

With all apologies to Cutler and new running back Travis Henry, it might not be unfair to state the Broncos' quest for Super Bowl 
XLII begins with Bailey and Bly, and ends with Bly and Bailey.  

"If you have the bookend corners, it frees us up to call more pressure," Bates said. "The biggest positive with these two corners 
is both Dré and Champ get their hands on a lot of balls. Some guys have the ability, but don't have the knack for getting their
hands on the ball. These guys do."  

With the flanks secure, Bates can bring linebackers Ian Gold and D.J. Williams and safety John Lynch in on blitzes and let the 
team's young pass-rushing specialists, Jarvis Moss and Elvis Dumervil, sprint directly at the quarterback without worry of inside
containment. Bailey and Bly also should prevent the Broncos' 30-something safeties, Lynch and Nick Ferguson, from worrying 
about wide receivers running fly routes.  

In Bly and Bailey, the Broncos have a defense built from the outside in. In Bailey and Bly, the Broncos on paper may have the 
best set of cornerbacks in the NFL's free-agent era.  

"I remember when I was kid, there was Lester Hayes and Mike Haynes," Lynch said of the Los Angeles Raiders' mid-1980s duo. 
"I was a young kid and I didn't know a whole lot about football, but it doesn't take a brain surgeon to see those guys were 
dominant. I tell you what, Champ and Dré, it's going to be fun to play with these guys."  

Footnotes 

Broncos wide receiver Brandon Marshall was a bystander in sweats during the workout Wednesday. He walked off with a 
noticeable limp but didn't reveal his injury. "There's nothing wrong. I'm fine," he said. ... Steve Cargile, a third-year safety who 
had four special-teams tackles in three games last year, has been working out at outside linebacker. "He has to put on a little
weight, but he has the size," Bates said of Cargile, whom the team lists at 6-feet-2 and 210 pounds. "We feel looking at him at
both positions gives him the best opportunity of making the ballclub."  

Staff writer Mike Klis can be reached at 303-954-1055 or mklis@denverpost.com.

Corner 2 

The Broncos' Champ Bailey and Dré Bly could be among the NFL's best cornerback tandems since the teaming of the Raiders' 
Lester Hayes and Mike Haynes or the Cowboys' Everson Walls and Dennis Thurman during the mid-1980s. NFL reporter Mike Klis 
lists his top seven cornerback tandems for 2007, with their combined career interceptions:  

Rk. Tandem Team Int.  

1. Champ Bailey & Dré Bly Broncos 72  

2. Chris McAlister & Samari Rolle Ravens 49  

3. Charles Woodson & Al Harris Packers 42  

4. Nate Clements & Walt Harris 49ers 51  
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5. Patrick Surtain & Ty Law Chiefs 84  

6. Nathan Vasher & Charles Tillman Bears 30  

7. N. Asomugha & F. Washington Raiders 12 
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Bailey not satisfied despite stellar '06 

Broncos CB thinks he'll see more action with addition of Bly 

Associated Press 
Tuesday, May 22, 2007

DENVER — Champ Bailey is eager to see what kind of season he can have with Dre' Bly playing next 
to him. 

But, really, how could he have had a better season than he did last year, when he led the league with 11 
takeaways?

Despite his fantastic season that culminated with his seventh straight trip to the Pro Bowl, Bailey lost 
out to Miami linebacker Jason Taylor for the league's defensive player of the year award. 

"If a corner can have a better season than I did then he definitely deserves to win, but I can't imagine, 
honestly, a corner having a better year than that, I can't," Bailey told The Associated Press on Monday. 

"If anybody wants to go evaluate my season ... I'm not the type to toot my own horn. But I'm a realist, 
and I know when I play well, I know when anybody else plays well. Not to take anything away from 
Jason Taylor. Congratulated him at the Pro Bowl on it. But if a corner can't win it off a year like that, 
then he won't never win it." 

Taylor had 13½ sacks, forced 10 fumbles, recovered two and returned two interceptions for scores. 

In addition to his 11 takeaways, including 10 interceptions, which tied with Asante Samuel for the NFL 
lead, Bailey broke up 30 passes and made 98 tackles, 84 of them solo, while directing Denver's defense. 

Coach Mike Shanahan thinks Bailey can do better this season. 

"I think you're always working to improve. To me, if you're not working to improve, you get caught 
very easily, especially as you get older," Shanahan said. "Champ's a guy that works every day and he's 
not content just being a great player. He wants to be the best player. And when he practices it shows." 

Bailey concurred: "You never want to be satisfied with what you did the year before." 

So, what can he do better? 

"Getting more picks, more tackles, just making more plays, just making my teammates better," he said. 

Bailey and Bly have been friends for a long time, and Bly came to Denver from Detroit after the tragic 
death of Broncos cornerback Darrent Williams.
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Bly has been to plenty of Pro Bowls himself and the Broncos are eager to challenge offenses to pass the 
ball on their terrific tandem of cornerbacks this season. 

"I love the way he plays. He's a playmaker," Bailey said. "So, just to have that type of presence on the 
other side, it doesn't matter if people go away from me, they've got to see Dre' Bly. So, it's going to be a 
tough task for a lot of quarterbacks this year." 

The Broncos believe the addition of Bly into the defensive backfield alongside Bailey will allow them to 
befuddle opponents with a bevy of blitzes and be a lot more creative in coverage. 

"When you have two corners than can ... go out there and compete with anybody and make plays, it 
gives you a chance to a lot more things on defense: blitz more, whatever you want to do," Bailey said. 

Bailey expects to be tested more with Bly aboard than he was a year ago, when teams shied away from 
him.

"It really felt like I was not doing much last year. Even though I had 10 picks, I didn't get a lot of 
action," Bailey said. "But I expect a lot more because people won't be able to pick on him." 

The Broncos have undergone an extreme makeover on defense this offseason. 

They released middle linebacker and team captain Al Wilson for health and salary cap reasons and 
moved outside linebacker D.J. Williams to the middle. They also drafted three defensive linemen. 

"We look good. You hate to lose a guy like Al and what he meant to this team and this organization for 
the past eight years, but it's a business and you've got to move on, you can't dwell on it," Bailey said. 
"We've got a good guy coming into the middle, D.J., I know he can hold his own. So, I'm not too 
worried about that." 

And what does he make of draft picks Jarvis Moss and Marcus Thomas of Florida and Tim Crowder of 
Texas, whom the coaches are counting on to upgrade the pass rush? 

"They got a lot of hype coming out of college, but I'll tell you what, this is the NFL and they've got to 
win those jobs," Bailey said. "I hope they come in and play to the best of their abilities but you've got 
guys like (John) Engelberger, (Ebenezer) Ekuban and Kenard Lang. They're not going to give up 
easily."

Scheffler update

Shanahan said TE Tony Scheffler, who broke a foot in practice Friday, should be able to return to 
practice by the first week of training camp. He said Scheffler had a screw inserted into the foot and the 
normal recovery time is two months. 

© 2006 Daily Camera and Boulder Publishing, LLC.
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BALLHAWKS
Bailey, Bly tandem could lead to more turnovers for Broncos
By FRANK SCHWAB THE GAZETTE 

ENGLEWOOD c Denver Broncos cornerback Champ Bailey is planning on some more boring 
Sundays this fall, at least early in the season.  
   Opposing quarterbacks usually ignore Bailey, who was second in the NFL Defensive Player of 
the Year voting last season.  
   Bailey expects the same outcome in September even though the Broncos traded for Dre Bly, 
a former Pro Bowl cornerback with Detroit, this offseason.  
   “Based on the last two years, they’re going to try him before they try me,” said Bailey, who 
has 18 interceptions the past two seasons despite few passes thrown his way.  
   Bailey hopes that will change. He fig- ures Bly, who has 33 career interceptions, will get most 
of the action early on. If opponents can’t beat Bly, they will have to try something else.  
   “If he’s picking balls, they got to come to my side,” Bailey said. “There’s no way they can 
avoid me and be successful.”  
   Bailey benefited the past two seasons from playing opposite Darrent Williams, who Bailey said 
was the best cornerback he has played with. Bailey played with Darrell Green and Deion 
Sanders in Washington, but both were past their prime.  
   Bailey set a career high in interceptions each of his two seasons with Williams. Williams was 
shot and killed Jan. 1, which led to the Broncos trading for Bly.  
   Bly went to the Pro Bowl in 2003 and 2004. Bly, who like Bailey was rarely tested as Detroit’s 
top cornerback the past few seasons, is excited about getting more passes thrown his way.  
   “It’s scary,” Bly said. “Me and Champ have had a lot of success. Teams are going to have to 
pick wisely.”  
   The Broncos built a defense they think can create many turnovers. New assistant head 
coach/defense Jim Bates will play a lot of tight man-to-man coverage, and he said he will stress 
turnovers in practice.  
   Denver invested heavily in its pass rush on draft day, selecting three defensive linemen, 
including ends Jarvis Moss and Tim Crowder, with its first two picks. If the pass rush improves, 
Bly and Bailey should benefit.  
   They also plan to create their own opportunities. Both play aggressively, and Bly doesn’t plan 
on backing off.  
   “I’m a very confident guy,” Bly said. “Everybody always says I gamble, my whole career. 
Well, if I’m a gambler, I’m a dag-gone good gambler because I’ve been winning a lot my whole 
career.”  
   Bailey is confident, too. There are fewer shut-down cornerbacks in the NFL because many 
recent rule changes benefited receivers, but the Broncos feel they have two.  
   “If you look at talent I think we are the best tandem,” Bailey said.  

Nash autopsy inconclusive

An autopsy on Broncos running back Damien Nash found no drugs or unnatural substances in 
his system. An exact cause of death could not be determined, the St. Louis County medical 
examiner’s office told The Associated Press.  
   Nash, 24, collapsed and died Feb. 24 after a charity basketball game he hosted in St. Louis, 
his hometown, to benefit The Darris Nash Find a Heart Foundation, named after his 25-year-old 
brother.  
   “It was a natural death of cardiac origin, but we were unable to determine the exact origin,” 
the medical examiner’s representative said.  
   The Associated Press  
   contributed to this report  
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PICK OF THE LITTER  

Champ Bailey and Dre Bly were drafted in 1999. They rank second and fourth in the NFL in 
interceptions since then:  
1. Darren Sharper, Green Bay-Minnesota 47 2. Champ Bailey, Washington-Denver 39 3. Tory 
James, Denver-Oakland-Cincy* 37 4. Dre Bly, St. Louis-Detroit** 33 (tie) 5. Ty Law, New 
England-Jets-K.C. 32 (tie) 5. Patrick Surtain, Miami-K.C. 32 * — Has joined New England ** — 
Has joined Denver  
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Bailey bullish on Bly

Cornerback says duo is NFL's best but must prove it

By Lee Rasizer, Rocky Mountain News

April 6, 2007

ENGLEWOOD - Champ Bailey isn't shying from talk the Broncos possess the league's best pair of starting cornerbacks after the 
acquisition of Dré Bly. 

"If you look at talent, I think we are the best tandem," Bailey said Thursday.  

"But it doesn't matter on paper. You've got to go out there and get it done."  

Bailey went so far as to say an already good defense is going to be made "great" with Bly playing opposite him. The two have made a 
combined nine Pro Bowls.  

"Based on the last two years, they're going to try him before they try me. I think he knows that," Bailey said. "I think he's looking 
forward to it. . . . And if he's picking balls, they got to come to my side. There's no way they can avoid me and be successful."  

Bailey has made 18 interceptions the past two seasons despite teams testing him infrequently.  

During that time, he has grown accustomed to playing off-coverage, a cushion that allows him to peek into the backfield and read the 
quarterback while still having enough time to react to plays in front of him.  

Under new defensive coordinator Jim Bates, Bailey and Bly might be called upon to play more "press" coverage.  

"If we have to go back and bump a little bit, I'm all for it," Bailey said.  

TOUGH TIMES: The late-season collapse in December by the Broncos was doubly painful for tight end Stephen Alexander, who 
admitted Thursday he played the final 2 1/2 games with broken ribs.  

"I've had ankles and shoulders and fingers and ribs and everything," the nine-year veteran said. "But that was the worst thing I've
ever played with, or considered playing with."  

Alexander was the Broncos' best two-way threat at his position and was needed for the team's stretch run, which ended without a 
playoff berth for the first time in four years.  

"It definitely made me question whether it was worth it or not," he said of playing in pain. "The worst part about it for me was getting 
into my stance every play. It was horrible. . . . I definitely wasn't the same guy. I was definitely limited in what I could do and how I 
could play. But I made it."  

The physical beating Alexander took last season and cumulatively in his career partially prompted the free-agent addition of Daniel 
Graham.  

Graham's presence likely will limit Alexander's snaps and, the hope is, increase his effectiveness.  

But he said if things don't work out - and coach Mike Shanahan has told Alexander there's a place in the offense for him - he's
satisfied with the career he has had.  

Alexander's health, and the ribs in particular, are a nonissue as he prepares for the season.  

"I feel good," he said. "It's bothered me some through the offseason working out. But now I'm able to do everything with no 
limitations."  

Rocky Mountain News
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RUNNING START: Free-agent pickup Brandon Stokley said several teams, including his former club, Indianapolis, were convinced 
the recovery time from his ruptured right Achilles' tendon would take much longer than the six- to eight- month timetable set by his 
doctor.

But 3 1/2 months into his recovery, the receiver is convinced he'll return by the start of training camp and accomplish his primary goal 
of being 100 percent healed by the Broncos' opener.  

"I've only just started running and jogging on it. And right now it's just a process to get that last little bit of strength in it," Stokley said.  

"So over the next few months, that's the goal, to get the strength back in my calf and get my explosiveness back."  

rasizerl@RockyMountainNews.com

Copyright 2007, Rocky Mountain News. All Rights Reserved. 
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Champ Bailey Lends A Hand To Denver Rescue 
Mission

(CBS4) SHERIDAN, Colo. Denver Broncos cornerback Champ Bailey announced a new youth initiative on Friday to benefit 

the Denver Rescue Mission called Champ's Vitamin Water Volunteers. 

The volunteers, ages 13 to 23, spend time at one of the five branches of the Rescue Mission. 

On Friday the volunteers were treated to food and a fun evening at Red & Jerry's with Bailey, who said that volunteering is the

most important thing young adults can do. 

"It means a lot to the people you are going to help -- the people less fortunate than we are -- and giving them an opportunity to

have a brighter life," Bailey said. 

Last year 100,000 volunteer hours were spent at the Denver Rescue Mission. Recently, Mission officials have said they've 

seen a sharp increase in the number of people looking for food. 

The Denver Rescue Mission shelters nearly 800 men, women and children in emergency shelters and transitional living 

facilities each night. 
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Broncos' Bailey top-paid cornerback in NFL
By Coloradoan staff and news services  

Denver Broncos cornerback Champ Bailey was the highest-paid player at his position last season, according to a study 
released today by USA Today.  

Bailey, who made the Pro Bowl squad for the seventh consecutive year and finished second in voting for the league’s 
top defensive player, earned $8,998,100 in salary and prorated signing bonus in 2006.  

That was roughly half-a-million dollars more than the second-highest paid cornerback, Chris McAlister of Baltimore. He 
earned $8,407,082. 

Bailey was one of six Broncos to be among the top 10 highest-paid players at their respective positions. 

Jason Elam was third among kickers and punters thanks to his $2,085,000 salary. Miami’s Olindo Mare ranked No. 1 
with $2,321,181. 

Rod Smith ranked fourth among wide receivers with a salary of $7,050,328. Oakland’s Randy Moss ranked No. 1 with 
$9,521,250. 

John Lynch was sixth among safeties at $3.8 million. Philadelphia’s Brian Dawkins was the highest-paid safety at 
$5,190,475. 

Al Wilson ranked seventh among linebackers with his $5,986,733 salary. Baltimore’s Ray Lewis topped the list at 
$8,428,571. 

Jake Plummer, who lost his starting job during the season, was 10th among quarterbacks at $7,157,200. 
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Bailey an unbeaten Champ

Bailey stands out even among all-pro competition

By Mike Klis  
Denver Post Staff Writer 
Denver Post

Article Last Updated:02/09/2007 12:44:28 AM MST

Ko Olina, Hawaii - Carson Palmer had just set up in the pocket during a no-helmet, no-pads, AFC Pro Bowl scrimmage when he 
mistakenly decided to make Reggie Wayne his intended receiver.  

Wayne was running a skinny post at about 80 percent speed when he looked up to see the ball whizzing slightly beyond his 
reach. Running right behind, maybe at 78 percent speed, was Broncos cornerback Champ Bailey.  

Palmer's mistake was about to become evident. Bailey kept his left arm down by his side, reached up with his right hand and 
softly cradled the Palmer-zinged football.  

Wayne smiled and shook his head at the one-handed pick while the small crowd oohed and aahed at Bailey's nonchalant 
brilliance.  

"What sets Champ apart is his ball skills," said Palmer, who ordinarily plays quarterback for the Cincinnati Bengals. "A lot of
cornerbacks in this league can cover and recover and make a play on a ball, but they can't go up on the high point of the ball, or 
make the tough catch."  

Palmer is one of the last NFL quarterbacks to have seen the vulnerable side of Bailey. He and receiver Chad Johnson burned 
Bailey in a game three seasons ago in Cincinnati.  

Two years later, in a game that seemingly had do-or-die playoff implications, Bailey held Johnson to only three catches for 32 
yards in a 24-23 Broncos victory on Christmas Eve.  

"Definitely, since I played him a couple years back, he's wittier, quicker to jump things," Palmer said. "He understands 
formations. He's more knowledgeable about the game."  

There's a reason for that. His immense physical skills might have got him to the NFL and his first couple of Pro Bowls, but Bailey 
said it was study habits and preparation that took him to the next level - the level at which only Deion Sanders and the greatest
of the greats reside.  

"Right now, my game is all about the mental side," Bailey said. "You can't downplay the physical ability you have. But at the 
same time, if you don't get yourself in the right place, anybody can look bad."  

A great of the game 

Bailey always has been one of the NFL's best defensive backs, as his seventh consecutive Pro Bowl appearance demonstrates. It 
was only in the past two seasons, though, that Bailey became widely regarded as the best cornerback, period.  

"Great is a word that's overused in our profession, but it's appropriate when you're talking about Champ," Indianapolis Colts 
quarterback Peyton Manning said. "The ability is there for anybody that makes it to the NFL. But what separates the great 
corners is a guy that can catch. You know the old saying about corners: They're the guys that used to play receiver but couldn't
catch. He can catch unbelievably."  

Funny how two of the game's best passers, Palmer and Manning, are struck by Bailey's ability to catch. Put another way, Bailey 
excels at what quarterbacks hate most - the interception.  

It's a strength that didn't really develop until two seasons ago. Before then, Bailey's career best was five interceptions, and he 
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had four consecutive seasons of three picks or fewer entering the 2005 season.  

But then came nine interceptions with 239 return yards, for two touchdowns during the 2005 season and postseason. He was 
was only a yard away from a third score. This season, quarterbacks predominantly threw at Darrent Williams on the other side 
of the field, yet Bailey still tied for the NFL lead with 10 interceptions.  

"It was like the year Barry Bonds had when he would only get one pitch a game but he'd hammer that one pitch," Broncos 
safety John Lynch said. "I think Champ understands he's not going to get as many pitches, so I think that makes him focus and 
pay even more attention. If there was a stat for balls thrown versus balls picked, I'm sure he led the league."  

Most gifted cornerback 

How did Bailey make the leap from quite good to great, from having 24 interceptions in his first six seasons to 19 in his past 
two? He has always had the same hands, so that doesn't explain it. Bailey said he studied film more exhaustively earlier in his
career. Yet, Bailey has brought some safety to the cornerback position. Most corners have to lock in on their receiver's numbers.
Bailey seems to be covering his guy while looking at the quarterback.  

"He always had that athletic ability no other corner has," said Antonio Pierce, the New York Giants' Pro Bowl linebacker who was
Bailey's teammate with the Washington Redskins from 2001-03. "He is the most gifted athlete I've ever played with. By far. He 
used to press receivers. Even a guy like David Boston, 6-2, 227 pounds and Champ's 190, yet Champ would be pressing him. 
But now, he'll bluff and lay off. He doesn't use his physical skills as much because he knows the game so well."  

Mike Klis can be reached at 303-954-1055 or mklis@denverpost.com.
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Bailey big help to Walker

Wideout has corner's support after death of Williams

By Mike Klis  
Denver Post Staff Writer 
Denver Post

Article Last Updated:02/06/2007 11:25:01 PM MST

Ko Olina, Hawaii - All last season, Broncos cornerback Champ Bailey would physically cover his teammate, receiver Javon 
Walker, in practice.  

In the initial days of the offseason, Bailey felt that as a friend, he had to hang with Walker emotionally.  

Just hours after the Broncos' 2006 season ended with a New Year's Eve loss at home to San Francisco, cornerback Darrent 
Williams was shot dead in Denver while riding in a limousine.  

Several team sources say Walker was riding on the same limo bench when a stricken Williams slumped in his lap.  

Bailey helped the distraught Walker during those first days after Williams' murder, deciding at one point on a quick trip to Las
Vegas.  

"I'm still talking to him and he's doing a lot better," Bailey said Tuesday after the AFC team's workout for the Pro Bowl game 
that will be played Saturday in Honolulu. "I mean, I'm not a psychologist or anything, but being a friend of his and being around
him a lot, he seems to be OK."  

Walker was one of the few Denver players who did not attend Williams' funeral Jan. 6 in Fort Worth, Texas.  

"I think it was how Javon felt at the moment," Bailey said. "It wasn't that he didn't want to be there for Darrent. But I try not to 
look too much into it. Let someone with a professional background look into that." 
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Bailey earns all-pro honor

Cornerback unanimous selection

By Bill Williamson  
Denver Post Staff Writer 
DenverPost.com

Article Last Updated:01/08/2007 11:37:00 PM MST

Champ Bailey might have been overlooked for the NFL defensive player of the year award, but he was shown ultimate respect 
when the NFL all-pro team was announced Monday.  

The Broncos' star left cornerback was one of three players voted unanimously to the first team. San Diego running back 
LaDainian Tomlinson, the league's MVP, and Miami defensive end Jason Taylor, the league's defensive player of the year, also 
received all 50 possible votes.  

Taylor, with 22 votes, won the defensive award over Bailey (16) last week.  

Bailey had 10 interceptions, including one returned for a touchdown, for the Broncos in 2006. Bailey has been named to the all-
pro first team all three seasons with Denver. He was acquired from Washington in March 2004 for running back Clinton Portis.  

Middle linebacker Al Wilson was named to the second team after making the first team last season. He led the Broncos with 113 
tackles in 2006. Bailey, Wilson and safety John Lynch will represent the team in the Pro Bowl in Honolulu on Feb. 10.  

Receiver Javon Walker and kicker Jason Elam each received one vote.  

Footnote

Backup linebacker Louis Green was selected by his teammates as the Ed Block Courage Award winner.  

Bill Williamson can be reached at 303-954-1262 or bwilliamson@denverpost.com.
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In Search of Hardware 
No Cornerback Has Won Defensive Player of Year Since 1994 -- Can Bailey Change 
That?

By Andrew Mason
DenverBroncos.com

ENGLEWOOD, Colo. -- Week after week, the praises of Champ Bailey can 
be sung. But they are mostly lip-synched without a track blaring. The most 
frequently heard noise from his side of the field is the sound of silence, 
because more often than not, the choreographed tumult of an NFL pass play 
veers away from Bailey. 

"Everyone tries to never allow him to have an impact on the game," safety 
John Lynch said. "Then he finds a way each and every day to have an 
impact on the game." 

When a football flies in Bailey's direction and a band strikes up in his zone, 
the tune that plays depends on one's perspective. For the Broncos, it's a 
sweet and celebratory sound, heralding one of his nine interceptions this 
year and 17 in the last two seasons, both of which are league standards in 
their respective time frames. 

For opponents in the last two seasons, a toss to his side of the field has 
more often than not led to a funeral dirge.   

This year, in particular, Bailey has faced some of the league's great 
receivers and neutralized them.  Among the wideouts Bailey has faced are 
stars such as Marvin Harrison, Chad Johnson, Larry Fitzgerald, Hines Ward, 
Torry Holt and Randy Moss. 

The total number of touchdowns from that all-star cast against Bailey this 
year?

Zero. 

"Sooner or later they're going to quit throwing in his direction," Head Coach 
Mike Shanahan said. "I think he's got (nine) balls thrown his direction this 
season and he's got (nine) picks, so I wouldn't advise throwing over there, 
but it's really amazing when you look at the percentage of balls that have 
been thrown in his direction how many he has come up with. 

"It's a credit to his preparation and obviously the type of athlete he is." 

Seven straight Pro Bowl appearances are testament to the fact that Bailey's 
believers abound throughout the league. But none are more passionate than 
the ones that share a locker room with the eight-year veteran; they see him 
daily and know that he's hitting a standard that few have matched -- and 
certainly one that hasn't been seen in Denver at cornerback since Ring of 
Famer Louis Wright patrolled the defensive backfield from the Orange 
Crush's peak to John Elway's rise to regional renown and national notability. 
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"He's the best corner -- by far. (There isn't anybody) close to his level," 
cornerback Darrent Williams said. "There's guys that have got the same 
amount of interceptions, but they're not close to Champ Bailey." 

AWARD-WORTHY

After practice Wednesday, a twinkle came to Larry Coyer's wisened eyes -- and all it took to spawn that was a simple question: 
Do you think Bailey deserves of Player of the Year recognition? 

"I do," Coyer said. 

Hundreds of stars have crossed before those 64-year-old eyes. He coached some, coached against others, recruited many 
and scouted even more. What he's seen from Bailey this year, though, is something extraordinary -- a cornerback who not only 
dominates the games in which he plays, but who makes those around him better, a trait that one often prescribes to 
quarterbacks, but rarely to players far removed from where the football is snapped. 

"I could not think of a guy who means more to his team than this guy," Coyer said. "He's a tremendous man." 

And the secondary took its cues from him against Cincinnati. Bailey recovered a fumble and intercepted a pass. Lynch jarred 
loose a fumble and could have singlehandedly flooded ESPN's "Jacked Up" segment with his numerous hits. Williams 
intercepted a pass in the end zone to snuff out an early Bengals opportunity. Domonique Foxworth merely extended himself to 
the point of hyperventilation with his 14 tackles. 

Each man found a wisp of greatness at what seemed to be the most opportune time, just like Bailey has throughout his years 
with the Broncos -- particularly this one. 

"He's very quiet, but he's also very proud," Coyer said. "When the time is right, and he speaks, everybody listens, including 
me. Because this man knows football." 

And knows how to play it better than almost anyone in the business. 

"(Bailey) should be (defensive player of the year)," Lynch said. "I played two seasons with defensive MVPs with Warren Sapp 
and Derrick Brooks. No disrespect at all to them, because they're two of the best football players I've ever been around, but 
their seasons don't hold a candle to what he's done." 

Sapp and Brooks were integral cogs of the Tampa Bay Buccaneers defenses of the late 1990s and early 2000s that had a 
sustained period of excellence few units have ever enjoyed, placing it among the best in NFL annals. But the fact that they 
won the award -- while fellow Bucs standouts Lynch and Ronde Barber were ignored in spite of seasons that were the equal of 
their teammates -- tells all you need to know about what positions get rewarded by the highest individual honor an NFL 
defender can receive. 

The trophy might as well read "Front Seven Player of the Year" instead. Only one player outside that front wall of defenders 
has won the award since 1995, and that wasn't a cornerback, but a safety -- Baltimore's Ed Reed in 2004. No cornerback has 
earned the honor since Deion Sanders carted it away in a solitary season with the San Francisco 49ers in 1994. 

"(Bailey) is a better player than Deion Sanders ever was because he's a complete player," Lynch said. " He tackles, and that's 
important to him. 

Just four of the 35 trophies have gone to cornerbacks. 

"Defensive ends, linebackers, they always have the opportunities to make a lot of plays," Bailey said. "You look at corners -- 
you don't get a lot of opportunities to make a lot of plays. Especially just singling myself out, I don't get opportunities at all." 

But garnering the hardware is possible. 

One member of that award-winning corner quartet was Oakland's Lester Hayes, who adhered himself to the hardware while 
leading the Raiders to a Super Bowl XV title. His stickum-abetted 13 interceptions that autumn remains the most ever notched 
in one year since 

"I'm an old guy. I've never seen a player at his position like him," Coyer said. "And I've seen the old boy from the Raiders, with 
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the stickum, I thought he was pretty good, Lester Hayes. I've seen the old great corner, Dick 'Night Train' Lane, I've seen those
guys play. 

"Nobody's even close to this guy (Bailey). Not at his position. Nobody." 

And Lynch, for one, believes that Bailey's singular performance will net an equally unique honor. 

"I'm confident he is going to win it," Lynch said. "There is a lot of talk about (Miami's) Jason Taylor, but I think people are
starting to become aware of (Bailey's) talent -- how dominant the guy is. What a great player, and so I'm going to do my best to
get him recognition for what he does on the field. 

"It would be a shame if he doesn't get it." 

If he doesn't, the silence would be deafening. But that isn't a bad sound -- not when silence is so sweet, since it's the sound of 
one side of the field being eliminated from an opposing offense's realm of possibility. 

"It's an awesome thing to watch," Lynch said. "It really is." 
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Broncos' Bailey proves even best can get better
Some say cornerback might be the best — ever 
The Associated Press 
Updated: 1:02 a.m. MT Dec 29, 2006 

DENVER - Champ Bailey fretted he would no longer be the best bump-and-run cornerback in the NFL when he 
badly tore his left hamstring last season. 

He was right. 

Now, he’s simply the best cornerback — some say ever. 

“I couldn’t run with a lot of people, so I started playing off,” the line of scrimmage, Bailey said. “And I realized
how much more effective I was.” 

In his new role, he was able to shut down more than just his man, he could contain half the field. He posted a 
career-high eight interceptions and effectively ended New England’s championship reign by returning a Tom 
Brady pass 100 yards. 

What would he do for an encore? 

How about an NFL-best nine interceptions and a league-leading 10 takeaways? 

Bailey heard all about how he wouldn’t get many chances this year after his eight picks in 2005. 

“I feel like when the ball comes over there, it’s mine. They’re throwing it to me, so that’s the attitude I have,” 
Bailey said. “Somebody brought that to my attention about the picks, and I’m like, ’Look, it’s going to be hard 
for me NOT to get picks, the way I play.’ I mean, so I don’t care how many balls they throw, I’m going to 
have an opportunity to get every one they throw over there.” 

Turns out that hurt hamstring was the best thing that ever could have happened to the Denver Broncos’ 28-
year-old star whose 17 interceptions over the last two seasons are tops in the NFL. 

“I think at first a lot of people thought, ‘What are you doing? You have a talent like this, you’ve got to have 
him up in peoples’ faces,’ “ said Broncos safety John Lynch. “But (secondary) coach Bob Slowik believes in it, 
particularly when you have a great player like Champ, who is not only a tremendous talent but understands 
the game and has great awareness and tremendous vision. 

“Now, he shuts down his guy and can see the whole field and do things that are just unreal.” 

Bailey and his coaches quickly discovered that his talents hadn’t been maximized by putting him so close to 
the line of scrimmage and allowing him only to take out his man, even if he was the best in the business at 
that.

“I think I can be bigger than that, just taking care of one guy,” Bailey said. “I can actually take care of one 
side of the field in different ways. I come up and make a big run stop. If I’m looking at the quarterback and he
throws a ball to a guy who’s not my guy, I can still go and help out.” 

Playing back allows him to see the field better, watch the quarterback to decode plays and read the tackles to 
decipher the runs. Now, instead of focusing on just one player and having to turn his back on the passer to 
blanket his man down the field, he can help out all over: coming up to stuff the run, moving over to help the 
safeties, blitzing into the backfield — all while still keeping his man in check. 

“Champ was used to playing a lot of bump coverage and any time you can isolate a great defensive back on 

MSNBC.com
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anybody, you feel like you can take a guy out of the game,” coach Mike Shanahan said. “But to get to the 
next level, a guy like Champ has to be able to play off where he can read the quarterback, read the steps of 
the wide receiver and use his intelligence to go along with his ability.” 

But who in the world thought Bailey could top last year’s performance? 

“I believed he was going to have more interceptions because he was just getting the hang of that technique, 
being back and using his vision,” Lynch said. “I thought the only problem would be people testing him.” 

And? 

“They haven’t really,” said Slowik, noting that Bailey’s been targeted on average just three times a game, 
about one-third the number of passes most cornerbacks typically see thrown their way. 

“And that’s why I think he deserves Defensive Player of the Year,” Lynch said. “People don’t go at him and he 
still finds a way each and every day to have an impact. And if it’s not with an interception, it’s with a big 
tackle.”

The Broncos (9-6) can clinch a playoff spot Sunday against San Francisco thanks in large part to Bailey, who 
has a career-high with 92 tackles. 

Lots of times, tackles are a misleading stat for cornerbacks because they’re giving up completions, just like a 
basketball player who gets his own rebound after an errant shot can pad his stats. 

“That’s not his tackles,” Lynch said. “His tackles are in the run game, screens, things of that nature, just 
coming out of the stack and making plays.” 

Denver defensive coordinator Larry Coyer said Bailey’s the best cornerback he’s seen in his 42 years of 
coaching. “I’m an old guy. I saw Lester Hayes, Night Train Lane, Mossy Cade, nobody close to this guy, 
nobody.” 

Lynch called Bailey the “Deion Sanders of our generation,” but added an asterisk: “He’s a better player than 
Deion Sanders ever was because he’s a complete player. He tackles, and that’s important to him. It’s an 
awesome thing to watch. It really is.” 

Lynch played with Warren Sapp and Derrick Brooks in Tampa Bay and “no disrespect at all to them because 
they’re two of the best football players I’ve ever been around, but their (award-winning) seasons don’t hold a 
candle to what (Bailey) has done.” 

Bailey isn’t flamboyant like some of those others who have won top defensive player. Veteran receiver Rod 
Smith said that’s a product of his consummate professionalism. 

“The character of Champ is probably more impressive than his athletic ability,” Smith said. “And he has more 
athletic ability than pretty much anybody on this planet.” 

Which is on constant display now. 

“Sooner or later,” Shanahan predicted, “they will quit throwing in his direction.” 

Even that wouldn’t inoculate passers from his swipes. 

Smith calls Bailey “Jedi” for his uncanny ball instincts. 

“I think he’s Yoda’s son, because he knows where the heck the ball’s going before they throw it,” Smith said. 
“I’m like, ’Dude, where are you going? That’s not your guy.’ He says, ’The ball’s over there.”’ 
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Bailey loves playing back because it allows him to use his full range of talents and also keeps him healthy. 

“I don’t have the fingers hurting all year from jamming,” Bailey said. “I do tackle a lot and that can shorten 
your career, but at the same time, my hands and shoulders feel much better.” 

His hamstring, too. 

© 2006 The Associated Press. All rights reserved. This material may not be published, broadcast, rewritten or 
redistributed. 

URL: http://www.msnbc.msn.com/id/16385308/

© 2006 MSNBC.com 
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Champ is clear choice
Broncos insist Bailey is NFL’s top defender

By Bill Wilson
The Daily Times-Call

ENGLEWOOD — Before he arrived in Denver, Broncos safety John Lynch watched two of his teammates receive honors as 
the NFL Defensive Player of the Year.  

From his vantage point, neither could touch cornerback Champ Bailey. 

“No disrespect to Warren Sapp or Derrick Brooks because they’re two of the best players I’ve ever been around,” said Lynch, 
formerly with Tampa Bay. “But their seasons don’t hold a candle to what Champ’s done.”  

With a game left in the regular season, Bailey’s numbers suggest he should be considered strongly for the award. But because 
only four cornerbacks have won since the Associated Press started the award in 1971, he is likely a long shot.  

However, the trend hasn’t slowed the lobby from Broncos coaches and players, who believe their star corner is the obvious 
choice for the league’s top defensive honor.  

“I cannot think of a guy who means more to his team than this guy,” defensive coordinator Larry Coyer said. “He’s a 
tremendous man.”  

Bailey, voted to his seventh-consecutive Pro Bowl last week, leads the NFL with nine interceptions and 10 takeaways. Six of 
his picks have come inside the Broncos’ 4-yard line, three of which came in the end zone.  

His drive-killing ability was key in a 24-23 win over Cincinnati last weekend, in which he recorded an interception and a 
fumble recovery.  

The stats are especially impressive considering most opposing quarterbacks avoid Bailey altogether.  

Although the Broncos do not keep a stat expressing the ratio of interceptions per passes thrown at a certain defender, the team
feels Bailey would top the list. Even Bailey admitted it’s hard to make plays when the ball never comes his way.  

“I got two balls against Arizona, and I got two picks,” he said. “If people look at that, I think they appreciate what guys like
myself do on the field.  

“But you mostly only hear about us when we get beat, or get a pick and go to the house.”  

Lynch said the fact Bailey has such stats despite his reputation should strengthen his case for the award. He also pointed out 
that Bailey, second on the team with 92 tackles, is also an asset against the run.  

“With corners, there’s a way to take them out of the game,” Lynch said. “But seeing that nobody allows him to have an impact 
on the game, and then he finds a way to have an impact on the game, I think that speaks to his skills.  

“It’s an awesome thing to watch — it really is.”  

Deion Sanders won the award in 1994 with the San Francisco 49ers, and was the last cornerback to do so. That season, Sanders 
recorded six interceptions and 34 tackles — numbers that barely approach Bailey’s this season.  

If Sanders can win it, Lynch said, Bailey’s consideration should be automatic.  

“You hear about how Champ is the Deion Sanders of our generation,” Lynch said. “He’s a better player than Deion Sanders 
ever was because he’s a complete player.”  



Cornerback Rod Woodson won the award in 1993 with the Pittsburgh Steelers. He recorded eight interceptions that year with 
95 tackles. Before Woodson, Oakland’s Lester Hayes (1980) and Pittsburgh’s Mel Blount (1975) are the other cornerbacks to 
receive the award.  

Even without his positional disadvantage, Bailey would have to edge out Miami’s Jason Taylor and San Diego’s Shawn 
Merriman to win the award. He admitted it would be a considerable achievement.  

“I’m not really big on that, but at the same time it would be a great award to win,” Bailey said. “It’s the whole league. It’s a big 
deal.”

For Lynch, however, Bailey is a shoo-in. Anyone who thinks otherwise isn’t paying attention.  

“I’m confident he’s going to win it. I think people are starting to become aware of his talent, how dominant the guy is,” Lynch
said. “It would be a shame if he doesn’t get it.”  



Bailey a study in determination
For Broncos cornerback, more than practice goes into a perfect game plan

By Lee Rasizer, Rocky Mountain News

December 23, 2006

ENGLEWOOD - Rarely does anything get past Champ Bailey: receivers, running backs. 

Information, especially.  

That's the part people don't see when it comes to the NFL's premier cornerback.  

They're inevitably wowed by the seven- time Pro Bowl pick's remarkable skill set. How he 
turns his hips and explodes out of cuts. How he almost always plays the ball flawlessly in the 
air. How he can make up ground while it appears everyone else is playing in slow motion.  

Instead, the focus should be between the Broncos logos on both sides of his helmet.  

That's where his greatness starts.  

He sees things - like Haley Joel Osment in the movie The Sixth Sense saw things, or 
Jennifer Love Hewitt in the television show Ghost Whisperer sees things.  

His clues come in subtle ways, certainly not as striking as spirits trying to communicate 
messages from the ethereal world.  

A turn of the head here or an alignment tight to the formation there, that's all Bailey needs to 
sniff out what's going to happen next.  

Couple that with eight years of experience as a pro and already sharp instincts, and you get what defensive coordinator 
Larry Coyer calls "a war daddy."  

No one in the league has more interceptions than Bailey's 16 the past two seasons despite teams targeting him only 
judiciously. He had 18 interceptions in five seasons with the Washington Redskins and has surpassed that total by one in 
two-plus seasons in Denver.  

And, at 28, Bailey still is in his prime.  

"I don't think it's an aberration that they don't go over there," Coyer said of teams playing keep-away from Bailey. "And I don't
think it's an aberration when they go over there, they pay."  

There was a time early in Bailey's career when he clouded his thinking with too many concepts. He'd try to grasp everything 
until he burned out.  

His approach is more modest now. He starts a week's preparation by looking inward at his previous month's work. The way 
he sees it, teams hone in on four weeks of game tape to check for tendencies, and if he's doing something badly, teams will 
try to exploit him by attacking him via that route. So he tries to eliminate that potential shortcoming straight away.  

Bailey doesn't cram video breakdowns into his Tuesdays as he once did, preferring to hit the ground running on 
Wednesdays.
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"One thing about this game is, you don't want to take too much into it, then you're trying to remember this and remember 
that," Bailey said. "I try to take three or four things into a game and try to build off of that."  

Those three or four items amounted to not one but two interceptions Sunday in a win against the Arizona Cardinals.  

Here's how Bailey got there.  

Getting a feel for opponents
It's Wednesday, Dec. 13, four days until game time, and Bailey is tucked into a leather chair, holding a clicker in his right 
hand while surveying tape of the Cardinals' previous contest against the Seattle Seahawks.  

Sitting in the defensive backs' 25-by-20-foot meeting room at Broncos headquarters, Bailey likes to initially watch the full 
game film instead of clips of down and distances or player highlights, though he eventually watches those, too.  

"You get a better feel for what guys are like during the course of the game," he said.  

Only hours before, the Broncos' secondary members were introduced to the core calls they'll use in the game.  

In Anquan Boldin and Larry Fitzgerald, Arizona's two Pro Bowl-caliber receivers, Bailey already can tell the Broncos will 
have their hands full. Those players entered the week having combined for 546 catches, 7,301 yards and 42 touchdowns 
the past four seasons.  

"Boldin is a different receiver when he gets the ball in his hands. He's like a running back. He breaks tackles and 
everything," Bailey said. "But the thing about Fitzgerald is, his ball skills are unbelievable because a guy that tall - and he's
fast - you don't find many that have the ball skills he has. He can come down with the ball anywhere."  

Because both receivers are explosive, it has been determined Bailey won't shadow either and, instead, will stay put at his 
usual left cornerback spot.  

"It's going to be tough," he said of matching up with the Cardinals tandem. "But if I keep watching them, I'll pick up on some 
things."  

But Bailey's eyes, as usual in these early preparatory stages, are on the player delivering the ball.  

"You watch the quarterback, you can make a lot of plays," he said.  

Bailey is impressed with rookie quarterback Matt Leinart, the Cardinals' heralded first-round draft pick who Bailey believes, 
with time, can become a Peyton Manning type because of his game- management skills.  

It's imperative, in Bailey's view, the front four generate pressure because Leinart has the recognition skills to pick apart a 
secondary.

"One thing I notice is, he has a lot of touch. He doesn't zip it in there a lot, but he knows where he wants to go and manages 
the game pretty doggone well," Bailey said.  

But Bailey knows Leinart's lack of superior arm strength plays into his hands.  

"Since he uses touch, I know I have time when the ball leaves his hand and I'll be able to get there and make a play," he 
said.

And Leinart isn't always dead- on in his execution, either.  

"He'll make some throws into coverage that he shouldn't make sometimes," Bailey said, adding it is the rookie's biggest flaw. 
"And if we can make some plays and take advantage of that, then we can win this game."  

It's easy to believe Bailey's scouting report, given what comes next.  
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On the screen, he watches a Cardinals play from the Seattle game unfold and freezes the video on a three-receiver 
alignment that, in his view, portends a play- action bootleg. Boldin is on the right side, tight to the line of scrimmage, where
Bailey normally would be aligned.  

"I've got to figure he's either down there to block or running a route across the field," Bailey predicts, tapping the clicker to
set the play in motion.  

He's right. As Boldin runs a crossing route, Leinart rolls left to deliver a 56-yard touchdown pass to Bryant Johnson.  

"I don't know how they got beat deep on this," he said of the Seahawks defense, shaking his head.  

Bailey then goes on to correctly call the receivers' routes on a succession of passing plays. And he reads the way the 
tackles fire out of their stances to call run plays without a hitch.  

"He retains things almost instantaneously, so it's not a matter of him having to watch things over and over," marvels Broncos 
defensive backs coach Bob Slowik, who says Bailey perhaps is the brightest player he has been around in his 15 NFL 
seasons.

"He sees it one time and, bam, it's in the computer. He knows."  

Freedom yields results
Bailey not only picks up information quickly but can apply it to real-time situations just as fast. His photographic memory has
created a sense of freedom within the defensive scheme that has produced some of his biggest plays in a Broncos uniform.  

"Some guys pretty much play blind on their guy, but Champ has the ability to see through his receiver, see the inside 
receivers, see the quarterback, things of that nature, that really put him in position," safety John Lynch said. "He'll make 
plays that really aren't his plays just because he's got tremendous vision. And that's a tough thing to do for a cornerback."  

No moment illustrated Bailey's sense of field vision better than a game last season against the Oakland Raiders. Bailey's 
man ran a 10-yard angled fly pattern, jammed to a stop and turned to the quarterback.  

Nearby, teammate Curome Cox was covering speedster Randy Moss, who took off on a deep corner route. Bailey gauged 
Moss' body language and instinctively identified him as the intended target.  

The cornerback strayed off his man, raced deep downfield in chase mode and, with a last-second leap, got his hands 
between Moss' to break up the play in the end zone.  

"The most amazing play I ever saw," Lynch said.  

Bailey also had no reason to be in the area of a 5-yard hitch against the San Diego Chargers in Week 2 last season that was 
a pivotal play in the Broncos season. But he abandoned his deep responsibilities to make the interception on Drew Brees for 
a momentum-changing touchdown.  

Again and again, he has done similar things. It isn't so much cheating as taking calculated risks because he knows where he 
fits in the big picture.  

"He knows the game and what to expect in every scenario," fellow cornerback Karl Paymah said. "So he basically reacts."  

They are plays Bailey couldn't have made early in his career with the Redskins as mainly a bump-and-run corner.  

Playing off coverage in the Broncos' zone-heavy scheme has played to his strengths of seeing the entire field. Off coverage 
aligns the cornerback about 8 yards in front of a receiver, allowing a wider vantage point than does man-to-man.  

"The last time I actually locked someone up in bump-and-run was probably against the Giants last year, Plaxico Burress," he 
said. "But I don't make as many plays when I'm in a guy's face, and I realize that. And I don't have to be in a guy's face to 
play him one-on-one anymore. I don't know what's enabled me to do it like that. I guess over time I just got better at playing 
football. But I don't need to be in a guy's face to intimidate him, make plays or anything. I can play off and be just as 
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effective."  

It used to be teams would take advantage of Bailey's aggressiveness by beating him with double moves.  

But Slowik has helped Bailey become more disciplined by constantly harping to the cornerback to allow receivers to catch 
the shorter routes and let his instincts, quickness and feet make those shorter stops instead of yielding the big play.  

So now the biggest issue Bailey fights on a weekly basis is boredom because teams avoid him at every turn.  

He often cures that feeling by remaining active and efficient in defending the run.  

"He's a great tackler," Coyer said of Bailey, who ranks second on the team in stops with 85, including 72 solo tackles. "Not 
good, great."  

Armed and ready
It's game day now. Bailey has gotten past his usual "dead-man walking" Saturday period and is ready for a battle with the 
Cardinals.  

He isn't expecting much action, which might be especially true considering it was learned only days before starting right 
cornerback Darrent Williams won't play because of a left toe problem.  

Still, the game plan won't change.  

"I told Champ this week,  

'We've only got one of you. You can only cover one guy,' " Slowik said during pregame warm-ups at University of Phoenix 
Stadium. "And when you have three or four weapons and a running back (like Arizona), the rest of the team has got to 
perform and go out and produce."  

During the game, Bailey gets the pass rush he sought against the Cardinals.  

More surprisingly, some passes are directed his way. And as promised, the Broncos win the game in part by taking 
advantage of Leinart throwing into coverage - and largely ignoring Boldin and Fitzgerald for more than two quarters.  

The receiving duo was targeted only three times during that span, the first attempt coming on the Cardinals' fourth offensive 
play when Leinart threw to Boldin with Bailey covering.  

That play call morphed into Bailey's first interception of the game, and it tapped into the cornerback's instincts and study 
habits in a couple of ways.  

"The one thing I knew coming into the game is that if they were going to come at me at all, they were going to throw quick 
stuff. So I was like, 'I've got to take the inside away' because it's either going to be a hitch or a slant," Bailey said about what 
he saw on that particular play.  

Boldin ran right at Bailey, and that tipped him that the receiver was trying to create separation or was trying to lure him to 
come closer. By seeing on the periphery another slant move made by the slot receiver closest to Boldin, tight end Adam 
Bergen, it was apparent to Bailey a combination route was coming with dual slant patterns.  

"That's exactly what happened," he said.  

The second interception by Bailey came with the Cardinals in full chase mode while trailing by 17 points near the two-minute 
warning.  

Defensively, the situation called for keeping everything in front of him, and Bailey, ho-hum, came off his assigned spot 
covering Fitzgerald underneath on an out route.  
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He fixed his attention on Leinart rolling right. And as the pass was released, Bailey raced back 11 yards and stole a potential
interception from Lynch, who had picked up Boldin, finishing the play with a seemingly effortless, over-the-shoulder grab and 
32-yard runback.  

"(Leinart) never should have thrown that deeper one," Bailey said. "I don't know who he threw it to or what was behind it. I 
just know the ball came out of the lights and it was right there. And I was like, 'Why was he throwing this?' "  

Bailey's task was made easier by Arizona's offensive approach, something he learned while culminating his week's film 
study.

"The one thing I learned is, their offense isn't very complicated at all," Bailey said, attributing that to the Cardinals coaches
making concessions to Leinart's inexperience. "It's very simple for the quarterback, and that plays to my strengths because I 
don't have to see a whole lot. I don't have to study a whole lot, even though I do."  

He also discovered Fitzgerald tipped off his routes, which also made his job easier.  

"He starts looking back as he's breaking, so I know which way he's turning," he said. "Boldin's a little harder to read. And 
he's quicker than I thought he was. He runs hard. He's not fast. But he runs hard, which is almost as important as running 
fast."  

Right about now, Bailey is ready to do some fast moving himself - to the plane. Coach Mike Shanahan has given the 
Broncos two days off as a reward for stopping a four-game losing streak.  

Up next for Bailey are the Cincinnati Bengals and their gold-toothed quote machine, receiver Chad Johnson.  

Bailey is more familiar with Johnson than the Arizona duo, having gone head-to-head with him in 2004.  

Nevertheless, Bailey will be back in his chair in that 20-by-25 room with a clicker soon enough, looking for more information 
he can use. But he won't kill himself, of course.  

"It gets easier every week," Bailey said with a wry smile before leaving the locker room, his credentials for Defensive Player 
of the Year having increased yet again.  

Strive for five

Jeff Legwold's keys for the Broncos in their game Sunday against Cincinnati.

1 Take the tempo. The Bengals want opposing offenses to be impatient, and they want quick three-
and-outs that include two incomplete passes to get the ball back for their high-powered crew. The 
Broncos need to control the pace, play their speed and not be forced out of a rhythm because they 
simply are trying to catch up.

2 The "other" guys. Champ Bailey against Chad Johnson is a dynamic matchup between Pro Bowl 
players. But it's how the Broncos defense handles the Bengals' other impact players on offense, such as 
T.J. Houshmandzadeh and Rudi Johnson, that will help determine this one.

3 Get there. Let Carson Palmer stand in the pocket and pick away at your defense, then get ready to 
watch the playoffs on TV. The Broncos must disrupt Palmer in some way. The Bengals could start 
rookie Andrew Whitworth at tackle again for the injured Levi Jones.

4 Pick a lane. Spins are for Barry Sanders and Maytags. The Broncos running backs can't run with 
their backs to the line of scrimmage. They are at their best when they are their most decisive and get 
up the field.
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5 Enjoy. The Broncos haven't always looked all that comfortable at home this season. But they get the 
last two games of the regular season at Invesco Field at Mile High and the Bengals are coming off a 
short week, having played a road game Monday to go with this trip to Denver.

Timing route

Broncos cornerback Champ Bailey uses the Monday after a Sunday game to review his performance, 
then takes Tuesdays off to decompress. His preparation then begins in earnest for the next game. How 
a typical practice week unfolds:

• Wednesday

The team has a two-hour morning meeting to implement the basic game plan followed by a walk-
through, a two-hour practice, then a review session of that day's workout.

"I want to know who I'm playing, personnel, and what they like to do," Bailey says. "Do they like to 
drop-back pass? Are they a play-action team? And a lot of things are based on who the quarterback is. 
That's major. How does he release the ball? Is he a guy that relies on timing? Does he stare down 
receivers? Because a lot of what I do now with my technique is I watch the quarterback and he'll tip 
me a lot. I watch the quarterback more than I ever did."

• Thursday

Another two-hour morning meeting, where more situational areas, such as third downs and red zone, 
begin to be covered followed by an abbreviated walk-through, a half-hour practice and a post-practice 
review.

"It doesn't take me more than a couple days and I pretty much have a bead on what they want to do," 
Bailey says.

He also will use this day or possibly the next to individually hone in through film study on tendencies 
demonstrated by the receivers he's about to face.

"I try to get about 20 minutes to a half-hour, but I don't try to overwhelm myself with too much 
because I think the more you play, the better you get, the more aware you get and you don't have to 
kill yourself looking at tape," he said.

• Friday

Two more hours of position meetings, then the final full practice of the week, lasting about 1 hour, 20 
minutes. The players then are set free.

"I really take practice more serious on Friday because, really, I see that as the day we can't have any 
mistakes mentally," he said. "If a guy catches a ball, so what? We were in the right place. That's the 
main thing."

• Saturday

A travel day on the road or check-in at a local hotel for home games. The full team meets for about 10 
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to 15 minutes before breaking off into groups for 45 more minutes.

"I'm done by then," Bailey says. "I'm pretty much the walking dead. I don't need any more. I watch 
film that they punt on and I might see something I haven't seen before, but I should be sharp by then."

rasizerl@RockyMountainNews.com

Copyright 2006, Rocky Mountain News. All Rights Reserved.
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BAILEY SEES LONG FUTURE IN DENVER
Cornerback wants to play into his 30s
By FRANK SCHWAB THE GAZETTE 

   ENGLEWOOD c Denver Broncos cornerback Champ Bailey doesn’t turn 30 years old for about 
19 months.  
   Bailey thinks he’ll have plenty more great years before he slows down.  
   “Five, six, seven more years, to be honest,” said Bailey, who is in his eighth season. “I think I 
can carry it over to my early 30s, maybe 35, who knows?”  
   Darrell Green, Aeneas Williams and Deion Sanders are among the corners who played well in 
their 30s. Bailey could match that. He said he feels good, despite battling some injuries last 
season, and he has stayed ahead of younger receiv- ers by improving his mental approach.  
   Bailey avidly watches film of his opponents and is good at picking up tendencies.  
   “My awareness has increased every year,” Bailey said. “I don’t think I’ve lost any speed or 
anything, but one thing that keeps increasing is my awareness. That’s enabled me to get better 
and better.”  
   Bailey is having perhaps the best season of his career.  
   Bailey will have a tough time winning the NFL’s Defensive Player of the Year award, even 
though he has a good case. Only four cornerbacks have won the award, the last being Sanders 
with San Francisco in 1994. Many teams haven’t thrown Bailey’s way. Last week, Bailey usually 
covered Chiefs receiver Eddie Kennison, who had one catch for 16 yards. Bailey also had some 
impressive tackles.  
   Broncos coach Mike Shanahan was offensive coordinator for the 49ers the year Sanders won 
the defensive award, and he said Bailey is having a similar season.  
   “Champ, at least in my opinion, should at least be considered the defensive player of the 
(year),” Shanahan said.  
   Bailey hasn’t said much about the award. He said he cares more about what his teammates 
and opponents think than an award decided by writers.  
   “If guys compliment you after the game and say, ‘You’re the best,’ that means more to me 
than anything,” Bailey said.  
   Chiefs coach Herm Edwards said he is impressed at Bailey’s improvement as a tackler from 
his first few seasons. However, his ability to cover receivers is why he has made six straight Pro 
Bowls.  
   “His cover skills are some of the best you’ve ever seen,” Edwards said. “His ability to recover 
when he’s out of position at times, that’s a talent.  
   “You take a chance when you go over there and mess around with him too much. He’s going 
to get one eventually.”  
   Seattle quarterback Matt Hasselbeck said Bailey is one of the top two corners he has faced.  
   “I’ve thrown him interceptions in my career; who hasn’t?” said Hasselbeck, who wouldn’t 
reveal the other corner on his list. “He’s a great corner, a great cover guy and just a very, very 
talented guy.”  
   All that respect means less work for Bailey. Teams tested him last year because he was 
dealing with hamstring and shoulder injuries, and he had eight interceptions. This season teams 
usually don’t bother looking his way.  
   “That definitely shows respect,” said Bailey, who has five interceptions. “But I wish they 
wouldn’t show so much.”  
   Bailey has also enjoyed playing in Denver. If he plays into his 30s, he said he wants to do it 
as a Bronco.  
   “Oh, yeah, I’d like to be here,” Bailey said.  
   CONTACT THE WRITER: 476-4891 or  

frank.schwab@gazette.com
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the broncos interviews - champ bailey

Bailey decided to rejoin hit parade

By Mike Klis  
Denver Post Staff Writer 
DenverPost.com

Article Last Updated:11/18/2006 07:19:45 PM MST

Editor's note: Throughout this season, Broncos reporter Mike Klis and photographer Glenn Asakawa are helping readers get to 
know one of the team's players on a deeper level. Asakawa's photographs complement a weekly conversation with Klis about 
life, about work, and about play. 

...

The NFL's best cornerback, Roland "Champ" Bailey Jr. was born June 22, 1978, the third of four children raised by Roland Sr. 
and Elaine Bailey in Folkston, Ga. Champ has two brothers: Ronald, 31 and Boss, 27, who starts for the Lions; and one sister, 
Danielle, 30. All three brothers played cornerback at the University of Georgia, where Champ also holds the school's indoor long-
jump record of 25 feet, 10 3/4 inches. A first-round pick by the Washington Redskins in the 1999 draft, Bailey was traded before
the 2004 season, along with a draft pick later converted into Tatum Bell, to the Broncos in exchange for Clinton Portis.  

Klis: Let's start with the most obvious question. How did "Champ" come about?  

Bailey: There's really no good story. I was 2 years old, so I really don't know. My mom said they just started calling me Champ. 
She really can't tell me why, she just said they always called me Champ.  

Klis: In a town of about 2,100, where was the big Folkston hangout when you were in high school?  

Bailey: After the game, it was Hardees. People are going to laugh at this. It was very simple.  

Klis: You're on your way to your seventh Pro Bowl in seven years. Phil Simms says you remind him of Darrell Green. Most 
people think Deion Sanders is the standard. I'll say this: One thing you have that Deion didn't was a willingness to tackle. Were
you taught early to stick your nose in there?  

Bailey: It was weird, in college and my rookie year, I would hit anybody, anytime. Then I got around Deion (in 2000) and 
watching these guys who didn't like to tackle - I kind of lost that part of my game. Then after my third season, I told myself: "I 
cannot be like that. That is not me." I love contact. I just kind of stepped up and matured and realized I wanted to become a 
complete corner instead of just a guy who could cover well.  

Klis: Who are your best friends?  

Bailey: My brothers.  

Klis: How did their influence shape you as a person?  

Bailey: I looked up to my older brother. He was always good in school, always good in sports. He didn't say a whole lot, but he 
was a good player in high school and college. I kind of followed his footsteps. I knew how he did things. And when I got to the
point where he had been - high school, college - I told myself I have to do it as well as or better than he did. Now that I think
about it, I always measured myself against my older brother.  

Klis: Broncos fans ought to send Ron Bailey some thank-you cards. Tell me about mom and dad.  

Bailey: Dad worked at the post office. I think he was a mail handler. If you want to start from the beginning, he was in the 
Army when I was real young. I lived in Germany when I was 2 through 5. Mom worked several little jobs. Great lady. She pretty 
much raised us. Her and my dad got divorced when I was 13, and we lived with my mom. Her responsibility was pretty much us 
kids.  

Klis: Let's go back to 16 and your first car. What are you driving?  

Bailey: An '81 Ford Fairmont, if you've heard of that. That thing would smoke up the whole street. It cost me $3 of gas to get 
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to school and $3 of gas to get me home. And that's when gas was 70 cents a gallon.  

Klis: What was it like playing for Steve Spurrier when you were with the Redskins?  

Bailey: Being from Georgia, everybody asks me that. It was an experience, but the guy was a good coach. He had a good 
relationship with the players. I think he's a little stubborn at times, but what coach isn't? We really didn't have the talent to win 
in Washington.  

Klis: What did you know about Colorado before you were traded here?  

Bailey: Not a lot. I had the same impressions everybody else had coming from the East Coast - it snows all the time. That's the 
only thing I thought. People don't realize all that snow is mostly in the mountains. But I love it here. It's not as fast as D.C.  

Klis: What do you like to do when you're away from here? Do you have a hobby?  

Bailey: I probably shouldn't say it, but I'll say it, anyhow. I like to ride my ATVs. Not during the season, but offseason. I'm not 
a crazy guy - I wear a helmet.  

Klis: Don't worry, you won't get in trouble. Coach Shanahan rides motorcycles.  

Bailey: Yeah, we've talked about that. He goes riding up in the mountains, too. There are trails up there, a lot of different 
places.  

Klis: Shudder to think, the day will come when you won't be an NFL player anymore. Then what?  

Bailey: I'm going to do what I love to do. And what I love to do is be lazy. (Laughs.) I'm not going to want to move around too 
much, travel too much, be around family. When I leave the game, I should be financially set.  

Klis: You're sitting here, 7-2. I know you guys really do take them one at a time, but are you keeping one eye on the big prize, 
the Super Bowl?  

Bailey: Definitely. Look at my locker. All those interception balls, game balls, Pro Bowls are nice. I love that stuff because they 
show appreciation for what I do. But personally, I want the big one. If I don't get that, my career will be ... My career will keep
going and going until I get it.  

The Bailey file

*6-foot, 192-pound cornerback  

*Came to Denver in 2004 a trade with Washington for running back Clinton Portis. Bailey was drafted in the first round (seventh
overall) in 1999 by the Redskins.  
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*In 2005, was selected to his sixth consecutive Pro Bowl.  

*Has made 34 career regular-season interceptions, including a team- and career-high eight last season for 139 yards and one 
touchdown.

*Has five interceptions for 35 yards this season.

*His 100-yard interception return in last season's AFC divisional playoff game against New England was the longest nonscoring 
interception in NFL postseason history.  

Listen to Mike Klis on First and 10 from 4-5 p.m. Fridays on ESPN, 560 AM. He can be reached at 303-954-1055 or 
mklis@denverpost.com.
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What's in a nickname? 

Perfect appropriateness for Broncos' Roland Bailey 

By Jerry Magee 
STAFF WRITER 

November 18, 2006

They call him “Champ,” and they do well to call him “Champ,” who for eight seasons has positioned himself 
so strongly in NFL secondaries. 

One problem. It isn't his given name. On his birth certificate, it reads “Roland Bailey.” 

Doesn't have quite the same ring as Champ Bailey, does it? 

His mother must have recognized this. The Denver Broncos cornerback said when he was 2 and growing up 
in Folkston, Ga., his mother began addressing him as Champ. 

“I don't know what started it, but she takes all the credit for naming me Champ,” Bailey said. “She just 
remembers that they started calling me Champ and it just stuck.” 

Besides, having two Rolands in the household would have been confusing. “I'm a junior,” Bailey said. “Can't 
walk around the house with my dad being called Roland and me being called Roland.” 

By any name, Bailey is a champion. As the Broncos await tomorrow's kickoff against the Chargers at Invesco 
Field, Bailey's name is coming up as a possible NFL MVP. 

“He's the best (cornerback) I've been around, and I've seen some good ones,” Denver coach Mike Shanahan 
said. “He's a complete player. He takes pride in pass defense; he takes pride in supporting the run. 

“Sometimes, you get corners who are one-dimensional. He studies the game. He knows what is going to 
happen before it happens. He can anticipate. He's a special guy.” 

Only the most accomplished cornermen are assigned to cover a rival receiver no matter where he might line 
up. Bailey does this. Last week, he went one-on-one all over the field against the Oakland Raiders' Randy 
Moss. Moss had one reception for 8 yards. 

Which brings up what is an intriguing aspect of the Broncos-Chargers match. Will Shanahan have Bailey 
policing a particular receiver? Keenan McCardell, say? Or will he leave Bailey at left corner opposite Darrent 
Williams, a second-year cornerman from Oklahoma State who is only 5 feet 8? 

Bailey isn't saying how he expects to be used against McCardell, Eric Parker (if he is available), Vincent 
Jackson and Malcom Floyd. He does express his respect for the San Diego receivers. 

“They have guys who know how to run routes, know how to get open, and they have a quarterback who can 
get them the ball,” he said. “I've played against guys faster and quicker, but they didn't have the luxury of a 
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good quarterback. These guys have that, and they have the ability to get open as well. It's a double threat: 
good quarterback, good receivers.” 

Great cornerback. The one the Broncos acquired from Washington in March 2004 along with a second-
round draft choice for running back Clinton Portis. The draft choice was invested in running back Tatum 
Bell. 

Consider Bailey's deeds. In six of his previous seven seasons, he was selected for the Pro Bowl. He has 34 
regular-season interceptions, including five this year. In last season's playoffs, he made a 100-yard 
interception return against New England (to the Patriots' 1-yard line) in a game the Broncos won 27-13. He 
even lined up a time or two as a receiver until Shanahan recognized that Bailey was too valuable on defense 
to have him on the other side of the football. 

Not that he can't be beaten. 

“I've had moments when I've gotten beat. Plenty of times,” Bailey conceded. “That's the nature of the game. 
If you want to play corner, you have to deal with getting beat. These guys know where they're going; you 
don't. You just have to put it behind you and move on to the next play. You just have to keep movin' on.” 

Fortunately, Bailey said, he has not given up any big plays this year for a Denver defense that has 
surrendered just 111 points, by far the fewest in the league. Jacksonville, with a yield of 127, is second. 

“But I'll tell you what: When I give up a big play, I turn around and make a play,” Bailey said. “That's just the 
way I play. I don't think about what happened. So what? They made the play. There is nothing you can do 
about it. You keep dwelling on it, it will happen again.” 

Bailey said the only statistic meaningful to him is points allowed. 

“When people start understanding that, that's when you become a great defense,” he said of his teammates. 
“If teams don't score, they don't win. I don't care if they go the length of the field or control the clock, if they 
don't score, they don't win.” 

About that name “Champ.” Might the name have represented a motivational source for him, a man striving 
to live up to his name? 

“If I went by Roland, I think I would be just as good,” he said. “I don't think my name makes any difference 
in how I play.” 

Like a Champ. 

Jerry Magee: (619) 293-1830; jerry.magee@uniontrib.com
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broncos

Stars Bailey, Walker give Denver edge

By Mike Klis  
Denver Post Staff Writer 
DenverPost.com

Article Last Updated:11/09/2006 12:30:49 AM MST

On an injury report extending a baker's dozen long, the most significant names jumped off the page.  

Champ Bailey and Javon Walker weren't on it. How bad can it be at Dove Valley? Bring on the Raiders.  

This is not meant to diminish the contributions of linebacker Ian Gold, defensive ends Ebenezer Ekuban and Patrick Chukwurah, 
cornerback Darrent Williams and nickel safety Sam Brandon. It's just that so long as the Broncos have Bailey, their fine 
cornerback, and Walker, their splendid receiver, the Raiders will be considered the underdogs when the teams meet Sunday at 
Oakland's McAfee Stadium.  

"I hope we get most of those guys back soon, because it doesn't get any easier from here," Bailey said. "But if we get some 
guys to step up and play well and pick up that game experience, and then we get guys like Ian and Ebenezer back, that will help
us down the road."  

For the Broncos' defense, this is Rudy week. So many injuries, so many Rudys who normally don't play finally getting their 
chance. Players such as Hamza Abdullah, Nate Webster, Louis Green, Karl Paymah and Curome Cox are about as well-known to 
the casual Broncos fan now as Rudy Ruettiger was to the Notre Dame faithful in 1974.  

"Yeah, but let me tell you something, the guys we have here can play," said Broncos safety John Lynch, noticeably recovered 
from the concussion that knocked him out late at Pittsburgh on Sunday. "Nate Webster, I've played with him since he was a 
rookie in Tampa, and this guy is a heck of a football player. Would we miss Ian Gold? Absolutely, but a guy like Nate Webster 
can go in there and do some great things."  

All right, so Rudy was a zero-skilled inspiration for a movie, while in real life, the Broncos believe their depth chart is loaded with 
untapped talent. The point is, call in the reserves.  

Broncos coach Mike Shanahan said he has never had to overcome so many game-ending injuries on the defensive side of the 
ball as he did at Pittsburgh. Fortunately for the Broncos, the concussions have cleared for safeties Lynch, Nick Ferguson and 
middle linebacker Al Wilson.  

And Bailey and Walker are in fine health.  

But it appears the Broncos will need replacements for Gold, Ekuban, Brandon, Chukwurah and possibly Williams. Get in there, 
Rudy.  

"You could say that but what Coach Shanahan has always preached to us to is, you may have a role on the team, but you don't 
have to accept it," Cox said. "You may be second on the depth chart, but in your mind, you think you can be a starter at any 
time and you prepare the same way each week. Now, it may be a more opportune time this week because there's a couple guys 
banged up."  

Brandon played most of the game at strong safety against Pittsburgh last week until he suffered a season-ending knee injury. 
His role this Sunday will be filled by either Cox, who was otherwise the Broncos' best special-team gunner, or Abdullah, who has
been inactive the past five weeks.  

"One of my goals this year has been to prepare as if I'm going to start," Abdullah said. "And I can say I've done that every 
week. I watch films. Some guys when they know they're not playing, they're not listening during meetings, but that's not me. 
I'm always attentive and studying."  

Gold, the Broncos' every down outside linebacker, did not practice Wednesday because of a strained hamstring and is 
generously listed as "questionable" for the Raiders' game. His replacement would be either Louis Green, previously known as a 
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special-team wedge buster, or Webster, a linebacker who has yet to dress for a game this year.  

"There's always a point when you understand injuries are a part of the game," Green said. "You have to stick together and 
realize that anyone with pads on has a chance to play. Now it's time for some other guys such as myself to step up and come 
through."

Ekuban, the Broncos' starting defensive end, and Chukwurah, a third-down rush end, also are leaning toward the doubtful side 
of questionable for the game Sunday. They would be replaced by Elvis Dumervil, whose playing time would extend beyond 
passing situations, and John Engelberger, whose playing time would extend, period.  

If Williams, who missed a portion of practice Wednesday with a dislocated left shoulder, is limited at cornerback, nickel back 
Domonique Foxworth and Paymah, the dime back, would get more playing time.

If it's a bit much to call this Rudy week, it's at least a chance to learn about the Broncos' depth chart.  

"I think we'll find out good things," Foxworth said. "I know what we have here and we have a lot of dudes who can play. It's 
always been that way around here from what I've heard. I remember coming in last year, Lenny Walls was the other guy, 
Champ and Lenny. And Darrent and I stepped in and made it happen."  

Mike Klis can be reached at 303-954-1055 or mklis@denverpost.com.
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broncos

Champ at corner

Bailey's presence enhances Broncos' strong defensive play

By Mike Klis  
Denver Post Staff Writer  
DenverPost.com 

Article Launched: 10/11/2006 01:00:00 AM MDT

His speed and athleticism had shown up on all the scouting reports from the time he joined the NFL seven years ago.  

His toughness and instincts became common knowledge through the comments of his admiring, and insightful, peers.  

But for all his qualities, the most vital characteristic Champ Bailey has going for him in 2006 may be patience. He had waited 
and waited for three games, but when the challenge finally was thrown his way nearly halfway through the fourth game, the 
Broncos cornerback was paying attention.  

"That's something where my age helps," Bailey said. "Staying focused. I'm not young, so I won't lose concentration."  

The pass from Baltimore quarterback Steve McNair was lofted into the right corner of the end zone. Bailey saw it all the way. By
the time long, tall Ravens receiver Clarence Moore looked back for the ball, Bailey was recoiling the spring in his legs. Bailey
leaped and caught the ball with ease, wiping away the Ravens' scoring threat.  

The interception onslaught was on. By game's end, a 13-3 Denver victory Monday night, each of the Broncos' three cornerbacks 
- Darrent Williams, Domonique Foxworth and Bailey - had an interception, the team's first three of the season.  

No one would be surprised if Bailey doesn't get a chance for a second pick in the Broncos' next game Sunday night against the 
Oakland Raiders.  

"That ball in the end zone was the first time I remember them throwing the ball to the outside in his direction this year," 
Foxworth said. "I don't think they'll throw at him anymore after what happened last night. I think he taught them a lesson. I 
mean, I don't understand the rationale, throwing at the best corner in the league. I guess some teams don't want to feel 
intimidated, but sometimes it's smart."  

The way it often works in the NFL, coaches live and learn, only to make the same mistakes all over again. Bailey had one of the
best seasons in cornerback history last season when, including playoffs, he had nine interceptions with 239 return yards and two
touchdowns, and he was a yard away from a third score.  

This year, starting with a preseason game against the Houston Texans and coach Gary Kubiak, opponents have approached 
Bailey's side of the field like a door-to-door salesman would a home with a "Beware of Dog" decal on the window. With great 
care. Any pass thrown in the general vicinity of Bailey would be short, and along the hash marks.  

Then came the Ravens, who noticed how avoiding Bailey wasn't helping offenses, either. It may not be a stretch to say that 
Bailey's presence is the single greatest factor in the Broncos allowing just one touchdown in 16 quarters this season.  

In the red zone, where territory is at a premium, Bailey's big-play threat on the left defensive side may explain the Broncos' 
gargantuan improvement from last season. Ranked 28th in the 32-team NFL in 2005 when 56.4 percent of opponents' red-zone 
drives ended in touchdowns, the Broncos are No. 1 this year, allowing just one touchdown in 11 attempts from inside their 20.  

In a theory popularized by cornerback Deion Sanders in the 1990s, when Bailey takes away one side of the field, it leaves 10 
guys to defend the other side.  

"I never knew how that affects an offense until I saw Deion play in his prime," Bailey said. "And that is effective because you
just can't go to one side the whole game. You've got to spread it around."  
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Clearly, opponents have yet to figure out where to best throw against the Broncos' defense. Williams, who starts at the opposite
right corner, and Foxworth, the nickel back, are second-year players with rookie speed, 10-year instincts and Bailey-like 
willingness to bow their necks and hit much larger ball carriers.  

They're no bargains, either.  

"I've got a few balls thrown on my side, but not as much as you would think with Champ on the other side," Williams said. "I 
thought they would be throwing the ball to my side a lot more, but they've been mostly trying to pick on the middle of the field."

That doesn't work, either, not with arguably the NFL's fastest linebacking corps in Ian Gold, D.J. Williams and Al Wilson dropping
back into coverage. The Broncos' defense has allowed only 5.5 yards per pass attempt this year, seventh-lowest in the NFL.  

But while linebackers are the heart of any defense, cornerbacks anchor the pass coverage. While Bailey rarely is called upon to
do little else but support the run - his 23 tackles trail only the 30 by team co-leaders Wilson and Gold - he makes sure his 
understudies are taking care of business on the other side.  

"From a football standpoint, the big thing he has taught me is take it one play at a time," Darrent Williams said. "Don't worry
about what happened on the last play. If you get beat, or even if you make a big play, that's the last play. Worry about the next
one."  

In this way, Bailey has developed another attribute: leadership. And not just at the team's Dove Valley headquarters. Bailey, 
Foxworth and Williams have been spotted together at basketball games and restaurants.  

"It's a big-brother relationship," Foxworth said. "It's not so much idolization, but we definitely look up to him. I had an older
brother growing up; I still have an older brother. And Champ has provided the same kind of big-brother influence. He doesn't 
lead us the wrong way on or off the field."  

Rare is the person who can make a difference just by being there.  

The Champ effect 

Last season was the best of Champ Bailey's career, as he made nine interceptions with 239 return yards and two touchdowns, 
including the playoffs. Until Baltimore's Steve McNair tested him in the right corner of the end zone Monday night, opposing 
quarterbacks mostly had avoided Bailey this season. Bailey, who intercepted that pass by McNair, has helped the Broncos 
defense to a great start through four games:  

* Bailey's interception against McNair was the first of three by the Broncos as fellow cornerbacks Darrent Williams and 
Domonique Foxworth picked off passes in the fourth quarter.  

* Broncos defense has allowed only one touchdown in 16 quarters.  

* Broncos have improved from 28th last season to first in the league at preventing touchdowns when teams reach inside their 
20-yard line.  

* Broncos have allowed 5.5 yards per pass attempt, seventh-lowest in the NFL.  

Staff writer Mike Klis can be reached at 303-954-1055 or mklis@denverpost.com.
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mark kiszla

Bailey's star power fueling best defense in the NFL

By Mark Kiszla 
Denver Post Staff Columnist 
DenverPost.com

Article Last Updated:10/10/2006 12:59:35 AM MDT

Escape the clutches of Denver's defense? You would have better luck dodging raindrops on a bone-chilling autumn night.

It's not gonna happen.  

The Baltimore Ravens came to town undefeated.  

They left all wet.  

All the ga-ga and yada-yada about Baltimore's ballyhooed defense? The Broncos have heard enough. And they're sick of it.  

"That's all you hear about: the hype of their defense. And a little bit about our defense, but not a whole lot," Denver cornerback
Champ Bailey said. "But, you know, people are going to start giving us that respect."  

On a Monday not fit for man or beast, in a driving rain that beat down like a classic, old song from NFL Films, on a field where
there was no traction but a whole lot of friction, the Broncos sloshed and slugged their way past Baltimore 13-3.  

This was a night for real men, guttural sounds and nowhere to hide.  

Nasty Ravens linebacker Ray Lewis snorted with contempt at any fool crazy enough to come his way. Grouchy Broncos center 
Tom Nalen grunted, his No. 66 jersey bleeding orange. Battered quarterbacks Steve McNair and Jake Plummer got squished, 
looking as uncomfortable as the poor slob who stumbles off a curb and into a puddle while wearing a pair of $20 loafers.  

But the man who stood tallest among these brutes was a player who does not weigh 200 pounds soaking wet.  

Bailey might not be huge, but he begs a giant question: Can a cornerback be named MVP of this league?  

You can have Peyton Manning of Indianapolis or Shaun Alexander of Seattle. That's fantasy stuff.  

If I've got the No. 1 draft pick among NFL stars, I'm taking Bailey.  

In front of a national television audience, Bailey made the game-defining statement and clinched his seventh trip to the Pro Bowl 
with one brilliant move.  

As the second quarter dwindled to its final minute with the score tied 3-3, the Ravens faced third down within 10 yards of the 
Denver goal line. McNair stood in the shotgun formation to pass, while 6-foot-6 Clarence Moore, a backup receiver, streaked 
toward the corner of the end zone.  

Seeing all this unfold, Bailey could not suppress a smile so huge it should've been declared illegal.  

Bailey intercepted the pass. It was a clean pick on a down-and-dirty night. He could have done it in his sleep.  

"A little film study got me that pick. Every time they put that guy (Moore) in the game, they throw him a fade route," said 
Bailey, chuckling.  

No wonder it sometimes appears Bailey has ESP. He really does know what's coming. It's almost like stealing the answers to a 

Page 1 of 2

10/10/2006http://www.denverpost.com/portlet/article/html/fragments/print_article.jsp?articleId=446...



test.  

"It's not cheating if you're doing your homework," Bailey insisted.  

The Ravens waded through the muck to the locker room at halftime without adding three easy points with a short field goal in a 
game where every point was precious.  

So I asked Broncos linebacker Al Wilson, an obviously intelligent man: If he had unlimited choices in a Baltimore playbook 
thicker than a Russian novel, would Wilson throw at Bailey?  

Wilson laughed out loud.  

Then Wilson tried to hide his glee at the stupidity of Ravens coach Brian Billick's brash challenge to Bailey, by saying, "I'm glad 
they did it. I never question coaches, man. But I'm glad they did."  

Of course, in the NFL, there are a lot of things that do not compute.  

In eight quarters plus an overtime period on their home field this season, the Broncos have scored exactly one touchdown, yet 
somehow have managed to win two games.  

Go figure.  

For the better part of a decade, the Ravens have been the gold standard of defense in the NFL.  

That shine is off Baltimore.  

The Broncos stole it.  

With all due respect, Mr. Lewis, it is time you and the Ravens get out of the way.  

Nobody does defense better than Bailey and the Broncos.  

When Denver coach Mike Shanahan traded Clinton Portis for Bailey, I scratched my head in disbelief. Bad move, I thought back 
then, when the deal was cut in 2004. Bailey's greatness, however, is so powerful it can get through even my thick skull.  

A reporter stuck a microphone in the happy mug of Bailey and asked him if he was always in the right place at the right time.  

"Always!" shouted teammate Domonique Foxworth from the next locker-room stall, before Bailey could say a word to the 
camera.  

Who is the one player who strikes the most fear in the hearts of Denver foes?  

Bailey. He's the Champ.  

Always.  

Staff writer Mark Kiszla can be reached at 303-954-1053 or mkiszla@denverpost.com.
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Bailey biding time for air deliveries
Broncos cornerback has had few chances to grab interceptions

By Lee Rasizer, Rocky Mountain News

September 22, 2006

ENGLEWOOD - It isn't as if Champ Bailey is twiddling his thumbs out in the secondary. 

But passes? Oh, there were a couple of short "out" routes on his side of the field against St. 
Louis.  

And against Kansas City, there was . . .  

Hang on. On second thought, maybe the Broncos' All-Pro cornerback is getting bored 
awaiting some action.

"Maybe some games they're going to throw over there. But to this point, nothing's 
happened," said Bailey, whose eight interceptions last season represented a career best. 
"It's a little frustrating, but I just try to find other ways to make plays."  

One way he has broken the monotony has been to involve himself actively in run defense. 
Bailey is the Broncos' leading tackler through two weeks, with 19.  

When NFL observers talk about Bailey being a complete cornerback, that's the kind of 
statistic that jumps out. And it's particularly true when one considers 18 of his stops have 
been solo.  

"Usually, that's not a good thing by a cornerback," Bailey said. "But it seems like I'm tackling 
nothing but running backs, so I guess it is in this case."  

Given a choice, though, Bailey would prefer to clamp down on receivers than put the clamps on 200- pound runners 
motoring his way with a head of steam.  

"It's not anything I enjoy, trust me," he said. "I don't enjoy feeling like I feel (afterward), but I do take pride in not letting guys 
get past me. And I'll mix it up as much as I have to."  

Sunday night, though, Bailey will see someone on the other side of the ball who enjoys a good fight just as much as he 
does.  

New England quarterback Tom Brady won't needlessly pick on Bailey but has shown he won't back down and completely 
ignore the All- Pro's side of the field.  

"I have a feeling this may be the change week," Broncos defensive coordinator Larry Coyer said, with a wry grin, of Bailey's 
relative inactivity in the passing game.  

So Brady might challenge Bailey, though the last time he adopted that mind-set, it resulted in an end- zone interception and 
game-changing 100-yard return in an AFC divisional playoff game in January.  

Bailey and Darrent Williams set up the big play by eschewing a previous strategy in which the defenders were getting picked 
on crisscross routes by Patriots receivers and, instead, played their area. Bailey corralled the pass intended for Troy Brown 
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for one of the signature plays of the postseason.  

Brady has said he has replayed that moment in his mind all offseason.  

But Bailey doesn't believe it will make the quarterback cautious.  

"Even in that game last year in the playoffs, he threw a couple balls over there. Of course, I made him pay in the end," Bailey
said. "But he did throw some balls over there, and they got some catches. He's not afraid."  

The Patriots have been more run- oriented this season as they try to acclimate a new group of pass targets into their 
scheme with David Givens and Deion Branch having left.  

Holdover running back Kevin Faulk has played some wideout during the adjustment phase, while Reche Caldwell, Chad 
Jackson and Doug Gabriel slowly are added to the mix alongside veteran Brown.  

"They still run the same offense and the plays are still the same. Not much changes," Bailey said of preparing for that 
relatively new group. "At the same time, we have to study the personnel and see what guys like to do."  

Overall, the Broncos have faced only 57 pass attempts this season. Only the Miami Dolphins (43), Tampa Bay Buccaneers 
(43), Oakland Raiders (44), St. Louis Rams (48), Kansas City Chiefs (49), Carolina Panthers (54) and Buffalo Bills (55) have 
seen fewer. The San Diego Chargers also have faced 57.  

So Bailey isn't the only one waiting for some action.  

The Broncos secondary was strafed with pass attempts in 2005 as opposing teams tested the young cornerbacks, so this 
new approach seems odd.  

It also doesn't figure to last.  

"Champ's going to get some opportunities. We all will," Williams said. "It's only two games into the season."  

rasizerl@RockyMountainNews.com

Copyright 2006, Rocky Mountain News. All Rights Reserved. 
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Krieger: Bailey keeps showing why he's Champ
August 17, 2006

ENGLEWOOD - A roar rose from the crowd sunning itself outside the ropes, as it does at least a dozen 
times a morning at Dove Valley. 

Instead of dissipating in a few last ooohs and aaahs, as most of them do, this one grew, rising in pitch, as if 
the best float in the parade was coming down the street.  

You didn't even have to look up to have a pretty good idea what it was. Roland Bailey was taking 
another one the other way. Everybody else's great plays produce a staccato cheer - great catch, great deflection, great 
whatever. It happens and it's over.  

For the man named Champ by his mom out of prescient anticipation, the great play is a more drawn-out deal. There's the 
interception, followed by the one-handed return. This one ended in the opposite end zone, just like the one against New 
England in the playoffs last winter.  

This one came from the arm of Jay Cutler, Quarterback Of The Future. Welcome to the NFL, son.  

"You've got a young quarterback, so you've got to try to make him look bad," Champ explained afterward. "He kind of 
hesitated on the throw. They were running outs to that side all day, so I figured I'd sit on one."  

That's how simple it is. You watch Bailey in practice and it looks like he's playing a different game. Everyone is taking a test
and somehow he got the answers in advance. He sees things before they happen, not only on his side, but the other side, 
too. Then he shouts at safety John Lynch to tell Darrent Williams or Domonique Foxworth what he saw.  

"Every year that role grows and grows," he said. "And it's funny because I don't really think about it that much. It just kind of
happens naturally and then I find myself really thinking about what happened today and it's like we talked about a lot of 
different things and these guys really are picking my brain for a lot of things. That's why I try to stay up on my stuff and lead 
by example, too."  

At 28, Bailey is the Broncos' best player. The question is whether a cornerback can dominate games the way other 
defensive playmakers can.  

After all, a middle linebacker can flow to the ball no matter where it is. You can't call a play that's guaranteed to keep Brian 
Urlacher off the TV screen.  

If a quarterback is determined not to throw at a particular cornerback, that corner has succeeded in taking the receiver he's 
covering out of the game. Often, he's also succeeded in taking himself out of the game. This used to happen to former 
Broncos cornerback Louis Wright all the time.  

Still, it's not unheard of for a corner to win the NFL's Defensive Player of the Year award, which suggests the type of 
domination the Broncos will need from Bailey to achieve their high hopes this season. I mentioned to him that Rod Woodson 
did it.  

"And Deion (Sanders) did it," Bailey replied. Also Lester Hayes, if you want to go back far enough.  

"It's definitely possible," he said. "But you know, a lot of attention goes to middle linebackers and defensive ends because 
they quarterback the defense in the middle and then the defensive ends rack up a lot of sacks. It's easy to get it like that." 

And for a corner?  

Rocky Mountain News
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"You've got to have good numbers," Bailey said. "You can have a solid season and your peers will know about it, but the 
writers, whoever votes for it, they've got to see the numbers."  

Which led me to ask whether he has a goal for interceptions this season.  

"Double digits," he said. "It's always double digits."  

Last year, Bailey had eight, a career best. His reach still exceeds his grasp, but not by much.  

Some defensive stars set a tone of intimidation, but their individual hits don't necessarily turn around games. Bailey's plays 
are game changers.  

He made one in the New England game. He just missed one in the AFC Championship Game against Pittsburgh. Adroit 
analysis aside, that may have been the difference in the two outcomes.  

But a cornerback's job is to lock up his man. Asking him also to dominate games, sort of on the side, would ordinarily be a 
bit much.

Not for Bailey. Not if the Broncos are going as far as they hope.  

In his eighth training camp, so smooth it looks as if passes are completed only with his permission, Bailey has but one 
motivation.  

"The ring," he said. "That's it. I mean, Pro Bowls are nice, getting close is nice, but there's nothing like a ring, I guarantee it. 
Every guy I talk to that has one says there's no better feeling than that.  

"I want to be a winner. Everything I do, if I come up short, it's a failure to me. Last season was a failure to us and I don't want 
that to happen again. That's a bad feeling."  

It's no easy thing for a cornerback to determine the outcome of football games. But if Champ Bailey is going to live up to 
his name and make his mom a prophet, that's what he'll have to do.  

kriegerd@RockyMountainNews.com Got some thoughts on Champ Bailey? Share them with Dave Krieger today at 11 a.m. 
on RockyTalk Live with Mark Wolf at www.RockyMountainNews.com.
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Bailey quick with why he's "pro's pro"

By Mike Klis  
Denver Post Staff Writer 
DenverPost.com

Long before he taught Broncos rookie quarterback Jay Cutler a lesson about the dangers of indecision Wednesday, Champ Bailey 
already had caught the attention of veteran John Lynch.  

There was no good reason for Lynch to observe the slender cornerback. Lynch had just completed his eighth year at safety for 
Tampa Bay when he happened upon Bailey, then in his second season as a Washington Redskins cornerback, at the 2000 Pro 
Bowl.  

There was nothing in the island breezes indicating Lynch and Bailey would change conferences, much less wind up playing on 
the same team three years later.  

"Back in those days, a lot of stars, particularly at his position, had the Deion attitude," Lynch said, referring to heavy 
showboating/no-contact play of Deion Sanders. "Then I see Champ get in there at the Pro Bowl and he's tackling fullbacks. He is
a complete player. I remember coming away from there saying, 'He's a pro's pro."'  

To most fans, it is Bailey's ability not only to pick off a pass but return it for a touchdown that makes him special. He did it
against San Diego's Drew Brees in the second game last season. He did it again on Thanksgiving against Dallas' Drew Bledsoe. 
He came within a pylon of making it three against New England's Tom Brady during an AFC playoff game.  

And he did it Wednesday during the morning workout against Cutler. The Broncos' phenom passer was coming off a splendid 
NFL preseason debut until he got his Champ Check. Cutler was aiming for Todd Devoe, who was running a simple sideline 
pattern.  

Bailey stepped in front of the tardy pass, caught it and returned it roughly half the field for a touchdown.  

Having earned the right to talk smack, Bailey said it was his job as a defender to make a rookie quarterback look bad, to put 
him in his place. But Bailey is Cutler's teammate, too, and after drawing hearty applause from the Dove Valley training camp 
crowd, he followed up with some advice.  

"I told him he hesitated and that you can't do that and that all of the good ones will get it," Bailey said.  

Given what Bailey did in 2005, the Broncos would be asking a lot if they asked for more of the same. The schedule this season 
will feature such marquee matchups as Bailey against Oakland's Randy Moss, Bailey against Cincinnati's Chad Johnson, Bailey 
against Arizona's Larry Fitzgerald. First things first, though. And first is the St. Louis Rams, on the carpet, at the Edward Jones
Dome on Sept. 10.  

"I'm looking forward to Torry Holt, who is one of the best receivers in the game, and Isaac Bruce and (quarterback) Marc 
Bulger," Bailey said. "Those guys have put up a lot of numbers together. Big numbers. Right now, that's it. Everybody else 
doesn't matter to me."  

About the only difference in Bailey this year is his health. He could have called Broncos trainer Steve Antonopulos his roommate
last year with all the treatment he needed. He missed the entire preseason with a torn hamstring, only to re-injure it during the 
season. He also wore a harness for several weeks after separating his shoulder while stepping up to make a tackle in the infield
dirt during the opening game at Miami.  

Sore, battered, bruised and gimpy, Bailey nevertheless all but single-handedly turned a potentially disastrous season into one 
that nearly concluded with a trip to the Super Bowl. Without the pick and touchdown return against Brees, the Broncos likely 
would have started 0-2.  
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What would have happened from there is anybody's guess, but it's not unreasonable to surmise it would have fallen short of 
their 13-3 record and home-field advantage in the AFC championship game.  

"It worked out good in the end, but it was rough living with all those injuries last year," Bailey said. "It's a lot better this year."  

Inside the Denver locker room, it wasn't just Bailey's big plays that gained respect but that he made them while playing hurt. 
Jake Plummer, the Broncos' starting quarterback, not only says Bailey is the best player on the team, but one of the best 
players in the NFL, period.  

"There are stars and there are superstars," Lynch said. "Champ's a superstar."  

Staff writer Mike Klis can be reached at 303-820-5440 or mklis@denverpost.com.
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Bailey expects to shoulder pain 

Cornerback will continue to wear harness after deciding against surgery  

By Jeff Legwold, Rocky Mountain News 
July 7, 2006  

ENGLEWOOD - Broncos cornerback Champ Bailey played virtually all of the 2005 season 
wearing a harness on his injured left shoulder.  

Seems he might have to get used to that.  

"There are things you can do to make it better," Bailey said. "But the more banging I do, the 
worse it's going to get. It's not going to improve any; it's going to stay the same or get worse.  

"So I'll probably keep wearing it."  

Bailey dislocated the shoulder in the regular season opener in September in Miami when he 
went low to tackle Dolphins running back Ronnie Brown in the open field. Bailey practiced 
days later, an uncommon occurrence even in the NFL, but wore the harness for the 
remainder of the season, including the Broncos' two postseason games and the Pro Bowl in 
February.  

Though the shoulder bothered him for the remainder of the season, it was a hamstring injury he suffered Sept. 26 against 
the Kansas City Chiefs that caused him to miss the first two games of his career and leave several others early.  

"My legs are great, but the shoulder, it's still a process," Bailey said. "I've still got to keep getting stronger and stronger. It's 
probably never going to be the same. The thing about the shoulder is, you have to keep working out, keep your strength.  

"If you lose your strength, it's so easy for that to just pop out of there."  

Bailey has not missed any time in the team's minicamps this offseason. He said he believed he did not need surgery to 
tighten the joint and that he preferred to work to maintain his strength as much as possible.  

Last season, with the two injuries, quarterbacks who had avoided him for most of his first six years in the league were far 
more willing to try to squeeze the ball in to receivers next to him.  

The result was a career-high eight interceptions for Bailey, which was good for third in the league.  

"I can play with it again. I'll be ready to go," Bailey said.  

UNDER THE RADAR: First, Broncos rookie safety Tyler Everett was the only starter in the Ohio State secondary not invited 
to the league's scouting combine in February.  

Then, he was the only one of the Buckeyes starters at defensive back not to be selected in the April draft. Donte Whitner 
was selected eighth overall by the Buffalo Bills, and the Bills also selected Ashton Youboty in the third round. The Carolina 
Panthers selected Nate Salley in the fourth round.  

"Those guys, when they got back from the combine, they said, 'You should have been there,' " Everett said.  

"They said, 'You were faster than those guys, stronger, jump higher, athletic ability . . . you just have it.' "  

Rocky Mountain News
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Everett was signed as an undrafted free agent by the Broncos in April, but this week's minicamp is the first time he has been 
in full workouts with the team. Because his class at Ohio State had not graduated before the team's May and June 
minicamps, by league rules, he could not attend.  

But scouts leaguewide quickly had touted Everett after the draft as a player who could make a team's roster or practice 
squad even though he had not been selected in the seven-round affair.  

Everett, after playing in 38 games (seven starts) as a safety in his first three seasons with the Buckeyes, was moved to 
cornerback as a senior. The position change, as well as a neck injury against Michigan State this past season - he lost 
feeling in all of him limbs for several minutes and missed three games before returning - might have contributed to the draft 
snub.  

"All of that probably hurt me a little bit," Everett said. "But my mother and father always tell me it's not where you start, but 
where you finish. And some of those guys who went in the first, second or third round, I may play longer than them.  

"Besides, just after that hit (against Michigan State), I didn't think I would ever play football again. The first five minutes I 
couldn't feel anything, I couldn't move. Once they rolled me over, I got the feeling back. I told the guys in the ambulance they 
have to get me back for the fourth quarter. It scared me a little bit, but I'm glad I bounced back and I'm where I'm at now."  

ETC.: Guard Ben Hamilton was excused from Friday's practice to attend a wedding and rookie center Greg Eslinger also 
was excused because he was getting married . . . Linebacker Ian Gold suffered a small cut on his chin after having his 
helmet knocked off by center Tom Nalen during an interception return by Darrent Williams in team drills.  

legwoldj@RockyMountainNews.com or 303-892-2359  
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'Champ' the first name at cornerback 
By Nick Cafardo, Globe Staff  |  January 11, 2006 

ENGLEWOOD, Colo. -- Ty Law once said, ''They don't call him 
Champ for nothing." 

He is Roland ''Champ" Bailey, just as sure 
as his younger but bigger brother is ''Boss" 
Bailey, a linebacker with the Detroit Lions. 

Champ Bailey is a shut-down cornerback 
for Denver, maybe the best in the game. 
Seven Pro Bowl nominations, two 
consecutive All-Pro honors. When the 
Patriots played the Broncos Oct. 16, Bailey 
had just returned from missing two games -
- the first time in his NFL career he had 
missed time. (His streak had been stopped 
at 99.) He played sparingly in that game, still battling a shoulder 
injury and a nagging hamstring pull from Week 3. 

''I didn't even finish that game," he said. ''It was tough for me. We had 
a good lead when I came out of the game and we didn't want to push 
it. 

''It was a good decision and judgment call on my part and the 
coaches'. We came out with a win, but I love finishing games. I really 
regret not finishing that game." 

Despite his struggle with injuries this season, Bailey picked off eight 
passes, bringing two of them back to the house (25 and 65 yards). 

The Patriots will be facing a healthy, hungry Bailey in the playoffs 
Saturday night. Whoever ventures to his side of the field -- David 
Givens, Deion Branch, Troy Brown -- could be in for a difficult night. 

Bailey was a three-way star at Georgia, also playing on offense 
(receiver) and special teams. He once logged 119 plays in a 28-17 
win over Auburn in 1997 (62 at corner, 49 at receiver, 8 on special 
teams). 

In New England, Law used to bug Bill Parcells and Pete Carroll about 
playing offense. Bailey has done the same with his coaches in 
Washington and with Mike Shanahan since being traded to the 
Broncos in 2004 along with a second-round pick for Clinton Portis. 

''Not really this year, because I've been banged up so much," said 
Bailey. ''I've had to devote all the energy I've had to get myself ready 
to play the corner position and get myself well." 

Given his recovery, could Bailey be a secret weapon on offense? 

''I'll tell you what," he said with a laugh. ''We'll see. 

''I'd play every snap if I could. I'd play all the time." 

Bailey never knows on a week-to-week basis how the opposing team 
is going to handle his side of the field. 

''Some go after me, some don't," he said. ''You never know. But I'll 
tell you one thing, I'm ready every play. That big play might be 
coming, and I'd better be ready for it." 

Broncos rookie Domonique Foxworth has played on the opposite 
corner for much of the season, and he's seen his share of action 
because of the respect teams have for Bailey. Yet even he is amazed 
how often teams choose to go at Bailey. 

''I think he's the best, hands down," said Foxworth. ''I don't see any 
other corners in this league that are anywhere near as talented. He 
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tackles like a safety, he covers, makes interceptions. 

''He scored two touchdowns this year -- that's more than some 
receivers. That's why I'm amazed when people throw at him as much 
as they do. They throw at him enough for eight interceptions. But I've 
noticed that once he gets a pick, no more balls go that way." 

What has Foxworth learned from Bailey? 

''Everything that I've been implementing this season," Foxworth said. 
''I try to pattern myself after him. Obviously, I'm not nearly as good 
yet, but I'm working at it. 

''He's been a great mentor for me on and off the field. I ask him a lot 
of questions and copy as many of the techniques he does so well. Of 
course, a lot of the things he does are instinctive, so if I work on them 
hard enough, hopefully they'll become instinctive to me also." 

Bailey won't call himself the best, or one of the best, in the game. He 
never wants to feel that he's peaked. He also wants to steer the talk 
this week toward New England as much as possible. He likes the 
feeling of lying in the weeds. 

The Broncos aren't playing the ''disrespect card," as the Jaguars did 
last week. And with good reason. They won 13 games and are a 
tough team. Their win over the Patriots -- in which a 28-3 lead 
became a 28-20 final -- taught them a big lesson: finish games 
strong, which they did late in the year. 

Bailey was surprised about and grateful for the All-Pro honor. 

''You have a hundred corners in this league, so it's definitely a 
prestigious award," he said. ''I look forward to getting that every year 
if I can. When you fight through stuff like the injuries I've had this 
year, people tend to respect you more." 

Bailey feels Saturday's game may come down to turnovers, and 
there's nobody better at producing them than he. But he also knows 
they'll be few and far between with Tom Brady running the Patriots 
offense. 

''What makes it difficult is the quarterback is so accurate," said 
Bailey. ''When you have a quarterback who can get you the ball the 
second you come out of your cuts, that makes it difficult. 

''I think you have to mix up your coverages against them. There's no 
one effective way. You have to keep them guessing, just like they're 
going to keep you guessing." 

If anyone can foil Brady, Bailey can. That's why they call him Champ.
 

© Copyright 2006 Globe Newspaper Company. 
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Monday, January 9, 2006 
A Pair of All-Pros ... 
... and Plummer Moves Up to Pro Bowl, Albeit Through Injuries 

By Andrew Mason 
DenverBroncos.com 

ENGLEWOOD, Colo. -- As the Broncos returned to Dove Valley to begin a week of 
practice and preparation for the Patriots, the honors of the team's best season in 
seven years continued to flow like water from a faucet. 

Cornerback Champ Bailey and linebacker Al Wilson were both selected to the 
Associated Press All-Pro team Monday, while quarterback Jake Plummer was 
officially added to the AFC All-Star roster for the Pro Bowl due to the serious knee 
injury incurred by Cincinnati quarterback Carson Palmer. 

For Bailey, it's his second consecutive All-Pro selection, and also the second overall 
of his career. It's Wilson's first, and also the first for any Broncos linebacker since 
John Mobley in 1997. 

Although the award doesn't incorporate player or coach voting as the Pro Bowl does, 
being an All-Pro entails inclusion on a far more exclusive list. Eighty-four players 
make the Pro Bowl, while only 28 earn All-Pro honors. 

"I didn't even know what (being All-Pro) meant," Head Coach Mike Shanahan said 
after practice Monday. "Both those are great honors, to have them singled out as the 
top players at their position is quite an accomplishment. I'm sure they appreciate that." 

Added Bailey: "You've got 100 corners in this league. It's definitely a little more 
prestigious award than going to the Pro Bowl, so I definitely look forward to getting 
that every year, if I can." 

Bailey's season certainly was worthy of All-Pro honors by the numbers he amassed, 
particularly with a career-high eight interceptions -- two of which he returned for 
touchdowns. But it was his ability to play through lingering shoulder and hamstring 
injuries that proved the hallmark of a season that saw him sit out two games -- the first 
he'd ever missed -- but recover enough to make some of the signature plays of the 
Broncos' regular season. 

"I think when you fight through stuff like that, people respect what you do more," 
Bailey said. "A lot of guys do it. I'm just proud of myself the way I fought through it and 
got to the end (of the regular season)." 

Bailey's resilience proved to be a model for others to follow. 

"Being around those types of guys, you see what it takes to be an All-Pro," 
cornerback Darrent Williams said. "You've got all the answers, and now it's up to you 
to go study the little other things and just get better and smarter, basically." 

And, as Williams is learning in dealing with his groin injury, one learns how to endure 
through pain. 

Champ Bailey (above) and Al Wilson are not 
only All-Pros, but Pro Bowl starters. 
PHOTOS: RICH CLARKSON AND 
ASSOCIATES 
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"You've just got to learn to play at those things," he said. "Just like this groin injury. It's 
a different type of injury, but I'm trying to play with it. I've got that Champ Bailey 
attitude." 

Wilson, meanwhile, appreciated the All-Pro nod only in the context of what it meant to 
the team. 

"It means that my teammates have helped me do well," he said. "We've played well, and if I took the credit for it, it would be 
selfish because I didn't do it by myself. To me, the whole defense made All-Pro." 

Plummer's ascendancy to the Pro Bowl roster didn't come in the manner he or the Broncos wanted. Sunday's injury to Palmer 
and the torn labrum incurred by first alternate Drew Brees during the San Diego Chargers' 23-7 loss to the Broncos on Dec. 31 
thrust Plummer into the all-star contest. 

"Two guys got hurt; that's why he's in the Pro Bowl," Shanahan said. "That's the nature of this business. For two guys to be 
hurt, for him to be in the Pro Bowl, I'm not sure Jake's too excited about (it)." 

The Broncos' other, more pressing team concerns also would dampen any excitement about heading to Hawaii. 

"I'm proud of Jake and the way he's played this year," Shanahan said, "but the Pro Bowl is an individual award, and I think 
Jake would take that in stride and be more concerned about winning." 

OTHERS RECEIVING VOTES: There are 50 votes among a cadre of national media at each position, and several other 
Broncos received mention: 

Fullback Kyle Johnson came in third among fullbacks with two votes; 

Wide receiver Rod Smith was tied for seventh with one vote; 

Center Tom Nalen was third at his position with six votes; 

Linebacker Ian Gold tied for eighth among outside linebackers with one vote; 

Safety John Lynch finished fifth with seven votes; 

Punter Todd Sauerbrun tied for fifth with one vote. 

Click here to see the complete list of votes. 

RELATED LINKS: 

! Playoffs Home Page  
! CB Williams Back at Practice  
! Staying On Course During the Bye Week  
! A Prime-Time Slot for Broncos  
! Lynch Earns AFC Weekly Honors  
! Breaking Down the AFC Playoffs  
! Breaking Down the NFC Playoffs  
! Notebook: Darrent Williams Set for Practice Return  
! Kubiak to Interview for Texans Job  
! Lynch's Homecoming a Hit Show  
! Van Pelt Searching for More After Up-and-Down Performance  
! Notebook: Bell Falls Short of 1,000 

WIN PLAYOFF TICKETS 

Enter the Broncos Playoff Ticket Contest 
sponsored by Verizon Wireless and you 
could be watching the game from the United 
Club Level at INVESCO Field at Mile High! 
Click here to enter. 
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Broncos rewarded for their work  
 
 

Plummer added to Pro Bowl; Bailey, Wilson on All-Pro team  
 

By FRANK SCHWAB THE GAZETTE  
 

 
   ENGLEWOOD c Quarterback Jake Plummer, linebacker Al Wilson and cornerback Champ Bailey of the 
Denver Broncos received individual honors Monday.  
   Plummer was named to his first Pro Bowl roster. He made the AFC team as an injury replacement. Bailey 
and Wilson were named to The Associated Press NFL All-Pro team, which recognizes the best players at their 
position.  
   Plummer was the second alternate at quarterback but was given a spot on the AFC roster because of 
injuries to San Diego’s Drew Brees and Cincinnati’s Carson Palmer.  
   “For two guys to be hurt and for him to be in the Pro Bowl, I’m not sure Jake’s too excited about that,” 
Broncos coach Mike Shanahan said. “But I’m proud of Jake and the way he’s played this year.”  
   Wilson and Chicago’s Brian Urlacher were the inside linebackers on the All-Pro team, and Bailey and Tampa 
Bay’s Ronde Barber were the cornerbacks.  
   Wilson had his fewest tackles in a season since his rookie year, but said last week he thought it was his 
best season as a pro. He said he thought he was named to the team because Denver’s entire defense had a 
good season.  
   “If I took the credit for it I’d be selfish, because I didn’t do it myself,” Wilson said. “To me, the whole 
defense made all-pro.”  
   Bailey rebounded from shoulder and hamstring injuries in the first half of the season to record a career 
best eight interceptions.  
   “I think when you fight through stuff like that, people respect you more,” Bailey said. “I’m just proud of 
myself, the way I got through it to the end.”  
   The All-Pro team is more prestigious than the Pro Bowl teams, which have multiple players at every 
position from each conference. Only one player is selected from each position on offense and defense for the 
All-Pro team, except there are two tailbacks, four defensive linemen and four linebackers.  
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Bailey, Wilson anchor Broncos defense 
Tuesday, January 10, 2006 

By EDDIE PELLS 
Associated Press  

 
DENVER - Champ Bailey's most difficult season turned out to be his best. Al Wilson's years of strong, 
steady leadership finally helped him earn one of the NFL's most prestigious awards.  

The Denver Broncos were dominant on defense this season and have two Associated Press All-Pros to 
prove it.  

"It's a great accomplishment," Wilson said Monday, when told about the first All-Pro honor of his seven-year 
career. "But our goal is to win the Super Bowl and we know we have a hard task in front of us this week."  

Still, there is a reason Denver will be hosting its first playoff game since 1998, Saturday against New 
England, and a lot of it has to do with defense.  

Coach Mike Shanahan has made major changes on that side of the ball in the last two offseasons.  

Two years ago, the Broncos went out and got Bailey and John Lynch. Then, last offseason, they focused on 
the pass rush, getting Gerard Warren, Courtney Brown, Ebenezer Ekuban and linebacker Ian Gold, among 
others. Only three regular starters from 2003 remain in this season's starting lineup.  

And though the sack numbers are down — Denver finished with only 28 this season — pressure on 
quarterbacks is up. It allows players such as Wilson and Bailey to take advantage.  

"A combination of many things," defensive coordinator Larry Coyer said when asked to explain the 
improvement. "This group plays together. We learned from past errors."  

The Broncos actually fell from fourth to 15th in yards allowed, but that doesn't tell the entire story. They 
forced 36 turnovers, fourth-most in the league, after two straight seasons of ranking near the bottom. The 
defense scored three touchdowns, recorded one safety and allowed the third-fewest points in the league.  

Put simply, they're making more plays this season and that's why they finished 13-3.  

"All of this is a combination of having a good pass rush, having good coverage and playing together," Coyer 
said.  

Wilson said there's a higher maturity level on the team than in years past. Warren and Brown are veterans, 
former Browns first-round draft picks who finally got into a setting where they could win. Gold, who plays to 
one side of Wilson, is a veteran. D.J. Williams, who plays to Wilson's other side, has a year of experience 
under his belt. Lynch. Ekuban. Trevor Pryce. All have been around a while.  

"The guys we brought in were veteran guys who know how to play the game and know how to win," Wilson 
said. "To have the opportunity to get those guys, it solidified our defense up front. That's as big a boost for 
this defense as we could have gotten."  

Wilson's stats are not eye-popping. His 90 tackles this season were his lowest total since his rookie year in 
1999. But being a leader on a good defense, on a 13-3 team, has its rewards, and even Wilson 
acknowledges it is something of a team award.  

"It says a lot about what we do as a unit," Wilson said.  
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On the other hand, Bailey used to be judged more on the fear factor he put into opposing offenses rather 
than the number of big plays he made. He didn't get many interceptions, mainly because teams didn't throw 
his way.  

That didn't change too much this season, but Bailey took advantage of almost every opportunity. His eight 
interceptions were a career high, third-most in the NFL. At one point, he had a pick in five straight games. 
Many think he saved Denver's season in Week 2, with an interception for a touchdown that sparked a 
second-half comeback against San Diego with the Broncos staggering and in danger of falling to 0-2.  

"I love to make plays," Bailey said. "It feels good when I feel like I'm doing more for this team. It's hard to 
get picks in this league, and when you start racking them up, it really feels good."  

This is Bailey's second straight All-Pro honor. Funny how his best performance came during a season in 
which he consistently dealt with injuries — to his hamstring and shoulder — from the start of training camp 
all the way through the playoffs.  

"It wasn't easy, but I just feel like I still bounce back pretty good," said Bailey, like Wilson in his seventh NFL 
season. "It's an honor to win that award."  

 
©2006 The Republican 

© 2006 MassLive.com All Rights Reserved. 
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broncos

Bailey has backing
Lynch says teammate deserves top defensive award
By Bill Williamson  
Denver Post Staff Writer 
DenverPost.com 

Broncos safety John Lynch says he is playing with the NFL's defensive player of the year.  

Lynch knows what it takes to win the award. As a Tampa Bay Buccaneer, Lynch played alongside Warren Sapp, the 1999 winner, 
and Derrick Brooks, who won the award in 2002. But according to Lynch, those two - and the rest of the league - have nothing on
a Denver teammate.  

"My vote would go to Champ Bailey," Lynch said. "He is the most complete defensive player I've played with, and I've played with
some good ones. I see it firsthand. Champ is having that type of the season. He's playing as well as anyone in the league."  

Bailey is a strong candidate for the award, which will be voted on by the media and announced Jan. 7. The only Bronco to win the
award was linebacker Randy Gradishar in 1978.  

Bailey's top competition likely is Chicago linebacker Brian Urlacher, widely considered the best player on the best defense in the 
NFL. An informal survey of voters points to Urlacher as the leading candidate, but there also is support for Bailey.  

Bailey, who has intercepted eight passes and returned two for touchdowns this season, said he thinks he'll be a top-five candidate,
but he expects Urlacher to win it.  

"It'd be fine with me if he won it; he's a great player on a great defense," Bailey said. "But I'd hope I'd have a shot. You don't get 
the chance to win that award every day. It'd be a honor to have a chance."  

Other candidates include Indianapolis defensive end Dwight Freeney, Chicago cornerback Nathan Vasher, New York Giants 
defensive end Osi Umen- yiora, Pittsburgh safety Troy Polamalu and Minnesota safety Darren Sharper.  

There is no clear-cut statistic hog. Cincinnati cornerback and former Denver first-round pick Deltha O'Neal leads the NFL with 10 
interceptions, but he is not considered a well-rounded player, and the Bengals' defense has struggled. The NFL sack leader is 
Oakland's Derrick Burgess with 15, but Burgess is considered one-dimensional on a 4-11 team.  

If the interception or sack leader doesn't get major consideration, the choice could come down to good all-around players playing
on good teams. That moves Urlacher, Bailey and Freeney to the front of the pack.  

Urlacher, who has 121 tackles, including 97 solo, has said it is a goal of his to win the award. He is the heart and soul of the No. 1-
ranked defense in the NFL, which has allowed only 168 points. The Bears have been the surprise of the NFL, going 11-4 and 
earning the No. 2 seed in the NFC playoffs.  

"It's premature but if I win, that means we win a lot of games this year," Urlacher told the Chicago Sun-Times. "You don't get 
those individual awards unless your team does well. ... Big plays is what I think they base that off of. Where your defense is rated, 
how many wins you have and big plays are a big part of it."  

Freeney has 10 1/2 sacks. He, too, is his team's best defensive player, but has shared the spotlight on a defense that has emerged
this season for the 13-2 Colts. Opposing teams have keyed on Freeney, allowing teammates Robert Mathis and Cato June to have 
big seasons.  

"Guys like Urlacher and Freeney, these are top guys to me," Bailey said. "They affect every play."  

Bailey's season has included a team-record streak of an interception in five consecutive games. He missed two games this season
with shoulder and hamstring injuries, but has made huge plays to help the Broncos to their best season since 1998. His 
interception return for a touchdown against San Diego in Week 2 awakened the team.  

Bailey ranks third in the NFL with a combined 21 passes knocked down or intercepted, according to Stats, Inc. He is fourth on the
team with 51 tackles and has forced a fumble. His latest jaw-dropping play came Saturday against Oakland when he knocked a 
sure touchdown pass out Randy Moss' hands.  

"That was one of the best plays I've ever seen," Lynch said. "Champ broke away from his guy 5 yards away to knock that ball out
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of Moss' hands. When I got back to the huddle, I told him that was sick. He just laughed.  

"But that's the impact Champ has had on this team, and I think he should be recognized for it."  

Bill Williamson can be reached at 303-820-5450 or bwilliamson@denverpost.com.
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Bailey's play set tone for 2 teams

Week 2 interception rallied Broncos, sank Chargers

By Ryan Thorburn, Camera Sports Writer

December 29, 2005

ENGLEWOOD — The Broncos saved their worst for first. 

A game and a half into the season, Denver was playing more like a franchise headed for the Reggie Bush sweepstakes than a 
run at the Super Bowl.  

For openers, Mike Shanahan's team was humiliated at Miami, 34-10, to kick off the regular season on Sept. 11. The Invesco 
Field debut a week later wasn't going much better with San Diego leading 14-3 entering the intermission.  

Broncomaniacs gave their beloved team some tough verbal love on the way to the locker room.  

And on the first play of the third quarter, Champ Bailey turned the jeers into cheers by returning a Drew Brees pass 25 yards 
down the sideline for a touchdown.  

The play sparked a dominant defensive effort that led to a last-second 20-17 victory on Jason Elam's 41-yard field goal with 
five seconds remaining.

Denver evened its record at 1-1 and went on to clinch the AFC West with a 12-3 record. The loss dropped San Diego to 0-2, a 
hole too deep for the defending division champions to dig out of as the Chargers (9-6) enter Saturday's rematch at Qualcomm 
Stadium already eliminated from the playoffs.  

"I think with successful teams there's always kind of a defining moment or moments. That second half certainly was, led by 
Champ's pick," safety John Lynch said after Wednesday's practice. "That was as awesome a display of defense as I had 
seen. I think it was just will. Our fans were disappointed with us and they let us know. We were disappointed, more 
importantly, with ourselves.  

"It kind of lit a fire into us, and I really think that was a defining moment for this team."  

Bailey, who is second in the NFL with eight interceptions, tried to downplay what many of his teammates believe was the most 
important play of the season. It's not that the six-time Pro Bowl selection is humble, it's just that having a bad memory is a 
common trait among the great players at his position.  

"Long time ago," Bailey said. "I just saw the quarterback, he opened up and he looked (at the receiver) and I just took a 
chance on it. Right gamble at the right time."  

The Chargers would love to have another roll of the dice in any of their first five losses, which were by a total of 14 points. The 
second half at Invesco Field was more costly than the other defeats considering the Broncos proved to be the top challenger 
in the division and were scheduled to wrap the season up in San Diego.  

"Obviously, it was pretty big. If we win that game then we're in a position this week where we're playing for a divisional 
championship, as opposed to the Broncos being the ones that have a first-round bye and going to the playoffs and we're not," 
Brees said during a teleconference with Denver area reporters on Wednesday. "When I looked at the schedule this year 
before this year and saw Denver coming here at the end, I thought that game was going to determine the division. 
Unfortunately, we did not put ourselves in that position.'"  

Instead, Saturday's game is meaningless to both teams. Yet Marty Schottenheimer will start Brees instead of showcasing 
Philip Rivers, and Shanahan says that his able-bodied starters — presumably that includes Bailey — will be on the field 
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competing for victory.  

"You've got a guy in front of you trying to kick your butt. You've got to stand up and do something about it," Bailey said when
asked about his motivation this time. "I don't want to get embarrassed or anything like that. I'm going to be ready to play, and I 
know these guys are going to rally and do the same."  

Now the Broncos hope they've saved their best for last.  
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Big-Game Hunter 
By Andrew Mason
DenverBroncos.com

ENGLEWOOD, Colo. -- Champ Bailey was so focused this week 
that he didn't even know that the Pro Bowl announcement was 
forthcoming until a reporter reminded him. 

"Y'all know more than I do," he said, smiling. 

But there's been so much for Bailey to ponder regarding his game 
this year that an individual award was understandably the least of 
his concerns. 

The 2005 season was the most painful one of Bailey's career. 
Dealing with a four-month series of injuries that included a 
dislocated shoulder and two left hamstring strains ensured that he 
would play the season through some level of discomfort, and 
indeed, he would miss two regular-season games -- the first 
absences of his NFL career. 

But through the pain, through the hamstring issues that also 
caused him to miss parts of three other games and the shoulder 
that knocked him out of half the contest in Week 1, Bailey not only 
managed to contribute -- but turn in a season that, by all 
measurements, is the finest of his seven-year career. 

His eight interceptions in 2005 are, of course, a career high, 
blasting his previous best of five, set five years ago. Making it all 
the more astounding is the fact that he snagged the passes while 
seeing his season cut down by two full games and parts of three 
others with injuries. 

"I'm more proud of myself the way I was able to come back and 
just compete at a high level," Bailey said. "I never doubted myself 
getting back on the field. It's just that if you can maintain that high 
level of competition, go out there and produce the way I have -- it 
means a lot to me, but it also means that I'm getting my job done, 
and these guys are counting on me to be out there, and I've got to 
be accountable." 

The fact that he was selected to the AFC All-Star roster for the Pro Bowl on 
Wednesday was virtually a fait accompli. It's his sixth straight trip to the annual 
season-ending celebration in Honolulu; after that many consecutive trips, he's 
become as much a Hawaiian mainstay as poi and boisterous floral button-down 
shirts.

"It's definitely a great personal reward," Bailey said. "It shows a lot about what you've 
done during the season." 

But the team accomplishments drive Bailey now. Pro Bowls are the norm. An 11-win season is not; he'd never been on a team 
that won more than 10 regular-season games prior to this season. 

Injuries haven't kept Champ Bailey from a career high in 
interceptions in a season in which his team has won 11 games -- 
the most in one year in his seven-season pro career. PHOTO: 
ERIC LARS BAKKE

Page 1 of 2DenverBroncos.com -- Official Web Site of the Denver Broncos

12/23/2005http://www.denverbroncos.com/previewPrintable.php?type=top_story&id=334&storyVer...



"When you've been there once or twice it's nice, but I want to win some Super Bowls," he said. "That's what I'm all about right
now." 

The Pro Bowl can wait. The other bowl is what matters now. 

BRONCOS BYTES: Darrent Williams was the only Bronco to miss practice as he continued to recover from a pulled groin. He 
was the only Bronco listed as anything worse than probable, having been ruled out for the game ... In Oakland, tight end 
Courtney Anderson, center Jake Grove and running back LaMont Jordan all sat out practice Wednesday and are all listed as 
doubtful for Saturday. 

RELATED LINKS:

! Broncos Get Four Pro Bowlers -- Their Most in Four Years
! Rod Smith's Award a Long Time Coming
! Healing Continues for Darrent Williams
! Playoff Possibilities
! Notebook: Cox Recuperates
! Rod Smith: Ordinary Surname, Extraordinary Game
! Return to Glory for Running Game
! For Wesley Duke, There's a First Time for Everything
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nfl pro bowl

Broncos get four for the show
By Bill Williamson  
Denver Post Staff Writer 
DenverPost.com 

Last year, Pro Bowl announcements in Denver were about renewal and proving one's worth in a new situation. This year's came 
with a different message.  

It's about the first NFL game in February - not the second - for an 11-3 Broncos team that can clinch the No. 2 seed in the AFC
playoffs with wins in its final two games.  

"I think all of us would tell you it's representative of what this team has done this year," said safety John Lynch, one of four
Broncos voted to the AFC Pro Bowl roster Wednesday. "We wish we could take everyone with us. But while this is a great honor, 
we have our sights set on far bigger things that include the team and that's putting a ring on our finger."  

Lynch will be joined in the Feb. 12 game (one week after the Super Bowl) by cornerback Champ Bailey, linebacker Al Wilson and 
receiver Rod Smith. Smith's selection, his third in 11 NFL seasons, was the biggest surprise among the Broncos. The 35-year-old
Smith, who made a late statement with an 11-catch performance in a win at Buffalo on Saturday, has 79 catches for 1,003 yards 
and six touchdowns.  

It marked the 25th consecutive year a Bronco has been voted to the Pro Bowl in Honolulu. Denver's four representatives are the 
most since 2001, when it placed seven players on the game's roster. The starting lineups will be announced during wild-card 
weekend.  

The Broncos' four selections tied with Pittsburgh (9-5) for fourth-most in the conference. Denver's three defensive selections tied 
with Indianapolis for the most defensive players from a team in the conference.  

Several Broncos received consideration as alternates. Center Tom Nalen is a first alternate; quarterback Jake Plummer, defensive
end Trevor Pryce and linebacker Ian Gold are second alternates; and fullback Kyle Johnson and guard Ben Hamilton are third 
alternates, Broncos coach Mike Shanahan said. Other Denver players who were expected to get some major consideration but 
didn't included punter Todd Sauerbrun and offensive tackle Matt Lepsis. Sauerbrun, like Bailey and Lynch, led the fan voting. 
Coaches and players accounted for the other two-thirds of the final vote.  

This will be Lynch's seventh Pro Bowl in 13 seasons, Bailey's sixth in seven seasons and Wilson's fourth in seven seasons.  

Last season, Bailey and Lynch were Denver's only representatives. Both were in their first season with the Broncos - Bailey coming
from the biggest offseason trade in the NFL, acquired from Washington for running back Clinton Portis; and Lynch after being 
released by Tampa Bay.  

This year, though, team recognition and the quest for a championship were tops. To prove that, the three defensive players 
addressed the media together Wednesday. Smith declined to talk.  

"I love getting voted to the Pro Bowl, but there's nothing like winning the ring," Bailey said. "And John can tell us about the day 
that he won a ring. I know he wants another. And I want my first one."  

Added Wilson: "Individual awards are always good, but I think any one of these guys that made it would trade it in for a Super 
Bowl win. And that's basically our goal and what we're all about. We're a team, and without our team we definitely couldn't have
made it."  

Smith joins Indianapolis' Marvin Harrison, Cincinnati's Chad Johnson and Miami's Chris Chambers as the AFC receivers.  

Smith's selection was received with zeal throughout the organization.  

"It gives me goose bumps," wide receivers coach Steve Watson said. "No one works harder than him."  

Said Bailey: "He's so consistent. You never can turn your head and not expect Rod to not be doing his job. Rod has always been 
accountable. These young receivers, they're so lucky to have a guy to look up to like that."  

Plummer is the second alternate behind San Diego's Drew Brees. The three AFC quarterbacks selected to the Pro Bowl are 
Indianapolis' Peyton Manning, Cincinnati's Carson Palmer and New England's Tom Brady.  
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"I think he's certainly deserving," Shanahan said of Plummer. "At that position it's very difficult, and we all know what Jake's done 
for this team and the way he's played and led this team. I believe he should be in there."  

Staff writer Bill Williamson can be reached at 303-820-5450 or bwilliamson@denverpost.com.
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Four Broncos get Pro Bowl nod  
Lynch: Smith’s invite shows voters are paying attention
By FRANK SCHWAB THE GAZETTE 

   ENGLEWOOD c In teammate John Lynch’s opinion, Rod Smith’s invitation to the Pro Bowl was 
a sign the voters paid attention.  
   The Denver Broncos receiver had solid Pro Bowl numbers — Smith is fifth in the AFC with 
1,003 receiving yards and 79 receptions, and he has six touchdowns — but Lynch figured those 
who voted for Smith saw him do more than just accumulate statistics.  
   “That’s always such a numbers position,” Lynch said. “Aside from all the production and 
numbers Rod brings, he brings so much other intangibles to this team. He’s really one of the 
greatest players I’ve ever had the opportunity to play with and he’s deserving.”  
   Smith was one of four Broncos to make the Pro Bowl on Wednesday when the rosters were 
announced. Cornerback Champ Bailey, safety Lynch and linebacker Al Wilson also made the AFC 
roster. The four representatives are the most for Denver since it had seven in 2001. Voting 
from fans, players and coaches counts equally toward determining the rosters.  
   Smith was approached by reporters after practice but refused to talk. Cincinnati’s Chad 
Johnson, Indianapolis’ Marvin Harrison and Miami’s Chris Chambers were the other three 
receivers on the AFC roster.  
   Smith made the roster ahead of Indianapolis’ Reggie Wayne, who has two more catches, 31 
more yards and one fewer touchdown than Smith. He also made it instead of Pittsburgh’s Hines 
Ward, who has 61 catches for 830 yards and is second in the AFC with 10 touchdown catches.  
   “Rod’s had that type of year,” Broncos coach Mike Shanahan said.  
   Smith might have swayed voters with his performance Saturday in a nationally televised 
game. Smith had nine catches and a touchdown in the first half against Buffalo, and finished 
with 11 catches for 137 yards.  
   The most impressive part of Smith’s season is how big of a load he is carrying for Denver’s 
passing offense. Smith has 79 catches for 1,003 yards. Tight end Jeb Putzier and receiver 
Ashley Lelie are second and third on the team in receptions and yards, and they have combined 
for 69 catches and 1,102 yards.  
   “When he’s involved in a route, I know he’s going to be open for me and I can count on him,” 
quarterback Jake Plummer said. “That’s what matters when you got a receiver. You got to have 
that trust factor, and I definitely trust him when he’s out there.”  
   The Broncos have had at least one representative in the game, which will be played Feb. 12 
in Honolulu, for 25 straight years.  
   Bailey made the Pro Bowl for the sixth straight year. Lynch has been named to the Pro Bowl 
seven times, including six of the past seven years. Wilson’s Pro Bowl invitation was his fourth. 
Smith has been invited three times.  
   The Broncos are 11-3 but has fewer Pro Bowl players than two of the teams behind them in 
the AFC West standings. San Diego has six Pro Bowlers and Kansas City has five. Indianapolis 
led the AFC with seven.  
   Lynch, Wilson and Bailey all had a similar message: Making the Pro Bowl is a great honor but 
they were more worried about winning a Super Bowl.  
   “Individual awards are always good,” Wilson said. “But I think any one of these guys that 
made it would trade it in for a Super Bowl ring.”  
   Shanahan said six Broncos were named as Pro Bowl alternates. Center Tom Nalen was a first 
alternate, defensive end Trevor Pryce, linebacker Ian Gold and Plummer were second alternates 
and guard Ben Hamilton and fullback Kyle Johnson were third alternates.  
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TheDenverChannel.com
Four Broncos Named To Pro Bowl 

Bailey, Smith, Wilson, Lynch Going to Honolulu
POSTED: 11:09 am MST December 21, 2005 
UPDATED: 6:10 am MST December 22, 2005 

DENVER -- Champ Bailey, Rod Smith, Al Wilson and John Lynch were named Wednesday to the AFC 
roster for the Pro Bowl. 

It is the 25th straight year the Broncos have had at least one player in the game and the highest total since 
2001, when seven Denver players were chosen. 

This will be the sixth straight Pro Bowl appearance for Bailey, a cornerback in his second year with the 
Broncos. He has a career-high eight interceptions this season, second-best in the NFL, returning two for 
touchdowns. He set a franchise with interceptions in five consecutive games. 

Smith, a wide receiver, has 79 receptions this year, ninth in the NFL, and a team-high six touchdown 
receptions. This is his third nomination in his 11-year career, all spent with the Broncos. He is the franchise 
leader in receptions, receiving yards and touchdown catches and has clinched his eighth 1,000-yard 
receiving year. 

Wilson, a linebacker, was chosen for his fourth Pro Bowl in his seven-season career, all in Denver. He is 
second on the team with 85 tackles, including 68 solo, and is tied for the team lead in sacks with three. His 
first three Pro Bowl selections were in 2001, '02 and '03. 

Lynch, a safety in his 13th NFL season, wins his second consecutive nomination and the seventh in his 
career. He has two interceptions, 55 tackles including 38 solo, eight pass breakups and a sack this year. 

The Pro Bowl will be played Feb. 12 at Aloha Stadium in Honolulu. Starting lineups will be announced 
during the halftime of the AFC and NFC Wild Card Games on Jan. 7. 

The selections were based on an equally weighted vote of NFL coaches, players and fans. 

Broncos In Pro Bowls

PLAYER ---------------- APPEARANCES ----- PRO BOWL SEASON(S)*  

TE Stephen Alexander -- 1 -- 2000 

CB Champ Bailey -- 6 -- 2000, 2001, 2002, 2003, 2004, 2005 

TE Dwayne Carswell -- 1 -- 2001 

DE Marco Coleman -- 1 -- 2000  
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K Jason Elam -- 3 -- 1995, 1998, 2001 

LB Ian Gold -- 1 -- 2001 

S John Lynch -- 7 -- 1997, 1999, 2000, 2001, 2002, 2004, 2005 

C Tom Nalen -- 5 -- 1997, 1998, 1999, 2000, 2003 

DE Trevor Pryce -- 4 -- 1999, 2000, 2001, 2002 

P Todd Sauerbrun -- 3 -- 2001, 2002, 2003 

WR Rod Smith -- 3 -- 2000, 2001, 2005 

LB Al Wilson -- 4 -- 2001, 2002, 2003, 2005 

* Game took place in the following calendar year 

Copyright 2005 by TheDenverChannel.com. The Associated Press contributed to this report. All 
rights reserved. This material may not be published, broadcast, rewritten or redistributed.

Page 2 of 2TheDenverChannel.com - Print This Story - Four Broncos Named To Pro Bowl

12/22/2005http://www.thedenverchannel.com/print/5598465/detail.html



Printed from www.denverbroncos.com

Wednesday, December 21, 2005 

Hawaii Four-O 
Bailey, Lynch, Smith and Wilson Headed for Pro Bowl

*** UPDATED 3:44 P.M. MST ***

By Andrew Mason
DenverBroncos.com

ENGLEWOOD, Colo. -- A quartet of Broncos is bound for the balmy sun and gentle 
trade wins of Honolulu in February. 

But they'd rather make a detour to Detroit first. 

Cornerback Champ Bailey, safety John Lynch, wide receiver Rod Smith and 
linebacker Al Wilson will represent the Broncos on the AFC All-Star team in the Pro 
Bowl this coming February, giving the Broncos their largest complement of Pro Bowl 
players in four years. 

"It's well-deserved," Head Coach Mike Shanahan said. "You're always pulling for your 
guys to get some individual recognition and you're very happy when they do." 

But thrilled as the all-star quartet was to be selected for the game, another Bowl was 
foremost on their minds as they basked in all-star glory -- the Super Bowl. 

"While this is a great honor, we've got our sights set on far bigger things -- things that 
include the team, and that's putting a ring on our finger," said Lynch, who will play in 
his sixth Pro Bowl in the last seven years and his seventh overall. "So I think it's a 
great honor, but we'll leave it at that." 

Noted Bailey, who heads to Hawaii for a sixth consecutive year: "I love getting voted 
to the Pro Bowl, but there's nothing like winning the ring. John can tell us that, all day, 
all his life, that he won a ring and I know he wants another, and I want my first one." 

Added Wilson, who heads back to Hawaii for the fourth time in five seasons: "Any one 
of these guys that made it would trade this in for a Super Bowl ring. That's basically 
our goal. That's what we're all about." 

Wilson had to wait a year to come back to 
the game, but Smith's absence was 
lengthier. He qualified for the Pro Bowl 
following the 2000 and 2001 seasons, but 
was left out for the past three years in spite 
of posting two 1,000-yard seasons in that 
time. But this year, he's hauled in 79 passes 

already, which puts him on pace for his highest reception total since his 113-catch 
tally in 2001. 

"Rod Smith has been a hell of a player for years and will be for years to come," Wilson 
said. "To get the recognition around the league without having the major numbers like 
a lot of guys, I think it shows the respect that he has, and the durability that he has, as 
well." 
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Denver has had at least one player selected for the Pro Bowl in each of the last 24 
seasons, last going without representation in Honolulu in February 1981. The team 
hasn't had more than three players selected for the game since after the 2001 
season, when seven players were selected, with five actually plaing in the game. That 
capped a seven-year stretch when the Broncos averaged 6.3 selections per year. 

The number of Pro Bowlers counts for those who keep track of that sort of thing. But 
the more important numbers are the ones that rest beside "Denver" in the standings -- 
11 and three. 

"This is a team in the true sense of the word," Lynch said. "Mike talks all the time 
about playing for each other. We all do that. I think it's represented defensively by 
other than Champ with all the interceptions, there's nothing statistically that jumps out 
at you on a lot of people. As a unit, we play very well. 

"There's a lot of people deserving (of the Pro Bowl)." 

Wednesday morning, four got the call. But a slew of other Broncos were selected as 
alternates. and Shanahan shared those names with the media that afternoon. 

Center Tom Nalen earned first alternate status, while defensive end Trevor Pryce,
linebacker Ian Gold and quarterback Jake Plummer were second alternates. Guard 
Ben Hamilton and fullback Kyle Johnson were tabbed as third alternates. 

"There's a lot of guys I think could have made it, but that's the league, that's the 
voting, that's the way it goes," Wilson said. "Sometimes the guys that should make it 
don't make it. That's just the way it is." 

Plummer, who has enjoyed perhaps the best season of his nine-year career, wasn't 
fretting about missing out on the game, but his teammates were disappointed for him. 

"It would have been sweet," Lynch said. "I think he's certainly deserving. It's hard 
when you're going against guys like Peyton Manning, Tom Brady -- I don't know who 
made it. But I just think at that position it's very difficult. We all know what Jake's done 
for this team and the way he's played this year and led this team. I believe he should 
be over there." 

So should other Broncos, according to Bailey. 

"You look at guys like Ian Gold, Trevor Pryce, Gerard Warren -- these guys have been helping us do what we do," Bailey said. 
"They make my job easier. There's other guys I can point out. Nick Ferguson, he had a great year. I'm proud of the way he 
stood up this year and played. I could keep going on and on -- Jake, the way he played this year. It's a lot of guys." 

Whether the Broncos' all-stars are starters or not in the Pro Bowl has yet to be announced.  The NFL annually unveils the Pro 
Bowl's starters during the halftime shows of ABC's broadcast of two wild-card games, which will take place on Jan. 7. 

CORNERBACK CHAMP BAILEY

Champ Bailey, John Lynch, Rod Smith and 
Al Wilson have each been to the Pro Bowl 
before on multiple occasions, and now have 
20 Pro Bowl selections between them. 
PHOTOS: RICH CLARKSON AND 
ASSOCIATES

BRONCOS TV

Denver won its 11th game of the 
2005 season Saturday, clinching 
its best season since 2000 with 
two games to play. Look back at 
the game with highlights and locker-room 
interviews. 

12/20: Keeping Pace in the AFC
12/19: Broncos-Bills Highlights
12/18: Shanahan Press Conference
12/18: Broncos-Bills Postgame
12/18: Bills Postgame: Mike 
Shanahan
12/16: Backup CBs Step Up
12/15: Pushing for a Pass Rush
12/14: Foxworth Ready to Fill In

• Ranks second in both the NFC and NFL with eight interceptions, which are a career high;
• Intercepted his eight passes in just 12 games, missing two with a hamstring injury that also caused him to miss portions of 

three other contests; he also missed just under half of the season opener at Miami with a dislocated shoulder;
• Is one of just three players to return two interceptions for touchdowns this year; Minnesota's Darren Sharper and 

Indianapolis' Cato June are the others;
• Earned AFC Defensive Player of the Month honors for November after intercepting a pass in each of the Broncos' games 

that month -- all wins;
• Has also forced two fumbles and broken up a team-leading 23 passes while adding 49 solo tackles and 10 assists;
•

Made what could be considered a season-turning play against San Diego in Week 2, intercepting a Drew Brees pass and 
returning it for a touchdown on the opening snap of the second half. Denver trailed the game 14-3 prior to the interception 
and had been outscored 48-13 in the first six quarters of the regular season; the Broncos proceeded to come back to win 
that game 20-17, launching the team on a 5-game win streak and an 11-2 run in which the two defeats were by a combined 
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SAFETY JOHN LYNCH

WIDE RECEIVER ROD SMITH

LINEBACKER AL WILSON

RELATED LINKS:

! Healing Continues for Darrent Williams
! Playoff Possibilities
! Notebook: Cox Recuperates
! Rod Smith: Ordinary Surname, Extraordinary Game
! Return to Glory for Running Game
! For Wesley Duke, There's a First Time for Everything

five points.

• Is one of two Broncos to tally a sack and an interception (rookie Darrent Williams is the other);
• Has 55 total tackles and eight passes defensed;
• Posted an interception in the team's first shutout in eight years (27-0 over the New York Jets on Nov. 20);
• Team's nominee for the Walter Payton Man of the Year Award.

• Has already gone over 1,000 yards in receiving, marking his eighth such season in the lst nine years;
• Ranks fourth among AFC wide receivers in receptions and yardage;
• Is on pace for 90 receptions, his highest total since 2001;
• Earned AFC Offensive Player of the Week honors in Week 15 for his 11-catch, 137-yard, one-touchdown night in 28-17, 

nationally televised win at Buffalo;
• Now stands 225 yards from 11,000 for his career and nine receptions from 800;
• Has been a Broncos offensive captain the last five years.

• Ranks second on the Broncos in total tackles with 85 and is tied for the team lead in sacks with 3, his highest sack tally in
three years;

• Leads all Broncos linemen and linebackers in passes defensed with nine;
• Needs 15 total tackles to extend his streak of consecutive seasons with at least 100 tackles to six;
• Anchor of a defense that ranks second in the league against the run.

Page 3 of 3DenverBroncos.com -- Official Web Site of the Denver Broncos

12/22/2005http://www.denverbroncos.com/previewPrintable.php?type=top_story&id=334&storyVer...



Eight is enough to dull pain

Bailey is perceived as vulnerable, but teams are paying high price

By Jeff Legwold, Rocky Mountain News

December 16, 2005

ENGLEWOOD - His shoulder hurts. His leg hurts. 

And they're going to hurt until several weeks after the Broncos finish playing their games. 
That is Champ Bailey's season.  

But with the aches, the ice and the heat, with the hours of treatment, wrappings and harness 
on his shoulder, also has come the one thing he wants the most when he lines up at 
cornerback.

The ball.  

"And I welcome the ball," Bailey said. "I take the good with the bad and seeing the ball, that's 
definitely good."  

Bailey is tied for second in the NFL with eight interceptions - with Minnesota Vikings safety 
Darren Sharper - easily his career most. Before this season, Bailey had five interceptions in 
1999 and 2000, his first two seasons in the NFL.  

Bailey has five interceptions in the past five games.  

It seems, at least according to Bailey and several personnel executives around the league, opposing quarterbacks believe 
they see the injured antelope trailing the safety of the herd.  

And they say those passers see an injured Bailey and have decided it's now or never if they are going to challenge the five-
time Pro Bowl selection.  

"I have the (eight) interceptions right now," Bailey said. "I've gone stretches of games where I didn't see eight balls in weeks.
I think initially it was the injury. And add on last year and you think about the downfield contact rules, and quarterbacks are
going to think they have more opportunity to get the ball in there.  

"So there's been a lot of traffic over there, a lot of traffic over there."  

It has all added up for Bailey, an A+B+C deal that has pushed him to this point.  

In the opener, he dislocated his left shoulder as he tried to submarine Miami Dolphins running back Ronnie Brown in the 
open field. Bailey practiced days later, an uncommon occurrence even in the NFL, but Sept. 26 against the Kansas City 
Chiefs, Bailey went low again, this time to tackle Chiefs fullback Tony Richardson.  

Bailey's left leg was bent somewhat awkwardly, and he pulled his left hamstring. While the Broncos said it was a different 
spot, it was the same hamstring that bothered Bailey for much of training camp.  

Bailey did not play in a preseason game and sat out several practices during two-a-days.  

"What he's done is amazing, but we all kind of expect him to do amazing things," Broncos cornerback Domonique Foxworth 

Rocky Mountain News
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said. "He's Champ."  

With the injury, Bailey, who has been an up-in-their-grill defensive back for much of his career, was forced to back off some, 
give a little ground. To stay on the field, he had to adjust his game.  

Bailey was held out of two games and has left several others early. But when he has played, he has played off the receiver 
more than ever. It's not what people might be used to seeing from the five-time Pro Bowl selection, but something he said he 
has "now added to my game."  

"He just has a good feel for the game," Broncos coach Mike Shanahan said. "We have been playing a little more off 
coverage than we have in the past, and that enables him to come up with a few more big plays.  

"When you're playing bump coverage all the time, even though you can maybe take a guy out of the game, it's a lot harder 
to come up with those interceptions."  

And when a cornerback plays up on the receiver, he plays the receiver.  

He isn't supposed to peek at the quarterback, so if he gets an interception, it's because he's playing the ball when it arrives.

However, when he's off a receiver, he is facing the quarterback. He can see the quarterback drop back, he can see where 
the quarterback is looking and he can play the ball the whole time it's in the air.  

"I can still go up and get in somebody's face," Bailey said. "I'm just not doing it as much as I have in the past. When you're 
off, you can see the ball a little better. . . . You get a better look."  

It's why he was on a dead run when he grabbed interceptions against the San Diego Chargers and Dallas Cowboys and 
took them both for touchdowns. Against the Cowboys, Bailey's responsibility was the deep zone, but when he saw where 
Drew Bledsoe was going to throw, he broke to the pass and took it 65 yards for a touchdown.  

"He gets his hands on receivers, his speed, his nose for the ball, and he's been consistent each year," Philadelphia Eagles 
quarterback Donovan McNabb said. "Sometimes you see guys just do it the one year and the next year they kind of fall off, 
but Champ has been doing it every year."  

"Very good breaking at the ball," Broncos defensive coordinator Larry Coyer said. "He's made plays impossible to coach. He 
intercepted that ball for a touchdown in Dallas. That's a play that's impossible to coach, just impossible."  

And even when Bailey has not been at full speed, the Broncos still have believed in him enough to leave him alone often in 
coverage, as they did when the Eagles' Terrell Owens ran out of a missed tackle by Bailey for a 91-yard touchdown.  

Bailey doesn't mind the pressure, the criticism or the responsibility. That's because with it, at least this season, has come the
ball.  

"I'm ready for that," Bailey said. "I love being active. I hate being out there and no balls come that way, running up and down.
I want to be more active, I look forward to it every week. Even if Monday doesn't feel great.  

"But I feel good, good enough for eight (interceptions), I guess."  

Thefts on the rise

• Broncos cornerback Champ Bailey has a career-most eight interceptions through 13 games, the most by a Denver player 
since Deltha O'Neal led the team with nine in 2001 and Tyrone Braxton finished with nine in 1996. How the team leader has 
fared in the coach Mike Shanahan era:  

Year Player   Int.

1995 Steve Atwater   3  

1996 Tyrone Braxton   9  
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1997 Three tied, including Braxton   4  

1998 Darrien Gordon   4  

1999 Tory James   5  

2000 Terrell Buckley   6  

2001 Deltha O'Neal   9  

2002 Deltha O'Neal   5  

2003 Kelly Herndon   3  

2004 Champ Bailey   3  

2005* Champ Bailey   8  

*After 13 games  

legwoldj@RockyMountainNews.com or 303-892-2359

Copyright 2005, Rocky Mountain News. All Rights Reserved. 
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Posted on Thu, Dec. 15, 2005

Bailey makes teams pay again
Denver cornerback has career-high 8 interceptions

By Eddie Pells
Associated Press

DENVER – Opposing offenses used to stay away from Champ Bailey because bad things seemed to happen anytime the 
ball went his way. 

This year, thanks to a tweak in the Denver defense and Bailey’s perceived vulnerability because of injury, he’s seeing the
ball more. Opposing offenses are paying. 

So far this season, Bailey has a career-high eight interceptions. 

“I look forward to getting them,” Bailey said. “I want to get them every week. Hopefully, I can get two or three this 
week. You dream to get them.” 

Bailey has had an interception in each of the last five games, breaking a franchise record set by Tyrone Braxton in 1996. 

It has been quite a surge for Bailey, a player some thought wasn’t worth what the Broncos paid when they traded away 
Clinton Portis to acquire him before the 2004 season. New rules that restricted defensive backs’ contact with receivers 
further limited the effect a shutdown corner could have. 

Bailey finished with only three interceptions last year, and though he was good enough to be voted All-Pro, many 
focused on the handful of big plays he allowed, and the fact that he and John Lynch weren’t enough to revive a defense 
that got torched by the Colts’ Peyton Manning for the second straight year in the playoffs. 

Bailey still gives up a big play now and then – see Terrell Owens’ 91-yard catch and run in one-on-one coverage on Oct. 
30 – but he is getting interceptions, too, and it’s a big reason the Denver defense has made more big plays en route to a 
10-3 record. 

To put him in position to have more of an effectimpact, the Broncos massaged their defense in the offseason, allowing 
him to play off the receiver more instead of tight, man-to-man on the line. The result: Bailey can sit back, see plays 

Associated Press

Thanks to a defensive system tweak and a perceived 
vulnerability due to injury, Denver’s Champ Bailey has a 
career-high eight interceptions so far this season.  
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develop and get good jumps on the ball. 

“You could say it was pretty calculated,” coach Mike Shanahan said. “He’s a shutdown corner, but this just put him in 
position to do more things.” 

One play might have turned the Broncos’ season – the break Bailey made on the first pass Drew Brees threw in the 
second half for the Chargers in Week 2. 

The Broncos were reeling from a 34-10 loss in the opener to Miami. They were trailing 14-3 at halftime and the fans 
were booing. Bailey, playing a good 10 yards off the receiver, took an educated guess, got a good jump on Brees’ pass 
and made an interception that he returned 25 yards for a touchdown. 

Denver won that game 20-17. 

“If you play off, you can see more,” Bailey said. “I started doing that. It’s hard when I’m playing bump and run to get 
them. When I’m off, I can see more. I’m more comfortable with it and I usually have a chance to be in the right place.” 

The second part of Bailey’s success may be because of his injury. His hamstring has bothered him since training camp, 
and he also dislocated his shoulder in the season opener. He missed the first two games of his career this season. 

So teams throw more to his side although the Broncos downplay that. 

“I think some of that’s overblown,” defensive coordinator Larry Coyer said. “They’re going to run their offense and we’re 
going to play our defense. Sometimes, early, they might target a guy.” 

Clearly, if they’re targeting Bailey, it’s a bad choice. And if they’re not, he’s simply taking better advantage of limited 
opportunities. 

He needs three more interceptions to tie one of the oldest records in franchise history – Goose Gonsoulin had 11 picks 
back in 1960, the first year the Broncos played. 

“I want to see passes all the time,” Bailey said. “You are going to have some weeks when quarterbacks are going to 
throw your way and others when they aren’t. But I want to throw them my way.” 
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Tuesday, December 13, 2005 

A Magnetic Personality
By Andrew Mason
DenverBroncos.com

ENGLEWOOD, Colo. -- It took nearly seven seasons in pro 
football, five Pro Bowl appearances and two nicknames, but 
Champ Bailey, the man whose first name is a nickname itself, 
finally has a nickname derived specifically from his play on the 
fields of the NFL. 

And the whimsical nomenclature is so appropriate, it sticks to him 
like metal to, well, a "Magnet." 

It's appropriate. He's the first Bronco to have five straight games 
with an interception. He's posted the most interceptions for any 
Bronco since 2001. 

"It's hard to do, but not for 'The Magnet,'" safety John Lynch said. 

And the amazing thing about Bailey's thievery is that he didn't earn 
the nickname from the interceptions he snared during the games -- 
the most recent of which snuffed out a Baltimore Ravens red-zone 
foray in Sunday's 12-10 win. 

"At practice, Champ was making a lot of plays, and all of a sudden 
-- I don't know who actually started it, but I don't know, someone 
started calling him 'Magnet,'" said safety Nick Ferguson, who's 
intercepted four passes of his own this season. "It just kind of went 
from there." 

Added Lynch: "In practice he gets about three (interceptions) a 
day, so it's not an accident that he gets them." 

Not too bad for a season that appeared for a while as if it was 
going to be defined by time spent in the training room. The durable 
defender hadn't missed a game in his first six seasons as a pro, 
but dislocated his shoulder midway through the Week 1 loss at 
Miami, throwing his status for the following week. 

But he did play in that game against the San Diego Chargers, and 
he might have saved the Broncos from an 0-2 start. His 
interception return for a touchdown on the first play of the second 
half ignited the Broncos, and turned a 14-3 deficit -- and a 
cumulative 48-13 score against the Broncos in the season's first six 
quarters -- into a 20-17 win that launched a five-game winning 
streak.

One week later, he injured his hamstring against the Kansas City 
Chiefs. That would end his streak of consecutive games played a 
week later at Jacksonville; he would also miss the Week 5 game 
against the Washington Redskins. He hasn't missed a contest 
since, though the shoulder and hamstring still hinder him a bit. 

This play at Oakland commenced Champ Bailey's franchise-record 
streak of consecutive games with an interception. PHOTO: ERIC 
LARS BAKKE
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"I haven't had a point where I felt good," Bailey said. "But I'm going 
to play 100 percent. You can determine the difference between 
that, but I've been hurt most of the year, but a lot of guys out there are sucking it up and going." 

And when it comes to interceptions, he's going as he's never gone before. For that, he attributes the work of others; his own 
efforts are secondary in his mind. 

"I give all the credit to my preparation and my D-line," Bailey said. "They were getting pressure all day." 

Added Lynch: "(Head Coach) Mike (Shanahan) gave him a game ball for achiveving that record and he said it's all because of 
the D-line. That's just what Champ is all about." 

But Ebenezer Ekuban, a part of said defensive line, offers credit to Bailey himself. 

"He's my candidate for defensive MVP, because what matters is how you play in November and December," Ekuban said. 
"Thus far, he's just been doing an incredible job. Hopefully the young guys can just feed off him and follow his lead." 

Or they can just stick with Bailey like metal to a magnet. 

RELATED LINKS:

! Broncos-Ravens Game Center
! A Win Is a Win Is a Win Is a Win
! Broncos TV: Broncos-Ravens Recap
! Broncos-Ravens Notebook
! Ravens Fly Home With Loss
! Broncos-Ravens Photo Gallery
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NFL BRONCOS NOTES  

Bailey utilizes technique, swagger learned from 
Washington teammate  
By FRANK SCHWAB THE GAZETTE 

   ENGLEWOOD c When Denver Broncos cornerback Champ Bailey was a rookie with the 
Washington Redskins, he lined up at the cornerback spot opposite future Hall-of-Famer Deion 
Sanders.  
   Sanders and Bailey will get a chance to talk about old times after Sunday’s game between 
Sanders’ Baltimore Ravens and the Broncos. Bailey said that despite Sanders’ outlandish public 
persona he was a great teammate in 2000, their one season together, and called him a good 
friend.
   “He was always trying to help us,” Bailey said. “He’s very confident, cocky, he loves to be 
flashy, but all in all he’s a good person. There’s nothing wrong with hyping yourself up if you 
can back it up.”  
   Bailey is creeping up on some of Sanders’ achievements. Sanders has made eight Pro Bowls, 
has 52 interceptions in 155 career starts and is one of the top cover cornerbacks of all time.  
   Bailey, who leads the Broncos with seven interceptions, will probably make his sixth Pro Bowl 
this season and has 28 interceptions in 106 career starts.  
   “He’s definitely a guy I looked up to,” Bailey said.  
   Bailey said he learned a lot from Sanders in 2000. Sanders taught him things about 
technique, like how to jam receivers at the line.  
   “His jams are one of a kind,” Bailey said. “I do it a little different. I don’t put one leg back like 
him, but I’ll come at you. You see him do it and you try to take it from him.”  
   Bailey also took some of Sanders’ swagger and added it to his game.  
   “I’ve seen people play with confidence, but nobody had more confidence than Deion,” Bailey 
said. “That rubbed off a little bit.”  

Injury update  

   The Broncos upgraded defensive end Courtney Brown, linebacker Keith Burns and offensive 
tackle Cornell Green from questionable to probable on the injury report Friday. Burns and Green 
missed last week’s game with injuries.  
   “All three should be ready to go,” coach Mike Shanahan said.  

Tackle rotation

   Former first-round pick George Foster was being rotated at right tackle with Green until last 
week, when Green missed the game with a separated shoulder. Foster, who started every game 
last season, played the entire game against Kansas City and played well. The Broncos will have 
to decide whether to let Foster play all of the snaps Sunday or rotate with Green, who should 
return from injury.  
   “He played really well,” offensive coordinator Gary Kubiak said of Foster. “He played his best 
game of the season. We expect him to play even better down the stretch.”  
   CONTACT THE WRITER: 476-4891 or  

fschwab@gazette.com
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Bailey's big year remedy for pain
Corner lives up to first name
By Mike Klis  
Denver Post Staff Writer 
DenverPost.com 

Everybody may call him Champ. Opponents perusing his stats would say he's an all-pro sandbagger.  

Strangely, incredibly, Broncos cornerback Champ Bailey is having the best and most frustrating season of his otherwise splendid
seven-year NFL career.  

The worst of times: a hamstring injury that cost him the preseason, a dislocated shoulder in the regular-season opener and 
another hamstring strain that forced him to miss the first two games of his career and brought momentary embarrassment against 
Terrell Owens.  

The best of times: his career-high six interceptions, two of which he returned for touchdowns that were pivotal in the Broncos' two 
toughest victories. Wednesday, as he prepared for Sunday's game against the Kansas City Chiefs, Bailey learned he was named 
AFC defensive player of the month.  

Parallel occurrences? Bailey doesn't think so. He can't say for sure, but he wouldn't be surprised if the increase in interceptions is 
related to the increase in injuries.  

"I think offenses are more willing to come my way because they think I'm hobbled," Bailey said. "They're right, but just because
I'm hobbled a little bit doesn't mean I can't make plays."  

There was the second half of one game this season when Bailey clearly could not make the play. After shutting out the superstar
Owens in the first half, Bailey's lame leg seemingly buckled on a quick juke and a short pass turned into a 91-yard touchdown for
the Eagles.  

"It was one of those where he was trying to hang in there, being the warrior that he is," Broncos secondary coach Bob Slowik said.
"He didn't ever want to come out, but at that stage we asked him how he was doing and he agreed it was probably best if we got 
him out."  

The injuries may have served as a lure to offensive coordinators forever searching for prey, but they also are real. When Bailey
dislocated his left shoulder while making a tackle on the first play of the second half at Miami, not only did a 6-3 deficit snowball 
into a 34-10 defeat, Broncos coach Mike Shanahan indicated Bailey would be out three weeks.

Bailey missed three days. Practicing by Thursday, playing the next Sunday, Bailey again severely twisted the Broncos' fate on the 
first play of the second half. Reading the intentions of Chargers quarterback Drew Brees, Bailey stepped in front of receiver Keenan 
McCardell and returned an interception 25 yards for a touchdown. That interception is widely considered the biggest play in 
Denver's 9-2 season.  

"He's had six picks and two touchdowns, and for some reason teams still want to throw at him even though they have two rookies 
on the other side they could attack," said Broncos cornerback Domonique Foxworth, referring to himself and Darrent Williams. "But
once he gets a pick, then it's usually all me and Darrent from that point forward."  

Perhaps Brees threw the ball across the field because he felt Bailey wasn't his usual self. Or maybe Brees threw it because the
Broncos wanted him to. Had Bailey not suffered even a broken nail this season, it's possible he could have been in position because
of adjustments the Broncos have made in their defensive coverage.  

After acquiring him from Washington in the Clinton Portis deal, the Broncos primarily used Bailey as an in-your- face, cover 
cornerback last season. Meanwhile, quarterbacks such as Peyton Manning completed pass after pass to the other side, where 
Lenny Walls, Kelly Herndon and Roc Alexander did not, to be kind, cover like Bailey.  

With rookies Foxworth and Williams filling the two cornerback positions in the Broncos' nickel package this year, Shanahan, Slowik
and defensive coordinator Larry Coyer schemed ways to better utilize Bailey's talents.  

"He's such a great player and so aware of what's going on that we're playing him in a little bit more off coverage than we have in 
the past," Shanahan said. "That gives him the ability to read the quarterback and come up and make more plays. If you're playing
the guy in bump coverage, you're not going to throw to him."  
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In each of his touchdown interception returns, Bailey was playing an outside portion of a "cover three" zone. He was off McCardell 
before stepping in front. He was behind and to the outside of Dallas tight end Jason Witten on Thanksgiving when he realized 
quarterback Drew Bledsoe overthrew the pass. Because he was playing off the receiver, Bailey was able to read Bledsoe and play 
the ball. The Broncos went up 7-0 and gave thanks for Bailey.  

"It's the greatest feeling to catch a pick and not have anybody in front of you," Bailey said. "As a corner, you can't beat it."

On the next series, it appeared Cowboys receiver Keyshawn Johnson had beaten Bailey for a touchdown. It seemed that way 
because Bailey was the only defender within the state of Texas on the play. By design, he released Johnson from the line of 
scrimmage. Someone else was supposed to have Johnson covered deep.  

"Let's just say it was a breakdown in coverage," Bailey said. "I'm not pointing fingers."  

Yet as a cornerback with star status, Bailey's performance is dissected perhaps more than any other Bronco - save quarterback 
Jake Plummer.  

"I'll hear it on the sidelines, or walking down the sidewalk, somebody might say something smart," Bailey said. "You can't please 
everybody. ... Every season before now has gone pretty similar. Last year was pretty similar to previous years. This year has 
definitely been unique because of all I've been able to overcome."  

Staff writer Mike Klis can be reached at 303-820-5440 or mklis@denverpost.com.
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Champ and T.O. offer marquee, 
man-on-man matchup 
EDDIE PELLS
Associated Press

DENVER - Every week, Champ Bailey is responsible for 
stopping the other team's best receiver. More often than 
not, he's successful. 

Every week, Terrell Owens faces the other team's best 
cornerback. More often than not, he finds ways to make big 
plays.

This week, Owens and Bailey will go one-on-one, All-Pro 
versus All-Pro, when the Philadelphia Eagles play the 
Denver Broncos on Sunday. 

"I'm ready for him," Bailey said. "You always look forward to 
facing guys like him." 

This has been a difficult season for both stars, but not so 
difficult that it has curtailed their effectiveness or the 
success of their teams. 

The meeting between the Broncos (5-2) and Eagles (4-2) 
pits a pair of first-place teams. The Broncos have a half-
game lead over Kansas City in the AFC West. The Eagles 
are tied with the Giants and Redskins in the NFC East. 

It's safe to say neither team would be where they are 
without these guys. 

Bailey, who missed the first two games of his career with a hurt hamstring and has been less than 100 percent all year, 
had an interception return for a touchdown to spark a comeback in a 20-17 win over San Diego in Week 2. 

He has three interceptions this season and though he hasn't been perfect - he gave up an 18-yard touchdown catch to 
Plaxico Burress last week in a 24-23 loss to the Giants - he is clearly someone other teams have to account for when 
they're organizing a game plan. 

"It's just his physical play," Eagles quarterback Donovan McNabb said. "For his size, you wouldn't think he's physical. 
He gets his hands on receivers, his speed, his nose for the ball is good. And he's been able to do it consistently each 
year."

The same can be said of Owens. His preseason was marred by his brief dismissal from training camp while he carped 
about his contract. There have been flare-ups with McNabb, the sour relationship with coach Andy Reid - all part of a 
soap-opera atmosphere in Philly, where it seems nobody is ever completely happy. 

But Owens, it seems, is worth it. 

"He's big, strong, fast and quick," Reid said. "He's been in this offense a long time and knows all the adjustments, 
knows all the different coverages and has a real nice feel for the game." 

Owens is tied for first in the NFL with 44 catches and his five touchdown receptions are tied for third. He's strong, 
creative in finding ways to get off the line and get open and he often changes games. The Eagles are 13-0 in games 
when he catches a touchdown pass, 4-4 when he doesn't. 

It figures to be quite a challenge for Champ. 
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"He can be a sleeper," Bailey said. "Sometimes, he may not do anything for a couple of series and then he explodes, 
and before you know it he has his six catches for 120 yards. He's going to make his plays. But you just have to be 
there to stop him, and I'm ready for it." 

The talk lately in Philly has been about the total lack of an Eagles running game. They have passed on about 74 
percent of their plays this season. Last week against the Chargers, they threw on 58 downs and ran on 13. 

"They look at the short pass as a run," Broncos coach Mike Shanahan said. "A lot of teams do things differently, and 
they get something they believe in and what they've been working on has been very successful for them over the last 
five years." 

Meanwhile, Philadelphia held LaDainian Tomlinson to a career-low 7 yards last week in a 20-17 win - posing a major 
challenge to the Broncos, whose success on offense has been built around the run. Tatum Bell and Mike Anderson 
remain on pace to become only the fourth running back tandem to reach 1,000 yards each in a season. 

"Teams haven't made a living running against them, but that doesn't mean that we won't," Broncos quarterback Jake 
Plummer said. 

Still, the marquee matchup will come when the Philly offense and Denver defense are on the field - Owens trying to 
beat Bailey and Bailey trying to stop Owens. 

"I think any time you have two top players like this, it's definitely worth the admission," McNabb said. "Champ is, if not 
the best, one of the best corners in the game. T.O. goes the same way. If not the best, one of the best receivers in the 
game. It makes it very exciting." 
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Bailey looks forward to T.O. (10/27/05) 

Cornerback relishes chance to stop Owens, still says Giants' Burress pushed off 

By FRANK SCHWAB THE GAZETTE 

ENGLEWOOD - If Philadelphia Eagles receiver Terrell Owens is planning another waiter imitation or 
shaking some pompoms or signing a football with a Sharpie in the end zone Sunday, Denver Broncos 
cornerback Champ Bailey doesn't have a problem with it.  

"All the antics and the celebrations, that's just personal stuff," said Bailey about Owens, who punctuated 
a touchdown last week by putting a towel over his forearm and carrying the football like a waiter's tray. 
"They don't talk as much as you think. He might talk to me, he might not. I don't care. It doesn't bother 
me one bit."  

But Bailey wouldn't mind a fair shake Sunday when he covers Owens, who is perhaps the NFL's best 
receiver. Once again Bailey complained that Sunday the officials allowed New York Giants receiver 
Plaxico Burress to push off. Bailey allowed a touchdown to Burress and was called for three penalties 
covering Burress.

"He took advantage of the refs," Bailey said. "If you watch film it was so obvious he was pushing me and 
it wasn't me holding or grabbing him. The ref behind me, I don't know how he can see, but he's the guy 
making the calls and I have to work around it."  

Perhaps Bailey is putting out that message in hopes that officials call it in his favor against Owens, who 
weighs 226 pounds just like Burress. Bailey said he doesn't mind facing physical receivers, even though 
Burress successfully used his hands to keep Bailey off of him.  

Bailey has never been known as a cornerback who struggles against big receivers, even though he is 
not huge at 6-foot, 192 pounds.  

"I love it," Bailey said. "I don't care who I face."  

Bailey had some tough games last year but not because he wasn't physical enough. He gave up big 
plays to Cincinnati's Chad Johnson, Kansas City's Eddie Kennison and Oakland's Jerry Porter, but 
Johnson and Kennison aren't big receivers. Porter is 220 pounds but his big plays weren't because 
Bailey was pushed around, he simply got beat deep.  

Eagles quarterback Donovan Mc-Nabb said Bailey's physical play is one of his strengths.  

"For his size, you wouldn't think he's physical," McNabb said. "He gets his hands on receivers, his 
speed, his nose for the ball, and he's been able to do it consistently each year."  

Bailey also said Owens doesn't play as physically as his size would indicate while the ball is in the air.  

"He's physical, but he's not as physical as people think," Bailey said. "He's more physical when he gets 
the ball in his hands.  

"He doesn't rely on it as much as Plaxico would."  

Regardless of Owens' preferred method of getting open, he is a tough matchup. He is tied for first in the 
NFL with 44 receptions and fifth with 609 receiving yards and has five touchdowns.  

Only Carolina's Steve Smith and San Diego's Keenan McCardell have more touchdowns among wide 
receivers.  

Bailey said his injured left hamstring isn't healthy, but he got through a full game last week. He said he's 
probably no more banged up than most players at this point.  

Hurt or not, Bailey will have to play one of his best games to slow down Owens, and he must play better 
than he did last week.  

This kind of matchup is why the Broncos traded for Bailey before last season.  

"I think any time you have two top players like this it's definitely worth the admission," McNabb said. 
"Champ is if not the best, one of the best corners in the game. T.O. goes the same way: if not the best, 
one of the best receivers in the game.  

"It makes it very exciting."  

CONTACT THE WRITER: 476-4891 or  

fschwab@gazette.com  

NEXT

Philly (4-2) at Denver (5-2), 2:15 p.m. Sunday, Fox, 740/850 AM  
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broncos

Bailey practices, "good chance" he'll suit up
Bill Williamson  
Denver Post Staff Writer 
DenverPost.com 

The Broncos ended practice Friday with coach Mike Shanahan saying he was optimistic left cornerback Champ Bailey will play Sunday against his 
former team, the Washington Redskins.  

Bailey, who suffered a left hamstring injury Sept. 26 against Kansas City, practiced for a third straight day. The injury kept him out of the Jacksonville 
game and snapped a 99 consecutive-game streak, longest in the NFL for a cornerback.  

Shanahan said if Bailey doesn't have any setbacks he'll play Sunday.  

"There's a good chance I'll play," Bailey said.  

If he doesn't, rookie Domonique Foxworth and veteran Lenny Walls will play extensively along with starting right cornerback Darrent Williams.  

The Broncos traded running back Clinton Portis for Bailey in March 2004.  

The only Denver player not to practice Friday was cornerback Roc Alexander. He missed all three days of practice with a hamstring injury that kept 
him out of the Jacksonville game. If he cannot play, rookie Karl Paymah likely will be activated for the second straight week. 

Bill Williamson can be reached at 303-820-5450 or bwilliamson@denverpost.com.

Page 1 of 1Print Article

10/8/2005http://www.denverpost.com/portlet/article/html/fragments/print_article.jsp?article=3098077



Article Last Updated: 10/07/2005 04:06 PM

broncos

Coach "optimistic" about Bailey for Sunday
Bill Williamson 
Denver Post Staff Writer 
DenverPost.com 

The Broncos ended practice Friday with coach Mike Shanahan saying he was optimistic cornerback Champ Bailey will play Sunday against his former 
team, Washington. 

Bailey practiced for the third straight day Friday as he recovers from a left hamstring injury sustained Sept. 26 against Kansas City. The injury kept 
him out of the Jacksonville game on Sunday, snapping a 99 consecutive game streak for Bailey. It was the longest current streak of any NFL 
cornerback.  

Shanahan said if Bailey doesn't have any setbacks leading up to the game that he will play Sunday. The Broncos traded running back Clinton Portis for
Bailey in March, 2004.  

"There's a good chance I'll play," Bailey said.  

The only Denver player not to practice Friday was cornerback Roc Alexander. He missed all three days of practice with a hamstring injury that kept 
him out of the Jacksonville game. If Alexander can't play, rookie Karl Paymah will likely be activated for the second straight week.  
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NFL

Bailey holding back
Injured cornerback did not test hamstring during Friday’s practice
By FRANK SCHWAB THE GAZETTE 

   ENGLEWOOD c Cornerback Champ Bailey was supposed to test his injured left hamstring at full speed 
during practice Friday, but the Denver Broncos pushed that test to Sunday because Bailey wasn’t completely 
ready.  
   Bailey practiced at less than full speed Friday, just like he did Wednesday and Thursday, and said he is 
hoping to play Sunday against Washington. But he didn’t sound as optimistic about his chances as he did 
earlier in the week.  
   “I went pretty good — it wasn’t like I was holding back completely,” Bailey said. “It’s just some things that 
were a little difficult to do. Hopefully by game time I’ll be ready to do that.”  
   Bailey missed last week’s game against Jacksonville. If he can’t play against Washington, rookies Darrent 
Williams and Domonique Foxworth might start at cornerbacks.  
   Broncos coach Mike Shanahan said Bailey will test his hamstring in pregame warmups and he won’t know 
until Bailey goes full speed if he can play. Shanahan said he was encouraged and optimistic about Bailey’s 
chances. He said Bailey did more Friday than earlier this week.  
   “He’s made improvements each day, and he felt good today,” Shanahan said.  
   Bailey said he had a good chance of playing but pointed out he’s always optimistic about his chances of 
playing. Bailey has been limited in practice but doesn’t want to make his hamstring worse.  
   “I push it as hard as I can, but with a hamstring like this, you have to be smart,” Bailey said.  
   Atwater to be honored  
   Former Broncos safety Steve Atwater will be inducted into the Broncos ring of fame during Sunday’s game. 
Atwater, who played safety for the Broncos 1989-98, was one of the most popular players in team history for 
his hard-hitting style.  
   “He’s not only a great football player, but just a class act,” Shanahan said. “Every day he showed up ready 
to work.”  
CONTACT THE WRITER: 476-4891 or fschwab@gazette.com

JERILEE BENNETT, THE GAZETTE Broncos cornerback Champ Bailey was not able to test his hamstring at full speed 
Friday but said he hopes to play Sunday against Washington.  
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'Good Chance' for Bailey to Play

By Andrew Mason
DenverBroncos.com

ENGLEWOOD, Colo. -- Saying he had a "good chance" to play Sunday, cornerback Champ 
Bailey practiced for a third consecutive day during Friday afternoon's practice session, but 
remains listed as questionable for Sunday's game against the Washington Redskins. 

However, the Pro Bowl cornerback declined to put a percentage on his chances to return to 
action after missing a game for the first time in his seven-season pro career when his left 
hamstring injury relegated him to the inactive list against the Jacksonville Jaguars last 
weekend. 

"Who knows? I can't really put a number on it," Bailey said. "It's a good chance, but I'm always 
very optimistic about my chances to play." 

Ultimately, the Broncos and Bailey will know more as game time nears. 

"We won't know (until) before the game -- but it was encouraging," Head Coach Mike 
Shanahan said. "I'd say optimistic is the word. We'll wait and see before the game." 

Bailey worked at practice, but did not go full speed as Shanahan opted to give him an extra 
two days of rest before a full-scale test of the hamstring. 

"We didn't test him full speed. We didn't try," Shanahan said. "He'll get two more days recovery 
time, but he increased it to a lot more than the last couple of days. (He was at) Eighty or 90 
percent today." 

"It wasn't like I was holding back completely," Bailey said. "It's just something that was a little 
difficult to do. Hopefully by game time, I'll be ready to do that." 

For the moment, the goal was for Bailey to continue progressing in his recovery, and he did 
just that. 

"He's made improvement each day," Shanahan said. "He felt pretty good today. Hopefully 
there's no setback. If there isn't any setback, he'll go, if there is, obviously, he'll be out." 

Bailey believes he can play, but he will remain judicious. 

"I'll push it as hard as I can, but with a hamstring like this, you've got to be smart, too," Bailey said. "I've never had to play like this or practice like 
that, so it's kind of difficult for me to deal with, but I've got guys around me that have been through it." 

BRONCOS BYTES: Roc Alexander missed a third straight day of practice with his hamstring injury; he was the only Bronco to sit out the Friday 
session ... A case of the flu resulted in Tatum Bell's addition to the injury report; he nevertheless practiced and is listd as probable ... In addition 
to Bailey, three other Broncos are questionable: Alexander and linebackers Patrick Chukwurah and Louis Greeen ... Four Redskins did not 
practice Friday: kicker John Hall, cornerbacks Walt Harris and Shawn Springs and running back Ladell Betts. 

RELATED LINKS:

! Flashback: Broncos-Redskins, 1989
! Wednesday Notes: Bailey Back to Practice
! For Portis, a Vocal Return
! Video: Shanahan Press Conference
! Video: Plummer Press Conference
! Tuesday Notes: Wilson Earns AFC Honors
! Foxworth's Startling Start

Champ Bailey left hamstring limited him to providing 
counsel to teammates last week. Whether he plays this 
week will be determined Sunday. PHOTO: JAMIE 
SCHWABEROW / RICH CLARKSON AND 
ASSOCIATES

BRONCOS TV

Broncos TV takes a look at how the 
Broncos feel about Clinton Portis' return to 
Denver some 19 months after the 
blockbuster trade between the Redskins 
and Broncos. 

10/7: Short Passing Game Succeeds
10/6: CBs Work Way Back
10/5: Portis Returns
10/5: Shanahan Press Conference
10/5: Plummer Press Conference
10/4: Broncos-Jaguars Highlights
10/4: Foxworth's Big Day
10/4: Ground Game Clicks
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Cornerback Bailey was good catch for Broncos

OPINION  
DAVID RAMSEY  
Gazette Sports columnist

   ENGLEWOOD c Darrent Williams was shocked. Here was Champ Bailey, the cornerback from heaven, 
telling him he could cover any receiver in the NFL.  
   This is why the Denver Broncos won the Clinton Portis for Champ Bailey trade. The Broncos swapped Mr.
Me for Mr. Team.  
   They traded a man who favors pink shoes and goofy boxing belts for a man who prefers sweats and T-
shirts. They traded a man who wants all eyes fixed on him for a man who hungers for victory.  
   Williams, a rookie, has stunned the NFL with his quick start, but he’s not surprised, partially because he 
believes in his talent but mostly because he’s been listening to Bailey’s wise words.  
   He shook his head, still struggling to believe how generous Bailey has been with instruction and praise. 
After an early Broncos practice, Bailey approached Williams and whispered, “You’re way ahead of the 
curve. You’re playing great.”  
   Those words gave Williams an instant, precious boost.  
   “If you came from another country or something and didn’t know too much about football, you would 
never know he’s the best corner in the league,” Williams said as he rested in front of his locker 
Wednesday afternoon.
   “He’s just always being himself and not worrying about recognition or all the money that he’s got. He’ll 
do anything to help. He’s just a real cool guy.”  
   The Broncos took a massive risk in 2004 when they shipped Portis to the Redskins for Bailey and the 
draft pick that later produced Tatum Bell.  
   In two electrifying seasons in Denver, Portis ripped to 3,099 yards, 29 touchdowns and a staggering 5.5 
yards per carry, and he seemed on the verge of grabbing even more.  
   At the time, I thought trading for Portis for anybody was silly.  
   I was wrong.  
   I loved Portis’ act, all the way from his outrageous clothes to his stupefying juke moves, but he runs 
through his football life as a solo act, always plotting to hog the spotlight. He isn’t a horrible team- mate, 
just a mediocre one, and he never will rank as a leader.  
   Portis adores flash, which is fine. Bailey pursues the old-fashioned concept of dignity, which is better. 
He’s great, and he’s secure enough to share his gifts.  
   Safety John Lynch has toured the NFL for 13 seasons. Bailey, he said, is a “rarity among superstars.” He
excels as an instructor.  
   There’s a reason Williams and Domonique Foxworth, another rookie corner, play with such poise. 
They’ve been learning secrets and listening to praise from Bailey.  
   Of course, the Champ ranks as more than a mere talker. He’s a cornerback who, on his best days, can 
silence any receiver. A running back with Portis’ talent is rare, but a shutdown cornerback of Bailey’s 
caliber is one-of-akind.  
   Hard to believe the Broncos were in danger of tumbling to irrelevance a little more than two weeks ago. 
The San Diego Chargers marched into Invesco Field at Mile High, grabbed a 14-3 halftime lead, silenced 
the crowd and seemed on their way to burying the Broncos.  
   Then Bailey bolted in front of a Drew Brees pass and, in an instant, rescued a game and a season. Since
the interception, the Broncos’ defense has roared with frightening power, allowing 20 points in 10 
quarters.
   Bailey’s aching hamstring may rob us all of the fun of watching him battle against Portis on Sunday, but 
one game won’t swing the verdict on this trade.  
   It’s not even close. The Broncos walked away as the winner.  
   Columnist David Ramsey can be reached at  
   476-4895 or dramsey@gazette.com  



Return to story

Bailey has moved on in Denver 

October 6, 2005 1:06 am 

By ADAM HIMMELSBACH 

Champ Bailey feels like he's on top of the Mile High City. He's happy 
again. He likes his teammates and likes playing for a winner. 

The cornerback says things are more stable with the Denver Broncos 
than they were when he played for the Washington Redskins two 
seasons ago.

"As long as we're winning, I'm good," Bailey said during a conference 
call yesterday, as his new team prepared to face his old one. "I just 
don't like to lose, and that's all we did for the last four years I was [in 
Washington]."

Bailey was drafted by the Redskins with the seventh overall pick of the 
1999 draft. He was a wideout-clinging rock at cornerback, making the 
Pro Bowl in four of his five years in Washington. 

But during the 2003 season, after which Bailey was to become a free 
agent, talks of a contract renewal stalled like an old engine in winter. 
The Redskins made Bailey their franchise player, giving him a one-
year, $6.8 million tender--the average of the five highest salaries at his 
position. The price would have filled a large chunk of the Redskins' 
salary cap room, and the team knew Bailey was unhappy, so both 
parties pursued a trade. 

In February of 2004, the Redskins sent Bailey and a second-round draft 
pick to the Broncos in exchange for running back Clinton Portis. 

"I mean, [the Redskins] drafted me, and I appreciate that," Bailey said. 
"But at the same time, I'm with a new team. I'm with the Broncos. The 
Redskins are history to me." 

Bailey had a tremendous season with the Broncos last year, as he made 
his fifth consecutive Pro Bowl and received All-Pro honors for the first 
time. And, most important to Bailey, Denver made the playoffs. 
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Bailey says he's not looking to get revenge or take out his frustrations 
on the Redskins this weekend. He's just wants to win.

He might not even play. 

Last Sunday Bailey had his streak of 99 consecutive games played 
snapped when he missed his team's victory over the Jacksonville 
Jaguars with a hamstring injury.

"I'll tell you what, it was weird," Bailey said. "I've never sat on the 
sideline for a game before in my life. I didn't know how to handle that." 

Redskins wideout Santana Moss won't be mad if Bailey is galloping 
with a bit of a limp. 

Moss is off to a blistering start this season, catching 15 passes for 342 
yards and three touchdowns. He would likely be matched up with 
Bailey on Sunday. 

"He's like a receiver playing corner," Moss said of Bailey. "Playing against him before, I know you have 
to be sharp against him. But Champ can't just sit there and worry about Santana.

"There are a lot of other guys he has to worry about. I'm pretty sure it's not going to be just Champ alone 
that's going to be keying on me. He might have some help over the top and he might have some help 
inside." 

Moss said he planned to watch extensive game film of Bailey after yesterday's practice to try and gauge 
the cornerback's likes and tendencies. 

Bailey said he's been impressed by Moss' game-breaking speed. He took notice of Moss' two-touchdown 
effort in the Redskins' 14-13 win over the Dallas Cowboys on Sept. 19. 

Redskins quarterback Mark Brunell is well aware that Bailey might be lurking on Sunday. 

"He's one of the best, if not the best corner in the NFL," Brunell said. "He certainly commands a lot of 
respect and you've got to be very careful. The timing has to be there, and you have to be very accurate, 
because if you're not, you could get picked." 

Bailey wouldn't mind snagging his third interception of the year. And it wouldn't matter that the 
opponent happens to be wearing burgundy and gold. 

"To me, they're just another team that's in our way, another team that we need to beat," Bailey said. 
"Things happen for a reason, and I'm ready to beat up on them this week." 

Injury Report 

Kicker John Hall (quadriceps) and cornerback Walt Harris (calf) did not practice yesterday and are listed 
as questionable for Sunday's game. 

Tackle Jon Jansen, who played last Sunday's g
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removed from his right thumb. 

To reach ADAM HIMMELSBACH: 540/374-5442ahimmelsbach@freelancestar.com

Copyright 2005 The Free Lance-Star Publishing Company.
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Playing Washington holds little nostalgia for Bailey
By JIM DUCIBELLA, The Virginian-Pilot 
© October 6, 2005  
Last updated: 11:42 PM

Maybe if this were a year ago, things would be different, Champ Bailey admits . 

But Sunday’s encounter between Bailey’s past and present — represented by the Denver Broncos and the 
Washington Redskins — is just another game now. After all, it has been more than one season since Bailey and 
the Redskins parted company. 

“To me, they’re just another opponent standing in our way,” Bailey said Wednesday. “Hey, they drafted me and I’ll 
always appreciate that. But now that I’m with the Denver Broncos, I’m all about them.” 

Bailey, a five-time Pro Bowl cornerback, may be on the level. He’s got other things to worry about , like the 
hamstring injury that forced him to miss last week’s game against Jacksonville, ending a 99-game starting streak. 

“I never sat on the sidelines before,” he said. “I didn’t know how to handle it.” 

Bailey will almost certainly play Sunday. He is listed as questionable, but practiced on Wednesday . 

“If I can run, I’ll be out there,” he vowed. “But I don’t try to get too involved emotionally. I don’t want to get too 
caught up in the hype.” 

And there will be plenty of that . Immersed in a protracted contract dispute, Bailey was the centerpiece in one of 
the biggest trades in recent NFL history. He left Washington with a 2004 second-round pick for running back 
Clinton Portis. 

Though both sides profess to be delighted with the way the deal worked out, there’s little doubt the Broncos got 
the better of it. Bailey not only made the Pro Bowl a year ago, but was an Associated Press All-Pro for the first 
time . In addition, the Broncos drafted running back Tatum Bell with the pick they received from the Redskins. He 
is their second-leading rusher with 154 yards and a 5.4-yard average. 

Meanwhile, Portis ran for more that 1,300 yards, fifth-best in Redskins history. But he scored just five touchdowns 
last season and didn’t make the Pro Bowl. Although he has become a leader in the clubhouse this year and is off 
to a strong start, Portis has yet to crack the end zone through three games. 

And Bailey volunteers the other caveat that swings the deal in Denver’s favor. 

“Obviously, we went to the playoffs last year; that’s an opportunity I like,” he said. “And we’re making a push this 
year at 3-1. We’re moving in the right direction. The Redskins wanted a running back and they got a great one in 
Clinton. And Denver got a great cornerback in me.” 

Bailey came to the Redskins at the start of a maelstrom of instability that has mostly been quelled by the arrival of 
coach Joe Gibbs. Drafted seventh overall in 1999, Bailey played for head coaches Norv Turner, Terry Robiskie, 
Marty Schottenheimer and Steve Spurrier. Each came with a new defensive coordinator. Some didn’t mind using 
Bailey on offense. Others were adamantly opposed. 

“The way they run this organization is a lot different,” Bailey said. “It’s stable, there’s not a lot of in and out. You 
know who your coach is. You know who your core guys are. I thought I was a core guy (in Washington), but I got 
out of there. I’m definitely getting used to the stability and I love it.” 

Bailey, who was one of the most popular Redskins , said he doesn’t keep in touch with anyone on the present 
team. He and linebacker LaVar Arrington “played phone tag,” but that’s it. He and another ex-Redskin, cornerback 
Fred Smoot, speak on a weekly basis and remain close friends. 
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“What’s up with LaVar?” Bailey asked. 

Told that he played just two snaps in Sunday’s win over Seattle and not much more against Dallas, Bailey 
momentarily dropped the detached, disinterested persona. 

“Oh, God,” he said. “He’s the best athlete on that team. I don’t know why that could be happening. He’s a great 
player. I don’t know what it’s like now, but I never saw any reason to bench LaVar.” 

He may be in position to learn more about Arrington’s situation Sunday. Bailey said he would gladly speak to any 
coaches, players — or even team owner Dan Snyder — before the game.  

“Everybody got what they wanted,” he said. “It was a good opportunity for me to go to a good team. I had to do it, 
and I love it here.” 

Reach Jim at (757) 446-2364 or jim.ducibella@pilotonline.com
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Broncos' Bailey out with hamstring injury 

Jacksonville, FL (Sports Network) - Denver Broncos cornerback Champ Bailey was inactive for Sunday's game against the Jacksonville
Jaguars because of a sore hamstring.  
Bailey did not tear the muscle, but tweaked it enough to miss the game. He was replaced in the secondary by Domonique Foxworth. The All-
Pro Bailey left this past Monday's win against Kansas City in the second quarter after aggravating a hamstring problem that caused him to miss 
all of the preseason. Bailey also dislocated his shoulder during his team's season-opening loss to Miami and was expected to miss a minimum of 
two weeks. However, the Georgia product played the next two week against San Diego and KC. Since coming into the league in 1999, Bailey 
played in all 99 games, which was the longest active streak by a cornerback. Bailey has recorded 422 total tackles, 23 interceptions, two 
touchdowns and one sack during his seven-year career, which began with five seasons in Washington. 

©The Herald News 2005
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Champ’s streak to be tested
CB is questionable

By Pat Graham
The Daily Times-Call

ENGLEWOOD — So Dick Vermeil was upset.  

The Kansas City Chiefs coach didn’t like what Broncos cornerback Champ Bailey had to say in front of a national television audience.

Bailey was wired for sound during Monday Night Football and was overheard shouting, “The way they played up there in Kansas 
City, it ain’t the same. ... They’re not playing as hard.”  

Vermeil took exception to Bailey’s comments. He felt like Bailey was rubbing the Chiefs’ nose in a lopsided 30-10 loss.  

If that particular comment got under Vermeil’s skin, Bailey’s rebuttal on Wednesday should really irk him.  

“I felt like I was kicking their (butt) so I just said it,” Bailey said. “I’m not going to shy away from speaking my mind.  

“You can’t take that comment to heart. I say that about everybody. If I’m doing my job, and doing it well, then I’m going to talk about 
it.”

Denver just hopes he’ll be able to talk smack in the near future. While an MRI revealed no tear in Bailey’s hamstring, he’s listed as 
questionable for Sunday’s game with Jacksonville (11 a.m., Ch. 4). Bailey has started 99 straight games, but the streak may be in 
jeopardy. While Bailey didn’t practice Wednesday, he’s not ruling out a return to the field.  

“There’s always a chance,” Bailey said. “I really won’t know until that day.”  

If rookie cornerback Darrent Williams were a betting man, he’d wager that Bailey would be back. Players like Bailey don’t know the 
meaning of sitting out.  

“You can never count him out,” said Williams, who missed Wednesday’s practice with a sore ankle. “He’s made 90-something 
consecutive starts, so you can’t count him out.”  

Denver defensive coordinator Larry Coyer is hoping that’s the case. Given Jacksonville’s receiving corps of Jimmy Smith, Reggie
Williams and Matt Jones, the Broncos will have their hands full. They need Bailey, even if he’s only 80 percent healthy.  

“Let’s hope and pray he plays,” Coyer said. “Not having Bailey is scary to me.”  

Part of Bailey is starting to believe this is a jinxed season. He pulled a hamstring in the preseason, dislocated his shoulder against 
Miami, and now he has to deal with the same hamstring injury again.  

“This is the first time I’ve had to overcome this many (injuries) at one time,” Bailey said.  

Asked if this injury is different than his shoulder and Bailey chuckled.  

“Yeah, it’s my leg,” Bailey said.  

After his shoulder injury, Bailey had the luxury of wearing a harness. There’s no magical remedy to make a hammy heal faster. Well,
there is but it’s not a viable option for Bailey. He doesn’t want to hear that the only way to cure a hamstring is rest, rest and more rest. 
He doesn’t want to be shut down.  

“I don’t think that way,” Bailey said. “I take it one day at a time and try to do what’s in front of me, and stop thinking about what’s 
down the road.  

“A lot of guys play with pain. It’s just the nature of the game. You’re going to get banged up. You just have to find a way to get 
through it and play.”  



All Denver can do for the time being is take the wait-and-see approach.  

“Right now, it’s just a guess,” Denver coach Mike Shanahan said. “We’ll just have to evaluate it as time goes on.”  

After talking about his hamstring over and over again Wednesday, Bailey was ready for another topic.  

So let’s talk more about the flare-up with Vermeil.  

Bailey was miffed that Vermeil took it so personally. Bailey pointed out that Vermeil basically said the same thing in his post-game 
press conference. To paraphrase Vermeil, he said that Denver was a better football team.  

“If you look at his quotes, he did say they should have played harder,” Bailey said.  

Vermeil will counter with the fact that Kansas City didn’t rub it in Denver’s face last season when the Chiefs won, 45-17, at 
Arrowhead.

When you’re beaten, you’re beaten. Allow the opposition to go home and lick their wounds without throwing more salt in the wound.  

“I know this — none of our players said Champ didn’t play hard when we beat them by three touchdowns,” Vermeil said. "(Kansas 
City receiver) Eddie Kennison didn’t say that Champ wasn’t playing hard.”  

No way would Vermeil allow his players to be miked. He doesn’t want them to say something outlandish in the heat of the moment.

“I remember last year on Monday night, when we played Baltimore, they miked (linebacker) Ray Lewis and you catch some things a 
guy is saying in frustration,” Vermeil said Tuesday. “You use it to enhance the broadcast, but sometimes it embarrasses the player.”  

In this case, Bailey was far from embarrassed. He stands by his words. He wouldn’t change a thing he said. This ordeal hasn’t soured 
him on wearing another mike for a game.  

“If I’m offered, I’ll do it again,” Bailey said. 



Legwork for Bailey

Cornerback sits out practice in attempt to mend hamstring

By Lee Rasizer, Rocky Mountain News

September 29, 2005

ENGLEWOOD - The hurdle is higher. And try jumping over it with a bad hamstring. 

Champ Bailey practiced three days after dislocating his left shoulder in the Denver Broncos' 
opener Sept. 11 and returned an interception for a touchdown in the next game, Sept. 18 
against the San Diego Chargers.  

But his left hamstring injury is a different matter; it can't be harnessed like his shoulder. Getting 
a cortisone shot before a game to dull the pain only increases the possibility of suffering a tear, 
though Bailey has received an injection to try to reduce swelling.  

So the best Bailey can hope for is he's a fast healer as the Broncos began preparations Wednesday without him for the 
Jacksonville Jaguars (11 a.m. MDT Sunday, CBS 4).  

Bailey is doing stretching exercises, pool work and electrotherapy as he tries to make it back.  

"It's a little more challenging because it is my legs and I use my legs in every way possible," Bailey said. "It's definitely a
bigger challenge. But who says I can't do it, though?"  

Bailey never has missed a game in his seven NFL seasons, a streak now at 99 games, all starts.  

A magnetic resonance imaging exam Tuesday revealed no tear, which was encouraging to Bailey and the Broncos (2-1), 
especially given the degree of pain that gripped the cornerback after he was hurt Monday making a tackle on a flare pass to 
Kansas City Chiefs fullback Tony Richardson during the second quarter of the 30-10 victory.  

"The way I felt, it felt like my leg was going to fall apart," Bailey said. "That wasn't the case."  

Still, Bailey's leg issues have crept up three times in the past 1 1/2 months. He hurt the left hamstring during training camp,
then reinjured it when he tried to come back, keeping him out of preseason games.  

Bailey, though, doesn't wonder if he somehow is not living right, given his recent spate of misfortune.  

"I look at guys that go through it their whole career and I feel like I'm one of the lucky ones," he said. "This is the first time 
I've had to go through something like this on a repeated basis."  

Bailey's recovery is a day-to-day proposition. He probably won't know until Friday if he'll be able to play and perhaps not 
until game time. He isn't expected to practice today.  

"He's already showed the courage and ability to fight through the shoulder problem this year," Jaguars coach Jack Del Rio 
said. "So we anticipate seeing him."  

Recently demoted Lenny Walls likely will start if Bailey can't play. Cornerback Darrent Williams missed practice Wednesday 
because of a right ankle sprain, as did cornerback Roc Alexander (right hamstring).  

Williams' injury occurred in the second quarter against the Chiefs, but he took some painkillers and had the ankle wrapped 
before returning to the game.

Domonique Foxworth temporarily was put into a first-team role during practice, though Williams is expected to practice this 
morning.  

Rocky Mountain News
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Bailey and Alexander are listed as questionable for the game.  

"Injuries are going to happen and things are going to happen the spur of the moment. That's not just in the NFL. That's 
college and professional sports," said Foxworth, who played some at nickel back against the Chiefs. "It's our job to be ready 
to answer the call."  

The Jaguars have the league's 23rd-ranked passing offense and have been susceptible to pressure, with quarterback Byron 
Leftwich having been sacked 11 times.  

Only Marc Bulger of the St. Louis Rams (15), David Carr of the Houston Texans (13) and Daunte Culpepper of the Minnesota
Vikings (12) have been sacked more times in the first three weeks.  

Jacksonville's line is hurting, with right tackle Maurice Williams (right) and right guard Chris Naeole (left) each battling knee 
injuries. Neither practiced Wednesday.  

So perhaps the best protection against a big passing game in a secondary minus Bailey might be generating the kind of heat
the Broncos produced Monday up front.  

"It always starts with us, even if (Bailey) was out there," defensive tackle Michael Myers said.  

"If he doesn't play, then maybe we have to step it a little more so they don't have to cover their guys for so long."  

Stopping the Jaguars' top passing targets still will be a tall order.  

Jacksonville's top four outside receivers - Reggie Williams, Jimmy Smith, rookie Matt Jones and Ernest Wilford - stand 6-
foot-4, 6-1, 6-6 and 6-4. The foursome has combined for 35 of the team's 50 catches and all four touchdown receptions, 
including Smith's winner Sunday in overtime against the New York Jets.  

"It presents a different challenge than we're used to," Foxworth said, adding it comes down to preparation defending that 
type of size.  

"You have to be smart and know their strengths and weaknesses. Normally, taller guys aren't as quick, so you need to use 
your quickness and try to anticipate the routes they're running."  

But when it comes to the Broncos secondary this season, there has been little that has been easy to see coming.  

It started in the opener in Miami, when Bailey injured his left shoulder and Walls and Williams were forced out of the game 
because of cramping.  

Williams replacing Walls in the lineup against the Chiefs was equally surprising, at least this early in the season. But the 
rookie has played more consistently.  

Given that backdrop, perhaps Bailey will end up with another shocker.  

"You can never count him out," Williams said.  

Added Bailey: "I'm just going to take it one day at a time and try to get this thing right. It feels OK. It's not where I want it 
to be. But there's progress."  

rasizerl@RockyMountainNews.com

Copyright 2005, Rocky Mountain News. All Rights Reserved. 
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Bailey refuses to back off

Cornerback questioned Chiefs' effort on MNF

By Ryan Thorburn, Camera Sports Writer

September 29, 2005

ENGLEWOOD — Controversy and injury are two things Champ Bailey has been able to avoid during a brilliant start to his NFL career.

But the Broncos' Pro Bowl cornerback has been in the spotlight this week as head coaches from Denver, Kansas City and Jacksonville spend at 
least part of their day worrying about his aching body and/or sharp tongue.  

For obvious reasons, Mike Shanahan and Jack Del Rio — busy preparing for Sunday's Broncos-Jaguars rematch at Alltell Stadium (11 a.m., 
Channel 4) — are monitoring Bailey's status after he suffered a painful left hamstring injury during Monday's night's 30-10 victory over the 
Chiefs.  

An MRI taken on Tuesday showed no tears in the hamstring. Bailey, also dealing with a dislocated shoulder, is currently listed as questionable.  

"I'm a very optimistic person, so I always think I can play," Bailey said on Wednesday before watching his teammates practice. "I never count 
myself out. ... Every week is a different challenge. You're always going to have a different bump, a different bruise. You've got to find a way to 
get through it. That's what makes guys such good professionals, when you can find a way to bounce back from things like that." 

Dick Vermeil is apparently having a tough time shaking off his team's latest letdown at Invesco Field. Despite calling out his own players after 
Monday's game — saying that "(the Broncos) are a better football team than us" — Kansas City's head coach is reportedly very upset with 
Bailey for comments made about the Chiefs on Denver's sideline in the heat of the moment.  

"They're playing a little different. They're not playing as hard. I ain't going to relax, though," Bailey told teammates while wearing an ABC 
microphone during the national telecast.  

Vermeil took issue with the observation.  

"I know this — none of our players said Champ Bailey didn't play hard when we beat them by three touchdowns last year out here," Vermeil said 
on Tuesday. "Eddie Kennison didn't say that Champ Bailey was not playing hard. ... Champ Bailey's a fine kid, respected by everybody in the 
league, but you put a mike on him, you never know what you're going to hear. You catch some things guys say in frustration, and you use them 
to enhance the broadcast. But sometimes that embarrasses the player."  

Bailey didn't sound embarrassed on Wednesday. In fact, if asked to wear a microphone again — even on Dec. 4 at Arrowhead Stadium — he 
said he will do it.  

"I'm sure they will (play harder in Kansas City)," Bailey said. "We'll be in their backyard and they'll forget what I said. Everybody said it. And I'm 
not going to shy away from speaking my mind. I mean, I felt like I was kicking their (butt) so I just said it."  

One of the reasons why Bailey is so well thought of by his peers is that he has always been able to back up the talk on the field. He has never 
missed a start in his career, a streak of 99 games, although the same sore hamstring kept him out of all four preseason games this summer.  

"The quote I said back then was that if it was the regular season I'd push myself to get out there. But it wasn't. It is now," said Bailey, who plans 
to return to practice on Friday. "I've got the same problem now and hopefully I can play with it this week."  

Darrent Williams, who made his first start opposite Bailey on Monday, also missed Wednesday's practice with a sprained ankle. The rookie from 
Oklahoma State is listed as probable and confident his consecutive games started streak will be extended to two.  

"It's getting better," Williams said of the injury he sustained in the second quarter against the Chiefs. "I'll just continue getting treatment and 
hopefully I'll be ready on Sunday."  

During the opener at Miami, Bailey (dislocated shoulder), Williams (cramping) and Lenny Walls (cramping) all had to leave the game in the third 
quarter. That left rookie Domonique Foxworth and safety Sam Brandon as the cornerbacks of record in the 34-10 loss.  

Brandon (groin) and cornerback Roc Alexander (hamstring) are also on the injury report this week.  
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"When one cornerback goes down it's like a ripple effect for us," Williams said.  

Bailey chooses to look at the glass as being half full. At least when it comes to his team.  

"I like to be accountable, regardless of whether I'm hurt or not. I like to be out there," he said. "They depend on me to be out there, so I want to 
give them all the good forecast that I'm going to be back out there on that field."

Copyright 2005, The Daily Camera. All Rights Reserved. 
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Wednesday, September 28, 2005 

Bailey says he'd make same Chiefs' remarks
Associated Press 

DENVER -- Champ Bailey didn't apologize when he learned he made Kansas City coach Dick Vermeil 
mad for saying the Chiefs weren't playing hard. 

Instead, Bailey insisted he'd say it again. 

"I'm doing my job, doing it well," Bailey said Wednesday. "I'm going 
to keep doing it and I'm going to talk about it." 

At issue were statements Bailey made to teammates during Denver's 
30-10 win over Kansas City on Monday. Bailey wore a microphone 
during the game and some of his comments were heard on ABC. 

"The way they played up there in Kansas City, it ain't the same, though," said Bailey, referring to last 
season's 45-17 Chiefs win. "They're playing a little different. They're not playing as hard. I ain't going to 
relax, though." 

Bailey left Denver's win in the second quarter with a hamstring injury, which has put his availability in 
limbo for next week's game in Jacksonville. 

On Tuesday, Vermeil vented some frustration over those comments. 

"I know this -- none of our players said Champ Bailey didn't play hard when we beat them by three 
touchdowns last year out here," Vermeil said. "Eddie Kennison didn't say that Champ Bailey was not 
playing hard." 

Vermeil said he has never let his players wear microphones during games because "sometimes that 
embarrasses the player." 

If Bailey was embarrassed or upset about what he said, though, it sure didn't sound like it Wednesday. 

"I'm not going to shy away from speaking my mind," Bailey said. "I felt like I was kicking [expletive]. 
So, I just said it." 

Bailey pointed out that Vermeil pretty much agreed with what Bailey said. 

"Look at his quotes. He did say they should have played harder," Bailey said. 

Indeed, Vermeil said, "I think we can play better than that. I think we can play harder than that. I don't 
know if Champ Bailey said that to evaluate." 

Broncos coach Mike Shanahan doesn't have any problems with his players being miked for games. In 
fact, Shanahan has been miked himself in the past. 

ESPN.com: NFL
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"In the heat of battle, some things are going to be said by the coaching staff or from players," Shanahan 
said. "What it is, is the heat of battle. That's just part of the game, and you have to live with those 
things."

Bailey said he would wear a microphone again if asked. 

The Broncos travel to Kansas City for a rematch with the Chiefs on Dec. 4. Asked if he thinks the 
Chiefs will play harder in the next game, Bailey said he was sure they would. 

"We'll be in their back yard," he said. "They won't forget what I said. I mean, what everybody said." 

ESPN.com: Help | Media Kit | Report a Bug | Contact Us | Site Map | Tools | Jobs at ESPN | Supplier Information | Copyright 
©2005 ESPN Internet Ventures. Terms of Use for our Site, Terms of Use for ESPN Motion and Privacy Policy and Safety 
Information/Your California Privacy Rights are applicable to you. All rights reserved.  
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Wednesday, September 28, 2005 

MRI shows Bailey's hamstring not torn
Associated Press 

DENVER -- The results of the MRI taken on the Champ Bailey's left hamstring were better than he 
expected. So are the chances of the Denver Broncos cornerback making his 100th consecutive start 
Sunday at Jacksonville. 

"I don't know the complete diagnosis," Bailey said Wednesday. "I just 
know I didn't tear anything and that was the best news possible." 

It didn't look as good last Monday night when he dragged down Chiefs 
fullback Tony Richardson for a modest gain late in the second quarter. 
He tried to get up, but the leg buckled under him. 

"The way it felt then, I thought my leg was going to fall apart," Bailey 
said. "I'm fine now." 

Still, the hamstring wasn't good enough to allow him to practice Wednesday. He was out of pads and 
jogging along the sidelines in sweats and without a helmet and jersey, listed as questionable on Denver's 
injury report. 

"I'm very optimistic I'll play," he said. "I always think I can play. I never count myself out." 

Who can doubt him? This was the same player who dislocated his shoulder in the season opener and 
four days later with his harness to protect it, was back at practice preparing for the next game against 
San Diego. 

"He was injected in that area [the hamstring] today," Denver coach Mike Shanahan said. "We'll have to 
wait and see during the week if he's able to go. I don't think he'll even try to go until Friday." 

ESPN.com: Help | Media Kit | Report a Bug | Contact Us | Site Map | Tools | Jobs at ESPN | Supplier Information | Copyright 
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Wednesday, September 28, 2005 

Bailey Hamstrung, But Healing
By Andrew Mason
DenverBroncos.com

ENGLEWOOD, Colo. -- When Champ Bailey gingerly left the Broncos' 
home field Monday night, he thought his left hamstring was torn and his 
season was over just three weeks after it began. 

"The way I felt, yeah," Bailey said. "I felt like my leg was going to fall apart." 

The Tuesday MRI examination revealed otherwise, and now the Broncos 
and Bailey -- listed as questionable on the official injury report -- play wait-
and-see. 

"I don’t think he’ll even try to go until Friday," said Head Coach Mike 
Shanahan. "He might not even be able to go Friday." 

Shanahan said that Bailey received an injection in the area, which Bailey 
first injured early in training camp. He subsequently sat out the Broncos' 
entire preseason slate before returning to game action against the Miami 
Dolphins in Week 1. He then dislocated his left shoulder just after halftime 
but returned the following week. 

The left hamstring injury of this week is similar to the one with which he 
grappled in August. 

"It's a little bit of the same," Bailey said. "I remember the quote I said back 
then. I said if it was the regular season, I'd push myself to get back out there 
but it wasn't. It is now. I've got the same problem. I've just got to take care of 
it and hopefully I can play this week." 

Bailey's endurance gives his teammates hope that they'll have him in the 
huddle Sunday at Jacksonville. 

"You can't ever count him out," cornerback Darrent Williams said. "He's 
made 90-something consecutive starts, so you can't count him out." 

Ninety-nine in the regular season, to be exact. Sunday would be his 100th, 
although if playoff games are factored in, the season opener at Miami was 
the 100th, making the game at ALLTEL Stadium his 103rd should he play. 

"I know it didn't look good when he was having trouble walking off the field, 
but again, you go back with the dislocated shoulder," safety John Lynch 
said. "Most guys don't play the week after that." 

But this is different. 

"I think it's a little bit more challenging, because it's my leg, and I use my legs in every way 
possible," Bailey said. "It's definitely a bigger challenge, but who says I can't do it?" 

Champ Bailey left the field gingerly, but under his own 
power, after injuring his hamstring Monday night. 
PHOTO: JAMIE SCHWABEROW / RICH CLARKSON 
AND ASSOCIATES

BRONCOS TV

Broncos TV brings you highlights of Monday 
night's game, when the Broncos defeated 
Kansas City 30-10. 
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WEEKLY Q&A

This coming week, it's linebacker Ian Gold's 
turn in the hot seat to answer your 
questions. Gold earned a Pro Bowl bid as a 
special teamer following the 2001 season 
and started in 2002 and 2003 before 
heading to Tampa Bay for 2004 and 
returning to Denver this year. Send him 
your question and come back Friday to see 
if he answered yours.
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Part of the consideration for Bailey and the Broncos is whether the Pro Bowler is injured or 
merely hurting by the time Sunday arrives. 

"Well, there’s something about being hurt and injured," Shanahan said. "He’s going to play if he’s hurt. There’s no question 
about it. But with the dislocation, it did surprise me that he was able to go. 

"When you have a hamstring, there’s not a whole lot that you can 
do. He’ll get a feel for that later on in the week. Right now, it’s just 
a guess." 

So that means uncertainty, and adapting to the possibilities of 
Bailey playing or sitting out requires two different preparation 
mindsets. For Denver, it's to assume that Bailey won't play. 

"I think we've got to prepare as if he's not going to be there and be 
ready for that," Lynch said. 

In Jacksonville, it's to assume Bailey will. 

"(Bailey has) proven over his career that he's been a tough guy 
that will show up and play on Sunday," Jaguars head coach Jack 

Del Rio said. "It's not the first time he's had to fight through something. In fact, he's already shown the courage and the ability 
to fight through a shoulder problem this year, so we anticipate seeing him." 

Bailey himself anticipates the same. 

"I'm a very optimistic person," he said. "I always think I can play. I never count myself out." 

RELATED LINKS:

! Shanahan Press Conference
! Plummer Press Conference
! Williams Ascends, But Learning Continues
! Broncos-Chiefs Game Center
! 'All Three Phases' Power Broncos to Win
! Rod Smith: Another Milestone for the Master
! Prime Time Management
! Broncos-Chiefs Notebook: Hamstring Fells Bailey
! Fans, Penalties Keep Chiefs at Bay

Champ Bailey suffered his left-hamstring injury on this second-
quarter play. PHOTO: RYAN McKEE / RICH CLARKSON AND 
ASSOCIATES
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Bailey’s status undetermined  
MRI shows no major damage to injured hamstring
By FRANK SCHWAB THE GAZETTE 

   ENGLEWOOD c Denver Broncos cornerback Champ Bailey got some positive news Tuesday when a magnetic 
resonance imaging test on his injured left hamstring showed no major damage.  
   Bailey’s agent, Jack Reale, said the test didn’t show any tears. Bailey’s status for Sunday’s game against 
Jacksonville is uncertain.  
   Reale said he didn’t know if Bailey, who was hurt making a tackle Monday against Kansas City, will play, but 
the test results were very encouraging.  
   “It’ll depend on healing,” Reale said about Bailey’s status.  
   Bailey came back quickly from an earlier injury this year. He dislocated his left shoulder in the season 
opener but missed only one practice.  
   Bailey has never missed a game in his NFL career; Monday was his 99th.  
   “He’s got tremendous healing powers, as we’ve all seen,” safety John Lynch said.  
   The Broncos could use Bailey’s stability at cornerback because they shook up their lineup Monday. Rookie 
Darrent Williams replaced Lenny Walls in the starting lineup. Walls played with the starters after Bailey was 
knocked out of the game in the second quarter.  
   Williams’ promotion was a surprise. But now that opponents know a rookie is starting, even Williams 
expects them to try to take advantage.  
   “I’m not Champ yet,” Williams said. “Teams don’t look his way. I got to get picked on and make some plays 
before teams stop looking my way.”  
   Coach Mike Shanahan said the reason for demoting Walls was simple: Williams has outplayed him.  
   “He has competed and he really proved to us through preseason and the first two regular-season games 
that he deserved a chance to start,” Shanahan said. “He took advantage of that opportunity (Monday), played 
extremely well.”  
   Walls said he has been disappointed with his play. He missed a couple of tackles that led to big plays 
Monday, including a 21-yard reception by receiver Samie Parker that was the Chiefs’ only touchdown. But he 
said he is unfazed.  
   “I got a strong family behind me that tells me, ‘You fought adversity all your life,’” Walls said. “‘You were 
undrafted, you fought your way to a starter position and one little setback isn’t going to hurt.’ My ‘A’ game is 
going to come soon.”  
   Walls signed a one-year tender offer as a restricted free agent last offseason. He said his impending free 
agency hasn’t affected his play.  
   “I try not to think about it,” Walls said. “Sometimes it creeps into your head but you just have to go and 
play football.”  
CONTACT THE WRITER: 476-4891 or  

fschwab@gazette.com
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Bailey nursing sore, not torn, hamstring
By Bill Williamson  
Denver Post Staff Writer 
DenverPost.com 

For the second time in two weeks, Broncos cornerback Champ Bailey received good news after undergoing an MRI.  

And for the second time in two weeks, the Bailey watch is on the clock.  

The MRI results came back negative, showing that Bailey's left hamstring was not torn Monday night during Denver's 30-10 victory over visiting 
Kansas City. Bailey left the game in the second quarter after aggravating an injury that kept him out the entire preseason.  

Bailey's agent, Jack Reale, said it has not been determined how long Bailey will miss, but it is likely the veteran starter could miss some time.  

However, Reale said Bailey might play Sunday at Jacksonville because of his toughness. He was supposed to miss two weeks with a dislocated 
shoulder he suffered Sept. 11 at Miami, but had an interception return for a touchdown in Denver's 20-17 win over San Diego on Sept. 18. Bailey has 
played in all 99 games since he entered the NFL in 1999. It's the longest current streak among cornerbacks in the league.  

"I wouldn't bet against Champ," Reale said. "He's going to try, and we all know that he hasn't missed a game."  

Coming back from a hamstring injury likely will prove more difficult for a cornerback than doing the same from a shoulder injury. If Bailey doesn't play
Sunday at Jacksonville, Lenny Walls, who has been replaced by Darrent Williams, and Domonique Foxworth likely would play more. 

Also, the Broncos expect wide receiver Rod Smith, who suffered a concussion Monday night, to play against the Jaguars. Smith could miss some 
practice time. Backup linebacker Louis Green (left hamstring) could miss some time as well. 

Page 1 of 1Print Article
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Baily a steal of a deal
History will look favorably on trade

By Pat Graham
The Daily Times-Call

ENGLEWOOD — Champ Bailey or Clinton Portis.  

You can only have one, so which do you choose? 

If you could go back in time and plant a bug in Denver Broncos coach Mike Shanahan’s ear, would you yea 
or nay the March 2004 deal with the Washington Redskins that sent a stud running back east and an elite 
shutdown corner west?  

The Denver Broncos could use Portis right now. The running game is in a sorry state. In two games, 
Denver has rushed for 168 yards. The Broncos, who pride themselves on rushing prowess, rank a 
pedestrian 22nd in the league. They’re averaging a ho-hum 3.7 yards per carry.  

Portis would bolster those numbers. Sure, he hasn’t been spectacular for the Redskins — he has 173 yards 
and no touchdowns this season — but he’d be a better fit in Denver’s system. Portis had two straight 1,500-
yard campaigns for the blue and orange.  

But you cannot part with Bailey. He single-handedly won Denver the game against San Diego on Sunday. 
His 25-yard pick and ensuing score at the start of the second half was the tide-turning play.  

I’ll take Bailey any day, and twice on Sundays.  

The moment Bailey strapped on a harness so he could play against the Chargers with a dislocated shoulder, 
my mind did a complete reversal.  

Before, it seemed Denver made a colossal mistake trading a tailback for a corner. When you have the 
second-coming of Terrell Davis, you throw bank vaults filled with cash at him to keep him happy. And it 
seemed Portis was worth every nickel he wanted in a new contract. With Denver, he had 18 100-yard 
performances.  

Last year strengthened my resolve. Bailey made the Pro Bowl, but c’mon, he had a so-so season. Jerry 
Porter burned him, Chad Johnson owned him, and Peerless Price, since cut by Atlanta, exploited him. 
Bailey had three interceptions, but other than the one against New Orleans, where he tight-roped the 
sideline, none were memorable.  

There’s something different about Bailey this season. Maybe with a year of defensive coordinator Larry 
Coyer’s system under his belt, he’s more sure of himself.  

Right now, Bailey’s irreplaceable. While some combination of Mike Anderson, Tatum Bell and Ron Dayne 
will eventually work itself out in the backfield, Bailey can’t be lost.  

Had Bailey’s shoulder been worse than it was, the season would’ve been over in week one. He’s the one 
player Denver must have on the field. As good as rookies Darrent Williams and Domonique Foxworth may 
be some day, they’re light years behind Bailey. They can’t take his place.  

Bailey’s in a class by himself. Quarterbacks go out of their way to avoid him. Even with a dislocated 
shoulder, Bailey is still feared. He currently ranks third in the league in interceptions with two (Cincinnati’s 



Deltha O’Neal — does that name ring a bell? — leads the league), and that’s with quarterbacks afraid to 
challenge him.  

On Sunday against San Diego, quarterback Drew Brees threw two passes in Bailey’s direction. One sailed 
high. The other was completed — to Bailey, for a score.  

When Bailey’s on patrol, one side of the field is completely off limits. Two weeks ago, Miami’s Gus 
Frerotte tried to test Bailey twice, and the Dolphins paid severely both times. Bailey stripped receiver Chris 
Chambers after Chambers caught a pass on him. Bailey later picked off another one.  

Four times this season, according to Bailey’s estimate, quarterbacks have tried to pick on him. Three times, 
it’s resulted in turnovers. Quarterbacks, as smart as they are, never seem to learn. Don’t test Bailey. It never 
has a good ending.  

Unlike this trade.  

Watching Portis gain 52 yards against Dallas on ‘Monday Night Football’ reaffirmed that this was a good 
deal.

At the time, giving up Portis for Bailey seemed like an extravagant price.  

Turns out, it was only a small one.
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Monday, September 19, 2005 

One Day Later, Bailey 'Okay'

By Andrew Mason
DenverBroncos.com

ENGLEWOOD, Colo. -- The adrenaline of Sunday's 20-17 win over the San Diego 
Chargers had worn off Monday afternoon. All Champ Baileyhad left was the football 
that he intercepted on the first play of the third quarter and the lingering pain that 
follows three-plus hours in a typical NFL game. 

But the pain in the left shoulder that he'd dislocated a week ago wasn't 
overwhelming. Nor was it sufficient to keep him from playing, from making the play 
that turned the game -- and the home crowd -- in the Broncos' favor, and in general 
to keep him from being an integral part of a defensive effort that stymied the 
Chargers in the second half. 

"(There was) a little (pain), but I'm not the only guy out there playing in pain," Bailey 
said. "There are 22 starters out there playing in pain. Most of those guys played the 
whole game last week, so they were probably more banged up than I was." 

Playing is one thing. Practicing to the maximum -- as Bailey did last week -- is 
another matter entirely. 

"I was more impressed with him with the way he practiced during the week," Head 
Coach Mike Shanahan said. "When a guy practices that hard, usually it shows up on 
game day, and to come back with that dislocated shoulder and play the way that he 
did was pretty impressive." 

But Bailey downplayed the pain he endured. 

"I feel okay -- just (the) usual postgame soreness," he said. "Nothing major." 

The third-quarter intereception punctuated Bailey's day. But seven days earlier, the 
Pro Bowler's second half began with a spill to the dirt that comprises a sizable chunk 
of the Miami Dolphins' home field, leaving his left shoulder dislocated. Against the 
Chargers, he couldn't have had a better post-intermission opening, breaking on a 
pass from Drew Brees to Keenan McCardell and snaring it for his first touchdown 
since Dec. 24, 2000. 

Prior to the interception, the Broncos had endured occasional boos in falling behind 
14-3. Afterwards, the only boos were reserved for the Chargers, the officials, and 
calls such as the too-many-men infraction of the fourth period that turned Darrent 
Williams' 61-yard punt return for a touchdown into a 37-yard runback that merely set 
up a touchdown. 

Nevertheless, Denver's defense dominated after Bailey's interception, allowing the 
Chargers just three points the rest of the way. 

"I knew we needed a spark," he said. "Things just kind of came together. I was 
surprised it happened on the first play. I just knew exactly what he wanted to do on 
that play. I just jumped the route, which is not my area of the field to cover, but, 
obviously, if I see something, I've got to go do it." 

The situation aligned perfectly for Bailey, as the Broncos pressured Brees just enough to force a hurried throw. 

"We had a little zone blitz on that ... and I think Drew had to get the ball out there," Shanahan said. "Champ did a great job reading the throw. But 
he does that all the time." 

Champ Bailey celebrated after his first touchdown in nearly five 
years. PHOTO: TREVOR BROWN / RICH CLARKSON AND 
ASSOCIATES

BRONCOS TV

Broncos TV catches up with Champ Bailey to look back 
at his game on Sunday and find out how he's feeling 
after playing a full game just one week after dislocating 
his shoulder. 

9/19: Champ Back in Form
9/19: Shanahan Press Conference
9/19: Broncos-Chargers Postgame
9/18: Shanahan Press Conference

FROM THE HORSE'S MOUTH

Listen to post-game audio snippets straight from the 
locker room in the moments after Denver's 20-17 win 
over the San Diego Chargers. 

Head Coach Mike Shanahan
Cornerback Champ Bailey
Wide Receiver Ashley Lelie
Tight End Jeb Putzier
Linebacker Al Wilson

WEEKLY Q&A

This week, it's tight end Stephen Alexander's turn in the 
hot seat to answer your questions. Alexander joined 
the team in the offseason and started each of the first 
two games.Send him your question and come back 
Friday to see if he answered yours.
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However, it had been six years since he'd taken an interception back for a touchdown, and five years since he scored in any manner in a 
regular-season game -- and it was done just seven days after the kind of injury that often sidelines a man for two weeks. 

Pain will be a companion henceforth this year. Bailey accepts that. 

"I think it will get better every week, but probably won't be the same until I have some extended period of rest time," he said. "Who knows when 
that will be?" 

Not for at least four months, Bailey and the Broncos hope. 

RELATED LINKS:

! Notebook: Anderson Still the Starter
! Broncos-Chargers Game Center
! Broncos Learn Value of Persistence in 'Gutsy' Win
! A Needed Turnaround
! Broncos-Chargers Notebook
! Chargers Short Circuit in Falling to 0-2
! Video: Mike Shanahan's Press Conference
! Broncos-Chargers Photo Gallery
! Broncology: Third Downs and Results
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Thursday, September 15, 2005 

Bailey Gets Back to Work 
By Andrew Mason
DenverBroncos.com

ENGLEWOOD, Colo. -- It was remarkable enough that Champ Bailey didn't even 
brandish a sling on Monday, just one day after dislocating his shoulder early in the 
second half of the 34-10 loss to the Miami Dolphins. But the sight of Bailey on the 
practice field Thursday afternoon proved to be a surprising jolt for the Broncos, who 
didn't expect the All-Pro cornerback to return to practice until Friday. 

"Very surprised," Head Coach Mike Shanahan replied when asked just how surprised 
he was at Bailey's rapid return. "I'm not a doctor, but Greek (Head Athletic Trainer 
Steve Antonopulos) has seen these injuries before, and for him to come back and 
practice the way he did was pretty special." 

Even Bailey was somewhat taken aback at his recovery, which allowed him to absorb 
a full afternoon's work Thursday. 

"I'm not surprised completely, but I was a little shocked with the recovery I made so 
fast," Bailey said. "I didn't think I would able to do anything today. I thought tomorrow 
would be the day, but today happened to be the day." 

Based on the way Bailey felt as he left the practice field, it proved to be the right day. 

"It felt good -- better than I expected," he said. "I didn't know what to expect, to be 
honest with you. I just went out there, gave it my all and it came out good." 

The fact that Bailey came through unscathed was significant. 

"He had a lot of contact," Shanahan said. "We had pads on for the first part of 
practice. He looked pretty good." 

And -- for the most part -- pain-free. 

"It was non-existent for most of it," Bailey said. "There were moments where I turned 
certain ways, put my arm a certain way and I could feel it, but nothing real extreme." 

The decision to practice Thursday belonged primarily to Bailey. 

"It's my body, so they really let me judge it the way I want to judge it and move the 
way I want to move," he said. "I'm all for it. I felt like I could go. The trainers and coach 
felt like it was a good opportunity for me to go and try it out. 

Bailey said that Denver's medical staff advised him of the potential risks of returning 
too soon, but he chose to practice anyway. 

"They always give you the things that can happen (with) the risks that you take. But at 
the same time, I'm aware of that, and I don't really care," he said. "I just want to play 
football and help us win." 

"I did everything -- everything I could," said 
Champ Bailey after practicing Thursday. 
PHOTO: RYAN McKEE / RICH CLARKSON 
AND ASSOCIATES

BRONCOS TV

Broncos TV caught up with 
Champ Bailey immediately after 
he left the field following his first 
practice work since dislocating 
his left shoulder. 

9/15: The Community's Mood
9/15: Bailey Back to Practice
9/14: Rookies Stand Ready
9/14: Shanahan Press Conference
9/14: Plummer Press Conference
9/14: Improving in the Red Zone
9/13: Broncos-Dolphins Highlights
9/13: A Night of Fun and Games
9/12: Bailey Recovers
9/12: Shanahan Press Conference

HELP THE GULF COAST

The Broncos will be collecting donations for 
Hurricane Katrina relief before this Sunday's 
game against the San Diego Chargers. 
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Even before Bailey practiced, some of his cohorts in the defensive backfield believed 
that there was no way the seven-year veteran would miss Sunday's game. If he plays, 
it will extend his streak of consecutive games played and started to 101 (including 
playoffs) -- a run that extends to the opening weekend of his rookie season with the 
Washington Redskins. 

"He's a warrior; he wants to play anyway," cornerback Lenny Walls said earlier this 
week. "If he's capable of playing, he's going to be out there playing." 

Added John Lynch: "He's obviously got good healing genes because he's never 
missed a game in his career and he plays a tough, physical brand of football. So I 
know if there's anyone who can come back on short notice from that kind of injury, it's 
Champ." 

Thursday's work simply underscored the truth in those words about Bailey. 

"It gives you an idea of how tough he is," Shanahan said. "To have your shoulder pop out like it did, have a harness on -- still
being quite sore -- and to compete the way he did is probably why he's a great player. 

When Sunday dawns, Bailey expects he'll likely be ready -- in no small part because of what he did Thursday afternoon. 

"If I'm in pads during the week, I'm probably going to play," Bailey said. "There's no doubt that I'll probably be out there. As
long as I don't have any setbacks, I'll be fine." 

RELATED LINKS:

! Broncos Flashback: Gaston Green's Big Day Against San Diego
! Wednesday Notebook: Anderson Gets Some Work
! Broncos TV: Rookies at the Ready
! Rookie Corners Prepare in Case Bailey Sits Out
! Broncos TV: Red-Zone Repair
! Broncos See Red After Struggling Inside the 20
! Charlie Adams: Movin' On Up
! Receivers Make Big Catches for Charity
! Monday Notes: Coping With Pain the Issue for Anderson
! Bailey's Shoulder Dislocated
! Broncos TV: Bailey on the Mend

Military personnel, Denver Broncos 
Cheerleaders and wives of Broncos coaches 
and players will be stationed at all stadium 
gates, with all proceeds going to the 
American Red Cross. Donations must be 
cash or check only, no food or clothing, 
please. 

THIS WEEK ...

Friday: Daily story, Broncos TV's Denver-
San Diego preview show, Nick Ferguson's 
answers 
Saturday: Broncology and a closer look at 
the Chargers
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Monday, September 12, 2005 

Bailey's Shoulder Dislocated 
No Separation Means Bailey Has 'Outside Chance' to Play Sunday

*** UPDATED 6:21 P.M. MDT ***

By Andrew Mason
DenverBroncos.com

ENGLEWOOD, Colo. -- A day after a humbling season-opening loss that represented 
the franchise's worst opening-day result since 1966, some good news arrived for the 
Broncos with the word that Champ Bailey's left-shoulder injury was not as severe as 
initially feared. 

After first believing that Bailey had separated his shoulder early in the third quarter 
Sunday, subsequent examination Monday morning revealed that it was merely a 
dislocation. 

"(Head Athletic Trainer) Steve (Antonopulos) thought initially it was separated, very 
similar to what Lenny (Walls) had (in 2004)," Head Coach Mike Shanahan said. "Then 
after the MRI and talking to him after the game, it's dislocated, which means it pops 
out of the joint, so it's still quite sore." 

Added Bailey: "There's no damage to any muscles," he said. "You're just stretched. 
I'm vulnerable to it happening again, but if anybody knows me, I'm going to do 
whatever I can to get out there." 

Shanahan said there was even an "outside chance" that the Pro Bowl cornerback 
could return in time for the Week 2 game against the San Diego Chargers. 

"If I can walk, there's a 90 percent chance I'm going to be out there, but I've got to be 
smart about it," Bailey said. "I don't want to mess this thing up any worse than it can 
be. If I can't do things I want to do, then I won't go. But if I can do quite a bit of the 
things I can do, then I will. I won't say that I have to be totally 100 percent. I'm going to 
be in pain throughout the year, anyway. So why not play through this if I can?" 

But Walls knows all about how such an injury can repeat itself. He was limited to just 
seven games last season after dislocating his shoulder three times. The final 
occurrence, on Nov. 28 of last year against the Oakland Raiders, landed him on 
injured reserve and necessitated offseason surgery. 

"From talking to Champ and some of the trainers, mine was just dislocated a little bit 
more severely," Walls said. "His kind of slipped out and they could just push it right 
back in the socket; mine was kind of down and around, so they had to pull on it to get 
it back around into the joint. 

"(It) was a good sign that they got it back in on the sidelines," Walls added. "Every 
time with mine, they had to get it back in in the training room. 

If Bailey does play against San Diego, he'll need some extra equipment in order to do 
so.

Champ Bailey had an interception and 
forced a fumble in the first half Sunday 
before being forced to the sidelines. PHOTO: 
JAMIE SCHWABEROW / RICH CLARKSON 
AND ASSOCIATES

BRONCOS TV

Broncos TV caught up with 
Champ Bailey to find out 
whether his dislocated shoulder 
will keep him sidelined for next 
week. 

9/12: Bailey on the Mend
9/12: Shanahan Press Conference
9/11: Broncos-Dolphins Recap
9/8: Facing Frerotte
9/8: Anderson Raring to Go
9/7: David Terrell Arrives
9/5: Rice Ends Career

WEEKLY Q&A

This week, it's safety Nick 
Ferguson's turn in the hot seat to 
answer your questions as the 
veteran safety prepares for 
Week 2 after leading the team in 
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"He'll have to play in a harness," Shanahan said. "Al Wilson had it last year. John 
Lynch had it." 

Walls also wore a harness after his 2004 dislocation, but did not find that it impacted 
his game. 

"It didn't really affect my range of motion," he said. "Maybe you might have one play in 
a game, depending on what kind of pass play you get, where it might restrict you a 
little bit, but actually it helps you in tackling, because you keep your arms in tight, you 
don't get way out here and get your arm overextended. It didn't really limit him that 
much. I think he'll be fine wearing it." 

Whether Bailey can play will depend on his pain tolerance, Shanahan said. 

"If he can handle the pain," Shanahan said, "there's a possibility he could play this 
weekend, so we'll go over that scenario during the week." 

If he does, he would extend his streak of consecutive games played which dates back to his entry into the NFL. Sunday's start 
was Bailey's 100th since joining the league in 1999 -- 97 in the regular season and three in the playoffs. 

"He's obviously got good healing genes because he's never missed a game in his career and he plays a tough, physical brand 
of football," safety John Lynch said. "So I know if there's anyone who can come back on short notice from that kind of injury, 
it's Champ." 

Added Bailey: "(The streak) is important and it shows accountability but at the same time, I'm not really concerned with it. 
There's a lot of great players that have missed a lot of games, so I'm not concerned with that. It's just (that) I want to be out
there to help my team win, and I know I can't do anything sitting on the sidelines." 

RELATED LINKS:

! Monday Notebook: Coping With Pain the Issue for Anderson
! Broncos-Dolphins Game Center
! Broncos TV: Postgame Report
! 'Insult to Injury' for Broncos in 34-10 Loss to Miami
! Bailey Shoulders Separation Anxiety
! Dolphins Take Advantage to Beat Broncos
! Broncos-Dolphins Notebook
! Broncos-Dolphins Photo Gallery
! Broncos-Dolphins Gamebook

tackles at Miami. Send him your question
and come back Friday to see if he answered 
yours.

FROM THE HORSE'S MOUTH

Listen to post-game audio 
snippets straight from the locker 
room in the moments after 
Denver's 34-10 loss to the Miami Dolphins. 

Head Coach Mike Shanahan
Linebacker Al Wilson
Safety John Lynch
Cornerback Champ Bailey
Fullback Kyle Johnson
Wide Receiver Rod Smith
Cornerback Lenny Walls
Quarterback Jake Plummer/p> 
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Bailey could miss some playing time
Cornerback’s shoulder injury similar to one that kept Walls out 3 weeks
By FRANK SCHWAB THE GAZETTE 

   MIAMI c Denver Broncos cornerback Champ Bailey asked to go back into Sunday’s 34-10 loss 
to Miami, even though he had a separated left shoulder, and he didn’t rule out playing next 
week.
   But realistically, the Broncos might have to get used to being without Bailey for a few weeks.  
   Bailey’s injury is similar to the one cornerback Lenny Walls suffered in last year’s season 
opener, coach Mike Shanahan said. Walls missed three games, re-injured the shoulder two 
more times during the season and played in only six of Denver’s final 15 games.  
   “It’s very similar to Lenny Walls, and you guys know what happened to Lenny,” Shanahan 
said.  
   Bailey hurt his shoulder when he tried to tackle Miami running back Ronnie Brown on the first 
play of the second half and Brown landed on him. In the locker room after the game, Bailey 
dressed and then put his left arm in a sling.  
   Bailey said the trainers told him if he tried to go back in the game his shoulder easily could 
pop out of place again, which is why he didn’t return.  
   Bailey said he wants to play next week, but he said he doesn’t know what his chances are.  
   “I’ve never done this,” Bailey said. “Only the trainers can really tell me, and only my body can 
tell me when I’ll be ready.”  
   The Broncos were also without Walls and fellow cornerback Darrent Williams in the third 
quarter because they were suffering from cramps.  
   Rookie Domonique Foxworth, a fourthstring cornerback, and safety Sam Brandon, who hadn’t 
played the position since his sophomore year of high school, were Denver’s cornerbacks for 
most of the third quarter.  
   “You have to revert to street ball and just play,” Brandon said.  
   The Broncos didn’t use a nickel defense with five defensive backs for most of the second half 
because they didn’t have enough healthy cornerbacks.  
   Dolphins quarterback Gus Frerotte threw for 150 yards and a pair of touchdowns in the 
second half.  
   The Broncos have six cornerbacks on the roster, but Roc Alexander and Karl Paymah were 
inactive. So was running back Ron Dayne, which hurt the Broncos after Mike Anderson left the 
game with a rib injury early in the first quarter. Tatum Bell was the only other tailback on the 
active roster and fullback Cecil Sapp was the emergency tailback.  
   The Bronco did have rookie Paul Ernster among their 45 active players as a kickoff specialist.  
   Ernster rolled one of his kickoffs out of bounds and none of his three kickoffs went past the 5-
yard line. However, Shanahan said he didn’t regret using an active roster spot on Ernster.  
   “You don’t second guess yourself,” Shanahan said. “If you could have told me Mike Anderson 
would go down on the second (series), would I rather have a third running back up? Sure you 
would. That’s why you have 45 guys and you have to make a decision what’s best for your 
team.”  
   CONTACT THE WRITER: 476-4891 or  

fschwab@gazette.com
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broncos

Bailey back from layoff
By Mike Klis  
Denver Post Staff Writer 
DenverPost.com 

There was no exchange of pleasantries, no need for small talk.  

There wasn't even time to present the question. There was merely the mention that Champ Bailey was back at cornerback for the 
Broncos and before another word was uttered, John Lynch beamed from ear to ear.  

"It brings a smile to my face," Lynch, a Denver safety, said of Bailey's return. "Anytime you've got a guy like him who's at the top 
of his profession, you have to have him on the field."  

The Broncos start their season Sunday against the Dolphins in Miami, and Bailey will be there, ready or not. Considered one of the 
best cornerbacks in the NFL, Bailey gladly will throw two personal playing streaks into a collision Sunday.  

The most significant is the 96 consecutive regular-season games Bailey has started in his 96-game NFL career.  

"It means a lot," Bailey said. "It means I'm accountable."  

Given his durability, Bailey's streak of four missed preseason games with a strained hamstring raised concerns. Physically, Bailey is 
healed and has been running at full speed this week in practice.  

The concern is whether all that downtime might affect his timing as he covers the likes of Dolphins wide receivers Chris Chambers
and Marty Booker.  

"It could be a problem if you're not practicing, but he's been practicing," Broncos coach Mike Shanahan said of Bailey.  

"The only adjustment I have to make is being in game shape," Bailey said. "When you take this time off, you lose a little of that
game-time conditioning."  

In Bailey's absence, the Broncos gave extended playing time to rookie cornerbacks Darrent Williams and Domonique Foxworth. The
kids played so well, Shanahan no longer cringes should Bailey or his other starter, Lenny Walls, have to sit out a play or two.

Just the same, there would have been considerable concern in Broncoland had the season started without Bailey. In his six season
openers, Bailey has four interceptions and, in a perverse way, his preseason hamstring injury may help him get another Sunday. 
Quarterbacks pretty much have thrown away from his side the past two years, but given his lost preseason, Bailey may be tested 
more than usual by Dolphins quarterback Gus Frerotte.  

Not that shutting down the likes of Chambers and Booker is all that Bailey contributes to the Broncos' defense.  

"If I were Champ, I would get offended - I do get offended when people call him a cover corner," Lynch said. "Because Champ is a
complete corner. I always respected our corners in Tampa because they weren't afraid to tackle. That's one thing people don't see 
with Champ. He's not afraid to step in and take on a fullback. Last year, I don't remember him missing a tackle.  

"When you have the ability to cover and make plays on the ball, there's guys like that. But sometimes they forget about the other
part and say, 'Hey, I get paid to cover.' Champ takes a lot of pride in becoming a complete player,and that's what he is."  

And after a slight preseason scare, durability remains part of Bailey's complete package. No. 97 and counting.  

Staff writer Mike Klis can be reached at 303-820-5440 or mklis@denverpost.com.
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Hamstring injury will keep Bailey out of preseason

Pat Graham
The Daily Times-Call

ENGLEWOOD — Walking up an incline to the team’s complex Wednesday, Champ Bailey 
stepped funny and lurched to the left.
The Denver Broncos cornerback couldn’t put any weight on his left leg due to a 
hamstring injury, and so he saved himself from tipping over by grabbing a railing.
No wonder Denver coach Mike Shanahan is ruling Bailey out of preseason action. In an
effort to give the hamstring time to heal, Bailey was officially shut down 
Wednesday.
Ever since tweaking the hamstring Aug. 3 while jumping into the air to break up a 
pass, Bailey hasn’t been the same. Bailey has tried to give it a go in practice, but
he’d back it off to prevent further injury.
“We’ve never quite got him over the hump,” Shanahan said. “What
 we’re going to try to do is get it healed up before he plays.”
Were the regular season to start this week, Bailey’s streak would be in jeop-
ardy. He’s the only cornerback since 1999 (his rookie year) to start every 
regular-season game. That’s 96 straight and counting.
But don’t fret about Bailey playing the season opener Sept. 11 against Miami. Pulled
hammy and all, he said he will be out there.
“I don’t know exactly what I’ll do to get ready, but I will be ready, one way or 
another,” Bailey said.
This may sound strange, but the timing couldn’t be better for Bailey’s injury. His 
tweak allowed rookies like Darrent Williams, Domonique Foxworth and Karl Paymah to 
log more field time.
“You never want to see a guy like Champ out, but in the end it will turn into a 
positive for us because these three young corners are getting thrown into the fire,”
safety John Lynch said.
That fire will be lava hot Saturday when Denver hosts Indianapolis. After all, Colts
quarterback Peyton Manning has feasted on Denver’s defensive backs. He’s thrown for 
835 yards and nine touchdowns during the Colts’ past two AFC Wild Card playoff wins.

“The only way to get good in this league is to get challenged,” Lynch said. “There’s
no greater challenge than facing Peyton and the Colts.”
Bailey’s can’t stand being a spectator. He hates watching from the sideline.
It hasn’t happened much. During his first game in the league - Sept. 12, 1999 - 
Bailey intercepted a pass from Dallas quarterback Troy Aikman. Since then, he’s 
picked off 21 passes, including three with Denver last season.
“I hate to miss anything, but I try to look at it in a positive way,” Bailey said. 
“Hopefully it’ll help (the younger defensive backs) grow. 
“My biggest concern is  getting ready for the season. I’ve been around long enough 
to know that the season counts more than the preseason, but I hate to miss any 
time.”
While Shanahan has pulled the plug on the cornerback’s preseason, Bailey is still 
optimistic he can play. He wouldn’t rule himself completely out.
“I want to play,” Bailey said.
Hamstrings have been pulling left and right during this year’s training camp. 
Cornerback Roc Alexander, tight end Nate Jackson, tackle Matt Lepsis, safety Sam 
Brandon and defensive tackle Gerard Warren have all been plagued by the dreaded 
hamstring tweak. All have missed practice time.
Both Bailey and Jackson have been the hardest hit with the infliction. Jackson has a
high hamstring pull and Bailey a lower one. 
In recent days, Bailey has been kidded about the fact Lepsis made it back from his 
hamstring injury a lot quicker than him. Bailey just rolls his eyes at the 
assertion.
“If Matt Lepsis can pull a hamstring on the O-line, how much do we use ours?” Bailey
said. “And we run a lot faster than he does.”
 Missing field time with his teammates is bothering Bailey almost as much as the 
hamstring.
“Every time they’ve got their jerseys on and I don’t, it’s frustrating,” Bailey 
said. “I’ve never been out of action like this. I’ve just got to be patient. I have 
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to deal with it and hope that everything works itself out.”
At this point, Bailey’s not even giving the opener a thought.
“I try to not think that far ahead,” Bailey said. “I try to take it day by day 
because every day I see improvement. It’s not enough improvement. It’s not what I 
want to see, but I’ve got to be patient. I don’t want to take any chances at this 
point in the year and mess it up any worse.”
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Camp tour: Blanket Bailey soars over perception gap
Aug. 16, 2005
By Pete Prisco
CBS SportsLine.com Senior Writer 
Tell Pete your opinion!

Broncos: Five things to know

HOUSTON -- There is a perception that Denver Broncos cornerback Champ Bailey had an off year in 2004, that his cover 
skills aren't as good as advertised.  

Once again, perception does not come close to reality.  

Bailey, by far the elite corner in the NFL, was the victim of a few big pass plays that 
stood out in the eyes of fans, media and scouts -- most of those coming on national 
television.

They remember Bailey getting beaten Cincinnati's Chad Johnson on a Monday night -- 
twice for big plays, in fact. They remember Bailey getting beaten in the snow on a 
Sunday night by Oakland Raiders receiver Jerry Porter, who had three touchdown 
catches that game, although not all against Bailey.  

"They always remember one or two plays," Bailey said last week as the Broncos 
practiced with the Houston Texans, although he sat out the workouts with a sore 
hamstring. "But the people who really watch the games know what I can do."  

What he can do is play man coverage on the opponent's best receiver for much of the 
game, which is a defensive coordinator's heaven and a skill that is worth millions.  

It's catchy now to shoot down any talk of the phrase "shutdown" corner, but Bailey is as 
close to it as you can get.  

"Whoever said he had a down year is way off base," said one Denver defensive player. 
"He might have been beat a couple of plays here and there, but he's in man coverage more than any player in the league. 
Let's see what would happen with some of these other corners if they played man all the time."  

Aside from our own eyes, here's how we know Bailey is the best corner in the game: The players say so.  

"That guy was amazing when I played against him," Tennessee Titans receiver Drew 
Bennett said. "He had me almost the whole game and I had two catches. Bailey is the 
best."

Bailey has great size, great speed and he has a knack for playing the position. Yet 
because of the way he plays it, he leaves himself open to criticism. He was thrown at more 
than most defensive backs last year, not because he struggled but because he was in man 
coverage more than the rest.  

Aren't quarterbacks wise to go after the single coverage instead of at the zone on the other 
side of the field? Yet it sets up even the great corners for failure, their flaws there for all to 
see. The truth is Bailey might not take as much criticism if he played it safe, maybe on a 
team that plays a lot of zone.  

You can forget that.

"No way," Bailey said. "That's not me. I like it the way it is."  

Defensive coordinator Larry Coyer is smart enough to know that Bailey's ability to play man 
coverage allows him to do other things away from his coverage. Coyer said last year Bailey's play made it much easier to 

Champ Bailey says he is more 
than ready for prime time.
(Getty Images) 

DENVER BRONCOS

Out of Nowhere Man 

QB Bradlee Van Pelt

When Bradlee Van Pelt was 
taken in the seventh round of 
the 2004 draft, he was viewed as 
a raw quarterback with 
outstanding athletic ability. But 
there were questions about his 
ability to throw. Van Pelt didn't 
play at all last season, but he's 
now second on the depth chart 
behind Jake Plummer. Van Pelt 
was 10 of 17 for 107 yards 
against Houston last Saturday 
and has displayed a nice feel for 
the offense. He can also run, 
evidenced by his 40-yarder vs. 
the Texans. 

Five things you should know
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call a defense.  

Bailey heard the criticism after last season. He didn't believe it, but he listened. When you're you own worst critic, nothing 
else can come close to bothering you than what you continually tell yourself. After the season, Bailey sat down and did 
intensive film study of all of his plays, working on ways to get better and figuring out what went wrong on the plays he did get
beat on.  

"I want to limit them even more," he said. "I know I can, too."  

At 27, Bailey is at the prime of his career. He is the best corner in the league and is often compared to Deion Sanders -- the 
highest praise for any cover corner.  

Comparisons, though, aren't good enough for Bailey. He wants to be better than Sanders. And he told him so.  

"I want to go above and beyond that," Bailey said. "I talk to Deion all the time. I told him I'm about to pass him right now. Of
course, he doesn't think so. But he has all the confidence that I'm the best now. And in the future ... we'll see."  

The Broncos need to get a better pass rush to help Bailey this year, and that's a concern. They will be relying on older 
players to get to the quarterback from the outside, which is why Bailey's skills could get tested even more. The Broncos 
aren't about to stop him from playing the best receivers in man coverage, so he might have to be even better; getting 37 
sacks last year wasn't good enough.  

Denver coach Mike Shanahan, who traded Clinton Portis last year to get Bailey from the Washington Redskins, defended 
Bailey earlier this year when he mentioned the pass rush. Shanahan said no corner could have success without a good pass 
rush, no matter how good they are.  

"Look," Bailey said, "I don't need people defending me. Nor do I need to hear people on the outside telling me what I'm doing 
wrong. When you're at the top, people always want to bring you down. That's OK, I know where I stand."  

Where he stands is above all other corners in the game. That's reality, not perception.  

TRAINING CAMP TOUR

Date Team

July 29 Prisco: Miami Dolphins Five Things

July 30 Judge: Oakland Raiders Five Things

Aug 1 Prisco: Tampa Bay Buccaneers Five Things

Aug 2 Judge: San Francisco 49ers Five Things

Aug 3 Prisco: New Orleans Saints Five Things

Aug 4 Judge: San Diego Chargers Five Things

Aug 5 Judge: New York Jets Five Things

Aug 7 Judge: Baltimore Ravens Five Things

Aug 8 Judge: Washington Redskins Five Things

Aug 9 Prisco: Tennessee Titans Five Things

Aug 10 Prisco: Jacksonville Jaguars Five Things

Aug 11 Judge: Minnesota Vikings Five Things

Aug 13 Prisco: Houston Texans Five Things

Aug 15 Judge: Kansas City Chiefs Five Things

Aug 16 Judge: Philadelphia Eagles Five Things

Aug 17 Prisco: Denver Broncos Five Things

Next Prisco: Arizona Cardinals
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The Champ of self-improvement

Off-season review has Bailey striving for, yes, perfection

By Jeff Legwold, Rocky Mountain News

August 3, 2005

ENGLEWOOD - He knows it's coming. No time off, no breaks, no chance for 
escape.

Champ Bailey knows the critic is waiting. And the critic is unblinking, unrelenting 
and without remorse.  

Right there in the mirror.  

"I want to be the best corner in the league," said Bailey, the Denver Broncos' shutdown cornerback. "I don't 
want to give up a touchdown. Hell, I don't want to give up a completion. I want to be perfect. Perfect 
technique, perfect positioning, perfect footwork.  

"That's it, that's my expectation level. So whatever people say about any of it, I'm way past that. It doesn't 
bother me because I don't want to just be good, I want to be perfect, I want to dominate every play I can, 
so that's how I come to work every day, to see how close I can get."  

This is Bailey, a high-performance player who is about lofty standards and strong words.  

He was the keystone in the Broncos' off-season plans last year - so coveted that coach Mike Shanahan 
shipped Clinton Portis, a two-time 1,500-yard rusher, to the Washington Redskins to get Bailey; so coveted 
the Broncos signed him to a nine-year, $63 million deal.  

And with the trade and the deal and all the talk about the long-needed shutdown cornerback who was on his
way to the Broncos defense, expectations for Bailey were well over a mile high.  

"That's just Champ," Broncos safety John Lynch said. "People have seen what he can do and they always 
seem to hope for amazing things."  

But a not-so-funny thing happened during Bailey's first tour in Denver. He found quarterbacks weren't trying
to avoid him; they were seeking him out and had plenty of time in the face of an inconsistent pass rush (38 
sacks, but only seven against playoff teams) to pick out their targets.  

And the league power brokers, in search of more scoring and more offense, clamped down enforcement of 
the rules book in 2004 to limit contact with receivers and already have told the on-field officials to keep 
those clamps on this season.  

"When players select him to the Pro Bowl like they did last year, it gives you an idea of what they think 
about him," Shanahan said. "Champ just wants to shut everybody down every game. But there is no corner 
without the proper pass rush that can stop the top receivers now. It's just impossible.  

"Hopefully, this year we're going to put more pressure on the quarterback to give those receivers less time 
to get down the field."  

Rocky Mountain News

To print this page, select File then Print from your browser
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Champ Bailey often was 
standing alone against the 
opponent's top receiver last 
season, and it is those 
situations in which the 
shutdown cornerback hopes to 
make even more plays this 
season.
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When the Broncos did leave a defensive back alone to fend for himself in man-to-man coverage last season, 
it usually was Bailey. That's why, while often facing the best receiver on the field, Bailey was thrown at by 
opposing passers more often than any other Broncos defensive back in 2004, according to a review of game 
video.

That was especially true down the stretch, from the Broncos' Oct. 25 loss in Cincinnati to the end of the 
season. Quarterbacks, schooled to avoid double coverage, continually went after the five-time Pro Bowl 
selection.  

"That's just the life of a man-to-man cornerback," Indianapolis Colts coach Tony Dungy said earlier this off-
season. "We looked at it before the playoff game against Denver and he had hundreds of passes where he 
was in man coverage. You give up 10, 15 catches, it isn't the 485 other plays people remember, it's those 
10, 15 plays.  

"He understands that, though. The guys who don't understand that are going to have a hard time adjusting 
to life in the NFL."  

So, while many might remember Chad Johnson's two receptions of at least 50 yards in the Broncos' Monday
Night Football loss in Cincinnati, or Oakland's Jerry Porter finishing with 135 yards and three touchdowns in 
a prime-time Denver snowstorm, or then-rookie Michael Clayton in Tampa leaving a sprawling Bailey behind 
for a touchdown after a collision, just know Bailey remembers, too.  

He said he looked at it all when the 2004 season was said and done. As is his way, Bailey simply hit the fast 
forward on what went right, then stared, rewound and stared again at what went wrong.  

"Of course you always want to play better, and that's always been my key," Bailey said. "But I said it earlier,
after minicamp, that I wouldn't trade tough times for the world. . . . I learn from my mistakes. I wouldn't 
trade the bad days for nothing at all, I really wouldn't.  

"Last year, I think I was consistent for a period of time in there, but then I had my little falloffs. I can't be 
like that if I want to be the top corner in this league. I always strive to be perfect. Anything less and I'm not 
really satisfied with it."  

So, the critic is 27 years old now. That's grizzled for an NFL defensive back, especially one with plenty of 
trophies for his individual work, including All-Pro and Pro Bowl honors in 2004.  

Bailey has made no secret he is about the big trophy now, the one that gets hoisted when only one team 
remains. He was the first of the Broncos to look at the eclectic mix of veterans and rookies the team has 
assembled and proclaim the team had the talent to "win it all."  

He made that pronouncement in June and hasn't backed away in August.  

"No, I'm more confident now that I've watched us practice," Bailey said. "I just want to win championships. 
Individual things are great, and you want to win those, but that championship is what I'm looking for. I still 
say this is our year."  

legwoldj@RockyMountainNews.com or 303-892-2359

Copyright 2005, Rocky Mountain News. All Rights Reserved. 
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broncos notes

Bailey may get shot to be offensive
By Bill Williamson  
Denver Post Staff Writer 
DenverPost.com 

Champ Bailey isn't sure when he will work with the offense again, but he knows it's coming.  

Denver coach Mike Shanahan won't say when or how much the star cornerback will work at receiver but said there will be times 
Bailey works into the offense.  

"Yes, he will work in practice some with the offense at some point," Shana- han said.  

That is fine with Bailey, whose play at receiver last season went from a buzz in training camp to an afterthought by the end of the 
season.  

"Anything I can do to help the team win, I'll do," Bailey said. "I want to play all the time, so I'm looking forward to it again."  

Bailey focused on receiver in some of the developmental camp season. He played offense in several games early last year, but it
was something the team went away from around midseason. Bailey had one catch for 11 yards last season.  

Bailey said he is heading into this season a better receiver than he was when he came to Denver in a trade with Washington for 
Clinton Portis.  

"I watch Rod Smith run routes every day," Bailey said. "That right there helps me. I think I'm smoother in my route running."  

The Broncos appear to be deeper at receiver, so having Bailey on offense likely would be in unusual packages.  

"It's probably best for a defensive player to play offense as a surprise or in different situations," Bailey said. "That's where you'll 
see me."  

No concerns about Pryce

Three days into training camp, the Broncos are convinced Trevor Pryce's back woes, which plagued his almost all of last season,
are behind him.  

Pryce, who had surgery on his back in September, has practiced every day, although he likely will rest one practice a day during
two-a-day workouts.  

"There's no signs of any repercussions of his other injuries," Shanahan said. "He's full-speed ahead."  

Pryce said he doesn't exactly feel good but that's par for the course during camp.  

"It's just the normal rigor mortis of camp," Pryce said. "I don't feel any worse than I did this time last year before I was injured."  

Adjustments on the line 

The Broncos on Sunday signed center Ben Nowland, who was cut Thursday by Washington. Nowland's signing became necessary 
when Josh Sewell, a sixth-round pick in 2004, abruptly retired Saturday.  

Sewell's retirement moves sixth- round pick Chris Myers to backup center behind Tom Nalen. However, if Nalen gets hurt, left 
guard Ben Hamilton would be moved.  

Still, Myers is excited about the extra work in training camp. He also is working at long snapper behind incumbent Mike Leach. 
Myers hasn't snapped since high school.  

"But I did it one-handed, so that doesn't count," Myers said.  
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Footnotes

The Broncos will consider candidates for their Ring of Fame as early as today. Former safety Steve Atwater is a top candidate. ... 
Veteran Keith Burns has been working a lot with the second team at middle linebacker, and Terry Pierce has been working at 
outside linebacker.  

Bill Williamson can be reached at 303-820-5450 or bwilliamson@denverpost.com.
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Denver can win it all, Bailey says

By Jeff Legwold, Rocky Mountain News

June 3, 2005

It's June, it's mini-camp and hope springs eternal throughout the NFL. 

It's no different in the Broncos' Dove Valley complex this week. As the team has 
gathered its rather eclectic mix of rookies, holdovers and veteran free agents for 
mini-camp this week and next, at least one of those players believes the Broncos 
are closer to competing for trophies than some might have given them credit for.  

"I just want to win championships," Broncos cornerback Champ Bailey said. "I've been to Pro Bowls, I've 
done that, individual goals have been reached. You want to win those every year, but that championship is 
what I'm looking for. And this is our year."  

Asked if that meant he believed the Broncos were good enough to win a championship right now, Bailey 
responded, "Oh, definitely. We've got too much talent on this team."  

The Broncos have drawn at least some criticism from their peers around the league for some of their off-
season moves, which have included acquiring four former Cleveland Browns defensive linemen, controversial
punter Todd Sauerbrun and a 42-year-old likely future Hall of Famer in Jerry Rice.  

Broncos coach Mike Shanahan has countered he believes the Broncos have improved their biggest trouble 
spots - special teams and defensive line depth - and has said he also was seeking veteran players such as 
Rice to insert into the locker room.  

Bailey, who is set to enter his seventh season, agrees.  

"When you've got great nucleus, you've got guys who want to win," he said. "One thing about the people 
who run this program, they know how to build character and a good team. When you can bring a lot of guys 
in who want to work every day in the off-season, you're going to have good results."  

Rocky Mountain News
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Quarterback Jake Plummer, 
left, will need to be on his 
game this season if the 
Broncos are going to win the 
Super Bowl like Champ Bailey 
says they can. Danny Kanell 
will be waiting in the wings if 
Plummer falters.
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OFFENSIVE THREAT: Bailey, who was one of college football's best two- way players in the modern era 
during his career at the University of Georgia, said he still is hoping to be in the Broncos offensive plans this 
year from time to time.  

Bailey was selected to his fifth Pro Bowl last season on defense and was named an All Pro as well. He also 
worked sparingly at receiver in his first year with the Broncos and appeared in two regular-season games on 
offense.

He finished the season with one catch for 11 yards - against the Kansas City Chiefs in the regular-season 
opener.

As the injuries began to pile up in the Broncos secondary as the season wore on, though, Bailey did not 
appear on offense after the Oct. 10 game against the Carolina Panthers.  

"They know I'm willing to do it . . . ," Bailey said. "It's always part of my game plan, but I don't make the 
call. So (I've) just got to go with the flow."  

Given Bailey's value on defense Shanahan routinely has said he would not use Bailey "too much" on offense.
In his career at Georgia, Bailey also was a kickoff and punt returner, so he did not leave the field in many 
games.

He regularly topped 100 plays in games and had a 120-play game against Kentucky in his last year with the 
Bulldogs.  

GO SLOW: Safety John Lynch has been there, done that. He has been a player who spent a large portion of 
his career with one team - 11 years with Tampa Bay - before signing a free-agent deal with the Broncos last 
season.

And while veteran players often are brought in for "leadership," Lynch believes those players first must 
perform, then worry about being leaders.  

"All that chemistry and leadership, all that is great," Lynch said. "But it doesn't mean a thing unless you're 
producing on the field. That's one thing I've come to know in this league. If you're not producing on the 
field, all that other stuff, you might as well coach if you're going to do that."  

Lynch said he believes that is why Rice has been so low-key in his first days with the team.  

"He's already bringing his presence just by being on that field, and I think he knows that . . . ," Lynch said. 
"Show guys how you do it as opposed to tell them. The best thing you can do is just show up and go to 
work, which he has done his whole career."  

NOT YET: Sauerbrun, for whom the Broncos completed a trade for last month, has not yet made an 
appearance.

He was excused from this minicamp by Shanahan and is not scheduled to take part in full team workouts 
until mini-camp in early July.  

legwoldj@RockyMountainNews.com or 303-892-2359

Copyright 2005, Rocky Mountain News. All Rights Reserved. 
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A covered Moss gathers no TDs
Broncos’ Bailey can’t wait for challenge of guarding Oakland WR

By Pat Graham
The Daily Times-Call

ENGLEWOOD — Randy Moss is in love. 

The object of his affection? The Oakland Raiders.  

The talented but troublesome wide receiver can’t wait to wear No. 18 for the silver and black. Moss feels the organization wi
his troubled soul a little more than the Minnesota Vikings did.  

They’ll be more tolerant of his antics (like pretending to moon the Green Bay crowd in the playoffs) and sideline shenanigan
walking off the field before the game was complete against Washington).  

Raider Nation loves colorful characters, and Moss definitely qualifies.  

“I’m happy to be here,” Moss said at his March 3rd press conference in Oakland. “I’ve still got love in Minnesota, but with th
Raiders, I get a new start and a chance to go to the Super Bowl.  

“I’m committed to excellence and I just want to win, baby.”  

Most AFC West cornerbacks would be shaking in their Nikes with the signing of Moss. After all, he’s made it a habit of burn
cornerbacks worse than a defective toaster.  

But Denver cornerback Champ Bailey won’t be hiding under the covers anytime soon. He’s looking forward to the challenge
receiver who’s had six seasons of 1,000 or more yards since entering the league in 1998.  

“I love to play the best every week,” Bailey said of Moss, who has 90 career touchdowns. “To have him twice a year, that’s b

Bailey has never covered Moss. In fact, he’s never even met him. Well, outside of a brief conversation once, but that’s it.  

Even though Bailey and Moss are perennial Pro Bowlers, both have been to five, they didn’t travel in the same circles in Haw
when Moss showed up. Moss made a habit of skipping Pro Bowls, although he was named the MVP of the 2000 game after a
212-yard afternoon.  

“He stopped coming for some reason,” Bailey said.  

The signing of Moss will make fellow wideout Jerry Porter that much more difficult to cover, as if he wasn’t before. Porter to
in a 25-24 win on Nov. 28 when he had six catches for 135 yards and three touchdowns.  

“I think people are going to sleep on him,” Bailey said. “We won’t; we know what he’s capable of. He makes that offense ev
dangerous. (Raiders coach) Norv Turner loves to throw the ball up so that’s going to help them.”  

That also makes Bailey lick his lips. The more times the ball goes up in the air, the better his chances for a pick. Bailey had th
interceptions last season. With a revamped defensive line, which should apply more heat, Bailey feels more interceptions sho
forthcoming.  

“Everything we’ve done (this offseason) is better for us,” Bailey said.  

The only negative was losing fellow cornerback Kelly Herndon, who signed an offer sheet with Seattle that Denver didn’t ma
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“You hate to lose a guy like Kelly,” Bailey said. “He’s a guy who’ll give you 100 percent every play. But you’ve got to move
way this league is.”  

Plus, the Broncos expect a healthy Lenny Walls to earn the starting job. Walls missed time with an ankle injury and then a se
shoulder.  

“Lenny’s going to have a good season,” Bailey predicted.  

That’s a requirement. After Walls, it’s slim pickings in the secondary. The Broncos do have Roc Alexander, who was torched
game against Indianapolis by Reggie Wayne, and Jeff Shoate. It may be an area addressed during the 2005 NFL draft on Apr
especially with Moss entering the division.  

Not that there’s any doubt who Bailey will cover when Denver plays Oakland. He’s never really seen Moss play, other than o
highlights.  

“But he’ll get a lot of my attention this year,” Bailey said. 
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Bailey: Never Satisfied 
All-Pro 'Expects Much More' From Himself in 2005

By Andrew Mason
DenverBroncos.com

ENGLEWOOD, Colo. -- The final ledger on Champ Bailey's first season 
with the Broncos saw more checks in the positive than the negative column. 
Although he was on the wrong end of touchdowns in some games 
throughout the year, he finished the year as a first-team All-Pro selection 
and a starter in the Pro Bowl. 

By those honors, he brought the Broncos exactly what they hoped to find -- 
an elite cornerback. 

"I think he had a good year and he will continue to grow as he's 
comfortable," defensive coordinator Larry Coyer said. "I really believe he 
became more comfortable with us as the season went on. He's a great player and he'll get better, I believe that." 

A good year, but not a perfect one, by Bailey's own admission. 

"Well, you have lapses here and there. I had a few," Bailey said. "The team had a few lapses -- games we should have won, 
plays we should have made. But there's no looking back." 

The only manner in which Bailey reflects on 2004 is in how he can improve upon a season in which the spectacular moments 
were juxtaposed with frustrating ones -- never more dramatically than in the last two weeks of November, when he made a 
lunging, tightrope, end-zone interception against the Saints but then was part of an effort against Oakland that yielded 335 
passing yards and four touchdowns through the air -- three by Jerry Porter. 

"I don't really think anybody expects anything much more else from me, but I expect much more from myself," Bailey said. "I 
always put pressure on myself to be better than the year before -- got to make another Pro Bowl, got to get in the playoffs, got
to play well enough to be effective on my team." 

Being effective in 2005 will require more, particularly against the arch-rival Raiders, who now brandish perennial Pro Bowler 
Randy Moss, whom Bailey has never faced. 

Bring it on, says Bailey. 

"I'm looking forward to it. I love the challenge," he said. "I love to play the best every week. You play good receivers every 
week, but you don't play Randy Moss every week." 

Moss is now part of a receiving corps that includes Porter and the athletically gifted 
Ronald Curry. Porter had 135 yards and Curry added 110 more when the Raiders beat 
Denver 25-24 in November; adding Moss to that pair creates an extremely formidable 
pass-catching trio -- one that is arguably the best in the AFC. 

"I think people are really going to sleep on him (Porter). Obviously we won't, because 
we know what he's capable of," Bailey said. "hat makes their offense dangerous. 
(Raiders head coach) Norv Turner loves to throw the ball up. That's going to happen." 
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So, too, might the Broncos change the way they use Bailey. Coyer indicated that the 
Broncos might tweak the way they utilize Bailey in games this fall. 

"Are we going to try and hide him more? Yes," Coyer said. "Are we going to try and move him around and use him in different 
situations? Absolutely." 

Such changes don't mean he'll approach Year Two in Denver any differently than he did the first. 

"Not really," Bailey said. "I think mentally you've just got to stay focused." 

That's a key to not only adapting to any new ways in which the Broncos use him, but in preparing to handle a division of 
opponents who each brandish viable deep-threat offenses. But Bailey feels that he -- and the defense as a whole -- is ready. 

"Everything we've done this offseason -- all the D-linemen, everything -- I think it's better for us," Bailey said. 

RELATED LINKS:

! Broncos TV: Champ Bailey: Readying for Randy
! From January 2004: Lynch, Bailey to Start in Pro Bowl
! Broncos TV: Bailey, Lynch Head to Pro Bowl
! Broncos TV: Bailey\'s INT Nominated for Play of the Week
! From September 2004: Champ Bailey Answers Your Questions
! From September 2004: Bailey Makes Catch Against Chiefs
! From August 2004: Bailey on Offense
! Broncos TV: Champ to the Offense
! From July 2004: Cheers for Champ
! From March 2004: Bailey Becomes the Newest Bronco
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The Denver Post 
pro bowl notes

Bailey, Lynch ask for "business" tips
By Bill Williamson  
Denver Post Staff Writer 

Sunday, February 13, 2005 - 

Honolulu - Pro Bowl week is more than just swimming and pineapple-eating for cornerback Champ 
Bailey and safety John Lynch.  

The Broncos' Pro Bowl players picked the brains of fellow NFL all-stars as they prepared for today's 
AFC-NFC game at Aloha Stadium. 

"It's a chance to see what makes guys tick," Bailey said. "We all go to war against each other on 
Sundays, but this is a chance to talk football and see what each other thinks and how they go about 
their business." 

Lynch said he's talked to the Pro Bowl players on the New England Patriots and is most impressed by 
the unity of the Super Bowl champs. 

"They're always together," Lynch said. "They're hanging out at the pool together and they are real 
close and that helps them win." 

Free agency on horizon

The Broncos are in the midst of clearing salary-cap room in preparation for free agency, which starts 
March 2. They are trying to tweak the existing contracts of a handful of veterans to improve cash 
flow. Most of the restructuring will be done by the end of the next two weeks. 

The team is attempting to defer some of Jake Plummer's contract. The quarterback is due to receive 
a $6 million bonus in March. The Broncos already have reworked the deal of center Tom Nalen, a 
move that saves the team $1.5 million. Nalen, entering the last year of his contract, will make just 
over $3 million, with $2 million guaranteed. 

The Broncos are preparing preliminary offers to safety Kenoy Kennedy, guard Ben Hamilton and 
defensive end Reggie Hayward, all key free agents. Talks with all three likely will extend toward the 
beginning of free agency. The team is not planning to use franchise or transition tags on any 
prospective free agents. 

By the time their restructuring is done, the Broncos should have ample cap room to pursue a couple 
of starters. Veteran guard Dan Neil is the only player with significant playing time last season who is 
a candidate to be released this spring. 

Ryan part of coaching moves

The Broncos finalized their 2005 coaching staff by announcing several expected moves along with the
hiring of defensive front coach Andre Patterson. 

Patterson's hiring was the last spot in question. He was selected Friday to work with Jacob Burney 
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with the line after being interviewed for the second time in two weeks Thursday. 

Patterson chose Denver over the chance to stay with Cleveland. He recently turned down a job with 
Oakland - filled by former Denver assistant Keith Millard - and had an interview set up with Chicago 
on Monday. Patterson also has coached for Dallas, Minnesota and New England. 

"I'm honored to join such a great franchise and to work for such a tremendous coach like coach 
(Mike) Shanahan," Patterson said. "I want a chance to win and I think I'll get that in Denver." 

The Broncos also officially hired former NFL player and Regis High School coach Jim Ryan as an 
assistant defensive coach. Ryan joined the staff as a volunteer coach after the high school season 
ended in 2004. Ryan had been Regis' coach the past three years. 

"I've longed to be a coach," said Ryan, a linebacker for the Broncos from 1979-88. "This is just a 
great career opportunity for me." 

The team officially announced Jimmy Spencer will be the assistant secondary coach. Kirk Doll will 
coach the linebackers. Defensive coordinator Larry Coyer also had that role. Offensive assistant Troy 
Calhoun, a former Air Force quarterback, was promoted to assistant to the head coach. 

Meanwhile, Seattle has received permission to talk to the Patriots' Scott Pioli about being its team 
president. Broncos general manager Ted Sundquist remains a finalist. 

Bill Williamson can be reached at 303-820-5450 or bwilliamson@denverpost.com.
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Monday, February 14, 2005 

Lynch, Bailey Conclude Season in Pro Bowl
By Andrew Mason
DenverBroncos.com

Both John Lynch and Champ Bailey started Sunday afternoon's Pro Bowl, and each 
made plays for the AFC All-Star team during the annual conference clash at Aloha 
Stadium in Honolulu, Hawaii. 

Lynch made three solo tackles, while Bailey made two solo stops and broke up a pass 
during the game, in which the AFC held off an NFC second-half rally to win 38-27. 

Bailey made two of his three plays on the NFC's first possession. He tackled Tiki 
Barber after the Giants running back gained 21 yards and broke up a pass intended 
for Green Bay's Javon Walker. 

He also recorded a fourth-quarter tackle of Walker, holding him to an 18-yard gain on 
a pass from Atlanta quarterback Michael Vick. 

Lynch also recovered a Torry Holt fumble that was forced by former Denver 
cornerback Tory James, making his first Pro Bowl appearance for the Cincinnati 
Bengals. But the second-quarter recovery was called back due to an offsides penalty 
on AFC defensive tackle Marcus Stroud of the Jacksonville Jaguars. 

Lynch and Bailey were the 52nd and 53rd Broncos to represent the club at the Pro Bowl. They were the first players since 
Mark Schlereth to make the Pro Bowl with the Broncos after qualifying with another team. 

RELATED LINKS:

! Broncos' Pro Bowl History
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The Denver Post 
pro bowl notes

Bailey, Lynch unify secondary in Hawaii
By Bill Williamson  
Denver Post Staff Writer 

Friday, February 11, 2005 - 

Honolulu - Champ Bailey and John Lynch put their money where their team unity is.  

Living up to their locker room promises, the two Broncos defensive backs came through on their offer
to bring the rest of Denver's secondary with them to the Pro Bowl. Bailey and Lynch are starting for 
the AFC on Sunday. 

"I opened my big mouth one day," Lynch said, laughing. "So we had to go through with it." 

Not all of the defensive backs could make the trip. Cornerbacks Kelly Herndon, Lenny Walls and Jeff 
Shoate couldn't make it, nor could safety Nick Ferguson. Bailey said the team's six other defensive 
backs arrived midweek in Honolulu. 

Also making the trip was practice squad cornerback Curome Cox, who joined the team late in the 
season. 

"He was on the team long enough," Bailey said. "He was one of us." 

The Pro Bowl teams are housed in Ko Olina, about 45 minutes from where the rest of the Broncos' 
defensive backs are staying in Waikiki. Still, Lynch and Bailey said they plan to spend a lot time with 
their teammates. 

Bailey said he and Lynch will work out the financial details to share the costs. Lynch took care of the 
airline flights; Bailey is picking up the hotel bill for his teammates. 

"I think I still owe John money," Bailey said. 

He said it's money well spent. 

"It's important for this to happen," Bailey said. "This shows the guys how important they are to us." 

Footnotes

The Broncos have extended their search for a pass rush coach, bringing in former Dallas coach Jim 
Jeffcoat this week and bringing in Cleveland's Andre Patterson for a second interview Thursday. They 
also interviewed Green Bay's Brad Miller. A hire should be made within the next few days. ... Keith 
Millard was hired as a defensive line coach with the Oakland Raiders. Millard, who was not retained 
by Denver after the season, first made contact with the Raiders at the Senior Bowl two weeks ago. 
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The Denver Post 
pro bowl

Bailey honored to switch sides
By Bill Williamson  
Denver Post Staff Writer 

Wednesday, February 09, 2005 - 

Honolulu - Champ Bailey stepped onto the practice field Tuesday for the AFC Pro Bowl team 
workout and was greeted by faces he is accustomed to seeing on the other sideline every February.  

"Welcome, Champ," Cincinnati Bengals wide receiver Chad Johnson yelled. 

Like fellow defensive back John Lynch, Bailey had spent his career in the NFC before coming to 
Denver last offseason. Both will represent the Broncos in the Pro Bowl on Sunday at Aloha Stadium. 

"People say what an honor it is to play on both sides of the Pro Bowl," said Bailey, who was acquired 
from Washington in a trade for Clinton Portis last March. "It is cool to be coming from the NFC after 
making the Pro Bowl (five straight years), but I feel like I've done all this." 

Bailey said he is more concerned about winning games for the Broncos. 

"That's all I'm looking for right now," the veteran cornerback said. "We just need a few more wins." 

Bailey is in agreement with Broncos owner Pat Bowlen, coach Mike Shanahan and general manager 
Ted Sund- quist. All three said the team, which finished 10-6 in the regular season before losing 49-
24 at Indianapolis in the first round of the playoffs, is not far from being a title contender. 

"We're not far at all," Bailey said. "No matter what happens in the offseason, I think we'll go to 
training camp as a team with a serious chance to win. We've got the talent, we just have to figure a 
way to get a little better. 

"What we really need to do is take advantage of our close games that we lost. That's what really 
bothers me. We had close games in Jacksonville and Oakland, and lost them. We should have been a 
12-, 13-win team and then things would have been a little different." 

Bailey said he was discouraged by the playoff loss at Indianapolis. The arrivals of Bailey and Lynch, a 
safety, were intended to help the Broncos reach the next level defensively, but the Broncos suffered 
the same season-ending fate as in 2003. Denver lost 41-10 to the Colts in the first round of the 
playoffs that season. 

"We didn't expect that to happen, and I was discouraged by that loss," Bailey said. "People don't 
want to hear it, but we had so many injuries last year. I know it's not an excuse, but when you play 
basically all season without Trevor Pryce and then lose starting quality corners in Lenny Walls and 
Willie Middlebrooks, it's going to catch up with you." 

Bailey said the focus of his offseason workouts will be to improve as a receiver so he can give the 
team more options. He played about 20 offensive snaps last season, an experiment that was shelved 
around midseason. He said he has to become more consistent in running routes so the team is more 
confident using him. 
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"I am going to concentrate working on offense," Bailey said. "I already know how to play corner and 
I think I do it pretty good, but I want to help on offense. I told the coaching staff after the season. 
They are going to give me the chance to play more. 

"But I think I have to show them I can do it on a regular basis." 

Footnotes

The Broncos interviewed Green Bay's Brad Miller for the vacant defensive ends coaching job. Miller, 
41, is the Packers' assistant defensive line and defensive quality control coach and has been with 
them since 2001. He is interviewing for the job left vacant when Denver released Keith Millard. 
Cleveland's Andre Patterson also has interviewed for the job. ... Sund- quist could hear by the end of 
the week whether he will be offered the Seattle Seahawks' team president job. Sund- quist 
interviewed with team officials over the weekend in Jacksonville, Fla. He is among about five 
candidates for the job. 

Staff writer Bill Williamsoncan be reached at 303-820-5450 or bwilliamson@denverpost.com.
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Bailey corners another award 
Denver defensive back ready for showdown with Indy's Marvin Harrison  

Pat Graham The Daily Times-Call 1/8/05

ENGLEWOOD -  The award was nice. 
       When Denver Broncos  cornerback Champ Bailey found out he was an Associated Press first-
team All-Pro  on Thursday, he shrugged his shoulders and thanked the faceless panel of media  
members who voted for him. 
       "It means  something," Bailey said. "All-Pro is definitely a good award. It's you compared  to 
the whole league. It means you're doing something  well." 
        But that's all the time  Bailey wanted to devote to talking about the award. The Broncos have 
an AFC wild  card playoff game against Indianapolis on Sunday, and that was occupying his  
thoughts.
       Excuse Bailey if he's  preoccupied. He's got a tough assignment Sunday. But that's his fault for 
being  the best. The best have to take on the best, and in this case, the Colts' best  is receiver 
Marvin Harrison. 
       "He has a  big job, big work," Denver defensive coordinator Larry Coyer said. "We hope he's
special." 
       Bailey has no choice but to be  special. He was brought in here to be special. Bailey wasn't 
around last year  when Denver got creamed 41-10 by Indy in the AFC wild card game. He didn't 
see  Harrison torch Denver's secondary for seven catches, 133 yards and two  scores. 
        Memo to Bailey: Leave the  film from that game alone. Don't go near it. Viewing that film is 
like watching  "The Exorcist" - it'll give you nightmares. 
         "I know what  problems he presents," said Bailey, who was named to his fifth straight Pro 
Bowl  team earlier this season. "I've got to be aware of it and prepared for  it." 
         Bailey doesn't know  Harrison all that well. They've talked a few times - at various Pro Bowl  
functions in Hawaii - but that's about as far as the conversations have gone.  Bailey will get to 
know Harrison quite well on  Sunday. 
        These two do have a little  history. They faced off against each other twice when Bailey was a 
member of the  Washington Redskins. In 1999, Harrison had nine catches for 117 yards; in 2002,  
he had six catches for 77 yards. Bailey didn't have an interception in either  game. 
        "I think these are the games  that most really good players look forward to," Indy coach Tony 
Dungy said. "I'm  sure Champ is the same way. You're going to cover a lot of guys during the  
course of the year, but when you cover Marvin Harrison in a playoff game, it's  special." 
        Harrison is in a class  by himself. He's been unbelievably good for the Colts. The nine-year 
player out  of Syracuse has had six straight 1,000-yard seasons. What's more, he and  quarterback 
Peyton Manning have teamed up for 83 touchdowns, the second-most of  any combination in NFL 
history. They're only two behind the leaders - San  Francisco's Joe Montana and Jerry  Rice. 
         This year, Harrison  shared the wealth with fellow wideouts Brandon Stokley and Reggie 
Wayne. All  three had more than 1,000 yards. Harrison finished with 86 catches for 1,113  yards 
and 15 touchdowns. 
       "Marvin is kind  of the old, savvy veteran," Manning said. "Marvin and I have had it from the  
get-go. We've always just sort of had that rapport." 
        Bailey has to disrupt  that rapport for Denver to have any shot at advancing to play 
Pittsburgh. That's  his job description for Sunday. If he can take away Harrison, it leaves one less  
weapon for Manning. Fellow cornerback Kelly Herndon will see plenty of time with  Stokley, and 
rookie Roc Alexander should get the responsibility of covering  Wayne. 
        "I think they have three  great receivers," Coyer said. "They're the best, and their quarterback 
is  brilliant. It will be a challenge. They're so talented it makes you  puke." 
        With any luck, there will  be no puking Sunday. It's hard to cover someone when you're 
hurling. As for what  kind of coverage the Broncos are going to throw at Indy, it's going to be  
everything just short of the kitchen  sink. 
        "You definitely got to mix  it up," Bailey said. "You don't want to be one-dimensional with a 
guy like  Peyton. He'll find a way to get you. If it's cover-2, zone blitz or man-to-man,  we've got to 
do it all well." 



Bailey only Broncos player on AP's All-Pro team

By Jeff Legwold, Rocky Mountain News

January 7, 2005

Pressed to talk about his first season with the Denver Broncos, cornerback Champ Bailey will say he can play
better. 

But it seems many observers believe he has played just fine so far. Earlier this month, his peers voted him 
to his fifth career Pro Bowl. And, Thursday, a nationwide panel of media members voted Bailey to The 
Associated Press' All-Pro team.  

"That's a good honor," Bailey said. "If I go in and do my job well, that's what I expect from myself."  

Bailey was the only Broncos player selected to the AP All-Pro team, which is chosen by a nationwide panel of
48 writers and broadcasters who cover the NFL. It was the first time Bailey has been selected to the All-Pro 
team.

Bailey tied with Philadelphia's Lito Sheppard as the second-leading vote-getter at cornerback. Tampa Bay's 
Ronde Barber was the top vote-getter at cornerback.  

Broncos center Tom Nalen and safety John Lynch were the only other Denver players to receive any votes.  

Bailey was one of the Broncos' marquee acquisitions this past off-season when he signed a $63 million 
contract after being acquired from Washington in a trade for running back Clinton Portis.  

The move paid off for Bailey, because the Broncos' AFC wild-card game at Indianapolis on Sunday will be 
only the third playoff appearance of his career. Washington played two playoff games after the 1999 season 
- it was Bailey's rookie year, and the Redskins eventually lost to Tampa Bay - and did not make the 
postseason the rest of Bailey's tenure there. That probably has been the biggest change for Bailey in his 
experience with the Broncos.  

Rocky Mountain News

To print this page, select File then Print from your browser
URL: http://www.rockymountainnews.com/drmn/broncos/article/0,1299,DRMN_17_3452357,00.html
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"It's been great," he said. "But you really don't know what it's like until you go play, but this will be my first 
one in four years. I'm going to try to do everything I can to help us go win this game."  

Bailey, who often has been matched against the opponents' best receivers, has been involved in some of the
high-profile plays the defense has allowed this season.  

Cincinnati wide receiver Chad Johnson made two catches of at least 50 yards against Bailey in the Broncos' 
only Monday Night Football appearance this season, and Oakland's Jerry Porter finished with 135 yards and 
three touchdowns against the Broncos in a Sunday night prime-time game.  

But, for the most part, many in the league believe Bailey is as good as he has ever been.  

"He's had, I don't know how many, probably 500 passes where he's in man coverage against the best 
receiver," Colts coach Tony Dungy said. "Over the course of the season, 10 balls, 15 balls get caught, and 
those are the balls you remember. But that's kind of the life of a man-to-man cornerback."

Copyright 2005, Rocky Mountain News. All Rights Reserved. 
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Don't bet against Bailey
Broncos cornerback eager to take on prolific Colts
By Patrick Saunders  
Denver Post Staff Writer 

Thursday, January 06, 2005 - 

Champ Bailey never backs down from a challenge, and he's not about to start as he prepares to face 
the NFL's most prolific offense.  

Informed Wednesday that the Broncos are heavy underdogs against the Colts in Sunday's AFC wild-
card game in Indianapolis and that oddsmakers have made the Broncos 80-1 shots to win the Super 
Bowl, the Broncos' Pro Bowl cornerback came back with a Champ-worthy answer. 

"That's good, that's OK," he said. "We are going to make somebody a lot of money." 

That kind of chutzpah - combined with some of the best cover skills in the business - has earned 
Bailey a lot of money. After the Broncos traded running back Clinton Portis to Washington for Bailey, 
they awarded Bailey a seven-year, $63 million deal that included a franchise-record $18 million 
signing bonus and made him the highest-paid cornerback in the league. 

Sunday will be Bailey's first playoff game since his 1999 rookie season with the Redskins, when he 
played in two. He's eager to taste the post- season again. 

"I haven't played in a game like this since I was a rookie, so this is big for me," he said. 

Bringing in Bailey, as well as Pro Bowl safety John Lynch from Tampa Bay, was an outgrowth of the 
Broncos' 41-10 playoff loss to the Colts last year. Peyton Manning torched Denver for 377 yards 
passing and five touchdowns. Bailey and Lynch were brought in to make a difference. 

"I would hope so. I think so," Lynch said. "I've always been told, and I've always thought, that if you 
want to be a big-time player, play big in big games. This is a big game, and Champ is a big-time 
player." 

Bailey said he expects Denver's defense to perform well Sunday, even though it will be facing 
Manning and the star- spangled trio of Marvin Harrison, Reggie Wayne and Brandon Stokley, each 
with more than 1,000 yards in catches. 

"If we are in position, with the athletes we have, nobody can beat us," Bailey said. 

Manning likely doesn't buy that theory, but he respects Bailey's skills. 

"Champ Bailey is an excellent cover corner," Manning said. "He is a guy who can play outside. He is a
guy who can play in the slot. He can work the right or left side." 

At times this season, Bailey has been worthy of all the money and hype. His three interceptions lead 
the 10-6 team, and his 84 tackles rank fourth. He has shut down star receivers such as Houston's 
Andre Johnson and Carolina's Muhsin Muhammad. His end-zone interception in New Orleans was 
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highlight reel-worthy. 

But Bailey also has been beaten by some of the NFL's premier receivers, including Cincinnati's Chad 
Johnson. 

Colts coach Tony Dungy said getting burned is an in- escapable hazard of being an NFL cornerback. 

"It's like an offensive tackle playing against (Colts defensive end) Dwight Freeney," Dungy said. 
"You've got 55 plays and you can block him great for 53. And you give up two critical sacks that are 
sack-fumbles and you had a terrible game. That's the position Champ is in because of the way they 
play. 

"He's had, I don't know how many, probably 500 passes where he has been in man coverage against 
the best receiver. Over the course of the season 10 balls, 15 balls, get caught and those are the balls 
you remember. But that's kind of the life of a man-to-man cornerback." 

The game plan Sunday could call for Bailey to cover Harrison one-on-one, but it's unlikely the 
Broncos would do that the whole game. Defensive coordinator Larry Coyer said to have hope against 
Manning, a defense must show many faces. Bailey agrees. 

"You definitely have to mix it up and you can't be one- dimensional, because Manning will find a way 
to get you," Bailey said. "But what- ever we do, we've got to do it well. Whether it's cover-2 or zone 
blitz or man-to- man, we have to do it well." 

Staff writer Patrick Saunders can be reached at 303-820-5459 or psaunders@denver-post.com.
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Lynch, Bailey provide toughness 
Defensive backs brought in before this season allow the Broncos to play more 
aggressively. 

By Phillip B. Wilson 
phillip.wilson@indystar.com
January 6, 2005 

DENVER -- Pro Bowl defenders John 
Lynch and Champ Bailey realized they 
became immediate offseason solutions for 
a Denver Broncos defense taken apart by 
the Indianapolis Colts in last year's 41-10 
playoff loss at the RCA Dome. 

The Broncos signed Lynch as a free 
agent and traded running back Clinton 
Portis to Washington to get Bailey. Lynch 
gave his new team a hard-hitting safety, 
switching from the strong side to the free, for which he made his sixth Pro 
Bowl. Bailey is among the NFL's elite cornerbacks, named to his fifth Pro 
Bowl, and allows the Broncos to avoid relying on zone coverages. 

Both point to moments such as Sunday's AFC wild-card game against 
the Colts at the RCA Dome as the reason for being where they are. 

"We're a big part of it," Bailey said. "We're not everything, but we're 
definitely a huge part of it. This is what they brought us in for, games like 
this, the playoffs, games that matter, games where big-time players step up 
and show up big." 

The Broncos' banged-up secondary and zone defenses were no match 
for Colts quarterback Peyton Manning last January. Manning completed 
22-of-26 passes for 377 yards with five touchdowns. The Colts led 31-10 at 
halftime. 

This season, coincidentally, the Broncos are ranked the same as a year 
ago, fourth in yards allowed and sixth in pass defense. But with Lynch and 
Bailey, and the emergence of rookie D.J. Williams at weak-side linebacker, 
the Broncos believe they can stop the league's top offense. 

"I've always been told and I've always thought that if you want to be a 
big-time player, play big in big games," Lynch said. "This is a big game, 
and Champ is a big-time player. I'd like to consider myself that, and I think 
that's the great thing about this league. You've got to continually prove it." 

Lynch joked that he might have difficulty snatching interceptions with 
a cast on his left thumb. He fractured the bone on the first play of Sunday's 
33-14 victory over the Colts. 

"This is what we're working with right now," Lynch said, displaying the 
cast. "Catching the ball is not going to be the easiest thing. I do have my 
fingers. I guess guys before have had to play with a rolled up fist. It's not 
going to be an ideal situation you'd like this time of year. But it's time to 
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play. You can't let something like this be an excuse." 
Such determination breathes life into defenders facing a daunting 

challenge. Colts coach Tony Dungy, who at Tampa Bay helped Lynch 
become the prototypical strong safety, can see the impact that the Broncos' 
newcomers have made. 

"They brought these guys in to change what they did," Dungy said. 
"They were very much a zone team last year; they played us a lot of zone in 
the playoff game and they brought those guys in so they could blitz and 
play man-to-man." 

The Broncos got 38 sacks from 16 players this season. They had 36 
from eight players last season. 

Bailey had 84 tackles and three interceptions. Lynch had 76 tackles and 
forced three fumbles. 

Bailey sounds eager to face the Colts' juggernaut. He says he plays his 
best games on artificial turf. 

"If we're in position with the athletes that we have, there's nobody that 
can beat us," Bailey said. "If you get us out of position, we're just like any 
other defense." 

Call Star reporter Phillip B. Wilson at (317) 444-6642. 
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Bailey, Lynch eye matchup

By Pat Graham 
The Daily Times-Call

ENGLEWOOD — Reach down and touch him. 

It seemed so elementary and yet no defender did it. Indianapolis receiver Marvin Harrison fell down, rolled on the 
ground, realized he wasn’t touched and got up to run for a 46-yard touchdown.  

That was the indelible image of the Broncos’ 41-10 loss to the Colts in the 2003 AFC Wild Card game. The play 
summarized all that was wrong with Denver on that January playoff day.  

The Broncos couldn’t stop the Colts’ passing attack. Indianapolis quarterback Peyton Manning shredded Denver’s 
secondary for 377 yards and five scores.  

One positive came out of it, though. The game opened up Denver coach Mike Shanahan’s eyes to a need in the 
secondary — as in they needed a better one.  

Enter cornerback Champ Bailey and safety John Lynch. They were brought in specifically for games like this 
Sunday against Indianapolis. They were acquired to stop quarterbacks like Manning.  

“Considering how we played last year, the addition of John and Champ allows us to do certain things,” Denver 
safety Nick Ferguson said.  

Namely, cover Manning’s receivers better. But it won’t be an easy proposition. The Colts have three 1,000-yard 
receivers — Harrison (1,080), Reggie Wayne (1,120) and Brandon Stokley (1,077). Stopping one is a possibility, 
two a monumental task and three almost impossible.  

“This is a big-time game,” said Lynch, whose team has to win Sunday to secure a playoff spot. “It was told to me as 
a youngster that if you think you’re a big-time player, if you want to be a big-time player, play big in big-time 
games. This is one of those.”  

Bailey and Lynch have played well this season. That’s why they’re headed to the Pro Bowl.  

But Manning has a way of making even Pro Bowlers look foolish. Granted, Manning may not play much against 
Denver on Sunday, but a week from now, it could be a different tune. If the current seedings hold true through the 
weekend, Denver would return to the RCA Dome, site of last year’s debacle, for another playoff game.  

And that’s when Bailey and Lynch need to be at their Pro Bowl best.  

Not that Bailey will lose any sleep thinking about Manning’s ability to make cornerbacks look silly. Manning’s 
good, but so is Bailey. The sixth-year cornerback has a team-high three interceptions this season.  

“Peyton’s doing things that you can only imagine a quarterback doing,” Bailey said. “The guy is amazing.”  

That’s where Lynch figures into the equation. He’s good at rattling quarterbacks like Manning. Lynch will sneak up 
to the line of scrimmage and attempt to put some heat on Manning. Lynch has two sacks this season and has forced 
three fumbles with bone-jarring hits. Lynch can change a game with his pass rush.  

Just ask San Diego quarterback Drew Brees about that. Brees was sacked from the blindside by Lynch late in the 
fourth quarter on Dec. 5, coughing up the football. Brees was able to recover it during the Chargers’ 20-17 win.  

Lynch knows this will be a challenge. He knows he was brought in for occasions like Sunday and hopefully the 
week after.
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“They’re pretty darn good,” Lynch said. “We have to play well.  

“This is a game you look forward to. You relish these opportunities. You want to go against the best.”  

A Reese-onable pickup: The Broncos placed running back Garrison Hearst on the injured reserve list Tuesday with a 
broken hand and added tailback Johnathan Reese to the active roster. Reese, a second-year player out of Columbia 
University, has been out of football since being released by the New York Jets on Sept. 15.  

Reese left Columbia as the school’s all-time rush leader with 3,321 yards on 739 carries. He has yet to play in an 
NFL game.  

Williams recognized: Denver linebacker D.J. Williams was nominated for the Pepsi Rookie of the Week award. He 
had 10 tackles and an interception against Tennessee on Saturday. He’ll find out if he was selected Thursday.
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A Stellar Pair 
By Andrew Mason
DenverBroncos.com

ENGLEWOOD, Colo. -- Two Pro Bowlers. Two offeseason acquisitions. Two successes. 

"I figured I was due," Head Coach Mike Shanahan said, smiling, referring to past offseason pickups. "Law of averages." 

But Champ Bailey and John Lynch defied averages.  They were proven players who many teams craved in the offseason.  
Denver closed the deals on both, fortifying their defense in the process and giving it two standout defensive backs, a quality 
duo that hasn't been seen in Denver since Ring of Famers Louis Wright and Dennis Smith patrolled the secondary together for 
a few years in the 1980s. 

THE RETURN

In the late 1990s and early portion of this decade, Lynch was as 
synonymous with the Pro Bowl as leis and poi are to Hawaii itself. 

For four consecutive years and a period of five years in six 
beginning in February 1998, Lynch spent a week of the year on 
Oahu, soaking in the sun from both the sky and the recognition the 
Pro Bowl provides. 

Then, after battling a neck injury throughout the 2003 season, he 
was absent. Taking time to view the game of which he could not be 
a part was not an option. 

"I didn't watch it," Lynch said. 

A month later, the Tampa Bay Buccaneers released him, ending a 
11-season association dating back to when the team drafted him in 
April 1993. The neck procedure he underwent following the 2003 
season provided the impetus for the release, and while he believed 
he cmight rally to his Pro Bowl level, a tinge of doubt nibbled at him. 

"I'll be completely honest -- on my free-agent visits, they'd ask me that question, and I'd say, 'No, not at all.' But sure, there's a 
little bit (of doubt) in the back of your mind," Lynch said. "When you hurt your neck, there's something different that's in the
back of your mind." 

It vanished once he dispensed his first hit in a game. 

"Once that happened a couple of times, it became pretty clear to me that those things were behind me," Lynch said. 

Larger goals remain the priority for Lynch -- playoffs, in particular. But this year's Pro Bowl trip -- on which he's considering 
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taking his fellow Broncos secondary mates -- is special. 

"Tremendously gratifying," Lynch said. "Everyone asks if I had a chip on my shoulder -- not necessarily. But I think that's 
human nature, to have a little bit that you want to prove to someone. It's simply just being healthy. You can play a certain way,
if you're healthy, your body will allow you to do it. I'm fortunate that I've been pretty much healthy and able to play at a high 
level." 

FIVE IN A ROW

It's not as if Bailey wasn't gratified and thankful about receiving his fifth consecutive 
Pro Bowl bid on Wednesday. 

But playing in the last NFL game of the season means more contact. More wear and 
tear. 

The unique rules of the game -- such as restrictions on blitz packages -- are designed 
to keep the game competitive, but relatively simple and safe. But the hits the players 
place and absorb in the game are as real as any in the regular season. 

"They pay you to do it," Bailey said. "I'll tell you what -- come the second half (of the 
game), everybody's trying to dig down, you're either going to get twice as much or 
twice as less." 

But the selection is an honor for Bailey, who will go to the Pro Bowl for a fifth 
consecutive year -- but his first on the AFC side after four on the NFC ledger with the 
Washington Redskins. 

In his previous Pro Bowls with the NFC, he always took notice of those on the other 
side.

"One thing I did when I was in the NFC is I always compared myself to the whole group, regardless of conference, and I 
always thought I stood in the top two or three," Bailey said. "I'm not saying it was easy coming over here, because there's a lot
of great corners in this conference. But I knew it was going to be tough. But that's not what I'm shooting for anyway." 

What he aims for could happen -- but it would take the Broncos winning their next two games first. 

"It's a good compliment from your peers and whoever else voted. But it's just a part of what we do. It's definitely not my 
ultimate goal," he said. "My goal this year is to get in the playoffs and then (go) on and win the Super Bowl." 

Bailey is also shooting to be better than he's been in 2004. 

"Average," Bailey said when asked about his season to date. "Not as good as I want it to be, but it's ok." 

RELATED LINKS:

! Broncos TV: Lynch, Bailey Pro Bowl-Bound
! Wednesday Notebook: Roster Moves, Chilly Conditions
! Broncos TV: Could a Short Week Change Denver's Fortunes?
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It's old hat for two Denver newcomers

Defenders Lynch, Bailey will return to Pro Bowl

By Lee Rasizer, Rocky Mountain News

December 23, 2004

Forget the Pro Bowl. John Lynch just wanted to make sure he could survive the 
rigors of the NFL season without any problems with his surgically repaired neck 
when the veteran safety signed with Denver last March. 

On the other hand, a trip to the postseason all-star festivities was the expectation for Champ Bailey and the 
Broncos after the team acquired him in a blockbuster trade during the off-season.  

Different paths. Same result.

Both members of the secondary have earned a trip to Hawaii as the Broncos' only two Pro Bowl selections. 
Lynch now has been selected six times; Bailey five, all in a row. Each made it in the AFC for the first time.  

"They're well-deserving and I'm proud to be around them," Denver defensive coordinator Larry Coyer said. 
"And I don't mean to be making a Baptist preacher sermon, but these are class, professional men and I 
think we've got a lot of them. I know everything gets dark and bleak, but I'm telling you, we've got a lot of 
them. They just happen to get the reward."  

Center Tom Nalen (first), middle linebacker Al Wilson (second) and guard Dan Neil (third) were named 
alternates for the Feb. 15 game in Honolulu.  

Lynch called his selection "tremendously gratifying," particularly in light of his awkward departure in the off-
season from Tampa Bay after 11 seasons. The surgery he underwent in January removed bone spurs in his 
neck. The Buccaneers, unsure he could play at his previous level while also wanting to go younger, decided 
to part ways with the safety and quickly were vilified by their fans.  

Rocky Mountain News

To print this page, select File then Print from your browser
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Champ Bailey and John Lynch 
have been picked for Pro Bowl 
11 times combined.
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Some of those same Lynch backers helped him earn his fifth Pro Bowl trip in six years.  

"Everyone asked if I had a chip on my shoulder," Lynch said. "Not necessarily. But I think that's human 
nature to have a little bit of wanting to prove to someone (that they're wrong). It's simply being healthy this
year and being able to play at a high level."  

The Broncos free safety often has been used close to the line of scrimmage and has been a fierce hitter in 
run support. He has made 68 tackles and has been an effective blitzer, with two sacks. His range in pass 
coverage might not be the same as it was earlier in his career, but he fits in well with Denver's defensive 
scheme.

Lynch, 33, figures to be used in similar fashion next season. He confirmed Wednesday he plans on returning 
next year with the Broncos, his 13th season in the NFL.  

"It's funny, people ask that now," he said. "I never really had that asked until last year with my neck about 
retirement. I never wanted to be a guy that plays too long, but I don't think I'm to that point."  

Lynch added that his longevity in the NFL won't be determined by a waning interest in playing since his 
passion is as strong as ever and figures to continue that way indefinitely. It will come down to his health and
whether he feels like he still can be a front-line player.  

Lynch's neck hasn't been much of an issue since his first full-contact hit in training camp.  

"When I'm done. I'm done," he said. "But I don't think I'm close to being there yet."  

Bailey can be found near the opponent's best receiver.  

He has matched up with Houston's Andre Johnson, Oakland's Joey Porter, Cincinnati's Chad John- son, New 
Orleans' Joe Horn and others, many times without safety help. And while he has been beaten several times 
for touchdowns this season, he also has shut down his share of offensive standouts.  

Bailey assessed his first year with the Broncos this way: "OK. Average. Not as good as I want it to be."  

But he also believes he has had a Pro Bowl-caliber season.  

"Oh, yeah," he said. "I wouldn't have got in if it wasn't. A lot of guys have a lot of picks. A lot of guys do a 
lot of different things. Not a lot of guys can go cover that No. 1 receiver and have success nine times out of 
10."

Bailey is second, behind fellow cornerback Kelly Herndon, with 11 passes defensed, despite some teams 
shying away from throwing in his direction. That trend has decreased since the Cincinnati game. On Sunday,
Bailey was beaten twice for scores by Kansas City's Eddie Kennison in a 45-17 defeat that hurt the Broncos' 
playoff chances.  

Denver finishes with games Saturday at Tennessee and Jan. 2 at home against Indianapolis. And he says 
while the Pro Bowl is nice, that two-game stretch is his primary focus.  

"It's a good compliment from your peers and whoever else voted," Bailey said. "It's just a part of what we 
do. It's not my ultimate goal."  

Lynch and Bailey's selection left Broncos coach Mike Shanahan in a joking mood.  

Widely criticized for many of his personnel moves in recent seasons, Shanahan couldn't help but notice his 
two biggest acquisitions in 2004 are being recognized.  

"I figure I was due," Shanahan said.  
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Broncos strong safety Kenoy Kennedy hopes to be saying the same thing in the near future when the 
subject of Pro Bowls comes up. Denver's players believed Kennedy was the most overlooked teammate in 
voting this year.  

"What I told him was I really feel like he deserves to be there," Lynch said. "I've been in that situation. If 
you play like you did this year, you'll be there next year. That's typically what it takes. The next year, it 
takes care of itself. If Kenoy plays at the same level he's been playing at, he'll be a fixture there."  

NFL Pro Bowl selections

AFC

Offense

Wide receivers Marvin Harrison, Indianapolis; Andre Johnson, Houston; Chad Johnson, Cincinnati; Hines 
Ward, Pittsburgh  

Tackles Willie Anderson, Cincinnati; Jonathan Ogden, Baltimore; Willie Roaf, Kansas City  

Guards Alan Faneca, Pittsburgh; Will Shields, Kansas City; Brian Waters, Kansas City  

Centers Jeff Hartings, Pittsburgh; Kevin Mawae, New York Jets  

Tight ends Tony Gonzalez, Kansas City; Antonio Gates, San Diego  

Quarterbacks Tom Brady, New England; Drew Brees, San Diego; Peyton Manning, Indianapolis  

Running backs Edgerrin James, Indianapolis; Curtis Martin, New York Jets; LaDainian Tomlinson, San Diego  

Fullback Tony Richardson, Kansas City  

Defense

Ends John Abraham, New York Jets; Dwight Freeney, Indianapolis; Jason Taylor, Miami  

Interior linemen Sam Adams, Buffalo; Richard Seymour, New England; Marcus Stroud, Jacksonville  

Outside linebackers Joey Porter, Pittsburgh; Takeo Spikes, Buffalo; Terrell Suggs, Baltimore  

Inside linebackers James Farrior, Pittsburgh; Ray Lewis, Baltimore  

Cornerbacks Champ Bailey, Denver; Tory James, Cincinnati; Chris McAlister, Baltimore  

Strong safeties Troy Polamalu, Pittsburgh; Ed Reed, Baltimore  

Free safety John Lynch, Denver  

Special teams

Punter Shane Lechler, Oakland  

Placekicker Adam Vinatieri, New England  
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Kick returner Terrence McGee, Buffalo  

Special teamer Larry Izzo, New England

NFC

Offense

Wide receivers Joe Horn, New Orleans; Muhsin Muhammad, Carolina; Terrell Owens, Philadelphia; Javon 
Walker, Green Bay  

Tackles Orlando Pace, St. Louis; Walter Jones, Seattle; Tra Thomas, Philadelphia  

Guards Larry Allen, Dallas; Marco Rivera, Green Bay; Steve Hutchinson, Seattle  

Centers Olin Kreutz, Chicago; Matt Birk, Minnesota  

Tight ends Alge Crumpler, Atlanta; Jason Witten, Dallas  

Quarterbacks Daunte Culpepper, Minnesota; Donovan McNabb, Philadelphia; Michael Vick, Atlanta  

Running backs Ahman Green, Green Bay; Tiki Barber, New York Giants; Shaun Alexander, Seattle  

Fullback William Henderson, Green Bay  

Defense

Ends Bertrand Berry, Arizona; Patrick Kerney, Atlanta; Julius Peppers, Carolina  

Interior linemen La'Roi Glover, Dallas; Shaun Rogers, Detroit; Kevin Williams, Minnesota  

Outside linebackers Keith Brooking, Atlanta; Derrick Brooks, Tampa Bay; Marcus Washington, Washington  

Inside linebackers Dan Morgan, Carolina; Jeremiah Trotter, Philadelphia  

Cornerbacks Ronde Barber, Tampa Bay; Dré Bly, Detroit; Lito Sheppard, Philadelphia  

Strong safety Michael Lewis, Philadelphia  

Free safety Brian Dawkins, Philadelphia; Roy Williams, Dallas  

Special teams

Punter Mitch Berger, New Orleans  

Placekicker David Akers, Philadelphia  

Kick returner Eddie Drummond, Detroit  

Special teamer Ike Reese, Philadelphia

Copyright 2004, Rocky Mountain News. All Rights Reserved. 
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The Denver Post 
broncos

Defensive stars confident about revival
By Bill Williamson  
Denver Post Staff Writer 

Wednesday, December 22, 2004 - 

What bothers Champ Bailey most about the Broncos' current state is it's unnecessary.  

Bailey looks around the locker room and practice field and sees a serious playoff threat. Yet with two 
games remaining in the regular season, the Broncos (8-6) will need assistance to make the playoffs. 
Bailey knows his team is not playing up to its potential. 

"At this point we're underachieving, because we should be much better," the standout left 
cornerback said. "We're not underachieving when it comes to trying, but we're not getting it done. 
This should be a team with a much better record. We're not a 8-6 team, but that's where we are." 

The Broncos, who have lost three of four games and five of the past eight, are in a four-way tie for 
the sixth and final spot in the AFC playoffs. And Denver needs help. If Jacksonville, which beat the 
Broncos on Sept. 19, wins its final two games, the Broncos will be out. However, if Denver wins at 
Tennessee on Saturday night and beats visiting Indianapolis on Jan. 2, and Jacksonville loses once, 
the Broncos will make the playoffs. 

"It shouldn't even have to come down to that," Bailey said. "We're a playoff team." 

Safety John Lynch said the Broncos can become the team it should be. 

"We're not achieving up to our potential," Lynch said, "but we still can achieve the things that we set 
out to do." 

Bailey and Lynch said the Broncos are a solid team built for the future regardless of what happens 
this season. 

"Look at Pittsburgh. A lot of people were calling for Bill Cowher's head and wanted big changes," 
Lynch said. "Now they're hot, and everybody is glad changes weren't made. This team doesn't need 
any major changes." 

Added Bailey, who came to Denver from Washington via a trade in March: "There is so much talent 
here. This is by far the best team I've been on." 

Safety Kenoy Kennedy called the recent slide "unfortunate," but said confidence is high and that the 
team has to look at how it has fallen to 8-6 and realize a turnaround is possible. 

"I'd say there's 10 plays here and there that is keeping us from being one of the best teams in the 
league," Kennedy said. "That's just taking advantage of your opportunities. So we know we should 
be much better than we are." 

Bill Williamson can be reached at 303-820-5450 or bwilliamson@denverpost.com .
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Coach comes to Bailey's defense

Shanahan believes cornerback deserves to go to Pro Bowl 

By Ryan Thorburn, Camera Sports Writer

December 22, 2004

ENGLEWOOD — Your eyes lie. 

They told you, and a national television audience, that Cincinnati receiver Chad Johnson had his way with Champ Bailey in a 
season-changing loss for the Broncos.  

They told you, and a national television audience, that Oakland's Jerry Porter beat Bailey and his 
helpers for three touchdowns on a snowy night at Invesco Field to send Denver reeling into 
December.  

They told you, and 77,702 Chiefs fans, that Eddie Kennison scored two touchdowns with Bailey 
chasing him during Kansas City's 45-17 victory last Sunday.  

Get some Visine, learn more about football, and then get off Bailey's back.  

Mike Shanahan had the vision to trade Clinton Portis for the league's premier "shutdown" cornerback 
and knows more about football than just about anyone.  

Listen up.  

"I'm not really sure what you think about Champ and what he does, because there's a lot of times that 
a guy will catch a pass on Champ (and) everybody thinks it's Champ in his own coverage," Shanahan 
said Tuesday when asked about Bailey's play against top receivers this season. "Or if a guy is 
playing man-free and the safety is in the middle of the field and they blame it on Champ if the guy 
catches it. I'm not saying Champ has played perfect, but to talk about how a guy's playing, especially 
at the cornerback position, you really have to study the coverages to say if a guy had a good game or 
a bad game."  

A few moments later, Bailey was asked in the locker room if he thinks he is living up to expectations. 
Not of the fans or the media or the coach, but his own.  

"My goals were set so high that I don't think I could ever reach them," Bailey said. "Neither did Peyton 
Manning; he didn't think he could reach his, but he did. I can't look back right now."  

Bailey leads Denver with three interceptions and is fourth on the team with 86 tackles. His most 
impressive game with the team is still his first, the opening-night win against Kansas City when he 
caught Jake Plummer's first pass of the season, made the Broncos' first pick of the season and 
blanketed tight end Tony Gonzalez.  

Since making a spectacular interception in the end zone at New Orleans on Nov. 21, Bailey has 
struggled right along with the rest of the Broncos. That will have to change on Saturday night when 
he faces Drew Bennett (1,171 yards, 10 touchdowns) and/or Derek Mason (1,055 yards, seven 
touchdowns) in Tennessee on national television.  

"Which one I match up with better? I don't care," Bailey said. "Whoever lines up in front of me, that's 
the person I'm going to try to work."  

The Daily Camera

To print this page, select File then Print from your browser
URL: http://www.dailycamera.com/bdc/broncos/article/0,1713,BDC_2453_3417583,00.html

Advertisement

Page 1 of 2The Daily Camera: Broncos

12/22/2004http://www.dailycamera.com/bdc/cda/article_print/0,1983,BDC_2453_3417583_ARTIC...



Starters for the Pro Bowl will be announced today, an honor Bailey has received four times in his first 
five seasons in the league. Baltimore's Ed Reed leads the AFC with eight interceptions, followed by 
Cincinnati's Tory James (7) and Houston rookie Dunta Robinson (6). Three players in the conference 
have five interceptions and 11 have four interceptions.  

Former Denver scapegoat Deltha O'Neal, 37-year-old Deion Sanders and wide receiver Troy Brown 
have three interceptions this season.  

"Of course I do," Shanahan said when asked of Bailey should be going to Honolulu. "He's one of the 
best corners in the league, if not the best. But that's neither here nor there. I don't really get caught 
up in this Pro Bowl balloting because I think some guys who aren't even mentioned are some of the 
best players in the league. Sometimes it'll take a guy two or three years to really make it to the Pro 
Bowl and he's been playing at that level."  

Bailey said he is focused on finishing the season with two wins and helping the defense get back on 
track. The Broncos ranked second against the pass when secondary coach David Gibbs was fired 
during the bye week and have dropped to 10th entering Saturday's game.  

Anyone see a correlation?  

"You see us look confused on plays," Bailey admitted. "We're not getting it done. That's unheard of. 
We have too much talent to do that." 

Copyright 2004, The Daily Camera. All Rights Reserved. 
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Bailey unhappy with his season
Denver star likely a Pro Bowl pick
By FRANK SCHWAB THE GAZETTE 

   ENGLEWOOD c When the AFC Pro Bowl team is announced today, cornerback Champ Bailey 
will probably be on the roster. But the Broncos’ $63 million shutdown cornerback said Tuesday 
he isn’t happy with how he has played.  
   Bailey started the season with pressure on him. The Broncos traded Pro Bowl running back 
Clinton Portis to the Washington Redskins to acquire Bailey, and then signed him to a 
sevenyear, $63 million contract.  
   Bailey has been assigned to cover the opponent’s best re- ceiver in every game. He has had 
good moments, such as when he shut down Houston’s Andre Johnson and Carolina’s Muhsin 
Muhammad earlier this season. He has had games where he gave up big plays to Cincinnati’s 
Chad Johnson, Oakland’s Jerry Porter and Kansas City’s Eddie Kennison.  
   Kennison beat Bailey for two touchdowns in Sunday’s 45-17 loss at Kansas City.  
   “It’s definitely not what I wanted it to be,” Bailey said. “My expectations and goals were set 
so high, I don’t think I could ever reach them. I’ll just keep working and get ready for this game 
and worry about what I did this season after this season. Can’t look back now.”  
   Coach Mike Shanahan has defended Bailey after every bad game.  
   Shanahan says Bailey has been criticized for giving up catches when the defense was in a 
zone coverage and the receiver that caught the ball was not Bailey’s responsibility, or giving up 
big plays when the safety assigned to give Bailey help arrived too late.  
   However, Bailey appeared to be in man coverage against Kennison on both touchdowns 
Sunday.
   “I’m not saying Champ has played perfect, but to talk about how a guy’s playing, especially at 
the cornerback position, you really have to study the coverages to say if a guy had a good 
game or a bad game,” Shanahan said.  
   Many times a player makes the Pro Bowl based on reputation, but Shanahan was adamant he 
thought Bailey has played well enough to deserve a selection.  
   “Of course I do,” Shanahan said. “He’s one of the best corners in the league, if not the best.”  
   Bailey said he wasn’t concerned with the Pro Bowl team. He couldn’t figure why he hasn’t 
played up to his own expectations.  
   “You can’t really pinpoint it,” Bailey said. “I really have to look back at it after the season. I 
can look at a lot of different situations, a lot of different things. It’s just spots here and there I 
wish I could clean up.”  
   Bailey will be on the spot again this week against Tennessee. The Titans have two 1,000-yard 
receivers, including the hottest receiver in football.  
   Drew Bennett has an AFC-leading 1,171 yards and 10 touchdowns this season, including 25 
catches, 393 yards and five touchdowns in his past two games.  
   Derrick Mason has 88 catches for 1,055 yards and seven touchdowns.  
   Bailey might be a better matchup against the more physical Bennett than Kelly Herndon, 
Denver’s other starting cornerback, but Bailey said he didn’t have a preference on which 
receiver he will cover Saturday.  
   “Whoever is lined up in front of me, that’s the person I’m going to try to whip,” Bailey said.  
CONTACT THE WRITER: 476-4891 or fschwab@gazette.com
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Adams: Bailey, Surtain set to match skills Sunday

December 11, 2004

Who is the best cornerback in the AFC? Perhaps fans at Invesco Field at Mile High will get to 
judge Sunday. 

Denver Broncos cornerback Champ Bailey has been hailed as the best at his position. But 
some believe Miami Dolphins cornerback Patrick Surtain is the best.  

Last month, Fox NFL analyst Howie Long listed his team of the best defensive players in the league. 
Surtain and Chris McAlister of the Baltimore Ravens made Long's list as the league's top corners.  

Surtain, who was a second-round pick in 1998, has three of his career 28 interceptions this season. He led 
the AFC with seven interceptions in 2003 and had six interceptions (including one returned for a touchdown 
against Denver) in 2002.

Bailey was the seventh pick overall in 1999. He also has three interceptions this season (21 for his career) 
and four Pro Bowl appearances. Later this month, Bailey is expected to receive his fifth Pro Bowl invitation - 
and first in the AFC.  

Critics have targeted Bailey for being beaten deep several times in the past two weeks. If covering Dolphins 
receivers Marty Booker and Chris Chambers isn't enough incentive to silence critics, perhaps Bailey will 
get added motivation from the presence of the Dolphins' highly respected duo of Surtain and Sam Madison,
who has 29 career interceptions, but none this season.  

For one afternoon, at least, Denver fans will be treated to watching some of the league's top defensive backs
in the same game trying to corner the market on wide receivers.  

Rocky Mountain News

To print this page, select File then Print from your browser
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BRONCOS
STAND BY
THEIR MAN
Denver remains confident in Bailey despite big plays he allowed Sunday
By FRANK SCHWAB THE GAZETTE 

   ENGLEWOOD c The Denver Broncos won’t be asking for a refund on their Champ Bailey-for-
Clinton Portis trade, but Bailey did not play well Sunday.  
   Oakland Raiders receiver Jerry Porter, who finished with three touchdowns, had two scores 
and another 52-yard catch with Bailey covering him.  
   The snowy conditions probably didn’t help and Bailey wasn’t alone in coverage on all of those 
plays, but Bailey wouldn’t accept excuses.  
   “I had a rough game,” Bailey said. “It was rough. The guy made plays I should have 
stopped.”
   Coach Mike Shanahan supported his star cornerback, saying, “Champ can’t do it all.”  
   Instead of assigning blame for Porter’s first touchdown, Shanahan credited Oakland’s 
execution. Shanahan said he thought quarterback Kerry Collins noticed safety John Lynch had 
inside help on a post route to the middle, so Collins threw to Porter’s outside shoulder. Porter 
caught the 42-yard touchdown pass with 16 seconds left in the first half.  
   “I thought the play right before the half was an unbelievable play,” Shanahan said.  
   Bailey credited Porter for a quick move. Porter acted like he was going to run a corner route 
at about the 30-yard line before going back inside.  
   “They had run three or four corner routes early in the game, and I was all over him,” Bailey 
said. “He gave me a little fake to the corner and went up the field.”  
   Shanahan said Porter’s other two big plays against Bailey were in “man-free” coverage, in 
which the free safety was supposed to give Bailey help to the inside. Bailey allowed Porter to 
release to the inside and guarded him outside, which Shanahan said was his responsibility.  
   On his 14-yard touchdown early in the third quarter, Porter went inside Bailey on a slant 
route. Safety Kenoy Kennedy didn’t make it to Porter quick enough and Bailey couldn’t get his 
left arm around Porter in time to knock the pass away.  
   “It’s just hard to get around that big body,” Bailey said of Porter, who is 6-foot-2, 220 
pounds. “I’m all over him but it’s one of those plays, you can’t give that up (inside the 20-yard 
line).”  
   On the 52-yard gain on third and 1 early in the fourth quarter, Bailey was guarding Porter on 
the outside and Porter outran Bailey and Kennedy to the deep middle.  
   Bailey has expectations to shut down the best receivers without allowing big plays, but that’s 
not surprising because the Broncos gave up Pro Bowl running back Portis to acquire Bailey from 
Washington and gave him a $63 million contract.  
   “That is life in the big (leagues),” Shanahan said. “We are going to isolate him a lot on the 
best receiver and sometimes they are going to make some plays.”  
   Bailey said he knows criticism is part of the position, but he also said he doesn’t pay much 
attention to it.  
   “I don’t really care what people think,” Bailey said. “The guys in here know I fight hard. We’re 
going to make mistakes, but the good thing about the NFL is you get to play another week.”  
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Bailey a champ or chump?

By Pat Graham 
The Daily Times-Call

ENGLEWOOD — Champ Bailey could star in his own reality television show. 

The plot line for the three-hour program could be about a Denver Broncos cornerback stuck on an island who 
constantly gets ripped by critics (think clones of Donald Trump on “The Apprentice” but with better hair).  

Oh wait, Bailey’s already starring in that role every Sunday. He’s thrown on an island every weekend and asked to 
shut down the opposition’s best receiver. If he succeeds, he earns his keep. If he fails, he gets persecuted.  

In a 25-24 loss to Oakland on Sunday night, Bailey looked like he lost his way in the snow trying to keep pace  

with Raiders receiver Jerry Porter, who caught six passes for 135 yards and three scores.  

Bailey looked like he spun his wheels on the snow-packed field, frequently trailing Porter on plays.  

But appearances can be deceiving. The Broncos played a fair share of zone coverage against the Raiders, and Bailey 
wasn’t the primary cover person. The mistakes weren’t necessarily his.  

But he took the rap anyway.  

“The guy (Porter) made plays I should’ve stopped,” Bailey said. “I’ll be hard on myself all week. I had a rough 
game.”  

Denver coach Mike Shanahan stood up for his cornerback, defending Bailey from scrutiny.  

“When Champ makes the tackle everybody thinks the receiver is Champ’s man,” Shanahan said. “There are a lot of 
things that go into defenses. Champ will be the first one to say that anytime a guy catches a pass, he’s disappointed. 
That’s life in the big lanes.  

“We are going to isolate him a lot on the opponents’ best receiver, and sometimes they are going to make some 
plays.”  

The play just before halftime was the one that haunted Bailey’s thoughts as he headed home Sunday. With Denver 
up 10-0 and 16 seconds left, Bailey and safety John Lynch were assigned to cover Porter.  

Up to that point, Porter had been using the same move — faking up the field and heading toward the corner. This 
time, he did the opposite. Porter gained a fraction of separation from Bailey — Lynch was out of the picture — and 
Oakland quarterback Kerry Collins lofted the perfect pass, which barely cleared Bailey’s fingertips and fell into 
Porter’s arms.  

“That was an unbelievable play,” Shanahan said. “Champ’s hand was right there; it was just a great play. Not many 
receivers make that catch.”  

Still, Bailey felt he should’ve knocked it down. Had he done that, Denver would’ve taken a 10-point lead into the 
locker room and the Raiders may have stayed inside the rest of the evening.  

“That was a good call by them,” Bailey said.  

As for the 14-yard slant that Porter burned Bailey on in the third quarter, that was another one he should’ve had. He 
was supposed to have inside help. It never arrived.  
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Not that he’s making excuses.  

“It’s hard to get around his big body, but I still can’t give that up,” Bailey said.  

Bailey realizes that he’s under a microscope. The Broncos acquired him to be a shutdown cornerback, and when he 
doesn’t shut someone down, he’s not earning his paycheck.  

“That’s the nature of my job,” Bailey said. “These guys in the locker room know I fight hard. I don’t really care 
what other people think.  

“My teammates know that I’m going to come back the next play and make something happen.”
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Bailey no Champ in his matchup against Porter

Broncos CB burned for two touchdowns

By Pat Rooney, Special To The News

November 29, 2004

For the most part, the acquisition of Champ Bailey has been a resounding 
success for the Denver Broncos.

Acquired in a controversial off-season trade with the Washington Redskins that 
shipped 1,500-yard rusher Clinton Portis out of Denver, Bailey has provided 
lockdown coverage on the opposition's best receivers on a weekly basis. 

Bailey also entered Sunday night's showdown with division rival Oakland with three interceptions in 10 
games, equaling the team-leading total turned in by cornerback Kelly Herndon last season. 

But Bailey didn't have one of his more memorable games against the Raiders, twice getting beat by Oakland 
receiver Jerry Porter for touchdowns. Those plays, combined with a late touchdown catch by Porter, were 
key reasons why the Broncos stumbled to a 25-24 loss. 

"(Porter) made some plays. You have to give him credit," Bailey said. "He is a guy who is very capable of 
doing what he did (Sunday night). We'll look at the film and try to evaluate what happened and, hopefully, 
improve."

Bailey has a reputation of being the type of corner who rarely gets his hips turned in the wrong direction, 
but that's exactly what happened on a 42-yard scoring catch Porter made in the final minute of the first half.

Working from the offensive right side, Porter used a quick hip fake toward the outside to lose Bailey as he 
sliced inside and up the field on a skinny post pattern. Although Oakland quarterback Kerry Collins lofted the
ball back toward the outside, Porter had generated enough space from Bailey to adjust and haul in the pass 
with 16 seconds remaining in the first half. 

Rocky Mountain News
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Jerry Porter of the Raiders 
races to the end zone for a 
touchdown after beating 
Broncos cornerback Champ 
Bailey, center, late in the first 
half. The play covered 42 yards 
and was one of three TDs for 
Porter. He beat Bailey for two 
of them.
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Porter burned Bailey again on Oakland's first drive of the second half. A fumble by Broncos running back 
Reuben Droughns gave the Raiders the ball on the Denver 36-yard line and, after Oakland's Doug Gabriel 
caught a 22-yard slant against Willie Middlebrooks, Porter scored on a similar 14-yard pattern against Bailey 
that helped give the Raiders a 14-10 lead. 

Porter wasn't quite done tormenting Bailey. He beat the veteran corner on a post pattern for a 52-yard gain 
early in the fourth quarter that gave Oakland first-and-goal. But a mishandled handoff, a false-start penalty, 
and an interception by John Lynch got Bailey off the hook. 

"It wasn't like I was in bad coverage or anything. The guy just made some plays," said Bailey, whose best 
chance at an interception ended as an incompletion when he collided with Herndon as a Collins pass 
fluttered to the ground in the third quarter. 

"You're never surprised when an NFL team can throw the ball against you. We know we are better. We know
we could have made some more plays to give our team a chance to win." 

Copyright 2004, Rocky Mountain News. All Rights Reserved. 
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Bailey's tackling only adds to total package
By Patrick Saunders  
Denver Post Staff Writer 

Friday, November 26, 2004 - 

The things that make Champ Bailey a premier NFL cornerback - stride-for-stride coverage, self-
confidence, natural grace and pure athleticism - didn't surprise fellow Broncos corner Kelly Herndon.  

Nor did Bailey's leadership and charisma. 

It was Bailey's tenacious, technically sound tackling that caught Herndon off guard. 

"That impresses me a lot," Herndon said. "There are other corners, so-called shutdown corners who 
can cover, but Champ gets out there and mixes it up. He likes to tackle and he has great technique." 

Defensive coordinator Larry Coyer concurred, saying he didn't realize Bailey's tackling was so good 
when the Broncos signed him as a free agent this year. 

"He's a really good tackler," Coyer said. "He's a really physical guy, really good. And that's really 
helped us." 

In the Broncos' 34-13 win at New Orleans on Sunday, Bailey had a career-high 13 tackles (11 solo). 
Bailey has 62 tackles this season, tied with rookie linebacker D.J. Williams for second most on the 
team and trailing middle linebacker Al Wilson who has 68. Bailey is on pace for 99 tackles, which 
would surpass his career high of 84 set in 2002, when he played for the Washington Redskins. 

Bailey makes everything look easy. The highlight-reel interception he made in the end zone against 
the Saints was as graceful as an Olympic gymnast's floor exercise. 

"I kind of get used to it," coach Mike Shanahan said this week. "I see 
it constantly in practice. I see a corner making plays that most human 
beings can't make. He's just an amazing athlete." 

But tackling is down-and- dirty work, and even though Bailey's 
tackling numbers have been solid throughout his six years in the 
league, he admits it's a skill he has had to work on. 

"I haven't always been this way," he said. "There have been times in 
my career when you get bumps and bruises here and there, and it 
hurts and stings. It's tough. But I have played through that this year. 
These guys are counting on me to make those tackles this year. There 
are instances where I have to make those, or else it's going to be a big 
play." 

Typically, when a cornerback is forced to make a lot of tackles, it's a 
sign that there are major problems with the defense. But the Broncos 
are ranked sixth in yards allowed, and Bailey's stops are part of the 
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overall plan. 

Coyer, of course, never will be completely satisfied, but he said the current defense is better than the
one that finished last season ranked fourth. 

"I think we're more together," Coyer said. "I see more responsibility. If that ever leaves us, we're in 
big trouble. You've got to be accountable and work, prepare yourself. If we don't we'll be in trouble." 

Few players in the NFL are more accountable than Bailey, who relishes his 
primary role of shutting down the opposition's top receiver. It's the thing that 
has earned him a reputation as the top cornerback in the league. 

In a recent Sports Illustrated poll of 354 current players, Bailey was voted the 
NFL's top cornerback, capturing 63 percent of the vote. He took notice, and 
considers that recognition his badge of honor. 

"That's what means more to me than anything," he said. "I don't care about 
what the media says, or what anybody outside of football has to say. If your 
teammates and your peers and coaches respect you, that means more than 
anything else." 

Bailey has three interceptions this season and has a shot at topping the five he had in 1999 and 
2000. But he won't get ahead of himself and claim this is his best season. 

"Ask me when it's over," he said. 

Coyer, meanwhile, said he believes Bailey's best is yet to come. 

"He's a pro, and I think he's getting better," Coyer said. "That's 
what's important to me. He's improving. He's working harder. And 
I think he understands his role. He's a competitor and he's a pro, 
and I think he's brought that to the table." 

Patrick Saunders can be reached at 303-820-5459 or at 
psaunders@denverpost.com.

- Pose questions

BRONCOS
INTERVIEWS 

To hear the midweek 
Broncos interviews, just 
click on these names: 

Jake Plummer, Champ 
Bailey and John 

Lynch.

JOIN THE DISCUSSION! 

Denver is tied atop the AFC West 
standings with a 7-3 record. Share 
your thoughts on the team, which 
meets the Raiders on Sunday night, 
by visiting our Broncos discussion 
forums.

Click here to log on and participate.  

You will need to click on the 'Register 
Your Free Account' link to create an 
account in order to post messages, but 
you can read all the messages without 
registering.  
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Broncos learn Bailey a man of his word

By Lee Rasizer, Rocky Mountain News

November 25, 2004

Eight months ago, Champ Bailey stood at his introductory news conference in Denver and immediately set 
himself up for a possible fall. 

"I won't be a disappointment," the cornerback told a mass of reporters. "I can guarantee it."  

Bailey hasn't eaten his words yet. The Denver Broncos have raced to a 7-3 start with him playing a starring 
role in a season that continues Sunday at home against the Oakland Raiders (6:30 p.m., ESPN and KUSA-
Channel 9).  

But why risk a potential backlash by making such promises?  

Bailey could have taken his $18 million signing bonus and spit out clichés about how he was happy to be 
with the Broncos, insisted how he would work hard to try to not disappoint fans angry at losing workhorse 
running back Clinton Portis to obtain his services from the Washington Redskins for the next seven seasons. 

That isn't Bailey's style, as Denver since has discovered.  

"I never bite my tongue about how I feel," Bailey said. "I felt like I wouldn't disappoint and I didn't mind 
saying it. It's no big thing putting that pressure on myself. I don't really care about pressure. There's 
enough pressure coming over here trying to get better every day."  

Sometimes, that bar is set tremendously high. His performance during the Broncos' 34-13 victory against 
the New Orleans Saints on Sunday will be tough to top.  

Broncos defensive coordinator Larry Coyer called it Bailey's best game since joining the team. Still, he 
senses more in the future.  

Rocky Mountain News
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"He's getting better," he said Wednesday. "He's working harder. And I think he understands his role clearly 
now."  

The cornerback made 13 tackles and rendered the Saints' Joe Horn, one of league's best receivers, a 
nonfactor.  

Oh, and Bailey added a spectacular interception, raising his season total to three and career total to 21.

"I have had better games," Bailey maintained. "But I haven't had a better interception."  

Broncos coach Mike Shanahan barely batted an eye after watching Bailey race across field, locate an open 
Horn and catch the ball, then dragged both feet near the sideline at full speed to stay in bounds.  

"I kind of get used to it," Shanahan said. "I see it consistently in practice. I see a corner making plays that 
most human beings can't make. He's got great speed. He's got fantastic hands. He's got awareness. He'll 
support the run. He can play the deep ball, the short ball. . . . He's just an amazing athlete."  

But on Monday, Bailey was back where he usually is the day after a game, in the film room, breaking down 
his performance to gauge whether he was consistent enough and whether he had improved sufficiently from 
the previous game.  

It is a practice he began during his second season in Washington, taking a cue from Darrell Green and Deion
Sanders, two of the best cornerbacks the past two decades.  

"I know a lot of guys that have got my skills," Bailey said. "But they don't have that mental edge or the 
preparation to help push you over the top. That's where it starts."  

And that mental approach, hopefully, leads to stops - which is why Bailey locks himself in the film room in 
the first place.

He primarily has shadowed receivers six times this season - Horn, Cincinnati's Chad Johnson, Oakland's 
Jerry Porter, Houston's Andre Johnson, Jacksonville's Jimmy Smith and Carolina's Muhsin Muhammad.  

Four of them had no more than three catches for 69 yards. He has seven pass breakups.  

Bailey also has tripped on touchdowns to Chad Johnson and Tampa Bay's Michael Clayton.  

"His technique's better," Coyer said. "I think he went through a period where his technique slid and it hurt 
him and I think he observed it and he's working to try and correct it. And if you're going to be good, that's 
what you've got to do.  

"This is a long season. But sometimes you've got to go back to the first game and watch yourself and say, 'I 
don't look like that now.' That's important. And I think he's done that. He's worked really hard to look at 
that situation."  

Yet when it comes to his own career, looking back is the last thing on Bailey's mind.  

He follows the Redskins, but not nostalgically. Playing for teams finishing no better than .500 for four years 
before the trade to Denver in March had left him frustrated and ready for a change. Denver has been exactly
what he anticipated, he said.  

"Winning, good team camaraderie," Bailey said.  

"It's just been good, man. You would think we've been on the team awhile, the way we play together."  

If there has been a disappointment attached to Bailey, it's only a slight one, and it emanates from him, not 
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the Broncos. He was playing offense, too, as a receiver, until a drop inside the 5-yard-line against Carolina 
on Oct. 10. Bailey since has taken only defensive snaps.  

"I've never really had a problem with not playing offense if our offense was producing. And our offense is 
producing," said Bailey, who has four catches for 89 yards. "There have been times where I know I could go 
out there and play better than some of the guys that are out there. 'Put me out there.' And I always feel like
I can play better than pretty much anybody, that's just me.  

"But when we're producing, I don't want to go out there and mess it up. I can help if they need me."  

But that's not why Bailey was brought to Denver. It's locking down an opponent's best receiving target. 
Guaranteed.

"He's got all this ability, but he's out there grinding every day to become a better player in some facet," 
Broncos free safety John Lynch said. "He had 13 tackles Sunday. He's not just a cover corner, like everyone 
says. He's a complete football player."  

rasizerl@RockyMountainNews.com
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Shanahan: Trade a win-win

Broncos coach doesn't see loser in Bailey-Portis deal

By Ryan Thorburn, Camera Sports Writer

November 23, 2004

ENGLEWOOD — It seemed like a good Monday to bring up The Trade again. 

After all, Champ Bailey made on of the more spectacular interceptions you're going to see and led the Broncos with 13 tackles 
in a 34-13 win at New Orleans that improved Denver's record to 7-3. In Philadelphia, Clinton Portis had 37 yards on 17 carries 
as the Redskins lost 28-6 to fall to 3-7.  

Is too early to declare Shanahan the winner and Joe Gibbs the loser in the Bailey-for-Portis Pro Bowl 
swap?  

"You're too worried about who got the better end of it," Shanahan told the cameras and tape-
recorders during his weekly press conference. "I've said this from the first day it happened: I think the 
trade was good for both parties.  

"The Washington Redskins got a great offensive running back in Clinton Portis. Two years over 1,500 
yards, well over five yards per carry, a fierce competitor. (He's) a guy that I respect. Big-play 
capabilities all the time. We got a guy that is a great defensive back. I think he's the best in the 
league. I can't see a defensive back being much better. So, I'm very happy with our guy."  

Bailey's ability to cover Joe Horn, who was having a great season entering Sunday's game, allowed 
Denver's defensive line time to get consistent pressure on Aaron Brooks. The Broncos had two sacks 
and came up with three interceptions, including one that was returned by Al Wilson for a touchdown.  

"The protection broke down and basically I tried to throw the ball away and I gave it away," explained 
Brooks, who was about to be sacked by Patrick Chukwurah when he flipped the ball to Wilson. "The 
guy made a great play, I guess he was there at the right time."  

Actually, it was the easiest play of Wilson's career. Bailey's interception, however, had a high degree 
of difficulty as he showed amazing closing speed to get in front of a seemingly open Horn and then 
had the presence of mind to drag his toes before falling out of bounds.  

"I kind of get used to it. I see it consistently in practice. I see a corner making plays that most human 
beings can't make," Shanahan said. "He's got great speed. He's got fantastic hands. He's got 
awareness. He'll support the run. He can play the deep ball. He can play the short ball. You can see 
his speed catching up to the ball in the end zone. Not only did he catch the ball, but he got his feet 
down. He's just an amazing athlete."  

So is Portis, despite the fact that the former Bronco is struggling by his statistical standards behind a 
banged up offensive line in Washington. Helping make up for his absence recently is the rugged 
Reuben Droughns, who has five 100-yard games in six starts.  

"My biggest run in the second half I think was only nine yards," said Droughns, who had 94 of his 166 
yards against the Saints in the first quarter, including a 51-yard touchdown on Denver's first snap. 
"So you have to give them credit."  

Or perhaps Droughns should have broken Mike Anderson's franchise-record of 251 yards rushing set 
at the Superdome in 2000?  
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"Reuben didn't play one of his better games against New Orleans. He played a good game, a solid 
game, but it was not one of his better games," Shanahan said. "It just shows you what he is capable 
of doing when he puts one of his better games together. He played a good, solid game, and I was 
proud of him because he didn't turn the ball over and played hard. I expect Reuben to play like that."  

In addition to acquiring Bailey for Portis, the Broncos also received a second-round pick used on 
Tatum Bell. Injuries and the emergence of Droughns have limited the rookie's opportunity at running 
back, but on Sunday he made three special teams tackles.  

"Tatum Bell, I think, down the line, you'll see that he's an excellent football player as well. The jury is 
still out. He hasn't stayed healthy," Shanahan said. "So, I think when you look at the big picture, I 
think both teams got a win-win situation. There's nothing wrong with having a win-win situation when 
you make a trade. You don't have to have a loser. You can have two winners, and I believe we got 
two winners from Washington and from the Denver Broncos." 

Copyright 2004, The Daily Camera. All Rights Reserved. 
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The Denver Post 
jim armstrong

Bailey picks time for spectacle
By Jim Armstrong 
Denver Post Staff Columnist 

Tuesday, November 23, 2004 - 

It was Champ Bailey's signature play in a Broncos uniform, a play so seemingly impossible, so utterly
inconceivable, the officials on the spot assumed he hadn't made it.  

You couldn't really blame them. Bailey may be the only player on the planet who could have pulled it 
off. 

Even on the replay, it didn't seem possible, but somehow Bailey made the play. Somehow, he came 
streaking across the end zone Sunday to intercept a pass and pull the plug on the music before Joe 
Horn could launch his latest touchdown dance. 

"I don't think Aaron Brooks even saw me," Bailey said. 

He wasn't alone. No one saw Bailey coming. No one at the Louisiana Superdome or Couch 
Commando Central in Denver. As the ball floated toward Horn's waiting arms, Bailey wasn't in the 
picture, wasn't in the peanut gallery. And then, in a flash that defied enough laws to get him booked 
and fingerprinted, Bailey arrived to snatch the ball out of the air. 

Now you want to hear the best part? No, I mean other than the vapor trail in his wake. 

Bailey landed on his left foot and somehow had the instincts, athleticism and foresight to drag his 
right foot inside the line before flying out of bounds. 

The officials ruled he hadn't gotten his foot down. It wasn't until the replay official returned from a 
ham sandwich and a nap that the ruling was overturned. 

"You've got to go back a long ways, man," said Broncos linebacker Al Wilson, when asked the last 
time he had witnessed a better play. "But that just goes to show why this guy's the best cornerback 
in the league. Spectacular plays are what separate the great ones and the good ones." 

Spectacular play? What spectacular play? 

"I kind of get used to it," Broncos coach Mike Shanahan said. "I see it consistently in practice. I see a 
corner making plays that most human beings can't make. He's got great speed. He's got fantastic 
hands. He's got awareness. He'll support the run. 

"He can play the deep ball. He can play the short ball. You can see his speed catching up to the ball 
in the end zone. He's just an amazing athlete." 

The Broncos, of course, gave up an amazing athlete to get him. On a team void of a passing threat, 
Clinton Portis went into Monday night fifth in the league with 928 rushing yards. But you know what? 
If the Portis-Bailey trade went down again today, it would be the Broncos, not the Redskins, throwing
in the second-rounder. 
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There can't be any dissing the deal anymore or even straddling the fence. This wasn't a good trade 
or even a great one. It was more than that. It was the trade that made the Broncos. It changed their 
face and gave them a chance, as outside as it may sometimes seem, to make something happen in 
January. 

When last we left the Broncos in the playoffs, their secondary had been riddled by Peyton Manning 
for 377 passing yards and five touchdowns. They went into Sunday's game against the Saints second 
in the league in pass defense. And with their best pass rusher having missed virtually the entire 
season. 

How? It's a lot of things, but first and foremost it's Bailey. He's Hall of Fame great. 

He not only is the best cover cornerback in the business, he's a force on run defense. 

Deion Sanders with an attitude and without the ridiculous suits. 

Bailey was credited with 13 tackles Sunday, three for losses. He opened the game by stuffing Deuce 
McAllister in the backfield and ended it, for all intents and purposes, with his third interception of the 
season, matching the rest of the roster's total. 

Shanahan, when asked Monday about the trade: "The Redskins got a great running back in Clinton 
Portis. Two years over 1,500 yards, well over 5 yards per carry, a fierce competitor, big-play 
capabilities all the time. ... We got a guy who's a great defensive back. I think he's the best in the 
league. When you look at the big picture, both teams got a win-win situation. There's nothing wrong 
with having a win-win situation when you make a trade." 

The questions from the outset were whether Bailey could take the Broncos' defense to a new level 
and whether Shanahan could replace Portis and maintain one of the league's elite running attacks. 
Sure enough. This time it's Reuben Droughns, a former fullback who leads the league in average 
rushing yards per game. 

The Broncos have barely missed Portis. Sunday's interception is the latest example of how much 
better they are with Bailey. It was his signature moment, all right. But then, with Bailey, there's 
always next week. 

Catch Jim Armstrong from 7-10 a.m. during "The Press Box" on ESPN 560 AM and Tuesday nights on 
Fox Sports Net's "Insider Edition." He can be reached at 303-820-5452 or 
jmarmstrong@denverpost.com.
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Denver cornerback is still the Champ 
Bailey's interception worth a second look

Monday, November 22, 2004 

By William Kalec 
Staff writer

Enter, Champ Bailey, stage left.  

Exit, Champ Bailey, stage right (but not before landing both toe-tips inside the end zone and 
maintaining possession of an interception instant replay eventually confirmed wasn't make-
believe).

If quarterback Aaron Brooks stuck firmly to Saints offensive coordinator Mike McCarthy's script, 
the fourth-down, fourth-quarter pass Sunday easily should have floated into Mike Karney's 
hands. Instead, Brooks ad-libbed, tossing to Joe Horn, seemingly alone. Bailey -- not even on 
the TV screen at mid-pass -- suddenly appeared, making up lost steps like he was slung forward 
in a Roller Derby match, cradling a turnover so improbable it temporarily delayed the exodus 
from the Superdome just so patrons could catch another glimpse on the big screens.  

"You've got to go back a long ways, man," Denver linebacker Al Wilson said when asked the last 
time he witnessed a better interception. "But that just goes to show why this guy's the best 
cornerback in the league -- those type of plays. Spectacular plays are what separate the great 
ones and the good ones."  

Bailey strengthened the argument that the Broncos benefited most from the offseason swap for 
Clinton Portis, not only hauling in the aforementioned interception but leading his team in tackles 
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and shadowing, and for the most part, silencing Horn. On the Saints' initial play from scrimmage, 
Bailey tackled Deuce McAllister for a 2-yard loss and followed up by deflecting a pass intended 
for Horn on the next play. He ended with 13 tackles (11 solo, two assisted) and limited McAllister 
to negative yards on the three running plays Bailey was credited for stopping.  

"You hate to run up there as a corner and have to tackle a back that's 240," Bailey said. "But 
that's part of our job, and I love doing it."  

Perhaps unfairly, Bailey's interception overshadowed many of his contributions. The play -- 
which local viewers didn't see live because of the blackout -- originally was ruled out of bounds, 
leaving the Broncos to take possession at Denver's 7-yard line. Bailey never thought to lobby for 
a review until Coach Mike Shanahan asked if he caught the ball, to which the corner responded 
"yes."  

"I'm trying to trust the refs. Obviously, can't do that," Bailey said with a laugh.  

The reversal resulted in a touchback, pushed the ball to the 20 and contributed to the Broncos 
doubling their total interceptions this season from three to six by the end of the day.  

"I had to be (inbounds)," Bailey said. "I guess they thought I dropped it, one of those anticipation 
calls by the ref, don't think I'm good enough of an athlete to make that play. That's all right, 
though."  

Most of the first half, Bailey lined up opposite Horn, no matter the formation, holding the talkative 
wide receiver to 22 yards on two catches before his stats filled out in garbage time.  

"The guy made a few plays here and there but I knew he couldn't stick with me. I knew he 
couldn't stick with me," Bailey said. "It had to be my day, today."  

. . . . . . .  

William Kalec can be reached at wkalec@timespicayune.com or (504) 826-3413.
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Krieger: It's good thing Bailey is in Broncos' corner

November 22, 2004

NEW ORLEANS - Eighty percent of success, Woody Allen famously declared, is showing up. 

Champ Bailey is a believer.  

Of course, Allen also said this: "I'm astounded by people who want to know the universe when it's hard 
enough to find your way around Chinatown."  

This is not just a cheap attempt to get a laugh, although I don't mind if I do. It's also a way of making the 
argument that success is about the details, looking at the little picture instead of the big one.  

That's the kind of player the Broncos got in Bailey, and it's probably about time for me to admit Mike 
Shanahan was right about this, and I was wrong.  

No matter how good Clinton Portis turns out to be in the long run - and I still think, barring injury, he will 
be very good - trading him for Bailey was the right move because the Broncos can replace Portis much more
easily than Bailey, which was the argument Shanahan made at the time.  

In fact, a local reporter asked Shanahan after Sunday's game if he expects some running back to get him 
100 yards every week.  

"Yeah," Shanahan deadpanned. "I do."  

Reuben Droughns is taking care of this at the moment, but Terrell Davis, Olandis Gary, Mike Anderson and 
Portis also routinely managed the feat in Shanahan's offense.  

Bailey, on the other hand, has done something for the defense no one else has done in Shanahan's tenure. 
It is not just containing the opponent's top receiver. There are a number of top cover corners in the NFL who
can do that, more or less.  

Rocky Mountain News
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In Sunday's lopsided victory over the Saints, Bailey was credited with 11 solo tackles. No other Broncos 
player had more than five. He now leads the team in unassisted tackles, which is something cornerbacks 
just don't do. He doesn't believe he has missed a tackle yet this season.  

Bailey has an instinct, a feel, for where the ball is going that even he can't define.  

On the first play of the game, he dropped Saints running back Deuce McAllister for a 2-yard loss. The Saints 
might have thought they would cause him trouble by lining up Joe Horn, their best receiver, in the slot. Lots 
of elite cornerbacks don't like to play inside.  

Doesn't bother Bailey a bit. It gives him a chance to read the play and become a run stopper from the 
middle of the field. I tried to get inside his head in that situation, but it happens so fast it's hard even for 
Bailey to reconstruct his thought process.  

"A lot goes through your head," he said. "You look at formations, the offensive line. When I'm in man-to-
man, I never know until my receiver releases. That's when I know."  

So how does he end up in the middle of so many running plays when most cornerbacks steer clear like 
motorists avoiding a traffic accident?  

"I don't know," he said with a smile. "I need to find out myself. Because I'm feeling it right now. I wish we 
had a bye week this week."  

Now, granted, this was against the Saints, so take it for what it's worth.  

As a Louisiana Superdome security officer said afterward, "Those bumper stickers are going to read: 'Go 
Saints. And take the Hornets with you.' "  

Randy Leo Frechette, the Saints' team artist, does an impressionistic painting on the sideline during each 
home game. He didn't begin Sunday's until halftime because . . . well . . . he likes to work off a Saints 
highlight.  

Still, Bailey was the dominant player in the game, which is hard to do from the corner. Most of the 
attention was focused on his brilliant fourth-quarter interception, which the officials first disallowed because 
it seemed impossible he had gotten both feet down. Only after Shanahan's challenge did they discover he 
somehow dragged his right toe while flying out of bounds at full speed.  

Bailey wanted to talk about the details, the little picture, which included the fact he was beaten by Horn on 
the play until the last moment.

"He put on a good move and got inside on me and just ran across the field," Bailey said. "So I had to run 
and catch up with him. I don't think Aaron Brooks saw me coming, but that was my man and I had to get 
him.  

"I thought I was in, but if they just called it right away and didn't even think about it, I thought I was out. 
So I'm trying to trust the ref, but, obviously, you can't do that."  

This last was said with a smile, but what a switch - a great player accepting a decision against him 
without a complaint, even when a complaint was warranted.  

I asked him if he has felt pressure to prove the trade was worth it.  

"I'm not worried about what other people think," he said. "It's just this locker room. And I know my 
teammates count on me to do good things to win, and that's what I do.  

"I mean, that's what I pride myself in - going out there, being accountable, not missing anything, just 
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showing up and playing my game and playing well."  

That's what he did Sunday. He showed up and played his game. And if he happened to take over, maybe it's
because he doesn't know much about the universe, but he sure knows his way around Chinatown.  

kriegerd@RockyMountainNews.com

MORE KRIEGER COLUMNS »

Copyright 2004, Rocky Mountain News. All Rights Reserved. 

Page 3 of 3Rocky Mountain News: Columnists

11/22/2004http://www.rockymountainnews.com/drmn/cda/article_print/0,1983,DRMN_83_3345936...



Bailey also a champ at tackling

By Jeff Legwold, Rocky Mountain News

November 22, 2004

NEW ORLEANS - Champ Bailey's résumé includes all of the high spots for an NFL cornerback.

It lists Pro Bowls appearances and film-at-11 interceptions. It includes speed and agility. 

But tackling? Well, that doesn't often come up, even when you're speaking to some of the league's 
personnel executives. 

"Well, people know he can tackle now," Broncos linebacker Al Wilson said. ". . . He can tackle, and if you 
don't think so, you're not paying attention." 

Bailey turned in another that's-what-they-were-looking-for performance for the Broncos on Sunday. In the 
34-13 victory against the New Orleans Saints, Bailey kept New Orleans's best receiver, Joe Horn, under 
wraps when it counted, had an eye-popping interception and also led the Broncos in tackles (13). 

"And I'm feeling it right now. I wish we had the bye this week," Bailey said with a smile. " . . . But we're a 
good team. We just needed to come out and just play that way. I've said all along this is a good team, and 
we put it together a little bit. This is how you want to come out of the bye." 

Bailey did all that was asked of him against the Saints. In man-to-man situations, he was locked up on 
Horn, who had blistered the Kansas City secondary for 167 yards a week ago, and he consistently charged 
the line of scrimmage in run defense. 

Horn finished with five receptions for 81 yards Sunday, but three catches for 59 yards came in the fourth 
quarter, when the Broncos had a 21-point lead. 

And Bailey's interception, a leaping number in the Broncos end zone, where he got both feet in-bounds as if 
he were the receiver, was the topper. New Orleans quarterback Aaron Brooks tried to jam the ball into Horn 
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to finish out a 63-yard drive. 

"I saw (Bailey) running, I didn't know if he was going to get there or not," Wilson said. "But he closed, got 
his feet in-bounds, showed the athletic ability, the kind of talent he has." 

It came on a fourth-and-2 from the Saints 7-yard line with 12 minutes, 29 seconds remaining in the game. 
As Brooks tried to get the ball to Horn, who initially was open, Bailey closed the gap while the ball was in the
air, then made the diving catch. 

Initially the officials ruled that Bailey had not gotten both feet down in-bounds, but the Broncos challenged 
the play. The call was overturned after replays showed Bailey easily had one foot in and had dragged his 
second foot to make the play. 

"He didn't say anything, but when he came over to the sideline, I said, 'Did you catch it?' and he said, 'Yeah,
I caught it,' " Broncos coach Mike Shanahan said. "We knew it when he caught it that he was in-bounds. He 
was pretty excited - a great interception." 

"I don't think Aaron Brooks ever saw me," Bailey said. "I thought I was in, but they just called it right away .
. . so I thought maybe they made the right call but, obviously, they didn't." 
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Champ in a class all by himself
Broncos cornerback makes tough plays look ordinary
OPINION
MILO F. BRYANT  
Gazette Sports columnist 

NEW ORLEANS c The fan fare wasn’t there. The proper adulation was completely absent, too.  
Champ Bailey had just made the most spectacular play I’ve seen on a football field this season, 
and it passed as if nobody noticed.  
   Official statistics list the play as a routine interception. But the grab of Aaron Brooks’ attempt 
to Joe Horn was anything but ordinary.  
   Chased by Denver defensive end Reggie Hayward, Brooks, the New Orleans quarterback, 
rolled to his right and threw into the back of the end zone. Bailey looked to be about 10 yards 
away from Horn when Brooks let go of the 15-yard pass. Then something happened to Bailey 
that only seems to happen to the genetically blessed.  
   “I believe I was chasing Brooks,” Hayward said after the Broncos’ 34-13 victory over the 
Saints. “And I saw Champ change his (cleats) into some track shoes and jump in the air, (and) 
get an interception. That was the fastest I’ve ever seen a DB move when a ball is in the air. 
With lightening speed, he just came out of nowhere and jumped in front of that pass.”  
   Approaching the sideline, Bailey swooped in, snatched the ball out of the air and somehow 
managed to get both feet inbounds before the rest of his body landed out of bounds. It was like 
a Bugs Bunny cartoon, the ones where his feet or hands would magically stretch eight inches. 
Instead of a first down at the 3, the interception gave the Broncos a first down at the 20.  
   If the description sounds like a caricature, it is — it’s just a real life one.  
   Don’t take my view of it. I’m an observer, like you. Listen to the locker-room talk, the chatter 
from men paid a lot of money to do what Bailey does.  
   “Instead of Murphy’s Law, that’s Champ’s law,” Broncos safety Nick Ferguson said. “Anything 
can, and will happen, especially if he’s in the vicinity. You see that play and it’s like, ‘He ain’t 
gonna make it over there.’ Then he does. He shocked me.”  
   “Who? What?” Willie Middlebrooks said to Ferguson.  
   “Champ on that pick,” Ferguson said. “Man, I didn’t think he was going to get it. Then he 
came from out of nowhere.”  
   “Man, that’s Champ,” Middlebrooks said. “That’s speed.”  
   “Like I said, it’s not Murphy’s Law,” Ferguson said. Then he and Middlebrooks simultaneously 
replied.  
   “It’s Champ’s Law.”  
   Another part of Champ’s Law says as long as Bailey plays games as well as he did Sunday, 
the Broncos defense will remain one of the best in the NFL.  
   As much as I love Al Wilson’s game — he is the second best middle linebacker in the league 
— Bailey will be the most important aspect of the Broncos defense the remainder of the season. 

   Bailey does too much too well to be considered any less.  
   Horn, the Saints’ top receiver, caught five passes for 81 yards Sunday. Horn’s 16.2 yards-a-
catch was good, but none of the receptions came at crucial periods.  
   “The guy made a few plays here and there,” Bailey said. “But I knew he couldn’t stick with it. 
It had to be my day today.”  
   Every Sunday Bailey steps on the field, it’s his day — almost. Cincinnati Bengals receiver 
Chad Johnson got the best of Bailey in the Broncos’ “Monday Night Football” loss. Even then, 
Bailey’s teammates and coaches will say not all the responsibility on Johnson’s touchdown and 
149 yards belonged to Bailey.  
   Broncos defenders trust Bailey’s abilities as much as they trust the sun to rise.  
   “It’s like, don’t worry, Champ will get it done,” Hayward said. “It’s a great feeling having him 
out there. Everyone is a little more comfortable. You know you only have to take care of your 
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job. You don’t have to do more than you’re asked to do because he’s over there doing his job 
perfectly.”
   Bailey’s perfection makes opponent’s offensive game plans imperfect. Bailey does what Deion 
Sanders did in his prime. He does what Rod Woodson did before the knee injury.  
   “This guy is the best cornerback in the league,” Wilson said. “He brings a confidence to this 
team and to this secondary, which you need. When you have a guy like that back there you 
can’t do anything but feed off of that.”  
   Columnist Milo F. Bryant can be reached at  
   636-0252 or mbryant@gazette.com
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Flight of Fancy
Bailey Goes Sky-High for Interception That Caps Dominant Day

*** UPDATED 11:24 P.M. MST ***

By Andrew Mason
DenverBroncos.com

NEW ORLEANS -- Two and a half minutes into the fourth quarter, the New Orleans 
Saints' faint chance at the most stunning rally in team history rested in Joe Horn's 
hands.

With fourth-and-2 from the Broncos 7-yard-line, Horn streaked open past Champ 
Bailey, and briefly streaked into an open patch in the right side of the end zone. 

"He gave me a good move and got inside on me," Bailey said. "He just ran across the 
field. I just had to run and catch up with him and get it. I don't think Aaron Brooks even 
saw me. That was my man and I had to get him." 

He didn't just get to Horn. He got something better -- the football. 

When Bailey leapt, snagged the pass from Brooks and adeptly got both feet in 
bounds, the pass was first ruled incomplete. There was no way he could have 
managed to gain control of the football and then tap-dance both feet down in the end 
zone before falling out of bounds, right? 

"I guess they thought I dropped it," Bailey said. "It was one of those anticipation calls. I 
guess they don't think I'm a good enough athlete to make that play. It's all right, 
though." 

It was all right because an instant-replay challenge was successful, giving the Broncos the ball at their 20-yard-line via the 
ensuing touchback instead of back at their 7. 

"I was just sitting there like a fan at one point, thinking, 'Oh, did he get both feet in?' because I knew he had caught the ball,"
defensive end Reggie Hayward said. "I was just about to go over there and start refereeing to see if he got both in. To his 
credit, he got a great play." 

A great play like that is why the Broncos sought champ Bailey so ardently in February. He's earned internal respect within the 
organization and popular adulation far beyond, leading all AFC cornerbacks in Pro Bowl voting to date. 

But his maiden Broncos voyage had not been without struggles, particularly at Cincinnati 27 days earlier, when he intercepted 
one pass but was beaten deep twice by Bengals wide receiver Chad Johnson. 

But in that case, he made up for one of the plays; one possession where Johnson grabbed a 50-yard pass ended in Bailey's 
interception. In one game after another this year, Bailey did what he was asked to do -- he kept the opposition's top receiver 
out of the action more often than not, freeing the defense to use more creative pass-rush packages and to move the safety 
closer to the line of scrimmage to aid in defending the run. 

"That's what you need -- a lockdown corner," Hayward said. "It's like, 'Don't worry, Champ will get it done.' It's a great feeling 
having him out there. Everyone's a little more comfortable. You know that you only have to take care of your job. You don't 
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have to do more then you're asked to do, because you know that he's doing his job perfectly." 

And throughout the year, Bailey has done more than just handle the "shutdown" role on the outside; he's become one of the 
team's most vital components in its run defense. 

That was never more true than Sunday, when he led the Broncos with 13 total tackles, including 11 solo stops. On three 
occasions, he clobbered Saints running back Deuce McAllister, and only the Saints' decision to forego the run when they fell 
behind by three scores kept Bailey from wreaking more havoc upon New Orleans' ground game. 

"Everyone talks about how you can't go over top on Champ, and he's shutting people down, but this guy comes up and hits a 
lot of people," Hayward said. "I sat there and watched him. There was one play where they ran outside to the corner, and he 
just put a nice lick on McAllister. He knocked him on his back, and I was like, 'That's exactly what we need.' 

"I was proud of him. My shoulders were high, just because he came up and put a good lick on him. 

As the game plowed onward and the Broncos' lead remained formidable, Bailey returned to his usual duties. Like the Saints 
offense as a whole, Horn had his moments; Brooks found him five times for 81 yards. But nearly half of his yardage total -- 39 
yards' worth -- came after Bailey's end-zone pick, when the only issue in doubt was whether there would be more Broncos 
fans than Saints believers remaining in the Superdome stands at the final gun. 

"The guy made a few plays here and there, but I knew he couldn't stick with me," Bailey said. "I knew he couldn't stick with me.
It had to be my day today." 

That it was. 

RELATED LINKS:

¸ Broncos-Saints Game Center
¸ Broncos-Saints Notebook: Chukwurah Sets Up a Touchdown
¸ Answering the Bell: Broncos Dominate in First Quarter
¸ For Hayward, a Sprint That Fell Short
¸ Flight of Fancy: Bailey Clinches Game With Acrobatic Interception
¸ Broncos-Saints Photo Gallery
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First Person 

Champ Bailey, Broncos Cornerback 

As told to Jeffrei Chadiha 

•ON RETURNING TO GEORGIA TO CONTINUE 
PURSUING A PSYCHOLOGY DEGREE DURING 
THE OFF-SEASON It's definitely more challenging to be 
in school now. You don't have anybody pushing you. You 
don't have to do it in order to be eligible. The desire has to 
come from within. It's made me respect the regular 
students because they have to lean on that education to get 
through life. It's not like I'm in a position where I have to 
go back and do that. 

•ON WHETHER HIS PSYCH CLASSES HELP HIM 
WHEN HE'S PLAYING FOOTBALL It applies more to 
regular life than football. It teaches you how people react 
to different things, and I've always been curious about that. 
When I got into psychology, during my sophomore year, it 
just clicked. 

•ON WHICH FANS ARE MORE PASSIONATE, THE REDSKINS' OR THE BRONCOS' There's
a lot of tradition in Washington [where Bailey played from 1999 to 2003]. I'd run into fans there who 
would talk about having season tickets going back to the 1970s. The fans in Denver love their team, but 
they just got one of their first Hall of Famers this year [John Elway]. I can name about 10 Hall of 
Famers from the Redskins right off the top of my head. 

•ON REDSKINS OWNER DANIEL SNYDER I think he wants to be on top, but I don't necessarily 
agree with the way he does things. When an owner approaches the game as if it's fantasy football, it 
makes it tough to win. 

•ON THE NFL'S NEW RULES THAT PREVENT DEFENSIVE BACKS FROM TOUCHING 
WIDE RECEIVERS AFTER FIVE YARDS I've learned that as long as you're on defense, you'll 
never get a helping hand from the NFL. That's why cornerbacks need to be the highest-paid players in 
the league. 

•ON WHETHER THE RULES BOTHER HIM WHEN HE'S PLAYING WIDE RECEIVER, AS 
HE HAS IN SEVERAL GAMES THIS YEAR The rules should be the same for everybody --

"My psychology classes apply more to real life than footbal" 
David Bergman/SI 
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offensive players shouldn't be able to touch defensive players either. There are only so many 
cornerbacks out there who can cover receivers with the rules in place. That helps me out as far as the 
money to be made, because I'm one of those players. 

•ON WHY THE NFL HAS SO MANY FLAMBOYANT RECEIVERS It's a way for those guys to 
market themselves. There are so many big, strong, fast guys at that position who think they can't be 
stopped. They want glory, so they have to get their faces out there somehow. There are a lot of defensive 
backs like that, but we can't seem to get the same attention. 

BAILEY'S WIFE, HANADY, IS ALSO TAKING PSYCH CLASSES AT UGA. DENVER (6-3) 
PLAYS AT NEW ORLEANS (4-5) ON SUNDAY
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The Denver Post 
broncos

Bailey Texans' biggest pain
By Joseph Sanchez  
Denver Post Staff Writer 

Monday, November 08, 2004 - 

For the Houston Texans, their futility could be explained in two plays Sunday in their 31-13 loss to 
the Broncos.  

The first was a fourth-and-1 at midfield early in the second quarter that the Texans failed to convert 
when quarterback David Carr was stopped cold by linebackers Donnie Spragan and Al Wilson. 

The second was a deep throw down the left sideline late in the fourth quarter in one last desperate 
attempt to get the ball to wide receiver Andre Johnson, who had been blanketed by cornerback 
Champ Bailey all day. 

Throwing into a relentless Broncos pass rush, Carr missed him badly, sailing the ball well over 
Johnson's head and out of bounds. 

After kicker Kris Brown failed to convert a 37-yard field goal on Houston's first drive, Carr said 
"things just kind of snowballed. We don't score, we get stopped on the fourth down at the 50, and 
things just kind of snowballed. If we score there, it might change the game a little bit. 

"But in the NFL, if it starts snowballing, it's hard because, first of all, you turn into a one-dimensional 
team and you've got to throw the ball." 

The Texans were pretty much a one-dimensional team coming into Denver, but in winning four of 
their previous five games, they were able to get the ball to Johnson. 

Bailey was the big problem, Carr said. 

"There were a couple of plays where they were singled up, and Andre made a couple of catches, but 
Champ's a great player," Carr said. "That was a great contest out there." 

Johnson, who came into the game with 11 catches of more than 25 yards, including two for 
touchdowns, was limited to three catches for 28 yards. 

"You're talking about a great player lined up on Andre in Champ Bailey," Texans coach Dom Capers 
said. "But I don't think it was just Andre who got shut down. I think it was our lack of execution in all 
phases of the game. We had a hard time getting anything going." 

But a bigger factor, said the coach, was that fourth-down failure at the 50 that was so frustrating, he 
challenged the ball placement. 

"I thought it was worth the challenge on the spot because we thought we made it," Capers said. 
"Obviously, we didn't make it. At that point we had two shots from a very close distance. If you can't 
make a half-yard in those two shots, then you don't deserve it." 
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Almost as disappointing was the Texans' defensive performance, especially in a secondary that gave 
up four touchdown passes, including a couple to open receivers. 

"I don't think there was any confusion out there," Capers said. "I just think there was a lack of 
execution. But they're a good offensive team. They put up like 500-and-some yards last week. ... We 
just didn't cover them well enough or pressure them well enough." 

Joseph Sanchez can be reached at 303-820-5458 or jsanchez@denverpost.com.
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Bailey gets lockdown act back

Houston's big-play receiver Johnson held to just 28 yards

By Pat Rooney, Special To The News

November 8, 2004

During this past week, Houston Texans wide receiver Andre Johnson called Broncos defensive back Champ 
Bailey "probably the top corner in the league."

Johnson might have psyched himself out somewhat, as Bailey's lockdown routine highlighted the Broncos' 
best defensive effort in three games during Sunday's 31-13 win against the Texans. Johnson, who came into
the game with 42 receptions for 665 yards and four touchdowns, finished with only three receptions for 28 
yards.

Johnson also dropped two passes and was outperformed in the receiving game by Broncos backup fullback 
Kyle Johnson, whose three receptions were good for 46 yards and a touchdown. 

"We needed this as a team - the offense played solid and the defense played well," Broncos cornerback 
Lenny Walls said. "It's definitely a confidence boost. We know we have a great defense. We were No. 1-
ranked through Game 6 or whatever, but a couple plays here and there have hurt us. Those are things we 
don't normally do, so we made that a point of focus." 

The Broncos defense essentially pitched a shutout until a late, meaningless Texans touchdown. Houston's 
first touchdown was scored after gaining possession on the 1-yard line as the result of a blocked punt. 

It marked the fifth time this year the Broncos defense has allowed 13 points or fewer, an impressive 
turnaround from the 64 points they allowed the previous two games. 

Though the Texans gained 331 yards, they were unable to strike for the sort of big plays that had doomed 
the Broncos in their two-game losing streak. 

Rocky Mountain News
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The Broncos had been victimized by big gains in their two losses against Cincinnati and Atlanta but managed
to keep the Houston offense shackled Sunday. The Broncos defense yielded 12 plays of 20 or more yards 
during those losses after allowing only 13 such plays in their first six games. 

Against Houston, they yielded two plays of 20 or more yards, one in each half, and didn't allow the Texans 
to sustain any drives after Houston's 14-play opening drive ended with a missed field goal. 

The Texans also managed to convert only five of 15 third-down opportunities. 

"Definitely, that was a point of emphasis," Broncos cornerback Kelly Herndon said. "You look at the games 
we lost, those teams got a lot of yards on us because of big plays. We knew we had to focus on it. We 
looked back at all the films and the plays where we gave up big plays. 

"We knew it was crucial, so we broke it down about why those big plays were given up. We understood big 
plays were hurting us. When we looked at those films, we knew the changes that had to be made." 

Copyright 2004, Rocky Mountain News. All Rights Reserved. 
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CBs talk man-to-man about coverage 

Texans' Glenn, Broncos' Bailey know how to make receivers squirm 

By CARLTON THOMPSON
Copyright 2004 Houston Chronicle

DENVER - Your first move is always backward. You're playing against 
guys who are big, fast, strong and physical, and the rules are on their side. 
Even worse, they know where they're going; you're mostly guessing as 
you rely on pure instinct.

You're an NFL cornerback. Good luck. 

Two of the best will be on display today when the Texans play the Denver 
Broncos at Invesco Field at Mile High. Also on hand will be an up-and-
comer who hopes to someday be considered among the best. 

Denver's Champ Bailey and the Texans' Aaron Glenn are among a handful 
of players who have earned the right to be called shutdown corners, and 
Texans rookie Dunta Robinson intends to join them. 

"I'm getting close to it," Robinson said. "One day I will be, probably 
before the season is out." 

Somewhere along the way, it became trendy to apply the shutdown label 
to the elite cover corners of the game. Deion Sanders, perhaps the ultimate 
shutdown corner, wore the label with pride, but there have been far more 
pretenders than the real thing. 

"I think there probably is a misinterpretation of what a shutdown corner 
is," said Texans coach Dom Capers, a former secondary coach. "If you 
look around the league, I don't know that there are many shutdown 
corners." 

What exactly is a shutdown corner? That depends on whom you ask. 
Capers considers a shutdown corner to be a player whom you're confident 
enough to put in a lot of man-to-man situations. Glenn and Robinson said 
a shutdown corner plays a lot of man-to-man coverage and makes more 
p
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Sanders, who at 37 is back in the NFL this season with the Baltimore 
Ravens, no longer can do what he used to do, but that doesn't make him 
too different from most cornerbacks. The fact there are fewer so-called 
shutdown corners likely has as much to do with today's receiver talent as 
anything else. 

"Cornerback might be the toughest position in football to play," Capers 
said. "You look and see the skill of the receivers who play the game today. 
There are very, very few corners who have (single) coverage the whole 
game; I don't care who you are. A shutdown corner to me would be a guy 
you feel confident putting out there in man coverage a lot. But to think 
he's going to shut a receiver down the whole game — it's just not going to 
happen.

"So much of playing the position is skill, instincts, knowledge, all of those 
things. Just because a guy can run fast and has size doesn't mean he's 
going to be a guy who is going to go out there and shut a guy down. If we 
put either one of our guys out there and tell them they're going to play 
straight man the whole game, they're going to come up short some." 

Nevertheless, the challenge of being isolated on 
the opponent's best receiver is what drives Glenn, 
who agrees the label shutdown corner is overused. 

"You see guys who play Cover 2 schemes and have a lot of safety help, and 
people are labeling them shutdown guys, which is cool. But when you see it on 
film, you know the guys who are really in the fire," he said. "I would call myself 
(a shutdown corner). Over my career (with) what I've experienced, I would say 
that's what we do. Every team has certain zone coverages that they do, but until 
you get into that one-on-one, you don't see a lot of guys who are constantly 
doing that." 

The Broncos thought the value of a shutdown corner was so great that they 
traded Clinton Portis, a two-time 1,500-yard rusher, to land Bailey from the 
Washington Redskins in the offseason's biggest transaction. 

"I've seen him get beat on a double move, a good double move, and he catches 
up," Texans receiver Corey Bradford said of Bailey. "He kind of reminds me of 
Deion. Deion was so good because you could beat him, but his catchup speed 
was so fast." 

Bailey gave up touchdowns of 34 yards or more in each of the Broncos' last two 
games, both losses, but receivers mainly accept they're not going to beat him 
deep.

"It''s kind of fun trying," Bradford said. "He's like a measuring stick. You go out 
there and try and do your best against him so you can see where your game is. 
It's like going out and beating Michael Jordan or blocking his shot. It's kind of 

satisfying

RESOURCES

Today's game will feature 
two of just a handful of 
legitimate shutdown 
cornerbacks in the NFL in 
Champ Bailey and Aaron 
Glenn: 

Champ
Bailey 

• Team: Denver Broncos 
• Ht/wt: 6-0, 192 
• Age: 26 
• Shutdown skills: Don't 
be fooled by the last two 
games. He's still the best 
in the business, with 
unmatched speed at the 
position. 

Aaron Glenn 

• Team: Texans 
• Ht/wt: 5-9, 185 
• Age: 32 
• Shutdown skills: He's 
among the older 
cornerbacks in the league 
but still plays at a high 
level and makes up for 
lack of height with great 
instincts and a 
phenomenal vertical leap. 
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Big and tall order awaits Broncos' Bailey

By Jeff Legwold, Rocky Mountain News

November 5, 2004

Another week, another top-shelf receiver is on deck for Denver Broncos cornerback Champ Bailey.

But Bailey has taken a long look at the Houston Texans' Andre Johnson on video this week and sees the 
potential problems. 

Johnson is big (6-foot-3, 219 pounds), fast (a 4.34-second timing in the 40-yard dash) and leads the NFL in 
yards after the catch. 

And the Broncos will ask Bailey, who has been assigned to one specific receiver in four previous games, to 
slow him. 

"He runs well when he gets it," Bailey said. "He reminds me of (Philadelphia Eagles receiver) Terrell Owens a
lot. He gets that ball, he's big, strong and he runs hard. That guy is relentless when he gets the ball." 

Johnson, in his second season, has made 42 receptions this season for 665 yards to lead the Texans despite 
facing double coverage much of the time. 

His 6.5-yard average after the catch also leads the league. 

He has recorded two 100-yard games - 115 against Oakland and 170 against Minnesota. 

"Champ is probably the top corner in this league," Johnson said. "He's a great player, and it's going to be a 
big challenge for me. . . . You definitely look forward to going up against the best. It's always a challenge for
you to see where you're at." 

Bailey, at 6-foot, 190 pounds, said he is used to giving away as much as 30 pounds to some of the league's 
bigger receivers. 

Rocky Mountain News
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Bailey has gotten tangled up - he also has fallen down - on two touchdown plays this season against two of 
the bigger receivers he has faced. 

Tampa Bay's Michael Clayton (6-4, 197) and Cincinnati's Chad Johnson (6-1, 192) ran through contact with 
Bailey this season for touchdowns. 

"I prepare myself for these guys all year because I know every receiver I face is bigger than I am," Bailey 
said. "It's really no surprise to me. I look at the tape and see what I need to do. 

"You have to know how to do it. You can't be overaggressive or they will just throw you out of the way. You 
don't want to be in a wrestling match." 

The Texans' receivers are one of the more athletic groups in the league. Corey Bradford, Jabar Gaffney and 
Derick Armstrong are averaging at least 14.8 yards per catch, while Johnson, Bradford and Armstrong are 
averaging more than 15 yards a catch. 

The Texans also are second in the league, behind Indianapolis, with 33 pass plays of 20 or more yards. 

"It's really a fight with them when that ball goes up," Bailey said. "Those guys have great ball skills, they 
can adjust, put themselves in position to make some plays." 
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Bailey out to rebound

By Pat Graham 
The Daily Times-Call

ENGLEWOOD — Maybe Cincinnati discovered something. 

Maybe this is how you neutralize Denver Broncos Pro Bowl cornerback Champ Bailey. Instead of throwing away 
from him, take it to him. Challenge him early and often.  

Cincinnati receiver Chad Johnson lit up Bailey, catching seven passes for 149 yards and a touchdown. He made 
Bailey look downright human.  

“Chad did a great job losing (Bailey) and getting by him,” Cincinnati quarterback Carson Palmer said on the team’s 
Web site. “That’s what you’ve been waiting for when you’ve got a good receiver like Chad and can get by people. 
We took advantage of it.”  

Go ahead and keep throwing in Bailey’s direction. He dares any offense to try that again. In fact, he wants you to 
throw it his way.  

You see, Bailey has the memory of an amnesiac. He doesn’t remember what Johnson did to him, only what he has to 
do against Atlanta.

“You’ve got to move on,” Bailey said. “You can’t look back. You’ve got to learn and grow from what happened.”  

You almost feel pity for Atlanta receiver Peerless Price. He’s going to pay the price for Bailey’s less-than-stellar 
performance against the Bengals.  

“I expect him to bounce back with a great game,” Denver safety Kenoy Kennedy said. “He didn’t play so well 
against a pretty good receiver in Johnson, so he’s now got something to prove. Champ is a great competitor, and I 
expect great things.”  

Even Pro Bowlers can have bad performances. That’s all it was for Bailey — an off night. He hasn’t had many in his 
career, that’s for sure.  

The fact that it came in front of a national audience makes it harder to stomach, but Bailey didn’t become one of the 
league’s best cover corners by running from challenges. Bailey looks at Sunday’s matchup with Price as a personal 
battle. He wants to redeem himself in the eyes of teammates and, more importantly, himself.  

But Price is no slouch as a receiver. He’s just two years removed from a 1,252-yard season with Buffalo.  

“The guy’s good,” Bailey said. “I watch what he does, and he’s still good.”  

The league thinks it has found a chink in Bailey’s armor. Maybe he’s not the cover guy he once was. Maybe you 
should throw it at him.  

When asked what kind of strategy the Falcons would employ against Bailey, quarterback Michael Vick alluded to 
the fact they might take it right at Bailey.  

“You have to believe in your receivers,” Vick said. “If Champ gives you a crease or an inch, you’ve got to take it. 
You know a guy like Champ Bailey doesn’t give up any breathing room for a receiver. So he’s always in tight 
coverage. When he gives you that extra step, you got to take advantage of it.”  

Bailey was brought in for one reason: to shut down the opposition’s top receiver. Denver paid him a king’s salary — 
$63 million over seven years — to do just that. He’s not gun shy just because one receiver had a big game off him.  
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“People are probably saying I’m not that good after that game,” Bailey said. “I understand that. I was disappointed 
after that game. I’d be disappointed if a guy caught a 2-yard out on me.”  

Bailey is ready to prove the detractors wrong. He’s ready to lock horns with Price and show everyone he’s still the 
premier cover corner in the league.  

“You correct yourself and try to not make the same mistakes,” Bailey said. “I’ve got another test coming up.”  

It’s a test he definitely wants to ace.
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Even great corners miss every so often

Bailey's philosophy: Get past mistakes fast and move along

By Jeff Legwold, Rocky Mountain News

October 29, 2004

The first rule of an NFL defensive back is: Someone eventually will score on you. It doesn't matter who you 
are and what appears on your résumé.

So, the second rule of an NFL defensive back is: 

"You better not worry about the first one too long," Broncos cornerback Champ Bailey said. "That's the life of
a corner. You mess up, they're going to take advantage of you. That's just the way it is. 

"You just go on." 

And make no mistake, Bailey moved on from a long night in Cincinnati just about the time he stepped on to 
the flight back to Denver. He does have several more places to go this season with a lot more fast people to 
see.

But the Broncos traded for Bailey because they want him to take the best receivers they face. On Monday 
night, that meant Bailey often was in man-to-man coverage with the Bengals' Chad Johnson. 

Johnson finished with seven receptions for 149 yards, and while not all of that damage came at Bailey's 
expense, there was the 50-yard touchdown pass to Johnson in the first quarter when Bailey got tangled up 
with Johnson early in the route and fell down. 

An open Johnson then simply cradled the pass and waltzed into the end zone to give the Bengals a lead they
never surrendered in a 23-10 win. 

It was the second time this season Bailey has fallen in a route and the second time that receiver has scored 

Rocky Mountain News
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a touchdown - Tampa Bay's Michael Clayton was the other. 

"Oh, yeah, you know I fell down twice this year, and both times it was a touchdown," Bailey said. "That's 
just the way it is. I can't allow myself to get tripped up, but I know it's going to happen. 

"I'll fight through that. I'm not concerned with it, and I don't get down on myself about it. I've got to be 
more aware and try to do things a little differently." 

As a result, Johnson has been riding high this week, even announcing Wednesday when asked about his 
matchup with Bailey, "I am not coverable at all. Regardless. . . . The only one who is going to stop me is 
me." 

Yes, Johnson gave Bailey a shove on the play. Yes, Bailey was brought to Denver to keep those things from 
happening. 

And, yes, Broncos coach Mike Shanahan said after reviewing all of Bailey's plays he still graded out the 
veteran as having "played well." 

No matter, Bailey said he still knows the score. 

"All that matters is what my coaches and teammates think," he said. "I don't have to prove anything to the 
media or anybody else. Just my coaches and my teammates, and I go out there every week and prepare to 
do my best. 

"But, no, I don't like how I played. I'm not personally satisfied. But I have to go on from there, I have to 
take care of this week." 

That is the weight of expectations for Bailey, the weight of a $63 million contract he signed and the four Pro 
Bowls he has been voted to. 

One week it's Jimmy Smith, the next Johnson. Perhaps this week it's Peerless Price. 

But the Broncos might not have to match Bailey on a single receiver Sunday because the Atlanta receivers 
have one touchdown catch combined this season with the majority of the Falcons' completions (59 percent) 
going to running backs and tight ends. 

But Bailey knows when he's not at his best then the replays will keep popping up on television screens with 
the circle around where he is, what he did. 

"We all know what he can do, and I don't know that you can play defensive back in this game and not get 
scored on," Broncos safety Kenoy Kennedy said. "That's part of it. The great ones bounce back. That's just 
the life of a DB. The good ones want you to keep throwing it their way. That's what Champ wants, he wants 
people to keep throwing his way." 

"I never lose track of what I can do," Bailey said. "I never have, I never will." 

legwoldj@RockyMountainNews.com or 303-892-2359
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All eyes on Dogs for Champ Bailey

By GEORGE HENRY

For The Times

After the Broncos finish their walk-through Saturday at team 
headquarters in Englewood, Colo., Champ Bailey plans to return to 
his spacious home in the exclusive suburb of Cherry Hills.  

Bailey lives less than five miles south of Denver, where the 
Broncos (5-2) play host to the Atlanta Falcons (5-2) on Sunday. 
Those who have coached Bailey and played alongside him in his 
six NFL seasons insist he works tirelessly on his technique and 
conditioning, but the star cornerback will have only Georgia on his 
mind Saturday afternoon.  

With six straight losses in the annual border war with Florida, the 
Bulldogs haven't beaten the Gators since 1997, Bailey's 
sophomore year at Georgia. That 37-17 victory is the Bulldogs' 
only respite in the last 14 meetings with Florida.  

"We're not going to have a cocktail party or anything like that out 
there," Bailey said Thursday afternoon. "But I'll definitely be 
watching it."  

The 10th-ranked Bulldogs, whom oddsmakers favor to win by at 
least a full touchdown, must win to keep their slim national title 
hopes alive. Bailey, who signed with Georgia out of Charlton 
County High School in Folkston in 1996, understands the pressure 
that accompanies big expectations.  

Drafted No. 7 overall in '99 after his junior year, Bailey spent the 
next five seasons with the Washington Redskins, earning spots on 
the last four NFC Pro Bowl squads, but the return of Hall of Fame 
coach Joe Gibbs nine months ago sent Washington searching for a 
star running back.  

The Redskins, claiming Bailey was too expensive for their tastes, 
found a suitor when the Broncos offered Clinton Portis and a 
second-round draft pick.  

Bailey agreed to the deal when Denver dangled a team-record 
$18.5 million signing bonus.  

"There's no added pressure," Bailey said. "I'm not always looking 
over my shoulder wondering if people are criticizing me. I don't 
really care. All I have do is please myself and those around me."  

A
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Carson Palmer, a first-year starter, did the unthinkable, not only 
attempting passes in Bailey's direction, but completing seven of 
them for 149 yards and one touchdown to standout receiver Chad 
Johnson.

Opponents usually avoid Bailey at all costs.  

"When I looked at the film, it wasn't as bad as I thought it was," Bailey said. "There were a few plays here and 
there that I could have been in better position and have done things. I mean if I don't fall and if I was in better 
position on that deep ball, on that one deep ball before my interception, it wouldn't have been as bad. It wouldn't 
have been as bad of a day as I consider it, but any time you lose ... if we would have come out with a win, I 
wouldn't be so hard on myself."  

The season marks the second straight that Bailey will face the Falcons.  

Last year at the Georgia Dome, he frustrated receiver Peerless Price and made life miserable for backup 
quarterback Doug Johnson as Washington rallied for a 33-31 victory.  

This time, Bailey finally will face Michael Vick, who had a broken ankle last year and couldn't play against the 
Redskins. Vick is coming off his career-worst rating in a 56-10 loss last week at Kansas City, but Bailey knows 
the Atlanta quarterback is talented enough to win a game with his left arm or his legs.  

"It's hard to stop a guy like that," Bailey said. "When he scrambles, you've just got to be disciplined. Stay on your
guy, make sure he's covered and try and contain him and not let him get a bunch of big yards. He's going to 
make some good runs here and there, but overall we've got to definitely minimize those."  

NOTES: Atlanta head coach Jim Mora downgraded Aaron Beasley to doubtful as the reserve cornerback 
missed practice Thursday. ... Starting free safety Cory Hall (high sprained right ankle) was limited for the second 
straight day. ... Starting defensive tackle Rod Coleman (left knee) and blocking tight end Eric Beverly (shoulder) 
will not play.  

Originally published Friday
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Bailey not fazed by getting beat
Star cornerback comfortable handling criticism
By Bill Williamson  
Denver Post Staff Writer 

Thursday, October 28, 2004 - 

Champ Bailey knows people are talking about him this week. He knows people are saying he's not as 
good as advertised, and that Cincinnati wide receiver Chad Johnson had his way with him.  

It's all a part of being beaten for a touchdown on "Monday Night Football." And it's all part of being 
known as a shutdown cornerback. 

"That's why we get paid so much," said Bailey, who signed a seven-year, $63 million contract, 
including a franchise-record $18 million signing bonus in March after being traded from Washington. 

"I know what people are saying - that I'm not that good because Chad had that touchdown. That's 
OK. If you're a shutdown corner, people think you're bad if you have even one bad play. I 
understand that." 

Monday night after the Bengals beat the Broncos 23-10 in Cincinnati, Bailey said he would bounce 
back against Atlanta, which visits Invesco Field at Mile High on Sunday. Bailey likely will face 
Atlanta's Peerless Price. 

Falcons quarterback Mi- chael Vick doesn't question Bailey's talent. 

"You know a guy like Champ Bailey doesn't give up any breathing room or give a receiver any, any, 
any areas to make a move or make an adjustment or get open," Vick said. "He's always in tight 
coverage. When he gives you that extra step, you've got to take advantage of it." 

Until Monday night, Bailey had been stingy. Johnson had two 50-yard catches, including one for a 
touchdown after Bailey slipped. 

"I really didn't think it was that bad," said Bailey, who intercepted a pass at the goal line Monday 
night. "I had the one bad play, but it happens. I think if you ask Chad, he knows it wasn't that bad, 
either." 

Bailey has his supporters. 

"He had some real good moments in that game," Denver defensive coordinator Larry Coyer said. 
"You just don't overreact. We know what Champ can do." 

The Broncos said Johnson got the benefit of a push-off on a 50-yard catch to the Denver 11. Bailey's 
interception ended that threat. 

"You don't complain, but there was a push-off," Coyer said. "That's an unfair advantage because 
(Johnson) is an equally good player." 
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Denver coach Mike Shana- han said Wednesday the officials missed that call and a pass interference 
penalty that was called on Denver cornerback Willie Middlebrooks. 

"Sometimes officials lose focus, too," Shanahan said when asked about the plays. "They were bad 
calls."

Bailey said he doesn't expect to get calls his way. 

"They never give the call to a cornerback; it's always going to go to the receiver, especially if it's a 
good receiver like Chad," he said. "They let us play and I appreciate that, but sometimes, a 
cornerback needs to get the call, too." 

Bill Williamson can be reached at 303-820-5450 or bwilliamson@denverpost.com .
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Bailey can't keep up with Johnson

Cincinnati receiver has big night against Denver cornerback

By Lee Rasizer, Rocky Mountain News

October 26, 2004

CINCINNATI - Champ Bailey normally is a lock-down cornerback for Denver, but for the majority of Monday 
night's game, Chad Johnson found the key in their mano-a-mano matchup.

Johnson, a flashy, brash Bengals receiver, beat Bailey for a 50-yard touchdown as part of a seven-catch, 
149-yard performance. 

It was one of two 50-yarders by Johnson, a 2003 Pro Bowl selection, during Cincinnati's 23-10 victory. His 
149 yards accounted for almost all of quarterback Carson Palmer's 198 passing yards. 

Bailey had his moments, including his second interception of the season at the Denver 4 in the second 
quarter when he prevented Johnson from gaining inside position on a crossing route. He stopped Johnson 
short of first downs a couple of times. 

But overall, the edge was decidedly Johnson's. The fourth-year receiver added another 23-yard reception 
two plays before Rudi Johnson's game-breaking 36-yard run just before the end of the third quarter after 
the Broncos (5-2) had crept back into the game. 

"The guy's good," Bailey said. "You're talking about who's among the top in the league - he's definitely up 
there, if not the top. And as soon as his quarterback matures and grows, it'll really show." 

It was Bailey's worst showing since Jacksonville's Jimmy Smith got the best of him on a couple of occasions 
Sept. 19. Johnson's long touchdown was the second time Bailey has been victimized on a gain of more than 
50 yards, following Tampa Bay rookie Michael Clayton's 51-yard catch and run in Week 4. 

Bailey tripped at about the Denver 20 on the touchdown and without deep safety help, it left Johnson with a 

Rocky Mountain News
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clear path into the end zone. 

"It was one of those unfortunate things that happened," the cornerback said. 

Bailey and Johnson knew what was coming. 

Johnson said last week he was looking forward to the one-on-one matchup with Bailey shadowing him. 

Bailey said he felt likewise, getting a chance to test himself against a player possessing size and speed. 

Palmer targeted Johnson on nine occasions in the first three quarters. Only twice did they fail to connect. 

On one of those plays, Bailey appeared to hold Johnson's arm as he struggled to catch up to him. 

The receiver had the ball inside the Denver 5 before it popped loose when he hit the ground or the damage 
could have been worse. 

"I'm disappointed when a guy catches a 2-yard out on me," Bailey said in characterizing his night. "I'm 
always ticked about that. But we can't look back, we've got to look forward. We've got the Falcons next 
week and that's what I'm looking forward to." 

Johnson's performance was sweet redemption. He brazenly sent the Cleveland Browns secondary Pepto-
Bismol the previous week, a not-so- subtle hint he would leave them with upset stomachs. 

It was Johnson left needing the medication afterward. He caught three passes for 37 yards and dropped 
three balls. 

It led to a heart-to-heart with Bengals coach Marvin Lewis, who told his young wideout he first had to clear 
any prearranged stunts with him. 

Johnson was low-key leading up to the Broncos game, praising Bailey but confidently saying no one could 
handle him in bump-and-run coverage. 

For one night, at least, Bailey couldn't. 

He hadn't played against Johnson in an NFL game, but the two were familiar with each other, having 
attended a camp run by Baltimore Ravens cornerback Deion Sanders in the off-season. 

Johnson had been productive this season entering Monday's game (23 catches, 334 yards) but he had 
scored just one touchdown. 

He benefited Monday from Palmer's best overall game as a pro. The second-year quarterback, who only 
began to start this season, finished with 12 completions on 21 attempts. 

Copyright 2004, Rocky Mountain News. All Rights Reserved. 
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Bailey ready for
challenge
Bengals receiver Johnson poses threat for Broncos
By FRANK SCHWAB THE GAZETTE 

   ENGLEWOOD c Denver Broncos cornerback Champ Bailey has watched film on Cincinnati 
Bengals receiver Chad Johnson this week and has seen how teams defend him.  
   “You see every week, guys double team him and that’s one guy that definitely (commands) a 
double team,” Bailey said. “He’s a big-play receiver.”  
   Now the Broncos coaches must decide if Bailey will get help against Johnson on Monday night 
in Cincinnati.  
   “Come on, what do you think?” Bailey said. “Everybody else double teams him.”  
   The anticipated one-on-one battle will pit a Pro Bowl receiver against a Pro Bowl cornerback.  
   Johnson had 90 catches for 1,355 yards and 10 touchdowns last season and is the best 
receiver Bailey has gone up against as a Bronco, aside from when Bailey took some turns 
covering Kansas City tight end Tony Gonzalez in the opener.  
   Many teams have stayed away from Bailey this season, rarely throwing his way. The Bengals 
are stuck in a tough spot because if they ignore Bailey’s side of the field, they’ll be neglecting 
one of their best players.  
   “(Bailey) is definitely a guy you don’t want to throw at because he makes such great plays on 
the ball in the air, and he’s the type of guy they can leave on Chad or somebody and leave him 
one-on-one the whole game,” Bengals quarterback Carson Palmer said.  
   “He’s the kind of guy that makes the entire defense better.”  
   Johnson’s numbers are behind what he did to this point last year. Johnson has 23 catches for 
334 yards and a touchdown. Bengals coach Marvin Lewis said Johnson’s numbers are lower 
because the team is running the ball more.  
   Another factor is probably Palmer, who took over for Jon Kitna as starting quarterback this 
season and hasn’t played very well.  
   Johnson didn’t help himself last week, with a few dropped passes in a 37-yard performance in 
a loss at Cleveland. That came after he sent Browns defensive backs bottles of Pepto-Bismol for 
a bit of trash talking.  
   “I’m sure he won’t do that to me,” Bailey said of the Pepto-Bismol bottles.  
   Johnson’s flamboyance has gotten him some attention and some fines from the NFL. Perhaps 
his funniest stunt came after he scored a touchdown last year against San Diego and he held up 
a sign that said “Dear NFL, PLEASE don’t fine me AGAIN!!!!!”  
   Bailey hasn’t played against Johnson but knows about his reputation.  
   “I think that’s just his personality,” Bailey said. “He loves having fun and I’ve been around 
him, I know what kind of guy he is.  
   “I’m going to be fired up one way or another, whether he talks or not.”  
   Bailey is well aware of Johnson’s ability, and the matchup should be a key one.  
   “He’ll definitely give you some challenges out there,” Bailey said. “I’m looking forward to it.”  
   “He’s the best cover corner in the league. Hands down,” Johnson said on the Bengals’ Web 
site. “It’s going to be another game that defines where my game is now.”  
   CONTACT THE WRITER: 476-4891 or  

fschwab@gazette.com
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Bailey, Woodson have few peers in silencing receivers
By Steve Corkran
CONTRA COSTA TIMES

ALAMEDA - The Raiders received a lot of attention for their signing of defensive linemen Ted Washington and Warren 
Sapp during the offseason. Their re-signing cornerback Charles Woodson garnered widespread attention mostly for the 
size of his contract and the contentious nature of the negotiations. 

Yet, few people would disagree with the notion that the value of a shut-down cornerback to an overall defense far 
outweighs that of any other position. That thinking likely led to more cornerbacks being drafted on the first day than any 
other defensive position the past three years. 

Sunday's game between the Raiders and Denver Broncos features Woodson and Denver's Champ Bailey in a matchup of 
two of the league's top all-around cornerbacks. 

"They're both just great athletes," Raiders coach Norv Turner said. "If you're going to be (versatile) on defense, you 
want to put pressure, then having a corner -- if you want to be greedy, have two -- that can match up and play (like 
them), gives you a lot of flexibility." 

So talented are Woodson and Bailey that they have played offense in their NFL careers and seemingly could succeed at 
anything they attempted. However, their real value lies in transforming a defense from a mediocre one into a good one, 
a good one into a great one. 

Denver enters the game with the league's top-ranked defense and No. 2 overall against the pass. Many credit Bailey's 
presence with the Broncos joining the league's elite. 

It didn't come without a steep price. The Broncos traded standout running back Clinton Portis to the Washington 
Redskins in exchange for Bailey and the rights to Washington's 2004 second-round draft pick. 

Denver has a penchant for plugging in any running back into their offensive system and getting eye-opening production 
in return. No team has rushed for more yards than the Broncos since coach Mike Shanahan joined the team in 1995. 

Yet, the Broncos haven't had a cornerback who can do the things Bailey does in a long time, if ever. 

"Anytime you got a guy like Champ Bailey, you've got a complete player," Shanahan said in a conference call 
Wednesday.

And a player who enables the Broncos defense to do a multitude of things it ordinarily wouldn't be able to do without 
taking a severe risk of giving up a big play. 

For instance, Bailey almost always goes it alone against the opponent's top wide receiver. 

"Help?" Bailey said, when asked how often he gets help from a safety in pass coverage. 

Such an arrangement allows a team to roll the free safety over to the other side of the field to assist the other 
cornerback. In turn, the strong safety then can play closer to the line of scrimmage. 

That opens up an array of options. The strong safety can blitz the quarterback, provide run support, cover for a blitzing 
linebacker, spy on the quarterback, drop back into coverage, whatever a defensive coordinator dreams up. 

Oakland defensive coordinator Rob Ryan was unavailable for comment. 

Bailey estimates that teams throw his way two to four times per game. Woodson has built his reputation on shutting 
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down top-flight receivers such as Randy Moss and Marvin Harrison. 

There are times when teams rarely throw his way, though that has become less commonplace in recent years, as injuries
exacted their toll on Woodson. Turner said good receivers get their fair share of receptions against any cornerback but 
the fear of failure often deters teams from taking the risk. 

Woodson declined to be interviewed for this story. 

Bailey said he lobbied for playing man-to-man defense when he arrived in Denver. The Broncos now play more man-to-
man than any other team, according to Bailey. That, he added, keeps him focused and ready for anything. Playing a 
zone defense doesn't carry the same appeal. 

"That just kind of takes me out of my game," Bailey said. "I can be a good, physical cover-2 corner but, at the same 
time, I know I'm better at man-to-man." 

Shanahan calls Bailey that rarest of cornerbacks, one who excels in pass coverage and against the run. 

"That's a luxury that not many people have," Shanahan said. 

And worth having, regardless the price, based on the results. 
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Bailey not afraid of taking one for the Broncos
By FRANK SCHWAB THE GAZETTE 

   ENGLEWOOD c Star NFL cornerbacks often would rather take a pay cut than make a tackle. 
Champ Bailey of the Denver Broncos is an exception.  
   Bailey’s coverage has been as good as expected and, according to safety John Lynch, the 
Broncos keep track of missed tackles and Bailey hasn’t missed one all year.  
   “I don’t want to be known as a guy that can just cover,”  
Bailey said. “I want to be a  
guy that can come up and tackle so you don’t have to  
take me out of the game when  
it’s short yardage to get.”  
   Last Sunday’s game against Carolina showed Bailey’s willingness to hit.  
   Bailey had a few nice tackles against the Panthers, including two on consecutive plays. On 
second and 10 in the second quarter, Bailey upended running back Nick Goings for a 2-yard 
loss on a run wide to the right. Then the Panthers tried a screen pass, but Bailey flew past two 
blockers and wrapped up Goings for a 4-yard loss.  
   It’s often mentioned that Bailey will tackle, probably because other top cornerbacks — most 
notably Deion Sanders in his prime — have no interest in that aspect.  
   “I’m not surprised people make a big deal about it because I know a lot of corners that don’t 
tackle,” Bailey said. “Hate it with a passion. But I’m not one of them.”  
   Bailey might enjoy tackling because it’s a way for him to stay interested. Bailey hasn’t been 
challenged that much in the passing game this season. San Diego was the least willing to throw 
Bailey’s way, only passing near him once. Bailey could only remember Carolina throwing his 
way two or three times.  
   Bailey is used to that treatment.  
   “I am,” Bailey said. “If I get it, then I got to make a play. If I don’t, oh well.”  
   The addition of Bailey, who was acquired in an offseason trade with Washington, has allowed 
Denver to play more man-to-man coverage and blitz more often.  
   “Obviously, you can see what Denver’s doing with their defense,” said Oakland quarterback 
Kerry Collins, whose Raiders face Denver on Sunday. “They’re doing different things and playing 
man-to-man and allowing (Bailey) to do his thing, and he’s doing it pretty well.”  
   One of the things Bailey has done well this year is anticipate plays, something he did on the 
screen pass by Carolina that he stopped for a loss.  
   “I think that comes from experience, studying and recognizing stuff,” Bailey said. “I don’t 
think you can teach a guy to sniff out things. It’s almost natural. You got to have those 
instincts.”  
   Thanks in part to Bailey, Denver ranks first in the NFL in total defense and second in passing 
defense.
   “I know what I expect out of myself, and I think I’m doing my job,” Bailey said.  
   CONTACT THE WRITER: 476-4891 or  

fschwab@gazette.com
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Bailey helping Broncos' fans put Portis in the past 
By Joe Menzer 
JOURNAL REPORTER 
Saturday, October 9, 2004 

CHARLOTTE

It is still early, but those who criticized the Denver Broncos for trading running back Clinton Portis 
to the Washington Redskins are starting to back off. 

That's because cornerback Champ Bailey, the player the Broncos acquired in the trade, is making 
much more of an impact with his new team. What a shut-down cornerback does for a defense can't
always be measured by statistics, but it has been obvious through four games that Bailey is 
making a difference. 

Coach Mike Shanahan said that Bailey's influence also stretches beyond game day. 

"He is a great player," Shanahan said. "He is consistent in practice and games and is just a true 
pro. He has really helped some of our younger guys and our veteran guys with the way he 
practices and the way he plays." 

Safety John Lynch, another new arrival after signing with the Broncos as a free agent, said it's 
almost necessary to play with Bailey to realize what a fine player he is. 

"When a player is that special, you really have to be around him on a day-to-day basis to 
appreciate him. I had always admired him from afar. But the more you're around him, the more 
you are impressed with him," Lynch said. "It's not just his ability. Champ is as fundamentally 
sound a player as you will find. He likes contact. He likes to tackle. He hasn't missed a tackle this 
year. 

"When you get a guy like that, it affects the mentality of the whole defense. (The coach) calls 
games more aggressively because he knows he can trust his corners out there. The other guys 
step up. It's been really good for us." 

The dynamics of the trade have been enhanced for the Broncos by the surprisingly quick 
development of Quentin Griffin, who replaced Portis at running back. Griffin has rushed for 295 
yards and scored two touchdowns. Portis had one big week for Washington but has since fallen off, 
leaving his rushing yardage only slightly higher at 369 yards. Portis also has two touchdowns. 

Still, when the trade comes up in Denver, the talk starts with Bailey. The same holds true in the 
locker room of the Carolina Panthers, who will play at Denver on Sunday. 

Wide receiver Muhsin Muhammad of the Panthers said he expects to see plenty of Bailey. He's just 
not sure when or how because of the creative ways the Broncos use him. 

"I've played against Champ before, but I don't know what to expect because they do it different," 
Muhammad said. "He's been lining up on different guys. (When the Broncos played) against Kansas
City, he lined up at different spots. He switched up. Maybe some formations will dictate who he 

Page 1 of 2Printer-Friendly Version

10/9/2004http://www.journalnow.com/servlet/Satellite?pagename=Common%2FMGArticle%2FPrin...



lines up against. I'm not sure what he's going to do, but we will be prepared." 

The Panthers will need to be. The Broncos' defense is No. 2 overall in the NFL, No. 2 in passing 
yards allowed and No. 3 in average yardage allowed per completion. For a team such as Carolina - 
which is playing without Steve Smith, its most explosive wide receiver - that could be trouble. 

Shanahan said he hopes that adding Bailey and Lynch to a defense that was pretty darn good most
of last season will make it difficult for every team the Broncos play. 

"People forget we were third (actually fourth) last year in the National Football League in defense, 
so we thought we were pretty good coming in," Shanahan said. "We lost a couple of starters to 
injury after playing Indianapolis out there (in the next-to-last regular-season game) and didn't 
have them in the (subsequent) playoff game. After that, we went from pretty good to pretty 
average.

"I thought we needed some more depth in the secondary, so we brought in Lynch and Bailey, along
with a couple draft choices. In addition to the people that we had, those guys add more depth, and 
as a result, we are a little better." 

• Joe Menzer can be reached at jmenzer@wsjournal.com

This story can be found at:

Go Back
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Broncos riding high on Bailey-Portis trade
By Patrick Saunders  
Denver Post Staff Writer 

Friday, October 08, 2004 - 

In our nation's capital, the Clinton Portis era began with a blaze of glory and a 64-yard touchdown 
run. It has been downhill since for a foundering Washington Redskins team that has lost three 
consecutive games.  

In the Mile High City, the Champ Bailey honeymoon remains in full bloom. The Broncos' pass defense 
is ranked second in the league, and the Pro Bowl cornerback has been as good as advertised. 

A quarter of the way into the 2004 season, Broncos coach Mike Shanahan said he is pleased with the 
results of the trade. And as he points out, Denver got not only a shutdown cornerback, but a second-
round draft choice that turned out to be running back Tatum Bell. 

"We are very happy," Shanahan said Thursday as the Broncos prepared for Sunday's game against 
Carolina. "Champ has been an outstanding player for us. Not only a great corner, but a great leader 
for our secondary. And I still think Tatum Bell has a big upside. He's got great speed, and we'll be 
able to evaluate him as this season goes along." 

There is a dark side for the Broncos. Denver's usually potent running game is ranked 18th in the 
NFL, and after an opening-night game against the Kansas City Chiefs in which Quentin Griffin ran for 
156 yards, the ground game has gone into hibernation. After averaging 5.8 yards per carry in Week 
1, the Broncos have averaged 2.8 yards a carry the past three games. 

With Griffin hobbled by a sprained ankle, Bell might get some playing time Sunday, but he has only 
27 yards on six carries. But, the Broncos are 3-1 and leading the AFC West. Things aren't so rosy for 
1-3 Washington. 

Since that 64-yard dash to open the season, Portis has averaged 3.35 yards per carry. In a 17-13 
loss to Cleveland on Sunday, he fumbled on the first play of the third quarter, setting up the Browns' 
first touchdown and turning the momentum. Portis lost one fumble last season with Denver, but he 
already has lost three with Washington. 

After the game Sunday, Portis told reporters the Browns' defense seemed to know what was coming 
at the line of scrimmage. "They were literally calling our plays," Portis said. 

Those comments drew the ire of Redskins assistant head coach Joe 
Bugel, who rebuked Portis in an interview Monday with a local 
television station. 

Portis, who normally talks with the Washington media on Thursdays, 
declined this time. 

"I've got nothing to say," Portis told reporters. "The media made me 
look bad." 
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Bugel said he and Portis have patched things up. Bugel predicted 
Portis would get back in gear Sunday night when the Redskins host 
Baltimore. 

"I think he's got a big chip on his shoulder (about) what people are 
starting to say about him," Bugel said. "I think the kid has 
tremendous pride. ... He stands back and says, 'They might have a 
little bad impression of me, and the only thing I can do is convince 
them Sunday night."' 

Bailey has been convincing the Broncos since he signed with the team for a franchise-record $18.5 
million signing bonus. Four weeks into the season, Denver has the league's second-ranked pass 
defense and second-ranked defense overall. 

"Champ's competing and teams have gone after him," Broncos defensive coordinator Larry Coyer 
said. "That's the way it is when they put that target on your chest, and he's got to know that. But we 
are blessed to have him, he's a skilled cover guy and he's a wonderful player. But remember, he's 
just one guy on this defense." 

Bailey ranks fourth on the team in tackles with 20 and has the Broncos' only interception this season.
But he hasn't been perfect. Bailey stumbled and fell Sunday against Tampa Bay, allowing wide 
receiver Michael Clayton to get free for a 51-yard touchdown play. 

"This defense, I don't think it's all about me," he said. "When you add me, you 
add a guy who can cover. ... I mean, we have been blitzing a lot and we have 
been doing a lot of different things. When you have guys who can cover, you 
can shut down the run." 

Is there anything Bailey wishes he'd done better? 

"I think I've played pretty good, but I'm never satisfied," he said. "I wish I had 
four or five picks by now." 

Bailey keeps track of his old team, but said he doesn't keep score to see which 
team got the better end of the big deal. 

"Clinton can't carry the whole team by himself," Bailey said. "I mean, he's still in the top three or 
four backs in the league. ... Of course he's fumbled a few times, but he'll break out of that. He's a 
good player and I wish him well." 

After the loss to Cleveland, Portis remained steadfast. 

"I'm going to continue to put this on my shoulders. If they call on me, I'm going to be there. I don't 
try to be a 2-yard or 3-yard runner. ... I'm a home run hitter, and I haven't hit a home run since the 
first play of the season. Someway, somehow, we have to find a way to get out of this." 

Trading places 

The Broncos' offseason trade of Pro Bowl running back Clinton Portis to Washington for Pro Bowl 
cornerback Champ Bailey was one of the biggest deals in NFL history. A quarter of the way through 
the season, here's how the teams and those players stack up: 

Redskins, Broncos 
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Record 1-3, 3-1 

Rushing rank T-20th, 18th 

Yards per carry 3.8, 3.5 

Defense rank fourth, second 

Pass defense rank 12th, second 

Interceptions 1, 1 

Portis: 92 carries for 369 yards (third in NFC), 4.0-yard average, two TDs, three lost fumbles. 

Bailey: One interception, four passes defended, 20 tackles (fourth on team). 

Jody Foldesy of the Washington Times contributed to this report.

Staff writer Patrick Saunders can be reached at 303-820-5459 or psaunders@denverpost.com.
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Bailey puts D back in
Denver

JIM BROCKMAN
Herald Staff Writer

TAMPA - The trade created enough fodder for gossip to keep every conceivable sports fan chatting overtime. 

What makes more sense? Getting the premiere shutdown cornerback? Or the lights-out running back? 

The Denver Broncos and Washington Redskins made their choices during the offseason when cornerback Champ Bailey 
went to Denver, and running back Clinton Portis became a Redskin. 

The Tampa Bay Buccaneers (0-3) already got a taste of Portis when he ran for 148 yards - including a 60-yard scoring 
run - in the season opener. Now they greet Bailey on Sunday at Raymond James Stadium. 

Bucs quarterback Brad Johnson was still a Redskin when Bailey spent his first two seasons out of Georgia in Washington. 

"He's every bit as good as his billing," Johnson said. "He's a great cover guy, and they've actually got him blitzing, too. 
He's a playmaker. I threw him a pass in Washington. 

"He makes them really good. That was a great exchange for both teams. It was a great move on Denver's part." Bailey's 
presence has helped Denver become the No. 1-ranked defensive unit in the NFL. That's a perch the Bucs used to occupy.

"They're not usually known for their defense," said Bucs wide receiver Tim Brown, who faced the Broncos twice a year for
16 seasons as an Oakland Raider. "Normally, they've got an offensive juggernaut out there." 

They've learned to get it done on the other side of the ball under defensive coordinator Larry Coyer. The impact of 
former Buc safety John Lynch also has been a factor. Lynch leads the Broncos in tackles with 18. 

After 11 years as a top performer, Lynch can appreciate the skills of Bailey more than most. 

"Champ is as good a player as I've been around, and I've played with some great ones," Lynch said. "He's got God-given
talent. The guy can jump higher than anyone I've ever seen. He can run as fast as anyone I've ever seen. 

"The thing that astounded me was how fundamentally sound he is. Technique-wise, he's as good as any corner in the 
league." 

Meanwhile, Denver's running game hasn't evaporated as many feared with Portis leaving town. The Broncos rank in the 
middle of the pack (15th) averaging 111.7 yards per game rushing. The Bucs are ranked 30th in the league with 71.3 
yards per game. 

At only 5-foot-7 and 195 pounds, Quentin Griffin has stepped in nicely for Portis, averaging 5.9 yards per carry. 

"Their offensive line is one of the best in the league," Bucs linebacker Derrick Brooks said, noting another offensive 
weapon in quarterback Jake Plummer. "Jake is a mobile quarterback, and that's something we have to account for." 

The Broncos aren't the kind of team you want to see riding into town when you're still struggling to win your first game. 

"We've proven before that we know how to pull ourselves out of a hole," Brooks said. "There's no better place to get our 
first win than right here in front of our home crowd." 
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• The Bucs' woeful offense faces a tall task Sunday against the visiting Broncos and their top-ranked defense. 

4 p.m., Fox, 

620-AM, 103.5-FM 

Jim Brockman covers the Tampa Bay Buccaneers for the Herald. He can be reached at 745-7017 or 
jbrockman@bradentonherald.com.
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Champ stamps arrival 

The Broncos are overjoyed with new corner Champ Bailey. 

By ROGER MILLS, Times Staff Writer 
Published September 29, 2004 

DENVER - In the years before he became a member of the Denver Broncos, former Bucs safety John 
Lynch said he believed some cornerbacks were not as good as their reputations. 

Lynch said he would sit in the film room with ex-teammates Ronde Barber and Brian Kelly and 
recognize ability without being in awe. 

But when it came to Champ Bailey, then with the Redskins, that was a different story. 

"We were a tough group in Tampa, with Ronde and Brian and we would watch film and say, "This guy's 
not that good.' And we would say that about virtually everybody," said Lynch, whose Broncos play the 
Bucs Sunday at Raymond James Stadium. "But in Champ, we knew he was pretty special." 

Here's how special. Exposed in the secondary by the Colts in the playoffs last year, the Broncos knew 
they needed a premier cornerback if they were going to advance. So they went after the man considered 
the best in the game. 

In a mega offseason trade, Denver sent two-time Pro Bowl running back Clinton Portis, who wanted a 
new contract, to Washington in exchange for Bailey, who wanted a new team, and a second-round pick. 

The Broncos may have given up one of the league's elite running backs, but in turn got a rare 
commodity: a shut-down corner. 

"There are very few real shut-down corners," Broncos coach Mike Shanahan said. "That's a person you 
can put on man-to-man, regardless of who he is and the guy won't catch too many passes. He's the best 
corner I have ever coached." 

From his early days at Georgia, where he excelled on both sides of the ball, Bailey, 26, was clearly a 
unique talent who worked hard, stayed humble and was destined for great things in the NFL. 

Taken with the seventh overall pick in the 1999 draft by the Redskins, Bailey immediately established 
himself as one of the NFL's best. As a rookie, he started all 16 games, registered 83 tackles with five 
interceptions and 17 passes defensed. Through the following four seasons, Bailey treated receivers with 
a polite disdain and dared opposing offensive coordinators and quarterbacks to throw his way.
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Many chose not to. Those who did completed few balls. 

"You have to be a good football player, true," said Bailey, who has been to four straight Pro Bowls. "But 
you have to be consistent. You can go out there and face one of the top receivers and be consistent on 
every down, in his face on every down, any ball he catches, you're right there trying to tug it out. Now, 
the odds are he's going to catch balls on you. But if you can come back and knock one down or get a 
pick, you've made an impact." 

Unlike some of the more famous cover corners, Bailey, 6 feet, 190 pounds, plays with as much thump as 
he does flash. He isn't afraid to get physical with a big receiver, stick a tight end or clobber a running 
back.

"And you have to be relentless, you have to tackle and you've got to be strong," said Bailey, who has 
never missed a game in his NFL career (83 games, 83 starts). "The league is looking for big corners 
these days because the (receivers are getting) bigger and bigger. You have to be strong enough to deal 
with their size." 

Overjoyed with his offseason acquisition, Shanahan said some of Bailey's success is based on natural 
athletic talent. 

"He's got real speed," Shanahan said. "He's got the uncanny ability to stick with somebody on the short 
and deep routes, and that's something that doesn't happen very often. You either have it or you don't. 
There are a lot of guys with the same speed as Champ, but they can't cover. He's got long arms and that 
gives him the ability to bump guys off the line of scrimmage." 

Lynch, who signed with the Broncos in March after the Bucs failed to honor the last two years of his 
contract, said he quickly realized that Bailey was better than he thought. 

"He's a tremendous athlete," Lynch said. "I'm not quick to label guys the greatest this or that, but my 
gosh, this guy is special. The way he jumps. (Nuggets basketball player) Carmelo Anthony had a 
celebrity gig and Champ was there doing 360 dunks like an NBA player. 

"On top of that, usually a guy like that, because of his athletic ability, may not have had to use great 
technique, but he is as fundamentally sound a corner as I have ever seen." 

Likely energized by his new home and a new defensive philosophy, Bailey has been outstanding 
through his first three games with the Broncos, who can't wait to let him loose on opposing receivers. 

This isn't the best news for Bucs receivers, who have struggled to consistently get open. 

"I think people are really going to discover how good he is," Lynch said. "In Washington, people wanted 
him to be a shut-down corner, but they played him off. Here, we make no bones about it. We're going to 
have him up in people's faces. He's great at that, and we have to utilize what he's great at. We're going to 
play a lot of man." 

And Bailey has just the confidence to pull it off. 

"I definitely have confidence in my game," he said. "I believe when I go out there, no one can beat me. 
That's the attitude I have when I step out on the field, and my results speak for themselves. I don't try to 
do anything out of the ordinary, but I do try to play every down like it's the last down of my career."
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Broncos' Champ certainly no chump 
By: JAY PARIS - Staff Writer

SAN DIEGO ---- He's part of a punch line making the NFL rounds: If Denver cornerback 
Champ Bailey's role is to shut down a team's best receiver, will he take Sunday off against the 
Chargers?

The thinking is the Chargers don't have a top-notch, pass-catcher, someone worthy of 
Bailey's attention. Bailey, of course, thinks otherwise.

"They got some young, hungry receivers that I noticed," Bailey said. "And Drew Brees has got somebody tapping 
him on the back every time he makes a mistake, so I know he is hungry." 

Brees' concerns are more with his noggin that his gut. But Bailey figures to take a big bite out of the Chargers, 
whether it be by interrupting passes or catching them on offense. 

Bailey's a rare two-way player, one who has seen action in about 20 snaps in the first two games. He has caught 
one pass for 11 yards. 

"It keeps me in the game," Bailey said of his offensive contributions. "And I want to go over there and make 
something happen." 

What happened this offseason had some scratching their heads. The Broncos parted with Pro Bowl running back 
Clinton Portis to get Bailey and a second-round pick from the Redskins. 

Two big-time stars changed uniforms, something that seldom happens in the NFL. 

Portis and Bailey were both upset with their contracts, which facilitated the maneuver. Now both are happy, rich, 
and playing for teams that appreciate them. 

"It was a no-brainer," said Bailey, a four-time Pro Bowler who has the Broncos' only interception this season. 

Same goes for rating the 6-foot, 192-pound Bailey among the NFL's best cover men. He has everything pro 
personnel men look for in a cornerback: He's athletic and has explosive quickness, steady footwork and the 
ability to switch from a backpedal to a sprint in an instant. 

Confidence is another of Bailey's attributes. But, he notes, it's what he does in the dark that helps him see the 
light on Sunday. 

"I think it's preparing the week before, and not just relying on my skills," Bailey said. "I'm going to go out and 
work on those (skills) every week, but when I watch film, I try to get that mental edge over the person I'm playing 
--- especially if you are playing someone young, who maybe doesn't have the study habits you have." 
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Chargers coach Marty Schottenheimer has the book on Bailey, after the two shared a Redskins Park address in 
2001. 

"His ability to recover is the thing that puts him in position to make a lot of plays," Schottenheimer said. "People 
get away from him but by the time the ball gets there, because of his ability to accelerate and close, he's often 
there as well. 

"A guy can look like he's open and he may not be open because Champ runs so fast. He just has great speed to 
close on a ball." 

Reche Caldwell, the only Charger with two scoring catches, would like putting Bailey in his place. 

"I look at it like he's another player," Caldwell said "He can be beaten like anyone else. I don't care about all the 
hype about Champ Bailey." 

And no, Caldwell wasn't joking. 

Contact staff writer Jay Paris at paris@nctimes.net.
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Proving to be 2-way Champ

Bailey makes interception and also has reception in strong debut with Broncos

By Lee Rasizer, Rocky Mountain News

September 13, 2004

Champ Bailey was hard to miss Sunday in his Broncos debut, and, it seems, easy to avoid, too.

He lined up at running back, catching the Denver Broncos first pass of the season. 

He split wide at receiver in the team's nickel pass package, too. 

One had to look harder to find him on defense, which is just fine with the Broncos. 

Not noticing the talented cornerback very much only means Bailey was doing the job for which the Broncos doled out an $18 million signing 
bonus. 

Aligned on the left side in both base and nickel packages, Bailey rendered those opposite him, which at various points included wide receivers 
Dante Hall and Eddie Kennison and tight end Tony Gonzalez, into decoys. 

When Bailey did make his presence felt defensively, it was in spectacular fashion. 

"I've got to be out there and make a mark out there somewhere," Bailey said. "I can't go out there and block 300-pound linemen, but anything in
the skill positions, I feel I can do." 

Bailey's pass breakup in the second quarter, with safety help from Kenoy Kennedy, almost resulted in a Denver interception as he tipped the ball 
away at the last moment from Gonzalez. 

He took matters, and the ball, into his own hands later in the first half for a turnover-starved Broncos defense in the team's 34-24 win at Invesco 
Field. 

Bailey's interception came with the Chiefs driving late in the second quarter. 

On third-and-4, Kansas City quarterback Trent Green sidestepped Denver defensive tackle Mario Fatafehi and rolled left, before locking in on his 
tight end. Bailey made a two-handed leap at the Denver 32 to help keep the Broncos ahead 17-7 and keep momentum on their side. 

"That's what the great ones do," safety John Lynch said. "It amazes me that they don't get that many opportunities, but when they get an 
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Champ Bailey (24) celebrates with 
teammate Kelly Herndon (31) after 
Bailey's second-quarter interception, 
his first regular- season pickoff as a 
member of the Broncos, on a pass 
intended for Kansas City All-Pro tight 
end Tony Gonzalez (88). The Broncos 
were penalized for taunting as a result 
of the celebration.
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opportunity, as Champ did on the pick, they make the other team pay. That's what he brings to us." 

The Broncos were called for illegal celebration after the play. One might think Broncos defenders would be in a state of shock: Denver entered 
the season with only nine interceptions in consecutive seasons, the worst output in the NFL since Minnesota (16) in 2000-01. 

Similar leaps of joy also were seen in Washington earlier Sunday afternoon. 

Redskins running back Clinton Portis, a player for whom Bailey was dealt this spring, began the new phase of his career in explosive fashion at 
FedEx Field. His first carry went for a 64-yard touchdown as part of a 148-yard rushing day. 

Bailey, who watched the game, merely was holding up his end. 

"I can't put up 100-whatever he got," Bailey said. "I can't do that. That's not what I do. I go out there and play defense." 

Yet he did play more offense than he had for the Broncos during a brief training camp stint. 

Denver opened the game with only four wide receivers on the active roster, benching both Charlie Adams and Triandos Luke, and once the game 
started it became clear why the numbers were so short. 

The Broncos used Bailey from the start on third down. 

His 11-yard catch on third-and-12 on the Broncos' opening possession, his lone reception of the half, was punctuated with a two-handed dive for 
the yardstick as the Broncos showed the Chiefs they weren't afraid to use him. 

"He's got great speed and ability to go deep with any corner on him," Broncos coach Mike Shanahan said. "On that one blitz, he turned it up the 
field. He was explosive." 

Bailey was a decoy on his other offensive snaps. On one, he lined up in the backfield and took the play-action fake before a first-down keeper by 
quarterback Jake Plummer. Quentin Griffin scored on a 25-yard run two plays later. 

But Denver didn't pay Bailey an $18 million signing bonus for his offensive skills. Often, Bailey was aligned in the slot in dime coverages matched 
up against Gonzalez. The Pro Bowl tight end was limited to two catches for 17 yards overall as part of a 174-yard passing day by Green, who 
completed only 16 of 32 attempts. 

"It wasn't really the game plan getting me on him," Bailey said of his matchups with Gonzalez. "Sometimes what we called I ended up on him. I 
was aware that was going to happen and I knew what he could do." 

Just as Denver fans know they have a taste of Bailey's talents, as well. 

Copyright 2004, Rocky Mountain News. All Rights Reserved. 
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Bailey neutralizes opponents
By Larry Weisman, USA TODAY 

Champ Bailey does not discount the need for hard work. He understands the 
importance of psychology and the value of confidence. He's just not convinced that 
an abundance of these extras can offset a package designed only by the Creator. 

Building a better cornerback? Start praying for the basics. 

"First," Bailey says, "you've got to be a good athlete, and that's just a gift from God. You've got to have it. If 
you're not a good athlete, there's no way you can play corner." 

Speed, quickness, reaction time — all of those factor into the skill set the four-time Pro Bowl choice brings to 
his position. Some cornerbacks function better in zone coverage and some stand out in man-to-man schemes, 
but few earn the designation that indicates dominance — shutdown corner. 

That's a cornerback who can cover another team's best receiver and 
essentially remove him from the game plan. 

All of which figured into Denver Broncos coach Mike Shanahan's desire to 
acquire Bailey from the Washington Redskins. Tagged as the Redskins' 
franchise player and unable to reach a contract agreement, Bailey was 
traded (along with a No. 2 pick) for running back Clinton Portis. The seventh 
overall pick in the 1999 draft, Bailey has 18 interceptions in five seasons 
and a reputation for blanketing receivers. 

"Very seldom when you're a head coach in the National Football League do 
you have a chance to acquire a guy that you think is the best at his position. 
It happens every once in a while but not very often. And we thought as an 
organization that Champ was the best corner in the league, and he has 

come in here and exceeded my expectation," Shanahan says. 

Champ Bailey 
may pop up in 
3rd-down sets.

Jack Dempsey, AP

  Champ's keys to cornerback 
success

1. Be aware of down and distance 
and personnel on the field before 
opponent breaks huddle. 

2. Look for the tendencies seen in 
film as receivers line up. 

3. In man-to-man coverage, get 
hands on receiver in the 5-yard 
chuck zone. 

Page 1 of 2USATODAY.com - Bailey neutralizes opponents

9/10/2004http://usatoday.printthis.clickability.com/pt/cpt?action=cpt&title=USATODAY.com+-+Ba...



"You get a feel watching him in game situations about his speed and his run support, but you don't really get 
the true feel for him until he's on your team and you see him work against the wide receivers on a day-in, day-
out basis, and then you realize just how talented he is." 

The attributes that make Bailey tough on game-day opponents make his teammates better. They have to work 
very hard to get open in practice. Rod Smith, the 10-year veteran receiver who is the Broncos' all-time leader in 
receiving yards, pushes Bailey and is pushed by him and understands the hand of God in his making. 

"He's just so naturally gifted," Smith says. "You see some guys that have so much athletic ability, and they just 
coast their way through it. That guy is using every bit of his God-given talent on every snap, and to me that's 
what separates him from a lot of guys I have played with and against." 

How much talent is too much? The Broncos' third-down offensive package also includes Bailey, who lines up at 
receiver and can stretch coverage with his speed. At the University of Georgia, he played offense, defense and 
special teams, though the Broncos don't want to stretch him quite that thin. 

So his primary focus is defense. And he would hate to use his wheels to simply chase receivers who got past 
him. So he takes care to ensure that his preparation matches his physical tools. 

"I have to make myself aware of what the receiver can do, what he can't do, how fast he is, what the 
quarterback is like, all the intangibles that make up the player. I do that through film, coaches, other 
teammates. The more you talk and communicate, the more you know," he says. 

"One thing I learned to do is try to gather myself. I don't try to overwhelm myself with a lot of information. After 
a game, I spend Monday evaluating myself, see what I did wrong. Tuesday, I've got to take the day off. 
Wednesday it's a full go. From that morning on, I'm looking at personnel, who I am playing, who they played 
last week and the weeks before, watching film and gathering as much information as I can on what I'm facing." 

He combines the knowledge and the skill and often finds he doesn't get to use it. Teams can go most of the 
game without throwing any passes in his direction, preferring to attack the other side and stay away from the 
shutdown corner. This tribute is rarely taken as one. 

"You try to take it as a compliment but, boy, I hate it," Bailey says. "I want some action." 

Find this article at:
http://www.usatoday.com/sports/football/nfl/2004-09-09-shutdown-corner_x.htm 

 Check the box to include the list of links referenced in the article.  !"#$%
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Shutdown corner

Champ Bailey has given Broncos defense prototype of one-on-one 
cover man

By Lee Rasizer, Rocky Mountain News

September 8, 2004

Champ Bailey already has helped the Denver Broncos, and the cornerback hasn't 
played a single regular-season game for the team.

"Now," general manager Ted Sundquist said, "our scouts know what a '10' is." 

That comment was relayed to Sundquist by Denver's scouting director, Jim Goodman. 

Goodman's group of talent-evaluators mainly deal in hypotheticals when attempting to find a "perfect" 
prospect.

But watching Bailey burst out of his backpedal, display exceptional footwork and show uncanny field sense 
in off-season camps has convinced Goodman he now knows the qualities that go into a "shutdown" 
cornerback. 

Acquiring great talent, in this case, came at a substantial cost. 

The Broncos swapped two-time 1,500-yard rusher Clinton Portis for Bailey (and a second-round pick), then 
gave the cornerback a seven-year, $63 million contract that included an $18 million signing bonus. It 
marked the first time since 1972 that two players coming off Pro Bowl seasons were exchanged. 

But Denver was willing to commit those resources because of Bailey's unique gifts. 

Watching Peyton Manning pick apart Denver's secondary in the playoffs only reinforced that notion a player 
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Cornerback Champ Bailey 
watches from the sidelines as 
his team flounders during the 
first quarter of the Broncos' 
loss to Arizona on Thursday 
night at Invesco Field at Mile 
High. The Broncos are so 
confident Bailey will turn 
around their defense that they 
swapped two-time 1,500-yard 
rusher Clinton Portis and a 
second-round draft choice for 
him.

Page 1 of 2Rocky Mountain News: Broncos

9/8/2004http://www.rockymountainnews.com/drmn/cda/article_print/0,1983,DRMN_17_3165997_...



like him was needed. 

The team had tried before to find an elite cornerback in free agency but had only mixed results with players 
such as Dale Carter, Denard Walker and Darrien Gordon. 

Bailey is considered a notch above those players talent-wise. He's only 25 years old and already has been to 
four Pro Bowls. 

Coach Mike Shanahan already had seen what a player in Bailey's position could do to elevate an entire 
defense. In 1992 and 1993, while an assistant with San Francisco, the offenses Shanahan coordinated lit up 
the scoreboard but the 49ers defense couldn't hold up its end. That was until Deion Sanders joined the team
and won defensive player of the year, leading San Francisco to a Super Bowl title. 

"Champ has been better than we expected," Shanahan said this summer. "The guy's a natural born leader. 
He's even better than I thought he was." 

Bailey might lack the flash of Sanders, but the innate cockiness is there. "I don't have any secrets really," 
Bailey said during training camp. "I am what I am, and you watch film and if you can beat it, then good. I 
don't think a lot of guys can beat it, though. I know what I'm doing." 

Denver's receivers don't need a reminder. 

Escaping Bailey in training camp was like trying to leave Alcatraz: It's difficult, and you do so at your own 
risk. "He's impressed me," Denver safety Kenoy Kennedy said. "I've seen him make plays that I haven't 
seen anybody make, even watching highlights on ESPN. I've seen him take balls from guys when they've 
had it and thought they caught it, and he's going the other way. He can do it all." 

"He doesn't care who it is from a rookie free agent, first-rounder, Pro Bowler, he's going to cover them the 
same way," assistant defensive backs coach Jimmy Spencer added. "That's been amazing to me." 

It's the very definition of a shutdown cornerback, though there are others. 

Secondary coach David Gibbs views the term as someone "who wins nine out of 10 times in man coverage," 
adding that "whether they throw him the football or not is irrelevant." 

Spencer sees it as someone who can cover so well "you don't have to worry about that side of the field 
because it's locked down." 

"It's hard to say that because he's what, 2 feet wide?," Broncos defensive tackle Trevor Pryce responded. 
"How does he shut down 30 yards of grass? But I've seen him do it." 

Perhaps the biggest impact Bailey's presence will bring is that it allows defensive coordinator Larry Coyer 
multiple options. 

Denver can provide its other cornerback with safety help over the top. It can bring a safety closer to the line 
of scrimmage to help in run support without an overwhelming fear of being beaten deep. It might allow a 
safety to cover a tight end while giving the linebackers more freedom to blitz. And even though Denver's use
of man coverage increased last season, the Broncos can do even more now, if desired. 

"He's a piece to the puzzle but only a piece," Coyer said. "He has skills. So what I feel like is whoever he's 
covering shouldn't touch the ball. Now, we've got to fight. That really doesn't change. . . . The standard's 
got to come up for everybody." 

Copyright 2004, Rocky Mountain News. All Rights Reserved. 
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High excitement, expectations follow prized cornerback 
Bailey to Denver
Associated Press 

DENVER (AP) - The receiver fakes an out pattern and heads up the field, apparently on the way to a long 
reception or even a touchdown.  

At the last second, Champ Bailey closes the gap, reaches up with one hand and pulls down an 
interception to the cheers of the crowd.  

OK, so maybe it was just a practice in training camp, but it's the kind of play the Denver Broncos aren't 
used to seeing from a cornerback, and one of the reasons there's so much excitement in the Mile High 
City.

"Champ Bailey is a gifted athlete: gifted speed, 
gifted athleticism with a God-given ability to 
instinctively cover a guy," Broncos defensive 
coordinator Larry Coyer said. "It's difficult to match 
Champ Bailey with any other guy. There are only 
two or three other guys in this league that have 
that kind of skill."  

But is he the kind of talent worth giving up one of 
your best players for? The Broncos think so.  

Denver went into the offseason looking to revamp 
its defense after an embarrassing 41-10 loss to 
Indianapolis in the playoffs. At the top of the list 
was a shutdown cornerback, someone the 
Broncos could send out on the opponent's best 
receiver.  

Bailey was the best in the league and available 
because of a contract impasse with the Washington Redskins, but the cost would be huge for the 
Broncos: Clinton Portis.  

The flash-and-dash running back quickly established himself as one of the league's best players, running 
for more than 1,500 yards each of his first two seasons and earning a trip to the 2004 Pro Bowl. But Portis 
also wanted more money and the Broncos wanted more defense, so the blockbuster deal was completed.  

Now Bailey faces replacing one of Denver's stars and turning around a defense that really hasn't been 
right since the Broncos' consecutive Super Bowl victories.  

"I don't know what people expect," Bailey said. "I'm not going to put up 1,500 if that's what they're looking 
for. I'm going to go out there and do what I've been doing. That's all I can do."  

It might be enough the way Bailey plays.  

Blessed with unrivaled speed - he reportedly was clocked at an astounding 4.19 seconds in the 40-yard 
dash - and the kind of athletic ability that leaves even professional athletes in awe, Bailey is one of the 
league's premier cover cornerbacks.  

A four-time Pro Bowler, Bailey had 18 interceptions in five seasons with the Redskins, including one for a 
46-yard touchdown in his first game as a pro. But his impact reaches far deeper than just the balls he 
picks off or knocks down. Bailey has the ability to turn the opponent's best receiver into a nonfactor, and 
many teams are simply afraid to throw in his direction, essentially cutting the field in half.  

In other words, he can completely alter a game plan.  

"A guy like Champ is as close to a shutdown corner in this league as there is," said Oakland quarterback 
Kerry Collins, who saw plenty of Bailey in five seasons with the New York Giants. "He's the kind of guy 
who can take a receiver out of the game."  
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And the kind the Broncos hope can turn them back into Super Bowl contenders.  

One of Denver's problems the past few years has been a weak secondary. Because there was always a 
fear that someone would get beaten deep, the Broncos were forced to stick mostly with basic packages 
up front. Unable to blitz, Denver couldn't get pressure on the quarterback. Forced to keep an extra man 
back in coverage, the Broncos couldn't play eight players up to stop the run.  

Bailey changes that.  

With him in the backfield, Denver will be able to blitz or load the box against the run without worrying 
about being burned over the top. And because Bailey can take away an entire side of the field, the 
Broncos will be able to roll a safety to help out on the opposite side.  

"As far as the run defense, you can put eight in the box and not have to worry about it on the corners. 
That definitely will enable us to blitz more," Bailey said. "When you add a player like that, it just increases 
the things you can do."  

The Broncos sure hope so.  
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New faces in new places: Bailey tops our rankings
Aug. 24, 2004
By Pete Prisco
SportsLine.com Senior Writer 
Tell Pete your opinion!

  Over the course of an entire season, you would think 10 interceptions would all 
but fall into a team's hands. Just 10. Not for a player -- an entire team.

The Denver Broncos had nine all of last season, which was good enough to tie 
them with Minnesota's Brian Russell and San Francisco's Tony Parrish for the 
league lead.

Yeah, that's sarcastic, but isn't nine interceptions for a 
playoff team embarrassing? Plus, who could forget 
Peyton Manning playing a game of two-touch with that 
secondary in the playoffs, carving it apart as if it was 
Jimmy and Bobby from the house down the street 
playing a game in his backyard.

And we wonder why Champ Bailey came to the 
Broncos in a trade?

Bailey has better cover skills than a stripper in a police 
raid.

Using the phrase shutdown corner has become 
commonplace around the NFL, especially in these 

pass-happy days, but Bailey earns it. He is that good, excelling at one of the 
four most-important positions on any team's roster, trailing only quarterback, 
defensive end and left tackle.

That made it easy for the Broncos to send running back Clinton Portis to the 
Redskins for Bailey in a blockbuster trade last spring -- and give him a seven-
year, $63-million contract.

Portis is a great back, but corners with Bailey's ability are worth more than a 
back in the pecking order of player importance.  

For that reason, Bailey is our top new face in a new place.

"I expect to have a major impact on our defense," Bailey said this summer. 
"Turn on the film, you have a player who can cover any receiver on the field at 
any time. They may say there are no shutdown corners, but I consider myself 
one."



So do we.

Bailey will allow the Broncos to do so many more things on defense. Give him a 
side of the field, and let him take it away, allowing zone coverage on the other 
side. That's a luxury that few defenses have. We'll call it the Deion Sanders 
cushion.

"I hope that's what they do with me," Bailey said. "I know I can make it easier for 
everybody else that way."

Bailey has 18 interceptions in his 
five-year career, but had just two last 
year. That's in part because teams 
don't throw at him. His skeptics, 
though, will say he didn't play well in 
2003, a notion Bailey dismisses.  

"The tape never lies," he said. "I 
know how I played."

He also knows he will play better. If 
he does, and teams challenge him, 
which they will do if they want to get 
the ball to their best receiver, then 
look for the Denver interception 
number to go up.

The passing yards given up also will go down, which is why Bailey's impact will 
be more than any other new face in a new place this year.

Advertisement
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Bailey ready for double duty with Broncos
Versatile newcomer working at receiver as well as cornerback  
By FRANK SCHWAB THE GAZETTE 

   ENGLEWOOD c Champ Bailey’s wish finally came true Tuesday. The Denver Broncos 
cornerback lined up at wide receiver.  
   Bailey has been lobbying to play offense since the Broncos traded running back Clinton Portis 
to the Washington Redskins for him in the offseason. Bailey was on the field for about a dozen 
plays at receiver during Denver’s only practice Tuesday. It was the first time Bailey lined up at 
receiver during a training camp practice or minicamp practice the media was allowed to watch.  
   Bailey didn’t think it was simply a cameo appearance, figuring if the Broncos aren’t serious 
about using him on offense, they wouldn’t practice it.  
   “Why waste your time? I don’t think we’re wasting any time,” Bailey said. “They know I can 
play, they know I can do it. They’re not going to put me out there and get my hopes up. I told 
them I want to do it and they put me in there, and we’re going to do it.”  
   Coach Mike Shanahan didn’t answer questions about his plans for Bailey.  
   On the first day of the May minicamp, Shanahan said he would let Bailey get comfortable on 
the defensive side and then let him play some receiver during training camp. He also said Bailey 
would “do some things at the wide receiver position” this season.  
   “He’s got great speed, and in college he averaged over 130 plays a game so you know what 
type of shape he’s in,” Shanahan said May 7.  
   Bailey said he was given the of- fensive playbook about a week ago. On Tuesday, Bailey lined 
up in the five-receiver set for five plays during a team drill, and ran some more plays in a 
seven-on-seven passing drill.  
   Bailey caught a short pass on a square-in pattern in the team drill and had a long reception 
during the passing drill.  
   Bailey got extensive playing time at receiver at the University of Georgia. In 1998, he caught 
47 passes for 744 yards and five touchdowns.  
   Bailey also played some offense with the Redskins in 2000, catching three passes for 78 
yards. In the season finale against Arizona, he caught two passes for 54 yards, including a 42-
yarder, in eight offensive plays.  
   Denver could use another playmaker on offense. This offseason the Broncos lost Portis and 
tight end Shannon Sharpe, who retired. They combined for 22 of Denver’s 39 offensive 
touchdowns last season.  
   And in two exhibition games this year, the starting offense has been lifeless.  
   Bailey said he didn’t think there was a set number of plays he could handle in a game.  
   “As many as needed,” Bailey said. “I have no limit.”  
CONTACT THE WRITER: 476-4891 or fschwab@gazette.com  

NEXT
Denver at Seattle, 8 p.m. Saturday, CBS, 740 AM/850 AM  
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Bailey could make Broncos a champ 

Dan Pompei / The Sporting News  
Posted: 9 hours ago 

To be a shutdown corner for Champ Bailey in his new blue and orange jersey will mean covering Chad 
Johnson, Peerless Price, Marvin Harrison ... and all the inadequacies in the Broncos' defense. 

The beauty of a highly skilled cover corner is he enhances every 
aspect of his team's defense like no other player can. It would not be 
surprising if Clinton Portis, the running back the Broncos traded to the 
Redskins for Bailey and a second-round pick, led the league in rushing 
in Joe Gibbs' offense. But Bailey will mean more to the Broncos than 
Portis ever could have.  

Bailey can bring to the Broncos what Deion Sanders brought to the 
49ers in 1994, minus the nicknames and jewelry (or "jew-ray" as 
Sanders called it). The 49ers went from the league's 15th-ranked 
defense in '93 to No. 8 after adding Sanders. Most of the improvement 
came against the run, as their yards allowed per carry dropped from 4.5 to 3.6.  

How did Sanders, soft as marshmallow fluff, improve the run defense? By covering so well that the 49ers
could commit an extra man to stopping the run. Though the Broncos won 10 games a year ago, they allowed 
4.2 yards per rush. Sixteen teams did better. It's safe to assume all of them used eight in the box more. 
Broncos coordinator Larry Coyer says when they tried to use that eighth man for run support, it often led to 
opposing receivers running by Broncos cornerbacks who were in man coverage.  

In a 30-26 loss to the Patriots last November, the Broncos gave 
up a 66-yard touchdown pass in the first quarter and an 18-yard 
touchdown pass with 36 seconds remaining. Both were the result 
of coverage failures after bringing an eighth man up on first 
down. After that game, the Broncos shied away from stacking the 
box. Even when they suspected run, an eighth man was placed 
in the box roughly 10 percent of the time, according to Coyer. 
Other teams play eight in the box close to 100 percent of the 
time when they smell run.  

Enter Bailey.

"With him, you can insert extra guys (for run support) and be 
comfortable," Coyer says. "Then it becomes a very simple game. 
You have more guys than they do. You can stop the run."  

Bailey's presence also will help the pass rush. The Broncos
rarely blitzed last season because they didn't trust their corners 
and were uncomfortable without a safety in the middle of the 
field. Coyer says they used a five-man rush approximately six 
percent of the time. And get this: They sent six or more pass 
rushers on only four of 910 snaps.  

With Bailey, the Broncos will feel more comfortable sending five 
or six. The extra pressure should lead to more takeaways for a 

team that finished with the fewest interceptions in the NFL the past two seasons.  

The interception, oddly enough, has not been Bailey's calling card. He has averaged 3.6 picks in his five 
seasons. But you should see him toy with the quarterbacks at the Broncos' training camp in Englewood, 
Colo.  

Receiver Ashley Lelie runs a double move and creates some separation 
from Bailey before turning back for the ball. Jake Plummer drills a perfect 
pass headed toward Lelie's hands, about 10 yards past the line of 

Photo galleries
Friday's camp pics

What's more important, having a stud 
running back or a shutdown 
cornerback? With Champ Bailey in 
Denver, the Broncos will find out. (Brian 
Bahr / GettyImages)
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scrimmage. Before Lelie can feel the sting of the ball, it's gone. Bailey 
intercepts the pass and turns upfield for what would be a touchdown.  

"Champ has made more plays in one-on-one, seven-on-seven and team 
(drills) than I've seen any corner make here in 13 years — and that's just 
the summer," Broncos general manager Ted Sundquist says.  

Part of the reason Bailey hasn't intercepted many passes is a lack of 
opportunity. Throwing at Bailey is like throwing at a beehive. Ravens
consultant Jim Fassel says when he was coaching the Giants, he would tell 
quarterback Kerry Collins to never throw out routes or inside posts against 
Bailey. "You can maybe throw some inside cuts, but you can't try to throw 
the ball over his head," Fassel says.  

Like Sanders, Bailey switched teams after his fifth NFL season, at the 
height of his abilities. Bailey says he no longer runs like he did as a rookie, 
when he allegedly timed a 4.19 in the 40-yard dash. But he's still rabbit fast.  

His speed should reduce the number of big plays allowed by the Broncos.
Big gains by an opponent usually are a function of slow secondary players, 
among other things. Last year, the Broncos gave up 52 plays of 20 yards or 
more, including 13 touchdowns, according to STATS Inc. Only the Texans
allowed more long TDs.  

Not only is Bailey one of the NFL's fastest cornerbacks, he also is 
obscenely athletic. Safety John Lynch, another new Bronco who is in his 
12th NFL season, says he never has played with anyone so fluid. Bengals
coach Marvin Lewis, who was Bailey's defensive coordinator with the 
Redskins in 2002, says no one is better at getting in and out of his breaks. 
Broncos cornerback Jimmy Spencer, who doubles as an assistant coach, 
raves about Bailey's footwork. Fassel marvels at how Bailey can keep a 
receiver off-balance by getting physical. During training camp practices, 
Bailey's strong jams at the line regularly knock receivers toward the Wyoming border.  

Last season, the Broncos were a cover 2 team that played zone about 85 percent of the time. Being a zone-
dominated defense with such a gifted corner, however, would be like watching only news channels with 
HDTV. Broncos coach Mike Shanahan says the plan this year is to play about 40 percent man-to-man. 
What's more, Bailey will match up with the opponent's best receiver every game.  

That's fine with Bailey, who estimates he matched up with the opponent's top receiver 85 percent of the time 
the past few years with Washington. "When you get out there and you beat a guy," Bailey says, "it's almost 
like you are playing one-on-one basketball."  

Man-to-man defense is like playing with fire, and some of the Broncos' other defensive backs might need 
more help. But with Bailey capable of covering any receiver in the NFL by himself, they usually will be able to 
roll a safety toward Lenny Walls, who is expected to be the other starting cornerback after he returns from 
foot surgery near the start of the regular season.  

Bailey already has helped the Broncos' young cornerbacks by teaching them how to prepare and work like 
pros. Though Redskins management privately questioned his zest for the game, the Broncos see a leader in 
Bailey. Coyer goes so far to say that Bailey could be an excellent coach. "It's more than just his ability on the 
field," Coyer says. "He offers knowledge and professionalism."  

And versatility. Depending on matchups, Bailey also could be used over the slot receiver or even at safety. 
He has done both in the past.  

In the 1994 season, Sanders helped the 49ers to one more thing: a Super Bowl ring. The possibility of Bailey 
doing the same for the Broncos should not be discounted.  

Senior writer Dan Pompei covers the NFL for Sporting News.

FOXSports.com: Privacy Policy | Terms of Use | Feedback | Jobs | News Corp. | FOX News | FOX.com | FX | Odds | Tickets  
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Bailey, Portis happy about uniform swap
Cornerback prefers Broncos brass
By Adam Schefter  
Denver Post Staff Writer 

Monday, August 09, 2004 - 

Canton, Ohio - As they will in tonight's Hall of Fame game, cornerback Champ Bailey and running 
back Clinton Portis ran into each other twice this offseason - once in Washington, D.C., the next time 
in Tallahassee, Fla.  

Both unanticipated meetings occurred after the first NFL trade exchanging players coming off Pro 
Bowl seasons since 1973, when the San Diego Chargers dealt quarterback John Hadl to the Los 
Angeles Rams for defensive tackle Coy Bacon. 

When Portis spotted Bailey in Washington, he flashed the smile Denver became so familiar with for 
two seasons. 

"Thank you," Portis told Bailey. 

"Thank you," Bailey told Portis. 

The two players with contracts worth a combined $113.5 million - Portis with an eight-year, $50.5 
million deal that included a $17 million signing bonus, Bailey with a seven-year, $63 million deal that 
included an $18 million bonus - recognized the value each helped bring the other. 

"We were just laughing about it," Bailey recalled. "He's happy, I'm happy. He got the contract and 
the money he wanted, and I got the contract and money that I wanted. He's on a team that he 
wants to be on, and I'm on a team that I want to be on. It worked out best for both players. 

"Now if both of us stay healthy, we'll both be valuable players to our new teams." 

Tonight, each will provide an ever-so-brief glimpse of how valuable. Neither player is expected to 
play much more than a series. 

But each are the headline stars capping a star-studded weekend. 

Bailey is looking forward to seeing some of his former teammates. But he is disinterested if not 
completely bored with the idea of greeting Redskins owner Daniel Snyder. 

"Unless he spoke to me, I don't have any reason to talk to him," Bailey said. "He's nonexistent to me 
right now. He's not a significant figure in my life right now, so I don't feel any reason to have to 
communicate with him, unless he started a conversation with me." 

Bailey would rather focus on his new team, which he finds more 
functional than his previous one. 

"Put it like this," Bailey said. "The people that know football here run 
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the team. The people that know football in Washington don't run the 
team. That pretty much says it all." 

The Broncos are impressed with the cornerback for whom they had 
to surrender one of the NFL's best running backs. 

"Champ has been a great addition to this team, and I'm not just 
talking athletically - I'm talking about character," Broncos wide receiver and team captain Rod Smith 
said. "The character of the man is what I really like. He's a pro. You constantly see him working. He 
doesn't let up against us in practice, and I don't want him to. It's going to make us better as a group 
because there are not a whole lot of players like him. 

"For us it's a plus. It's like if you're a basketball player and you get to go against Michael Jordan 
every day in practice; you can't help but get better. You're going to get your butt kicked a lot, but 
eventually you're going to start to improve. That's what he's doing for us." 

In turn, the Broncos have done a lot for him. Most of all, they rescued him from Washington, a city in
which Bailey had five defensive coordinators in five seasons and where the perennial Pro Bowl 
cornerback felt the Redskins were unwilling to pay him what he was worth. 

"I have good memories there, even if we didn't win my last four years there," Bailey said. "But I met 
a lot of people, teammates and coaches I'll never forget. It could have ended better, yes. But my 
contract was up, and that's the way the business goes." 

Broncos bits 

Heading into tonight's preseason opener, here are five things the Broncos would like to accomplish: 

1. Stay healthy - It's OK to lose preseason games; it's not OK to lose starting players. 

2. Arms race - Time to see if rookie quarterback Matt Mauck is as good as he has looked and is 
capable of backing up Jake Plummer. 

3. Tasting turnovers - A defense that intercepted only nine passes in each of the past two seasons 
needs to do better. 

4. Carrying the ball and the torch - The starting running back's job is Quentin Griffin's to lose. 

5. Monday Night Lights - Denver wants to see how some of its young players who look impressive 
in camp fare on a larger stage. 

Adam Schefter can be reached at 303-820-5450 or aschefter@denverpost.com.
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DB Bailey wants to also play WR

Broncos to give his wish consideration

By Kyle Ringo, Camera Sports Writer

August 5, 2004

ENGLEWOOD — When Champ Bailey is the only one controlling Champ Bailey on the football field, he is both a cornerback 
and a wide receiver. 

This only happens when Bailey is sitting on his couch at home playing football video games on PlayStation and Xbox. But he'd 
like it to happen a little more in reality.  

Bailey has talked about the possibility of playing both ways since joining the Denver Broncos in the 
biggest off-season trade in the National Football League. Coaches have encouraged such talk by 
admitting it's a possibility.  

So far in the first week of training camp, he hasn't sniffed the offensive huddle.  

"I leave that to the coaches," he said after Wednesday's morning practice. "I try to let them know how 
bad I want to do it, but at the same time I can't make that decision."

Bailey first demonstrated his ability to play both sides of the ball in college at the University of 
Georgia, where he caught 47 passes for 744 yards and five touchdowns as a junior.  

In his second season with the Washington Redskins in 2000, Bailey started at both wide receiver and 
cornerback in Week 7 against Baltimore. Later in the season, he scored on a seven-yard run against 
the Arizona.  

One might think defensive coordinator Larry Coyer would fight tooth-and-nail against such a valuable 
member of his unit being exposed to injury on the receiving end of tackles.  

Nope.  

"If he can help us win, he can play anywhere he can," Coyer said.  

The Denver offense seems to need a shot in the arm a player such as Bailey might be able to 
provide. In head-to-head drills with Bailey and the defense so far in camp, the defense has 
dominated. Bailey said eventually these results will work to the offense's advantage.  

"We're really getting after them and making them better," Bailey said. "I've never seen a defense go 
at an offense the way we do."  

Wide receivers coach Steve Watson said he didn't know when the team might begin to integrate 
Bailey in the offense, but it has not been discussed so far.  

If Bailey is used, he said he doesn't expect to devote that much time to learning the ropes.  

"I'm sure if I do get a chance it won't be that in-depth where I have to get a playbook and learn a lot of 
plays," Bailey said.  

Bailey says he is beginning to feel at home with several months under his belt since the trade from 
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the Washington, where he played his first five seasons in the league.  

He is thought of as one of the premier cornerbacks in the league, but he isn't often recognized in 
public in Denver, yet. That will soon change when he begins making regular appearances on the 
nightly news during the season.  

The pressure to perform as the highest paid cornerback in league history might kick in around the 
same time. It's a feeling Bailey said he hasn't encountered so far because he already puts enough 
pressure on himself.  

"Well I put pressure on myself to be the best, and when you try to be the best, a lot of good things 
happen in between," he said. "That's really all I can do is just go out there and try to make myself 
better, work on my game and try to help my teammates any way I can." 

Copyright 2004, The Daily Camera. All Rights Reserved. 
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Shut 'em down
Put Bailey on a receiver, watch opponent vanish
By Patrick Saunders  
Denver Post Staff Writer 

Sunday, August 01, 2004 - 

Ashley Lelie shook his head and flashed a wry smile.  

What else could he do? The young wide receiver had put his best moves on Champ Bailey, but somehow Bailey recovered, caught Lelie,
and with a flick of his hands stole the football. 

If they showed highlights of the first week of Broncos training camp, that play would be the feature presentation. 

"He's definitely the best corner I've gone up against in the league," Lelie said. "I feel sorry for receivers who have to play against him this
year. I'm glad I only have to practice against him." 

Bailey, 26, said he has been blessed with natural talent, but he wants people to understand that there is more to being a terrific corner
than Road Runner speed and being able to leap receivers in a single bound. 

"You have to have great instincts, but you have to study a lot," he said. "If you are going to face a great receiver all day, you have got to 
know where he was born and where he is going to pass away." 

Lelie is not alone in putting Bailey on a pedestal. Miami wide receiver Chris Chambers has labeled Bailey the best. So has Denver's Rod 
Smith. 

Smith should know. In 2001, en route to a franchise-record 113 receptions, Smith waged a man-on-man battle against Bailey, then a 
Washington Redskins corner. The Redskins upset the Broncos 17-10 at Invesco Field at Mile High, and Bailey held Smith to three catches
for 25 yards. It was Smith's lowest output of the season. 

In the Redskins' 2001 season finale, Bailey held Arizona's David Boston, who came into the game as the NFL's leading receiver, to two 
catches, his lowest total of the season. 

After five seasons in Washington, Bailey is a Bronco, the product of a blockbuster offseason trade that sent Pro Bowl running back Clinton 
Portis to the nation's capital. Owner Pat Bowlen crowed that Bailey is the best Broncos cornerback since Louis Wright, a five-time Pro 
Bowl player from the Orange Crush era. 

When the trade went down, phrases such as "cover corner" and "shutdown corner" spiced descriptions of Bailey. 

"What's a shutdown corner?" Bailey said, preparing to answer the question. "I think it is where you can put me on the best receiver and 
not have to worry about it. That's what a shutdown corner is." 

Asked if he ranks himself among the top two or three, Bailey seemed offended. 

"Top two or three? No man, I'm the top," Bailey said. "I tell reporters every year, watch the films, that will show you what I do." 

When NFL personnel directors and general mangers ranked the top 100 players last year, they ranked Bailey 36th. There were two 
corners listed ahead of him, Oakland's Charles Woodson and Philadelphia's Troy Vincent. 

One of the best 

Broncos player-coach Jimmy Spencer was a top cover corner, blessed with 4.3 speed and good instincts. He has 26 interceptions in his 
13-year career. But Spencer said Bailey is like something from another planet  

"I knew he was a good corner, but when Champ got here and I saw him, I was like, 'Wow, this guy's a steal, he's underpaid,"' Spencer
said. 

Considering the Broncos gave Bailey a seven-year, $63 million deal that included a franchise-record $18 million signing bonus, that's 
saying something. 
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To get that kind of money, Bailey invested in himself. In Washington, Bailey played with Deion Sanders and Darrell Green, both 
considered among the best cornerbacks of all time. He learned everything he could from them. 

"Deion's a great athlete, so is Darrell, but that's not all," Bailey said. "They have all these tools and they are so fast and quick, but people 
don't understand that these guys studied a lot and they worked out hard. They couldn't teach me how to be a good athlete, but they 
taught me how to succeed in the NFL as far as studying and those types of things." 

Broncos defensive coordinator Larry Coyer, an old-school coach if there ever was one, doesn't need to label Bailey to know what he 
means to his defense. 

"I don't even know what 'shutdown corner' means," Coyer said. "All I know is that Champ Bailey is incredibly gifted. He's one of the top 
corners in the league and he has the ability to play man-to-man coverage. When he was in Washington, I guess they said 'shutdown
corner' because he played man-to- man and everybody else on the team played zone." 

Bailey likens playing man-to- man coverage to one-on-one basketball. It's a game he revels in. 

"I think corner is one of the toughest, if not the toughest, position in the NFL," Bailey said. "Especially in today's game with guys like 
(Philadelphia's) Terrell Owens and (Indianapolis') Marvin Harrison. Guys that are a little bigger, a little stronger, a little faster. They run 
4.2 and 4.3 (40-yard dashes). 

"You have to stop when they stop, then try to make a play. You've almost got to anticipate what they are going to do. That all comes 
from preparing." 

Like any good, aggressive corner, Bailey uses his hands well. He'll grab and push and do whatever he can get away with. But it's
footwork that makes him special. 

"He moves his feet so well," Spencer said. "Once he sets his feet, he mirrors the receiver. Guys try to get off the line but they can't 
because Champ's feet are so perfect." 

The impact of Champ 

Coyer won't reveal exactly how the Broncos will utilize Bailey this season, but he said Bailey will make a sudden impact. Linebacker Al 
Wilson predicts Bailey's presence will allow the Broncos to blitz more, while defensive end Reggie Hayward said Bailey's ability to stick to 
receivers increases the Broncos chances for so-called coverage sacks. 

"If Champ makes the quarterback hold the ball a little longer, that gives us a chance to get to the quarterback," Hayward said.

That's a role reversal for the Broncos. In the past, the front four needed to pressure the quarterback in order to take the heat off an 
often-shaky secondary. The Broncos are hoping Bailey's cover skills will force quarterbacks to hesitate just long enough to get buried by 
the likes of Trevor Pryce, Raylee Johnson and Hayward. 

Bailey's acquisition doesn't automatically make the Broncos a Super Bowl team. In his five years in Washington, the Redskins' best 
record was in 1999, Bailey's rookie season, when they were 10-6 and advanced to the second round of the playoffs. But they failed to put
together a winning season in each of the past four seasons. 

But by adding Bailey to a defense that includes Pro Bowl players such as Wilson, Pryce and new strong safety John Lynch, the Broncos 
hope their defense can go from good to great. 

Broncos coach Mike Shanahan has said Bailey coming aboard reminds him of the situation in San Francisco in 1994. In 1992 and 1993,
with Shanahan as offensive coordinator, the 49ers had a prolific offense, but their defense was missing something. That something was 
Sanders, arguably the best cover corner of all time. In 1994, Sanders left the Falcons and jumped to the 49ers. Sanders was named NFL 
defensive player of the year, the 49ers beat Dallas in the NFC championship game, then hammered San Diego in Super Bowl XXIX. 

Shanahan compares Bailey favorably to Sanders, but that doesn't mean Bailey is a magic potion. 

"The only way you can get good at defense is 11 guys playing together," Shanahan said. "One guy alone doesn't do anything. I don't care
if you have the best quarterback in the league, if he doesn't have a supporting cast around him he'll look pretty bad. But to have a great 
player out there, one you know can match up with their best wide receiver, and take him out of the game, that's good." 

Spencer said Bailey is a rare jewel among cornerbacks. 

"You watch him and the things he can do and you just say, 'Wow!"' Spencer said. "I mean, what he can do is a gift from God. Champ 
doesn't care who he covers, he'll take anybody on." 

That's the very definition of a shutdown cornerback. 
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Broncos finally have coveted shutdown corner 

By John Clayton 
ESPN.com 
 
ENGLEWOOD, Colo. -- Outside of Dove Valley, year-round home of the Denver Broncos, critics view 
the Clinton Portis trade to Washington as the steal of the new century. "Are you kidding me?" critics 
chime. Give Joe Gibbs a 1,500-yard back like Portis and let the Super Bowl begin. 

At Broncos camp, the trade was a no-brainer, advantage Denver. Broncos coach Mike Shanahan looked 
no further than the first name of his main acquisition, Champ Bailey, to understand why he made the 
trade. Coverage cornerbacks mean championships. To further solidify the deal, Shanahan received an 
additional second-round choice who just happens to be a running back, Tatum Bell. 

"I think it was a win-win for both teams," Shanahan said. "We wanted a 
shutdown cornerback. Champ was out there and it didn't look like he was 
going to re-sign. He's a natural leader and I love the way he played. For 
us, we could get a running back. Maybe he won't be as good as Clinton, 
but we couldn't go out and get that coverage cornerback." 

In Bailey, Shanahan was thinking Champ-ionship. Like most great 
coaches, he does statistical studies to back up what he sees on the field. 
Under Shanahan, the Broncos create 1,000-yard runners. Since 1995, the 
Broncos have rushed for more yards than any other team, 20,150. Four 
different backs have produced 1,000-yard seasons in eight of Shanahan's 
nine years. He believes Quentin Griffin, Mike Anderson, Garrison 
Hearst and maybe even Bell can get them all the rushing yards the 
Broncos need. 

Ah, but to win a championship? Shanahan felt he needed a Champ to 
make chumps of receivers attacking his defense. And, considering the 
heat he's taken for not winning a playoff game during the post-John Elway era, Shanahan wants to 
reinforce a Super Bowl formula that will bring a championship back to Denver. 

"When I was in San Francisco, we were the No. 1 offense two years in a row, but we would go to Dallas 
in the playoffs and lose," Shanahan said. "Then Deion Sanders came over to San Francisco as a 
shutdown cornerback. The next year we won the Super Bowl. We had the same offense. Our defense 
was in the middle of the pack. But the big difference was a shutdown corner. You have to have them in 
the playoffs. You can't let people score points to win a Super Bowl." 

Shanahan backs up his position by citing defensive trends. 

"I think we have running backs that will fit in the system and do very well," Shanahan said. "So you 
have to make a judgement -- What's the best thing for our football team? If you take a look over the past 
15 years, and you take a look at all the Super Bowl teams, if you don't have a defense that ranks in the 
top five in points given up, you can't win Super Bowls. That's just the bottom line. I think there were 
three exceptions in the last 15 years. I think one team finished eighth and that was us. Two teams 

ESPN.com: NFL Training Camp 2004

Champ Bailey had 18 INTs in five 
seasons with the Redskins.
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finished sixth." 

It would be interesting to see Shanahan's "Champ" philosophy face Joe Gibbs' rushing attack in the 
Super Bowl. Regardless, the Broncos believe they got the best end of the Portis trade with Bailey and 
Bell. 

"You've got a guy in Portis who's done a lot of great things on the field, but you don't know if he's going 
to last as long as I am," Bailey said. "It's hard to find corners or at least one great one. When you've got 
a good corner, you've got a good defense. I hope not to disappoint him." 

The 26-year-old Bailey has wowed the Broncos with his coverage skills. "He's amazing," quarterback 
Jake Plummer said. "He's made some plays in mini-camps that were just, wow. If you throw it up, he's 
going to knock it down." 

During the first practice, Bailey, who presses receivers fearlessly at the line of scrimmage, broke up 
what should have been an easy, short out pass to Ashley Lelie. Bailey's make-up skills were incredible 
on that play. He's been doing that daily during the offseason program. 

Even though Shanahan is a brilliant offensive mind with a diverse running scheme and a consistent West 
Coast passing offense, he's come to the conclusion that more emphasis is needed on defense. Since his 
Super Bowl victories, he's been struggling to find the right formulas. Statistically, the Broncos have 
finished eighth or less in yardage on defense, and they're 0-2 in the playoffs. 

Part of the problem was the types of cornerbacks on the field. Deltha O'Neal, a former first-round choice 
with incredible athletic skills, was a liability in man-to-man situations. It forced former coordinator Ray 
Rhodes to play more zones than he wanted and eventually led to his departure after one season. 

Enter Larry Coyer, a scholarly, veteran coach who uses a pressurized defense. Under his direction last 
year, the Broncos finished fourth in yardage and trimmed 43 points off the 344 points allowed in 2002 
under Rhodes. With the addition of Bailey plus tall, angular cornerback Lenny Walls and Kelly 
Herndon, the Broncos believe they have the coverage people to play man-to-man. 

"We would like to be a four-to-five-man pressure type of football team," Coyer said. "We like to blend 
man-to-man and zone together. Really, we try to attack more rather than sit. You've got to be able to 
play man-to-man on big downs and not be afraid of it." 

Since leaving the Greg Robinson scheme of the Super Bowl years which made Denver among the league 
leader in sacks and turnovers, the Broncos defenses of the past two years haven't had the big plays. They 
had only nine interceptions in each of the past two years. They've forced only 24 fumbles in two 
seasons.  

Shanahan decided Bailey's coverage skills give the defense the ability to be more aggressive, 
particularly if Bailey can blanket an opponent's best receiver. To help matters, he signed veteran 
defensive leaders such as safety John Lynch and defensive linemen Luther Elliss and Raylee Johnson. 

To do all of that, Shanahan had to sacrifice a little of his offense. 
Short 198-pound back Griffin is hoping to replace Portis' 1,500-
yards of running and 5.5 yard average. Hearst and Anderson are 
veterans available if Griffin can't do the job. 

“ You've got a guy in Portis 
who's done a lot of great 
things on the field, but 
you don't know if he's 
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"My job is to mostly react," Griffin said. "I pretty much run my 
best plays out of zone blocking. I don't like the toss plays as 
much, but I can run them. I just have to be consistent in this 
league." 

Griffin showed the durability to survive 702 carries in three 
seasons at Oklahoma. "I did it (more than 20 carries a game) in 
high school, too," Griffin said. Watching the opening practices 
give hope he can average more than four yards a carry with the 
Broncos complex running style, which features extravagant zone blocking schemes among the guards 
and tackles. 

"He's quick from side to side," Hearst said. "It's hard to see him most of the time. He hits the hole very 
hard." 

The other worry is at wide receiver where Rod Smith is the only proven star. Ed McCaffrey and 
Shannon Sharpe retired, resulting in Lelie's promotion to the starting rotation and having Byron 
Chamberlain and Jed Weaver leading a five-man fight at tight end. 

Since 1996, Shanahan has drafted 14 receivers, five in the first day of the draft. Most have failed. 
Despite showing flashes of potential, Lelie struggled since being a first-round choice in 2002. Despite 
more playing time because of McCaffrey's injuries last year, Lelie's reception total improved only from 
35 to 37. He struggled catching the ball in the middle of the season. 

Lelie worked in the weight room to get bigger and strong, but he still only weighs around the 195 he was 
last season. 

"I wasn't consistent," Lelie admitted. "I've got to stay focused. I worked in the weight room to get more 
physical. I also worked on catching the football." 

Eleven-year veteran Rod Smith believes in Lelie because he's working at it. Shanahan asks a lot of his 
receiver, which may be why a first-rounder such as Marcus Nash and third-rounders such as Chris Cole 
and Travis McGriff have failed. McGriff and Nash had to find their success in the Arena League. 

"It's totally different as a starter when you are playing 60-to-70 snaps," Smith said. "It's not like when 
you are taking 30 to 40 snaps and they are pass plays. You've got to mix it up and get your hands 
stepped on or have linemen fall on you. There have been a ton of guys come through here at receiver." 

Now, it's up to Lelie. His only problem? Going against Bailey during two-a-day drills. If Lelie and 
second-round choice Darius Watts do well against Bailey, maybe a championship will be in the cards. 

Senior writer John Clayton covers the NFL for ESPN.com.  
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going to last as long as I 
am. It's hard to find 
corners or at least one 
great one. When you've 
got a good corner, you've 
got a good defense.”
—Broncos CB Champ Bailey
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BRONCOS TRAINING CAMP  
 

MARKET CORNERED  
 
 

Ability to shut down receiver puts Bailey among elite at his position  
 

By FRANK SCHWAB THE GAZETTE  
 

 
   ENGLEWOOD c When Denver Broncos coach Mike Shanahan looks at cornerback Champ 
Bailey, he is reminded of Deion Sanders.  
   Shanahan’s experience with Sanders 10 years ago was motivation this offseason when he 
dealt running back Clinton Portis for Bailey, a four-time Pro Bowl selection.  
   “When I was in San Francisco (as offensive coordinator) in ’92 and ’93, we were the No. 1 
offense by far. It wasn’t even close,” Shanahan said. “But we got to the NFC Championship 
(Game) and got beat two years in a row. Then the next year we got Deion Sanders.”  
   Sanders was named the NFL’s defensive player of the year that season, and the 49ers went on 
to beat Dallas in the NFC Championship Game and San Diego in the Super Bowl.  
   “Deion Sanders was the difference in our football team,” Shanahan said. “He shut down every 
receiver that went to that side.  
   “When I look back at my career and take a look at guys that have been difference-makers in 
the secondary, they’re few and far in between. I can get running backs and have success, but 
very seldom is a guy like (Sanders) out there.”  
   Bailey may not be in Sanders’ class when it comes to flamboyance, but his credentials as a 
cornerback are impressive.  
   Bailey’s ability will be on display during training camp, which starts Wednesday morning. The 
Broncos report to camp today.  
   Bailey has made the Pro Bowl every season after his rookie year and has started all 80 games 
since Washington drafted him. He is a rarity in the NFL: a cornerback who can take an 
opponent’s best receiver out of a game.  
   Bailey is also a cornerback who believes his career is on the upswing.  
   “I think I’m getting better,” said Bailey, who turned 26 in June.  
   Bailey said when he watches himself on tape he sees more consistency.  
   “The first couple years, I’m just out there playing,” Bailey said.  
   “I had my technique, but at the same time it wasn’t polished like it is now. I feel like I’m 
peaking six, seven, eight years into my career.”  
   If Bailey plays to expectations, the Broncos will have many more options defensively than they 
did last season. Since he doesn’t need much help from the safety, the Broncos can feel more 
secure playing a safety closer to the line of scrimmage. And because Bailey can stick with his 
man without much problem, the Broncos can take more chances with blitzes.  
   “We can blitz a lot more, we can give a lot more different looks,” middle linebacker Al Wilson 
said. “It’s going to be fun.”  
CONTACT THE WRITER: 476-4891 or  
   fschwab@gazette.com  
 
BAILEY’S NUMBERS  
 
 
 
Height:  
 
6-0  
 
Weight:  
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Period of Adjustment 

Bailey Learns to Play By New Rules Emphasis 
 
By Andrew Mason 
DenverBroncos.com 

ENGLEWOOD, Colo. -- Champ Bailey knew that coming to Denver would require a series of adjustments -- buying a new home, 
absorbing a new defensive scheme, inhaling less air per breath. Those were changes he could prepare for in advance of his first 
practices in his new surroundings. 

But there was something he couldn't grasp until he actually stepped onto the field. 

"We have a lot of talent. I've been accustomed to that," Bailey said. "But one thing I haven't been accustomed to is how hard everyone 
works together. We just look good together. That's really what's going to make you a good team." 

"Everyone" includes John Lynch, a fellow defensive back who has a unique perspective on Bailey, as the only member of the backfield 
to serve as a teammate of Bailey's prior to this year. The two shared the field during multiple Pro Bowls. 

The seeds are sown for Lynch and Bailey to be forever connected in Broncos history. That bond could be cemented if the duo can help 
the Broncos recapture their Super Bowl glory of the 1990s, and in doing so help the Broncos become the first franchise in NFL history 
to win conference championships in four consecutive decades. 

But even in the relatively lax Pro Bowl environment, Lynch was impressed with Bailey. 

"Even over there, I've appreciated not so much his skills, but that even in a Pro Bowl, he liked getting in there and tackling," Lynch said. 
"People will call him a shutdown corner, but Champ's a complete corner." 

Getting into the mix isn't all of Bailey's game. But it's one from which he refuses to shirk, even with the league's increased emphasis on 
illegal-contact infractions for the coming season. That stands to be a more significant adjustment for him than simply exchanging 
burgundy and gold for orange and blue. 

"You have those (wide receivers) that love to get up under you and try to push you around," Bailey said. "You've got to fight it. 
Sometimes you end up fighting it so much that it looks like you're being the aggressor, but you're really not." 

The change in emphasis rankles him nonetheless. 

"It sucks," Bailey said. "Of course, they want to sell tickets and want to see points on the board. They're just going to see a lot more 
yellow flags, especially in the preseason. But I've got to deal with it. I wish I could fight it. It's going to be tough to try to do that; I'd be in 
the ref's face all game if I did." 

Bailey began dealing with it during the early May mini-camp, when he began drilling himself to play by the new standards during one-
on-one drills. He'll continue that process when training camp opens July 28. Like it or not, he knows that success this year will require 
adjustment. 

"I make myself aware of it, and I try to practice not to be so aggressive down the field," Bailey said. "But it's kind of hard. You have 
receivers that love to touch you. You touch them back, and it's your fault." 

But if anyone is equipped to handle such adjustment, it is a corner blessed with speed and natural athleticism like Bailey. 

"The thing that's really struck me out here is what a fluid athlete he is," Lynch said. "He's just a tremendous athlete. His skills perfectly 
match what you ask out of a corner. He likes football. He takes his job seriously. It's just a great opportunity to play with a guy like that." 
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Top corner or star back? Bailey makes it clear
June 8, 2004
By Pete Prisco
SportsLine.com Senior Writer 
Tell Pete your opinion!

 It is a trade that set off the great positional debate in the NFL, which goes something like 
this: What's more valuable, a premier running back in his prime or a cover corner who is 
arguably the best at his position?  

When the Denver Broncos sent hotshot running back Clinton Portis to the Washington 
Redskins for cornerback Champ Bailey and (yeah, and) a second-round pick in this 
year's draft, it opened both teams up to debate.  

"It's a great argument," said Bailey, who was given a 
seven-year, $63-million deal from the Broncos that 
makes him the highest-paid cornerback of all time. "I 
used to play running back. I know how valuable 
those guys are. But there's one big difference. A 
corner lasts longer than a running back. We don't 
take the kinds of hits that the backs take. So I'll go 
with the corners. Of course, I'm biased." 

That's a given. So to help get a clearer view of the 
argument, we thought it best to contact a handful of 
league scouts, front-office execs and coaches to 
gauge their thinking. Of the five men contacted, four 
went for the corner and one for the running back.  

"I think it's harder to find a premier corner," said one 
AFC scout. "Those two are both special players, but 
I'd go with the corner."  

"I think Champ is the best corner in the game," said one NFC personnel director. "But I'd 
go with the running back. I think you can control the game with a good back. Joe Gibbs 
will do that in Washington with Portis. So I give the edge to the back."  

But the reality is teams believe they can get their backs anywhere -- only two went in the 
first round of this year's draft -- but premier corners usually get gobbled up early in the 
first round of the draft.  

his happened to be a lean year for first-round corners, but two -- DeAngelo Hall and 
Dunta Robinson -- went in the top 10 picks anyway. The first back selected was Steven 
Jackson, who went 24th to the St. Louis Rams.  

"With the way the game is going, there is more of a premium on the corners," said the 
NFC personnel director. "That's why they are more valuable."  

Agreed.  

Champ Bailey has no 
doubts about the value of 
cornerbacks and running 
backs.(Getty Images)
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And that's why Bailey is the choice to be 
the player who will make the biggest 
impact of all players switching teams in 
2004. The Broncos will be an entirely 
different defense with him on the field, yet 
they fully expect the running game on 
offense to churn on without Portis -- 
doesn't it always? 

All anyone need do is pop in the tape of 
the Broncos' playoff loss to the Colts, 
which was essentially a Peyton Manning 
Passing Clinic Video, to see why Denver 
would make a deal for Bailey. Manning 
carved up the Broncos secondary as if he 
was in a seven-on-seven drill, playing 
against a group of weekend flag-football 
players.  

"It was bad," admitted Bailey, who watched the game on television back in January.  

Little did he know at the time that he might be the guy designated to turn things around 
for the Denver secondary. It was a secondary that didn't make enough big plays, as 
evidenced by the team finishing last in the league in interceptions last season with nine.  

Bailey, who turns 26 later this month, will be in his sixth season since coming out of the 
University of Georgia. Since entering the league, he has 18 interceptions, but just eight 
the past three seasons and a career-low two in 2003.  

That led to some talk that Bailey didn't play as well last season, that his game fell off and 
he was beaten more than in the past.  

"People can say what they want," said Bailey. "I know how I played. I played through 
some bumps and bruises at the end of the season that might have made some other 
guys sit out. That slowed me down some, but I still think I had a good year."  

"I didn't see a drop-off," said the NFC personnel director. "If anything, it might have 
seemed that way because of the bad situation in Washington. But he can still cover the 
best receivers man for man."  

That's worth every penny in the NFL. When teams can take their best cover player and 
use him one-on-one with the other team's best receiver, it enables the rest of the 
secondary to play a variety of coverages on the other side of the field, perhaps masking 
a lesser cover player.  

It's the old Deion Sanders rule: Give the top corner half the field and let the other three or 
four or five secondary people worry about the other half. Of course, it's not that simple, 
but Bailey will enable the Broncos to be more aggressive on defense and should help 
improve the play of rising corner Lenny Walls.  

"The guys are already talking about how much more aggressive we are," said Bailey. 
"We want it that way."  

Bailey has earned the label of "shutdown corner." There are those that will argue there is 
no such thing in the NFL, that it's impossible for a cornerback to shut down a receiver, 
especially if it's not done in conjunction with a good pass rush.  

Bailey scoffs as such talk.  

"You can say what you want, but turn on the film and watch me," he said. "You will see 
you have a cornerback who can cover any receiver on any team. You call it what you 
want. It's all about production. Am I the best corner? Yeah. I'm consistent. I don't think 
there's one thing about me that stands out. I can tackle, I can cover one-on-one better 
than anyone else. I think I am the best."  

In Denver, he said he is in a perfect situation, too. Unlike last year with the Redskins, 
where the inmates took over the prison from warden Steve Spurrier to create an 
unsettling locker room, the Broncos are a different team. There are veterans to lean on 
and coach Mike Shanahan is clearly the guy in charge -- and everyone knows it.  

The Broncos think Clinton Portis is 
replaceable.(Getty Images)
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"This is a first-class organization," said Bailey. "You can feel it. Things are so much more 
organized than they were in Washington last year. That's the biggest difference. This is a 
good move for me and my career."  

It is a move that will be scrutinized every week during the 2004 season, a rare trade that 
will be open to criticism for one or both teams if things don't work out just right for the two 
players.  

So which is it, a premier back or a shutdown corner?  

"Corner, definitely," said Bailey. "You wait and see."  

Copyright © 2004 SportsLine.com, Inc. All rights reserved. CBS "eye device" is a registered trademark of CBS Broadcasting Inc. 
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Bailey wary of ‘hands-off’ rule change
By FRANK SCHWAB THE GAZETTE 

   ENGLEWOOD c Not long after the Denver Broncos acquired shutdown cornerback Champ Bailey, the 
NFL opted to make life more difficult on cornerbacks.  
   The NFL decided it will strictly enforce its rule that outlaws cornerbacks making contact with a 
receiver past 5 yards, to reduce some of the physical play downfield in the passing game. That should 
give receivers an extra advantage.  
   “I mean, it (stinks),” Bailey said. “Of course they want to sell tickets, so they want to see points on 
the board.”  
   Cornerbacks can jam a receiver in the 5-yard area past the line of scrimmage. There is a rule against 
contact after 5 yards, but that hasn’t stopped it much in the past.  
   Enforcing the rule won’t make Bailey a nonfactor, considering he’s a strong athlete who doesn’t rely 
on downfield contact to stay with his man. But if it is enforced it will cut down the effectiveness of all 
cornerbacks, Bailey included.  
   Bailey said he wondered how much the referees were going to enforce the illegal contact rules.  
   “I know the preseason will be hell because I know they’re going to enforce it in preseason a lot,” 
Bailey said. “Maybe they won’t be as bad (in the regular season) as they claim they’re going to be. 
That’s what I’m praying for.”  
   Broncos defensive coordinator Larry Coyer said he thought officials would call it tightly. He didn’t 
think cornerbacks are the only defenders who would be affected. He said linebackers downfield might 
be more likely to pick up a penalty.  
   “It’s the nature of linebackers and tight ends to run into each other and push and shove,” said 
Coyer. “I think that’s where it’s going to get heavy.”  
   Coyer didn’t complain about the league’s new-found attention to the rule, although he said he hoped 
it would be enforced against receivers who make contact downfield too.  
   “If (the cornerback) has established position and (the receiver) establishes contact there’s got to be 
offensive interference,” Coyer said. “You’d hope they call it both ways.”  
   Bailey said being physical downfield wasn’t a big part of his game.  
   Denver’s other starting cornerback, Lenny Walls, is physical, so he might have to make adjustments 
if the rule is enforced. He said watching Bailey has been beneficial.  
   “Watching Champ, he’s helping me a lot,” Walls said. “I’m an athletic guy, and I’m using my hands, 
and he has very good feet. Watching some of the things he does to stay in front of a guy with just his 
feet and not his hands, maybe that’ll help.”  
CONTACT THE WRITER: 476-4891 or  

fschwab@gazette.com

NEXT  
Minicamp Wednesday—Friday. Closed to public.  
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Bailey set for glare of spotlight 

Broncos cornerback doesn't mind being 'on an island'

By Kyle Ringo, Camera Sports Writer

May 8, 2004

ENGLEWOOD — Champ Bailey got his hands on the football during his first day on the field 
as a Denver Bronco on Friday. But not as a wide receiver. 

The highest-paid cornerback in NFL history is concentrating on learning terminology and 
getting used to his new teammates on the defensive side of the ball, where he is more 
accustomed to playing. He broke up a few passes in the process.  

Doing double duty will come later.  

The Broncos began their first minicamp of 2004 Friday with a two-hour workout in training-camp 
conditions under a brutal sun at their Dove Valley headquarters. Coach Mike Shanahan said he might
have more talent top to bottom than ever before, in part, because of additions such as Bailey.  

"Some positions are not as deep as we'd like to be, but overall we're probably as deep as we've 
been," he said.  

The team's biggest offseason acquisition said he liked what he saw, while cautioning that he and 
teammates have a long way to go. Bailey said he welcomes the attention that comes with changing 
teams as one of the best players at his position in the league.  

"I'm always out there on that island," he said. "You can shine a candle on me all you want to."  

Shanahan and Bailey have talked about using Bailey as a receiver at times during the season. Bailey 
played on both sides of the ball in college at Georgia, catching 59 passes for 978 yards. However, 
Shanahan said those plans probably won't be added until training camp in July.  

"It's not something we'll do for a while, but we'll try some things with him," Shanahan said.  

For now, Bailey and Den-  

ver's other defensive backs have enough to worry about getting used to more restrictive coverage 
rules instituted by the NFL in the offseason. The rules limit the hand fighting and jersey tugging 
typical as two players race down field in patterns and coverage.  

Bailey, who signed a $63 million deal with an $18 million signing bonus, isn't fond of the changes.  

"I noticed a couple times down the field I'm touching and touching and other guys were touching and 
you can't do that," he said. "It's crazy. We'll see how it goes. We'll see how much they enforce it.  

"I know the preseason is going to be hell because they're going to enforce a lot in preseason. Maybe 
they won't be as bad as they claim they're going to be. That's what I'm praying for."  

Bailey is just one of many new players on a drastically made-over roster. But his presence alone is 
enough to make fans and Shanahan believe Denver's pass defense can be vastly improved next 
season.  
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The Broncos finished last in the NFL with nine interceptions in 2003.  

Bailey is a rare breed known as a shutdown corner. Coaches can ask him to cover the opponent's 
best wide receiver with confidence he can do the job single-handedly.  

"You've got a shutdown corner, and if they're going to attack that side of the field, they better have a 
great wide receiver because our guy has proven that he can do it week in and week out," Shanahan 
said when asked how Bailey changes the Denver defense.  

Fellow newcomer John Lynch spent much of his first day in a Broncos uniform just trying to get used 
to the new look. Lynch, who twice played with Bailey in the Pro Bowl for the NFC, made a name for 
himself as a hard-hitting safety in Tampa Bay before signing with Denver as a free agent.  

"It's the first time I've worn white shoes in eight years and you look down and it looks funny," he said. 

Only 48 hours earlier, Lynch was in Tampa Bay where his former team, fans a friends gave him a 
sendoff, including the mayor providing the key to the city. He was universally loved there and hopes 
he can build similar relationships in Denver.  

"My son has got character, but I don't want him playing safety for our football team," Shanahan said. 
"You've got to have more than character. You've got to be able to play, and John has proven that not 
only is a he great football player, he's a great leader." 

Copyright 2004, The Daily Camera. All Rights Reserved. 
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Folkston lore

Tiny Georgia town has produced big stars, including new Bronco Champ 
Bailey

By Lynn DeBruin, Rocky Mountain News

March 24, 2004

FOLKSTON, Ga. - It's Sunday afternoon deep in the Bible Belt, and Pastor Van Baker has 
the Greater Faith Baptist congregation on its feet. 

Tiny beads of sweat cover his shaved head, and his white handkerchief - once a perfect 
complement to his neat blue suit - is sopping with the outflow of his spirited sermon.  

As he nears the finish, his words thunder through the wireless microphone:  

Now I know your strawberry shortcake is good, but God is better than that. 

God is great! Yes, he is!  

Somebody say, Ye-ah!  

Ye-ah!  

For three hours, the joyful group sings and sways, claps and prays.  

Tambourines shake, drums roll and voices soar. In the process, Pastor Baker's powerful message about faith is 
delivered and received.  

Welcome to Folkston, Ga., where Sundays are devoted to the Father, Son and Holy Spirit, but Friday nights bring a 
different fervor - at least in the fall.  

Fridays in Folkston mean football - and the Charlton County High School Indians.  

"If you're going to rob us, that's a good time to rob us because we're all at the game," quips Brian Huling, president 
of the Quarterback Club.  

Indeed, Folkston might be the Gateway to the Okefenokee Swamp. But with famous alums such as Champ Bailey, it 
seemingly is the gateway to the pros.  

Six and counting

The water tower that hovers above Main Street shows how small this town is, as the number 3,157 certainly doesn't 
denote its altitude.  

And with nearly 95 percent of its acreage swampland or slash pine tree farms, Charlton County's population (10,533)
isn't much higher.  

"We may have more alligators than people," one resident proudly boasts.  

Rocky Mountain News

To print this page, select File then Print from your browser
URL: http://www.rockymountainnews.com/drmn/broncos/article/0,1299,DRMN_17_2753497,00.html

Marc Piscotty © News 

New Broncos cornerback 
Champ Bailey and his wife, 
Hanady, are finishing their 
degrees at the University of 
Georgia in Athens and hope to 
graduate May 8. Bailey 
promised his mother, Elaine, 
that he would return to school 
and earn his degree after 
leaving Georgia following his 
junior season to enter the NFL 
draft.

Advertisement

Page 1 of 6Rocky Mountain News: Broncos

3/24/2004http://www.rockymountainnews.com/drmn/cda/article_print/1,1983,DRMN_17_2753497_ARTI...



Yet when it come to pros per capita, this poor, three-stoplight town 43 miles north of Jacksonville, Fla., might hold 
the record.

Since 1990, 47 Charlton County graduates have earned college scholarships, many at Division I schools, and six 
players have gone on to the pro ranks.  

Defensive lineman Larry Smith was a second-round pick of the Jacksonville Jaguars in 1999 and spent last season in 
Green Bay.  

Defensive lineman Henry McMillian was a sixth-round pick of the Seattle Seahawks in 1995.  

Receiver Joe Hagins was on a Grey Cup-winning team with the Hamilton Tiger-Cats in 1999.  

And all three sons of Elaine and Roland Bailey went from Folkston to the University of Georgia, then to the pros.  

Ronald Bailey, the oldest, was on a World Bowl-winning team with the Frankfurt Galaxy, only to have injury end his 
NFL dreams in 1999.  

Rodney "Boss" Bailey, the youngest, starred as a rookie linebacker last year in Detroit with the Lions after being 
picked in the second round.  

Then there's Roland "Champ" Bailey, who just signed a seven-year, $63 million contract with the Denver Broncos 
after a blockbuster trade with the Washington Redskins.  

Asked what his $18 million signing bonus could buy in Folkston, the cornerback chuckles, then says, "Folkston."  

It is from these humble roots that Champ - given the appropriate nickname by his mother as a baby - grew into the 
star he is today.  

"You really had to see him run to believe," longtime resident Roosevelt Baker said. "He'd be going one direction, then
make a move and be gone. Once he got around the corner, he was gone, like a bolt of lightning."  

By the time he got to high school, his legend had grown way beyond the tiny timber town.  

Freddy Jones, now an assistant athletic director at the University of Georgia, recalled telling officials there about this 
young star - when Champ was just in the seventh grade.  

"They made fun of me," said Jones, a Folkston native who was teased for bragging about a hometown boy.  

They weren't laughing a few years later when Champ became one of the most sought-after athletes in state history.

Humble beginnings

The sign above the main bleachers says, Welcome to the Swamp.

But the raggedy sandlot football field looks more like a beach.  

"We call it the back yard because it looks as bad as somebody's back yard," said Rich "Mac" McWhorter, who became
Charlton's football coach in 1990.  

Players from a private school in Atlanta who traveled to Folkston for a state quarterfinal showdown recently told 
McWhorter they wouldn't park their cars on something like that.  

"It's what we have, who we are," he said. "We'd like to have better, and maybe we will someday. But in the sand, 
it's hard to grow things."  

Except, perhaps, great football players.  

At Charlton, Champ started as a quarterback because he was such a great athlete. And he doubled as the team's 
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free safety - covering practically the entire field.  

Halfway through his senior year, McWhorter moved Champ to tailback, and Boss - a year younger - to quarterback.  

The switches worked wonderfully.  

In his first game, Champ rolled up 317 rushing yards and scored five touchdowns.  

In the second, he rushed for 413 yards and six touchdowns.  

"One of the things that made him good is what makes him good now. He has great vision and great anticipation," 
McWhorter said.

Champ still holds school records for rushing touchdowns (58), points (394) and total offense (5,855 yards).  

On defense, it didn't hurt that he could jump out of the gym.  

"There are a lot of 'wow' stories," McWhorter said.  

One came during practice when Champ went up to snag an interception.  

"I'm on the sideline, and all I see are his feet at eye level," McWhorter recalled of Champ's 43-inch vertical jump.  

Champ still holds the school record with six dunks in a basketball game. And as a junior, he won the state high jump 
title (his best: 6 feet, 8 ¾ inches).  

What also set the Bailey boys apart, McWhorter said, was they were very good students and very disciplined.  

"And they were all kind of quiet kids," he said. "Today's modern athletes like to pound their chest and announce their
presence, announce their greatness. These guys just aren't those kind of people, which, in a way, makes them 
great."  

Solid upbringing

Credit their parents and grandparents.  

"You knew someone behind them was very strong," longtime resident Vivian Wainwright said.  

Most point to Elaine Bailey, who raised four children as a single parent following her divorce from Champ's father 11 
years ago. (His father remains involved in his sons' lives but lives in Jacksonville and works for the United States 
Postal Service.)  

The Baileys lived in public housing, and at times Elaine Bailey worked two jobs to make ends meet.

Even today, though Champ has seen to it that she doesn't need to work (buying her a large brick house with a 
swimming pool in nearby Settlers Village), she still does four days a week - tutoring in the adult education program.  

She's also the church secretary and Sunday school superintendent, and she helped organize Charlton County's 150th 
anniversary celebration.  

"I stopped working at one time, but I'm so used to staying busy, I found myself volunteering (and eventually taking 
a paid position)," she said. "I've been told again that I didn't have to work, but I haven't quit yet."  

It's an attitude Champ's grandfather, John Atwater, can understand.  

At 71, he still is in the logging business, harvesting trees with his old pulpwood truck.  

"If you buy an automobile brand new and park it and go back to it after a year, what happens? It deteriorates. It's 
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falling apart," said Atwater, no relation to former Broncos great Steve Atwater.  

"It's the same with me. I'd fall apart. It's why I keep going."  

Of course, there are times when Elaine - Miss Elaine to those in Folkston - found herself struggling to figure out 
which game to attend.  

Ronald and Champ played two years together at the University of Georgia while Boss was still in high school, and it 
wasn't uncommon for her to attend Friday's prep matchup, then make the 4 ½-hour drive north to Athens.  

Though Champ and Boss played one year together at Georgia, she eventually had to juggle Champ's Redskins 
schedule with Boss' at Georgia, then at Detroit.  

While she was glad Champ got what he wanted in Denver, part of her hoped he would end up in Detroit with Boss.  

"Then I'd have both of my babies at one place," she said.  

Champ, who was so close to Boss that some thought they were twins in high school, doesn't rule out the possibility.  

"I would love to play with my brother one day, wherever it may be," said Champ, 25. "There's always a possibility he
may come to Denver. You never know. This is a strange business."  

Back in school

For now, Champ is the one juggling schedules - college schedules.  

He and his wife, Hanady, are finishing their undergraduate degrees in psychology on the Athens campus, taking the 
same 17 unit hours this spring.  

Both hope to graduate May 8 - two days before the first Broncos mini-camp - though they admit one class is 
weighing on them.  

Considering the lucrative contract he just signed, why do it?  

"It's funny, but I ask that question myself," said Champ, who is in school his third consecutive off-season. "I'm not 
perfect, but I know when I start to do something, I don't like to not finish."  

Elaine wouldn't have it any other way.  

Jones, the Georgia administrator, was there when Champ made the decision to leave Georgia after his junior season. 

"Before you sign anything," Elaine told him that day at Jones' home, "I want you to tell me you will return to finish 
your education. I don't care how long it takes."  

All four Bailey children have their degrees or are working toward them.  

Ronald Bailey, who works in the information technology field in Atlanta, has a master's degree.  

Sister Danielle has a bachelor's degree in sociology and works for the State of Georgia in Athens.  

Boss Bailey plans to return to Georgia next off-season to work on his degree.  

Big celebration

What Jones admires equally was Champ's decision five years ago, when the Redskins selected him No. 7 in the draft. 

Though he was invited to New York for ESPN's selection show, Champ instead chose to celebrate in Folkston with 
family and friends.  
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"Folkston is not a rich town, but he shared this moment with everybody," Jones said.  

And what a party it was.  

"We're out in this big yard and there are chickens running around, little kids with balloons. The whole town turned 
out. It was like an old- fashioned county picnic," Jones said.  

The cable company rigged up for free a couple of TV sets on poles so everyone could watch the draft.  

A funeral home donated a limousine so Champ, his mother and Smith, the defensive lineman drafted in the second 
round, could arrive in style.  

Someone produced four horses to lead the limo and another company donated wood chips to cover the sand that is 
everywhere.  

By some estimates, the crowd swelled to 1,000.  

The only family member who couldn't attend was Ronald, who was playing in NFL Europe.  

Two years later, the town came out to celebrate with Boss.  

If McWhorter has his way, there will be others to follow. He points to a Bailey cousin, sophomore Justin Williams, 
who has a chance to be a big-time athlete like Champ.  

Behind the success

While genes no doubt played a big role in the Bailey boys' success - Champ's father and uncle were very good high 
school players - others point to McWhorter.  

"Coach really was a big influence," Ronald Bailey said. "If it wasn't for him, a lot of kids probably wouldn't have gone 
to college."  

McWhorter drove them to football camps, prepared highlight videos and pushed them to work hard in the rickety 
weight room that looks like a scene straight out of Hoosiers.

"There are athletes everywhere, but what separates them is what we're doing here (in the weight room) and the way
we practice," said McWhorter, who, like Broncos coach Mike Shanahan, is an Eastern Illinois University graduate. 
"Kids call back and say, 'College practices aren't nearly as tough as what you put us through.' "  

The rest of it, McWhorter said, is luck and the fact there simply isn't much to do in Folkston.  

Some folks watch trains, as 70 or more funnel through Folkston every day on their way in and out of Florida.  

For others, it's simply sports or hanging out.  

"When you're growing up, you've got what you've got," Champ said. "You can't miss what you never had. When I 
look back, I'm glad I grew up in a small town. There, it's just you, your family and whatever you make of it."  

Giving back

Now that Champ has cashed in, a few wonder if he'll remember where he came from.  

They point to the need to pay off a $27,000 loan for the new weight room and other improvements that might help 
other youths succeed.  

"Coach McWhorter doesn't ask for a lot. He puts it out there if you want to help, great. If not, he understands," said 
Champ, who contributed $1,000 toward rings when Charlton finally won a state championship and signed autographs
to raise money at a gala recently. "But I definitely want to help somewhere in the near future now that I'm able to."  
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Of course, he also has that rather large family to help, including three children of his own - Bria, 10, Whitney, 7, and 
Keevan, 3.  

Though he has homes in Atlanta and Virginia and expects to buy another home in Denver soon, he will always come 
back to Folkston.  

"When I go back, I see all the same people I saw my whole life," Champ said. "And I know where to find them. It's 
always good to know you've got people supporting you."  

That he has, as evidenced by the Champ Bailey Award, given to the high school team's best defensive back, and the 
school cafeteria, where his retired red-and-black No. 10 jersey hangs high.  

On any given day, half a dozen students might be wearing Bailey's old Redskins jersey.  

Pretty soon, it figures to be Broncos blue and orange.  

Some things change.  

Just not in Folkston, or the dark waters of the Okefenokee, for that matter.  

As Elaine and her church family were wrapping up a long Sunday of ministry, a flat-bottomed boat glided through the
Okefenokee a dozen miles to the west.  

"Welcome to the real world," a swamp guide said proudly above the croaks of a million frogs.  

"Or the middle of nowhere."  

As with Folkston, it's all in one's vantage point.  

debruinl@RockyMountainNews.com

Copyright 2004, Rocky Mountain News. All Rights Reserved. 
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The Denver Post 
broncos notes

Bailey open to doubling his talents at wide 
receiver
By Adam Schefter  
Denver Post Sports Writer 

Friday, March 05, 2004 - 

Colorado is going to have a new Slash to cheer this fall.  

Broncos coach Mike Shanahan said Thursday, the day a long-anticipated trade became official, that 
he is open to playing cornerback Champ Bailey at wide receiver. 

"I think it's great," Shanahan said of the idea of Bailey being used in select spots at receiver. "I don't 
want to overwork him, but I'd like to put him in situations that he feels comfortable and we feel 
comfortable." 

Shanahan grinned and added, "Hopefully we're not on the field that much on defense, where I could 
get him back to his college days, when he played 110 plays a game." 

At Georgia, Bailey would play full games on offense and defense. Though he made his mark at 
cornerback, he contributed during his junior year at wide receiver, catching 47 passes for 744 yards 
and five touchdowns. 

During his initial recruiting visit to Denver last month, Bailey lobbied Shanahan to play some receiver 
for the Broncos. Bailey did it again Thursday at the news conference in which he was introduced as a 
Bronco. 

"I'm not shy about wanting to play offense," said Bailey, whose first NFL reception went for 24 yards 
at Dallas in 2000. 

"I'm not shy about telling coach Shanahan that I want to do it. I will say it everyday that I want to 
do it, but it's up to him (Shanahan) to give me that opportunity." 

Back from fullback?

When fullback Mike Anderson agreed to reduce his base salary by $1 million this week, he had a 
request for the Broncos. 

He asked if he could compete for the vacant running back job, the position he held when he ran for 
1,487 yards and the NFL's offensive rookie of the year award in 2000. 

"I told him that if he wants a chance to compete, I'm going to give him a chance to compete," 
Shanahan said. "It's going to be very competitive, and we are going to play our best players, but I 
will give him the chance to show us what he can do." 

Anderson will have to unseat last year's fourth-round pick, Quentin Griffin, and last year's seventh-
round pick, Ahmad Galloway, who will play this spring in NFL Europe after spending last season on 
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injured reserve rehabbing a knee injury. But the Broncos said Galloway has fully recovered from the 
injury he suffered during his senior year at Alabama. 

The other wild-card running back looming is Oakland free agent Charlie Garner, who is scheduled to 
undergo arthroscopic knee surgery today. His agent, Brian Levy, said he expects Garner to visit 
Denver next week. Tampa Bay and Detroit also are interested in Garner. 

"I think there are a couple running backs in free agency that are very good and can help our team," 
Shanahan said. 

Footnotes

Two months after last season ended, Shanahan said he still does not know whether tight end 
Shannon Sharpe will return. "I know Shannon, and he's going to let me know when he's made up his 
mind," he said. "I've always asked him to make up his mind before the draft, but that he doesn't 
have to worry about it before free agency. Just to give me an idea." ...  

Shanahan said the Broncos are shopping wide receiver Deltha O'Neal with the hopes of landing a 
high draft pick ...  

Defensive end Bertrand Berry spent Thursday visiting with the Cowboys, but Shanahan said he would
like to re-sign him. Ditto for free-agent linebacker Ian Gold, who is expected to visit the New York 
Jets next week. ...

A hearing on Daryl Gardener will be held next week. The Broncos are attempting to recoup the $3 
million signing bonus they gave Gardener one year ago. ...  

After 10 years as the Broncos' assistant athletic trainer, Jim Keller is leaving to open a sports 
performance and physical therapy business, Next Level Sports Performance in Golden. In his place, 
the Broncos have hired Scott Trulock, the Buccaneers' former director of rehabilitation. 
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The Denver Post 
broncos

Broncos set to turn corner
Defensive dominance sought with Bailey after string of failures at CB
By Patrick Saunders  
Denver Post Sports Writer 

Friday, March 05, 2004 - 

A Champ arrived at Broncos headquarters Thursday.  

He provided no Ali-like shuffle and no grandiose predictions. No gold-plated title belt adorned his 
waist.

Rather, Pro Bowl cornerback Champ Bailey, the man the Broncos sacrificed star running back Clinton 
Portis to obtain, put on a humble face his first day as a Bronco. 

After signing a $63 million deal that includes an $18 million signing bonus, Bailey made only one 
guarantee: This Champ won't be a chump. 

"I can promise one thing to the owner, the coach and my teammates," Bailey said. "They will get 110
percent every day I come here. I can't make promises, but I will be a class guy. I will do the right 
things and I won't be a disappointment, I can guarantee that." 

The expectations are sky high. The Portis-for-Bailey deal is the first NFL trade exchanging players 
coming off Pro Bowl seasons since the San Diego Chargers sent quarterback John Hadl to the Rams 
for defensive tackle Coy Bacon after the 1972 season. 

The Broncos have faced major disappointments at cornerback. In 1999, they signed Kansas City 
Chiefs cornerback Dale Carter to a fat free-agent contract that included a $7.8 million signing bonus. 
Carter played only one season in Denver, then was suspended by the NFL for violating its substance- 
abuse policy. 

In 2000, the Broncos drafted Deltha O'Neal in the first round, and although he had a Pro Bowl season
in 2001, he no longer figures in Denver's plans as a defensive back. In 2001, the Broncos drafted 
cornerback Willie Middlebrooks in the first round, but he has yet to emerge as an impact player in 
the secondary. 

The Broncos said they are confident that in Bailey they have a cornerback who can raise Denver's 
defense from pretty good - it ranked fourth overall last season - to dominating. The Broncos 
buttressed the trade by obtaining the Washington Redskins' second-round pick in this year's draft 
(the 41st pick overall). 

"This is what we felt was good for our organization," coach Mike Shanahan said in defense of his 
decision to trade Portis to the Redskins, even though Portis rushed for more than 1,500 yards in each
of his first two seasons and is widely considered one of the top backs in the NFL. "There is no 
question that it is very hard to find a shutdown corner. Not only that, but Champ's a class guy and a 
guy that does things the right way, and he's a guy who has been very productive over the last five 
years." 

In Washington on Thursday, Portis was introduced as the Redskins' 
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franchise running back. He paid his compliments to Bailey, but added: 
"You get yourself two top- notch receivers - he can't cover both of 
them. 

"I have a chance to control what happens in the game. I have the ball, 
and I'm the only one that knows what I'm going to do with it." 

Broncos free safety Nick Ferguson said he had mixed emotions when he 
first heard about the trade, but he has no doubt Bailey's presence will 
energize Denver's secondary - which ranked last in the NFL with nine 
interceptions in each of the past two seasons. 

"Champ coming here is going to open up some opportunities for all of 
us," said Ferguson, who predicted Lenny Walls, the cornerback likely to 
start opposite Bailey, would get plenty of action. "When you have a 
player that good on one side, all of the balls will be coming the other 
way. So Lenny or Kelly (Herndon) has no choice to get better. ... 
Whoever that corner is playing opposite Champ, I feel, has a chance to 
be a Pro Bowler this year." 

Ferguson also said Bailey's ability to play man-to-man defense would 
enable Denver's safeties to be more active and take more chances. 

"Oh, man, that's going to allow us to move around," Ferguson said. "Quarterbacks aren't going to be 
able to know who's dropping back and who's blitzing. It will allow us to utilize our skills." 

The skill that made Bailey a four-time Pro Bowl selection in his first five 
seasons in the NFL is his ability to play man-to-man coverage. The more he 
plays one-on-one, the merrier he gets. 

"The coaches told me that on third downs we'll be playing a lot of man-to-man, 
and I'm all for that," Bailey said. "I always try to push my coaches to let us 
play man-to-man. I love to cover guys." 

When Broncos owner Pat Bowlen introduced Bailey, he set a high bar. 

"We haven't had a corner that has come close to him in a long time. Louis Wright is the last one that 
I can remember," Bowlen said, referring to the Broncos' Ring of Fame member who went to five Pro 
Bowls in his 12-year career (1975-86) with the Broncos. 

Asked about the pressure of playing for a new team that's counting on him to 
be a difference-maker, Bailey said: "Any added pressure, I'm all for it. I'm 
going to work hard every day to be the best. I expect a lot out of myself." 

JOIN THE DISCUSSION!

New Broncos 
message boards

Share your comments about 
this article, or create new 
Broncos and NFL topics in 
our discussion forums.

Click here to log on and 
participate.  

You will first need to create an 
account by clicking on 'Register 
Your Free Account.'  
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Shining support for Champ
Bailey's reputation on and off field gives new light to Broncos
By Anthony Cotton  
Denver Post Sports Writer 

Friday, March 05, 2004 - 

It's unlikely Broncos fans will find Champ Bailey stalking the Invesco Field sideline next season, 
demonstrably berating an assistant coach. The odds are even longer that, in the waning stages of 
any given contest, he'll don a championship-sized belt, the better to proclaim his status in the NFL 
hierarchy.  

Actually, according to some people familiar with Denver's newest acquisition, the only exploits locals 
can expect to be associated with Bailey are the ones he routinely provides on the playing field. 

"You'll think he's a NASCAR driver - he's just not like the jerks you have to deal with in professional 
sports," University of Georgia associate athletic director Freddy Jones said. "Humility is a very 
important part of his family's lives. He was never given anything. He's a truly good and humble 
person. I can't imagine you'll ever read anything about some problem he's having off the field." 

If such absolute statements lend a bit of pressure to the task facing Bailey - "Whew, my people are 
making it hard for me," Bailey joked Thursday after the announcement of the completion of the deal 
that sent running back Clinton Portis to Washington - he seems well equipped to deal with it. 

People from Bailey's hometown of Folkston, Ga., still rave about how when he was selected by the 
Washington Redskins with the No. 7 pick in the 1999 draft, he eschewed going to New York for the 
meet-and-greet photo-op with NFL commissioner Paul Tagliabue, preferring to host a barbecue back 
home to thank his friends and family for their support. 

"I'm certainly not perfect," Bailey said, "but I always try my best to do the right thing." 

Pressure is also something the 25-year-old willingly inflicts upon himself. At one point during 
Thursday's news conference, Bailey said he wants to be considered the best cornerback who has 
played the game. That may seem like a heady statement given that Bailey already has played beside 
two of the all-time greats - Deion Sanders and Darrell Green, with Washington - but some would say 
he is well on his way. 

"I know that I have coached a lot of terrific defensive backs, and he's right at the top of the list," San 
Diego Chargers coach Marty Schottenheimer said. "He has terrific, terrific athletic ability, he's 
extremely competitive and he has great ball skills. It's a subjective thing. You hear people talk about 
shutdown cornerbacks, but he truly is one." 

Striving to be the best

While Bailey admits he is not there yet, he doesn't have a problem saying he wants to become the 
best. 

"Why wouldn't you say that?" Bailey asked rhetorically. "I may not achieve it, but at least I know 
that I tried to do it." 
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The man who will be signing Bailey's paychecks, Broncos owner Pat Bowlen, had to go back to the 
mid-1970s and Louis Wright, to come up with a Denver defensive back who had the same sort of 
impact Bailey is expected to make. Even before Bailey takes his first step onto the field as a Bronco, 
his new teammates are eagerly anticipating what he will be able to provide to the team. 

"There are a lot of avenues we'll be able to take that we couldn't last year," safety Nick Ferguson 
said. "There are times when an offense knows that if a certain person is in the game, the defense will
only be able to do one thing. Now, we'll be able to disguise a lot of things, similar to what New 
England does." 

Jones, who grew up in Folkston and attended high school with Bailey's parents, said Bailey usually is 
content to stay in the background, keeping his own council before deciding on a course of action. 
That was the case in the player's decision to leave Washington. 

There certainly was pressure to remain there, with the populace caught up in the wave of nostalgia 
and euphoria that has washed over the nation's capital since the January announcement that Joe 
Gibbs was returning to the Redskins. 

Gibbs' decision to return to coaching has Redskins fans making reservations for Jacksonville, Fla., 
site of Super Bowl XXXIX, but Bailey wasn't convinced - a thought that seems sacrilegious to those 
accustomed to the Redskins' success under Gibbs, including three Super Bowl championships. 

"I hate to see Champ go," Green said. "I think he's leaving at the wrong time, but it's been a drag to 
be around here in recent seasons. I think the struggle here wore him down some. Things are going 
to change under coach Gibbs, but maybe Champ wasn't ready to believe that because there have 
been so many April Fools' jokes around here." 

Success at many levels

Green said Bailey's presence in Denver will rejuvenate a career that has been a success no matter 
the level. In the last of his three seasons at Georgia, Bailey had 52 tackles, with three interceptions 
and seven pass defenses. 

That was on defense. He also played wide receiver, catching 47 passes for 744 yards and five 
touchdowns, returned 12 kickoffs for 261 yards and returned four punts for 49 yards. In the Peach 
Bowl against Virginia, Bailey caught three passes for 73 yards and a touchdown, ran three times for 
9 yards, had one punt return for 12 yards, five kickoff returns for 104 yards, made two tackles and 
broke up one pass. 

"I've coached at Oklahoma and Florida State and Carolina. I've coached Keith Jackson, Troy Aikman, 
Brian Bosworth and all those guys, and Champ is the greatest player I've ever coached," said Jim 
Donnan, Georgia's head coach during Bailey's final collegiate season. "It was a given that he would 
shut down whoever was out there against him, and it was like that from the very first day of camp." 

Bailey also excelled in other sports. He finished third in the long jump at the 1998 Southeastern 
Conference indoor track and field championships, setting a Georgia record of 25 feet, 10 3/4 inches. 

"I used to go to watch him play intramural basketball," Donnan said. "He averaged 30 points a game 
there." 

Jones said he told Georgia officials Bailey would be a major star - when he was in the seventh grade. 

"They used to laugh at me, but they stopped after he got here," Jones said. "Herschel Walker (1982 
Heisman Trophy winner) may have had the greatest impact in school history. I know he got us our 
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national championship, but overall, taking everything into account, I think Champ was our best all-
time player. No one was in his class." 

With the Redskins, Bailey was able to hone his immense physical gifts. Two days a week he met with 
Green to study film. Another two days the two would go off during special-teams practices to work 
together one-on-one. 

"When you're a defensive back, there's just something about being 'The Guy,"' Green said. "There's a
way you have to prepare yourself, a mentality that you have to have, a responsibility you have to 
take on. Champ has done all that. I can't think of anyone he can't match up against." 
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Mistake may haunt Genius
By Woody Paige  
Denver Post Sports Columnist 

Friday, March 05, 2004 - 

This had better work, Kemosabe, or William Tell won't make an overture.  

Mike Shanahan must feel like the lone ranger. Circle the horse. 

The Broncos' coach has swapped one of the top four running backs in the NFL for one of the top four 
cornerbacks. 

Back vs. back, front vs. focus? 

Offense vs. defense? 

Heavyweight belt-holder vs. Champ? 

Hurricane Portis vs. Bulldog Bailey? 

Get down vs. Shut down? 

Uncontainable Force vs. Constrainable Entity? 

Which would you rather have - remarkable runner or eminent corner, $50.5 Million Man or $63 
Million Defender of the Faith? 

Is Champ Bailey another Louis Wright or another Louis Wrong? Will Portis become the third-most 
important Clinton of all time in Washington? 

We will know 10 months from today. 

"The Redskins are happy. We're happy. Clinton is happy. Champ is happy. ... I couldn't be happier," 
Shanahan said Thursday. "It seems everybody is happy." 

Well, not everybody. 

Many people believe the Mastermind has lost his mind. 

Here are a few questions: 

* If the Broncos could give Bailey an $18 million bonus, couldn't they give Portis $17 million in 
bonuses? 

* Is a 1,500-yard rusher more important than a cornerback who intercepts five or fewer passes a 
season? 
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* Can't you take a cornerback out of the play by never throwing in his direction, while a running back
can always get the ball 20 times or more? 

* Is a man who scores touchdowns more critical than a man who prevents touchdowns? 

* Would you rather watch an amazing running back than a great cornerback? 

On a level playing field, I never would have traded Portis for Bailey. I went to the news conference at 
Dove Valley - or Bird-Brain Hollow - thinking the Broncos made a monumental mistake. 

By the end of the afternoon Shanahan had been very persuasive in arguing that there was legitimate 
reason for the momentous move. 

Shrewdness or foolishness? 

Depends. 

Portis, who had two years remaining on his contract, demanded to be the highest-paid running back 
in the league - next season. If he wasn't, Portis, his agent threatened, wouldn't report until the 11th 
game (which would give him credit for a full season toward fulfilling his contract). The Broncos 
countered with a $10 million bonus offer if Portis agreed to extend his contract two more years. He 
would have become very well-paid ($4 million average annually), but not highest-paid. Or the 
Broncos would have provided him with a $15 million insurance policy. Neither proposal was 
acceptable.

The Broncos told Portis and his agent to go make a deal bringing the Broncos a No. 1 and No. 2 draft 
choice. "We didn't want an unhappy player," said Shanahan, who added that there were seven other 
second-year players who "have similar situations" to Portis'. But none was a Pro Bowl player; none 
was a 1,500-yard runner in his first two seasons; none was as valuable to the Broncos. 

Bailey is an all-pro cornerback - and probably the best here since Wright. But the Broncos ended up 
paying Bailey (who was as disgruntled in Washington as Portis was in Denver) a bigger bonus than 
Portis, than Jake Plummer, than anyone ever with the Broncos or ever at cornerback in history. 

A half-dozen veteran cornerbacks were available on the open market. Why couldn't the Broncos have 
paid each $3 million bonuses and brought in four or five? In fact, the Redskins quickly signed Shawn 
Springs, a quality corner late of Seattle. 

The Broncos are certain that Bailey can play the best receivers one-on-one and make Lenny Walls an 
improved corner on the other side. 

But a year ago in the same conference room at Broncos headquarters Shanahan seemed as certain 
that Daryl Gardener would be an all-world defensive tackle and take pressure off Trevor Pryce. 

And the Broncos have been incorrect in their assessments of corners Deltha O'Neal, Willie 
Middlebrooks and Dale Carter. Shanahan winces at the mention. He also brings up the Broncos' free-
agent discoveries at corner. Ray Crockett? Rag doll? Nevertheless, we always remember failure more 
vividly. 

The Broncos also are certain that they "will have a running back who will be very successful" because 
of the system and the schemes and the quarterback and the coach. 

Clinton to Quentin? 
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Quentin Griffin was sensational in Portis' place against Indianapolis in 
the regular season. He is 3 pounds lighter and 3 inches shorter. 
There's also Ahmaad Galloway (hurt last year), CSU's Cecil Sapp, 
Mike Anderson, Reuben Droughns and, in all likelihood, former 
Raiders back Charlie Garner. Or some combination of. Will the sum of 
the parts be greater than the whole? 

In one era, out another. 

I understand what Shanahan did, but, as a fellow poker player once 
told me, "Never trade a sure thing for romance." 

To me, Portis was a sure thing, but the Broncos are dancing and romancing. 

Shanahan already is surrounded because of the blunders of the past five years, and his worst dud is 
back in town for offseason workouts. Hello, Brian. 

But if Champ is not a champ and the Broncos are chumps in 2004, the coach will be under siege, and 
Tonto, Silver and Clinton won't be there to save him. 

W. PAIGE ON ESPN

Woody Paige can be seen on 
ESPN's "Around The Horn"
weekdays at 3 p.m. on ESPN and 4 
p.m. on ESPNews. He can be heard 
at 4:30 p.m. Mondays on ESPN 
radio 560 AM. He can be e-mailed 
here. For more information about 
Paige, visit an unauthorized fan 
website, WoodyPaige.com.
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Bailey-Portis trade done
By DenverPost.com  
and wire services 

Friday, March 05, 2004 - 

The Denver Broncos and Washington Redskins today officially announced a trade of Pro Bowl players 
sending Broncos running back Clinton Portis to Washington in exchange for cornerback Champ 
Bailey.  

The long-expected announcement of the trade, triggered when Portis threatened a lengthy holdout 
unless the Broncos renegotiated his contract, was made this afternoon at Broncos headquarters in 
Dove Valley.  

Bailey today promised to upgrade Denver’s defense.  

"I’m honored that these guys showed a lot of interest in bringing me here," Bailey said as he was 
introduced to the Denver media.  

"I can promise one thing, that they’ll get 110 percent out of me every day. I will be a class guy, and 
I won’t be a disappointment.  

"I feel I’m a versatile corner and I can fit into any defense. I’m just really an addition, hopefully to 
push us over the top."  

Bailey said he was told by Bronco coaches that "on third downs we’ll be playing a lot of man-to-man, 
and I’m all for that. I always try to push my coaches to let us play man-to-man. I love to cover 
guys."  

"I can't tell you how pleased I am personally to have Champ here as a player," Broncos owner Pat 
Bowlen said today, comparing the five-year veteran to Ring of Famer Louis Wright.  

"I think he brings a lot to this football team especially on defense. We haven't had a corner come 
close to him in a long time," Bowlen said.  

Added coach Mike Shanahan, “It’s hard to find a shutdown corner.”  

Bailey agreed to a seven-year, $63 million contract with the Broncos that 
includes an $18 million signing bonus and $5 million in other bonuses. The deal 
makes him the NFL’s highest-paid cornerback.  

Earlier this week, Portis - who was paid $300,000 last season - agreed to an eight-year, $50.5 
million contract with the Redskins that included $17 million worth of bonuses.  

The agreements cleared the way for the Redskins’ four-time Pro Bowler to be traded to the Broncos 
for Portis, who ran for 1,500-plus yards each of his first two seasons. Denver also receives 
Washington’s second-round draft pick this season.  

BRONCO BAILEY 

VIDEO 

Click here for 9NEWS 
video on the Bailey-
Portis trade.  
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The Portis-for-Bailey deal is the first NFL trade exchanging two players coming 
off Pro Bowl seasons since the San Diego Chargers traded quarterback John 
Hadl to the Rams for defensive tackle Coy Bacon following the 1972 season.  

Bailey, 25, had 67 tackles, two interceptions and a forced fumble last season. 
He has 18 interceptions over his five-year NFL career. 

Portis, 22, who rushed for 3,099 yards and 31 touchdowns with the Broncos 
during his first two seasons, said he’s excited to join Gibbs’ run-oriented 
offense.  

"A lot will be expected of me," Portis said at the Redskins news conference. "I 
can’t carry everything, but I will try to carry my share of the load."  

Bloomberg News and The Associated Press contributed to this report. 

AUDIO 

Champ Bailey 
addresses the press. 

Mike Shanahan 
introduces the newest 
Bronco.  
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Win-windfall situation all around

Broncos, Redskins happy with trade as Portis, Bailey cash in

By Lee Rasizer, Rocky Mountain News

March 5, 2004

A happy medium ultimately left two organizations largely pleased.

Running back Clinton Portis' contract demands in Denver, Champ Bailey's discontent 
with the franchise tag in Washington and the needs of the two clubs were neatly 
addressed in one of the biggest deals in NFL history, which became official Thursday. 

"We just thought it was a very win- win situation," Broncos coach Mike Shanahan said. 

The swap of Bailey and Portis, and the Redskins sending Denver their second-round draft pick, marks the first time 
since 1972 that two players coming off Pro Bowl seasons were exchanged. 

The imminent threat of a Portis holdout emanating from the running back's agent, along with a request to make the
player the league's highest-paid at his position with two years remaining on his contract, set the wheels in motion 
for the blockbuster, Shanahan said. 

Portis approached Shanahan last season and bluntly told him his feelings about getting paid his "market value." 
Shanahan countered that ripping up the deal was unfair - without concessions - with "seven other players" in 
similar contract situations. 

"To give up a guy who had two 1,500-yard seasons is not easy to do," Shanahan said. "But when this opportunity 
came for us, I was very excited about it." 

Adding the shutdown cornerback the Broncos long have sought in Bailey was most appealing. The four-time Pro 
Bowl selection is only 25 and considered perhaps the league's top one-on-one player in coverage. 

"We haven't had a cornerback that would come close to him for a long time," Broncos owner Pat Bowlen said. 
"Louie Wright was the last one I can remember." 

Rocky Mountain News
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The Broncos' yearly success running the ball with a variety of backs also weighed into Denver's decision to follow 
through. 

"Is it easier for us to get a running back than a defensive back? Sure it is. It's the nature of this business," 
Shanahan said before comparing the normal longevity at each position. "Does that mean Clinton might not play 
another 10 years and be in the Hall of Fame? No." 

Denver had the league's sixth-rated pass defense, but its nine interceptions ranked last. 

"Now we move on," Shanahan said. "We've got the corner we were hoping we'd get along with what I consider a 
very good secondary last year." 

Before the deal took shape, Portis was presented with options to stay. He could extend his contract two years with 
a raise or play the third year of his four-year contract with a $15 million insurance policy that would protect him 
financially in case of injury, then renegotiate after 2004. 

When neither option appealed to Portis, his agent, Drew Rosenhaus, was given permission to seek a deal with a 
first- and second-round pick the asking price. The Bailey trade became the result. 

Shanahan indicated there was recent precedent to allow a player under contract to scour the open market. Last 
season, Broncos linebacker Al Wilson apparently was given permission to seek a trade because Denver's salary-cap 
situation precluded the player getting a rich, new deal at the time. 

The Broncos sought a first-round pick as compensation. When nothing transpired, Wilson played out the contract 
and last month received an $11.5 million signing bonus as part of a seven-year deal. 

Portis wasn't about to be so accommodating had he stayed. At least that was the message relayed by Rosenhaus, 
who consistently has declined comment on negotiations. 

"I admire Clinton. There was no (nonsense) with him, ever," Shanahan said. "He told me right from the beginning 
what he wanted, and I told him I'd give him an opportunity to go search out what he wanted. But I had to be happy
with the trade and he had to be happy with his situation. And I think all of it worked out." 

Still to be determined is how the Broncos' backfield shakes out without Portis, the 2002 offensive rookie of the year 
and 1,591-yard rusher last season. Mike Anderson will get a chance to compete for the top job, as will Quentin 
Griffin and Ahmaad Galloway, who will sharpen his game in NFL Europe. 

The Broncos have contacted the agent for free agent Charlie Garner to express their interest but haven't discussed 
contract figures. The Oakland Raiders running back will have minor knee surgery today to repair a torn meniscus 
and isn't expected to make any visits until contract parameters have been discussed. 

Detroit and Tampa Bay also are in the running for Garner, arguably the top runner available in unrestricted free 
agency. Garner has two 1,000-yard seasons and three seasons with 60 or more catches in a 10- year career and 
would replace the kind of quickness Denver lost in Portis. 

"He was really excited about Denver being interested," Garner's agent, Brian Levy, said. "Just from the rivalry 
perspective and what he dealt with against Denver with the Raiders, he was amazed at how accommodating they 
were to the running game. He said he was actually a little jealous of watching that whole thing go down." 

What went down in the Portis- Bailey deal is even more eye-opening. The combined money up-front to both players
from their new teams totaled $35 million, $18 million to Bailey on a seven-year, $63 million contract. 

ETC.: The Broncos are seeking a pick in the first three rounds for cornerback/receiver Deltha O'Neal. O'Neal's agent
has faxed the other teams to apprise them of his availability . . . Backup quarterback Steve Beuerlein will meet with
Shanahan next week to discuss his future. 

Copyright 2004, Rocky Mountain News. All Rights Reserved. 
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Bailey's pledge of allegiance: effort

New Bronco will get shot at receiver, too

By Lynn DeBruin, Rocky Mountain News

March 5, 2004

It's only fitting that Champ Bailey is headed to the Bahamas next week for spring break.

He loves being on an island, especially the type that man-to-man coverage brings for an NFL cornerback. 

"I can't make any promises about how this is going to turn out," he said Thursday of the blockbuster trade 
that sent him to Denver and running back Clinton Portis to Washington. "But I can promise one thing to the 
owner, the coach and to my teammates. They'll get 110 percent out of me every day." 

And, unlike the previous big- name cornerback signed by the Broncos, Dale Carter, Bailey promised he will be 
a class act. 

"I will do the right thing, and I won't be a disappointment," he said. 

Broncos owner Pat Bowlen introduced the four-time Pro Bowl cornerback to the Denver media Thursday and 
expressed excitement about the difference Bailey can make. 

"I think he will be a great addition to our football team and a big help getting us to where we want to be, 
winning another world championship," Bowlen said. 

Coach Mike Shanahan, who saw fan favorite Ed McCaffrey announce his retirement three days ago, said Bailey
would be given a chance to play receiver, too. 

"I don't want to overwork him, but I'd like to put him in situations that he feels comfortable and we feel 
comfortable," Shanahan said. "Hopefully, we're not on the field that much on defense where I could get him 
back to his college days, when he played 110 plays a game. 

Rocky Mountain News
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"I don't want to kill him because he's getting older. He's 25," Shanahan quipped. "He could do that when he 
was 17 or 18. We'll sit down and see how he can help us in all different phases." 

Bailey, who made 59 catches for 978 yards in pulling double duty at the University of Georgia, said he would 
welcome any opportunity on offense or in the return game. 

But there's no question defense is where the Broncos need Bailey. 

Shanahan noted how valuable defensive backs are to a team. 

While the Broncos were able to overcome the loss of two starting linebackers to injury last season, they 
struggled severely in the wild- card playoff loss to Indianapolis when cornerback Kelly Herndon and safety 
Nick Ferguson were hurt. 

"It's hard to find a shutdown corner. That doesn't happen very often," Shanahan said of Bailey, whom the 
team will pay $18 million in guarantees as part of a seven- year, $63 million deal. 

Unlike Portis, who told Washington reporters Thursday that he could control a game because he handles the 
ball so much, Bailey acknowledged more quarterbacks are throwing away from him. 

"Maybe I won't get a lot of balls thrown at me, but hopefully I will," said Bailey, who made two interceptions 
last season. "But the guy on the other side (Lenny Walls) is very good. He can learn from me and I can learn 
from him. Hopefully, we'll get a lot of tipped balls, a lot of fumble recoveries and a lot of interceptions and 
turn this thing around." 

The Broncos finished last in the NFL in interceptions with nine last season. 

Bailey, the highest-paid cornerback in the game, said his goal is to be the best to play the position, even 
better than Deion Sanders, a former teammate in Washington. 

"I don't think I'm nowhere near that right now," he said. "So they're going to see a lot of work out of me to 
try to get to that point." 

Bailey flew back to Georgia on Thursday night so he could attend classes with his wife, Hanady, this morning. 

Both are finishing their degrees in psychology. 

Next week is spring break, and the young couple plans a trip to Atlantis in the Bahamas. 

"It's (coming) at the perfect time," he said. "Now I know where I'm going to be and what I need to do. So I'll 
take a break, come back and it's back to business again." 

Copyright 2004, Rocky Mountain News. All Rights Reserved. 
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Lincicome: Reality of Bailey trade arrives in fall

March 5, 2004

Champ Bailey said he would like to catch passes, Jake Plummer's as well as those of anyone 
who dares to test him, maybe return kicks and punts, too. At what the Broncos are paying 
Bailey, he should not only do all of that but carry the ball, plow the driveway, fly the team 
plane and clean up after Thunder, the wonder steed. 

"I want to be the best cornerback ever," Bailey said Thursday, finally finished with the 
convoluted maneuvering that brought him to Denver for Clinton Portis.  

No less is expected of Bailey, because the Broncos certainly cannot have allowed the unhappy Portis to 
scheme his way out of Denver just to get another one-dimensional mook in the secondary.  

Bailey had better be the next Deion Sanders, Darrell Green and Albert Lewis rolled into one, instead of just 
better than those cornerbacks he said he has admired. "I want to be above that," Bailey said. "I think I can be
that."

Portis merely has to be Marshall Faulk or, better yet, just himself.  

Portis and his agent, Drew Rosenhaus, pulled off the greatest little football hustle since Jimmy Johnson sent 
Herschel Walker off to Minnesota for future Super Bowls.  

And the Broncos did not get any great pile of prospects in return, no matter that Bailey generously offered to 
try to put the Broncos "over the top." The chances of Bailey making the kind of difference in a game that 
Portis can is the same as a garden hose discouraging a forest fire.  

But I am not going to recount the reasons this was a bad idea. What I am going to do is wish Bailey all that 
his ambition commands, admire young Portis for getting everything he wanted and scold the Broncos for 
being sucker enough to let him get it.  

"We're happy, he (Portis) is happy, and the Redskins are happy," Mike Shanahan said. "That doesn't happen 
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in the NFL that often."  

Well, as long as the Redskins are happy. Happiness is a day in March. Reality comes during the months that 
have a "ber, or brrrrr" in them.  

None of this happens if the Broncos had simply given Portis what they have given Bailey, less even, for, as it 
turns out, Bailey cost more. A man who has not played a down for the Broncos got a bigger contract than 
Trevor Pryce, a bigger bonus than Brian Griese (an ominous detail if ever I saw one). So, money was not 
really the concern. What was the concern?  

Who is in charge. Who is the boss and who is the hired hand, who calls the shots and who takes them.  

Portis challenged the Broncos to pay him what he was worth, and Shanahan told him to go get it somewhere 
else. Which bluff was bigger? What we know is that Portis got it, and the Broncos no longer have their best 
player.  

If this was about the sanctity of a contract, it could be defended. But contracts are whatever both sides agree 
they are. Shanahan said he did not want an unhappy player on his team. Portis would have been unhappy. 
What's a coach to do?

Here's what could be done in this case: Be proud to have discovered Portis in the second round, to have 
recognized and developed his talent, to take the two years of Portis' superior service as a bargain and pay him
what he would have been paid had he been drafted where he should have been.  

Portis' argument is convincing. He might be the best back in football. He might have been the best one for a 
couple of years. He was underpaid, and football being the dicey activity it is, he wants to get paid while he is 
worth it.  

Shanahan explained that if a high draft choice, paid high draft choice money, turns out to be a bust, he 
doesn't have to give the money back. Shanahan did not mention Deltha O'Neal or Willie Middlebrooks by 
name.  

This is simply wrongheaded and coaching cold, for the implication is that whenever a team can take 
advantage of its good judgment, it should come at the expense of its bad judgment.  

In short, Portis was paying for Shanahan's mistakes.  

NFL money is not guaranteed, so Bailey's $63 million and Portis' $50.5 million are camouflage for the ego. The
bonuses of $17 million to Portis and $18 million to Bailey are actual deposits.  

Would other Broncos have resented a redoing of Portis' contract as Shanahan implied? Some would, some 
wouldn't. How much more resentment must there be for Bailey to get money for what he might do rather 
than Portis getting money for what he had already done?  

"I can't make promises," Bailey said. "I'll be a class guy, do the right thing and not be a disappointment."  

At least.  

lincicomeb@RockyMountainNews.com.

MORE LINCICOME COLUMNS »
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Broncos set to take new approach 

With Bailey on board, Denver will rely mostly on defense

By Ryan Thorburn, Camera Sports Writer

March 5, 2004

ENGLEWOOD — Everybody wins? 

Joe Gibbs and the Washington Redskins get one of the NFL's best running backs. Clinton 
Portis gets the contract he wanted.  

Mike Shanahan and the Denver Broncos get one of the league's best 
cornerbacks and an extra second-round draft pick. Champ Bailey 
gets the contract he wanted.  

Now we get to wait and see which side of this blockbuster trade, the first exchange of Pro Bowl 
players since 1972, wins more on the field.  

"It's kind of hard to believe what he's done and he's traded," Bailey said at his introductory press 
conference on Thursday, when asked if he was flattered to be dealt for a player of Portis' caliber. "But 
I tell you, I have all the confidence in the world in the decisions they make around here because 
they've always been in the playoffs here. They've won two Super Bowls in the last couple years."  

Actually, the Broncos are five full seasons removed from their last Super Bowl and are 0-2 in playoff 
games since 1999. But for the first time since the Orange Crush days, it appears Denver will rely on 
defense to get back into contention.  

"It's not the trend," Shanahan said when asked if New England's success influenced him to trade a 
star running back for a solid cornerback. "It's what we felt was good for our organization."  

The presence of Bailey should give coordinator Larry Coyer the freedom to blitz more often and 
create a consistent pass rush without worrying about giving up big plays. When we last left Denver's 
defense, which had a successful regular season for the most part, Peyton Manning was carving it up 
during Indianapolis blowout win in the first  

round of the playoffs.  

"I did watch that game and it was rough," Bailey said. "I don't see that happening much more and I 
definitely want to help put an end to games like that."  

Shanahan, when asked if the loss to the Colts was a factor in his decision to acquire Bailey, pointed 
out that the Broncos had won at Indianapolis two weeks earlier when Kelly Herndon and Nick 
Ferguson were healthy. He is also tired of reading about the fact that first-round picks Deltha O'Neal 
and Willie Middlebrooks were busts, reminding everyone that Darrien Gordon was pretty good and 
Lenny Walls is pretty good.  

"We haven't had a corner come close to (Bailey) for a long time," owner Pat Bowlen said. "Louis 
Wright was the last one that I can remember. So I am very excited about having him here."  

In Washington, Bailey has already been replaced by Shawn Springs, who signed a six-year, $30 
million free-agent contract that included a $10 million bonus.  
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So who's going to replace Portis in Denver? Mike Anderson, Quentin Griffin and Ahmaad Galloway 
will get a shot, and the Broncos will look into signing a free agent — perhaps Charlie Garner — and 
probably draft a running back.  

"To give up a guy that had two 1,500-yard seasons and did a good job for us is not easy to do," 
Shanahan admitted. "But I do have a lot of confidence in our system, in our offensive line, in our wide 
receivers to come up with a back that will be very productive. ...  

"So is it easier for us to get running backs than a defensive back? Sure it is. Does that mean that 
Clinton may not play for another 10 years and be in the Hall of Fame? No, it doesn't mean that."  

Two years ago, Terrell Davis predicted that Portis would shatter all of his Bronco records. The 
problem was, with two years left on his rookie contract, the brash 22-year-old wanted to be paid 
market value.  

Portis wasn't interested in the $15 million insurance policy Denver was willing to give him until 
renegotiating a new contract a year from now, and his agent told general manager Ted Sundquist he 
would hold out during training camp if there wasn't a new deal.  

"I really admired him about how up front he was," said Shanahan, who gave Portis' agent permission 
to find a trade that would be acceptable to the Broncos.  

Earlier this week, Portis got an eight-year, $50.5 million contract from the Redskins that included $17 
million worth of bonuses. Bailey agreed to a seven-year, $63 million contract with the Broncos that 
includes an $18 million signing bonus and $5 million in other bonuses.  

According to the Elias Sports Bureau, the Portis-for-Bailey deal is the first swap of two players 
coming off Pro Bowl seasons since the San Diego Chargers traded quarterback John Hadl to the 
Rams for defensive tackle Coy Bacon following the 1972 season.  

Portis believes he is the best running back in the NFL, and now he has the bank account to go with 
the belt.  

And Bailey?  

"I want to be the best ever and I don't think I'm anywhere near that right now," Bailey said. "So, 
they're going to see a lot of work out of me to get to that point." 
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Shanahan assumes new duties as official spin-
meister
OPINION
MILO F. BRYANT  
Gazette Sports columnist 

   ENGLEWOOD c Mike Shanahan sounded more like a politician than a coach Thursday as he 
told the sporting world how hunky-dory folks in Broncoland are.  
   Former Denver Broncos running back Clinton Portis got the big payday. Former Washington 
Redskins cornerback Champ Bailey got what he wanted. The Denver Broncos and the 
Washington Redskins got what they wanted, too. It seemed that every time Shanahan opened 
his mouth, I heard Bobby McFerrin singing “Don’t Worry, Be Happy.”  
   And that’s what Shanahan would have Broncos fans believe. Don’t worry. Everything’s gonna 
be all right. Be happy, folks. Be happy.  
   “We had a running back who was not going to be very happy, and we like people to be happy 
in our organization,” Shanahan said. “We gave him that option to look elsewhere. Clinton found 
something and his agent found something that they would be very happy with. We looked at 
what would be best for our organization.”  
   That’s where the worry enters. In a salary-capped sport like football, it’s difficult to believe 
that the best thing for an organization is getting rid of its future.  
   Understand, folks, the Broncos could afford Portis, who rushed for 3,099 yards in 29 games. 
They didn’t want to. I understand contracts and honoring contracts. But we’re talking about 
professional sports, a place where contracts are renegotiated every year. In football, if you 
have a sub-par season, the team goes to you and asks you to restructure. If you don’t, you’re 
cut.  
   Portis wanted more money because he proved he was one of the best running backs. The 
Broncos wanted him to uphold his contract, one that saw him make a pauper’s wage for a king’s 
performance.
   “If I have a guy come up and demand to be paid market value as a top running back in the 
NFL in his third year, why wouldn’t a Lenny Walls come up to me and say, ‘Coach, I played 
pretty good. Why don’t you pay me market value?’ ” Shanahan said. “We’ve got seven people 
just like that.”  
   Bad argument, coach.  
   The Broncos had three such players last season: Portis, inside linebacker Al Wilson and tight 
end Shannon Sharpe. They’re the only three who could legitimately argue for more money 
based on being one of the league’s best.  
   What’s next? What does the acquisition of Champ Bailey mean?  
   A few schools of thought exist here.  
   Shanahan is changing his coaching philosophy. He’s finally admitting that his offense doesn’t 
win Super Bowls without offensive players like John Elway and Terrell Davis, and he is turning 
the Broncos into a defense-first team. He wants to stop teams from scoring instead of trying to 
outscore them. He sees what the New England Patriots, Tampa Bay Buccaneers and Baltimore 
Ravens did and figures that’s the way to go.  
   It could be that Shanahan remains cocky enough to think that any running back he plugs into 
his system will pop off 1,500 yards. Or that he believes Bailey is the next Deion Sanders, the 
final puzzle piece. Remember, Sanders had one winning season with the Atlanta Falcons. He 
was on Super Bowl teams in San Francisco and Dallas that featured at least six future Hall of 
Fame players. This Broncos squad has one.  
   “I can’t make promises, but I will be a class guy,” Bailey said. “I will do the right thing. And I 
won’t be a disappointment. I can guarantee that.  
   “I want to be the best (cornerback) ever, and I don’t think I’m anywhere near that right now. 
They’re definitely going to get a lot of work out of me so I can get to that point.”  
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   Finally, Shanahan may make some sense if his plan all along is to get running back Charlie 
Garner, who bought out his contract to leave the Oakland Raiders, then uses the extra second-
round pick, combines it with his first-round pick and trades up to draft Kellen Winslow, Jr.  
   Garner is not as pure a running back as Portis. But Garner, who is a legitimate 1,000-yard 
rushing, 1,000-yard receiving back, is more versatile. And Winslow Jr. will be the best tight end 
in the league next year.  
   Do that, and it’ll be easy to not worry and be happy.  
Columnist Milo F. Bryant can be  
   reached at 636-0252 or  

mbryant@gazette.com
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Game no sweat for Bailey

Broncos addition does not cut corners when it's time to play

By Lynn DeBruin, Rocky Mountain News

March 4, 2004

Mention Champ Bailey, and college position coach Mickey Matthews thinks back to 
steamy afternoons in Georgia when the temperature climbed as high as the 
humidity. 

"It was so hot in those games, but he would insist on being the gunner on punt 
(coverage)," Matthews recalled. "I'd tell him not to go out there, but he would 
sneak out anyway. He'd look at me, smile and wait until I wasn't paying attention, 
then he'd jump out there."  

Bailey already was a three-way star at the University of Georgia, so he didn't need to prove himself on 
special-teams coverage.  

"Like all great athletes, he knows who he is and how he can make a difference in a game," Matthews said. 
"We'd try to stop him, but he wanted to win so badly, he'd do it anyway."  

It is that competitive spirit that Bailey brings to the Denver Broncos, who formally will introduce the Pro Bowl 
cornerback at a news conference this afternoon.  

The trade that will send star running back Clinton Portis to the Washington Redskins for Bailey and a second-
round draft pick became official Wednesday, the start of the NFL's new year.  

Though the Broncos will bring in several free agents in the next few weeks and will try to re-sign several of 
their own, Bailey is the biggest name that will hold up a new Broncos jersey this year.  

Coaches in and out of the Broncos organization know what a true lockdown cornerback can mean to a 
defense.  

Rocky Mountain News

To print this page, select File then Print from your browser
URL: http://www.rockymountainnews.com/drmn/broncos/article/0,1299,DRMN_17_2702543,00.html

Bailey has not missed a game 
in five seasons.

Advertisement

Page 1 of 2Rocky Mountain News: Broncos

3/4/2004http://www.rockymountainnews.com/drmn/cda/article_print/1,1983,DRMN_17_2702543_...



Tennessee Titans assistant head coach/linebackers Dave McGinnis recalled what it was like to have perennial 
Pro Bowl cornerback Aeneas Williams on his team in Arizona.  

"In those early years in Arizona, we didn't have a lot of surrounding talent," McGinnis said. "But just the fact 
that we had Aeneas Williams enabled us to do things to stay close in games against teams with better 
personnel on offense. We could eliminate one major threat. We were able to free up people to do other things.

"If you've got one side locked down and taken care of, you can do a lot of things with the linebackers and 
safeties to help the other side."  

In five pro seasons, Bailey has made the Pro Bowl four times, including last season, when he played much of 
the season with a broken left wrist and sprained left shoulder.  

He has made 18 career interceptions and has played in all 80 games since the Redskins drafted him No. 7 in 
1999.  

Matthews, now the coach at James Madison University, admits he might be biased. But he is convinced the 
Broncos are getting the better end of the deal with Bailey.  

"Champ is the total package. He's a Michael Jordan," he said. "He has phenomenal athletic ability, intelligence 
and he is so competitive you have to calm him down from time to time."  

Matthews recalled a game against the University of Tennessee, which boasted future NFL receivers Peerless 
Price and Joey Kent.  

"We're on the sideline late in the first quarter going over some adjustments and (Bailey) looked at me and 
said, 'Tell that safety to work the other side because my guy's not catching any passes. I don't need any 
help,' " Matthews said. "He was exactly right. His guy, whether it was Kent or Price, didn't catch any passes."  

That's the kind of presence the Broncos hope Bailey brings to the Mile High City after reaching a seven-year, 
$63 million deal that includes $18 million in guarantees on Tuesday night.  

ETC.: The Broncos and Ian Gold's representative, Carl Poston, talked for about five hours Tuesday night but 
appear no closer to an agreement that would allow the free- agent outside linebacker to stay in Denver. 
Tennessee's Keith Bulluck set the market at the position this week with a five-year extension that included a 
$12.5 million signing bonus. Tampa Bay, Oakland, the New York Giants and the New York Jets are believed to 
have some degree of interest in Gold . . . Denver defensive end Bert Berry is scheduled to meet with Dallas 
officials today before heading to Arizona on Friday . . . Fullback Reuben Droughns has had "several teams" 
willing to take a look at him at tailback, his agent said. Droughns' first stop in free agency is expected to be 
Cleveland this weekend . . . The Broncos plan to bring in former St. Louis defensive tackle Brian Young for a 
visit next week. Young started 12 games last season and finished with 24 tackles, two sacks, 15 quarterback 
pressures and a franchise-record five fumble recoveries . . . Former Broncos quarterback Brian Griese is back 
in Denver - but only to work out with Nuggets strength/conditioning coach Steve Hess as he gears up for free 
agency. Griese, released by the Broncos a year ago and by Miami last week, said he is unsure where he will 
end up. His agent said he had not been contacted by the Broncos. "I'm going to weigh the options," Griese 
said. "The only thing I can control right now is to get in the best shape I can and be ready for an opportunity 
if it presents itself."  

Staff writers Lee Rasizer and Chris Tomasson contributed to this report.
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Bailey-Portis trade will be announced today 

By Camera staff and wire 

March 4, 2004

DENVER — The Denver Broncos have scheduled a news conference for 1 p.m. today, when they'll officially announce the 
trade that will send running back Clinton Portis to Washington for Pro Bowl cornerback Champ Bailey and a second-round 
draft pick. 

On Tuesday, the Broncos made Bailey the highest-paid cornerback in NFL history. He agreed to a seven-year, $63 million 
contract that includes an $18 million signing bonus.  

NFL officials say the trade is the biggest player-for-player deal since Oakland's Ken Stabler and 
Houston's Dan Pastorini changed cities in 1980.  

Earlier this week, Portis agreed to an eight-year, $50.5 million contract with the Redskins that 
included $17 million worth of bonuses. 
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Broncos make Bailey highest-paid CB
THE ASSOCIATED PRESS 

   DENVER c Pro Bowl cornerback Champ Bailey will be the highest-paid cornerback in NFL 
history.  
   Bailey agreed to a sevenyear, $63 million contract with the Denver Broncos that includes an 
$18 million signing bonus and $5 million in other bonuses.  
   Bailey’s agent, Jack Reale, said the deal was reached late Tuesday.  
   The Broncos declined comment Wednesday. The team set a news conference for today, but 
would not specify the topic.  
   The agreement clears the way for the Washington Redskins’ four-time Pro Bowler to be 
traded to the Broncos for running back Clinton Portis, who ran for 1,500-plus yards each of his 
first two seasons. Denver also receives Washington’s second-round draft pick in April.  
   “I think Champ’s really ecstatic,” Reale said. “He’s happy to be playing for Mike Shanahan and 
happy about the stability of the Broncos organization.”  
   League officials say the trade is the first major playerfor-player deal since Oakland’s Ken 
Stabler and Houston’s Dan Pastorini changed cities in 1980.  
   Earlier this week, Portis agreed to an eight-year, $50.5 million contract with the Redskins that 
included $17 million worth of bonuses.  
   Bailey’s $9 million annual average exceeds the $7.3 million the New England Patriots pay Pro 
Bowl cornerback Ty Law, who had been the league’s highest-paid cornerback.  
   The $18 million signing bonus also exceeds the previous franchise high of $12.6 million given 
to quarterback Brian Griese in April 2001. And his $63 million deal surpasses the previous 
franchise high of $60 million given to defensive end Trevor Pryce in March 2001.  
   Bailey will carry a $2.5 million salary cap number this season, giving Denver room to sign 
other free agents. The Broncos are attempting to resign unrestricted free agents Ian Gold, 
Bertrand Berry and Reuben Droughns.  
   Besides signing the cornerback they have long coveted, the Broncos added a draft pick, giving 
them three of the top 55 picks next month. Denver will select 24th, 42nd and 55th.  
   Meanwhile, Washington agreed to terms with cornerback Shawn Springs, signed defensive 
tackle Cornelius Griffin, re-signed offensive lineman Lennie Friedman and welcomed 
quarterback Mark Brunell as owner Dan Snyder and the NFL’s busiest offseason team hit the 
ground running once again.  
   “One of the things I admire about Dan is he makes quick decisions,” said Redskins coach Joe 
Gibbs, who didn’t have to deal with free agency or the salary cap when he first coached the 
Redskins from 1981-92. “At 12:01, we were on the phones. It’s exciting.”  

BAILEY’S REALLY BIG DEAL  

Champ Bailey’s new deal with the Broncos makes  
him the leader in several financial categories:  
Category Bailey Annual salary, NFL cornerback ....................$9 million  
   (Previous high: $7.3 million, Ty Law, New England)  
Signing bonus, Broncos ................................$18 million  
   (Previous high: $12.6M, Brian Griese)  
Total contract worth, Broncos ...................$63 million  
   (Previous high: $60M, Trevor Pryce)  
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Wednesday, March 3, 2004  

Sundquist: Trade 'Just About Finished' 

By Andrew Mason 
DenverBroncos.com

ENGLEWOOD, Colo. -- The looming deal between the Broncos and Redskins involving Champ Bailey, Clinton Portis and a 
second-round pick isn't officially completed, but only formalities stand between the execution of the blockbuster exchange of 
Pro Bowlers. 

"It's just about finished," Broncos General Manager Ted Sundquist said. "We're down to the final aspects of the trade basically 
being consummated between the two clubs, and that is Clinton passing his physical and Champ passing the physical here with 
us."

Those examinations will mark the final step in a series of negotiations, visits and phone calls that helped forge what -- upon 
final completion -- would be perhaps the Broncos' most significant veteran-player exchange since the team shipped Steve 
Ramsey and a fifth-round pick to the New York Giants for Craig Morton in 1977. 

As the deal neared resolution, Sundquist reflected, praising Bailey and his agent, Jack Reale, for helping craft a contract that
allowed the parties to emerge with what they were looking for -- a career-making contract for Bailey that was workable in 
regards to the Broncos' salary-cap situation. 

"The great thing with Jack and Champ was that they knew for us to even make this work, we had to structure this in such a 
way that was advantageous to the Broncos and would not just decimate our entire cash and cap budget for the 2004 season," 
Sundquist said. "One person can't affect what we're trying to do for the other 52 (on the roster). We won't let that happen. So
even though you're going to hear some numbers that are kind of astronomical, you've got to look at the structure of the deal 
and understand what we're doing. 

"We made what I think is a sound decision by getting one of -- if not the -- top cover corner in the league. But we've structured
it such to where it's not going to tear us up in the next two, three, four years. Down the road, we'll feel like we've got a Pro
Bowl player at what we consider a very good cap number." 

Projected increases in the salary cap ought to ensure that the deal does not cripple the Broncos' salary-cap situation down the
road, Sundquist said. 

"If the salary cap continues to grow -- even on a conservative percentage -- as it has the past few years, then really, the 
numbers that we're carrying Champ at are fine. We're not at a situation where we look at it like Indianapolis might have with 
Peyton Manning, where you go, 'Boy, one guy is taking up a ton of your cap.' Bailey will actually end up counting less 
percentage-wise than some players than we currently have on the roster." 

The decision to make the trade happen was spurred by many factors, including the potential of a Portis holdout. 

"With where we were at with Clinton, everything that we were hearing -- that I was hearing -- was that there was the possibility
of a holdout," Sundquist said. "Every indication that I was being given from that side was that there was a definite possibility
that there would be a holdout. 

"You want a happy player. You don't want the distraction there, and we're trying to win championships. We're not trying to just
exist. And those are distractions. At that point, Coach (Mike Shanahan) felt like the best thing was to say, 'Hey, if you can go 
out and find the deal that you're looking for, and you can get us the compensation that we feel is fair, then we'll let you do 
that.'"

A year earlier, the Broncos let linebacker Al Wilson explore trade options. That permission was granted in lieu of a full-scale 
renegotiation with one year left on his contract, a precedent that Shanahan, Sundquist and the franchise chose not to set. 

"If you get into a situation where suddenly you're allowing players to renegotiate in the middle of their contracts for whatever
reason, you're opening up a Pandora's Box, in our opinion," Sundquist said. "Mike didn't feel it was appropriate just to tear up
(Portis') entire contract. He wanted something back, saying, 'We can give you a little bit -- it's not going to be exactly what you 
want, but we'll give you some more. In return for that, we want some more years. You're going to have to give us something 
back.



"Of course, that's not something that he wanted to do. Then in the final year, what Mike has done in the past is given players 
the opportunity to seek a trade, if they felt like they couldn't wait one more year. If they could find a trade and we could agree 
to compensation, then we would entertain that possibility. Case in point, Al Wilson last year. He gave Al the opportunity to do
that."

A year later, Portis got the chance to shop himself, even though two years remained on his contract. 

"They went to Washington, and at that point Washington really wasn't interested in giving up draft-choice what we were 
wanting," Sundquist said. "But they knew they had Champ, and that he was not happy there. Obviously, our quest for a 
shutdown corner is well-documented. That's where that came from." 

The pre-existing dialogue between Sundquist and Reale -- fostered by past negotiations on deals for Jason Elam and Nick 
Ferguson -- helped pull the deal together. 

"When Washington did give Champ the authorization to go out and seek a trade, Jack called me," Sundquist said. "We were 
one of the first teams that he contacted." 
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Blockbuster bucks for Bailey
Cornerback's record deal with Broncos includes $18M signing bonus
By Adam Schefter  
Denver Post Sports Writer 

Wednesday, March 03, 2004 - 

One of the biggest trades in NFL history now features the richest contracts given to a cornerback and 
running back.  

Cornerback Champ Bailey and the Broncos agreed to a seven-year, $63 million contract that includes 
an $18 million signing bonus and another $5 million in roster bonuses due in the final two years of 
the deal, a source close to the deal said Tuesday night. Bailey's agent, Jack Reale, confirmed the 
contract's terms. 

"I think Champ's really ecstatic," Reale said. "He's happy to be playing for Mike Shanahan and happy 
about the stability of the Broncos organization." 

The deal came one day after running back Clinton Portis agreed to an eight-year, $50.5 million 
contract that included $17 million worth of bonuses. 

The blockbuster deals complete the Broncos' and Redskins' blockbuster trade that is set to be 
officially announced today. 

Denver will send Portis to Washington for Bailey and the Redskins' second-round pick, giving the 
Broncos three of the April draft's top 55 picks. Denver will be scheduled to pick 24th, 42nd and 55th. 

Yet the numbers that will send the most sticker shock across Colorado this morning are those 
awarded Bailey. His $18 million signing bonus surpasses the previous franchise high of $12.6 million 
given to quarterback Brian Griese in April 2001. 

Bailey's $63 million deal beats the previous franchise high of $60 million given to defensive end 
Trevor Pryce in March 2001. 

And Bailey's $9 million annual average easily exceeds the $7.3 million that the New England Patriots 
pay Pro Bowl cornerback Ty Law, giving Bailey the most lucrative cornerback contract in NFL history 
and one of the highest-paying defensive deals in NFL history. 

The richest deal the Broncos gave Hall of Fame quarterback John Elway was the $29.5 million 
contract that included a $6 million signing bonus in 1996. 

Yet Denver had no problems squeezing Bailey's new deal under the NFL's $80.6 million salary cap. 
Bailey is scheduled to carry a $2.5 million salary cap number this season, $3.7 million next season 
and $9.7 million in 2006 and 2007. 

This offseason, Broncos owner Pat Bowlen has doled out $29 million 
worth of signing bonuses to two Pro Bowl defensive players - Bailey and
Denver middle linebacker Al Wilson, who signed a seven-year, $42 

DETAILS 

New Broncos 
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million contract that included an $11 million bonus. 

The Broncos' spending spree might not be over, either. They are 
attempting to re-sign unrestricted free agents Ian Gold, Bertrand Berry 
and Reuben Droughns, who are permitted to sign with other teams 
starting today. 

message boards!

Wow, $63 million -- is 
Champ Bailey worth the big 
bucks? Discuss the deal or 
create new Broncos and NFL 
topics.

Click here to log on and 
participate.  

You will first need to create an 
account by clicking on 'Register 
Your Free Account.'  
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Bailey is going with cash flow

Last hurdle to trade complete as corner nets $63 million deal

By Lynn DeBruin, Rocky Mountain News

March 3, 2004

One day after Clinton Portis signed off on an eight-year, $50.5 million contract with the Washington Redskins, 
Champ Bailey has cashed in with the Denver Broncos.

The Pro Bowl cornerback agreed Tuesday night to a seven-year, $63 million contract with the Broncos, 
according to a source close to the negotiations, making him the NFL's highest-paid cornerback. 

The deal includes $18 million in guarantees and $27 million in the first three years, plus a $5 million bonus 
that is not guaranteed. 

Finalizing the contract clears the way for the blockbuster trade of Pro Bowl players to be announced today. 

Bailey, the lockdown cornerback coach Mike Shanahan long has coveted, will receive $6 million up front and 
another guaranteed $12 million option bonus. 

Because of the way the contract is structured, Bailey's salary-cap number this season - probably about $1.5 
million - should give Denver room to be a player in free agency, or at least try to re-sign several of its own 
who will hit the market today. 

Denver also will receive Washington's second-round draft pick (No. 42 overall) as part of the trade. 

The Redskins decided to trade Bailey after he rejected a nine-year, $55 million deal before the start of last 
season. He replaces New England's Ty Law as the highest-paid cornerback, a distinction Law had held since 
1999, when he signed a seven- year, $50 million deal with a $14.2 million bonus. 

Copyright 2004, Rocky Mountain News. All Rights Reserved. 
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DB Bailey agrees to long-term contract

But Broncos still have long list of issues

By Ryan Thorburn, Camera Sports Writer

March 3, 2004

ENGLEWOOD — Believe it or not, Rod Smith has already been asked by a young teammate who gets Ed McCaffrey's locker 
now that No. 87 has retired. 

"No one gets this locker. This locker is going to stay empty for awhile," Smith said after watching his longtime receiving partner
walk away from the game on Tuesday. "Somebody is going to have to be really worthy to get that locker beside me. He and I 
have been there together for nine years. That's the high-end district over there. Some of them guys are trying to move up from 
the projects to come over to our side. We have to do credit checks, background checks, all that kind of stuff."

Even though the trade and free-agency periods officially begin today, the Denver Broncos already 
have several other high-end lockers to fill on the offensive side of the ball before the 2004 season.  

In addition to McCaffrey's exit:  

• Clinton Portis will be traded to Washington for Champ Bailey and a second-round draft pick today. 
Reports said Tuesday that Bailey had agreed to a long-term contract that was worth $63 million, 
including an $18 million signing bonus.  

• Reuben Droughns, the backup fullback and kickoff return man, is a free agent.  

• Tackle Ephraim Salaam was waived Tuesday to make room under the salary cap and on the line for 
big George Foster as a starter.  

• Shannon Sharpe is still deciding whether to have his own retirement press conference or return for 
a 15th NFL season.  

A little help came Tuesday when Mike Anderson, after his selfless move to fullback two years ago, 
restructured his contract. However, the Broncos still have to address those other issues.  

"Yeah, it's going to be tough, but this game is always tough anyway," said Smith, one of the few stars 
from the Super Bowl teams still on the roster. "There's always going to be turnover. The hard part is 
when you have turnover from guys you're really close with, guys you shared a lot of special moments 
with. That part is very hard."  

Smith — who will be back as the No. 1 receiver, part-time return man, fourth-string quarterback — 
was asked to put on the general manager's hat for a moment and honestly address the issues on 
offense.  

"Ashley Lelie is going to be huge, I can tell you that right now," Smith, who knows a thing or two 
about catching passes, said of the disappointing but still young first-round pick. "That's one guy I can 
guarantee you, whatever records that I have and Ed has, he's going to be the one that shatters 
those."  

That's news Gary Kubiak and Jake Plummer hope is true. And what about replacing Portis and 
perhaps Sharpe?  

Not a problem if the replacements work as hard and get as much out of their talent as McCaffrey did. 
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"We'll definitely have to see what else happens with the rest of the guys and get the supporting cast," 
Smith said. "Because whoever we have, they're going to be good, they're going to have no choice. 
We're going to demand it. The standard has been set. The guy, No. 87 who just left, he set the 
standard. And so you go out and live up to that standard or you ain't going to be here. It's as simple 
as that."  

The real Broncos boss, Mike Shanahan, will have a press conference on Thursday to address the 
Portis trade and other issues surrounding the retooling of his roster. 

Copyright 2004, The Daily Camera. All Rights Reserved. 
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Portis-Bailey deal nearly sealed
By Jarrett Bell, USA TODAY 

WASHINGTON — Clinton Portis certainly will not have to carry the baggage of being 
unhappy about his contract to his new job. Instead, Portis will head to the 
Washington Redskins when the NFL trade market opens Wednesday with the 
richest deal ever for an NFL running back. 

Portis agreed Monday to an eight-year contract worth $50.515 million, including $17 million in bonuses, paving 
the way for the Denver Broncos to trade him for Pro Bowl cornerback Champ Bailey and a second-round draft 
pick (42nd overall). 

"We're grateful, because it's not something the Redskins had to do," agent Drew Rosenhaus said. "But they 
wanted him to feel good about his contract, and he's very happy right now." 

The deal is believed to be friendly to the Redskins' salary cap, with the bonuses spread over three years. 

Portis, 22, who earned a Pro Bowl nod last season after rushing for more than 1,500 yards for a second 
consecutive year, became trade bait after balking about a contract that paid $300,000 in 2003 and had base 
salaries of $380,000 and $455,000 for the final two years of the pact. 

Denver, in turn, reportedly reached agreement last week on a six-year, $50 million deal with Bailey, 25, that 
includes up to $18 million in bonuses. 

Redskins vice president Vinny Cerrato, reached Monday night, refrained from commenting on the deal until 
Wednesday — when Portis is expected to be introduced at a news conference. 

Said Rosenhaus, "I don't see the deal falling apart." 

Portis is set to join quarterback Mark Brunell, who will be acquired in a trade with Jacksonville, in a revamped 
offense in coach Joe Gibbs' first season back in Washington. 

First, however, the Broncos must agree to terms with Bailey. Talks have gone well since Bailey's visit to 
Denver last week. 

"Everything is skating right along schedule," Bailey's agent, Jack Reale, said Monday. "Things could be 
wrapped up quickly, maybe by tomorrow." 

Portis' agreement represents another aggressive move by big-spending Redskins owner Dan Snyder, who 
didn't have to work out a new deal for the running back in order for the trade to take place. Portis' old, cap-
friendly contract ran for two more years. Although he wanted a new deal after making just $300,000 last 
season, Washington was under no deadline to give him one. 

Not all of Portis' $17 million is an upfront signing bonus, and Rosenhaus declined to reveal the structure of the 
bonus money. The Redskins declined comment. 
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This is also the second blockbuster contract Snyder has given a running back in four years. In 2000, he signed 
Stephen Davis to a nine-year, $90.75 million deal, but its long-term salary cap ramifications were so dire that 
Davis was cut one year ago and signed by Carolina. 

The Portis-Broncos trade represents a rare swap of two young players hitting their prime. Bailey has been to 
four straight Pro Bowls and is one of the top shutdown cornerbacks in the league, while Portis has rushed for 
more than 1,500 yards in each of his first two NFL seasons. 

The Redskins gave Bailey permission to talk to other teams and designated him as their franchise player last 
month. Bailey's contract expires this week, and he and the Redskins never came close to agreement on a new 
deal. 

Contributing: The Associated Press

Find this article at:
http://www.usatoday.com/sports/football/nfl/2004-03-01-portis-bailey_x.htm 

 Check the box to include the list of links referenced in the article.  !"#$%

Page 2 of 2USATODAY.com - Portis-Bailey deal nearly sealed

3/2/2004http://usatoday.printthis.clickability.com/pt/cpt?action=cpt&title=USATODAY.com+-+Port...



The Denver Post 
broncos

Bailey not done deal, yet
Agent expects agreement will be signed Tuesday
By Adam Schefter  
Denver Post Sports Writer 

Monday, March 01, 2004 - 

The timeline for the Broncos' blockbuster trade is more certain this week than it was last week.  

Jack Reale, agent for Pro Bowl cornerback Champ Bailey, said he expects to finalize talks with 
Broncos coach Mike Shanahan today, have his client sign the contract with Denver on Tuesday and 
then have the trade officially announced Wednesday. 

There is agreement between Bailey and the Broncos, just no signed agreement. 

Denver will send Pro Bowl running back Clinton Portis to Washington for Bailey and the Redskins' 
second-round pick. 

"All reports that (Bailey's) deal is done are premature, and I can't stress that enough," Reale said 
Sunday. "You can talk all you want, but contracts have to be put into paper. That's when both sides 
are sure they understand each other and that's when a deal is a deal. 

"We've definitely been speaking the same language the whole time, so I'm not anticipating any 
problems. But it's a deal when it's a deal, and before then it's not a deal, and I haven't told anybody 
it is." 

Reports from Washington have said Bailey's contract will be for six years, but those same reports 
also have said the contract is done. 
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Idea of trading Portis is a mistake
OPINION  
DAVID RAMSEY  
Gazette Sports columnist 

   Champ Bailey, currently employed by the Washington Redskins, never will seize complete control of a 
football game. He never will transform loss to victory.  
   He never will be worth the price the Denver Broncos are preparing to pay. Clinton Portis is 22 years 
old, fresh off a season when he gained 1,597 yards despite missing three games. He carried the Broncos 
to victories.  
   You shouldn’t trade Portis for anyone, even if a secondround pick is part of the deal.  
   Portis will haunt the Broncos with 2,000-yard seasons. He will haunt them each time he dances in the 
end zone.  
   Sure, Bailey ranks as a stupendous cornerback and will bring a needed jolt to the Broncos secondary, 
last seen getting ripped to shreds by the Colts’ Peyton Manning.  
   The Denver defense will need Bailey’s jolt. With Portis gone, the Broncos offense sinks to anemic.  
   Jake Plummer delivered a solid season in his first year in Denver, but he requires an explosive running 
back to keep defenders honest.  
   Plummer is no John Elway. He can’t carry an offense. He tried to shoulder the load with the Arizona 
Cardinals, with disastrous results.  
   He threw 114 interceptions to go with 90 touchdowns and transformed from state folk hero, earned 
during his days as quarterback for Arizona State, to state pariah.  
   He should beg the Broncos to keep Portis.  
   Not everyone agrees with my view of the proposed Bailey-Portis trade.  
   Football experts support Mike Shanahan’s decision to grab Bailey, even if the cost is Portis.  
   “I mean, geez, Bailey is a shutdown cornerback,” said Ron Wolf, the retired Packers general manager 
who built the 1996 Super Bowl champs.
   Shutdown corners, Wolf says, are more valuable than gifted running backs.  
   Gil Brandt, retired Dallas Cowboys general manager, also applauds Shanahan’s trade plan.  
   “This isn’t a panic move,” Brandt said. “Portis can be replaced.”  
   Yes, Shanahan runs a running-friendly offense. He insists everyone, including wide receivers, leap into 
the brutal realm of blocking, and he has a knack of finding 1,000-yard runners.  
   Terrell Davis crumpled after a severe knee injury and along came Olandis Gary, who gained 1,159 
yards in 1999. Then a nobody named Mike Anderson rambled for 1,487 yards in 2000.  
   Then Portis roared to stardom, gaining 1,508 yards as a rookie in 2002.  
   His feats convinced him he deserved more money. He considers his $300,000 salary chump change 
and has the audacity to say so.  
   His bold talk convinced Shanahan to wave goodbye to the most dangerous Bronco since the departure 
of Elway and Davis.  
   The coach formerly known as “The Mastermind” will not find another Portis.  
   Portis averaged 5.5 yards per carry during his two seasons in Denver, a mind-boggling number. Jim 
Brown, the greatest runner ever to carry a football, averaged 5.2 yards per carry during his 1957-65 
career.  
   In Davis’ best season, he averaged 5.1 yards per carry while playing beside Elway, one of the five best 
quarterbacks in NFL history. Gary averaged 4.2 in his best season. Anderson averaged 5.  
   Portis is too special to replace. He combines inside power with game-altering speed and juking moves 
straight from heaven.  
   He only will get better. Thankfully, my family had the chance to express reservations about the trade.  
   My daughter, Ruth, a junior in high school, saw Shanahan after Wednesday’s Nuggets-Lakers game.  
   Shanahan and Bailey had watched the game from a luxury box. For some reason, Portis wasn’t invited 
to join this basketball party.  
   Ruth, a football fan, is smart. She gets this trait from her mother.  
   She’s smart enough to recognize a dumb trade  
   “Coach,” she said to Shanahan, “you shouldn’t trade Portis. Don’t do it.”  
   After hearing the voice of reason, Shanahan just smiled.  
Columnist David Ramsey can  
   be reached at 476-4895 or  

dramsey@gazette.com
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Bailey, Broncos Still Paying Attention to Details

Monday, March 1, 2004; Page D03 

Washington Redskins cornerback Champ Bailey has not finalized an agreement 
with the Denver Broncos, as had been expected, after agreeing in principle to a deal 
Friday.

However, the delay was largely because Bailey's agent, Jack Reale, and the 
Broncos had not finished going over details, according to a source familiar with the 
situation. 

The source, who requested anonymity because the contract has not been signed, 
described the final agreement as imminent. 

The agreement would clear the way for Denver to send tailback Clinton Portis to 
the Redskins for Bailey and Washington's second-round draft choice. 

The Broncos reportedly have scheduled a news conference for Thursday, 
presumably to announce the trade. Thursday is the first day that NFL trades can be 
announced. 

Redskins Note: The Washington Redskins' cheerleaders recently returned from an 
18-day tour of the Middle East in support of Operation Iraqi Freedom. 

The trip, including stops in Iraq, Kuwait and Qatar, lasted from Feb. 6 to 23. 

-- Nunyo Demasio

© 2004 The Washington Post Company  
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Bailey Approves of Contract

By Nunyo Demasio 
Washington Post Staff Writer 
Sunday, February 29, 2004; Page E03 

After examining a contract agreed upon in principle, Washington Redskins 
cornerback Champ Bailey and his agent, Jack Reale, have found no snags with the 
written proposal that would prevent the Pro Bowl player from signing with the 
Denver Broncos, according to one source familiar with the situation. Thus, Bailey 
is expected to sign the contract today, the last step before Denver ships star tailback 
Clinton Portis to Washington in a blockbuster trade. 

The deal, which includes the Redskins' second-round pick in April's NFL draft, 
appears so inevitable that the Broncos reportedly have scheduled a news conference 
for Thursday. NFL trades can't be consummated until Wednesday -- the start of free 
agency -- and can't be announced until Thursday. 

According to sources familiar with the negotiations, Bailey's deal is for six years, 
totaling more than $50 million, including a signing bonus of almost $18 million. 
Bailey will average about $8 million annually during his first three years, said one 
source who requested anonymity because the deal wasn't signed. 

Reale has declined to reveal the terms of the contract until it is signed. Denver 
officials haven't made public comments during the trade talks or negotiations. But 
according to a source with knowledge of the figures, Bailey's contract is 
significantly richer than the nine-year, $55 million offer from the Redskins, which 
included a $14.75 million tiered bonus, that Bailey rejected last August. He 
declined a similar offer on Feb. 11. 

Reale received Denver's first written proposal on Friday and examined it while 
discussing details with Bailey and the Broncos. 

© 2004 The Washington Post Company  
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Even Trade on Field, Not in Booth

By George Solomon 

Sunday, February 29, 2004; Page E02 

Don't know which is a bigger story this week: the impending trade of Redskins Pro 
Bowl cornerback Champ Bailey and a second-round draft pick to Denver for big-
time running back Clinton Portis, or WJFK radio breaking up the Sonny-Sam-
Frank play-by-play radio team of 25 years by firing Frank Herzog and replacing 
him with Larry Michael. 

Bailey, 25, never missed a game in his five years with the Redskins and is 
considered by his peers to be among the best corners in the NFL. But his rejection 
last fall of the Redskins' offer of $55 million over nine years, plus a $14. 7 million 
signing bonus, made it clear he didn't want to be here. 

That, along with Coach Joe Gibbs's desire to have a top-drawer running back when 
he returns to the fray this fall, makes this a logical trade, even though also giving up 
a second-round pick poses questions. 

When Portis, who gained 1,591 yards for the Broncos last year, expressed 
unhappiness with his contract, Denver Coach Mike Shanahan's price tag for him 
was first- and second-round picks, according to Redskins personnel boss Vinny 
Cerrato. The Broncos believe Bailey equal to a No. 1 pick. 

The Redskins, according to NFL sources, could trade down in the first round, using 
their top choice (No. 5 in the draft) for a lesser pick -- and an additional second-
round pick. If they also sign a quality free-agent cornerback -- Seattle's Shawn 
Springs comes up often in conversations -- to compensate in part for losing Bailey, 
that sounds like good offseason business. 

The big question, of course, is how LaVar Arrington, who last year said he wanted 
to be consulted on personnel decisions, will assess the deal. Arrington now has questions about his own 
trillion-dollar contract extension he recently signed with the Redskins, qualifying him to examine my recently 
inked buyout from The Post that includes a contract I signed two months ago to write this stuff. LaVar, I feel 
your pain. 

That brings me full circle to Herzog's dismissal this week by WJFK (isn't that the favorite classical music 
station of Kennedy Center batonmeister Leonard Slatkin? It isn't?). Over the past several years, on occasion, 
I'd leave FedEx Field before the end of games to beat the ridiculous traffic out of Landover/Raljon if the 
Redskins were hopelessly behind and catch the end of Sonny Jurgensen, Sam Huff and Herzog's broadcast, as 
well as Michael's postgame show. In other words, I've listened to these guys a lot. 

Sonny, Sam and Frank sounded warm and cozy to me, like old friends, which they are, with Herzog's play-
by-play strong and Sonny's and Sam's commentary usually on target. I thought Michael, who has the 
reputation as a solid play-by-play announcer, added little in the way of intelligent postgame analysis and 
often sounded like a nasty, spoiled teenager upset that his favorite team had lost another game. He'll have to 
take his game up a notch or two. 

Meantime, I would have loved if Jurgensen and Huff would have considered standing fast and telling WJFK 
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managers they had to keep all three or lose them all. I suspect WJFK would have caved in a minute. But I'm a 
sentimentalist, old enough to remember when Sandy Koufax and Don Drysdale banded together in the sixties 
and told the Dodgers to make both their contracts right or they would both hold out. Guess what the Dodgers 
did?

Dream Season  

Washington has had its share of high school basketball powerhouses, with Morgan Wootten's DeMatha boys' 
teams of four decades heading the list. But the Bishop McNamara girls, 27-0 and ranked No. 1 both in the 
area and in the country (by USA Today), has earned the right to be listed among the best teams ever in this 
area. 

"It's a special group, that's combined talent with a willingness to grasp the system and a commitment to keep 
improving," said Coach Michael Bozeman, who will leave the school after five years at the end of the season 
to take an assistant coaching position coaching the women at Fordham under former Mystics coach Jim 
Lewis.

Bozeman was coaching a boys AAU team when he was asked to consider coaching girls. "Someone found 
out I had five daughters, so how could I say no? I'm a basketball junkie; love the game. I think the girls' game 
is more cerebral than the boys' and I'm selling women's basketball. I've watched these kids take us to great 
heights, beating three teams in the top 10 nationally," he added. "It's been a great run."  

Like many successful coaches, Bozeman's connections and involvement with AAU summer programs and 
recruiting kids away from public schools have raised eyebrows and envy. His response: "We have a platform 
to showcase our talent, in the summer and school year." His top players included daughter, Nikki, and Antelia 
Parrish (both of whom are joining him at Fordham), as well as Chauntise Wright, Iman McFarland and 
Paulisha Kellum. "We've achieved above and beyond our hopes" he said. 

Good for him and his successor, assistant coach Robert Surratt. 

Touching Bases

The Capitals continued their fire sale of high-salaried veterans, the latest departure Friday being center Robert 
Lang, dealt to Detroit -- the New York Yankees of the NHL.  

I understand owner Ted Leonsis's logic, cutting payroll and looking to rebuild with inexpensive kids, but I 
think this is all beneath him and this town. It reminds me of a heated conversation during the NBA lockout of 
1999 between Michael Jordan and Abe Pollin, who was to eventually become Jordan's partner and boss. 
When Pollin tried to explain the financial plight of the league to a group of players, Jordan's response to NBA 
owners was: "If you can't afford the team, sell the team." Pollin and Jordan eventually made their peace, for a 
while. Leonsis, also a former Jordan partner, may want to re-read the transcript of Michael's remarks. . . .  

Can't complete a column without mention of MLB Commissioner Bud Selig, who came under criticism from 
Wisconsin lawmakers this week in HBO's "Real Sports" for getting Wisconsin to build the Milwaukee 
Brewers a fabulous new stadium and then cutting team payroll and putting the team up for sale at a price 
much higher than before the stadium existed. It's a quagmire My Main Man doesn't need when he should be 
spending his time finding a way to move the Expos here.  

Have an opinion or question? Reach me at Talkback@washpost.com. Support for Bud Selig in his time of
need is welcomed.

© 2004 The Washington Post Company  
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Bailey trade is all but final

By Lynn DeBruin and Lee Rasizer, Rocky Mountain News

February 28, 2004

Mike Shanahan has scheduled a Thursday news conference, presumably to 
announce the blockbuster trade of Clinton Portis for Champ Bailey.

But the trade parameters already are in place and apparently so are Bailey's 
contract numbers. 

Agent Jack Reale, who represents Bailey, said it's a matter of reviewing the 
documentation. 

"We have to make sure it says what it means and means what it says," he said 
Friday. "Some of the things are a little bit creative. Doing the deal will take into account the Broncos' salary-
cap situation in certain years, funding issues and cash flow issues." 

Reale classified as incorrect a report in The Boston Globe that said the deal was worth $53 million over six 
years and included an $18 million signing bonus, with a $27 million payout in the first three years. 

But those close to the negotiations believe that is in the ballpark of what Bailey - a four-time Pro Bowl 
cornerback - will receive. In addition to Bailey, Denver will get Washington's second- round pick (No. 42 
overall).

Reale said it would take him a day or two to review the documentation. While that happens, the Broncos are 
getting their finances in order. They already re-signed linebacker Al Wilson to a long-term deal, restructured 
contracts for John Mobley and Matt Lepsis, and made the decision to release starting left tackle Ephraim 
Salaam.

'D' IS PRIORITY: Bailey, a two- 

way star in college, told reporters Wednesday that he would love to play offense with his next team. But Reale
said that was by no means a major aspect in negotiations with Denver. 

"If he would play no offense, that would not be a problem," Reale said Friday. 

Rocky Mountain News
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Champ Bailey is expected to 
be the topic of Thursday's 
news conference set up by 
Broncos head coach Mike 
Shanahan.
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Lincicome: Portis vs. who? Let's not back team into a corner

February 28, 2004

Name a cornerback, any cornerback. Hall of Fame, next door neighbor, friend of the family, 
any cornerback. Make a list.

Name an NFL running back. Any running back. Write down the names. Go get another sheet of 
paper. 

We all have heard of Walter Payton or Jim Brown or Terrell Davis. Ask the next 10 people you meet what the 
following men do for a living. 

Patrick Surtain. Dré Bly. Chris McAlister. 

They could be bail bondsmen, street mimes, paramedics, or, ah yes, maybe even cornerbacks. Pro Bowl 
cornerbacks. Just this year. 

So was Champ Bailey a Pro Bowl cornerback, of course, although until the Broncos determined Bailey was the 
answer to all that ails the local franchise and Clinton Portis was not, I am not sure four of five folks would not 
have named him the welterweight champion of Newfoundland. 

And Bailey is, we have come to learn, the very best, a shutdown corner, a new phrase which means, I think, 
any time a touchdown is scored, it is somebody else's fault. And it must be pointed out that 45 touchdowns 
were allowed by the Redskins last year, 23 by passing, while the Broncos gave up 32 and only 17 passing. 

Try this. Ask the guy on the next bar stool if he has ever heard of . . . no, wait, I'll do it myself. 

Willie Brown. 

Ex-mayor of San Francisco, right? Or was that Willie Wood. 

Neither one. Both are Hall of Famers, although Wood was a safety. 

Don't give up yet. Lem Barney? Mel Blount? Jimmy Johnson? The coach with the hair, that Jimmy Johnson? 
No, not the coach with the hair, the cornerback, played with the 49ers. Rafer's brother. 

This test has been brought to you by the Society for Preventing More Shanahan Stupidity, SPMSS, my own 
organization.

Membership is by subscription only. 

Here's more logic, straight from the SPMSS newsletter. I'll take a show of hands on this one. What is the 
one position that Mike Shanahan seems to know how to fill? 

Running back. Unanimous agreement. 

Rocky Mountain News
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And what is the one position he can't fill with a scoop, a ladle and both hands? Cornerback. Right. 

The evidence of the one - Davis and Olandis Gary and Mike Anderson and Portis - is overwhelming in 
Shanahan's favor. Evidence of the other - Dale Carter, Ray Crockett, Denard Walker, Willie Middlebrooks, 
Deltha O'Neal - is just as compelling, maybe more compelling. 

So, why should Shanahan's judgment of Champ Bailey be any better than it has been on any other 
cornerback? In fact, there may be a Shanahan Curse of Cornerbacks, that once they get on his team they turn
into idiots, like the pair who watched Marvin Harrison get up off the turf in Indianapolis and run into the end 
zone. 

If I were Bailey, I would not be so anxious to join this long list of Shanahan blunders. It's like catching a cold. 
You can't remember where you got it, but you do know that Shanahan was sneezing. 

Logic says that you should let Shanahan choose the running backs, or the drapes, or the wallpaper or where 
to have dinner, but do not let him pick your cornerback. 

The argument for the Broncos trading a Pro Bowl running back for a Pro Bowl corner is that good corners 
are harder to find. 

Certainly they are in the Hall of Fame. 

By my count there are only seven Hall of Fame cornerbacks and 23 running backs. 

Bailey would seem to have a better chance of one day getting there than Portis, and that is because Portis 
does seem a bit fragile for the job he has to do. Portis could be Barry Sanders if he stays healthy, and I 
suppose Bailey could be Ronnie Lott - now there's a Hall of Fame corner we have heard of. 

Was Lott more important than Roger Craig? Was Terrell Davis more important than John Elway? There is an 
order to these things. 

Quarterbacks are more important than running backs and running backs are more important than 
cornerbacks. Linebackers are more important. Defensive ends. Some kickers. 

Here's where the Broncos are. They have an adequate defense and an inferior offense, certainly worse 
without Portis. To remove Portis from the offense is to depend on Jake Plummer to win games as Elway could 
do even without Davis. 

This will not happen. Plummer needs more help than does the secondary. 

This is panic or it is ego or it is punishment, none of which is good reason to do it. And this is not good. No, it 
is not. 

lincicomeb@RockyMountainNews.com

MORE LINCICOME COLUMNS »
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Deal Nears Completion
Bailey-for-Portis Trade Expected This Weekend

By Nunyo Demasio 
Washington Post Staff Writer 
Saturday, February 28, 2004; Page D03 

A trade between the Washington Redskins and Denver Broncos that will send 
cornerback Champ Bailey to Denver for tailback Clinton Portis is expected to 
be completed this weekend after Bailey examines and then signs the Broncos' 
contract proposal, Bailey's agent said yesterday. 

"Both sides believe that we have an agreement in principle," Jack Reale, 
Bailey's agent, said yesterday from his Atlanta office. "It's now reduced to 
examining the writings and the approval and signings by all parties. It'll 
probably take another couple of days before it's done." 

Reale received the first detailed contract proposal from the Broncos yesterday, 
one day after Bailey visited Denver with his wife, Hanady, and concluded he 
would be comfortable living there. 

NFL trades cannot be officially completed until March 3, the start of the free 
agency period. Paul Kirk, a Broncos spokesman contacted by e-mail 
yesterday, said officials with the team were not commenting on the Bailey 
negotiations.

Reale disputed a published report that Bailey had signed a six-year, $53 
million contract, including an $18 million signing bonus. However, according 
to sources with knowledge of the negotiations, Bailey's new contract will not 
be far off from those figures. 

According to two sources who spoke on condition of anonymity because the 
deal was not complete, Reale has been negotiating with Denver within the 
framework of a six-year, $50 million contract, with a signing bonus between $16 million and $18 
million. The first three years of Bailey's contract are expected to average $8 million. 

According to a source with knowledge of the contract, Bailey's new deal will be considerably richer than 
the offer he turned down from the Redskins before last season. In August, Bailey declined a nine-year, 
$55 million offer, partly because of a $14.75 million signing bonus that wasn't fully guaranteed.

On Feb. 11, the Redskins and Bailey resumed negotiations for the first time since training camp, and 
Bailey rejected a similar offer, including a smaller signing bonus. Redskins owner Daniel Snyder then 
granted the cornerback permission to seek a trade. 

© 2004 The Washington Post Company
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Bailey, Broncos agree to deal

By Jody Foldesy 
THE WASHINGTON TIMES 
Published February 28, 2004

    Washington Redskins cornerback Champ Bailey has agreed in principle to a contract with 
the Denver Broncos, all but guaranteeing a blockbuster trade between the two teams 
Wednesday.
    The Redskins will trade Bailey and a second-round pick to Denver for running back 
Clinton Portis now that Bailey and the Broncos have come to terms on a six-year deal worth 
more than $50 million.
    Agent Jack Reale said the sides are "still working on the language and documentation" 
but he acknowledged that terms essentially are in place. Denver sent Reale a rough written 
proposal yesterday, and the final version will come this weekend.
    "We're pretty close," Reale said. "Again, you can never be sure until you see the [final] 
deal in writing."
    Reale disputed a Boston Globe report that the contract was for six years, and $53 million, 
with $18 million of guaranteed money and $27 million of scheduled compensation over the 
first three years.  
    "Bits and pieces of that are correct, but the overall description is wrong," Reale said.
    An NFL source familiar with negotiations said those details were accurate earlier in the 
week but could have changed slightly in recent days.
    A contract agreement hasn't been considered a major hurdle because the Broncos made it 
clear from the start they were prepared to meet Bailey's financial expectations. The last big 
obstacle to the trade was cleared Wednesday when Bailey had a positive visit to Denver.
    The contract differs considerably from the proposal Washington made last preseason. 
That offer was for nine years and $55 million, with $14.7 million in guaranteed money 
though the latter included $1.3 million Bailey was guaranteed to make anyway in his rookie 
contract.
    In terms of average annual value, Bailey's new deal will approach $9 million a year, 
easily making him the NFL's highest paid cornerback. Washington's proposal was for 
$6.1 million annually, well below the top-paid corners, and included superfluous eighth and 
ninth seasons that couldn't be used for signing bonus proration and were in place only to 
inflate the average annual value.
    In essence, Denver's figures demonstrate how differently the two clubs view the four-time 
Pro Bowl player. While the Broncos are happy to make Bailey the NFL's best-paid corner, 
Redskins sources say Washington soured on Bailey after talks stalled in the preseason and 
he became increasingly ambivalent about staying.
    Having a trade for Bailey in place is important for the Redskins as they prepare for a free 
agent binge to start the signing and trading period Wednesday. The club's exact salary cap 
space won't be clear until it issues tender offers for its restricted free agents and exclusive 
rights players next week, but four cuts this week and the departure of Bailey should leave 
Washington with more than $15 million of spending room.
    The first acquisitions will be quarterback Mark Brunell and Portis. The Redskins have 
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negotiated a seven-year, $43 million deal with Brunell and will acquire him by sending a 
third-round pick to the Jacksonville Jaguars. The club also is expected to discuss a new deal 
with Portis this offseason, but one isn't necessary to complete the Bailey trade.
    Defense will be the Redskins' focus as free agency starts at 12:01 a.m. Wednesday. 
Washington is targeting Tennessee Titans defensive end Jevon Kearse, but sources say there 
is some concern about Kearse's price tag.
    Elsewhere on the defensive line, the Redskins are interested in New York Giants tackle 
Cornelius Griffin and Chicago Bears end Phillip Daniels, the latter of whom will be a cap 
cut. The Redskins also appear interested in the Oakland Raiders' Rod Coleman.
    At linebacker, Washington will pursue the Bears' Warrick Holdman, assuming he is a cap 
casualty. In the secondary, the Redskins want Seattle Seahawks cornerback Shawn Springs 
and appear ready to pursue Carolina Panthers safety Deon Grant.
    On offense, tight end Jim Kleinsasser is a key target. Sources familiar with Washington's 
deliberations said tight end Byron Chamberlain will not be cut. The former Pro Bowl target 
will receive a $50,000 roster bonus Monday and be given a chance to get in shape and 
stretch the field next season.

Copyright © 2004 News World Communications, Inc. All rights reserved.
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In Denver, Bailey Likes What He Sees

By Nunyo Demasio 
Washington Post Staff Writer 
Friday, February 27, 2004; Page D01 

After completing his trip to Denver yesterday, Washington Redskins 
cornerback Champ Bailey remained receptive to joining the Broncos. 

The visit, which Bailey's agent, Jack Reale, described in positive terms, 
appears to have cemented the trade shipping Bailey to the Broncos for star 
tailback Clinton Portis.

Bailey -- a native of Georgia -- and wife Hanady spent most of Wednesday 
checking out the city and the team's facilities. 

Now, Reale is awaiting a written proposal from Denver officials, according to 
sources familiar with the talks. Bailey is reportedly negotiating a six-year 
contract worth roughly $50 million, including a conventional signing bonus of 
$16 million to $18 million. 

Initially, the trade was contingent on both Bailey and Portis agreeing to new 
contracts with their suitors. However, the Redskins have put a new contract 
with Portis on the back burner, and hope to get it done by training camp. 

The trade, which includes the Redskins sending Denver their second-round 
pick, is expected to be agreed upon by the weekend, according to two sources 
in the talks who requested anonymity. 

One NFL source said that Portis -- through agent Drew Rosenhaus -- was 
seeking a signing bonus of close to $20 million, which hindered negotiations. 
However, a Redskins source with intimate knowledge of negotiations 
described that claim as false. 

The Redskins say they are confident that they can sign Portis to a new contract before training camp. 
Although Rosenhaus has a reputation for being a tough negotiator -- the Tennessee Titans didn't name 
defensive end Jevon Kearse as their franchise player because of Rosenhaus's contract demands -- the 
agent has worked well with owner Daniel Snyder, who handles major contracts for the Redskins. Last 
offseason, two of Rosenhaus's clients -- defensive tackle Jermaine Hailey and defensive end Regan 
Upshaw -- were signed by the Redskins. 

"We have an excellent working relationship with Drew Rosenhaus," Redskins Vice President Vinny 
Cerrato said yesterday. "Eventually, he's getting a new deal."

Portis has two seasons and a total of $830,000 left on his contract. During the Pro Bowl, Portis 
suggested he would hold out in training camp without a new deal. The Broncos -- who have a policy 
against redoing contracts with more than one year left -- put him on the trading block soon after.

Page 1 of 2washingtonpost.com: In Denver, Bailey Likes What He Sees

2/27/2004http://www.washingtonpost.com/ac2/wp-dyn/A10353-2004Feb26?language=printer



The Baileys -- who have a son, Keevan -- capped their Wednesday trip by watching the Lakers beat the 
Nuggets with Denver Coach Mike Shanahan from a luxury box at Pepsi Center. Earlier in the day, 
Bailey's wife checked out Denver neighborhoods while the cornerback and his agent spent time at 
Bowlen Broncos Centre, Denver's training facility in Englewood. 

Before the visit, Bailey, 25, had been to Denver once; his wife had never gone. Before joining the 
Redskins in 1999, Bailey spent his college and high school years in Georgia. 

"I know what the organization's all about, but I just don't know much about the city," Bailey told the 
Rocky Mountain News during his trip. "That's the main concern I have, learning what the area is like. 
It's a little far from home, but I wouldn't mind getting away."

If the Bailey-Portis deal falls through, the Jets are considered Bailey's likely destination with the Seattle 
Seahawks having an outside chance. The Jets reportedly have offered various proposals, including their 
first-round pick (12th overall) and reserve tailback Lamont Jordan. According to an NFL source, the 
Seahawks' bid for Bailey doesn't include their top running back, Shaun Alexander. 

© 2004 The Washington Post Company
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Bailey-Portis deal looks imminent

By Jody Foldesy 
THE WASHINGTON TIMES 
Published February 27, 2004

    A deal sending Washington Redskins cornerback Champ Bailey to the Denver Broncos is 
expected to be made as soon as today.
    The last obstacle to a trade that would swap Bailey and a second-round pick for Broncos 
running back Clinton Portis was overcome Wednesday when the cornerback had a positive 
visit to Denver.
    "It's kind of hard to come here and not want to be here," Bailey told Denver-area reporters 
Wednesday night.
    Agent Jack Reale and the Broncos negotiated yesterday on a contract expected to be in 
the six-year, $50 million range. Reale did not return phone messages but told the Associated 
Press talks "have progressed considerably."
    NFL sources said in recent days that Denver was willing to meet Bailey's financial 
expectations, so negotiations were not expected to be a key issue.
    Washington is expected to discuss a new deal for Portis at some point, as well. But unlike 
Bailey, Portis has no ability to hold up a trade because he remains under contract for two 
seasons at salary cap-friendly rates.

Copyright © 2004 News World Communications, Inc. All rights reserved.
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Give Broncos edge in Bailey-for-Portis swap

(Feb. 27, 2004) -- If you're a fan of the Washington Redskins, you probably have some 
issues with the proposed trade to ship Champ Bailey to the Denver Broncos for 
Clinton Portis.

It's understandable. Great cornerbacks are rare. Giving 
one up seems unfathomable at almost any price.  

But if it makes you feel any better, many Broncos fans 
are equally squeamish about the likelihood of Portis 
making his next run a one-way dash to Washington. 
Great backs aren't exactly plentiful, either.

The complaints I've heard from both ends of this 
blockbuster deal in the making would indicate that this is registering as a win-win … 
or, perhaps, a lose-lose. When you're talking about an exchange of two players in the 
prime of their sterling careers, it's hard to declare one side the clear victor until you 
see the results on the field.  

But I'm inclined to think the Broncos are going to end up 
getting the better of it, and not simply because the 
Redskins also are supposed to be throwing in a 
second-round draft pick. 

The Broncos had the NFL's fourth-ranked defense 
overall and were sixth against the pass last season, 
which wouldn't imply a crying need for improvement. 
But adding a shutdown cornerback, something they 
sorely needed, could very well push them into the 
category of defensive dominance.  

With a much stronger and more experienced 
secondary, the Broncos could play the sort of defense 
that went a long way toward helping the New England 
Patriots win a second Super Bowl in three seasons. 

By Vic Carucci
National Editor, NFL.com

NFL Network

NFL Network

Analysis, opinions, features 
and more! 

Redskins CB Champ 

Bailey could have an 

immediate impact on 

Denver's defense...

Select Tea

• Ask Vic:
at the c

• Kirwan:
franchis
mean?

• Humble
looks re

• Brunell
headed

Page 1 of 3NFL.com - NFL News

3/2/2004http://www.nfl.com/news/story/7123880



NFL.COM
CONTESTS 

PLAYER

PROGRAMS

HISTORY 

INTERNATIONAL 
NFL SUNDAY 

TICKET 
USA FOOTBALL 

WIRELESS

When you start out with blanket coverage, your pass-
rushing options increase tremendously. You can be so much more creative and take 
many more risks that you would otherwise keep to a minimum. You also can do all 
sorts of mixing of coverages to baffle opposing quarterbacks the way the Patriots did 
on a regular basis.  

Bailey, 25, is talented and smart. He has been selected to the Pro Bowl four times in 
five seasons. He is either the first name or certainly among the first two or three 
names on anyone's list of the best cornerbacks in the game. The beauty of having 
Bailey on your team is that you can assign him to an opponent's top receiver -- who 
would normally command double coverage -- by himself. That leaves a safety or 
linebacker available to blitz or provide coverage elsewhere.  

You can search hard and not find a cornerback of Bailey's caliber. The general rule is 
that when you have someone like that, you do everything possible to keep him.  

Portis, 22, is a highly gifted player as well. It is hard to 
imagine any team parting ways with a back who has 
rushed for 1,508 and 1,591 yards in his first two NFL 
seasons and who has scored 29 touchdowns. 

But we are talking about the Broncos, who make finding 
super-talented running backs seem as easy as turning 
on the automatic drip coffee maker in the morning. 
They gave us a sixth-round draft pick named Terrell 
Davis, who seemed like a one-of-a-kind back until 
fourth-rounder Olandis Gary came along and ran for 
1,159 yards in 1999. And just as we were marveling 
about Gary, along comes another sixth-rounder, Mike 
Anderson, to rush for 1,487 yards in 2000.  

We should be overwhelmed by Portis' production since 
he joined the Broncos as a second-round pick from 

Miami in 2002, but when we see the white horses on both sides of his helmet, we 
automatically presume it is the way it is supposed to be. After watching rookie Quentin 
Griffin step in as impressively as he did for the injured Portis through the final two 
weeks of the season, it's impossible not to embrace the notion that another big-time 
ball carrier has rolled off of Denver's assembly line.  

It's also easy to see the Broncos offense becoming even stronger with Jake Plummer
continuing to progress in his knowledge of and comfort within Mike Shanahan's 
complex scheme.

There is little doubt that Portis will be a huge help 
to a Redskins team that, under Joe Gibbs, will 
become reacquainted with the importance of 
having a dominant running back. I have faith that 
Gibbs and Joe Bugel will put together a formidable 
offensive line, although it will take some doing (and 
time) to reach the run-blocking excellence that the 
Broncos enjoy. I also believe Gibbs when he says 
the Redskins -- who have so far focused on fixing 
their offense by trading for Mark Brunell and closing in on acquiring Portis -- will 
aggressively pursue defensive help when the free-agency signing period begins March 
3. Gibbs could certainly upgrade a woeful pass rush in a hurry by picking up Jevon

... while Broncos RB 

Clinton Portis would fit 

right into Joe Gibbs' 

offensive scheme.
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Kearse from the Tennessee Titans.  

Still, I think in the long run the loss of Bailey -- whose extraordinary cover skills did 
plenty to give Washington whatever pass rush it had -- will do more to hurt the 
Redskins than the gain of Portis will do to help them. And I think the addition of Bailey, 
along with the healthy return of key defensive players who were hurt last season, will 
allow the Broncos to feel as if they came out on top in one of the bigger trades to hit 
the NFL in years.  
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The Denver Post 
broncos

Bailey's new contract trade's only necessity
By Adam Schefter  
Denver Post Sports Writer 

Thursday, February 26, 2004 - 

Another obstacle to the pending blockbuster Broncos deal presented itself Wednesday, when 
Washington director of player personnel Vinny Cerrato said the Redskins do not need a new contract 
in place with Clinton Portis before they complete a trade with Denver.  

The Broncos, however, will need one with Washington cornerback Champ Bailey, who spent 
Wednesday in Denver visiting with team officials. 

The Redskins have no plans for Portis to visit Washington, nor to delve any further into his contract 
situation before the proposed trade. 

"We're comfortable with our position if the deal works out," said Cerrato, whose organization has had 
one conversation this week with Portis' agent, Drew Rosenhaus. "We're comfortable with our position 
with Clinton and with his agent." 

Bailey spent Wednesday meeting with Broncos coaches. At the same time, his wife, Hanady, 
launched a housing search in the metro area. Bailey's Atlanta-based agent, Jack Reale, conducted 
contract negotiations with Denver's front office. 

Then, joined by Broncos coach Mike Shanahan and the rest of the team's front office, they adjourned 
to the Nuggets-Lakers game on Wednesday night before the Baileys returned to Atlanta. 

"It's kind of hard to come here and not want to be here," Bailey said at the Nuggets game. 

It is up to Bailey's agent to make it happen. 

"It's been a good day," Reale said. "We've certainly had some very serious discussions. We're going 
to have to see some things reduced to writing and evaluate them and make sure they are as we both 
feel they should be. Then we'll go on from there." 

Asked if he were optimistic the trade would go through, Reale said: "Things are moving along and 
beyond that, I wouldn't want to hazard a guess." 

All sides agree a resolution is near. With the NFL's trading period beginning Wednesday, it is only a 
matter of days - if not hours - until a trade is consummated. 

"I would say something would happen before the end of the week," 
Cerrato said. "I would think by the weekend and no later than Monday, 
something will be done." 

Before returning for Atlanta, Bailey was seeking answers to how he 
would find life in the West, where he never has lived. Bailey attended 
high school and college in Georgia, then moved north to Washington. 
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Reale said Bailey, 25, is willing to uproot his wife and son, Keevan. 

"Oh, yes, he's open-minded to coming to Denver," Reale said of the 
four-time Pro Bowl cornerback. "I think he's very open-minded on that 
subject." 

The Redskins insist the ultimate decision belongs to them. 

"This (trade) is on Denver's side, to see if it can get a deal worked out 
with Champ's agent," Cerrato said. "I think the New York Jets are doing 
the same. Then we're weighing options and going from there. But we 
will choose where we want to send him, the agent will not." 

The Redskins and Broncos have agreed in principle on trade terms. 
Denver would send Portis to Washington for Bailey and the Redskins' 
second-round pick in April. 

The Redskins' trade talks with the Jets look as if they are a fallback plan. The 
Jets are offering a package of players that includes running back LaMont Jordan
and their first-round draft pick. 

Denver's deal for Bailey is contingent on nothing more than a deal for Bailey. 

"This whole thing is crazy," said Denver fullback Reuben Droughns, scheduled 
to become an unrestricted free agent next week. 

With Portis looking to be on the way out, with fullback Mike Anderson debating 
whether to accept a pay cut or hit free agency and with Droughns hoping to 
strike it rich somewhere, Denver's most experienced running back this season 
might be second-year pro Quentin Griffin. 

"You know who's probably having the toughest time right now?" Droughns said.
"(Denver running backs coach Bobby Turner), he's losing his core guys. He's 
got to be the most disturbed guy right now. I heard when he found out about 
all this, he was like: 'What? Oh, my gosh.' It's really unbelievable. But this is 
the business. If you feel like that's the move you've got to make to get your 
team back into Super Bowl shape, then that's what we have to do." 

Until this week, it was a move most Broncos could not imagine. When safety Nick Ferguson ran into 
Bailey at a party Friday night, he kidded about where Washington's perennial Pro Bowl selection 
might end up. 

"We kind of joked about going to Denver, the possibility of him going there," Ferguson said. "We 
said, 'Would it be possible? That would be cool.' At the time I was not aware it was anything being 
talked about period. 

"Once I found out, it was really weird. I was like, 'What?' I didn't know it was actually going to 
happen." 
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Guest work remains

Bailey visits Denver but hasn't decided to join Broncos yet

By Lynn DeBruin, Rocky Mountain News

February 26, 2004

With the richest contract in Denver Broncos history at stake, Champ Bailey figured 
he could afford to play a little hooky from school and check out the Mile High City. 

Though he headed back to Georgia late Wednesday night, if his whirlwind visit was 
any indication, look for the Pro Bowl cornerback to return soon - to sign on the 
dotted line.  

"I wouldn't say I'm set on anything . . . but Denver, it's hard to come here and not 
want to be here," Bailey said.  

His day started with a limousine ride from the airport, followed by a tour of Broncos facilities and ended in a 
luxury box at the Pepsi Center for the down-to-the-wire Nuggets- Los Angeles Lakers game.  

"It's been good so far," Bailey said. "Hopefully, I can stay here a couple weeks and really see what it's all 
about."

Among those trying to make him feel welcome were coach Mike Shanahan, position coach David Gibbs, team 
captain Rod Smith and tackle George Foster, a former teammate at the University of Georgia.  

While Bailey admitted one day in Denver might not go far enough to ease all of his apprehensions about the 
city, he said he was focused on the people he would be around every day.  

"That means more than anything," he said. "If you can't go to work and be happy, it doesn't matter about 
anything else."  

Just ask running back Clinton Portis, who will be headed to the Washington Redskins if Bailey signs off on the 
blockbuster trade with the Broncos.  

Portis' unhappiness with his contract apparently sparked the trade talks.  

And while Bailey's agent insisted Wednesday that no contract terms have been finalized, those close to the 
negotiations believe it eventually will go through - as long as Bailey and his wife Hanady feel comfortable in 
Denver.

He had visited Denver only one other time, three years ago, and his wife never had been here.  

"When you talk about a team like (Denver), there's no question they're one of the best in the league," Bailey 
said.

"I know what the organization's all about, but I just don't know much about the city. That's the main concern 
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I have, learning what the area's like. It's a little far from home, but I don't mind getting away."  

While Bailey and agent Jack Reale met with Shanahan and his staff, Bailey's wife toured various Denver 
neighborhoods.  

"You can't ever say anything is a certainty in this business," Reale said. "But we had a good day 
(Wednesday)."  

While Bailey and his wife return to Georgia, where both are finishing their college degrees, contract talks will 
continue.

"We really don't have any time constraints, neither the Broncos nor (us)," Reale said, noting the deal couldn't 
be announced before the new league year starts Wednesday. "We'll keep talking, and things will generally 
work themselves out."

He gave the Broncos credit for being one of the most competitive and innovative NFL organizations.  

"Having (Bailey) here is testimonial to that," he said. "There were a lot of teams that didn't think that they 
could do this."  

Bailey is regarded as one of the top lockdown cornerbacks in the league.  

But he also was a star on offense in high school and college.  

Asked if he will try to negotiate a chance to play offense in Denver, he smiled and said, "Anywhere I go, I'm 
going to definitely talk to whatever coach I have about playing offense."  

There's no question, though, that Denver is preparing to pay him more than $50 million over six years to 
boost the defense.

He said Shanahan gave a good sales pitch to that end.  

"He definitely gave me a lot of credit for what I've done, let me know how great an asset I would be to this 
team," said Bailey, who has been to four Pro Bowls in five seasons. "He welcomed me. He definitely wants 
me. It's all about what I want to do if the trade goes down. I'm definitely going to take my time to evaluate 
the whole thing so I make the right decision."  

While the New York Jets and Detroit Lions also have made offers for Bailey, one place he won't go is back to 
Washington.

The Redskins offered him a nine- year, $55 million deal before last season, but he rejected it because it was 
back-loaded.  

The Redskins have since placed a franchise tag on him to prevent him from hitting the open market next 
week. The blockbuster trade would send him to Denver, in addition to the Redskins' second-round draft pick.  

"I've had a great stay in D.C.," Bailey said. "They've been great to me. If it's my time to move, then I'll 
move."  

He didn't appear fazed that signing him meant the Broncos trading a young superstar like Portis, who has 
rushed for more than 3,000 yards in his first two seasons.  

"Like I said, this is the NFL," he said. "(NFL all-time leading rusher) Emmitt Smith got cut (by the Dallas 
Cowboys). Come on. It ain't getting any bigger than that."  

Copyright 2004, Rocky Mountain News. All Rights Reserved. 
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Krieger: Trade is sensible . . . if you're Bowlen

February 26, 2004

So it's all about Pat Bowlen's rules. It's not about how good Clinton Portis is, or whether he 
deserves a raise. 

The Broncos are trading the best player on their team because they don't renegotiate anyone's 
contract until the final year. Period.  

Well, except for Mike Shanahan, who got a new contract last summer with three years left on his old one.  

Oh, and Mike Anderson, who has been asked to renegotiate his contract down to the minimum salary.  

And Matt Lepsis, John Mobley and Ed McCaffrey, all asked to renegotiate their deals downward.  

Other than that, the Broncos are dead set against renegotiation.  

Idle question of the day: Who has done his job better the last two years, Shanahan or Portis? Who deserves a 
new contract more?  

To review, the Broncos' rule against renegotiating applies to the most exciting player on the team - "special 
times two" in Shannon Sharpe's words - but not to the coach or the organization itself.  

As Church Lady would say, how conveeeeenient.

Look, every team tries to prevent demands to renegotiate. They all have rules. The question is whether you 
let that rule force your hand if you have a player with a chance to be one of the best ever.  

If you can justify a new deal for a coach who last won a playoff game at the end of the 1998 season, you can 
justify it for the third running back in NFL history to rush for 1,500 yards in each of his first two seasons.  

Other players demand to renegotiate and you tell them they're no Clinton Portis, a pretty safe bet.  

Here's another window into the Broncos' thinking, from Shanahan:  

"If he decided he didn't want to play, we're going to have another back run for 1,200, 1,500 yards."  

That was last spring, after Portis first suggested the salary of a utility infielder was perhaps inappropriate for 
an NFL star.  

This is really the heart of the argument. Is Portis a special player or just another in a long line of capable 
backs? Any number of correspondents assure me I could gain 1,000 yards behind the Broncos offensive line.  

I appreciate the confidence, and I do try to stay in shape, but I must disagree.  
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Couple hundred, maybe.  

Supporters of the Portis-for-Champ Bailey trade in Denver make the same argument as detractors in 
Washington: You can always find a 1,000-yard back. Lockdown cover corners are rare jewels.  

After all, the Patriots won the Super Bowl with a lockdown cover corner and mediocre running back, didn't 
they?

Look. You would never have traded Barry Sanders or Jim Brown or Walter Payton for a cornerback of any 
kind. The best running backs are franchise carriers. A cornerback, no matter how good, isn't in on enough 
plays to carry a franchise.  

For every New England, there are a half-dozen teams with great cover corners who go nowhere - the Dolphins
with Sam Madison and Patrick Surtain, the Ravens with Chris McAlister, the Raiders with Charles Woodson and
Phillip Buchanon, and, of course, the Redskins, with Bailey and Fred Smoot.  

But back to Shanahan's argument that he can get 1,500 yards out of anyone he sticks back there. The year 
Anderson ran for 1,487 yards, the Broncos had a scary passing game, ranked third in the league. Last year, 
the Broncos' passing game scared only their own fans. Sharpe and Ed McCaffrey are at or very near the end 
of the line. Rod Smith remains an excellent player, but he, too, is getting on.  

The passing game was ranked 22nd in the league last season. The running game, with Portis, was second. 
Portis was the offense.  

It's not his total yards so much as the average - 5.5 yards per carry - that tells you Portis is one of a kind. Of 
the top 20 rushers in NFL history, only two averaged 5 yards a carry - Brown (5.2) and Sanders (5.0).  

The same people who complain Portis is too small (5-foot-11, 205 pounds) tell me Quentin Griffin (5-7, 195) 
will have no problem taking his place.  

They also mention Ahmaad Galloway, the 235th player taken in the draft last year. I say, let's get him an 
NFL carry before penciling him into the lineup, shall we?  

And, of course, they point out Portis was a second-round draft pick, so Shanahan can just replace him with 
the second-round pick Washington is throwing into the deal. So long as he doesn't pick Paul Toviessi or Terry 
Pierce instead.  

If Portis suffers a career-ending injury in the next couple of years, this trade will look brilliant. If he has 
another seven or eight years like his first two, it will look really dumb.  

Either way, Bowlen will have shown who's in charge, and that's what matters.  

kriegerd@RockyMountainNews.com or 303-892-5297

MORE KRIEGER COLUMNS »
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Bailey pays a visit to Denver 

By Camera staff 

February 26, 2004

DENVER — The Denver Broncos' trade of running back Clinton Portis to Washington for cornerback Champ Bailey and a 
second-round draft pick is close enough to a done deal that Bailey came to Denver Wednesday to personally visit with 
Broncos officials and take in the Nuggets-Lakers game at the Pepsi Center. 

"I feel like this is a first-class organization and I'm a first-class player," Bailey said. "Hopefully, things will work out." 

The teams have agreed in principle to the trade, with the last remaining obstacle being the Broncos 
working out a contract with Bailey, a four-time Pro Bowler. Even after that happens, a deal can't be 
officially announced until Wednesday, the beginning of the offseason trade and free-agency period.  

"It's hard for us to really say this is done, that is done, because some of the stuff is still up in the air," 
Redskins coach Joe Gibbs said Wednesday.

Copyright 2004, The Daily Camera. All Rights Reserved. 
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Bailey heads west to check Broncos

By Jody Foldesy 
THE WASHINGTON TIMES 
Published February 26, 2004

    Washington Redskins cornerback Champ Bailey visited Denver yesterday to evaluate the 
Broncos' organization as the clubs seek to complete a blockbuster trade.
    Bailey, tendered as the Redskins' franchise player, could come to terms on a long-term 
deal with the Broncos in coming days. NFL sources say Bailey is seeking a six-year pact in 
the $50 million range and that Denver is prepared to meet his demands.
    The larger issue seems to be Bailey's impression of the Broncos. Like quarterback Mark 
Brunell, whom Washington has agreed to acquire in a separate trade, Bailey essentially has 
the final say on his destination because of his weighty salary cap figure. A club wouldn't 
want to complete a trade unless Bailey were willing to sign long-term.
    Conversely, any long-term deal worked out between the Redskins and running back 
Clinton Portis, Denver's proposed compensation for Bailey and a second-round pick, would 
have no bearing on whether a deal gets done.
    Although the Redskins are believed to be negotiating with Portis, the young rusher 
remains under contract for two years at cheap rates and has only the threat of a training 
camp holdout to sway his situation.
    Meanwhile, Washington has exchanged contract proposals with fullback Bryan Johnson 
and is seeking a multi-year contract agreement. The Redskins would prefer not to tender 
Johnson, a restricted free agent, because he was undrafted in 2000, and there would be no 
compensation if he were signed away.
    Washington's other restricted free agents are wide receiver Darnerien McCants, 
linebacker Antonio Pierce and safety Ifeanyi Ohalete. Only McCants seems likely to get the 
mid-level tender offer, which commands first-round compensation in return for a one-year 
salary of $1.368 million. The low tender offer pays $628,000 and has compensation at the 
player's original draft round.
    Meanwhile, vice president of football operations Vinny Cerrato has signed a three-year 
contract extension as expected. The deal's greatest significance is that it shoots down 
speculation that the hiring of coach Joe Gibbs would lead to Cerrato's quick departure.

Copyright © 2004 News World Communications, Inc. All rights reserved.
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Bailey to tour Denver 
Redskins star almost certain to reach deal if area meets his liking 
BY PAUL WOODY 
TIMES-DISPATCH STAFF WRITER 
Thursday, February 26, 2004 

The travel and tourism experience now will play as much a role in whether Champ Bailey becomes 
a Denver Bronco as the contract Bailey will sign. 

Bailey, who spent the first five years of his NFL career with the Washington Redskins, is expected 
to visit Denver today. If he and his wife find the area to their liking, Bailey is almost certain to sign 
with the Broncos. 

Contract talks between Bailey, his agent Jack Reale and the Broncos have gotten off to a smooth 
start, according to a league source. 

Reale has a history of successful negotiations with Denver - place-kicker Jason Elam also is Reale's 
client - and the Broncos knew going in the parameters of the deal it would take to sign Bailey. 

Bailey will become an unrestricted free agent on March 3. But since the Redskins put their 
"franchise" tag on him, any team that signs Bailey must compensate the Redskins. 

Unless the deal changes, the Broncos will send the Redskins running back Clinton Portis in 
exchange for Bailey and the Redskins second-round draft choice. 

Bailey now has the final say in the situation. If he agrees to play for Denver, the deal can be 
completed. 

The Broncos have two reasons for trading Portis, who gained 1,591 yards on 290 carries (5.5 yards
per carry) last season. 

The Broncos have been trying to acquire a shut-down cornerback for several years, and Bailey is 
perhaps the best available at that position in this crop of free agents. 

And Portis is unhappy with his contract, which has two years remaining, and has hinted that he will 
hold out if it is not renegotiated. 

The Broncos have a knack for finding running backs and feel it will be easier to find a replacement 
for Portis than to find a better cornerback than Bailey. 

The Redskins probably will offer to renegotiate Portis' deal, but they are under no obligation to do 
so quickly. Since he has two years remaining on his contract, Portis has no alternative if the 
Broncos send him to Washington. 

While the deal between the Redskins and Broncos can be made in principle now, it will not be 
official until the trading period opens on March 3. 
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The Denver Post 
broncos

Portis' obligation key issue
By Adam Schefter  
Denver Post Sports Writer 

Wednesday, February 25, 2004 - 

As contract negotiations for Clinton Portis and Champ Bailey continue, 
so do questions about why the Broncos would make the deal.  

In the end, it comes back to money - actually the Broncos' refusal to 
surrender it to a player whose contract is not up. 

The Broncos were informed Portis would hold out unless he received a 
new contract to replace the one that had two years remaining on it at 
base salaries of $380,000 this season and $455,000 in 2005. 

Denver decided the deal it wanted to make was with Washington.  

The Broncos and Redskins have agreed in principle to a trade that is 
contingent on Portis and Bailey working out contracts with their teams. 

"Clinton certainly has proven to be a great 
player," Broncos owner Pat Bowlen said. "But we, 
the Broncos, cannot change our way of doing 
business for Clinton Portis, because if we do that 
then we bring the house down.  

"So as much as we'd like to keep Clinton Portis, as much as I personally like 
the guy, we can't destroy the way that we do business because once we do 
that, we have chaos. 

"Let's be clear about this. We take care of our players. We've been known, as 
an organization, to take care of our players at the end of their contracts. But 
we can't take care of our players until the end of their contract - or you have 
that complete chaos I'm talking about." 

The Broncos are locked in contract talks with Bailey, while the Redskins are 
locked in talks with Portis.  

All sides are optimistic contracts could be completed before the end of the 
week. 

If they are, the trade would become official March 3, the day the NFL trading period begins. 
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The Denver Post 
jim armstrong

Move for Bailey required for rebuilding Broncos' 
D
Opening shots
By Jim Armstrong 
Denver Post Sports Writer 

Wednesday, February 25, 2004 - 

This note's for you, C.P. Remember to lock your doors at night in D.C. ...  

Forget the money and the personality conflicts. The most important aspect of the Clinton Portis-for-
Champ Bailey deal is this: It gives the Broncos a chance to rebuild their defense. Numbers? You 
want numbers? I've got your numbers. At season's end, seven of the 11 defensive starters were free 
agents signed off the street. You don't have to be a rocket scientist or a Mastermind to know that's 
no way to build a Super Bowl contender. ... 

Bailey single- handedly will change the entire dynamic of the Broncos' D. His ability to cover one-on-
one will enable the Broncos to use the blitz at will. Maybe then, if they get some blindside hits on the 
quarterback or force him to hurry his throw, they can start forcing some turnovers. Got numbers 
there, too, now that you asked. The Bronx have accounted for nine puny interceptions in each of the 
past two seasons. Those 18 picks are 20 fewer than they've thrown. ... 

Yes, turnovers are somewhat fluky and arbitrary, but not entirely. You have to pressure the 
quarterback and have playmakers in the secondary, and the Broncos have neither commodity. Fact 
is, they've reached a dangerous point where the players have come to accept their shortcomings at 
forcing turnovers. Getting Bailey could be the first step in turning around the culture of futility that 
permeates the defensive meeting rooms. ... 

Truth is, the Broncos are darn lucky the turnover tables haven't been more one-sided. They've 
committed 51 and forced 42 in the past two seasons. Now for the numbers within the numbers: 
They've fumbled 45 times and lost 13. Their opponents have fumbled 50 times and lost 24. Part of 
that is pure luck, being in the right place at the right time. ... 

Whether it was Portis-for-Bailey or something else, the Broncos had to make a bold move to rebuild 
their defense. A year ago, John Mobley and Ian Gold formed one of the most athletic outside-
linebacker tandems in the league, and Bertrand Berry was an emerging pass rusher. Who's to say 
any of the three will ever play another down in Our Town? ... 

This isn't perfect-world stuff. In a perfect world, Deltha O'Neal and Willie Middlebrooks would be 
the Broncos' starting corners and Portis would rack up several 1,500-yard seasons. But under the 
circumstances, Mike Shanahan is lucky a player of Bailey's caliber is available. And don't forget, 
this is a package deal. It's a reasonable trade, Portis for Bailey, but if the Broncos turn the Redskins' 
second-rounder into a quality starter, it's a steal. ... 

Assuming the deal goes down, the Broncos would have three of the first 50-some picks in the draft. 
While they have obvious needs at tight end and running back, the only offensive position they should 
consider filling in the first two rounds is wide receiver. Other than that, they have to go outside 
linebacker or defensive lineman. ... 
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Which means, of course, Shanahan will use his first-rounder on a running back. He has never done 
it. But then, he had never used a No. 1 on an offensive lineman until last year. ... 

I understand the parents of CU players rallying in defense of Gary Barnett. I understand the 
frustration over their sons' reputations being damaged and the program's image being stained. But if 
the program is as stained as they say, aren't they unwittingly making the case that Barnett should 
go? ... 

If Barnett survives, I'd like to wish him good luck recruiting black players from out of state after last 
week's story of a CU player claiming racial profiling by the Boulder police. Last time I checked, CU 
recruited most of its players from out of state. And, yes, most are black. ... 

By the way, that sound you just heard was CU assistant coaches scurrying to check out the job 
market. Given all the uncertainty in the air in the Big Rock, can you blame them? ... 

Spotted: Ex-CU football coach Rick Neuheisel, skiing at Steamboat Springs with his family. Lucky 
for him, he came and went before anyone could shove a microphone under his chin. 

Catch Jim Armstrong from 7-9 a.m. during "The Press Box" on ESPN radio 560 AM and Tuesday 
nights on Fox Sports Net's "Insider Edition."
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Sharpe opinion: It's a dicey deal

TE doesn't believe a Bailey-Portis trade is good idea for Broncos

By Lynn DeBruin, Rocky Mountain News

February 25, 2004

By hammering out a long-term deal Tuesday with linebacker Al Wilson, the Denver Broncos have their finances in 
order to move forward with a trade for cornerback Champ Bailey.

But not everyone in the organization is happy about the potential blockbuster swap that would send running back 
Clinton Portis to the Washington Redskins. 

Tight end Shannon Sharpe, mulling whether to return for a 15th NFL season, said he is uneasy about giving up 
one of the best backs in the game. 

"When you have a sure-fire guy, you don't want to get rid of him," Sharpe said Tuesday. "Maybe this is the 
Herschel Walker deal and (the Broncos) will get to draft a Troy (Aikman), Emmitt (Smith) and Michael (Irvin) and 
the lot. I don't know. I'm not the GM, but I don't know if I could pull the trigger on this one. 

"I know what Champ Bailey has done for the Redskins. But I know what Clinton Portis has done for my team." 

Portis, Edgerrin James and Eric Dickerson are the only backs in NFL history to rush for 1,500 yards in each of their
first two seasons. 

Portis' 5.5 yards-per-rush average would top Jim Brown's' NFL record of 5.2 yards for a running back if he had the
requisite 750 carries (Portis has 563), and his nine touchdowns in the final three regular-season games marked 
the best three- game stretch in franchise history. 

Asked if other Broncos players feel the way he does, Sharpe said, "To a man. If this trade would go through, they 
wouldn't be happy." 

Some critics of the potential trade claim coach Mike Shanahan is arrogant to believe he can put anyone in the 
backfield and get great results. 

"I don't want to touch that," Sharpe said. "But there's a big difference between a 1,200-yard rusher and 1,800-
yard rusher." 

Sharpe said Terrell Davis was something special, but "Clinton, he's special times two." 

The Broncos decided to push forward with trade talks after becoming irritated with Portis' contract demands and 
hints of a possible holdout, even though he has two years left on a four-year deal. 

Sharpe acknowledged Portis might have hurt his relationship with management by complaining. 

"I'm old-fashioned, but you don't negotiate in the paper. That's why you hire an agent. You don't let personal 
feelings get involved," Sharpe said. "I just wish he had handled it differently. Maybe I'm at fault for not pulling 
him aside and saying, 'Clinton, there's a certain way you do things.' " 
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Then again, Sharpe said, there's no guarantee things would have worked out differently had Portis kept quiet. 

The proposed trade would give Denver the "lockdown" cornerback they have coveted for so long and Washington's
second-round pick (No. 42 overall). 

Bailey's agent, Jack Reale, said he and the Broncos still were working on trade parameters and language in the 
contract. 

"We don't have anything finally resolved or worked out," he said, noting he planned to talk with Denver officials 
again late Tuesday night. 

The Redskins also are talking with the New York Jets and Detroit Lions about a possible deal for Bailey. 

Reale said those conversations will continue until a deal is done. 

"There's a lot of movable parts and a lot of different folks involved," he said. "It's never over until it's over. 
Everybody's got to sign on the dotted line." 

For now, Broncos owner Pat Bowlen appears ready to do that. 

Asked why he would give Bailey big bucks (perhaps more than $50 million over six years) but not Portis, Bowlen 
said: "Our policy when a young player comes in and signs a contract like Portis did is, you live by that contract, 
and when he gets to the last year of that contract, especially with guys like Portis, we renegotiate those contracts.
He's only played two years. It sends the wrong signal to the rest of the players who have to live by that rule." 

Bailey, on the other hand, has played out the five-year deal he signed as a rookie. 

Sharpe has five years left on his deal, but the question is whether he'll be back for one more. 

He wouldn't tip his hand Tuesday. 

Asked if trading Portis would affect his decision, Sharpe said, "Yes and no." 

No, he said, because he knows Shanahan will have somebody capable to carry the football. 

"But I'd like to think me coming back with what we had would have given us the opportunity to get to that next 
level," he said. 

Still, Sharpe added, "I'm not going to let (the Portis trade) be the overwhelming factor." 

Asked about his plans, Sharpe quipped that he's lifting dumbbells some - but also drinking Coca-Cola and eating 
chicken wings. 

"I work out one day, miss two days, work out two days, skip three," he said. "There's no possible way you could 
figure out (my plans)." 

Asked about a timetable, Sharpe gave none. 

"Mike's decision doesn't hinge on what Shannon does," Sharpe said. "He didn't call me to ask me what to do (with 
Portis). And I thought me and Mike was cool. 

"I guess I'd better make a decision soon or he'll be trading me." 

ETC.: The Redskins freed up $10.9 million in salary-cap space by releasing Jesse Armstead, Bruce Smith, Brian 
Barker and Lional Dalton. Some of that money could go toward Portis, though the Redskins don't have to rework 
Portis' deal. 
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Wednesday, February 25, 2004 

Lions lose interest in cornerback
By Len Pasquarelli 
ESPN.com 

Sometimes tough questions have to be asked. 

Like, what if Redskins cornerback Champ Bailey and his wife do not want to move to Denver? Or, what 
happens if a player born in the South, one who's spent his five-year pro career in the Northeast, 
experiences a Rocky Mountain low every time he ponders a move West? 

Heck, what if the Baileys simply don't like that much snow? 

Pretty simple, yet fairly pertinent, questions that will be answered shortly. 

Bailey and his wife Hanady will travel to Denver, possibly as early as Wednesday, to see firsthand the 
city in which they might live with their son, Keevan, for the next six or seven years. The visit is likely to 
take at least a couple days and, given the ramifications involved, will include an extensive tour of the 
area. 

"What if [Bailey] just woke up one day and thought, 'Geez, I don't know anything about Denver. I think 
maybe I'd rather play in New York,' " a close Bailey confidant said. "So it's an element that has to be 
addressed."

Most of Bailey's friends agree his preference would be to play for a team based in the South, or for the 
Detroit Lions, whose roster includes his younger brother Boss, a starting linebacker. But the Lions' 
interest in Champ Bailey seems to have waned, given the steep price of acquiring him. None of the 
teams close to his Atlanta-area home have ardently pursued him. 

Bailey, 25, has played in Denver only once in his career -- in November 2001 (a 17-10 victory by the 
Redskins). Neither Bailey nor his wife have visited for any extensive period, certainly never long 
enough to determine if the city is right for them. Getting a better feel for the city, and for Broncos 
management, is essentially the focus of their trip. 

It is not known if Broncos running back Clinton Portis, the second half of the proposed blockbuster 
trade, will make a similar visit to the Washington area, or if the two-year veteran has even met Redskins 
coaches and team officials. 

The Bailey fact-finding (and perhaps house-hunting) tour isn't apt to dramatically delay the completion 
of a trade in which discussions seem to have slowed over the last day or two. The franchises have 
already agreed in principle to the trade terms -- with the Redskins inexplicably including a second-round 
pick in this year's draft along with four-time Pro Bowl performer Bailey -- but must still reach contract
agreements with the players involved. 

Sources said the Broncos were much further along with Bailey in that regard than the Redskins are with 
Portis, who rushed for more than 1,500 yards in each of his first two seasons. 

ESPN.com: NFL
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Because there remains some small degree of uncertainty to a Washington-Denver swap, agent Jack 
Reale has continued to discuss contract parameters with other teams interested in acquiring Bailey. The 
New York Jets are one of those teams. They have floated a number of proposals to Redskins officials, 
some of which have included veteran players only, others in which they have offered their first-round 
choice in this year's draft. 

Len Pasquarelli is a senior NFL writer for ESPN.com.

ESPN.com: HELP | MEDIA KIT | CONTACT US | TOOLS | SITE MAP
Copyright ©2004 ESPN Internet Ventures. Terms of Use and UPDATED Privacy Policy and Safety Information are applicable to this 
site. Click here for a list of employment opportunities at ESPN.com.  
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February 25, 2004 

Broncos Near Bailey Deal, Not the Jets 

By DAMON HACK

he Jets made several trade offers last week to the Washington Redskins for the Pro Bowl 
cornerback Champ Bailey, but the Redskins appear close to sending Bailey to the Denver Broncos 

for the Pro Bowl running back Clinton Portis. 

Two people with knowledge of the Jets' offers said running back LaMont Jordan would have been 
traded to Washington, the team that one year ago lifted four players from the Jets roster during a 
sometimes-contentious signing period for free agents. 

But at the N.F.L. combine last week in Indianapolis, the Jets and the Redskins freely discussed a trade 
for Bailey, whom the Redskins made available after negotiations for a long-term contract fell apart. 

Under one proposal, Jordan, tight end Anthony Becht and the Jets' first-round pick in April's draft (No. 
12) would have been sent to the Redskins for Bailey, running back Ladell Betts and the Redskins' third-
round pick, one of the players' agents said. 

ESPN.com reported yesterday that the Jets also offered defensive end Shaun Ellis in an effort to lure 
Bailey.

The Redskins entertained offers from several teams at the combine. But a potential deal for Portis — 
who, like Bailey, is among the best at his position and is seeking a larger contract — has the most 
momentum. "I have heard that the Washington-Denver deal was all but done," the agent said. "All they 
have to do is dot the i's and cross the t's." 

Although a Bailey-for-Portis deal would not become official until March 3, the start of the N.F.L. 
trading period, the hurdles for the trade appear to be falling. 

Both teams made moves yesterday that could expedite the deal. Washington cut defensive end Bruce 
Smith, the career sacks leader, and the Pro Bowl linebacker Jessie Armstead to help get under the $80.6 
million salary cap. 

The Broncos, meanwhile, agreed to terms with linebacker Al Wilson, which should help them to reach a 
long-term contract for the 25-year-old Bailey and for Washington to do the same for Portis, 22, who 
rushed for 1,591 yards last season. 

The Denver Post reported that Portis had told the Denver radio station KKFN-AM: "It was enjoyable 
playing with the Broncos. If this is the end of my stay, I had a great time." 

Elsewhere yesterday, the Tennessee Titans declined to use their franchise player tag on the Pro Bowl 
defensive end Jevon Kearse. If the Titans and Kearse do not agree to a new contract before next 
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Wednesday, he will become a free agent. 

"This does not end the process with Jevon," Titans General Manager Floyd Reese said in a statement. 
"We would still like to have him as part of this team, just not under the franchise tag parameters." 

If the Titans had given Kearse the franchise tag, they would have had to pay him $6.5 million in 2004, 
the average of the five highest-paid defensive ends. 

Copyright 2004 The New York Times Company | Home | Privacy Policy | Search | Corrections | Help | Back to Top
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JETS FALL SHORT IN BID FOR 
BAILEY

By STEVE SERBY 

February 25, 2004 -- 

Eager to begin a whirlwind off-
season upheaval, the Jets tried 
to intercept cornerback Champ 
Bailey from the Broncos.  

Within hours after a report that 
the Jets had offered defensive 
end Shaun Ellis, running back 
LaMont Jordan and tight end 
Anthony Becht to the Redskins 
for Bailey, word came that the 
Broncos and Redskins had 
reached an agreement in 
principle on a blockbuster deal 
involving Bailey and running 
back Clinton Portis. It is 
contingent on the teams 
satisfying the players.  

The Redskins informed the 
Jets that the offer was too little 
and, apparently, too late. 
Besides, Portis is a perfect fit 
for Joe Gibbs' offense.  

Herm Edwards apparently was desperate enough to obtain a shutdown corner that 
he was willing to surrender Ellis, who had a breakout season and made the Pro 
Bowl with 121/2 sacks. Bailey would have replaced Aaron Beasley.  

Jordan has been Curtis Martin's caddy (and occasional kick-returner) for the past 
three seasons. Becht has not developed into the complete tight end Bill Parcells envisioned whe
him in the first round in 2000 along with ^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^^Ellis, John Abraham and Cha
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Lions not serious contender for Bailey

February 25, 2004

The Lions are talking a wait-and-see attitude, but the Washington Redskins apparently no longer 
consider them serious contenders in trade talks regarding cornerback Champ Bailey.

Vinny Cerrato, the Redskins director of player personnel, said Tuesday that several teams are still 
involved in the bidding for the four-time Pro Bowl player who is expected to be traded before the start 
of free agency March 3.

Although he declined to identify the teams still under consideration, Cerrato said he no longer considers 
the Lions serious contenders.

Lions president Matt Millen balked at the Redskins' initial demands for the Lions first and second-round 
draft picks, but said this week he still is interested in Bailey and would be willing to discuss a trade as 
long as Bailey remained on the market.

The Lions were considered a prime candidate in the Bailey sweepstakes because they expect to have $12 
million to $15 million in cap room but other teams -- including Denver, Houston, Chicago, Arizona and 
Seattle -- also have surfaced in trade talks.  

The Lions are reluctant to give up their top draft picks because they have so many other needs to fill.

By Curt Sylvester 

Copyright © 2004 Detroit Free Press Inc.

Home | Back
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Jets’ package might fall short 
BY KEN BERGER 
STAFF WRITER; Neil Best and The Associated Press contributed to this report. 

February 25, 2004 

While much of the NFL has been preoccupied with the proposed deal that would send 
Denver running back Clinton Portis to the Redskins for Champ Bailey, one person with 
knowledge of the discussions said yesterday that the Jets tried to land the premier 
cornerback first.  

Last Thursday or Friday, the person said, the Jets offered a package including running back LaMont Jordan 
and tight end Anthony Becht for Bailey, who is in a contract dispute with the Redskins. Though it has been 
reported that defensive end Shaun Ellis was part of the proposed trade, there were indications that the Jets 
might have instead tried to unload cornerback Aaron Beasley. 

The agents for Ellis and Beasley have not heard from the Jets or Redskins, a strong indication that if the 
players were involved, it was only in a preliminary proposal. 

In any event, the Redskins apparently balked at the Jets' offer, and the Broncos then swooped in and offered 
Portis, a gifted running back coming off his first Pro Bowl season. One of the few sticking points, Denver's 
desire to agree with linebacker Al Wilson on a long-term extension before negotiating with Bailey, was 
accomplished yesterday. 

Keyshawn to Dallas? 

The Cowboys have had preliminary talks about a trade that would send receiver Joey Galloway to Tampa Bay 
for Keyshawn Johnson. A person with knowledge of the talks said that Galloway's agent has been asked to 
explore a new contract with the Bucs, and Johnson's agent has been asked to do the same with the Cowboys ... 
Quarterback Jay Fiedler's agent is trying to get him out of Miami, with Oakland, Dallas and Tampa Bay the 
early favorites ... Bruce Smith, the NFL's career sack leader, was cut by the Redskins along with former Giants 
linebacker Jessie Armstead to help the team get under the $80.6-million salary cap. 

Giants pass on 'franchise' 

The Giants declined to designate any player with a franchise tag by yesterday's deadline, which means all of 
their free agents will be eligible to leave if they do not re-sign by next Wednesday. Five starters are in that 
category, notably defensive tackle Cornelius Griffin, who would have been due a one-year offer of $5.6 
million if protected with a tag. The others are center Chris Bober, linebackers Dhani Jones and Brandon Short 
and defensive end Kenny Holmes. 

Neil Best and The Associated Press contributed to this report. 

 News Sports Business Entertainment Multimedia Marketplace NY Newsday.com
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Bailey, Portis all but dealt
New deals for players trade focus
By Adam Schefter  
Denver Post Sports Writer 

Tuesday, February 24, 2004 - 

Though the blockbuster trade has its dissenters, the Broncos and Washington Redskins are not among 
them. They already have agreed upon compensation, according to multiple sources involved in the 
discussions.  

Now it is up to the respective teams to do the same with the players they covet. 

Denver would get Pro Bowl cornerback Champ Bailey and Washington's 2004 second-round draft pick; the 
Redskins would get Pro Bowl running back Clinton Portis. The focus is on whether each team can come to 
terms with its potential new player. 

Most parties expect an agreement this week. If it becomes official, one of the biggest trades in NFL history 
- one some Broncos players thought was a prank - would be announced March 3, the day the NFL's 
trading period begins. 

"It was enjoyable playing with the Broncos," Portis said on KKFN 950 AM. "If this is the end of my stay, I 
had a great time." 

As of Monday evening, there were no signs of any hang-ups in the contract talks. Bailey's agent, Jack 
Reale, is busy hammering out a contract with the Broncos, while Portis' agent, Drew Rosenhaus, is busy 
hammering out a contract with the Redskins. 

In the end, their efforts will dictate whether the deal comes to fruition. But a source directly involved in 
some of the contract talks stated confidently, "One way or another, it all should be worked out." 

The only dissenting voices about the trade emerged from the Broncos' locker room. 

"I think Champ's a great player, man," said Pro Bowl middle linebacker Al Wilson, scheduled to become an 
unrestricted free agent. "But we're bringing all these outsiders in, and we're not taking care of the guys 
who have been there and been productive." 

Denver will attempt to squash that complaint in Wilson's case today, and up until the free-agent signing 
period begins March 3. 

If Wilson does not accept by 2 p.m. today Denver's seven-year deal worth 
approximately $42 million, the Broncos will slap their franchise tag on the 
linebacker. 

The tag would restrict Wilson's negotiating opportunities with other teams 
while paying him $5.834 million for the coming season. Wilson issued his 
own threat to the Broncos, saying: "If I get franchised, I'm out of there next 
year." 

However, under the terms of the NFL's collective bargaining agreement, the 
Broncos could opt to put their franchise tag on Wilson again, further 
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restricting his negotiating opportunities and aggravating their defensive 
leader. 

It is not what Wilson or Denver wants, but it is up to each side to avert the 
hard feelings that have built up in negotiations that were stalled as of 
Monday evening. 

"I feel like I've been very underpaid, but I signed the contract and you have 
to play it out," said Wilson, who earned $350,000 and $375,000 in base 
salary each of the past two seasons. "So now it's my opportunity to have 
some say in what I want to do. They may put the tag on me. But I can tell 
you this: It won't be a happy situation, and they know that." 

What Denver also knows is that until it resolves its talks with Wilson, it cannot fully focus on Bailey. 

But the parameters of Bailey's contract are in place based on the extensive negotiations he conducted 
during the past season with Washington. 

Bailey rejected the Redskins' offer of a nine-year, $55 million contract that included $14.75 million in 
bonuses. How much Bailey will receive in Denver is uncertain, but one Broncos official said the team has 
devised a way to squeeze the Pro Bowl cornerback into their salary cap. 

Washington has done the same for Portis, who has sought a new deal since 
last season. At this month's Pro Bowl, Portis made his desire for a new 
contract explicitly clear, and it was that exact wish that triggered the 
Broncos to look into a trade for their Pro Bowl running back. 

"C'mon, man," Portis said at the Pro Bowl. "There are players on special teams making more money than 
me. How long am I going to stay content with that? The Broncos know the situation. It's however they 
want to do it. I've given them two good years for the low-low. Why can't I be one of the top-paid players 
in the league?" 

Portis said Monday he considers himself the best running back in football, and he would like to be paid as 
such. 

Just days before last season kicked off, Kansas City running back Priest Holmes - the player Portis once 
viewed as the best at his position - signed a four-year contract extension that included a $10 million 
signing bonus and a $5 million annual average. 

Paying Portis and Bailey is the last obstacle in the way of any trade. But should it bog down for some 
reason, other teams are waiting to pitch offers at the Redskins. 

Last week, the New York Jets offered their own blockbuster proposal to the 
Redskins. In return for Bailey, running back Ladell Betts and Washington's 
second-round pick, the Jets agreed to send a package of players that 
included Pro Bowl defensive end Shaun Ellis, tight end Anthony Becht and 
running back LaMont Jordan. 

However, the Broncos' offer of the best young running back in football is 
the front-runner. 

"I didn't think there was much truth to it," said Denver defensive end Bertrand Berry, who also is 
scheduled to become an unrestricted free agent. "I thought it was hearsay. I didn't think they were 
serious about giving up Clinton. 

"At this point, I'm just shocked. I don't know what to say. I didn't see this one coming. Wow. Wow!" 
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Pompous Broncos don't care
By Mark Kiszla 
Denver Post Sports Columnist 

Tuesday, February 24, 2004 - 

His name announced over the arena loudspeakers to raucous cheers, Clinton Portis stood up last 
week during an NBA game, looked into the eyes of an adoring Colorado crowd and waved.  

Who knew that was goodbye? 

"Clinton Portis, he's my man," Nuggets star Carmelo Anthony recently told me. "I love watching him 
play football." 

We all have loved watching Portis run the football for Denver. Too bad. So sad. 

If Broncos coach Mike Shanahan wants to run Portis out of town, the mastermind does not care what 
you, Melo or anybody else around here thinks. 

In football terms, the proposed trade of Portis for Washington cornerback Champ Bailey and a draft 
choice probably can be called a wash. 

But Broncomaniacs would take an emotional bath, drenched with the regret of seeing one of the 
team's few bona fide stars sent packing. 

The Broncos never would trade Portis if the team could not take blind loyalty from its customers for 
granted. 

As is often the case in any relationship turned sour, there is blame to be shared on both sides for this
nasty tiff between the Broncos and Portis. 

The losers in the divorce, however, would be Denver fans. 

Listening to an agent vowing to show him the money, Portis has demanded his contract be rewritten 
with a substantial raise, making himself sound like a self-centered jock who now thinks he is entitled 
to keys to the city and the combination to the bank vault of Broncos owner Pat Bowlen. 

Ignoring how his own long list of personnel blunders has contributed to the team's chronic 
mediocrity, Shanahan apparently would rather dispose of Portis than take any lip from a 22-year-old 
prima donna and a hard-line agent looking for a big score. 

But in these contentious negotiations, the Broncos have the hammer. And the hammer was given to 
Shanahan by you. 

The team is smugly confident all of you Broncomaniacs will keep showing up for games or stay glued 
to the television, no matter what NFL players Shanahan trots into the huddle. 

Save for two games of scab football staged during a 1987 strike, the Broncos have played to a 
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capacity crowd for 35 straight seasons. We're talking an entire generation of ask-no-questions faith 
in the team, the sort of unconditional financial support that could make P.T. Barnum salivate in his 
grave.

If you and I remain hopeless suckers for the Broncos win, lose or draw, the team has no motivation 
to deal with a tantrum from Portis. 

While the Nuggets and Rockies have felt pain at the gate of messing with fans' goodwill, not even a 
humiliating, lopsided loss to Indianapolis can beat the arrogance out of the Broncos. 

The local pro football franchise has been decidedly lacking in heroes since John Elway and Terrell 
Davis disappeared through the South Stands for the last time. 

When fans began wearing jersey No. 26 to games at Invesco Field, they did so out of respect to 
Portis, and in hopes this team's championship magic could be rekindled. 

Now, C.P. might be gone, too? Say it ain't so. 

Of course, Bailey might be the single best athlete in the NFL. 

But, in the history of the league, the only cornerback who ever sold a ticket was Deion Sanders. 

We all knew Sanders, and Bailey is no Neon Deion. 

Bailey, however, is far better than Deltha O'Neal and Willie Middlebrooks, two first-round mistakes 
who have made Denver desperate for a shut-down cornerback, which after a quarterback or pass-
rusher, might be the most essential position in pro football. 

The Broncos need more playmakers, not a diversionary tactic to make us forget how much salary-
cap space Shanahan will be wasting on erstwhile quarterback Brian Griese not to play in Denver 
again this year. 

Swapping Portis for Bailey would make a big headline, not a big improvement in the team's talent 
level. 

On the official website of the Broncos, there has been posted a poll question: "What do you think 
about the rumored trade of Clinton Portis for Champ Bailey?" 

Nearly 70 percent of respondents said it would hurt the team. 

The people have spoken. 

Will the Broncos hear them? 

A better question: Why should the most arrogant franchise in the NFL start listening now? 

Mark Kiszla can be heard today from 7-9 a.m. during "The Press Box" on ESPN radio 560. He can be 
seen tonight on Fox Sport Net's "Insider Edition."
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Broncos out to turn corner
Top coverage over carries fuel for debate
By Patrick Saunders  
Denver Post Sports Writer 

Tuesday, February 24, 2004 - 

The images linger.  

And they could be at the root of the Broncos' desire to trade wonderboy running back Clinton Portis 
for Champ Bailey, the Washington Redskins' Pro Bowl cornerback. 

Image No. 1: In an AFC wild-card playoff game, Indianapolis Colts quarterback Peyton Manning 
riddled the Broncos' secondary, completing 22-of-26 passes for 377 yards and five touchdowns while 
posting a perfect passer rating of 158.3. Pro Bowl wide receiver Marvin Harrison caught seven passes 
for 133 yards and two touchdowns. 

Manning turned the Broncos' secondary into the Keystone Kops. 

Image No. 2: Two weeks later in the AFC championship game, in snowy New England, it was the 
Patriots' secondary that made Manning look powerless. Manning threw four interceptions in the 
Patriots' 24-14 victory. 

And it was Ty Law, the Patriots' in- your-face cornerback, who busted the Colts. By the end of the 
game, Law had as many interceptions (three) as Harrison had receptions. 

The Broncos want a cornerback who can lay down the law. In Bailey, the Broncos believe they could 
get a young corner (Bailey is 25) who could take their defense to the next level. 

"That's exactly it," owner Pat Bowlen said Monday. "If this trade happens, in theory, we regard 
Champ Bailey as the best corner in the National Football League. The bottom line is, if this trade 
goes through, we think, No. 1, we get what we immediately need - a player we consider the best 
cornerback in the league. And I think other people would agree with that." 

But the great debate is not whether Bailey, a four-time Pro Bowl selection, is a premier player, but 
rather, why the Broncos would even consider parting ways with Portis. After all, he's only 22 and he 
rushed for more than 1,500 yards in each of his first two seasons in the league. Only two other 
players - Eric Dickerson and Edgerrin James - have done that. Even Terrell Davis, the Broncos' all-
time leading rusher, has said Portis has a chance to break all his records. 

But one longtime NFL personnel man said trading a top-flight running back to obtain a top-flight 
cornerback makes sense. 

"Anytime you can get a shutdown corner for a running back, if they are of equal ability, it's a good 
trade," said Gil Brandt, the Dallas Cowboys' vice president of player personnel from 1960-89 and 
currently an analyst for NFL.com. "I think it's a lot easier to replace a running back than it is a 
cornerback. And I think it's a lot easier to find a good running back in the second or third round of 
the draft, than it is to find a really good cornerback higher in the draft." 
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Bailey was the seventh player selected in the first round of the 1999 draft, and many experts 
considered him the best overall athlete in that draft class. Portis, taken in the second round in 2002, 
was the 51st player selected. Since 1999, there have been 20 cornerbacks taken in the first round, 
as opposed to 13 running backs. 

Cleary, a cornerback who can cover one-on-one is a coveted commodity. Being able to play man-to-
man on wide receivers allows defenses to bring the strong safety up to help stop the run. 

It also allows a defense to blitz more aggressively. 

The Redskins are considering a trade for Portis because new coach Joe Gibbs wants an offense built 
around a solid running game. Portis himself has predicted a 2,000-yard season in his future. 

But there's more to the Portis-for-Bailey trade talk than the desire for both teams to fill a need. 

"We love Champ Bailey, but we also love Clinton Portis," Bowlen said. "But it's obvious we are going 
to have salary and contract issues with Clinton." 

As a rookie, Portis signed a four-year contract that included a $1.29 million signing bonus but only 
minimum annual base salaries. His scheduled base salaries for the last two years of the deal are 
$380,000 in 2004 and $455,000 for 2005. At the Pro Bowl two weeks ago, Portis suggested he might 
boycott training camp unless his contract was upgraded. 

Bowlen said he considers Portis a special player, but he thinks Denver's running game can survive, 
even prosper, without him. 

"We have been a very successful organization as far as running backs go over the last 10 years," 
Bowlen said. "And we feel that our running game next year, whether that's with Quentin Griffin or 
somebody else, will be there. We will be a strong running team. We always have been. But I want to 
emphasize, I really like Clinton. I like him as a person and I like him as a player. But sometimes 
things don't work out." 
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An about-face-lift?

Broncos near big deal for Redskins CB Bailey, but cost would be Portis

By Lynn DeBruin, Rocky Mountain News

February 24, 2004

While negotiations to bring Pro Bowl cornerback Champ Bailey to Denver intensified Monday, trade bait Clinton 
Portis simply sat back and waited.

"He's chilling," Portis' mother, Rhonnel Hearn, said. "He's not letting whatever happens affect him. If (the Broncos) 
don't want him, somebody will." 

A Broncos official confirmed the team is in discussions with the Washington Redskins to acquire Bailey in a rare 
blockbuster NFL trade. 

And a Redskins official confirmed the team was willing to part with its second- round pick in April's draft - 
something that had been a sticking point in the proposed trade. 

Though the New York Jets and Detroit Lions also were making a run at Bailey, the Redskins reportedly were focused
on dealing with Denver. 

Now, it's a matter of getting the deal done. 

The trade that looked far-fetched at first seems to make sense for Denver and Washington, filling needs on both 
teams while appeasing players disgruntled over their current contract situations. 

"I don't look back on anything," Portis told KKFN-AM (950). "I'll continue to go out and play football for somebody. 
Everything happens for a reason. I enjoyed playing for the Broncos. If this is the end of my stint, I had a great 
time." 

In Bailey, the Broncos would get the "lockdown" cornerback they have long coveted. 

Five years ago, the Broncos went bust after acquiring cornerback Dale Carter through free agency. 

Two attempts through the draft, meanwhile, failed miserably. 

Former first-round pick Deltha O'Neal lost his confidence and job, and after being moved to receiver, finds himself 
on the trading block. 

Willie Middlebrooks, another first-rounder, has been little more than a special-teams player. 

When the Redskins gave agent Jack Reale the opportunity to shop Bailey, the Broncos jumped at it. 

Bailey was a Pro Bowl selection for the fourth consecutive year 

despite playing much of the season with a broken left wrist and a sprained left shoulder. 

He has not missed a game because of injury. And, unlike Carter, he doesn't come with baggage. 
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Reporters who regularly cover the Redskins gave him the "good-guy award" for the second year in a row. 

The only problem was hammering out a new contract with Washington. Though the Redskins offered a nine-year, 
$55 million contract with $14.7 million in bonus money before the start of last season, Bailey balked because he 
thought it was back-loaded. 

Washington, in turn, slapped the franchise tag on him to prevent him from leaving through free agency. 

The deal Bailey is seeking from Denver is for fewer years but probably would average about $8 million a year, pay 
him $25 million over the first three years and include bonuses totaling up to $18 million. 

It's the type of money Portis, one of only three players to rush for 1,500 yards in his first two seasons, could only 
dream about. Though he received a $1.29 million signing bonus as a rookie, he is scheduled to make only $380,000
this season and has been pushing to renegotiate. 

The problem is he has two years remaining on his contract, and the Broncos have grown increasingly irritated at the
demands and hints he might hold out of training camp. 

Now, Portis figures to cash in with the Redskins, though likely not to the degree Bailey will in Denver. 

"It's a business," Portis said before reiterating his belief that he is the best back in the league. 

Portis rushed for 1,591 yards despite missing three games last season and believes he'll crack 2,000 yards soon. It 
seems it won't be in Denver. Instead, he would be the workhorse back to carry the load in the run-oriented system 
favored by new Redskins coach Joe Gibbs. 

While some Broncos teammates were shocked, one ex-Bronco called the proposed trade "phenomenal." 

"This is a copycat league," former Broncos guard Mark Schlereth said. "Say all the things you want about Bill 
Belichick's defense (in New England), but the cornerstone of that (Super Bowl champion) defense starts and ends 
with Ty Law, a shutdown cover corner. And there aren't any better than Bailey." 

He said it's no secret having a shutdown corner helped New England's pass rush and helped the Patriots create so 
many turnovers. 

"This goes a long way toward healing what ails Denver's defense," Schlereth said, recalling the wild- card loss to 
Indianapolis and a defeat by AFC West rival Kansas City. 

"A lot of what hurt the Broncos is their defense and their inability to stop people. Anytime you have a shutdown 
corner, it frees you up to come with any blitz you have. It frees you up to do a lot of things on defense." 

The Broncos also would obtain Washington's second-round pick, which they could use on a back. 

For now, they have Quentin Griffin, and Mike Anderson is still in the fold (though he might be a salary-cap 
casualty). They also remain high on second-year player Ahmaad Galloway, who missed last season with a knee 
injury. 

Though Bailey, 25, is three years older than Portis, Schlereth figures he has more longevity. 

"Look at the Troy Vincents of the world. He's still very successful after 10, 11 years, and you don't take the beating 
at that position," he said. From a health standpoint, your odds of being hurt at corner are far less than being 
maimed at running back." 

Though the deal could be finalized soon, it could not be announced officially until March 3 - the start of the new 
league year. 

"We have a lot of stuff on the table right now and we're trying to figure out what's the best thing to do," Gibbs said.
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Krieger: Where cash goes doesn't register

February 24, 2004

There are so many things not to understand about this Clinton Portis-for-Champ Bailey idea, 
you have to wonder if Mike Shanahan is eating right. 

I mean, you don't have to be a mastermind to know a top cornerback is not equal to a top 
running back in value and never has been. A second-round draft pick does not change the 
calculation appreciably, especially considering the Broncos' recent draft history.  

Plus, if Shanahan's problem with Portis is money, Bailey is not exactly the solution.  

Last summer, Bailey turned down a nine-year, $55 million, contract offer from Washington, including a $14.75
million signing bonus.  

I should mention this was a "tiered" signing bonus, which was a needle from Redskins owner Daniel M. 
Snyder, which I'll get to in a minute.  

But back to the contract. The Broncos have to negotiate a new one with Bailey because his expired. The 
standard for elite cornerbacks remains Ty Law's deal with the Patriots five years ago, which had a $14.2 
million signing bonus attached. Today's elite corners are generally seeking more.  

If you follow the NFL, you know the signing bonus is all that matters, because the rest of the contract is not 
guaranteed. Chris McAlister, the Ravens' elite cornerback, is reportedly seeking a bonus between $16 million 
and $19 million on a long-term deal.  

Anyway, the bonus Snyder offered Bailey was "tiered" to be paid out over time, and a career-threatening 
injury early in the contract would have cost him much of it, which sort of defeats the purpose of a signing 
bonus collected up front.  

Snyder's proposal, protecting himself against injury, would suggest Bailey is fragile. In fact, in five pro 
seasons, he's played in 80 games, which is exactly the number the Redskins had on their schedule.  

So why would Snyder structure his offer this way? Well, for one thing, he had decided to spend big money on 
linebacker LaVar Arrington. It's not that Snyder is cheap - not with that coaching carousel - but he's dealing 
with the great equalizer, the NFL salary cap, and you can't do what George Steinbrenner does.  

Why would he prefer Arrington? Well, linebackers are in on a lot more plays than shutdown cover corners, 
who are doing their job best when you don't see them at all, taking an opposing receiver out of the game.  

But there was something else: Bailey is the most candid, outspoken player in the Redskins locker room. He's 
played for four different defensive coordinators in his five seasons. The coaching merry-go-round is well-
documented.  

Bailey has not been quite Charles Woodson, but he has been uncommonly honest about the soap opera the 
Redskins have been under Snyder. As a result, the two of them do not seem to be golfing partners.  
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Bailey's history is relevant for two reasons: The money it will take to sign him and the possibility he will be as 
honest in Denver as he was in Washington.  

Shannon Sharpe is considered a great quote, but you'll notice he has not said a single critical thing since 
returning from Baltimore. In fact, no one in the Broncos locker room says anything critical of the organization 
except for Daryl Gardener, and we know what happened to him.  

Bailey might see no need to be critical if the Broncos play well, but without Portis, it's possible they'll have a 
perfectly pedestrian offense.  

The obvious question is this: If the Broncos are willing to give Bailey the enormous signing bonus he requires, 
why aren't they willing to give it to Portis?  

The sudden complaints about Portis' "attitude" are inane. Portis is a smart guy who knows exactly how good 
he is and exactly how short his career could be. He has given the Broncos two exceptional seasons at a 
bargain price.  

Now he wants to be paid. That's not attitude. That's business.  

Personally, I'd love to see the deal go through because Bailey would be a serious go-to guy in the locker 
room.  

But I'm a little surprised because providing me with column fodder has not been a high priority at Dove Valley 
before now.

Here's another question: Which do you think Shanahan likes less, a guy strutting around with a gold 
championship belt calling himself the greatest, or an honest assessment of his team each week from a Pro 
Bowl player in his locker room?  

Bailey is a great cover corner and would accomplish what Louie Wright did here, which is persuade the 
opponent to throw the other way.  

But Portis is a great running back, and a rare species, too - a breakaway, every-down back. Would the 
Chargers trade LaDainian Tomlinson for a corner - any corner? Would the Chiefs deal Priest Holmes? Not 
likely. Good as Bailey is - and he is - the scale doesn't quite balance.  

It all comes back to the money. If the Broncos are willing to pay Bailey, why not pay Portis instead?  

kriegerd@RockyMountainNews.com or 303-892-5297. Watch Dave Krieger on KBDI-Channel 12's Sports Zone 
at 9:30 tonight.

MORE KRIEGER COLUMNS »
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Broncos may send Portis to Redskins 

Trade would bring Bailey, 2nd-round draft pick to Denver

By Ryan Thorburn, Camera Sports Writer

February 24, 2004

DENVER — Herschel Walker. Marshall Faulk. Ricky Williams. 

Clinton Portis?  

It doesn't happen very often, but Denver may be on the verge of trading 
one of the NFL's best running backs in his prime.  

According to published reports, the Broncos are close to making a deal 
with the Redskins that would send Portis to Washington in exchange for Pro Bowl cornerback Champ 
Bailey and a second-round draft pick.  

A spokesman for the Broncos said at this point — considering trades can't officially be made until March 3 
— the potential deal is "speculation."  

Denver is "just one of the teams we're talking to," Redskins VP for football operations Vinny Cerrato told 
the Washington Post on Monday. "(Broncos coach) Mike Shanahan and I have had a couple of good 
conversations. I wouldn't say it's about a done deal. We're still in the talking phase. Both teams are 
looking at it along with a couple different other options."  

Jack Reale, Bailey's agent, is already negotiating a new deal with the Broncos.  

"There's certainly better than a 50-50 chance," Reale said of Bailey finalizing a new contract with Denver. 
"Without question."  

Portis, who joined Eric Dickerson and Edgerrin James as the only running backs in league history to begin 
a career with back-to-back 1,500-yard seasons, has grumbled about his rookie contract, which still has 
two years remaining on it.  

Bailey, arguably the league's best cornerback at the age of 25, has had the franchise tag slapped on him 
by the Redskins after turning down a nine-year, $55 million contract offer that included a $14 million 
signing bonus.  

Before the Broncos come up with considerable cash for Bailey — who would obviously need to agree on a 
contract for the trade to work — they would like to reach an agreement on a new deal for Al Wilson. If not, 
expect the team to use its franchise tag on the Pro Bowl middle linebacker, who had 50 more tackles than 
anyone else on Denver's defense last season.  

The Broncos have reportedly asked veteran players, including offensive tackle Matt Lepsis and fullback 
Mike Anderson, to reconstruct their contracts to help the team get under the salary cap. According to one 
Denver newspaper, Anderson — the rookie of the year in 2000 — has requested his release from the 
team.

If Portis is dealt and Anderson is dropped, Quentin Griffin — who had 354 yards on 94 carries (3.7 per) —
would be at the top of the Denver depth chart when training camp opens.  

As of Monday, despite a Denver newspaper report that said the team had named Ronnie Bradford the 
team's new special teams coach, the Broncos had not filled the position vacated by Frank Bush. 
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Thorburn: Broncos invite trouble by trading Portis

February 24, 2004

Why would the Denver Broncos trade Clinton Portis? 

A rare combination of arrogance and ineptitude.  

Let's start with the arrogance. Mike Shanahan and his underlings obviously believe they can unearth another 
player of Portis' caliber or they wouldn't trade the 22-year-old with two years left on his contract.

It's easy to see why the Broncos think so much of themselves when it comes to locating running-back talent.

When Terrell Davis, a sixth-round pick who was the missing piece to a Super Bowl puzzle for John Elway, was injured in 1999, 
Olandis Gary rushed for over 1,000 yards in 12 games as a rookie. When Gary got hurt in the 2000 opener, Mike Anderson 
emerged as the rookie of the year with a 1,500-yard season.  

And when Portis, the 2002 rookie of the year, was hurt last season — after Shanahan left him in too long against Cleveland —
rookie Quentin Griffin looked a lot like Barry Sanders during the regular-season win at Indianapolis.  

There aren't many franchises that would let a running back like Portis go, but the Broncos believe they can plug anyone into 
their backfield and that person will perform at a high level.  

Perhaps Griffin, who fractured a leg in the first practice of training camp last summer, will be great. Anderson might want to 
stay in Denver after all if there is a chance he can carry the ball again. Ahmaad Galloway was damaged goods in the draft last 
April but still has the potential to be another amazing late-round story.  

The Broncos would also have another pick in the second round — where they found Portis — to play with if the reported deal 
with Washington for Champ Bailey goes through.  

You get the feeling, however, that Shanahan and his staff are paying too much attention to Portis whining about a new 
contract and forgetting about these facts:  

• Gary and Anderson ran for over 1,000 yards out of nowhere, and it would be no surprise if Griffin or Galloway did the same. 
But Portis, like Davis, is the rare breed capable of having a 2,000-yard season. Big difference.  

• Portis has two years left on his contract, and the Broncos have the power to make this superstar stick around as a very 
motivated salary-cap bargain.  

• Portis is only 22 and on the short list of running backs with 3,000 yards through the first two seasons of a career. Eric 
Dickerson, Edgerrin James and Earl Campbell are the other members of that exclusive club.  

• Portis rushed for 348 yards and nine touchdowns against Kansas City last year. By getting rid of him, the Broncos are 
making it much easier on the Chiefs to repeat as AFC West champs.  

• Portis — despite what uptight coaches, fans and media members think of his heavyweight championship belt — has a great 
personality and is very popular in the locker room. Do you think Jake Plummer wants to see him go? Do you think Rod Smith's 
job will be easier without him? Do you think Shannon Sharpe will decide to come back when the offense's most valuable 
player isn't?  

The Bronco braintrust would have to be pretty arrogant to let Mr. Portis go to Washington and still think they're improving their
team.  
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Now, on to the ineptitude.  

The reason the Broncos are even considering this is because they are in desperate need of a dominant cornerback, and 
Bailey just might be the best in the business.  

The problem is, Denver should already have three or four dependable cornerbacks on the roster.  

Since winning back-to-back Super Bowls with Ray Crockett and Darrien Gordon as the starters, the Broncos have wasted a 
truckload of money on free-agent flop Dale Carter and squandered a pair of first-round draft picks on bust brothers Deltha 
O'Neal and Willie Middlebrooks.  

Bailey might be a cornerback worth trading an elite running back for, but how would the Denver Broncos know? When it 
comes to evaluating the position, they are inept. 

MORE THORBURN COLUMNS »
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Broncos may trade Portis to Redskins for Bailey
By FRANK SCHWAB THE GAZETTE 

   DENVER c The Denver Broncos’ desire to get a superstar cornerback could cost them their 
best player and a lot of money.  
   The Broncos and Washington Redskins are talking about a trade that would send Pro Bowl 
running back Clinton Portis to Washington for cornerback Champ Bailey and a second-round 
pick, the Denver Post first reported. Broncos general manager Ted Sundquist declined comment 
Monday.  
   Portis rushed for 3,099 yards in his first two NFL seasons, but concerns about a possible 
holdout due to Portis’ displeasure with his contract was likely a factor in him becoming 
expendable.  
   Bailey, considered one of the best cornerbacks in the league, was set to become an 
unrestricted free agent next month, but the Redskins designated him as their franchise player.  
   Washington has been trying to deal Bailey this offseason, after he rejected a nine-year deal 
last year reportedly worth $55 million with a $14.7 million signing bonus.  
   “We are talking to a number of teams, and Denver is one of the teams,” Redskins player 
personnel director Vinny Cerrato told The Associated Press.  
   Bailey’s agent, Jack Reale, said he did not want to comment, but said no deal has been 
agreed upon. Portis’ agent, Drew Rosenhaus, did not return phone messages.  
   Bailey, who will turn 26 on June 22, has been in the NFL five seasons and has made four 
straight Pro Bowls. He would help the Broncos address their lack of depth at cornerback.  
   If the trade happens, it won’t be offi- cial until the league trading period begins March 3, and 
the Broncos would have to figure out a way to get Bailey under the salary cap.  
   The Broncos also are in negotiations to resign linebacker Al Wilson, who can become an 
unrestricted free agent March 3 if the Broncos don’t use their franchise-player tag on him. The 
Associated Press reported Friday the Broncos plan to use the franchise tag on Wilson. Fellow 
defensive starters Bertrand Berry and Ian Gold can also become free agents.  
   The Broncos would likely have to agree to a contract with Bailey before a trade is made, due 
to his pending free-agent status. The Broncos are about $4.2 million over the salary cap, and 
their top 51 highest-paid players must be under the cap by the March 2 deadline.  
   The top candidate currently on the roster to take Portis’ place if he is traded could be Quentin 
Griffin, a second-year back whose breakout game came Dec. 21 at Indianapolis when he gained 
136 yards rushing with Portis out because of an injury.  
   Shanahan has had four running backs gain 1,000 yards in a season as Broncos coach. Last 
May, Shanahan’s reply to a possible holdout by Portis was to insinuate the system was more 
important than an individual.  
   “If he decided he didn’t want to play, we’re going to have another back run for 1,200-1,500 
yards anyway,” Shanahan said.  
CONTACT THE WRITER: 476-4891 or fschwab@gazette.com

SWITCHING TOWNS? Champ Bailey, left, may swap teams with Denver’s Clinton Portis.  
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Portis-for-Bailey trade talks turn heads
By Larry Weisman, USA TODAY 

Player-for-player trades rarely happen in the NFL, and the scarcity of such swaps 
makes the proposed deal between the Denver Broncos and Washington Redskins 
for Pro Bowl players Clinton Portis and Champ Bailey that much more fascinating. 

Vinny Cerrato, the Redskins' vice president for player personnel, confirmed Monday that the club has talked to 
the Broncos about exchanging Bailey, four times a Pro Bowl choice at cornerback, for Portis, who ran for a 
career-high 1,591 yards in 2003. The Redskins might also give up a high draft pick, perhaps a second-round 
selection. 

"Nothing's imminent," Cerrato cautioned. "We're talking to a number of teams. We've had good conversations 
with three teams about Bailey." 

One is believed to be the Seattle Seahawks, who reportedly might offer running back Shaun Alexander. 
Washington's rushing attack faltered after Stephen Davis' release last year, and new coach Joe Gibbs has 
made no secret of his desire for a marquee performer. 

Contracts will be an issue in the consummation of any deal. Portis has two years left on his deal and said 
publicly during the Pro Bowl he'd consider a holdout if the Broncos didn't renegotiate his salaries of $380,000 
for 2004 and $455,000 in 2005. 

Portis' agent, Drew Rosenhaus, described the Portis-for-Bailey trade as "in flux" when reached at the NFL 
scouting combine in Indianapolis. 

Bailey's contract expires March 3; the Redskins declared him their franchise player, meaning they'll make him 
a one-year offer at the average salary of the top five players at his position, or $6.8 million. The Broncos would 
need to reach a long-term accord with him, and Bailey turned down Redskins' offers reaching $55 million over 
nine years. 

People familiar with the inner workings of the Denver-Washington talks pointed to two possible holdups: 
Denver's need to sign linebacker Al Wilson, who also is looking at a franchise designation, and Bailey's 
perceived desire for a deal valued at $9 million a year. Neither Wilson's agent, Norman Nixon, nor Bailey's, 
Jack Reale, returned phone calls Monday. 

The Redskins also might not want to surrender their No. 2 pick. They already have agreed to give up their 
third-rounder to the Jacksonville Jaguars in a trade for quarterback Mark Brunell and had only three picks in 
last year's seven-round draft. 

Find this article at:
http://www.usatoday.com/sports/football/nfl/2004-02-23-broncos-redskins-trade_x.htm 
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If Deal Is Sealed, Redskins Will Be Left With a 
Big Hole

By Michael Wilbon 

Tuesday, February 24, 2004; Page D01 

Sometimes we give a trade higher marks because of who makes it. Just last 
week, the Detroit Pistons acquired the incorrigible Rasheed Wallace. A lot of 
executives and coaches would have been skewered for picking up Wallace, 
but because Joe Dumars and Larry Brown made the deal, we give it a longer 
look and consider why it could work, maybe even should work. 

Now we have the possibility of the Washington Redskins sending Champ 
Bailey and a second-round draft pick to the Denver Broncos for Clinton 
Portis. 

First, it's not every day we see NFL teams swap players in the primes of their 
careers. Bailey has been to four Pro Bowls in five seasons and will be just 26 
when the 2004 season starts. Even crazier is that Portis, who has rushed for 
1,508 and 1,591 yards in his first two seasons, will be only 23. He's already 
scored 29 touchdowns. 

In most quarters around here the deal is being applauded because the Redskins 
are going to wave bye-bye to Bailey regardless, and at least this scenario 
brings in return a stud of a running back, which is an essential ingredient for 
any team that's going to be coached by Joe Gibbs. We know Gibbs has a 
master plan. We know he knows how he plans to play, that he's going to run 
the ball, that he's going to have a great offensive line, that he prefers a veteran 
quarterback, that he's going to find tight ends who can block. 

We also know that Gibbs and longtime GM Bobby Beathard were able to put 
together teams very, very quickly, like the strike replacement team of 1987. Yes, Beathard was a big 
part of that partnership, but Gibbs has the eye of a jeweler, too. And because he's a man who coached a 
team to three Super Bowl victories, because he went to four Super Bowls with three quarterbacks and 
three running backs, even the harshest critics look at the moves Gibbs is making and say, "Makes sense 
to me." Gibbs, while he has never been a general manager, nonetheless has earned every benefit of the 
doubt in almost every football matter. 

But if Gibbs wasn't the author of these deals, we might have a slightly different take because there are 
risks involved, first with the trade for Mark Brunell and now with this proposed deal with the Broncos. 

Start with this: A great cornerback is probably harder to find than a great running back. The Broncos, for 
example, find great runners every time one of their scouts leaves the house. Terrell Davis, who is 
perhaps a Hall of Famer, has hardly been missed because Olandis Gary rushed for 1,159 yards in only 
12 games in 1999, because somebody named Mike Anderson (a sixth-round pick) rushed for 1,487 yards 
in 2000, and because Portis was drafted in the second round out of Miami and beat both of them out of a 
job in 2002. 
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Now, Denver is ready to show Portis the door and go with second-year running back Quentin Griffin, 
who lit it up when Portis missed the final two games of last season. 

Nobody finds cornerbacks like that. Nobody. The Broncos are taking their best corner from two seasons 
ago, Deltha O'Neal, and moving him to wide receiver. The Patriots had no great runner but three terrific 
defensive backs and put together a defense that threw shutouts and was worthy of the Super Bowl. 

All this is to say that even though Bailey slipped last year, even though he got beat more times than we 
are accustomed to seeing, and even though Fred Smoot had a better year, Bailey is incredibly valuable. 
Part of his slippage probably had to do with a below-average pass rush and having his fifth defensive 
coach in his five-year career. 

A very smart football man I know, who is also given to endorsing the deal because he respects Gibbs so 
much, reminded me yesterday that the NFL Gibbs left isn't the NFL to which he returns. Gibbs may 
choose to run the ball and have his tight ends block, but that doesn't mean he'll be facing coaches with 
similar philosophies. The NFL is much more pass-oriented now than it was even 10 years ago. He'll be 
facing many more three- and four-receiver sets, which require having at least one shut-down cornerback, 
preferably two. The Redskins' pass defense ranked 14th last year, and it's difficult to figure that it will 
help the defense to lose Bailey. 

So, there is a downside to dealing him. And it also seems a bit over-the-top to deal Bailey and a second-
round draft pick. That's steep. A pick that high should be starting in the league sometime his rookie 
season.

You can get a lead running back in the second round. Remember, Portis was drafted in the second 
round. Maurice Clarett, we're constantly told, could fall to the second round. 

Trading two starters (Bailey and the pick) for one could be risky, too, unless Portis turns out to be the 
best back in the league, which is possible. Already, he's probably one of the five best backs in the 
league. I'd put Priest Holmes, Jamal Lewis and LaDanian Tomlinson ahead of Portis, but probably not 
anybody else. 

At 5 feet 11, 205 pounds, he doesn't remind you of John Riggins or Gerald Riggs, but more perhaps of 
Earnest Byner, but faster. Byner was one of Gibbs's favorites, but he didn't bounce outside and take it 60 
and 65 yards the way Portis does. At 5.5 yards per rush, Portis is up there in Jim Brown and Eric 
Dickerson territory. And it bears repeating that he will be 23 on Sept. 1 . And while the Broncos' line is 
to be praised for helping him gain much of that yardage, it's not like the Redskins are going to have a 
shabby line under Gibbs and Joe Bugel. 

If this trade happens, the only thing we'll know immediately is that it'll be a fascinating deal, one that 
forces both teams to agonize over what they're giving up, one that has apparent risk and reward for both. 
And around here at least, Gibbs will be well on his way toward putting together the kind of team he's 
comfortable coaching, one that might very well make it worth the price of doing business. 

© 2004 The Washington Post Company
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Bailey May End Up in Denver
Deal for Portis Being Considered

By Nunyo Demasio 
Washington Post Staff Writer 
Tuesday, February 24, 2004; Page D01 

The Washington Redskins and Denver Broncos are in discussions about a 
trade that would send perennial Pro Bowl cornerback Champ Bailey and 
possibly a second-round draft pick to Denver for third-year running back 
Clinton Portis, a Redskins official and Bailey's representative said yesterday. 

The trade cannot be completed until Bailey agrees to a new contract with the 
Broncos, and Bailey's agent, Jack Reale, has already started negotiations with 
the Broncos. Although Reale said it was premature to describe the deal as 
being close, he described the possible outcome in favorable terms. 

"There's certainly better than a 50-50 chance," Reale said, referring to Bailey 
agreeing to a new contract with Denver. "Without question." 

Denver is among several teams that have expressed an interest in acquiring 
Bailey since the Redskins gave the cornerback permission last week to seek a 
trade, and Redskins officials cautioned that there was no final agreement on a 
trade. 

Denver is "just one of the teams we're talking to," Vinny Cerrato, the 
Redskins' vice president for football operations, said yesterday. "[Denver 
Coach] Mike Shanahan and I have had a couple of good conversations. I 
wouldn't say it's about a done deal. We're still in the talking phase. Both teams 
are looking at it along with a couple different other options." 

Trades involving high-profile players such as Bailey and Portis -- both young 
and in the prime of their careers -- have been rare since free agency came to 
the NFL. Portis, who will be 23 when the season starts, has amassed more than 1,500 rushing yards in 
each of his first two seasons in the league while Bailey, who will turn 26, has made the Pro Bowl in four 
of his five NFL seasons. 

According to NFL sources, the impediments to the Bailey-Portis trade increased last night after several 
teams contacted Denver to bid on their star tailback. 

The earliest a trade between the Redskins and Broncos would likely be agreed upon is Thursday, 
according to sources. 

In trading Bailey, the Redskins would be parting with one of the team's most popular players and a 
defensive back who routinely covered the opposing offense's top receiver. But Bailey's future in 
Washington became uncertain after the Redskins, who have several glaring needs to fill and limited 
resources because of the salary cap, declined to meet his contract demands.
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Portis would give the Redskins one of the NFL's premier running backs. Coach Joe Gibbs emphasized 
the running game in his previous Redskins tenure, but even before Gibbs was re-hired in January, team 
officials let it be known that Washington planned to target a big-time running back in the offseason. 

Gibbs is credited for winning three Super Bowls with the Redskins with three starting quarterbacks. But 
Gibbs also won three Super Bowls with three tailbacks, including Earnest Byner, currently the team's 
running backs coach. 

Portis is quick, elusive and shifty, making him a threat each time he carries the ball. After being selected 
in the second round of the 2002 draft, Portis rushed for 1,502 yards and 15 touchdowns and was named 
NFL rookie of the year. Last season, Portis showed that it wasn't a fluke by amassing 1,591 rushing 
yards and 14 touchdowns despite missing three games because of injuries. 

Another hurdle to completing a deal is the Redskins agreeing to a new contract with Portis, whose 
public grousing of his contract situation in Denver partly spurred the trade talks. Portis has two years left 
on a four-year deal that will earn him $380,000 in the 2004 season. Portis received a signing bonus of 
$1.29 million. 

The Redskins are negotiating with Portis on a new deal, NFL sources said yesterday. 

Portis's agent, Drew Rosenhaus, did not return a phone call for comment yesterday. Shanahan, also 
executive vice president of football operations for Denver, declined, through a spokesman, to comment. 
The potential Bailey-Portis deal was first reported yesterday by the Denver Post. 

Before entering talks with the Redskins, the Broncos were maneuvering to get under the salary cap.

Last August, Bailey rejected a nine-year, $55 million contract offer from the Redskins partly because the 
Redskins' proposed signing bonus of $14.75 million would not be paid in one lump sum. The Redskins 
didn't restart talks with Bailey until last week. After Bailey rejected a similar deal -- according to one 
source the signing bonus was reduced -- the Redskins gave him permission to initiate trade talks with 
other teams. 

For a Bailey-Portis trade to go through, Bailey is seeking a better contract offer than the Redskins' 
proposal.

Last Wednesday, the Redskins placed the franchise tag on Bailey by making a one-year qualifying offer 
of $6.8 million, which is the average of the top five players at his position. Without it, Bailey would 
have become an unrestricted free agent at the beginning of March. The Redskins can retain Bailey for 
next season by matching any contract offer from another team. 

According to sources with knowledge of the situation, three teams are amenable to Bailey's contract 
demands. But the club that has been the most public about its desire to sign Bailey, the Detroit Lions, 
pulled out yesterday. According to sources, the Redskins were seeking Detroit's first-round pick (No. 6 
overall) and second-round pick in the April draft, an asking price the Lions deemed too high. 

Should the deal with the Broncos fall through, the New York Jets are the most likely destination for 
Bailey, according to a source familiar with the situation who requested anonymity. 

If the Redskins allow Bailey to sign with another team without a trade, Washington would get two first-
round draft picks. No trades can become official until March 3.
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Bailey-Portis deal near

By Mark Zuckerman 
THE WASHINGTON TIMES 
Published February 24, 2004

    The Washington Redskins are close to trading cornerback Champ Bailey to the Denver 
Broncos for running back Clinton Portis, a potential blockbuster deal of two Pro Bowl 
players that would dynamically alter the makeup of both franchises.
    Exact terms of the trade have not been finalized, but a source with knowledge of the 
negotiations said the Redskins are willing to include their second-round pick in April's draft 
as part of their offer. That extra request from the Broncos, some believed, would be a 
sticking point to completing a deal.
    Once the teams agree to the parameters of the trade, the Broncos and agent Jack Reale 
still must come to terms on a new contract for Bailey. But Reale has said he is confident all 
of the teams in the running for the Pro Bowl cornerback will meet his demands.
    NFL sources said they do not expect a Bailey trade to be finalized until early next week, 
and Redskins vice president of football operations Vinny Cerrato said he is still talking with 
two other clubs -- believed to be the Detroit Lions and New York Jets -- about a deal. No 
transaction can become official until the league's trading period opens March 3.
    "It's in the discussion phase, just like it is with two other teams that we have," Cerrato 
said of a Bailey-to-Denver trade. "We have not zeroed in on one team."
    The source with knowledge of the negotiations, though, said Washington is focused on 
completing the trade with the Broncos. Reale said he has not been told by either team that a 
deal is done. Agent Drew Rosenhaus, who represents Portis, declined to comment yesterday. 

    The Redskins appear to be so confident they will deal Bailey in the coming week that 
they already are searching for his replacement. NFL sources said Washington is seriously 
interested in acquiring Seattle veteran Shawn Springs as an unrestricted free agent. Springs, 
a seven-year veteran who went to Springbrook High School in Silver Spring, would team 
with Fred Smoot as the Redskins' starting cornerback tandem.
    If the deal with Denver is consummated, the Redskins will receive one of the game's 
most-prolific young running backs in Portis, while at the same time clearing Bailey's 
$6.8 million salary cap figure from their books. Portis, who turns 23 in September, has 
rushed for at least 1,500 yards and scored at least 14 touchdowns in each of his two 
professional seasons. He's also under contract for the next two years at the league's 
minimum salary ($380,000 in 2004, $455,000 in 2005).
    Still, Washington would be giving up plenty to acquire Portis. Bailey, a four-time Pro 
Bowl player at age 25, is perhaps the best cornerback in the NFL. And if they trade away 
their second-round pick for Portis, having already given up their third-round pick for 
quarterback Mark Brunell, the Redskins would be left with only two selections in April's 
draft (a first-rounder and a fifth-rounder).
    Asked about the Bailey-for-Portis trade during an interview on Sporting News Radio 
yesterday, Washington coach Joe Gibbs said, "That would be a possibility."
    "That's one that you look at and you try and figure some way of getting it done," Gibbs 
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added. "We've had three really serious negotiations ongoing and, the problem with this thing 
is you can't consummate anything until March 2. So the best way for me to answer that 
question, and being truthful, is we have a lot of stuff on the table right now and we're trying 
to figure out what's the best thing to do. [A Bailey-for-Portis trade] would be something 
that, obviously, we would seriously look at."
    Though Portis' low-paying contract would be well-received by the Redskins, it may not 
hold up for long. Portis has been clamoring for a new deal from the Broncos all season, and 
two weeks ago at the Pro Bowl he told reporters he might sit out the start of training camp if 
Denver didn't renegotiate his contract.
    But unlike Bailey, who had the franchise tag placed on him last week by Washington, 
Portis has two years remaining on his current deal and thus has no real leverage in the trade 
discussions.
    During an interview yesterday with Denver radio station KKFN-AM, Portis spoke as if he 
assumes he will be traded.
    "I'm going to continue to go out and play football for somebody," he said. "Everything 
happens for a reason. Like I said, I enjoyed playing for the Broncos. If this is the end of my 
stint, I had a great time."
    Originally a second-round pick by Denver, Portis won NFL Offensive Rookie of the Year 
honors in 2002 with 1,508 rushing yards and 15 touchdowns. He followed that up with a 
sensational sophomore season, rushing for 1,591 yards and 14 touchdowns despite missing 
three games with injuries. The 5-foot-11, 205-pound back finished the year with six-straight 
100-yard games, but Broncos coach Mike Shanahan apparently believes he can get 
production out of one of the other running backs on his roster.
    • Staff writer Jody Foldesy contributed to this report.

Copyright © 2004 News World Communications, Inc. All rights reserved.
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Broncos lead Lions in bidding for Bailey

BY CURT SYLVESTER
FREE PRESS SPORTS WRITER

February 24, 2004

The Lions apparently have been replaced by the Denver Broncos as the key player in the Champ Bailey 
sweepstakes.

The Broncos supposedly have offered running back Clinton Portis to the Washington Redskins for 
Bailey, the four-time Pro Bowl cornerback the Redskins have been unable to sign.

Although the Redskins put a franchise tag on Bailey to keep him from becoming an unrestricted free 
agent, they are working quickly to trade him before the start of the free-agent signing period March 3.

Lions president Matt Millen and coach Steve Mariucci expressed a strong interest in acquiring Bailey, 
whose younger brother Boss is a promising young linebacker with the Lions.

The Lions don't want to give up their first-round pick -- No. 6 overall -- and, as a result, might find 
themselves outbid for Bailey's services.

"Here's the deal," Millen said Monday. "Everybody's trying to cut their best deal, so we're kind of not in 
control. Washington's in control.

"We could offer them what we think is a great deal, but if they don't like it, it doesn't make a bit of 
difference. We're where we're at and they're where they're at. If (Denver's) offer is more attractive, then 
we lose."

Millen has not ruled out giving up the first-round pick. He said the Lions and Redskins had not reached 
that stage in their talks to determine what the Lions' best offer would be.

Privately, though, the Lions say they have so many needs to be filled in free agency and the draft that 
they are limited in what they can realistically offer for one player, even a player as good as Bailey, 25.

Considering the Redskins' need for a big-play running back in the offense new coach Joe Gibbs plans to 
build around quarterback Mark Brunell, the Broncos' offer of Portis probably would be preferable to the 
Lions' offer of draft choices.

As Millen said: "We're just waiting to see what's going to happen. They're the ones holding the cards. If 
they want to move, then we move. If they don't want to move, then we don't move."

The acquisition of Bailey would be expensive for the Lions -- not only in draft picks, but in the money 
they would have to commit to him after they acquired him. 
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Sources say Bailey's agent, Jack Reale of Atlanta, is talking about a signing bonus of $16 million to $18 
million on a long-term contract that would pay him $24 million for the first three years of the deal.

Although the Lions expect to have $13 million to $15 million in salary-cap flexibility, a deal with Bailey 
would take a big bite out of their resources.

If they don't get Bailey, Millen and Mariucci are expected to target one of several quality young 
cornerbacks who likely will become unrestricted free agents March 3. Among the best -- who would 
come at a significantly lower price than Bailey -- are Antoine Winfield of Buffalo and Ahmad Plummer 
of San Francisco.

According to a rumor at the NFL scouting combine in Indianapolis, the Lions might be interested in 
dealing for Denver cornerback Deltha O'Neal, a four-year veteran who struggled last season.

O'Neal is considered a talented athlete but lost his confidence as a cover cornerback and finished the 
season playing wide receiver.  

Notebook: The 49ers designated All-Pro linebacker Julian Peterson (MSU) their franchise player, 
keeping him with San Francisco for next season and practically guaranteeing Terrell Owens' departure. 
The 49ers also agreed to terms with running back Kevan Barlow on a five-year contract extension. 
Peterson will be offered a one-year deal worth between $5.8 million and $7.2 million.

. . . The Indianapolis Colts gave Peyton Manning their franchise tag, a move that will pay him $18.4 
million this year unless he agrees to a long-term deal.

. . . Defensive end Darren Howard was designated the New Orleans Saints' franchise player. It 
guarantees Howard $6.5 million next year in a one-year deal . . . The Miami Dolphins gave quarterback 
Jay Fiedler permission to seek a trade after arranging a deal to acquire A.J. Feeley from Philadelphia as 
a probable replacement, Fiedler's agent said. The Dolphins have confirmed trade talks with the Eagles 
but declined to say whether a deal for Feeley is in place.  

. . . Green Bay is discussing a contract that could net left tackle Chad Clifton the highest bonus in team 
history. Clifton could receive more than the $12 million quarterback Brett Favre got in 1997.

Copyright © 2004 Detroit Free Press Inc.
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'Skins, Broncos may swap stars Bailey, Portis 

Denver also is said to be seeking a second-round pick, a possible 
deal breaker. 

By Chris Harry 
Sentinel Staff Writer 

February 24, 2004 

Rumors of a blockbuster trade surfaced at the NFL Combine in Indianapolis, with Washington in 
discussions with Denver about a deal that would send Redskins cornerback Champ Bailey to the Broncos for 
disgruntled tailback Clinton Portis. 

Bailey arguably is the best pure cover corner in the NFL, and the Redskins -- who have some salary-cap 
issues -- looked to shop one of their most valuable assets. Bailey's agent already has turned down an eight-
year, $55 million deal that includes a $14 million bonus. 

A Bailey-for-Portis deal would give the Broncos the shut-down corner they've been searching for and give 
new Redskins Coach Joe Gibbs a marquee runner for his one-back system. 

Portis has rushed for 3,099 yards and 29 touchdowns in two seasons, and he won't turn 23 until September. 
Portis ran for 1,591 yards last year despite missing three games with chest and ankle injuries. 

The Broncos reportedly want the Redskins to include their second-round pick in the '04 draft. That could be 
a sticking point. 

"We are talking to a number of teams, and Denver is one of the teams," said Vinny Cerrato, Washington's 
player personnel director. 

Jack Reale, Bailey's agent, said the Redskins have talked with several other teams, including Detroit, the 
New York Jets, Houston, Chicago and Arizona. 

The Redskins have protected Bailey, who can become a free agent March 3, by designating him as their 
franchise player. That means the Redskins must make him a one-year, $6.8 million tender, the average of 
the top five players at his position. 

Portis has two years remaining on the contract he signed as a second-round pick out of Miami in 2002. 
Displeased with the $300,000 he made last season, he has hinted he might be a holdout when training camp 
starts unless his deal is reworked. His agent, Drew Rosenhaus, declined comment. 

If the trade can't be worked out, Washington might turn its attention to Seattle Seahawks running back 
Shaun Alexander. Though not the same type of breakaway threat as Portis, Alexander, 26, has averaged 
1,309 yards over the past three seasons, and only Kansas City's Priest Holmes has scored more than 
Alexander's 44 rushing touchdowns in that time. 
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Broncos blockbuster: Portis trade may be near
Deal for Redskins' Bailey, No. 2 pick close, sources say
By Adam Schefter  
Denver Post Sports Writer 

Monday, February 23, 2004 - 

INDIANAPOLIS - The Broncos and Washington Redskins are closing in on a blockbuster deal that would 
send Denver's Pro Bowl running back Clinton Portis to Washington for Pro Bowl cornerback Champ 
Bailey.  

In addition to Bailey, Denver is asking for Washington's second-round pick in the April draft, National 
Football League sources confirmed this weekend. 

Until now, the Redskins have balked at surrendering the pick, one reason no agreement has been 
announced. Yet at least two other sources close to the Redskins say the deal, which would be one of the 
biggest in football history, is all but done. 

The Broncos are trying to first finalize a new contract with Pro Bowl middle linebacker Al Wilson before 
dealing with the Redskins. The Wilson deal could be completed today. 

But if the trade between Denver and Washington were completed, Bailey then would need to be signed 
as well - likely to a lucrative contract. 

This is the reason trade talks even began to percolate. Washington grew frustrated over its stalled 
negotiations with Bailey, and Denver does not want to negotiate a new deal with Portis, who still has two 
years remaining on his contract. 

A Denver deal with Bailey might not be as difficult. Bailey's agent, Jack Reale, has worked with the 
Broncos on numerous contracts in the past, including kicker Jason Elam's in February 2003 and safety 
Nick Ferguson's last month. 

The NFL trading period opens March 3, but the Broncos and Redskins could agree to a deal before then - 
if they haven't already. The Redskins appear to be soliciting offers from, among others, the Detroit Lions,
New York Jets and Houston Texans. 

"As to who we'd be interested in, right now that's something we want to keep to ourselves," Redskins 
coach Joe Gibbs said this weekend. 

Broncos officials declined to comment on the possible deal. 

None of the possible trading partners could offer a player as prolific as the 
22-year-old Portis, Denver's record-setting running back who predicted at 
this month's Pro Bowl that a 2,000-yard season is in his view. 

Anyone who watched him rush for 1,591 yards last season, despite missing 
three games with sternum and ankle injuries, would not question it. 

"I know my 2,000 will come," Portis said in Honolulu. "It's just a matter of 
time." 

DETAILS

New Bronco 
message boards!

Discuss the prospects of a 
Clinton Portis-for-Champ 
Bailey trade, or create new 
Broncos and NFL topics.
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While the deal would be met with cheers in Washington, it would be met 
with even louder cheers in Kansas City. During the Broncos' past two 
games in Denver against the Chiefs, Portis rushed for 348 yards and scored 
nine touchdowns. 

There are questions within the Broncos organization about whether running 
backs Quentin Griffin, Ahmaad Galloway and Mike Anderson would be good 
enough to carry the team through the playoffs. 

Should Denver land the extra pick from Washington, the team would be 
positioned to draft one of this year's higher-rated running backs, perhaps 
even former Ohio State running back Maurice Clarett, with whom Broncos 
officials met Thursday night. 

Moreover, Denver's defense would be instantly fortified and upgraded. Bailey would be the prototype 
cornerback the Broncos have coveted since they showered millions on Dale Carter during the 1999 
offseason. Bailey, 25, is regarded as one of the game's top cornerbacks. 

Asked at the Pro Bowl to name the best cornerback in the game, Philadelphia's five-time Pro Bowl 
cornerback Troy Vincent said: "Cover-wise, you have to look at Champ Bailey. Champ has the best cover 
skills." 

Although he is regarded as a supreme cover corner, Bailey has failed to make some of the big plays he 
did early in his career. During his five NFL seasons, Bailey's interception totals have dropped from five in 
each of his first two seasons to three in 2001 and 2002 to only two last season. 

But the Broncos are not concerned with the plays Bailey didn't make in 
Washington but rather the ones they think he could make for them. 

With Bailey blanketing one side of the field in man-to-man coverage, 
Denver would be able to offer more help to its other cornerback, Lenny Walls, who played exceedingly 
well the first half of last season but struggled in the second half when wide receivers figured out he could 
not cover the counter move. 

Denver's secondary could use a jolt. In its first playoff appearance since the 2000 season, Denver 
allowed Indianapolis quarterback Peyton Manning to complete 22 of 26 passes for 377 yards and five 
touchdowns. 

But the only way to get a player of Bailey's abilities is to surrender a younger and more productive one. 
Ordinarily, Denver would not consider trading Portis. However, the organization is leery of Portis' request 
for a new contract at a time when he has two years remaining on his current one. 

If the trade comes to fruition, it would go down as one of the biggest in 
NFL history. Perhaps the biggest also involved the Broncos, who in 1983 
traded backup quarterback Mark Hermann, offensive tackle Chris Hinton 
and a 1984 first-round draft pick that turned out to be guard Ron Solt to 
the Colts for the rights to quarterback John Elway. 

The other notable football trade involved the Dallas Cowboys, who in 
1989 sent running back Herschel Walker to the Minnesota Vikings for five players, six draft choices and a 
first-round pick in the 1992 draft. 

The Cowboys' then-coach, Jimmy Johnson, used two of those picks to draft Emmitt Smith, the NFL's all-
time leading rusher, and safety Darren Woodson, a five- time Pro Bowl selection and the team's all-time 
leading tackler. 
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Let's make a deal: Broncos' Portis for Redskins' 
Bailey
By Adam Schefter 
Denver Post Sports Columnist 

Sunday, February 22, 2004 - 

INDIANAPOLIS - Pardon the interruption, Broncos and Redskins officials. But quit looking at those college
prospects and start figuring out how to complete what would be the biggest trade since the New York 
Yankees acquired A-Rod.  

Denver running back Clinton Portis for Washington cornerback Champ Bailey. 

Even up. 

One Pro Bowl stud for another. 

The Broncos would get the shutdown cornerback they need, the Redskins would get the dynamic running 
back they need and the University of Colorado would get what it needs: a story big enough to bump it off
the front pages, at least for a little while. 

This is a trade that, initially, is startling and nearly beyond comprehension. But not after analyzing it the 
way the Broncos and Redskins should. 

The Broncos have a looming contract mess with Portis, a situation that is only going to get uglier as it 
gets warmer. The Redskins have an undying determination to deal Bailey, whom they tried, but failed, to 
re-sign to a nine-year, $55 million deal that included $14.75 million worth of bonuses. 

The Broncos are being forced to contemplate unwelcome scenarios for one of the best running backs in 
football, just as the Redskins are being forced to do the same for the best cornerback in football. 

Might as well turn two negatives into one big positive. For both teams. 

From afar, the Broncos are eyeing Bailey, as is every team in the league. The issue: how to get him. 

The Redskins are demanding a first- and second-round pick, as well as a player. But the Broncos already 
have the one player who, today, would wipe out all demands of any draft picks and trump any other 
offers Washington has received. Denver has the ammunition to get a deal done. 

The mere mention of Portis' name would practically be enough to make Redskins owner Daniel Snyder 
jump-start his private jet, fly to Florida and immediately hand over the type of glittering contract Portis' 
representatives are demanding. 

This is what Snyder does. During the first three days of the free-agent signing period last year, he signed
or traded for nine veterans. None was as big or as productive or as enticing as Portis, who would be 
Washington's new commander in chief. 

All it would take from Snyder is a cornerback he does not want to pay and a less-pricey new deal for 
Portis - something close to the $6.8 million franchise tag the Redskins already have slapped on Bailey. 
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But Denver is not concerned about what Snyder would be getting. It is more concerned, and rightfully 
so, about what it would be losing. 

Which, in this case, would be plenty. 

Portis is Denver's one true superstar, one of only three running backs in NFL history to gain more than 
1,500 yards in each of his first two seasons. The issue is the holdout he is considering later this season. 
It is, to say the least, disconcerting to Denver. 

And it is one of the major reasons Denver should debate making its biggest offseason splash with a trade
that few people - other than the Broncos and Redskins - could imagine. 

Denver would rather clear salary- cap space for a player whose contract is up, not one who has two 
years remaining on his, as Portis does. It would prefer a player who spends his off-seasons training in 
Denver, not Miami. It would choose a player who is a Champ, not one who wears a heavyweight belt to 
proclaim himself one. 

To those who wonder who would carry the rock for Denver, don't. On a recent Los Angeles-bound flight 
from the Pro Bowl in Hawaii, former Oklahoma and current Dallas Cowboys safety Roy Williams said his 
former college teammate and Broncos running back Quentin Griffin is the closest thing he has seen to 
Barry Sanders. 

Plus, the Broncos' coaches and front- office staff have more faith than people realize in last year's 
seventh-round pick, Ahmaad Galloway, the former Alabama running back who would have been a first-
day pick last year had it not been for a bad knee that is now healthy. 

The Broncos also have the versatile Mike Anderson, a former 1,500-yard rusher capable of being shifted 
to running back as quickly as a Portis cut. 

And Denver has the April draft, where it has found once-unsuspecting 
1,000-yard rushers in Terrell Davis, Olandis Gary, Anderson and Portis. 
Does anyone doubt this team can do it again? 

It won't get a running back as good as Portis this April, that is true. But it 
would be getting the top corner in the league, the player Dale Carter, 
Deltha O'Neal and Willie Middlebrooks were not. 

For all his greatness, the Broncos could wind up viewing Portis as a bargaining chip rather than a blue 
chip. In the coming days, do not be surprised if the Broncos look to cash it in - on a trade that makes so 
much sense, it smacks you in the head the way Redskins linebacker LaVar Arrington would. 

In this deal, both teams would make out, like high school prom dates. And it would not be the first time 
the Broncos and Redskins have flirted with each other regarding one of the biggest blockbusters in NFL 
history. 

Back when Joe Gibbs coached the Redskins in the early 1990s, he came closer than people know to 
trading for then-Broncos quarterback John Elway. Now Gibbs and the Broncos should be - and, I would 
even venture to say, will be - talking trade again. 

Pro Bowl running back for Pro Bowl cornerback. 

Star for star. 

Portis for Bailey. 

This could get very interesting, very soon. 

BRONCOS MAILBAG

Denver Post sports writer Adam 
Schefter takes your questions and 
responds to the pick of the litter. To 
submit a question, click here. The 
next installment is slated for 
Friday. 
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